# **JMIR** Aging

### Journal Impact Factor (JIF) (2023): 5.0 Volume 1 (2018), Issue 2 ISSN 2561-7605 Editor in Chief: Yun Jiang, PhD, MS, RN, FAMIA; Jinjiao Wang, PhD, RN, MPhil

## Contents

## **Original Papers**

Influence of Anthropometrics on Step-Rate Thresholds for Moderate and Vigorous Physical Activity in Older Adults: Scientific Modeling Study (e12363)	
Myles O'Brien, Matthew Kivell, William Wojcik, Ghislain D'Entremont, Derek Kimmerly, Jonathon Fowles.	3
When More Than Exercise Is Needed to Increase Chances of Aging in Place: Qualitative Analysis of a Telehealth Physical Activity Program to Improve Mobility in Low-Income Older Adults (e11955)	
Kathy VanRavenstein, Boyd Davis.	12
Understanding Care Navigation by Older Adults With Multimorbidity: Mixed-Methods Study Using Social Network and Framework Analyses (e11054)	
Jolien Vos, Kathrin Gerling, Conor Linehan, Aloysius Siriwardena, Karen Windle	20
Association Between Advanced Care Management and Progression of Care Needs Level in Long-Term Care Recipients: Retrospective Cohort Study (e11117)	
Sakiko Itoh, Hiroyuki Hikichi, Hiroshi Murayama, Miho Ishimaru, Yasuko Ogata, Hideo Yasunaga	31
Usability and Acceptability of a Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring Device Among Community-Dwelling Senior Citizens With Hypertension: Qualitative Study (e10975)	
Lauren Albrecht, Peter Wood, Miriam Fradette, Finlay McAlister, Doreen Rabi, Pierre Boulanger, Raj Padwal.	37
Ambient Assisted Living as Support for Aging in Place: Quantitative Users' Acceptance Study on Ultrasonic Whistles (e11825)	
Hannah Biermann, Julia Offermann-van Heek, Simon Himmel, Martina Ziefle.	47
A Groupware Tool to Facilitate Caregiving for Home-Dwelling Frail Older Persons in the Netherlands: Mixed-Methods Study (e10697)	
Hanneke Breebaart, Marjolein Broese van Groenou.	64
Informal Caregivers' Use of Internet-Based Health Resources: An Analysis of the Health Information National Trends Survey (e11051)	
Kelly Shaffer, Philip Chow, Wendy Cohn, Karen Ingersoll, Lee Ritterband.	75
Digital Media Recruitment for Fall Prevention Among Older Chinese-American Individuals: Observational, Cross-Sectional Study (e11772)	
Nikki Lam, Benjamin Woo.	88

A Fall Risk mHealth App for Older Adults: Development and Usability Study (e11569) Katherine Hsieh, Jason Fanning, Wendy Rogers, Tyler Wood, Jacob Sosnoff.	93
An Interactive Home-Based Cognitive-Motor Step Training Program to Reduce Fall Risk in Older Adults: Qualitative Descriptive Study of Older Adults' Experiences and Requirements (e11975) Trinidad Valenzuela, Husna Razee, Daniel Schoene, Stephen Lord, Kim Delbaere.	106
Identifying Consumers Who Search for Long-Term Care on the Web: Latent Class Analysis (e10763) Darren Liu, Takashi Yamashita, Betty Burston.	123
Evaluating the Use of Mobile Health Technology in Older Adults With Heart Failure: Mixed-Methods Study (e12178)	
Leanne Lefler, Sarah Rhoads, Melodee Harris, Ashley Funderburg, Sandra Lubin, Isis Martel, Jennifer Faulkner, Janet Rooker, Deborah Bell, Heather Marshall, Claudia Beverly	135
Mobile Technology for Healthy Aging Among Older HIV-Positive Black Men Who Have Sex with Men: Qualitative Study (e11723)	
Judy Tan, Tung Nguyen, Alyssa Tabrisky, Robert Siedle-Khan, Anna Napoles	155
Analyzing Twitter as a Platform for Alzheimer-Related Dementia Awareness: Thematic Analyses of Tweets (e11542)	
Tiffany Cheng, Lisa Liu, Benjamin Woo.	165
Health Care Cost Analyses for Exploring Cost Savings Opportunities in Older Patients: Longitudinal Retrospective Study (e10254)	
Stephen Agboola, Mariana Simons, Sara Golas, Jorn op den Buijs, Jennifer Felsted, Nils Fischer, Linda Schertzer, Allison Orenstein, Kamal Jethwani, Joseph Kvedar.	172
Testing a Photo Story Intervention in Paper Versus Electronic Tablet Format Compared to a Traditional Brochure Among Older Adults in Germany: Randomized Controlled Trial (e12145)	
Shu Tan, Amanda Whittal, Sonia Lippke	184
Commercially Available Mobile Apps for Caregivers of People With Alzheimer Disease or Other Related Dementias: Systematic Search (e12274)	
Lori Wozney, Luciane Freitas de Souza, Emily Kervin, Francine Queluz, Patrick McGrath, Janice Keefe.	195
The Impact of the Virtual Cognitive Health Program on the Cognition and Mental Health of Older Adults: Pre-Post 12-Month Pilot Study (e12031)	
Shefali Kumar, Jennifer Tran, Heidi Moseson, Caroline Tai, Jordan Glenn, Erica Madero, Caitlyn Krebs, Nicholas Bott, Jessie Juusola.	205
Feasibility and Conceptualization of an e-Mental Health Treatment for Depression in Older Adults: Mixed-Methods Study (e10973)	
Christiane Eichenberg, Markus Schott, Adam Sawyer, Georg Aumayr, Manuela Plößnig.	220
Digital Access in Working-Age and Older Adults and Their Caregivers Attending Psychiatry Outpatient Clinics: Quantitative Survey (e4)	
Callum Cruickshank, Donald MacIntyre	230

XSL•F<del>O</del> RenderX

## Influence of Anthropometrics on Step-Rate Thresholds for Moderate and Vigorous Physical Activity in Older Adults: Scientific Modeling Study

Myles William O'Brien<sup>1,2</sup>, MSc; Matthew Jordan Kivell<sup>1</sup>, BKinH; William Robert Wojcik<sup>1</sup>, BKinH; Ghislain Richard D'Entremont<sup>2</sup>, MSc; Derek Stephen Kimmerly<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Jonathon Richard Fowles<sup>1</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Centre of Lifestyle Studies, School of Kinesiology, Acadia University, Wolfville, NS, Canada <sup>2</sup>Division of Kinesiology, Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS, Canada

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Jonathon Richard Fowles, PhD Centre of Lifestyle Studies School of Kinesiology Acadia University 550 Main Street Wolfville, NS, Canada Phone: 1 902 585 1560 Email: jonathon.fowles@acadiau.ca

## Abstract

**Background:** Adults and older adults are recommended to engage in 150 minutes of moderate (MPA) to vigorous (VPA) aerobic physical activity (MVPA) per week, with the heuristic message of 3000 steps in 30 minutes (100 steps per minute [spm]). However, this message is based on adult populations, with a paucity of research on step-rate thresholds that correspond to absolute MVPA (moderate=3 metabolic equivalents [METs], vigorous=6 METs) and relative MVPA (moderate=40% estimated MET<sub>max</sub>, vigorous=60% estimated MET<sub>max</sub>) in older persons, who have lower stride lengths and a lower exercise capacity. Also, there is a need to consider the influence of anthropometric differences when quantifying the relationship between step rate and intensity-related physical activity.

**Objective:** This study assessed absolute and relative MVPA step-rate thresholds and anthropometric factors (ie, height, leg length, and body mass index [BMI]) in older adults.

**Methods:** Nineteen older adults (7 females; age 69 years, SD 2, BMI 26 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, SD 4) completed a staged treadmill walking protocol: six minutes at 2.4, 3.2, 4.0, 5.6, and 6.4 km/h. Steps were manually counted and volume rate of oxygen consumed (VO<sub>2</sub>) was measured via indirect calorimetry. Aerobic fitness was estimated via the submaximal single-stage treadmill protocol.

**Results:** When BMI was considered, mixed effects modeling revealed absolute and relative MPA step-rate thresholds of 108 spm and 117 spm, respectively. Absolute and relative VPA corresponded to step rates of 135 spm and 132 spm, respectively. Neither height nor leg length improved the ability of the model to predict stepping cadence from METs.

**Conclusions:** In general, older adults need to walk faster than 100 spm (ie, approximately 110 spm) to reach MPA and in excess of approximately 130 spm to achieve VPA, depending on BMI status. Health care professionals and researchers should adjust cadence-based recommendations for differences in BMI in their older patients and consider using relative intensity to most appropriately tailor their physical activity recommendations.

#### (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12363) doi:10.2196/12363

#### **KEYWORDS**

aging; walking; public health; cadence; physical activity intensity

```
SL•FO
```

## Introduction

Leading a physically active lifestyle is associated with numerous health benefits among older adults that include improved cardiovascular and metabolic health and a reduction in all-cause mortality [1-3]. When objectively measured, only 12% of Canadian older persons achieve the national physical activity guidelines that recommend 150 minutes of moderate-to-vigorous aerobic physical activity (MVPA) per week [4]. Older adults report walking as the most common form of physical activity [5], with research showing that MVPA is attainable in this population [6].

Initially, 3000 steps in 30 minutes (or 100 steps per minute [spm]) has been proposed as a heuristic cadence-based recommendation to achieve moderate-intensity physical activity (MPA) (3 metabolic equivalents [METs]) in adults [7]. More recent studies have validated this public message [8-10]; however, most research has been conducted in samples of young adults with few studies investigating this relationship in older adults [11,12]. Older adults experience physiological and biomechanical changes that decrease their exercise capacity and stride length [13,14]. These age-related processes limit the generalizability of cadence-based MVPA thresholds that are based on young adult samples.

Many studies have quantified MVPA in terms of absolute intensity, where MPA and vigorous-intensity physical activity (VPA) are defined as 3 METs and 6 METs, respectively. However, the Canadian Society of Exercise Physiology (CSEP) [15] and American College of Sport Medicine [16] recommend using individualized intensities for exercise prescription, where MPA is 40% of maximal aerobic fitness (VO<sub>2max</sub>) and VPA is 60% of VO<sub>2max</sub>. Relative metabolic intensities may have greater applicability to older adults who, on average, are less aerobically fit and benefit from individualized exercise prescriptions [17-19].

As highlighted in a recent narrative review on the topic [20], there are only two studies that have examined MPA step-rate thresholds in older populations, and they report conflicting findings. Serrano et al [12] observed that 40% VO<sub>2reserve</sub> (mean 3.3 METs, SD 0.8) was associated with approximately 115 spm and that body weight and self-selected walking cadence best predicted ( $R^2$ =0.34) the cadence required to reach relative MPA. However, Peacock et al [11] observed that absolute MPA step-rate thresholds were lower in older adults than their previously published sample of young adults [21] when matched for height (at 170 cm: young=104 spm; older=91 spm) and that METs were best predicted ( $R^2$ =0.50) when step rate, height, and age were predictor variables. Interestingly, both studies analyze the cadence-intensity relationship using linear methods, whereas this relationship has been shown to be curvilinear [8,9,22-24]. Despite the inconsistency in the existing literature, both studies clearly demonstrate that anthropometrics (ie, height or body weight) alter MVPA step-rate thresholds in that shorter and/or lighter individuals generally need to take more steps to reach the same intensity as their taller and/or heavier counterparts.

#### O'Brien et al

Given the disagreement in the current literature regarding appropriate MPA step cadences for older persons as well as the lack of consideration for VPA, there is a need to investigate step-rate recommendations for both absolute and relative MPA and VPA in an aged population. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to use mathematical modeling with anthropometric factors as predictor variables to calculate older adults' individualized step rate. Using these models, we will determine step-rate thresholds that define both absolute and relative MPA and VPA in our sample of older adults.

### Methods

#### **Demographics**

Nineteen older adults (7 females) aged mean 68.8 (SD 2.3; 65-74) years volunteered to participate in this study. All participants were initially screened for age (over 65 years) and cleared for MVPA using the Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire Plus (PAR-Q+) [25]. All participants completed a CSEP Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior Questionnaire (PASB-Q), a valid and reliable measure of weekly MVPA [26]. The study was approved by the Research Ethics Board at Acadia University (REB#15-20), and all subjects provided written informed consent before participating. All participants were recruited via a community-wide email and by word of mouth in Wolfville, Nova Scotia, from May 2015 to September 2015.

#### Anthropometrics

Height and weight were measured without shoes using a calibrated stadiometer and scale (Health-O-Meter, Sunbeam Products Inc) to the nearest 0.5 cm and 0.1 kg, respectively. Leg length was measured with participants in the seated position using a tape measure (cm) as the distance from the greater trochanter to the floor without footwear.

#### **Aerobic Fitness**

Aerobic fitness was estimated using the validated Ebbeling walking treadmill protocol [27]. The Ebbeling consists of two 4-minute walking stages. The first stage is designed to reach a speed that elicits approximately 60% of the participants' estimated heart rate maximum (ie, 220-age), and the second stage involves increasing the treadmill grade by 5%. Treadmill speed and steady-state heart rate are used to estimate VO<sub>2max</sub> [28]. A submaximal test was chosen over a maximal test for safety reasons and to minimally influence the subsequent walking assessment. Furthermore, the time frame of this particular test (8 minutes) corresponds to the time restraints experienced by qualified exercise professionals to counsel, assess patients' physical fitness, and produce an optimal exercise program. Following the submaximal aerobic test, a resting period of 20 to 30 minutes was allotted to ensure participants returned to a rested state.

#### **Treadmill Protocol**

The study design and protocol were adapted from our previous investigation in young adults [29]. Prior to testing, the metabolic cart (TrueOne 2400, Parvo Medics) was calibrated using nitrogen and 2 primary standard gas mixtures to an error of 0.01%. The pneumotachometer was calibrated using a 3-L



syringe that delivered fixed volumes at different flow rates. Volume calibration was verified to a value less than 0.1 L. Heart rate was monitored using a telemetry transmitter attached across the sternum (T31, Polar Electro). Participants were familiarized with the Borg scale and asked to estimate their rating of perceived exertion (RPE) on a scale of 6 to 20 [30]. Participants were fitted with a headpiece, a 2-way nonrebreathing valve (Hans-Rudolph Inc), a noseclip, and a mouthpiece.

Participants performed up to five 6-minute walking bouts on a calibrated, level treadmill at 2.4, 3.2, 4.0, 5.6, and 6.4 km/h (1.5, 2.0, 2.5, 3.5, and 4.0 mph, respectively). Each bout was separated by a 4-minute standing rest period to ensure minimal drift of metabolism between stages. The order of treadmill bouts was progressive because of concerns that some participants would be unable to walk at the higher speeds due to limitations in fitness. Considering the relationship between step rate and metabolic activity is likely altered at jogging and running paces in comparison to walking, only walking was permitted.

Steps were manually counted by two researchers during minutes 2 to 3 and 4 to 5 of each stage in order to obtain the gold standard step counts per minute for each stage. A video camera filmed the feet of the participant in case the researchers recorded greater than 1 step difference during a stage. The steps counted during minutes 2 to 3 and 4 to 5 of each stage were averaged and multiplied by a factor of 6 to determine the number of steps for each 6-minute stage. Of relevance, the steps counted during minutes 2 to 3 and 4 to 5 were always within 2 spm. The test was terminated by completing the protocol of all 5 stages, volitional fatigue, or if the participant reached 85% of their estimated heart rate maximum or RPE was greater than 17 [28]. An appropriate cooldown was administered by the researcher while monitoring the participant's heart rate recovery.

Steady-state volume rate of oxygen consumed (VO<sub>2</sub>) for each 6-minute walking bout was obtained using indirect calorimetry, where steady state was defined as a heart rate change of less than 5 beats per minute, consistent with previous research [10]. VO<sub>2</sub> and heart rate data were recorded at 15-second intervals for the duration of the protocol. Steady-state VO<sub>2</sub> for each participant was recorded as an average of the last 4 minutes of each bout to limit the variability introduced by oxygen kinetics at the onset of each protocol stage.

#### **Data and Statistical Analysis**

Statistics were completed in R version 3.4.1 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing) and SPSS Statistics for Mac version 23.0 (IBM Corp). Descriptive statistics are presented in the text as mean and standard deviation or proportion (%). Statistical significance was accepted as P<.05.

Participants' relative estimated  $VO_{2max}$  was divided by 3.5 mL/kg/min to calculate their maximum METs. For absolute intensity, MPA and VPA were classified as 3.00 to 5.99 METs and >6.00 METs, respectively. For relative intensity, MPA and VPA were classified as 40% to 59% MET<sub>max</sub> and >60% MET<sub>max</sub>, respectively. For each stage, METs were calculated by dividing steady-state VO<sub>2</sub> by 3.5 mL/kg/min. Stepping rate was computed as the average between manually counted steps

during minutes 2 to 3 and 4 to 5 of each stage. Step length (meters per step) was determined by dividing treadmill speed (meters per minute) by step rate.

Multiple regression, mixed effects models, and receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analyses were used to differentiate step-rate cut points for both MPA and VPA. The multiple regression approach was used to develop an equation that predicts step rate using metabolic activity and a combination of body mass index (BMI), height, and/or leg length, consistent with previous research [9,24]. However, multiple data points from each individual were used in the current analysis, thus violating the assumption of data independence. Therefore, mixed effects modeling was used to overcome this limitation by incorporating random intercepts to account for the data-dependence structure. ROC curves were used to evaluate optimal step-rate cut points that resulted in the highest sensitivity (true positives) and specificity (true negatives) for intensity-related physical activity as derived via Youden's index. For ROC area under the curve (AUC) analysis, below 0.70 was considered poor, 0.70 to 0.80 considered fair, 0.80 to 0.90 considered good, and 0.90 to 1.00 considered excellent [31].

Subject-level plots of step rates as a function of METs indicated that the relationship between these variables was curvilinear. The model presented by Beets and colleagues [9], which used METs, METs<sup>2</sup>, BMI, leg length, and BMI×METs as predictors of step rate, was used as the starting model. Parameters were added or removed (eg, height, body weight, METs<sup>3</sup>) according to relative goodness of fit and model complexity and based on a priori knowledge regarding the relationship among the variables of interest and the objective of this study. Of the candidate models, relative Akaike information criterion (AIC) scores (a model comparison measure) were used to determine which among them were most probable to minimize the information loss (ie, which model was closer to the true model or the data-generating model). AIC comparisons were used to identify which models are best at trading off bias versus variance among the fitted model parameters [32]. As such, AIC comparisons were used to identify which models were expected to maximize predictive accuracy. Model diagnostics were run for the best mixed model for each height, body weight, BMI, and/or leg length as predictors. The inclusion of height, leg length, or body weight as predictor variables did not improve the predictive capabilities of the model, whereas BMI alone drastically increased the ability of model to predict step rates metabolic activity. Assumptions of normality, from homoscedasticity, and independence were assessed via residual plots. The relationship among predictors was assessed via scatter plots.

## Results

#### **Participants**

On average, participants self-reported 234 (SD 157) minutes of MVPA per week. Most participants (13/19) reported at least one yes to a question on the PAR-Q+. The mean (SD; range) values of leg length, height, and BMI were 96.2 (SD 7.6; 82-108) cm, 169.8 (SD 7.3; 160-187) cm, 26.3 (SD 3.5;

XSL•FO

20.6-31.2) kg/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively, with participants being classified as healthy BMI (18.6-24.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>; 6/19) overweight (25.0-29.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>; 9/19), or obese class one (30.0-34.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>; 4/19). Median values for leg length, height, and BMI were 95.0 cm, 168 cm, and 26.2 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively. The average estimated VO<sub>2max</sub> of the sample was 31.0 ml/kg/min (SD 2.9; 25.7-35.7). Participants were classified as fair (7/19), good (7/19) or very good (5/19).

As demonstrated in Table 1, all outcome variables progressively increased with faster walking speeds. Subject relative moderate

METs and relative vigorous METs were 3.5 (SD 0.3) METs (median 3.5 METs) and 5.3 (SD 0.5) METs (median 5.3 METs), respectively.

#### **Multiple Regression**

The multiple regression model generated to predict MVPA step rates from METs and BMI is presented in Table 2. Step rates were accurately predicted when BMI was a predictor variable ( $R^2$ =0.774; *P*<.001). Predicted absolute and relative intensity-related physical activity step-rate thresholds using the median values for BMI (26.2 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) are presented in Table 3.

 Table 1. Description of measured variables at each treadmill speed.

Stage (speed)	Value, n	Step rate (spm <sup>a</sup> ), mean (SD)	METs <sup>b</sup> , mean (SD)	VO <sub>2</sub> <sup>c</sup> (mL/kg/min), mean (SD)	Step length (meters), mean (SD)	Heart rate (bpm <sup>d</sup> ), mean (SD)	RPE <sup>e</sup> (6-20), mean (SD)
Stage 1 (2.4 km/h)	19	91 (9)	2.4 (0.2)	8.4 (0.8)	0.45 (0.05)	83 (10)	8.5 (1.0)
Stage 2 (3.2 km/h)	19	104 (8)	2.7 (0.3)	9.5 (0.9)	0.52 (0.04)	85 (11)	9.5 (1.1)
Stage 3 (4.0 km/h)	19	110 (7)	3.1 (0.2)	10.7 (0.8)	0.61 (0.04)	88 (11)	10.7 (1.5)
Stage 4 (5.6 km/h)	18	125 (6)	4.4 (0.5)	15.2 (1.9)	0.75 (0.03)	105 (12)	12.2 (1.8)
Stage 5 (6.4 km/h)	14	133 (6)	5.7 (0.6)	19.9 (2.0)	0.81 (0.04)	117 (11)	13.5 (2.4)

<sup>a</sup>spm: steps per minute.

<sup>b</sup>METs: metabolic equivalents.

<sup>c</sup>VO<sub>2</sub>: volume rate of oxygen consumed (mL/kg/min).

<sup>d</sup>bpm: beats per minute.

<sup>e</sup>RPE: rating of perceived exertion (6-20).

Table 2.	Multiple regression a	nd mixed effects model	s to predicted step ra	ate from metabolic equivalents.
----------	-----------------------	------------------------	------------------------	---------------------------------

Analysis	Model	Adjusted $R^2$ ( <i>P</i> value)
Multiple regression	$-50.768 + (71.707 \times \text{METs}^{a}) - (9.650 \times \text{METs}^{2}) + (0.543 \times \text{METs}^{3}) + (1.775 \times \text{BMI}^{b}) - (0.394 \times \text{BMI} \times \text{METs})$	0.774 (<.001)
Mixed methods <sup>c</sup>	$-84.321 + (91.209 \times \text{METs}) - (12.968 \times \text{METs}^2) + (0.772 \times \text{METs}^3) + (2.211 \times \text{BMI}) - (0.549 \times \text{BMI} \times \text{METs})$	d

<sup>a</sup>METs: metabolic equivalents.

<sup>b</sup>BMI: body mass index  $(kg/m^2)$ .

<sup>c</sup>Recommended model to predict step rate.

<sup>d</sup>An R<sup>2</sup> value is presented for the multiple regression but not the mixed method model.

**Table 3.** Minimum step rates for both absolute and relative moderate and vigorous intensity walking as established using multiple regression, mixed effects model, and receiver operating characteristic curve analyses.

Analysis	Intensity-related physical activity step rates			
	Absolute MPA <sup>a</sup> (3 METs <sup>b</sup> )	Absolute VPA <sup>c</sup> (6 METs)	Relative MPA (40% MET <sub>max</sub> <sup>d</sup> )	Relative VPA (60% MET <sub>max</sub> )
Multiple regression	107.7	133.9	116.2	130.9
Mixed model	108.2	134.5	117.3	131.5
ROC <sup>e</sup> curve	104.3	140.0	118.5	127.3

<sup>a</sup>MPA: moderate-intensity physical activity.

<sup>b</sup>METs: metabolic equivalents.

<sup>c</sup>VPA: vigorous-intensity physical activity.

 $^{d}MET_{max}$ : estimated VO<sub>2max</sub> divided by 3.5 mL/kg/min.

<sup>e</sup>ROC: receiver operating characteristic.

#### **Mixed Effects Modeling**

Similar to previous research [7], intercepts were allowed to vary among participants (ie, random intercept modeling was used). Regardless of intensity, the mixed effects model yielded similar step rates compared to the multiple regression model when BMI was used as a predictor (see Table 3). Figure 1 demonstrates the curvilinear relationship between step rate and metabolic activity with the mixed effects model as the reference line (median BMI 26.2 kg/m<sup>2</sup>). The influence of BMI on the relationship between step rate and metabolic activity is further presented in Table 4. Due the interaction effect between BMI and METs, a greater BMI was associated with faster step rates at 3 METs but with slower step rates at higher METs (ie, 5 METs and 6 METs). Likewise, the positive BMI coefficient (2.111×BMI) and the negative BMI\*MET interaction (-0.549×BMI×METs) cancel out at 4 METs, resulting in no influence of BMI on step-rate thresholds at this intensity (see Table 4).

#### **Receiver Operating Characteristic Curves**

Data used for absolute MVPA and relative MVPA calculations were dependent upon the average MET values for the respective walking stages. The absolute MPA (3 METs) ROC curve was generated based on stages 1 to 3 (mean ranging from 2.4 to 3.1 METs). The optimal step rate was 104.3 spm, with 83.3% correctly classified as achieving MPA and 71.1% correctly classified as not achieving MPA (AUC 0.791 [95% CI 0.658-0.923], SE 0.07, P=.002). The relative MPA (3.54 METs) ROC curve was generated based on stages 2 to 4 (mean ranging from 2.7 to 4.4 METs). The optimal step rate was 118.5 spm, with 83.3% correctly classified as not achieving MPA (AUC 0.939 [95% CI 0.878-0.999], SE 0.03, P<.001).

Figure 1. Scatter plot demonstrating the relationship between metabolic equivalents (METs) and step rate. The reference line is the mixed effects model using the sample's median value for body mass index.



Table 4. The relationship between step rate and metabolic activity when adjusted for body mass index.

BMI <sup>a</sup> (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	Step rate (steps per minute)				
	3 METs <sup>b</sup>	4 METs	5 METs	6 METs	
20	105	123	133	141	
22	106	123	132	139	
24	107	123	131	137	
26	108	123	130	135	
28	109	123	129	132	
30	110	123	128	130	
32	111	123	127	128	

<sup>a</sup>BMI: body mass index (kg/m<sup>2</sup>).

<sup>b</sup>METs: metabolic equivalents.

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12363/

For both relative and absolute VPA (5.31 METs and 6.00 METs), the ROC curve was generated based on stages 4 and 5 (mean ranging from 4.4 to 5.7 METs). The optimal step rate for relative VPA was 127.3 spm with 75.0% correctly classified as achieving VPA and 70.0% correctly classified as not achieving VPA (AUC 0.804 [95% CI 0.655-0.953], SE 0.004, P=.004). The absolute VPA ROC curve corresponded to a step rate of 140.0 spm with a sensitivity of 66.7% and a specificity of 100% but did not reach statistical significance (AUC 0.793 [95% CI 0.453-1.000], SE 0.17, P=.10).

#### Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

The primary purpose of this study was to determine the step-rate thresholds associated with MPA and VPA in both absolute and relative terms for older adults. The most accurate model included BMI but not height or leg length as predictor variables in this diverse sample of older adults. In absolute terms, MPA (ie, 3 METs) and VPA (ie, 6 METs) corresponded to approximately 110 spm and approximately 135 spm, respectively. Unlike the previously established 100 spm required to achieve MPA in adults, the results of this study demonstrate that older adults need to walk faster to achieve the same intensity; however, this relationship is altered by BMI status. The sample's relative MPA (ie, 3.5 METs) and relative VPA (ie, 5.3 METs) equated to approximately 117 spm and approximately 132 spm, respectively.

Recent reviews [19,20] discussing the cadence required to achieve MPA and VPA demonstrate the need for more evidence regarding the recommended walking intensity in older populations. Our observed results highlight the importance of considering participants' physical characteristics when prescribing cadences in older persons. For MPA in absolute terms, older adults who have greater BMI need to take slightly more steps than those with a lower BMI (approximately 5 spm difference between 20 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>). However, this relationship is reversed and magnified at higher MET values (eg, 5 to 6 METs) with older individuals who have higher BMIs needing to take fewer steps per minute to equate to the same intensity as individuals with lower BMIs (approximately 11 spm difference between 20 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>). The observation that BMI influences MPA step-rate thresholds has been previously observed in young adults [9], in which they also observed negative interaction effects between BMI and METs (BMI\*METs\*-0.52) in their proposed model ( $R^2$ =0.68). Contrary to their model, this study's proposed equation  $(R^2=0.77)$  was not improved by adding leg length or height as predictor variables, suggesting that BMI impacts the metabolic requirements of walking more than leg length and height in elderly individuals.

The existing studies in older persons have demonstrated that the relationship between cadence and MPA is influenced by either height [12] or body weight [11]. Of relevance, BMI and body weight were not explored as predictor variables by Peacock et al [11]. One limitation of the previous literature is that they modeled the relationship between step cadence and metabolic

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12363/
```

XSI•F(

activity as linear, whereas we clearly demonstrate that it is curvilinear (see Figure 1), which would alter step rate predictions. Additionally, the model proposed by Serrano et al [12] uses body weight and self-selected walking cadence to predict MPA in relative terms; using self-selected cadence as a predictor variable decreases the practicality of their model in comparison to using height or BMI. The model proposed by Peacock et al [11] uses step rate as a predictor variable and METs as the outcome variable, requiring a back calculation of the required cadence for a given MET value. Consistent with some [9,24], but not all [11,21] previous research, we used step rate as the outcome variable because it does not require a back calculation of MET values making it is much easier to use by health care and exercise professionals in calculating their patients' MVPA step-rate thresholds. As well, both methods produce almost identical values. We do acknowledge that metabolic intensity is a function of stepping cadence but we opted for an equation that is simpler, performs just as well, and is easier to use.

A systematic review by Slaght and colleagues [19] calls for more evidence regarding the prescription of walking cadence as a means of increasing physical activity in practical settings. Whether older adults achieve MPA at higher cadences than their younger counterparts (eg, 100 spm) is controversial in the literature; however, our results demonstrate that 3 METs is reached at 105 to 110 spm in older adults, depending on BMI status. Certainly, there is merit to the heuristic public health recommendation of 3000 steps in 30 minutes (ie, 100 spm). However, individualizing step-rate thresholds would minimize the potential error associated with not considering BMI. This is of particular importance when recommending cadences that equate to higher intensity physical activity as VPA step-based thresholds are more affected by BMI status (128 to 141 spm between 20 and 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>; see Table 4). To the authors' knowledge, this is the first study to evaluate VPA step-rate thresholds in older adults. Given the practicality of the 3000 steps in 30 minutes message for MPA, providers may consider recommending 4000 steps in 30 minutes (approximately 133 spm) as a general message to help their patients achieve VPA. However, the study's reference equation is provided so that providers can individually tailor step rates when deemed appropriate (ie, a physical activity monitor study), based on a patient's personal level of fitness and calculated moderate and vigorous MET targets. Of importance, our population is representative of a typical older Canadian adult with an average VO<sub>2max</sub> of fair to good (ie, approximately 7 to 9 METs) [15,33], self-reported MVPA of approximately 30 minutes per day (or 210 minutes per week) [34], and a BMI in the overweight category (eg, average Canadian approximately 28 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) [35], which highlights the generalizability of this study's results.

#### Limitations

This study may be limited by our laboratory evaluations across a defined set of walking speed in that the proposed models are limited to step rates between approximately 90 to 135 spm. Although a broad range of walking conditions were used, more stages in the vigorous zone would have improved our predictions of VPA cadences. However, to our knowledge, this is the first

study to investigate VPA step-rate thresholds in older populations. Furthermore, the findings of our study may be limited to BMI status' as the range of BMIs in this sample was 20.6 to 31.2 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and there were only 4 participants in the obese class 1 (30.0 to 34.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) category. However, the overall trend of lower VPA step-rate thresholds as BMI increases would likely not change if a greater proportion of obese persons were studied. Regardless, future research incorporating older adults of a broader range of BMI status' (ie, obese class 2, obese class 3) are warranted. There may be differences in applicability to free-living conditions, although walking on a treadmill is kinetically and kinematically equivalent to walking over ground in healthy subjects [36]. As well, our sample size may be considered a limitation, but it is reflective of similar studies investigating MVPA step-rate thresholds [8,9,11,22,23], and participants completed up to 5 walking stages that resulted in multiple data points per subject. We do acknowledge that a larger sample size would likely corroborate the findings of this study and anticipate that the results from the forthcoming Cadence-Adults study will further strengthen recommendations for MVPA step-rate thresholds in young and older adults [20]. Lastly, the use of a submaximal assessment of aerobic fitness may be considered a limitation; however, the single stage

treadmill protocol is a valid indicator of aerobic fitness [27] and the most practical for exercise professionals to adopt given their limited time allotted to assess patient fitness and provide an exercise program. Future research should evaluate the effectiveness of pedometer-based goals (ie, 3000 or 4000 steps in 30 minutes) in helping more of the older adult population achieve the national physical activity guidelines and reduce their risk of chronic disease.

#### Conclusion

Walking is the most common form of leisure-time physical activity among older adults but the cadences required to achieve MPA and VPA in this population are understudied. This study provides evidence that older adults achieve absolute MPA and VPA at approximately 110 spm and approximately 135 spm, respectively, which is higher than the public health recommendation of 100 spm required to reach MPA previously reported. Further, anthropometric factors such as BMI significantly influence the curvilinear relationship between step rate and intensity-related physical activity. The findings of this study support that health care professionals and researchers should individualize MVPA step-rate thresholds based on their elderly patients' body sizes and, when possible, use relative MPA and VPA values.

#### Acknowledgments

MWO and WRW were supported by the Acadia University Research Fund.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

Support was provided by the Acadia Research Support Fund and an unrestricted research grant from StepsCount Inc (grant #12-054). JRF is the Chair of Exercise for Medicine Canada, which has received in-kind contributions of product and marketing from StepsCount. StepsCount had no influence on the design of the study, the analysis of the results, or the writing of the paper.

#### References

- 1. Blair SN. Physical inactivity: the biggest public health problem of the 21st century. Br J Sports Med 2009 Jan;43(1):1-2. [Medline: <u>19136507</u>]
- Brown JC, Harhay MO, Harhay MN. Walking cadence and mortality among community-dwelling older adults. J Gen Intern Med 2014 Sep;29(9):1263-1269 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-014-2926-6] [Medline: 24934147]
- 3. American College of Sports Medicine, Chodzko-Zajko WJ, Proctor DN, Fiatarone SMA, Minson CT, Nigg CR, et al. American College of Sports Medicine position stand: exercise and physical activity for older adults. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2009 Jul;41(7):1510-1530. [doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181a0c95c] [Medline: 19516148]
- 4. Health Fact Sheet: Directly measured physical activity of adults, 2012 and 2013.: Statistics Canada URL: <u>https://www150.</u> statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-625-x/2015001/article/14135-eng.pdf [accessed 2018-11-20] [WebCite Cache ID 744SqiZvJ]
- 5. Tremblay MS, Warburton DER, Janssen I, Paterson DH, Latimer AE, Rhodes RE, et al. New Canadian physical activity guidelines. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 2011 Feb;36(1):36-47 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1139/H11-009] [Medline: 21326376]
- McLellan AG, Slaght J, Craig CM, Mayo A, Sénéchal M, Bouchard DR. Can older adults improve the identification of moderate intensity using walking cadence? Aging Clin Exp Res 2018 Jan;30(1):89-92. [doi: <u>10.1007/s40520-017-0746-3</u>] [Medline: <u>28378230</u>]
- Marshall SJ, Levy SS, Tudor-Locke CE, Kolkhorst FW, Wooten KM, Ji M, et al. Translating physical activity recommendations into a pedometer-based step goal: 3000 steps in 30 minutes. Am J Prev Med 2009 May;36(5):410-415. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2009.01.021</u>] [Medline: <u>19362695</u>]
- 8. Abel M, Hannon J, Mullineaux D, Beighle A. Determination of step rate thresholds corresponding to physical activity intensity classifications in adults. J Phys Act Health 2011 Jan;8(1):45-51. [Medline: <u>21297184</u>]
- 9. Beets MW, Agiovlasitis S, Fahs CA, Ranadive SM, Fernhall B. Adjusting step count recommendations for anthropometric variations in leg length. J Sci Med Sport 2010 Sep;13(5):509-512. [doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2009.11.002] [Medline: 20096631]

- 10. Tudor-Locke C, Sisson SB, Collova T, Lee SM, Swan PD. Pedometer-determined step count guidelines for classifying walking intensity in a young ostensibly healthy population. Can J Appl Physiol 2005 Dec;30(6):666-676. [Medline: 16485518]
- 11. Peacock L, Hewitt A, Rowe DA, Sutherland R. Stride rate and walking intensity in healthy older adults. J Aging Phys Act 2014 Apr;22(2):276-283. [doi: 10.1123/japa.2012-0333] [Medline: 23799828]
- 12. Serrano F, Slaght J, Sénéchal M, Duhamel T, Bouchard DR. Identification and prediction of the walking cadence required to reach moderate intensity using individually-determined relative moderate intensity in older adults. J Aging Phys Act 2017 Apr;25(2):205-211. [doi: 10.1123/japa.2015-0262] [Medline: 27620211]
- Georgiopoulou VV, Kalogeropoulos AP, Chowdhury R, Binongo JNG, Bibbins-Domingo K, Rodondi N, Health ABC Study. Exercise capacity, heart failure risk, and mortality in older adults: the Health ABC Study. Am J Prev Med 2017 Feb;52(2):144-153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2016.08.041] [Medline: 27856115]
- 14. Nagasaki H, Itoh H, Hashizume K, Furuna T, Maruyama H, Kinugasa T. Walking patterns and finger rhythm of older adults. Percept Mot Skills 1996 Apr;82(2):435-447. [doi: 10.2466/pms.1996.82.2.435] [Medline: 8724913]
- 15. Canadian Society for Exercise Physiology—Physical Activity Training for Health (CSEP-PATH). Ottawa: Canadian Society for Exercise Physiology; 2013.
- 16. American College of Sports Medicine. ACSM's Guidelines for Exercise Testing and Prescription. Philadelphia: Wolters Kluwer Health; 2013.
- 17. Kimura T, Kobayashi H, Nakayama E, Kakihana W. Seasonality in physical activity and walking of healthy older adults. J Physiol Anthropol 2015 Oct 02;34:33 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s40101-015-0071-5] [Medline: 26432340]
- Hall KS, Morey MC, Dutta C, Manini TM, Weltman AL, Nelson ME, et al. Activity-related energy expenditure in older adults: a call for more research. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2014 Dec;46(12):2335-2340 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000000356] [Medline: 24714651]
- Slaght J, Sénéchal M, Bouchard DR. Impact of walking cadence prescription to reach the global physical activity recommendations in older adults. J Aging Phys Act 2017 Oct 01;25(4):604-611. [doi: <u>10.1123/japa.2016-0079</u>] [Medline: <u>28253056</u>]
- Tudor-Locke C, Han H, Aguiar EJ, Barreira TV, Schuna JM, Kang M, et al. How fast is fast enough? Walking cadence (steps/min) as a practical estimate of intensity in adults: a narrative review. Br J Sports Med 2018 Jun;52(12):776-788 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2017-097628] [Medline: 29858465]
- 21. Rowe DA, Welk GJ, Heil DP, Mahar MT, Kemble CD, Calabró MA, et al. Stride rate recommendations for moderate-intensity walking. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2011 Feb;43(2):312-318. [doi: <u>10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181e9d99a</u>] [Medline: <u>20543754</u>]
- 22. Agiovlasitis S, Beets MW, Motl RW, Fernhall B. Step-rate thresholds for moderate and vigorous-intensity activity in persons with Down syndrome. J Sci Med Sport 2012 Sep;15(5):425-430. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jsams.2012.03.001</u>] [Medline: <u>22497721</u>]
- 23. Agiovlasitis S, Motl RW. Step-rate thresholds for physical activity intensity in persons with multiple sclerosis. Adapt Phys Activ Q 2014 Jan;31(1):4-18. [doi: 10.1123/apaq:2013-0008] [Medline: 24385438]
- 24. Bredin SSD, Gledhill N, Jamnik V, Warburton DER. PAR-Q+ and ePARmed-X+: new risk stratification and physical activity clearance strategy for physicians and patients alike. Can Fam Physician 2013 Mar;59(3):273-277 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 23486800]
- 25. O'Brien MW, Kivell MJ, Wojcik WR, d'Entremont G, Kimmerly DS, Fowles JR. Step rate thresholds associated with moderate and vigorous physical activity in adults. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2018 Nov 03;15(11):E2454 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/ijerph15112454] [Medline: 30400331]
- 26. Fowles JR, O'Brien MW, Wojcik WR, d'Entremont L, Shields CA. A pilot study: validity and reliability of the CSEP-PATH PASB-Q and a new leisure time physical activity questionnaire to assess physical activity and sedentary behaviours. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 2017 Jun;42(6):677-680 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1139/apnm-2016-0412] [Medline: 28264170]
- 27. Ebbeling CB, Ward A, Puleo EM, Widrick J, Rippe JM. Development of a single-stage submaximal treadmill walking test. Med Sci Sports Exerc 1991 Aug;23(8):966-973. [Medline: <u>1956273</u>]
- 28. Heyward V, Gibson A. Advanced Fitness Assessment and Exercise Prescription, 7th Edition. Champaign: Human Kinetics; 2014.
- 29. O'Brien MW, Wojcik WR, Fowles JR. Medical-grade physical activity monitoring for measuring step count and moderate-to-vigorous physical activity: validity and reliability study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Sep 05;6(9):e10706 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10706] [Medline: 30185406]
- 30. Borg G. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Med Sci Sports Exerc 1982;14(5):377-381. [Medline: 7154893]
- Fan J, Upadhye S, Worster A. Understanding receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves. CJEM 2006 Jan;8(1):19-20. [Medline: <u>17175625</u>]
- Burnham K, Anderson D, Huyvaert K. AIC model selection and multimodel inference in behavioral ecology: some background, observations, and comparisons. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 2010 Aug 18;65(1):23-35. [doi: 10.1007/s00265-010-1029-6]
- 33. Health Fact Sheet: Aerobic fitness in Canada 2007 to 2009.: Statistics Canada; 2011. URL: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-625-x/2010001/article/11092-eng.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-20] [WebCite Cache ID 744X8gEGx]

- 34. Garriguet D, Colley RC. A comparison of self-reported leisure-time physical activity and measured moderate-to-vigorous physical activity in adolescents and adults. Health Rep 2014 Jul;25(7):3-11 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25029491]
- 35. Health Fact Sheet: Body composition of Canadian adults 2007 to 2009.: Statistics Canada; 2011. URL: <u>https://www150.</u> <u>statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-625-x/2010001/article/11091-eng.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-20]
- Riley PO, Paolini G, Della CU, Paylo KW, Kerrigan DC. A kinematic and kinetic comparison of overground and treadmill walking in healthy subjects. Gait Posture 2007 Jun;26(1):17-24. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.gaitpost.2006.07.003</u>] [Medline: <u>16905322</u>]

#### Abbreviations

**AIC:** Akaike information criterion AUC: area under the curve BMI: body mass index **CSEP:** Canadian Society for Exercise Physiology MET: metabolic equivalent METmax: relative estimated VO<sub>2max</sub> divided by 3.5 mL/kg/min MPA: moderate-intensity physical activity MVPA: moderate-to-vigorous physical activity PAR-Q+: Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire Plus **PASB-Q:** Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior Questionnaire **ROC:** receiver operating characteristic RPE: rating of perceived exertion spm: steps per minute VO2: volume rate of oxygen consumed VO<sub>2max</sub>: maximal aerobic fitness VPA: vigorous-intensity physical activity

Edited by J Wang; submitted 29.09.18; peer-reviewed by R Pryce; comments to author 08.11.18; revised version received 15.11.18; accepted 15.11.18; published 13.12.18.

Please cite as:

O'Brien MW, Kivell MJ, Wojcik WR, D'Entremont GR, Kimmerly DS, Fowles JR Influence of Anthropometrics on Step-Rate Thresholds for Moderate and Vigorous Physical Activity in Older Adults: Scientific Modeling Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12363 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12363/</u> doi:10.2196/12363 PMID:31518246

©Myles William O'Brien, Matthew Jordan Kivell, William Robert Wojcik, Ghislain Richard D'Entremont, Derek Stephen Kimmerly, Jonathon Richard Fowles. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 13.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



### **Original Paper**

## When More Than Exercise Is Needed to Increase Chances of Aging in Place: Qualitative Analysis of a Telehealth Physical Activity Program to Improve Mobility in Low-Income Older Adults

Kathy VanRavenstein<sup>1\*</sup>, FNP-BC, PhD; Boyd H Davis<sup>2\*</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>College of Nursing, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC, United States

<sup>2</sup>Applied Linguistics, Department of English, University North Carolina Charlotte, Charlotte, NC, United States

\*all authors contributed equally

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Kathy VanRavenstein, FNP-BC, PhD College of Nursing Medical University of South Carolina 99 Jonathan Lucas Street Charleston, SC, 29425 United States Phone: 1 8437923054 Email: <u>vanraven@musc.edu</u>

## Abstract

**Background:** A telehealth-delivered physical activity program was implemented within two low-income older adult housing properties utilizing the Otago exercise program, a physical therapy program endorsed by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention to improve balance and strengthening in community dwelling older adults and by the National Council on Aging as the highest level of evidence for fall prevention programs. Participants were also given Fitbit activity monitors to help track their activity.

**Objective:** The goal of this project was to increase older adults' daily physical activity in hopes of decreasing chronic disease morbidity, disability, and falls, and decrease social isolation.

**Methods:** The Otago exercise program was conducted via telehealth twice weekly for 12 weeks. Participants also wore Fitbit activity trackers to encourage physical activity outside of the group classes. Postintervention qualitative interviews were conducted, recorded, transcribed, and analyzed using discourse analysis.

**Results:** Twenty-one older adult participants from two low-income properties in Charleston, SC, participated in the 12-week telehealth physical therapy program. Postintervention qualitative interviews revealed that the two sites were very different in their participation in the program and their main concerns surrounding aging in place. One site had a community-oriented outlook and enjoyed participating in physical activity together; whereas, the other site had very few participants and referenced depression and social isolation as main concerns.

**Conclusions:** A telehealth physical therapy-led intervention to increase physical activity in low-income older adults aging in place was successfully implemented and attended; however, it became clear in postintervention qualitative interviews that social isolation and depression were prevalent and mental health needs to be addressed along with physical health to encourage successful aging in place.

#### (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11955) doi:10.2196/11955

#### KEYWORDS

older adults; low income; physical activity; aging in place; social isolation; qualitative research

## Introduction

RenderX

Physical inactivity increases the risk of adverse health conditions in older adults, including coronary heart disease, type 2 diabetes,

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11955/
```

and breast and colon cancers [1]. Globally, 67% of adults older than 60 years are sedentary for more than 8.5 hours per day [2]. The World Health Organization calls for a 10% increase in physical activity (PA) and encourages community-based collaborations to formulate evidence-based, cost-effective means

to achieve this goal [3]. PA can decrease the chance of falls [4], cardiovascular disease [5], and arthritis pain [6-8]. In addition, PA can increase memory performance [9] and improve functioning with arthritis [6-8]. Older adults spending less time in sedentary behavior have a greater chance to age successfully and to age in place [10], with improved health-related quality of life [9].

Incidence of chronic diseases, such as diabetes, cancer, heart disease, stroke, and Alzheimer disease, increase as people age. Three out of four adults in the United States have more than one chronic disease [11]. Chronic disease can greatly affect an individual's ability to age in place by decreasing the ability to perform activities of daily living such as bathing, dressing, cooking, and taking medications. The inability to perform these activities can also restrict a person's desire to interact with others, creating or increasing social isolation [12]. In turn, social isolation can lead to depression [13-15], which can also decrease seniors' ability to care for themselves [16,17] and affects their ability to age in place. Social isolation in the older adult has also been linked to increased falls [18]. In this paper, we report on the first year of our project to increase low-income older adults' daily PA in hopes of decreasing chronic disease morbidities, disability, and falls.

To address issues of aging in place in their low-income older adult residents, the Humanities Foundation, a nonprofit affordable housing provider in South Carolina, Georgia, Virginia, and Louisiana, partnered with the College of Nursing at the Medical University of South Carolina (MUSC). To better understand residents' views on aging in place in their current living situation at Humanities Foundation properties, researchers from the MUSC had previously conducted a survey of interest in health care with 165 residents of Garden Vistas and five other low-income residential sites sponsored by the Humanities Foundation. In addition, nursing students conducted 14 individual interviews with residents at Garden Vistas, on their perceptions of aging in place. Predominant themes in those initial responses were fear and worry about personal safety, their ability to retain some degree of mobility, and social isolation [19].

Given current research on the intersections between low income, isolation, and depression, as well as other mental health issues, those initial responses and the 2017 interview replies are not surprising. For example, an earlier research review by Golant [20] noted that "an emerging literature casts doubt on whether staying put can be a one-size-fits-all solution." Shin et al [21] noted the prevalence of depression for residents of public housing; Xiang et al [22] identified this depression as stemming from unmet needs. A National Council on Aging survey [23] highlighted the vulnerability of low-income adults; Brown et al [24] reported that nearly 40% of homeless adults had depression. A report by the Kenan Institute [25] identified renters as one of the three vulnerable groups who would need a great deal of help if they were to age in place.

Fitbit wearable fitness trackers meet high reliability and validity requirements for parameters such as step counts. Telehealth and remote videoconferencing have been effectively used to deliver rehabilitation after total knee replacement, strokes, and physical

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11955/
```

XSL•FO

therapy to Veterans. Our project used wearable fitness trackers, combined with integrated feedback software and televideo to bring physical therapy (PT) student providers "into the room" with the older adult, hoping to provide motivation for the participants to become more physically active, and ultimately improving health, reducing falls and enhancing aging in place.

PA interventions incorporating technology have garnered research support for nursing and rehabilitation with older adults. Weinstock et al [4] utilized videoconferencing between diabetes educators and older adults to enhance pedometer effectiveness and found that participants in the telemedicine group had fewer declines in PA and physical impairment compared to those not using telemedicine. Silveira et al [5] and Wu et al [6] delivered PA interventions to older adults and found that community-based PA and videoconferencing produced higher retention, greater reduction in falls, and improvement in balance and health measures [5,6]. Compernolle et al [7] integrated pedometers and an internet-based PA program for adults at risk for chronic medical problems and found step counts and a computer-based intervention led to more accurate PA reports [7].

Activity trackers can increase PA when used in the appropriate context and are particularly effective with support infrastructure. Activity trackers providing real-time feedback are even more effective [26]. Fitbit wearable fitness trackers meet high reliability and validity requirements for parameters such as step counts [27]. Telehealth and remote videoconferencing have been effectively used to deliver rehabilitation after total knee replacement [28], stroke [29], and PT to Veterans [30].

Based on the information collected from residents of the Humanities Foundation, a telehealth-delivered PA program was implemented within two of the Humanities properties. It used the Otago exercise program, a PT program endorsed by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention to improve balance and strengthening in community dwelling older adults [8] and by the National Council on Aging as the highest level of evidence for fall prevention programs [31]. Participants were also given wearable activity monitors (Fitbits) to help them track their own activity. The goal of the project was to increase older adults' daily PA in hopes of decreasing chronic disease morbidities, disability, and falls. Combining the PA program with the activity tracker was intended to accustom both nursing and rehabilitation professionals to the combination of telehealth delivery and wearable technology as a means of reaching low-income seniors with varying mental health and typically sedentary lifestyle.

## Methods

#### Sample Recruitment

The first sites chosen in collaboration with the Humanities Foundation were (1) Garden Vistas, two residences for seniors built since 2010, with 72 and 59 apartments respectively, located on the same road in a newly developing suburban area, and (2) Garden North, a 36-apartment cluster in the middle of the city. Each site offered one- and two-bedroom residences. After study approval was obtained from the MUSC institutional review

board, flyers were sent to individual apartment mailboxes and posted in elevators and on bulletin boards. They advertised the free exercise class to be offered by MUSC and the opportunity to wear Fitbit fitness trackers. An on-site recruiting meeting was publicized and held. Inclusion criteria for the study were (1) older adults aged 55 years and older living in a Humanities Foundation apartment complex, (2) able to stand for 15 minutes, (3) able to walk 150 feet with or without an assistive device, (4) able to follow simple instructions for exercise, and (5) able to wear, operate, and charge the Fitbit HR fitness tracker. The following were exclusion criteria: (1) inability or unwillingness of participant to give informed consent and (2) physical, cognitive, sensory, or psychiatric disability that would limit participants from partaking in a PA program or wearing a fitness tracker.

#### **Physical Activity Program**

Participants who met the inclusion criteria were entered into the study. Prior to the start of the 12-week program, participants wore the Fitbit HR fitness trackers for one week to record preintervention step counts. Participants were trained on the use of the fitness trackers and instructed to wear them daily. Data from the trackers was downloaded and shared with each participant on a weekly basis. Preintervention data were also collected on each participant using the Self-Efficacy for Exercise Scale [32], a demographic questionnaire, a 30-second sit-to-stand test [33], the Mini Balance Evaluation Systems Test, the Berg Balance Scale [34], and a two-minute walk test. This information was also collected postintervention. Participants then took part in a group telehealth PA using the Otago exercise program. The program was delivered to each site twice weekly

via televideo by a PT student who was overseen by PT faculty from MUSC.

#### **Qualitative Interviews**

Participants who had agreed to be in the program were told by the study coordinator that they would be telephoned by the second author, a professor of linguistics with more than 30 years' experience in conducting and interpreting oral interviews. She introduced herself and reminded participants she was part of the team because of her research on language and aging and previewed the major questions she would ask (italicized in Textbox 1).

Calls were made to their residence using Skype; audio-recorded using Call Recorder; reformatted as wav files using Audacity; transcribed by VerbalInk, a HIPAA-compliant medical transcription company; and retained by the authors. All participants were called up to five times or until they answered; four never answered. Approximately 80% were reached and recorded. Seven (33%) were recorded twice; none refused the calls. Questions used were designed by the authors and reviewed by all team members (see Textbox 1). Interviews averaged 8 minutes. Follow-up interviews with Garden North participants averaging 5 minutes were collected a year later using the same interviewer, technique, equipment, and approach. In addition to asking if participants still exercised in any way, retained or used their Fitbits, and would be willing to join another exercise group, these interviews also included the Patient Health Questionnaire-2. There were 10 of 14 (71%) reached and recorded; one had moved away and the other three never answered.

Textbox 1. Preintervention and postintervention interview questions. Questions in italics are original interview questions. Nonitalicized questions are additional questions asked by interviewer. PT: physical therapy.

#### **Preintervention Interview Questions**

1. Tell me about your usual exercise/physical activity. Do you usually exercise on your own? Do you ever volunteer with other programs or to help others? Tell me about that.

- 2. Why do you think being physically active is important?
- 3. How do you feel about participating in group exercises?
- 4. How do you feel about participating in an exercise program over the TV?

5. Tell me what you know about Fitbits [tracker]. Have you ever worn one or any other type of activity bracelet? Would you be open to wearing one? What makes you think that you would be comfortable wearing one? What makes you think it would help increase your physical activity?

#### **Postintervention Interview Questions**

1. Tell me about your current usual exercise/physical activity. Do you usually exercise on your own? Do you ever volunteer with other programs or to help others? Tell me about that.

2. Why do you think being physically active is important?

3. How do you feel about participating in group exercise?

4. What did you think about the physical activity program that was done over the TV? What specific aspect did you like? Was there something specific that you disliked? What would you like to see done differently?

5. How did the nursing students do when they collected your vital signs, helped you with the Fitbit [tracker], and helped with the exercises? What do you think they could have done differently?

6. How did the PT students do in giving the exercise program? What do you think they have done differently?

7. What did you think of the Fitbit? Was it easy to use? How did it increase your physical activity-or did it? Why do you think many people like to wear it all of the time?



A single coder (the second author) coded all transcripts for the identification and interpretation of key themes, using hierarchical coding achieved through multiple readings and successive codings, supported by keyword analysis (a kind of content analysis) using WMatrix for computer-assisted qualitative discourse analysis [35]. The first author, who had been on site and had personally interacted with participants, reviewed the interpretation for both coherence and representativity; disagreements were resolved, and full consensus was reached.

### Results

#### Sample

A total of 21 participants were recruited for the study. Participant demographics are shown in Table 1.

With two exceptions-both of whom said they did some limited walking daily-respondents at all sites admitted in the preintervention interview to doing very little exercise, but said they were concerned about balance and maintaining their health. All thought that group exercises sounded good, agreed to try out telehealth-delivered exercise instructions, and were willing to try a Fitbit tracker although only one or two had seen advertisements for it. In the postintervention interviews, respondents announced they would welcome a second program, liked the group activity, and the telehealth delivery, had little to say about the nursing students, and thought the Fitbit was definitely worth the trouble it took to remember to charge it. Five persons from Garden North were called again after the postintervention call because of their enthusiasm for the program and asked if they would be "ambassadors" to explain the program to other foundation-supported low-income residences; all agreed.

Table 1. Participant demographics at C	Garden Vistas and Garden North (N=21).
--	--

Variable	Garden Vistas sample (n=6)	Garden North sample (n=15)
Gender, n (%)		· · · · ·
Female	5 (83)	14 (93)
Male	1 (17)	1 (7)
Age (years), mean (SD)	72.8 (9.7)	72.3 (7.9)
Age (years), range	58-83	57-85
Race, n (%)		
White	3 (50)	0 (0)
Black	3 (50)	15 (100)
Ethnicity (not Hispanic or Latino), n (%)	6 (100)	15 (100)
Marital status, n (%)		
Never married	0 (0)	2 (13)
Married	1 (17)	3 (20)
Divorced	2 (33)	5 (33)
Widowed	1 (17)	5 (33)

Table 2. Garden Vistas: exercise experience and socialization.

Sample themes and quotations	Code exemplar	Categories
We can tell you about our exercise but not about ourselves		
We're doing balancing exercises that are helping us a lot, my balance seems to be getting better.	Balance exercise	Exercise types
The property that we live at we have a class on Monday, Wednesday and Friday where we do core strengthening exercises.	Core exercises for some	"The property that we live at"—not called a home
We compare our steps: mall walk and garage walk.	Some talk about counting steps	Some conversation
Lack of socialization contributes to depression		
There's not much socializing, we should repeat the program.	Missing socialization	Lack of socialization
Maybe the building as a whole can socialize.	Possible solution to no socialization	Lack of socialization
I fight depression by getting dressed and going anyplace.	Have to fight depression	Depression
You're gonna laugh, I make my bed. Then you don't get back in it.	Make self get up	Depression
I think it's just getting together as a group and you know socializing and doing these exercises and having fun doing it together.	What I'd like to see: having fun together	Need more socialization

Garden North differed from Garden Vistas in a number of ways, primarily keyed to residents' needs and the quality of the community. Although Garden Vistas had more than three times the number of potential participants, only a few agreed to join the project. The major issue seemed to have been their own perceptions of a need for better mental health. As shown in Table 2, Garden Vistas participants had very little to say about the program other than to report on the exercises they had been shown; instead, they wanted to talk about how they tried to combat depression and isolation. Garden North residents, on the other hand, had a great deal to say—and much of it was about how Garden North was a real community, which accounted, the respondents felt, for their not feeling socially isolated or consistently depressed. Individuals at Garden North had problems—some were former alcoholics or addicts, many had chronic diseases and comorbidities—but they helped one another through the bad times. This is especially noteworthy because the majority of the residents at Garden North, sited in an inner-city urban neighborhood, were of one of the most vulnerable groups in the low-income population, African American [25]. Table 3 displays Garden North's categories and themes.

Table 3. Garden North: exercise experience, recruiting, socialization, and neighborhood.

Sample themes and quotations	Code exemplar	Categories
Exercise is fun and beneficial		
It was fun. It was something I've been wanting to do it and after that, I had an oppor- tunity to do it in here. I just went on and then joined in and started doing it and the work got real good.	This is something desired before it started	A person could join in and have fun
Yeah, I lose a lot. Yeah, it makes me lose a lotta weight. I don't eat as much as I used to eat so, yeah, everything is fine.	Weight loss is important	Exercise is beneficial
Recruit older persons individually for success		
Everybody start coming by. She started with six people but we ended up with a good group, we have two sections.	Others were curious about the group	Groups expanded quickly
We're senior residents up here. And she approached me. I don't know who she approached here, but she stated what she wanted, and we all complied with that.	Older persons solicited indi- vidually to join group	Personalized approach seems to have worked with older people
We are a community like one of family members		
Well, it's more like a family, a family thing and everybody care about one another over here and everybody come here and they love to be here and they wish they could live in this place. It's just nice. Everybody gets along real well and we look out for one another, help one another out and all of that and then we go on trips and stuff. It's just a lotta fun.	We act like a large family, taking care of one another and going out together	We like to do things with one another
We're all old. We're all struggling to make tomorrow or the day-after-tomorrow. Why strong? I guess we're survivors. We just wanna survive. Some of us are ex-al- coholic, ex-drug-addiction. Well, I guess it just gives you incentive to strive for something better in life.	We're old, want to help one another survive	Survival means helping one another
We don't buy into stereotypes of age		
Now, what is old? To me what is old? Old is how you feel. It's a state of mind. My mother's 84. She acts like she's in her 40s or something. I wish I could move as fast as her. She's just always on the go. She dances. She goes on long drives. She goes out to the beach.	Chronological age doesn't mean being old	Age is a state of mind
Is it because we all been here together for so long and we know each other. We know the good, the bad, and the ugly. We always try to help one another out when we're ill	We are long-term residents and we know a lot about one another	We know one another very well
We actively practice socialization		
Once we all moved into this building we got to know one another. We used to always have dinners or we'd have breakfast every Saturday morning. We had gotten that started. Then we all joined in together where we had president, vice president, you know, and we put things in paper so we could all see what we wanted to do. Then we'd start decorating the building for Christmas and stuff and Easter.	We started by eating togeth- er, then organized, and moved to decorating "our home"	This is a community, not a "property"
We're right in the middle of everything here		
Yeah, the neighborhood is nice. You've got the store. You've got the eating place. You've got the Chinese, the school, the library, the arcade next door and [crosstalk] –And the park and all of that. It's just nice. It's a nice neighborhood to be in.	Itemizes what's available in the immediate neighborhood	•

A year later, when follow-up interviews were conducted with 10 of the 13 remaining Garden North participants, all 10 reported they were continuing to do some exercise if not all the specific exercises that they had learned in the class. Most no longer used or could not find their Fitbits—one complained that she kept forgetting to take it off before washing dishes, another explained that hers "blew up," but one still wears her watch. All have kept up with some of the walking and the step climbing, all said they would like to take class with one another and liked telehealth. Only one reported that she had become depressed but that visiting a doctor at MUSC and talking about depression with her sister was allowing her to see improvement.

## Discussion

Comments by participants in the two groups index the differences in their attitudinal approaches to the program. Garden Vistas participants noted the lack of socialization in their building and while doing the program. They had little conversation with one another and their interviews typically focused on how to combat depression while living in "the property": note that nobody called it a residence or a home or even an apartment. It was seen as a property that belongs to somebody or something else, not to them.

Although the program was new at each of the sites, it was easier to administer and to encourage at Garden North because many of the residents felt they lived in a community, with stores, a park, a library, and other places for outside interaction being seen as an easier walk. Interestingly, distance from outside locations was similar at each site. However, automobile and truck traffic patterns at Garden Vistas made walking outside more difficult, with longer isolated stretches between traffic lights and crosswalks and fewer low-income, mom-and-pop stores. In addition, Garden Vistas had little community "feel"; indeed, many residents seemed to be dazed and fearful, seeking isolation while wishing for activities that could involve friendship. Mental health loomed as a much more prevalent issue at Garden Vistas: people at Garden North were aware of one another's mental health needs, from addiction to depression, in ways that residents at Garden Vistas were not. At the conclusion of the study, interested participants who had been to the majority of the PA sessions were asked if they would be comfortable to continue to lead the sessions twice weekly. Several participants from each site were trained to continue on with the PA groups.

The study had several limitations including a small sample size. The sample was taken from two low-income retirement communities managed by the same property management company, which may limit generalizability to the population; however, the two properties were vastly different in their demographic data. Use of the PA trackers may be limited in this older adult, low-income demographic, although some participants really enjoyed wearing the trackers.

It is clear that PA and socialization is critical to older adults who are aging in place. More importantly, mental health—not just physical health—has to be considered when attempting to engage older adults in group activities. Mental health plays a role in physical health as well as socialization and is a key component to healthy aging in place. Future studies need to be aware of older adults' mental health needs and these needs should be addressed to encourage socialization and PA. Integrating mindfulness, depression screening, and other mental health screening and education into future aging-in-place interventions is a necessity.

#### Acknowledgments

This study was funded by the Duke Endowment and through a pilot grant from the South Carolina Clinical and Translational Research Institute.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

#### References

- 1. Austin S, Qu H, Shewchuk RM. Age bias in physicians' recommendations for physical activity: a behavioral model of healthcare utilization for adults with arthritis. J Phys Act Health 2013 Feb;10(2):222-231. [Medline: <u>22826501</u>]
- Sperber N, Hall KS, Allen K, DeVellis BM, Lewis M, Callahan LF. The role of symptoms and self-efficacy in predicting physical activity change among older adults with arthritis. J Phys Act Health 2014 Mar;11(3):528-535 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1123/jpah.2012-0030] [Medline: 23416927]
- Dogra S, Stathokostas L. Sedentary behavior and physical activity are independent predictors of successful aging in middle-aged and older adults. J Aging Res 2012;2012:190654 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2012/190654] [Medline: 22997579]
- 4. Weinstock RS, Brooks G, Palmas W, Morin PC, Teresi JA, Eimicke JP, et al. Lessened decline in physical activity and impairment of older adults with diabetes with telemedicine and pedometer use: results from the IDEATel study. Age Ageing 2011 Jan;40(1):98-105 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/ageing/afq147] [Medline: 21081539]
- Silveira P, van de Langenberg R, van het Reve E, Daniel F, Casati F, de Bruin ED. Tablet-based strength-balance training to motivate and improve adherence to exercise in independently living older people: a phase II preclinical exploratory trial. J Med Internet Res 2013;15(8):e159 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2579] [Medline: 23939401]

- Wu G, Keyes L, Callas P, Ren X, Bookchin B. Comparison of telecommunication, community, and home-based Tai Chi exercise programs on compliance and effectiveness in elders at risk for falls. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2010 Jun;91(6):849-856 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2010.01.024] [Medline: 20510973]
- Compernolle S, Vandelanotte C, Cardon G, De Bourdeaudhuji I, De Cocker K. Effectiveness of a web-based, computer-tailored, pedometer-based physical activity intervention for adults: a cluster randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(2):e38 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3402] [Medline: 25665498]
- Stevens J, Burns E. CDC Compendium of Effective Fall Interventions: What Works for Community-Dwelling Older Adults, 3rd Edition. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control; 2015. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/homeandrecreationalsafety/falls/compendium.html</u> [accessed 2018-12-14] [WebCite Cache ID 74fDFzb11]
- 9. Campbell AJ, Robertson MC, Gardner MM, Norton RN, Buchner DM. Falls prevention over 2 years: a randomized controlled trial in women 80 years and older. Age Ageing 1999 Oct;28(6):513-518 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 10604501]
- Campbell AJ, Robertson MC, Gardner MM, Norton RN, Tilyard MW, Buchner DM. Randomised controlled trial of a general practice programme of home based exercise to prevent falls in elderly women. BMJ 1997 Oct 25;315(7115):1065-1069 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>9366737</u>]
- 11. Gerteis J, Izrael D, Deitz D, LeRoy L, Ricciardi R, Miller T, et al. Multiple Chronic Conditions Chartbook. AHRQ Publications No. Q14-0038. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2014. URL: <u>https://www.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/wysiwyg/professionals/prevention-chronic-care/decision/mcc/mccchartbook.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-12-14] [WebCite Cache ID 74fDPbuWt]
- 12. Miyawaki CE. Association of social isolation and health across different racial and ethnic groups of older Americans. Ageing Soc 2015 Nov;35(10):2201-2228 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1017/S0144686X14000890] [Medline: 26494934]
- 13. Rodda J, Walker Z, Carter J. Depression in older adults. BMJ 2011 Sep 28;343:d5219. [doi: <u>10.1136/bmj.d5219</u>] [Medline: <u>21957206</u>]
- 14. Taylor HO, Taylor RJ, Nguyen AW, Chatters L. Social isolation, depression, and psychological distress among older adults. J Aging Health 2018 Feb;30(2):229-246 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0898264316673511] [Medline: 28553785]
- 15. Choi H, Irwin MR, Cho HJ. Impact of social isolation on behavioral health in elderly: Ssystematic review. World J Psychiatry 2015 Dec 22;5(4):432-438 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5498/wjp.v5.i4.432] [Medline: 26740935]
- Cramm JM, Hartgerink JM, de Vreede PL, Bakker TJ, Steyerberg EW, Mackenbach JP, et al. The relationship between older adults' self-management abilities, well-being and depression. Eur J Ageing 2012 Dec;9(4):353-360 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10433-012-0237-5] [Medline: 23125820]
- Chang Y, Yao G, Hu SC, Wang J. Depression affects the scores of all facets of the WHOQOL-BREF and may mediate the effects of physical disability among community-dwelling older adults. PLoS One 2015;10(5):e0128356 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0128356] [Medline: 26010571]
- Pohl JS, Cochrane BB, Schepp KG, Woods NF. Falls and social isolation of older adults in the national health and aging trends study. Res Gerontol Nurs 2018 Dec 01;11(2):61-70. [doi: <u>10.3928/19404921-20180216-02</u>] [Medline: <u>29498749</u>]
- Van Ravenstein RK, Davis B. Views on ageing in place from relocated low-income housing residents in the US. Nurs Older People 2017 Sep 29;29(8):35-41. [doi: <u>10.7748/nop.2017.e950</u>] [Medline: <u>29124915</u>]
- 20. Golant SM. Commentary: irrational exuberance for the aging in place of vulnerable low-income older homeowners. J Aging Soc Policy 2008;20(4):379-397 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/08959420802131437] [Medline: 19042553]
- Shin JY, Sims RC, Bradley DL, Pohlig RT, Harrison BE. Prevalence of depressive symptoms and associated factors in older adult public housing residents. Res Gerontol Nurs 2014;7(6):249-255 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3928/19404921-20140708-01] [Medline: 25036530]
- 22. Xiang X, An R, Heinemann A. Depression and unmet needs for assistance with daily activities among community-dwelling older adults. Gerontologist 2018 Dec 08;58(3):428-437 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/geront/gnw262] [Medline: 28201617]
- 23. National Council on Aging. The United States of Aging Survey URL: <u>https://www.ncoa.org/news/resources-for-reporters/</u> usoa-survey/ [accessed 2018-12-14] [WebCite Cache ID 74fDSbtfT]
- 24. Brown RT, Kiely DK, Bharel M, Mitchell SL. Geriatric syndromes in older homeless adults. J Gen Intern Med 2012 Jan;27(1):16-22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-011-1848-9] [Medline: 21879368]
- 25. Kenan Institute. 2017. Older Adults and the Challenges of Aging in Place URL: <u>http://www.kenaninstitute.unc.edu/</u> wp-content/uploads/2017/09/AgingInPlaceWhitePaper\_09212017.pdf [accessed 2018-12-14] [WebCite Cache ID 74fDgQcda]
- 26. Bravata DM, Smith-Spangler C, Sundaram V, Gienger AL, Lin N, Lewis R, et al. Using pedometers to increase physical activity and improve health: a systematic review. JAMA 2007 Nov 21;298(19):2296-2304. [doi: 10.1001/jama.298.19.2296] [Medline: 18029834]
- 27. Evenson KR, Goto MM, Furberg RD. Systematic review of the validity and reliability of consumer-wearable activity trackers. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2015;12(1):159 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12966-015-0314-1] [Medline: 26684758]
- Shukla H, Nair SR, Thakker D. Role of telerehabilitation in patients following total knee arthroplasty: evidence from a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. J Telemed Telecare 2017 Feb;23(2):339-346. [doi: 10.1177/1357633X16628996] [Medline: 26843466]

- 29. Johansson T, Wild C. Telerehabilitation in stroke care--a systematic review. J Telemed Telecare 2011;17(1):1-6. [doi: 10.1258/jtt.2010.100105] [Medline: 21097560]
- Levy CE, Silverman E, Jia H, Geiss M, Omura D. Effects of physical therapy delivery via home video telerehabilitation on functional and health-related quality of life outcomes. J Rehabil Res Dev 2015;52(3):361-370 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1682/JRRD.2014.10.0239] [Medline: 26230650]
- 31. National Council on Aging. Washington, DC: NCOA; 2016. Highest Tier Evidence-Based Health Promotion/Disease Prevention Programs URL: <u>https://www.ncoa.org/healthy-aging/falls-prevention/</u> [accessed 2018-12-14] [WebCite Cache ID 74fDt7mo7]
- 32. Resnick B, Jenkins LS. Testing the reliability and validity of the Self-Efficacy for Exercise scale. Nurs Res 2000;49(3):154-159. [Medline: 10882320]
- Rikli R, Jones C. Functional fitness normative scores for community-residing older adults, ages 60-94. J Aging Phys Activ 1999 Apr;7(2):162-181 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1123/japa.7.2.162]
- 34. Lusardi M, Pellecchia G, Schulman M. Functional performance in community living older adults. J Geriatr Phys Ther 2003;26(3):14-22. [doi: 10.1519/00139143-200312000-00003]
- 35. Hsieh H, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qual Health Res 2005 Nov;15(9):1277-1288. [doi: 10.1177/1049732305276687] [Medline: 16204405]

#### Abbreviations

**MUSC:** Medical University of South Carolina **PA:** physical activity **PT:** physical therapy

*Edited by J Wang; submitted 16.08.18; peer-reviewed by J Guendouzi; comments to author 08.11.18; revised version received 21.11.18; accepted 04.12.18; published 21.12.18.* 

Please cite as:

VanRavenstein K, Davis BH When More Than Exercise Is Needed to Increase Chances of Aging in Place: Qualitative Analysis of a Telehealth Physical Activity Program to Improve Mobility in Low-Income Older Adults JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11955 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11955/ doi:10.2196/11955 PMID:31518250

©Kathy VanRavenstein, Boyd H Davis. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 21.12.2018. This is an distributed under the Commons open-access article terms of the Creative Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



#### **Original Paper**

## Understanding Care Navigation by Older Adults With Multimorbidity: Mixed-Methods Study Using Social Network and Framework Analyses

Jolien Vos<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Kathrin Gerling<sup>2\*</sup>, PhD; Conor Linehan<sup>3\*</sup>, PhD; Aloysius N Siriwardena<sup>4\*</sup>, MD, MPH; Karen Windle<sup>5\*</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>UCL Interaction Centre, University College London, London, United Kingdom

<sup>2</sup>Group T Leuven Campus, Technology Cluster Computer Science Technology, Katholieke Universiteit Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

<sup>3</sup>School of Applied Psychology, University College Cork, Cork, Ireland

<sup>4</sup>Community and Health Research Unit, School of Health and Social Care, University of Lincoln, Lincoln, United Kingdom

<sup>5</sup>NatCen, London, United Kingdom

<sup>\*</sup>all authors contributed equally

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Jolien Vos, PhD UCL Interaction Centre University College London 66-72 Gower Street London, United Kingdom Phone: 44 20 3108 7050 Email: j.vos@ucl.ac.uk

## Abstract

**Background:** Health and social care systems were designed to be used primarily by people with single and acute diseases. However, a growing number of older adults are diagnosed with multiple long-term conditions (LTCs). The process of navigating the intricacies of health and social care systems to receive appropriate care presents significant challenges for older people living with multiple LTCs, which in turn can negatively influence their well-being and quality of life.

**Objective:** The long-term goal of this work is to design technology to assist people with LTCs in navigating health and social care systems. To do so, we must first understand how older people living with LTCs currently engage with and navigate their care networks. No published research describes and analyses the structure of formal and informal care networks of older adults with multiple LTCs, the frequency of interactions with each type of care service, and the problems that typically arise in these interactions.

**Methods:** We conducted a mixed-methods study and recruited 62 participants aged  $\geq$ 55 years who were living in England, had  $\geq$ 2 LTCs, and had completed a social network analysis questionnaire. Semistructured interviews were conducted with roughly a 10% subsample of the questionnaire sample: 4 women and 3 men. On average, interviewees aged 70 years and had 4 LTCs.

**Results:** Personal care networks were complex and adapted to each individual. The task of building and subsequently navigating one's personal care network rested mainly on patients' shoulders. It was frequently the patients' task to bridge and connect the different parts of the system. The major factor leading to a satisfying navigation experience was found to be patients' assertive, determined, and proactive approaches. Furthermore, smooth communication and interaction between different parts of the care system led to more satisfying navigation experiences.

**Conclusions:** Technology to support care navigation for older adults with multiple LTCs needs to support patients in managing complex health and social care systems by effectively integrating the management of multiple conditions and facilitating communication among multiple stakeholders, while also offering flexibility to adapt to individual situations. Quality of care seems to be dependent on the determination and ability of patients. Those with less determination and fewer organization skills experience worse care. Thus, technology must aim to fulfill these coordination functions to ensure care is equitable across those who need it.

#### (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11054) doi:10.2196/11054

#### **KEYWORDS**

care navigation; long-term conditions; multimorbidity; older adults; social network analysis

#### Introduction

#### Background

While people now live longer than previous generations, they do not necessarily live well for longer [1]. With the increase in life expectancy, there is also an increase in long-term conditions (LTCs), such as arthritis, diabetes, and heart disease. In addition, a growing number of older adults are diagnosed with  $\geq 2$  LTCs, also referred to as multimorbidity [2,3]. Health and social care systems were primarily designed for the management of people with single diseases and acute conditions rather than those with multiple LTCs, resulting in difficulties in care provision and navigation (ie, finding the right type of care, in the right place, and at the right time) for those with multimorbidity [4]. Care systems are, for example, often not connected in the way patients expect [5,6]. This can lead to expectations remaining unmet, as well as over, under, and inappropriate use of the care system [5,7,8]. Furthermore, the incurable nature of LTCs, combined with the burden they can place on people's lives, increases the importance of maintaining and improving the quality of life [4]. Patients with multimorbidity especially value clear communication and accessibility of providers. Particularly for older individuals with multimorbidity, there is an urgent need for support in appropriately navigating the care system to maximize health and well-being.

#### **Prior Work**

One approach to addressing this need is the provision of designated "care navigators"—professionals who support patients in their "pathway" or "journey" through the care system. In their task of guiding patients through the system, care navigators focus on the needs of individuals. Studies in the cancer care setting have shown the benefits of care navigators [9-11]. However, despite having a positive effect on patients' satisfaction, quality of life, and functionality [7,12], the high cost of care navigators remains a barrier to their wider employment [13]. Furthermore, their involvement in the patients' journey tends to be limited to short amounts of time [14] and focus on single LTCs (eg, cancer) instead of multiple LTCs [6].

A potentially more cost-effective, accessible, and equitable solution lies in the use of technology to aid care navigation [8,15]. Indeed, it could be argued that care navigation is an information management and communication problem; these are exactly the types of problems that information and communications technology is well suited to solving. Some work is beginning to emerge on this topic. For example, Yao et al [15] proposed the design of a navigation support system for patients modeled on decision-support tools more commonly designed for clinicians. By providing patients with a unified and integrated view of their specific care continuum, Yao et al [15] aimed to help patients understand and manage their health care. Their prototype design did not directly involve patient

RenderX

data or consultancy but focused on pathways derived from medical guidelines. Yao et al [15] commented that navigation programs need to truly focus on patients to help them to manage this task, suggesting that a better understanding of patients' needs concerning care navigation and multimorbidity is required to design effective support systems. Zulman et al [14] addressed this issue by outlining patients' need. The following 3 themes emerged from their study: (1) patients with multimorbidity manage a high volume of information, visits, and self-care tasks; (2) they need to coordinate, synthesise and reconcile information from multiple providers and about different conditions; and (3) their unique position at the hub of multiple health issues requires self-advocacy and expertise [14].

However, Zulman et al [14] did not provide a detailed understanding of stakeholders involved in the care network. To date, no previous study has investigated the structure of the care network of older people with multiple LTCs. There is very limited knowledge available to researchers on how older people with multimorbidity interact and engage with their care network. These gaps in knowledge make it difficult for anyone to design appropriate care navigation support for these patients.

#### **Goal of This Study**

For technology to support older adults in care navigation, an understanding of both the care system and people's experiences of that system is needed. This study is the first step in the experience-centered design [16] of tools to support care navigation. The goal of this paper is to describe and analyze the challenges inherent to care navigation, and in doing so, outline design opportunities for technology to support older adults with multimorbidity when navigating the care system. As such, we contribute to the current knowledge by providing a systematic exploration of older people's existing experiences, needs, and goals in care navigation, while relating these to their personal care network (PCN; people providing them with care). Using a mixed-methods approach, this study aimed to identify the type and number of caregivers (formal and informal) involved in the care of older people with multimorbidity. Through quantitative [social network analysis (SNA)] and qualitative (framework analysis) methods, we examine and explore older people's experiences and needs in relation to navigating their care. This analysis considers the breadth and depth of participants' experiences but still allows actionable reflections on challenges and opportunities for the human-computer interaction community when designing for multiple conditions.

#### Methods

#### Study Design

We performed a pragmatic mixed-methods study to understand care navigation from the perspective of older adults with multiple LTCs (refer [10,17] for a detailed discussion of mixed-method study designs). The intention was 2-fold as follows:

- 1. Understanding PCNs surrounding older people with multimorbidity. *This included identifying which caregivers were involved, why and how were they involved.*
- 2. Understanding the experiences of older people with multimorbidity in relation to care navigation. *This encompassed examining how the PCN currently functioned and how it should be functioning for older people with multimorbidity.*

Quantitative (questionnaire) data were needed to help answer the question of "who" was involved in the PCN of a wide range of participants, and to some extent, "why" they were involved. Qualitative (semistructured interview) data were used to give in-depth information about the latter, as well as details of "how" those people were involved, and in "what" way the network functioned. A tranche of quantitative data was initially collected and analyzed. This initial analysis was used to guide the design of the qualitative interviews. Specifically, interviews focused on topics that were recognized as important in the initial analysis. Interviews were then started, with the remainder of the quantitative data being collected and analyzed concurrently with the interview strand. Ethical approval for the research was obtained through the "University of Lincoln's" ethics board and the Ethical Committee of the "national health care body."

#### Sample and Recruitment

Eligible participants had to be aged  $\geq$ 55 years, living in England, and diagnosed with at least 2 LTCs. We aimed for a minimum of 50 questionnaire respondents and a 10% subsample for the interviews. The study was advertised through a number of methods. First, emails and social media messages were posted by both a university and an age-related nongovernmental organization. Second, flyers were created and placed, with agreement, in churches, community halls, and charity shops. Third, posters and information sheets were placed in 101 general practices. Fourth, people engaging with a pilot care navigation project run by a nongovernmental organization were contacted directly. Once the questionnaire was completed, eligible respondents (ie, those living locally to the lead researcher) were offered the option to participate further through a semistructured interview. Those who decided to do so, were contacted to further discuss the study, check their consent, and clarify any further questions. In agreement with the participants, a place for the interview was decided (usually the participants' home).

#### **Data Collection**

To understand the range of experiences encountered by people with multimorbidity in navigating the health and social care system, it was necessary to capture information about participants' communications, interactions, and relationships with a range of different people, services, and institutions involved in their care. Two distinct instruments were designed to collect the data in this mixed-methods study.

#### Social Network Questionnaire

Social network questionnaires have been found to be useful for the assessment of connections and relationships between people or social actors [18]. The "egocentric" SNA is a subtype of SNA that aims to specifically understand the relationships surrounding one focal unit or actor in a network [18]. The egocentric SNA provided a method for us to assess the patients' perspective of their own care network. Very few examples of validated and nonvalidated questionnaires for social network data were found at the start of this study [19,20], and none existed specifically to gather data about a participants' PCN. Therefore, a new questionnaire was developed. Our questionnaire was designed primarily on "name generator" questions. These questions asked participants which formal and informal caregivers they were in contact with, the frequency of contact, and the reason for contact (eg, treatment, support; Figure 1). The majority of questions were close-ended, allowing direct comparison of the data across participants (Figure 1).

An initial draft of the questionnaire was reviewed by 6 members of a Patient and Public Involvement group. Based on their feedback, an adjusted version was sent out for pilot-testing among 3 members of the public (who met the inclusion criteria for the study), 2 members of a "Later Life" forum, and 2 academics independent from and unfamiliar with the research. This group of people completed the questionnaire and provided feedback that led to final adjustments of the questionnaire (Multimedia Appendix 1).

#### Semistructured Interviews

The questionnaire was not intended to provide nuanced data on, for example, the "strength" of connections that patients had with care providers; to address this, semistructured interviews were planned (Multimedia Appendix 2). The final topic guide included questions on patients' needs regarding (digital) care navigation support and their current experiences and barriers to using such technology.

#### Data Analysis

This study gathered both quantitative and qualitative data, thus requiring a number of different types of analyses, plus a strategy for integrating data across those methods.

## *Quantitative Analysis: Social Network Analysis and Descriptive Analysis*

This study used the SNA to interpret questionnaire responses. In care settings, SNA has, for example, been used to describe and understand the social aspects of communication patterns [21], investigate the impact of social capital on health and well-being [22], and look at the influence of social networks on frail older people's life satisfaction [23]. The SNA includes 2 main components—"actors" and "relationships." Actors in the SNA are represented by points and referred to as nodes. Nodes are the individual units that are connected by the relations (ties). The ties (relationships) or "edges" in the SNA are represented by lines (Figure 2) and can display any possible connection between the nodes of interest such as friendships, collaborations, and information flows.

To visually support the analyses of these structures, the SNA uses graphs, also called sociograms [24], an example of which is shown in the simplified example in Figure 2. We used SPSS Statistics V22 (IBM Corp) for *descriptive analysis* of the data and Gephi 0.9.1 [25] as *visualization and exploration* software assisting the SNA and providing sociograms of the PCNs.

Figure 1. An example question of the social network questionnaire for the study.

i) General practitioner (GP)

```
I don't have any contact with this professional → Go to question 6.j)
Frequency of contact
                                             Main type of support provided
Every day
                                                   Information and advice

    Once or more a week,

                                              \Box
                                                  Emotional support
                                              \Box
    but not every day
                                                  Practical support
                                             \Box

    More than once a month,

                                                   Care (eg, assessment, treatment,
                                                   prescription)
    but not every week
Once a month
                                              Other types of support provided
Every 1 or 2 months
    Every 3 or 4 months
                                                   Information and advice
                                              \Box
                                                  Emotional support
    Every 5 or 6 months
                                              \square
                                                  Practical support
\square
    Every 7 to 12 months
                                              Care (eg. assessment, treatment,
I don't know
                                                   prescription)
Main way of contact
                                              Level of satisfaction with support

    Electronically (eg, email)

                                                   Very unsatisfied
By telephone
                                              Γ
                                                   Unsatisfied
    In person (face to face)
                                              \Box
                                                   Satisfied
                                              \Box
                                                   Very satisfied
Reason for contact
                                              Roughly how many different GP's have
Short term problem not related to
    my chronic condition(s)
                                              you seen in the last 6 months?
    Short term problem related to my
    chronic condition(s)
Chronic condition
```

Figure 2. The example network graph displaying nodes and edges.



#### Qualitative Analysis: Framework Analysis

Framework analysis [26] was selected as the most suitable method to analyze the semistructured interviews. Framework analysis is a specific type of thematic analysis, usually with greater emphasis on the transparency of the analytical process [26] and linkage between the stages of analysis [27]. This analysis was an inductive, iterative, and continuous process in this study. It allowed for concepts to emerge as we progressed

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11054/
```

RenderX

through the analysis process. However, at the same time, we had a clear understanding of the purpose of the research and the question that needed answering [28].

The qualitative analysis involved 3 separate stages, although these were not necessarily linear in progression and moving between different stages was not uncommon. In the first instance, the transcripts were line-by-line coded. This process was assisted by the NVivo 10 software package and resulted in several open codes (eg, difficulties finding the "right" person

to contact and perception of limited communication between providers) that were later grouped as categories (eg, barriers in care navigation) and supported the themes from the framework. Second, both within and between transcripts, a search was conducted for remarkable and noticeable differences and similarities between participants (eg, patients with family living nearby vs those with family further away). Third, reoccurring codes, differences, and similarities were grouped and brought together as subcategories within the following 7 themes: (1) meaning of the PCN; (2) structure of the PCN; (3) roles and responsibilities in the PCN; (4) first point of contact; (5) service organization or operation; (6) PCN interaction and communication; and (7) technology.

## Results

#### **Sample Characteristics**

We recruited 62 participants, all aged ≥55 years, living in England, and diagnosed with  $\geq 2$  LTCs. While 37 participants accessed the questionnaire via a Web-based link, 25 completed a paper version. Of all, 28 participants reported as male, 14 as female, and the remaining 20 preferred not to say or left the question blank. On average, questionnaire participants were 72 years old (range, 55-94 years). Participants indicated they had been diagnosed with a variety of LTCs, the five most common being musculoskeletal conditions, cardiovascular disease, bowel diseases, respiratory conditions, and diabetes. We excluded participants with conditions affecting cognitive and memory abilities from the study. No significant relationship was found between age and the number of LTCs (r=-.112, P=.51), and no significant difference was observed in the sample for the number of LTCs between men and women ( $F_{24}=2.327$ ,  $t_{24}=-1.239$ , P=.23). All participants reported they had been diagnosed with their first LTC >2 years ago. The majority of participants who answered the question relating to the time of diagnosis (n=36) had their first diagnosis ≥10 years ago (52.8%, 19/36), and 47.2% (17/36) had the diagnosis <10 years ago.

Semistructured interviews were conducted with a rough 10% subsample of the questionnaire sample (4 women and 3 men). On average, interviewees aged 70 years (range, 57-83 years) and had 4 LTCs (range, 2-8).

#### **Understanding the Personal Care Network: Caregivers**

To understand our participants' PCNs, we identified, for each participant, which caregivers were involved, as well as their reason for involvement. Across the questionnaires, a total of 39 different actors were reported by participants (Figure 3). Actors closer to patients and conveying stronger ties (ie, thicker lines) were more frequently indicated by participants. Consequently, actors further away from and connected with patients through thinner ties were overall less indicated by the sample. The closeness or distance of these actors to patients is also represented by the size of the nodes. Bigger and smaller nodes, respectively, reflected actors more or less frequently mentioned to be involved in the PCN of participants. On an individual level, the number of *important* actors varied across participants, from as little as 1 to as many as 20. Regarding participants' *contact* with actors, similar results were observed. On average, the PCN of patients contained 7 actors.

Those (2/7) who lived further away from their immediate family or did not have certain people within that group (eg, partner), tended to elaborate in greater detail the structure of those living around them. Interviewees who did not have their family nearby showed higher reliance on neighbors, friends, and even people in the wider community.

## Understanding the Personal Care Network: Domains of Care

We identified 4 domains of care as follows: health care actors in the community (HCC); health care actors at the hospital (HCH); social care actors in the community (SOCC); and informal care (IC) actors. Figure 3 displays the structure of the PCN according to these domains of care. The different domains of care were allocated different colors to provide a domain-sensitive graph. The average amount of actors indicated as important per domain was slightly higher for HCC (n=4) than the other domains (SOCC, 1; HCH, 3; and IC, 2). The domain-specific averages relating to contact did not show much internal variation; generally, participants indicated 3 HCC, HCH, and IC actors they were in contact with and 1 in the domain of SOCC.

Both the interview and questionnaire data suggested a smaller involvement of formal social care than any other type of care (ie, hospital care, primary care, and informal and third sector care). Less than a third (30.6%, 19/62) of the participants indicated  $\geq$ 1 SOCC actors to be involved in their PCN. Over double this number (67.7%, 42/62) was reported for HCC actors, and 51.3% (32/62) indicated the involvement of HCH and IC actors.

## Understanding the Personal Care Network: Levels of Care

Unlike the questionnaire, the interviews did not predefine domains (ie, SOCC, HCC, HCH, and IC) for inquiry. As such, the groups of care that emerged from the interview data were based on patients' perceptions of the type or levels of support they provided. In other words, this added detail on why certain actors were involved in patients' care. When describing the PCN during the interviews, participants tended to distinguish 3 levels of support as follows: support provided on a *day-to-day* basis, frequently used services or providers for *monitoring and follow-up*, and "*exceptional*" care delivered by professionals.

[...] there are local charities, there's the stoma nurses, there's the local Ileostomy association. I go to see a consultant once a year at the hospital so to me that is the...my care network, as well as friends and family. [pp7]



Figure 3. Actors involved in participants' personal care networks. Colors represent separate domains of care: blue, health care actors in the community (HCC); cyan, health care actors at the hospital (HCH); purple, social care actors in the community (SOCC); gray, informal care (IC). GP: general practitioners.



The interviews revealed that daily continuous support was mainly provided by informal caregivers, whereas follow-up activities and expert care were situated, respectively, on the level of primary and secondary care.

[...] So you've a group of more exceptional people to access than you have informal care givers who are there on a day to day basis. And then you've those that you basically access on a frequent basis to keep in check with the conditions that you have. [pp5]

Integration of the data further led to the identification of 5 main categories of actors in the PCN (Figure 4)—the patient himself or herself (1), the general practitioner (GP) practice (2), the informal network (3), the experts involved depending on the type of LTCs patients were diagnosed with (4), and additional services used as required (5). The first 3 (1-3) were found to be the "core" of the PCN, remaining relatively stable across patients' time living with LTCs. The presence and number of experts (4) and additional services (5), however, were more subject to change.

### Patients' Personal Care Network Experience

To help us understand patients' experience in terms of care navigation, we examined the functioning of these 5 main categories of actors in the PCN. We investigated the functioning of patients (1); GP practice (2); informal network (3); experts (4); and additional services (5) in terms of their roles and responsibilities.

## Patient: Self-Care, Disease Management and Assertive Communicator

The interviews showed a strong sense of awareness among participants in terms of their own responsibility as a patient. Interviewees (n=7) pointed out how their own actions contributed to their health (physically) and well-being (mentally). From the interviews, 2 distinct types of behavior emerged—actions undertaken to remain as healthy as possible (self-care) and measures taken to control and manage one's LTCs (disease self-management).

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11054/

Figure 4. Representation of the 5 separate care actors identified from the personal care network analysis.



Another element that emerged (3/7) was the need to find activities that were possible or adjustable to the interviewees' LTCs. One participant, in particular, found this a struggle.

[...] go to the gym at least three times a week. And do euhm, we do aqua aerobics as that is all I can do, I can only do things in the pool. Because, because anything else is not good for arthritis. So yes, that's mainly what we do to stay healthy and try to eat healthy. [pp2]

Two patients disclosed a mental health issue (ie, depression). However, all interviewees spontaneously stated the importance of self-care in terms of mental health (well-being), sometimes (n=2/7) even if that meant potentially going over their physical limit.

## [...] my responsibility is obviously to keep as healthy as possible, mentally and physically. [pp6]

Self-care behavior also included seeking help from the actors in the PCN to, for example, prevent worsening of the situation.

In relation to disease self-management, interviewees emphasized their responsibility in terms of medication adherence, attendance of appointments, and daily monitoring of their conditions. Depending on LTCs participants were diagnosed with, disease self-management and self-care sometimes overlapped and at other times challenged one another.

Based on the experience, participants developed their own personal ways to practically manage their LTCs and the people involved in their PCN. The use of diaries to keep track of appointments was present in all interviewees (n=7). In addition, some (2/7) kept a log of the reason and outcome of appointments as well as their medication.

Diary and yeah I've various things on my computer, like I have a medication list knowing what the

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11054/
```

medication is for [...] I have, every time I go to the GP or go to the doctor or go to the to the hospital, I've a list of every time I've been. Because often when you go they'll say to you 'and when did you last do this?' and I was thinking I'll never going to remember so I actually got a log, I started it in 2008, every appointment I've ever been to. [pp2]

Occasionally, 2 of the 7 patients mentioned that they felt as if they were not given the tools to keep track of their health and/or care.

You know all this business with that they said they gonna let, you can access your medical record? But you can't! [pp4].

The third main activity that arose across interviews was the patients' need to be assertive, determined, and proactive. Patients felt that the way the care system was set up required them to persevere in their navigation and deal with a number of complex barriers in accessing services, which could add frustration. The process involved in dealing with switchboards or finding the "right" person to talk to was found challenging.

But if I hadn't sort of kept phoning them I probably would have been just struggling on my own. [pp7] PP: It's like a minefield.

I: Mhm, how do you do that (navigation)?

PP: With difficulty, with difficulty... you know, you spend hours on the phone, press button A, press button B, number one for this, number nine for that, five for this... and all the while everything is a recorded, recorded answer, it's a program, everything is robotic, you don't speak to a person. It's a minefield, it's a battlefield trying to get through, you speak to one, "oh I can't deal with that I'll put you through to my colleague" and you explain everything

```
XSL•FO
```

over again and then "oh no you need to speak to such and such" [...] and then I get frustrated because they've given me the wrong number. And so if they're doing their job properly, again like I say there's a right way and a wrong way. [pp4]

Sometimes patients were left at a "loose end"; not having anything or anyone in place to follow-up on the situation. At other times, patients felt they were sent "backward and forward" across the system.

[...] the other thing I expected from hospital and I kept asking for it. Is you know, some sort of physiotherapy type of thing [...] I was hoping that somebody somewhere would you know suggest physiotherapy or something. But there was absolutely nothing, you feel and this is why I had the mental health problem to start off with [...] And nobody was giving you any advice. [pp7]

[...] You then get a phone call from somebody on the switchboard, who then passes it on to somebody else, euhm, to a manager, to see you then, to see that you... you speak to the telephone person who then puts you on to somebody for, I I thought they were from the team, the safeguarding team but no they were only a receptionist that takes the minor details, who then passes you on to somebody else who you speak to then for an hour on the phone, who then says I will pass your details on to a line manager to see if you were a, a visit from a social worker so you tell the story to five people... and then you might have forgotten something which happened in the first place or... you could have added a bit on, do you know what I mean? [pp4]

#### *General Practitioner Practice: Gatekeeper and General Monitor*

GP practices were reported by participants, both in the interviews and questionnaires, to hold a central position in their PCNs. The interviews revealed that this central position was the result of and strengthened by 2 main roles—the GP's "gatekeeper" role and their function as a general monitor of patients' health.

All interviewees discussed the process of referral through GP practices, and the GP in particular. Access to different (health and social care) services in primary, secondary, and sometimes even third sectors care was gained through the GP. Exceptions to this were patients (partly) choosing to take the route of private care (2/7), but even then, the GP was often asked for information on services that could be approached.

Yes, everything has to go through the GP, well not the dentist, but everything else goes through the GP surgery. [pp2]

*I got in from our local general practitioner, a list of companies offering private auxiliary care help.* [pp6]

Apart from being the figure in charge of referral, providing access to other parts in the care system, the GP practice was also seen as the place to monitor patients' general health. General check-ups were often scheduled ahead (eg, every 6

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11054/
```

months) to keep an eye on patients' LTCs such as diabetes. The disease-specific follow-up (if needed) did, however, not fall under the responsibility of the GP practice (see section on experts) according to the study participants.

#### Informal Network: Day-to-Day Support

Drawing on the interview analysis, the informal network was reported to be the main source for patients' day-to-day support. Depending on its structure (ie, solely family and friends or also including the wider community), roles and responsibilities of informal actors were shared differently and divided among those involved.

[...] We are lucky at our bowls club because we have a restaurant and we have a bar, you know so it is very convenient. And this to me is that sort of care in the community is where people look out for each other you know? [pp1]

Day-to-day support mainly involved practical and emotional support. Practical support, such as transportation, was often mentioned (n=5/7) when discussing the importance of family and friends.

Sometimes use a friend of church for attending the doctor at surgery when I haven't been able to drive myself [...] I have an address book and I try not to bother the people with surnames starting with 'A' too frequently (laughs). Which today we will stick the pin in the 'W's' or the 'S's' or the 'C's' or...you know. [pp6]

Second, friends (and sometimes the wider informal network) were a source of information. Information and advice were in particular sought in relation to "connections" friends might have access to and the patient (currently) did not.

It was noted that for advice on medical issues, participants were more inclined to rely on professionals than on informal actors.

I don't wanna bother them with things they can't necessarily answer. I mean if effectively it's a medical problem you need to see a doctor, don't you? You don't ask them...well apart from my friend whose daughter is a doctor so that sort of helps. [pp2]

Third, family and friends played an important role in emotionally supporting patients by, for example, being an outlet to talk through acute episodes of LTCs or take their mind of the situation.

Okay they haven't got a title as such, but yeah without yeah, without partner and children yeah I don't know if I would have actually got through the mental rather than the physical sort of thing. [pp7]

Finally, immediate family and partners were frequently mentioned to provide informal (social) care. Informal actors often were the ones mentioned under the category "other" SOCC.

Euhm, feeds me, I think the other aspect is that euh general hygiene of euh washing, ironing clothes and things like that...and euh, I mean general, generally

helps me and I imagine she helps me more than I help her. [pp6]

#### **Experts:** Condition-Specific Needs

The type(s) of experts involved in a PCN was dictated by the type of LTCs patients were diagnosed with. The role patients perceived experts to have, however, largely remained the same regardless of their specialism. According to the interviewees, specialists at the hospital were a source of disease-specific testing or monitoring and information.

I have to go and have my heart check and see that I'm alright. And I spent a lot of time in the hospital I know my way around there as well. You know (laughs) because I have to go to the heart clinic, the chest clinic, the blood place and then anything else. I mean I am forever...X-Ray, I mean you know so yes I know the hospital quite well. [pp1]

#### Third Sector, Private Care, and Organizations

The fifth and final group that arose from the data was care provided by organizations, patient groups, etc. Third sector and charity organizations generally comprised services that were used as "substitutes" to health service care or ways to support needs that were not addressed elsewhere. As such, this group reflected a personalized addition to the PCN of patients with multimorbidity in accordance to their needs. Services included gardening and companies specialized in transportation for disabled patients.

Apart from substituting health service care, private care was also sought by patients that wanted timely advice or care.

And sometimes I, the person that I've seen, there's a private physio, he's, if I want it done quickly. [pp2]

#### Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

Our results draw a picture of a spread out and at times fragmented care system particularly challenging individuals with multimorbidity because of the need to facilitate information exchange among multiple stakeholders. Communication with, and between, providers constitutes a central challenge in care navigation. Most importantly, our results show that patients rely on a broad network spanning informal and formal care providers and also on public and private stakeholders, introducing barriers that extend beyond information sharing.

The major factor leading to a satisfying navigation experience that resided within the control of patients was an assertive, determined, and proactive approach. The system, for example, did not always allow patients to see the same provider. The way the care system was set up required participants to persevere in their navigation and deal with a number of complex barriers to accessing services, which could add frustration. Many times, patients felt they were sent "backward and forward" across the system. The finding that the quality of care was essentially dependent on the determination and ability of individual patients may lead to inequitable care. Those with less determination and poorer organizational skills appear to receive worse care. Thus,

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11054/

XSL•F() RenderX technology solutions must aim to fulfill these coordination functions, to ensure care is equitable for those who need it, not just those who ask loudest. Likewise, despite the significant role that informal caregivers play in the lives of patients with multimorbidity (eg, to facilitate attendance of appointments and support day-to-day care), many patients were aware of the burden they placed on these individuals involved in their care and were thus hesitant to place repeated demands on single individuals. While technology cannot solve some of the practical challenges of managing multiple LTCs, it can support patients in the management of their IC network, and possibly contribute to the reduction of informal caregiver burden by exploring how to effectively involve the wider community in care.

According to patients, the different parts of the care system formed separate entities. Smooth communication and interaction among different parts of the care system led to more satisfying navigation experiences. However, for many interviewees, it remained unclear whether this actually took place. Participants relied on their assumptions, as well as their experience, to judge this. On the level of provider-provider communication between colleagues, referral was mentioned as an indication that providers were interacting (eg, receiving copies of letters sent between providers) and was highly valued by patients. However, referrals do not include the extensive transfer of information; therefore, with an apparently limited crossover of information among professionals, it was frequently the patients' task to bridge and connect the different parts of the system. Interestingly, existing technology largely focuses on the management of single diseases; for older adults with multiple LTCs to benefit from technology that supports care navigation (eg, mobile apps or Web-based logging solutions), an integrated approach that considers the complexity of the situation of an individual, how they manage their conditions, and seek to involve other stakeholders is required.

#### **Limitations and Future Work**

There are some limitations and opportunities for future work that arise from this study. Most importantly, the outcomes of our mixed-methods approach to requirements analysis needs to be further validated by putting our findings into action: designing and implementing a care navigation tool to support older adults with multimorbidity. Furthermore, future work needs to consider the nature of our findings; questionnaire data were obtained from participants residing in England, and follow-up interviews were carried out with geographical restrictions, suggesting that findings need to be interpreted in this light and need to be reproduced on a national or international level to account for differences between care systems.

#### Conclusions

This study stands at the intersection of care and technology, understanding the experience of care navigation for older adults with multimorbidity, as a step toward building technology to facilitate this process. We demonstrate that a mixed-methods approach can deliver insights across the breadth and depth of the care navigation process and outline complexities that need to be considered by both researchers and designers. Moving beyond care navigation, the detailed level of insight provided by the SNA and framework analysis highlights one of the core

technology to care, they first and foremost want better care.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Questionnaire. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 1MB - aging v1i2e11054 app1.pdf ]

Multimedia Appendix 2 Interview schedule. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 55KB - aging\_v1i2e11054\_app2.pdf]

#### References

- Jagger C. Future ageing trends in life expectancy. 2015. Trends in life expectancy and heathy life expectancy online London: Foresight, Government Office for Science URL: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/</u> <u>fil</u> [accessed 2018-10-23] [WebCite Cache ID 73NbRAPuc]
- 2. Department of Health. 2012. Long Term Conditions Compendium of Information: Third Edition URL: <u>https://www.gov.uk/</u> government/publications/long-term-conditions- compendium-of-information-third-edition [accessed 2018-10-23] [WebCite Cache ID 73NdCxD9b]
- Jagger C, Matthews F, Wohland P, Fouweather T, Stephan B, Robinson L, et al. A comparison of health expectancies over two decades in England: results of the Cognitive Function and Ageing Study I and II. The Lancet 2016 Feb;387(10020):779-786. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00947-2]
- 4. Oliver D, Foot C, Humphries R. Making our health and care systems fit for an ageing population. 2014. URL: <u>https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/files/kf/field/field\_publication\_file/making-</u> [accessed 2018-10-23] [WebCite Cache ID 73Nbc21SZ]
- Jackson K, Oelke ND, Besner J, Harrison A. Patient journey: implications for improving and integrating care for older adults with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Can J Aging 2012 Jun;31(2):223-233. [doi: <u>10.1017/S0714980812000086</u>] [Medline: <u>22647664</u>]
- 6. Ravenscroft EF. Navigating the health care system: insights from consumers with multi-morbidity. Journal of Nursing & Healthcare of Chronic Illnesses 2010;2(3):215-224 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1752-9824.2010.01063.x]
- 7. Albert B. Navigating care management. Healthc Financ Manage 2012 Dec;66(12):62-66. [Medline: 23252230]
- 8. Bhandari G, Snowdon A. Design of a patient-centric, service-oriented health care navigation system for a local health integration network. Behaviour & Information Technology 2012 Mar;31(3):275-285. [doi: 10.1080/0144929X.2011.563798]
- Huber JT, Shapiro RM, Burke HJ, Palmer A. Enhancing the care navigation model: potential roles for health sciences librarians. J Med Libr Assoc 2014 Jan;102(1):55-61 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3163/1536-5050.102.1.011] [Medline: 24415921]
- Natale-Pereira A, Enard KR, Nevarez L, Jones LA. The role of patient navigators in eliminating health disparities. Cancer 2011 Aug;117(15 Suppl):3543-3552 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.26264] [Medline: 21780089]
- 11. Willis A, Hoffler E, Villalobos A, Pratt-Chapman M. Advancing the Field of Cancer Patient Navigation: A Toolkit for Comprehensive Cancer Control Professionals. The George Washington University Cancer Institute 2016 [FREE Full text]
- 12. Manderson B, McMurray J, Piraino E, Stolee P. Navigation roles support chronically ill older adults through healthcare transitions: a systematic review of the literature. Health Soc Care Community 2012 Mar;20(2):113-127. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2524.2011.01032.x] [Medline: 21995806]
- 13. Ferrante JM, Cohen DJ, Crosson JC. Translating the patient navigator approach to meet the needs of primary care. J Am Board Fam Med 2010;23(6):736-744 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2010.06.100085] [Medline: 21057069]
- Zulman DM, Jenchura EC, Cohen DM, Lewis ET, Houston TK, Asch SM. How Can eHealth Technology Address Challenges Related to Multimorbidity? Perspectives from Patients with Multiple Chronic Conditions. J Gen Intern Med 2015 Aug;30(8):1063-1070 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-015-3222-9] [Medline: 25691239]
- 15. Yao W, Rolia J, Basu S, Kumar A. A Context-Aware Framework for Patient Navigation and Engagement (CANE). In: 8th International Conference on Collaborative Computing. 2012 Presented at: 8th International Conference on Collaborative Computing; 14/09/2012; Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- 16. Wright P, McCarthy J. Experience-Centered Design: Designers, Users, and Communities in Dialogue. Synthesis Lectures on Human-Centered Informatics 2010 Jan;3(1):1-123. [doi: <u>10.2200/S00229ED1V01Y201003HCI009</u>]
- 17. Teddlie C, Tashakkori A. Foundations of Mixed Methods Research: Integrating Quantitative and Qualitative Techniques in the Social and Behavioral Sciences. Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications; 2008.
- 18. Scott JP, Carrington PJ. The SAGE Handbook of Social Network Analysis. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications; 2011.

- 19. Durant-Law G, Milne T. http://www.durantlaw.info/sites/durantlaw.info/files/SNA\_Survey.pdf. 2006. SNA survey? Durant-Law bagpiping URL: <u>http://www.durantlaw.info/sites/durantlaw.info/files/SNA\_Survey.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-10-23] [WebCite Cache ID 73Ncc8Tka]
- 20. Frank KA. Technology Practices Survey online. 2000. Technology Practices Survey URL: <u>http://socialnetworks.soci.ubc.ca/</u> SocNets/KenFrank/KenFrank.html [accessed 2018-10-23] [WebCite Cache ID 73NcfHbCX]
- 21. Dunn AG, Westbrook JI. Interpreting social network metrics in healthcare organisations: a review and guide to validating small networks. Soc Sci Med 2011 Apr;72(7):1064-1068. [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.01.029] [Medline: 21371798]
- 22. Cattell V. Poor people, poor places, and poor health: the mediating role of social networks and social capital. Soc Sci Med 2001 May;52(10):1501-1516. [Medline: <u>11314847</u>]
- Berglund H, Hasson H, Wilhelmson K, Dunér A, Dahlin-Ivanoff S. The Impact of Socioeconomic Conditions, Social Networks, and Health on Frail Older People's Life Satisfaction: A Cross-Sectional Study. Health Psychol Res 2016 Jun 23;4(1):5578 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4081/hpr.2016.5578] [Medline: 27403463]
- 24. Hanneman RA, Riddle M. University of California. 2005. Introduction to social network methods URL: <u>http://faculty.ucr.edu/~hanneman/nettext/</u> [accessed 2018-10-23] [WebCite Cache ID 73Ncrup7h]
- 25. Mathieu B, Sebastien H, Mathieu J. Gephi: An Open Source Software for Exploring and Manipulating Networks. In: International AAAI Conference on Web and Social Media. 2009 Presented at: Third International AAAI Conference on Weblogs and Social Media; 17/05/2009; San Jose, California p. 361-362.
- 26. Smith J, Firth J. Qualitative data analysis: the framework approach. Nurse Res 2011;18(2):52-62. [doi: 10.7748/nr2011.01.18.2.52.c8284] [Medline: 21319484]
- 27. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology 2006 Jan;3(2):77-101. [doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa]
- 28. Flick U. The Sage handbook of qualitative data analysis. Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications; 2013.

#### Abbreviations

GP: general practitioner HCC: health care actors in the community HCH: health care actors at the hospital IC: informal care LTC: long-term condition PCN: personal care network SNA: social network analysis SOCC: social care actors in the community

Edited by J Wang; submitted 15.05.18; peer-reviewed by J Andrews, C Parsey; comments to author 06.07.18; revised version received 04.09.18; accepted 25.09.18; published 14.11.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Vos J, Gerling K, Linehan C, Siriwardena AN, Windle K Understanding Care Navigation by Older Adults With Multimorbidity: Mixed-Methods Study Using Social Network and Framework Analyses JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11054 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11054/</u> doi:10.2196/11054 PMID:31518236

©Jolien Vos, Kathrin Gerling, Conor Linehan, Aloysius N Siriwardena, Karen Windle. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 14.11.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



## Association Between Advanced Care Management and Progression of Care Needs Level in Long-Term Care Recipients: Retrospective Cohort Study

Sakiko Itoh<sup>1</sup>, PhD, MSc, RN, PHN; Hiroyuki Hikichi<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Hiroshi Murayama<sup>3</sup>, PhD, MPH, RN, PHN; Miho Ishimaru<sup>4</sup>, MPH, DDS; Yasuko Ogata<sup>1</sup>, PhD, RN, PHN; Hideo Yasunaga<sup>4</sup>, PhD, MD

<sup>1</sup>Nursing Career Pathway Center, Department of Gerontological Nursing and Care System Development, Graduate School of Health Care Sciences, Tokyo Medical and Dental University, Tokyo, Japan

<sup>2</sup>Department of Social and Behavioral Sciences, Harvard TH Chan School of Public Health, Boston, MA, United States

<sup>3</sup>Institute of Gerontology, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

<sup>4</sup>Department of Clinical Epidemiology & Health Economics, School of Public Health, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Sakiko Itoh, PhD, MSc, RN, PHN Nursing Career Pathway Center Department of Gerontological Nursing and Care System Development, Graduate School of Health Care Sciences Tokyo Medical and Dental University 1-5-45, Yushima Bunkyo-ku Tokyo, Japan Phone: 81 3 5803 5339 Email: osakiko-tky@umin.ac.jp

## Abstract

**Background:** Long-term care insurance systems in Japan started a special senior care program overseen by qualified care managers (also known as advanced care managers). However, the relationship between advanced care management and outcomes in long-term care recipients remains unknown.

**Objective:** We aimed to compare the outcome of long-term care recipients using facilities with advanced care management and conventional care management, in terms of care needs level progression.

**Methods:** We conducted a retrospective cohort study using the Survey of Long-Term Care Benefit Expenditures in Japan. We identified those aged  $\geq$ 65 years who were newly designated a care need level of 3, and received long-term care services between April 2009 and March 2014 in Tokyo. We compared survival without progression of care needs level between the groups, with and without advanced care management, using the Kaplan-Meier method. Factors affecting the outcomes were determined using a multivariable logistic regression model fitted with a generalized estimating equation.

**Results:** Of 45,330 eligible persons, 12,903 (28.46%) received long-term care based on advanced care management. The average duration of progression-free survival was 17.4 (SD 10.2) months. The proportions of five-year cumulative progression-free survival were 41.2% and 32.8% in those with and without advanced care management, respectively. The group with advanced care management had significantly lower care needs levels (odds ratio 0.77, 95% CI, 0.72-0.82, *P*<.001).

Conclusions: Advanced care management was significantly associated with improved care needs levels.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11117) doi:10.2196/11117

#### KEYWORDS

community health services, health services for the aged, integrated care, long-term care, patient care planning

## Introduction

In 2000, the Japanese government introduced Long-Term Care Insurance (LTCI) for the elderly, which provides welfare and health care services with comprehensive care management [1-3]. Eligible persons can receive a variety of services, such as nurses' visit, rehabilitation at home, bathing service at home, meal services at home, and rental service for welfare equipment [4-6]. Long-term care support specialists called "care managers" oversee the services provided by nurses, physical therapists, and professional caregivers [7-9]. The main tasks of care managers are: (1) assessing care needs and health problems of the elderly and their families; (2) coordinating care providers and designing long-term care service plans and care programs; and (3) monitoring and evaluating the long-term care service plans and care programs [10-11].

In 2006, the government introduced the higher-level position of "advanced care manager," who must have at least five years of experience as a care manager and are expected to design higher quality long-term care service plans and care programs [4,12]. In April 2009, the government began additional payments (also known as "care management premiums") for long-term care agencies with advanced care managers [13]. However, little is known about the effectiveness of this governmental policy and whether it has improved long-term care in Japan. Specifically, it remains unclear whether care coordination by advanced care managers is associated with improved outcomes of elderly persons. In the present study, we compared the progression of care needs levels of long-term care recipients with advanced care management and conventional care management, using a national long-term care database in Japan.

## Methods

#### **Study Design and Data Source**

The study design was a retrospective cohort study. We used data from Japan's Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare that was collected as part of the Survey of Long-Term Care Benefit Expenditures [14]. This national data set contained baseline characteristics and information on living arrangement, dementia, care needs levels (ranging from 1 to 5), type of long-term care services, type of long-term care agencies, and care managers in charge of care plans.

The targeted population was elderly persons, who were eligible for the LTCI services in Tokyo between April 2009 and March 2014. The study subjects were selected based on the following criteria: (1) persons of  $\geq$ 65 years; (2) those who were newly designated a care needs level of 3; and (3) using long-term care service plans and care programs that were designed by care managers. Care needs level 3 indicates a moderate level of assistance required for everyday activities, such as standing, excretion, and bathing. We excluded individuals who were: (1) using in-home services for less than six months; and (2) not using in-home services for more than one month.

#### Measurements

#### The Outcome

The outcome of the present study was progression in care needs level. This was measured according to the criteria of "independence degree of daily living for the elderly," which was created by the government to assign elderly persons a score from 1 (less dependent) to 5 (more dependent) [1,4,6,15]. Care needs levels were normally reassessed every 12 months.

#### Advanced Care Management

The advanced care manager system was introduced to improve quality of care management for long-term care recipients [4,12,16]. Advanced care managers must have more than five years of experience as a care manager [17,18]. The government started care management premiums for long-term care agencies with at least one advanced care manager under the LTCI in 2009 [13].

#### **Data Analysis**

#### **Progression-Free Survival Analysis**

We used the Kaplan-Meier method and log-rank tests to compare survival without progression of care needs levels (ie, transition from care level 3 to 4 or 5) between the groups with and without advanced care management. The progression-free period was counted from the month participants received their care needs level 3 designation to the month care levels started to change, indicating a decline in health. Censoring criteria were: (1) no events, (2) hospital admission or nursing home admission, and (3) death during the study period.

#### **Risk Factors**

To examine risk factors associated with progression in care needs level, we used a logistic regression model fitted with a generalized estimating equation to account for the differences in follow-up period lengths. The dependent variable was the progression of care needs levels. The predictor variables included: (1) demographic variables (age, gender, and living alone); (2) dementia (level of independent living  $\geq$ 3); and (3) type of agency with and without advanced care management. These variables were based on a previous study and existing knowledge of risk factors for the progression of care need levels [19]. The threshold for statistical analyses was set at *P*<.05 in a two-tailed test. Statistical analyses were performed using Stata (version 14, Stata Corp, Texas, USA).

#### **Ethical Considerations**

Ethical considerations were examined in accordance with the Japanese epidemiological guidelines for secondary data analysis [20]. This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board at The University of Tokyo, Japan. The requirement for informed consent was waived because of the anonymized nature of the data in the database.

### Results

We identified 45,330 eligible people during the study period. The baseline information is shown in Table 1. The number of elderly people with and without advanced care management

XSL•FO RenderX

were 12,903 (28.46%) and 32,427 (71.53%), respectively. The progression-free period lasted on average for 17.4 (SD 10.2) months. A total of 10,327 patients had an increased care needs level.

Figure 1 shows the progression-free survival curves in the groups with and without advanced care management. The proportions of five-year cumulative progression-free survival in the groups with and without advanced care management were 41.2% and 32.8%, respectively (P<.001). The hazard ratios of

the groups were not constant over the study period, having changed at the regular reassessment months (eg, 6, 12, 24, 36, and 48 months).

Table 2 summarizes the risk factor analysis indicating that those with advanced care management were significantly less likely to experience increasing levels of care (odds ratio [OR] 0.77, 95% CI 0.72-0.82, P<.001). Age was significantly associated with progression of care needs level (OR 1.01, 95% CI 1.01-1.02, P<.001).

**Table 1.** Study population treated in long-term care agency in 2009-2014. A total of 29,815,241 receipt data were analyzed in 45,330 patients duringthe analysis for 5 years.

Variable	Value
Elder person characteristics	
Age (years), mean (SD)	82.7 (7.83)
Gender, n (%)	
Male	17,113 (37.75)
Female	28,217 (62.25)
Living alone, n (%)	
Yes	6465 (14.26)
No	38,865 (85.74)
Dementia, n (%)	
Level of independent living $\geq 3$	11,262 (24.84)
Other	34,068 (75.16)
Agency characteristics, n (%)	
Types of management	
Advanced care management	12,903 (28.46)
Conventional care management	32,427 (71.54)

Figure 1. The Kaplan-Meier method for care level progression. Analyzing care level change in 45,330 patients showed that the 5-year cumulative progression-free survival rate of the special and the general agencies were 41.2% and 32.8%, respectively.



**Table 2.** Risk factor analysis for care level progression using a generalized estimating equations model. The generalized estimating equations model showed that age and dementia were risk factors associated with care level progression. Advanced care management and living alone reduced the risk for deterioration of care levels.

Variable <sup>a</sup>	Odds ratio (95% CI)	P value
Age (years)	1.01 (1.01-1.02)	<.001
Gender (female)	1.04 (0.99-1.08)	.13
Living alone (yes)	0.81 (0.76-0.87)	<.001
Dementia (yes)	1.40 (1.33-1.47)	<.001
Type of management (advanced care management)	0.77 (0.72-0.82)	<.001

<sup>a</sup>All variables were entered into the statistical analysis (forced entry).

## Discussion

#### **Primary Findings**

We found that elderly persons with advanced care management were significantly less likely to experience care needs level progression than those without it. Previous small studies suggested that advanced care managers could appropriately assess and care for elderly persons based on their extensive experiences [21,22]. They could combine a variety of care services efficiently and design them suitably due to their extensive knowledge of the subject. They were also more likely to coordinate care teams effectively with their vast experience in long-term care. Therefore, the advanced care managers can improve care service plans and programs, which may have a meaningful impact on the outcomes of older persons.

Furthermore, agencies with advanced care managers can provide better educational environments than those without, since one of their basic duties of these professionals is training and supporting other care managers [21,23]. We believe such an educational environment may have an impact on the outcomes discussed in this paper. Further studies are needed to assess this.

In our risk factor analysis, age and dementia were risk factors for the progression of care needs levels. These results were consistent with those in previous studies [24-26]. Studies conducted in other countries also identified age and dementia as major risk factors for the deterioration of functional levels amongst the elderly [27-29]. Regarding the hazard ratio in the progression-free survival analysis, we noted ratio changes in both groups at the regular reassessment months. It is possible that some older adults did not apply for the reassessments when their functional and psychosocial statuses deteriorated seriously. Additional research focusing on the reassessments is needed.

#### **Policy Implications**

The care management premiums for advanced care management was introduced to enhance health care service quality and improve outcomes [13]. Without any evidence for the efficacy of this policy, there has been on-going discussions about additional preferential treatment for long-term care agencies with advanced care managers [30]. Although our study did not analyze the direct effect of this policy, we believe additional preferential treatment for advanced care management may be useful for improving health care among the elderly.

#### Study Limitations

Our study has several limitations. First, because the present study was based on an observational design, there may have been unmeasured confounding factors that could have affected the progression of care needs levels. The national survey did not capture diagnosis, medications, family history, educational status, living status, or living areas in Tokyo. To investigate the effects of these factors, it would be important to reassess the data of individual recipients in the future. As for demographic characteristics, a previous report showed similar demographic characteristics across agencies [31]. Second, our findings may not be generalized to other countries.

#### Conclusion

The present study used a national long-term care database to show that elderly persons utilizing advanced care management had a lower probability of deteriorating health (eg, progression of care needs levels). Our findings suggest that advanced care management may be effective for improving the outcome of long-term care recipients.

#### Acknowledgments

Gratitude is expressed to Shin Suzuki at Tohoku University for his cooperation and giving us frank opinions. We also thank Suyun Tan at Waseda University for English proofreading. This work was supported by a grant from the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (Grant-in-Aid for Young Scientists B, grant #17K17573), and a grant from the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, Japan (H29-ICT-General-004). The funders played no roles in the execution of this study or the interpretation of the results.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

Multimedia Appendix 1 Flow diagram (45,330 eligible people identified during the study period). [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 166KB - aging\_v1i2e11117\_app1.pdf]

#### Multimedia Appendix 2

Study population treated in long-term care agency in 2009-2014 by type of care management. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 63KB - aging\_v1i2e11117\_app2.pdf]

#### References

- 1. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare. Long-term Care Insurance System of Japan. 2016 Nov. URL: <u>https://www.mhlw.go.jp/english/policy/care-welfare/care-welfare-elderly/dl/ltcisj\_e.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 700YHIKgc]
- Matsuda S, Yamamoto M. Long-term care insurance and integrated care for the aged in Japan. Int J Integr Care 2001;1:e28 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 16896410]
- 3. Tsutsui T, Muramatsu N. Care-needs certification in the long-term care insurance system of Japan. J Am Geriatr Soc 2005 Mar;53(3):522-527. [doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.53175.x] [Medline: 15743300]
- 4. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare. Overview of the Revision of the Long-term Care Insurance System: Amendment of the Long-term Care Insurance Law and Long-term Care Fee. URL: <u>http://www.ilcjapan.org/linksE/doc/</u> Overview of the Revision of LTCI.pdf [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70oYMzYf0]
- 5. Kikuchi K, Takahashi R, Sugihara Y, Inagi Y. Five-year experience with the long-term care insurance system in Japan. J Am Geriatr Soc 2006 Jun;54(6):1014-1015. [doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2006.00757.x] [Medline: 16776809]
- 6. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare. Health and Welfare Services for the Elderly. URL: <u>https://www.mhlw.go.jp/english/wp/wp-hw9/dl/10e.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70oYQc6Sa]
- 7. Omote S, Saeki K, Sakai A. Difficulties experienced by care managers who are care workers managing elder abuse cases in the Japanese long-term care insurance system. Health Soc Care Community 2007;15:569-576. [Medline: <u>17956409</u>]
- 8. Kuroda A, Tanaka K, Kobayashi R, Ito T, Ushiki A, Nakamura K. Effect of care manager support on health-related quality of life of caregivers of impaired elderly: one-year longitudinal study. Ind Health 2007;45:402-408. [Medline: <u>17634689</u>]
- 9. Yoshie S, Saito T, Takahashi M, Kai I. Care managers' perceived problems regarding case management of difficult cases and their correlates. Nihon Koshu Eisei Zasshi in Japanese 2006;53:29-39. [Medline: <u>16502853</u>]
- Kageyama K, Ono M, Sawada Y. The Role of Home-Based Care Managers in Japan: A study using home-based care management work hours and subjective evaluations. URL: <u>http://catalog.lib.kyusyu-u.ac.jp/handle/2324/1543934/med2824.</u> <u>pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70oYTma1Z]
- 11. Hirakawa Y. Care manager as a medical information source for elderly people. Arch Med Res 2016;4(5):1-12 [FREE Full text]
- 12. Kato S, Tsuru S, Iizuka Y. Models for designing long-term care service plans and care programs for older people. Nurs Res Pract 2013;2013:630239 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2013/630239] [Medline: 23589773]
- 13. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare. Revision of long-term care fees 2009 [in Japanese]. URL: <u>https://www.mhlw.go.jp/bunya/seikatsuhogo/fukusijinzai\_kakuho02/dl/04.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70oYYhH2j]
- 14. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare. Survey of Long-term Care Benefit Expenditures, 2009. URL: <u>https://www.mhlw.go.jp/english/database/db-hss/soltcbe2009.html</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70oYd4M1G]
- 15. Shimizutani S. RIETI Discussion Paper Series 13-E-064: The Future of Long-term Care in Japan. URL: <u>https://www.rieti.go.jp/jp/publications/dp/13e064.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70oYffjDo]
- 16. Olivares-Tirado P, Tamiya N. Trends and Factors in Japan's Long-Term Care Insurance System: Japan's 10-year Experience. Houten: Springer Netherlands; 2014.
- 17. Saga prefectural government office. 2016 Apr 14. Change of care manager training system URL: <u>http://www.pref.saga.lg.jp.e.zg.hp.transer.com/kiji0031028/index.html</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70vDDy6GU]
- Ministry of Health Labour and Welfare. Conference paper of long-term care fee [in Japanese]. URL: <u>http://www.mhlw.go.jp/file/05-Shingikai-12601000-Seisakutoukatsukan-Sanjikanshitsu\_Shakaihoshoutantou/0000069425.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-10] [WebCite Cache ID 70vDbwsBV]
- 19. Olivares-Tirado P, Tamiya N, Kashiwagi M. Effect of in-home and community-based services on the functional status of elderly in the long-term care insurance system in Japan. BMC Health Serv Res 2012;12:239. [Medline: <u>22863362</u>]
- 20. Ministry of Health Labour and Welfare. Ethical Guidelines for Epidemiological Research [in Japanese]. URL: <u>https://www.mhlw.go.jp/seisakunitsuite/bunya/hokabunya/kenkyujigyou/i-kenkyu/dl/02-02.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 70yzgwWQs]
- 21. Kunimitsu T. Advanced care management at community support centers: role sharing and cooperation. Care Manager in Japanese 2008;10:16-21.
- 22. Yamazaki H. Case reports on "independent type" agencies. Care Manager in Japanese 2012;14:74-75.
- 23. Yoshida T. Research about supervision of care managers. Journal of health and welfare statistics in Japanese 2013;60:30-37.

- 24. Ohnuma T, Abe T, Fukuyama S, Abe H, Koyama M. Change of Long-term Care Levels and Related Factors in Home-visit Rehabilitation Users. Physical therapy Japan in Japanese 2016;43:501-507.
- 25. Niikura M, Hirota K, Teranishi K, Shimoda Y, Kamiya S, Iwamoto H. Dementia in relation to mortality and aggrevation of the level of care needed for the long-term. Japanese Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry in Japanese 2006;17:1079-1086.
- 26. Karasawa H, Imai T, Kobayashi Y, Hara K, Takeuchi R, Tsunoda K. 18-months changes in certification of long-term care insurance among Day-care rehabilitation users. The Gunma journal of physical therapy in Japanese 2010;21:20-27.
- 27. Morais A, Santos S, Lebre P. Psychomotor, functional, and cognitive profiles in older people with and without dementia: What connections? Dementia (London) 2017 Jan 01:1471301217719624. [doi: 10.1177/1471301217719624] [Medline: 28752771]
- 28. Grönstedt H, Hellström K, Bergland A, Helbostad JL, Puggaard L, Andresen M, et al. Functional level, physical activity and wellbeing in nursing home residents in three Nordic countries. Aging Clin Exp Res 2011;23(5-6):413-420. [doi: 10.3275/7507] [Medline: 21311211]
- Liang Y, Welmer A, Möller J, Qiu C. Trends in disability of instrumental activities of daily living among older Chinese adults, 1997-2006: population based study. BMJ Open 2017 Aug 28;7(8):e016996 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016996] [Medline: 28851795]
- Ministry of Health Labour and Welfare. Conference paper of long-term care fee (Care management fee, No. 152) [in Japanese]. URL: <u>https://www.mhlw.go.jp/file/</u> 05-Shingikai-12601000-Seisakutoukatsukan-Sanjikanshitsu\_Shakaihoshoutantou/0000185792.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 714dq1RqJ]
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare. Conference paper of long-term care fee (Care management, No. 142) [in Japanese]. URL: <u>https://www.mhlw.go.jp/file/05-Shingikai-12601000-Seisakutoukatsukan-Sanjikanshitsu\_Shakaihoshoutantou/</u>0000170291.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 714e4buws]

#### Abbreviations

LTCI: Long-Term Care Insurance **OR:** odds ratio

Edited by J Wang; submitted 30.05.18; peer-reviewed by F Sandoval, S Yokota; comments to author 20.06.18; revised version received 29.06.18; accepted 06.07.18; published 25.07.18.

Please cite as:

Itoh S, Hikichi H, Murayama H, Ishimaru M, Ogata Y, Yasunaga H Association Between Advanced Care Management and Progression of Care Needs Level in Long-Term Care Recipients: Retrospective Cohort Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11117 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11117/ doi:10.2196/11117 PMID:31518239

©Sakiko Itoh, Hiroyuki Hikichi, Hiroshi Murayama, Miho Ishimaru, Yasuko Ogata, Hideo Yasunaga. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 25.07.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.


# Usability and Acceptability of a Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring Device Among Community-Dwelling Senior Citizens With Hypertension: Qualitative Study

Lauren Albrecht<sup>1</sup>, BEd, MEd; Peter W Wood<sup>2</sup>, BAppSc, MSc; Miriam Fradette<sup>2</sup>, BSc Pharmacy; Finlay A McAlister<sup>2</sup>, MD, MSc; Doreen Rabi<sup>3</sup>, BSc, MD, FRCPC (Endocrinology), MSc; Pierre Boulanger<sup>4</sup>, PEng, PhD; Raj Padwal<sup>2</sup>, MD, MSc

<sup>1</sup>Department of Pediatrics, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

<sup>2</sup>Department of Medicine, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

<sup>3</sup>Departments of Medicine, Community Health and Cardiac Sciences, University of Calgary, Calgary, AB, Canada

<sup>4</sup>Department of Computing Science, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

**Corresponding Author:** Lauren Albrecht, BEd, MEd Department of Pediatrics University of Alberta 5-147 Edmonton Clinic Health Academy Edmonton, AB, T6G 1C9 Canada Phone: 1 780 492 9682 Email: <u>lauren.albrecht@ualberta.ca</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** Hypertension is a major cause of cardiovascular disease in older individuals. To ensure that blood pressure (BP) levels are within the optimal range, accurate BP monitoring is required. Contemporary hypertension clinical practice guidelines strongly endorse the use of home BP measurement as a preferred method of BP monitoring for individuals with hypertension. The benefits of home BP monitoring may be optimized when measurements are telemonitored to care providers; however, this may be challenging for older individuals with less technological capabilities.

**Objective:** The objective of this qualitative study was to examine the usability and acceptability of a home BP telemonitoring device among senior citizens.

**Methods:** We conducted a qualitative descriptive study. Following a 1-week period of device use, individual, semistructured interviews were conducted. Interview audio recordings were anonymized, de-identified, and transcribed verbatim. We performed thematic analysis on interview transcripts.

**Results:** Seven senior citizens participated in the usability testing of the home BP telemonitoring device. Participants comprised females (n=4) and males (n=3) with a mean age of 86 years (range, 70-95 years). Overall, eight main themes were identified from the interviews: (1) positive features of the device; (2) difficulties or problems with the device; (3) device was simple to use; (4) comments about wireless capability and components; (5) would recommend device to someone else; (6) would use device in future; (7) suggestions for improving the device; and (8) assistance to use device. Additional subthemes were also identified.

**Conclusions:** Overall, the home BP telemonitoring device had very good usability and acceptability among community-dwelling senior citizens with hypertension. To enhance its long-term use, few improvements were noted that may mitigate some of the relatively minor challenges encountered by the target population.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10975) doi:10.2196/10975

### KEYWORDS

blood pressure; telemonitoring; community-dwelling; qualitative



# Introduction

Population aging is occurring in countries across the world at a rate that by 2050, nearly 25% of the global population is expected to be over the age of 60 years [1]. Advanced age is often complicated by cardiovascular morbidity, which frequently leads to disability and death [2]. Hypertension is a major cause of cardiovascular disease in older individuals [3,4], but senior citizens also derive greater benefits from treatment of elevated blood pressure (BP) than younger patients [5,6]. The management of hypertension in senior citizens can be challenging and must balance the risk of treatment-related serious complications (including hypotension, postural dizziness, syncope, falls, and metabolic side effects) [3,7-9] against the well-established cardiovascular benefits associated with BP lowering.

To ensure that BP levels are within the optimal range, accurate BP monitoring is required. Contemporary hypertension clinical practice guidelines strongly endorse the use of home BP measurement as a preferred method of BP monitoring for individuals with hypertension [10]. The benefits of home BP monitoring may be optimized when measurements are telemonitored to care providers [11,12]. BP telemonitoring involves the electronic and secure transmission of BP readings in real time to a central electronic health care portal, with summarized BP data presented to patients and providers. Through process automation and protocolization, BP telemonitoring can ensure that home BP monitoring is performed in a guideline-concordant manner, ensuring the proper frequency and timing of BP measurements [12]. Telemonitoring theoretically could eliminate the need for an in-person clinic visit, thereby increasing health care delivery efficiency, minimizing costs, and making the use of provider and patient time more efficient [12]. A meta-analysis of 23 randomized controlled trials (RCTs; 7037 patients) reported that home BP telemonitoring reduced BP by 5/3 mm Hg compared with usual care (P<0.0001 for both systolic and diastolic BP) [13]. This is a clinically important reduction in BP, as a 5-mm Hg reduction can decrease the risk of total cardiovascular disease by 17%, stroke by 18%, and myocardial infarction by 15% [14,15].

Adoption of telemonitoring will only occur if the process and technology are deemed usable and acceptable by patients and caregivers. Use of home BP telemonitoring may be particularly challenging in senior citizens, who, by virtue of being less technologically literate, may have greater difficulty using a telemonitoring device. Therefore, the purpose of this qualitative study, embedded within an ongoing RCT (trial registration Clinicaltrials.gov NCT02721667) examining the clinical and cost-effectiveness of telemonitoring among community-dwelling senior citizens with hypertension [16], was to examine the usability and acceptability of a home BP telemonitoring device within this particular patient population.

### Methods

### **Study Design**

XSL•FO

A qualitative descriptive study was conducted [17,18] embedded within an RCT comparing BP telemonitoring plus pharmacist

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10975/
```

case management with usual care to optimize BP control among senior citizens residing in supportive living. Half of the study sample will receive home BP telemonitoring, with measurements telemonitored to a pharmacist case manager, who will provide guideline-concordant, protocolized antihypertensive medication adjustment. Patients in the usual care arm will receive a home BP monitor that they can use to record their BP, but neither they nor their providers will receive access to telemonitored measurements or pharmacist case management. They will be asked to follow-up with their regular care providers as needed. A protocol paper has been published [16]; the most updated protocol can be found on clinicaltrials.gov (NCT02721667). The University of Alberta Research Ethics Board approved the study.

### **Study Population**

Participants were community-dwelling senior citizens (aged  $\geq 65$  years) with hypertension residing in a supportive living residence. The target sample size for this qualitative study was 5-8 participants based on a prior research demonstrating that the first 4-5 users typically identify 80% of all usability problems, including the most severe usability issues; beyond this, a higher sample size has low incremental yield as data saturation has been reached [19].

### **Data Collection**

Participating senior citizens were instructed to use the home BP telemonitoring device and perform all measurements according to the recommended techniques for home BP measurement. To activate the device, the subject was required to initiate a BP measurement by pressing the appropriate device button. The remainder of the process was automated. Four measurements were taken daily (ie,  $2 \times \text{am}$ ,  $2 \times \text{pm}$ ) for 1 week [10]. Following this period of device use, participants completed individual, semistructured interviews (Multimedia Appendix 1) to obtain usability and acceptability information, probe participants' responses, and give participants freedom to respond and illustrate concepts in an open-ended fashion [20]. The interviews were conducted in-person and were audio recorded. Audio recordings were anonymized, de-identified, and transcribed verbatim.

### **Telemonitoring System**

The custom-built Technomed telemonitoring system consists 5 components: (1) a commercially of available. Bluetooth-enabled oscillometric BP monitor (A&D Medical UA-651BLE, supplied with cuff size medium [23-37 cm, UA-290] or large [31-45 cm, UA-291]); (2) a data transmission hub (Lamprey Networks Inc.); (3) a Web portal interface (Telemed Diagnostic Management Inc); (4) an android-based interface for hub programming (Advanced Man Machine Interface Laboratory, University of Alberta); and (5) in patients with no existing internet access, a selectively deployed (based on home internet availability) Subscriber Identity Module (SIM)-based internet hotspot. Prior to operation, the system is set up by connecting the hub to the internet (hotspot or home internet), assigning a patient identification using the android app, and creating a patient profile on the Web portal.

Figure 1. System flowchart for Technomed telemonitoring blood pressure system. HTTPS: hypertext transfer protocol secure.



### **Blood Pressure Measurements**

Once the system is set up, the patient is instructed to follow the 7-day series BP protocol initiated by performing a measurement using the A&D device. This measurement is sent to the Web portal via the Bluetooth-connected hub (Figure 1). The data are summarized in a variety of formats including individual readings, averages (mean of all readings minus the first day, as recommended by current guidelines) [10], and graphed values to depict temporal trends. The case manager uses these data to adjust the patient's BP medication (uptitrate if BP is too high, downtitrate if BP too low, or leave unchanged if BP is within the optimal range).

### **Data Analysis**

Interview transcripts were managed and analyzed using NVivo data management software [21]. Thematic analysis was used to break interview text into small units for a detailed, nuanced account of the data [22-24]. Thematic analysis was guided by the hybrid approach of inductive and deductive coding and theme development described by Fereday & Muir-Cochrane

	Table 1.	Participant	demographics.
--	----------	-------------	---------------

[25]. Deductive coding of the interview transcripts was done first using the semistructured interview guide as a framework; smaller units of data that emerged inductively were coded for increased granularity and specificity.

### Results

### **Sample Demographics**

Seven senior citizens participated in the usability testing of the home BP telemonitoring system from November 2016 to June 2017. Participants comprised females (n=4) and males (n=3) with a mean age of 86 years (range 70-95 years). Additional demographics are summarized in Table 1. The mean baseline home systolic BP of the 7 participants was 131 mm Hg (range 99-181 mm Hg) and the mean diastolic BP was 71 mm Hg (range, 47-125 mm Hg).

#### Themes

Overall, eight main themes were identified and two main themes were further classified into subthemes for increased granularity and specificity (Table 2).

Participant number	Sex	Age (years)	Partnered or single	Caregiver providing assistance (yes or no)	Notes
1	Male	89	Single	No	N/A <sup>a</sup>
2	Female	89	Single	No	N/A
3	Female	70	Single	No	Reported visual impairment
4	Male	86	Partnered	Yes	Reported hearing impairment
5	Female	91	Single	No	Reported mild dementia
6	Female	80	Partnered, lived alone	No	N/A
7	Male	95	Single	No	N/A

<sup>a</sup>N/A: not applicable.



Table 2. Main themes and subthemes

Main themes and subthemes	Number of interviews theme is referenced in	Number of overall references for theme	
Positive features of the device	7	35	
General positive comments about device	6	15	
Specific positives about device	7	20	
Cuff was appropriate	6	12	
Start button worked well	6	7	
Display screen worked well	3	3	
No bruising after device use	1	1	
Difficulties or problems with device	7	28	
No difficulties or problems with device	2	2	
General difficulties or problems with device	1	1	
Specific difficulties or problems with device	7	25	
Issues positioning and securing cuff	5	8	
Cuff too large for arm	3	8	
Knowing or remembering when to take blood pressure measurements	3	7	
Error messages on display screen	2	4	
Battery issues	1	2	
Device was simple to use	6	16	
Comments about wireless capability and components	6	8	
Would recommend device to someone else	7	8	
Would use device in future	6	6	
Suggestions for improving the device	5	5	
Assistance to use device	1	1	

### Table 3. Specific positive features of the device.

Feature	Description	Supporting quote from interview	
Cuff was of appropriate tightness	All participants described the cuff to be of appro-	Participant: No, I think it was just right.	
	priate tightness. It only caused minimal pain for	Interviewer: Good, okay.	
	a short duration (ie, when the cuff was fully in- flated), similar to other blood pressure cuffs they had used in the past.	Participant: Cause it didn't bother me that much. But it bothered me a little bit. [Laughing] [Participant 5]	
Start button worked well	Six participants noted that the start button was large enough to locate, easy to press to activate reading, and did not stick.	But, yeah. So, other than that, it'sit's easy to use. The start and-and the stop. And, I mean, it's quite simple. [Participant 6]	
Display screen worked well	Three participants described the display screen as large enough and easy to read, even for those with visual impairments.	1	
		Interviewer: Okay.	
		Participant: And-and so I-I have about 12 percent vision. So I mean, for me, like it-[stammers] it's ah-the-it's quite clear on the-on the screen and that. [Participant 3]	
No bruising after device use	One participant noted that he or she had no bruising after using the device.	_	

### **Theme Descriptions**

### Positive Features of the Device

A range of answers were given. These fell into 2 subthemes: (1) general positive comments about the device and (2) specific positive features of the device.

The interview guide included questions to ascertain the positive features of the device and elicit what worked for the participants.

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10975/

XSL•FO RenderX

For the first subtheme, 6 participants described the device in general positive terms, including stating it "worked well" and "was a very good set-up." All participants provided specific feedback on positive features of the device (subtheme 2). These fell into 4 subcategories: (1) cuff was of appropriate tightness; (2) start button worked well; (3) display screen worked well; and (4) no bruising after device use. These subcategories are described in detail in Table 3.

### Difficulties or Problems With the Device

The interview guide included questions to ascertain whether there were any difficulties or problems using the device. A range of answers were given. These fell into 3 subthemes: (1) no difficulties or problems with the device; (2) general difficulties or problems with the device; and (3) specific difficulties or problems with the device.

For the first subtheme, in response to a general question, 2 participants indicated that there were no difficulties or problems using the device. For the second subtheme, 1 participant indicated that using the device was "a little bit awkward" but that once you practice a few times, it worked well. However, all 7 participants identified specific difficulties or issues with the device (subtheme 3). These concerns fell into 5 subcategories: (1) issues positioning and securing cuff; (2) cuff too large for the arm; (3) knowing or remembering when to take BP measurements; (4) error messages on display screen; and (5) battery issues. These subcategories are described in detail in Table 4.

### Device Was Simple to Use

All 7 participants felt that the device was simple and straightforward to use, as demonstrated by the following conversation:

Interviewer: So, did you find the device simple, to use?

Participant: Oh, yeah.

Interviewer: Yeah?

Participant: Yeah, I did. Yes.

Interviewer: And there was noth-was there anything about it that maybe was a bit tricky at first?

Participant: No, not-ah, not really. If you just followed the instructions, ah...the-all you gotta do is push the button and it-it goes, you know.

Interviewer: Yeah [laughing].

Participant: You don't have to figure it out. It's not like you're doing ah...puzzle or something like that. Ah...

Interviewer: Very true.

Participant: No, not at all. [Participant 1]

### Comments About Wireless Capability and Components

Six participants commented on the wireless technology aspect of the system. Overall, the participants knew that study staff had plugged in 1 or 2 peripheral devices to assist with the operation of the BP device, but they did not know what the peripheral devices did; they did not touch these pieces during their week of using the device.

### Would Recommend Device to Someone Else

All participants indicated that they would recommend this device to someone else if they needed regular BP monitoring.

### Would Use Device in Future

Six participants indicated a willingness to use this device in the future if their condition required regular BP monitoring.

### Suggestions for Improving the Device

Two participants indicated that no improvements were needed in the BP device. One participant suggested that a helpful improvement would be a signal from the device to indicate when to take a BP measurement and another indicated that some form of feedback from the device to know whether the device was positioned and secured properly would be helpful. A third improvement would be decreased tightness of the cuff, if possible.

### Assistance to Use Device

One participant required some assistance from his or her spouse to use the device. The spouse did not assist during the morning BP readings and assisted only during the afternoon or evening readings. The spouse helped to secure and position the device for the participant because it was difficult to do so with one hand.



Table 4. Specific difficulties or problems using the device.

Feature	Description	Supporting quote from interview	
Issues positioning and securing cuff	Five participants found the cuff difficult to posi- tion and secure on the arm. This was largely an issue of having enough dexterity to pull the	Participant: And so, then you-[stammers] you're trying to tighten it. And then you put your-in the meantime, you're struggling to try and get it	
	fabric tight and wrap it around the arm with only	Interviewer: I see, yeah.	
	one hand. Participants indicated that while pulling and fastening, the cuff would slide back and forth, and the participants were unsure if it was properly placed on the arm. Participants	Participant:and so you think, "Okay, can I pull it with this? No, that's not gonna work." SoI don't know how-and then, you raise your blood pressure trying to	
	used the crook of the elbow as well as the dot	Interviewer: [Laughing] I see, yes.	
	on the cuff as helpful guides but did not feel it	Participant: To-to do that.	
	was optimal.	Interviewer: Kind of a catch-22. [Participant 6]	
Cuff too large for arm	Three participants found that the cuff was too large and the extra material was cumbersome to	Participant: Yes. And the thing just slithered around. So it was not a good fit.	
	manage with a single hand while securing the	Interviewer: Okay.	
	cuff.	Participant: It was a terrible fit.	
		Interviewer: It was-	
		Participant: A terrible choice.	
		Interviewer: Too baggy?	
		Participant: Oh, yeah.	
		Interviewer: Yeah. Participant: I should have had a small cuff.	
		Interviewer: Okay.	
		Participant: They always use a small cuff on me at the[chuckling] when I go to the doctor. [Participant 2]	
Knowing or remembering when to take blood pressure (BP) measure- ments	Five participants expressed uncertainty about knowing or remembering when to take the BP	Participant: Yes, but that was-trying to figure out that it was the right time.	
	measurements. For one participant this meant	Interviewer: Uhum.	
	forgetting to take two measurements at one time, and for the other 2 participants, this meant taking readings at different times than directed.	Participant: You know, 10 to 12 hours apart. And I wasn't right in getting that every time.	
	C .	Interviewer: Uhum.	
		Participant: I was a little bittoo short or too long, I'm not quite sure which. [Participant 5]	
Error messages on display screen	Two participants experienced error messages on the display screen. When an error message ap-	Participant: Ah, yeah. If I had an error message, I'd justput- push the stop but-button, and push the Start again.	
	peared on the device, both participants attempted	Interviewer: Okay. And that worked?	
	to take another BP reading and repeated this process until it worked and a reading was dis-	Participant: Uhum.	
	played, which resulted in slight confusion.	Interviewer: Okay. Well, that's good.	
		Participant: Yeah.	
		Interviewer: Was it a little bit frustrating?	
		Participant: Ahoh, I was beginning to wonder if I'm doing it right.	
		Interviewer: Yeah.	
		Participant: Is there-is it my fault that it's getting the error message? I don't think so. But it might have been. [Participant 7]	
Battery issues	One participant experienced a battery issue with the device and did not know how to resolve it. The participant called study staff to resolve the issue; study staff replaced the battery, and the participant continued to use the device.	_	

XSL•FO RenderX

# Discussion

### **Principal Findings**

The purpose of this qualitative study, conducted concurrently with an RCT, was to assess the usability and acceptability of the home BP telemonitoring device among community-dwelling senior citizens with hypertension. Previous research has shown that 65% of the population aged  $\geq$ 65 years would like to keep up-to-date with technological advancements, which includes health apps [26]; however, at present, there is a dearth of information on the unique needs and demands of senior citizens using medical devices at home [27]. In line with the results of a research conducted by Ehmen et al in which they concluded that mobile devices for measuring heart rate and electrocardiography were well accepted by participants aged  $\geq$ 55 years [27], we hypothesized that participating senior citizens in this study would rate the home BP telemonitoring device as user friendly, acceptable, and useful for hypertension management. This hypothesis was supported by the study findings. However, a few issues were identified and potential solutions were explored in order to optimize device functionality and its successful future use.

One unique aspect of our study in comparison to prior studies is the advanced age of the participants (average age, 86 years). However, despite this difference, it is worth noting that our findings of high patient acceptability are consistent with the existing qualitative literature assessing patient views on BP telemonitoring systems [28-31]. Other studies have also included care providers in the qualitative assessment and have reported that while caregivers are generally supportive of the concept, they are concerned about the time required to view and act on telemonitored readings [30,31]. This underscores the need to develop systems and protocols that minimize provider time and replace (instead of adding to) existing workloads.

### **User-Friendliness of the Device**

In this study, all participants described the device as simple and straightforward to use. Specifically, the start button was large enough and easy to engage and the display screen was legible, even for those with visual impairments. This demonstrates that the design of this home BP telemonitoring is suitable for senior citizens of advanced age. Device acceptability and usability was enhanced by building a telemonitoring system that depended only on activating the home BP monitor. The remainder of the data transmission performed through communication between the monitor and the hub, and the hub and the cloud, was performed automatically. The fact that the monitor itself has been designed according to regulatory requirements and standards enhanced the probability that the users would find it usable and acceptable, as long as they were not required to perform additional steps besides activating a measurement.

Conversely, all participants identified one or more difficulties related to using the device. Specific issues were noted regarding the design and application of the BP cuff component. For example, it was described as being too large, having cumbersome extra material when pulled tight, and being difficult to place and secure with one hand. These concerns may be related to the features of normal, age-related decline in

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10975/

psychomotor skills, including dexterity and hand-eye coordination [32]; however, it is critical to optimize the design by addressing these concerns to overcome the barriers to implementation and successful adoption of home telemonitoring technology.

Apart from the BP cuff component, participants noted that error messages on the display screen were confusing, and one participant did not know how to manage the device when the batteries ran out. While these issues are seen as normal features, albeit limitations, of current technology, older adults are more affected by the distracting context, including unfamiliar or unexpected error messages, making it challenging to perform concurrent tasks, including changing batteries at the same time as taking a BP measurement [32]. These challenges are related to cognitive load, and previous research has suggested that an initial facilitated learning experience, supplemented with support materials, can be used to train senior citizens in proper use and functioning of the device and to resolve any potential errors or issues that may arise [27].

An issue that arose that was peripheral to the BP device itself was the lack of understanding of the wireless technology required to enable the telemonitoring aspect of this system. Six of 7 participants had little awareness of the relevant technology. Participants knew, in general, that the hub assisted with the operation of the telemonitoring system, but they were not clear on specific functions and did not touch or interfere with these components during their week of using the device. This finding is not surprising as consumers often lack understanding of the inner workings of commonly used technologies such as mobile phones and computers, but this lack of knowledge does not preclude the use of these devices. In fact, rather than having an intimate understanding of how the technology works, it is more important that users have access to assistance with troubleshooting if the device is not working properly. Thus, it is important that telemonitoring system vendors provide such assistance.

#### Acceptability and Usefulness of the Device

As proxies for the acceptability and usefulness of the device, participants were asked if they would use the device in the future and if they would recommend this device to a friend. All 7 participants indicated that they would recommend this device to a friend in need of regular BP monitoring. The majority (n=6) indicated a willingness to use this device in the future if their health status required regular BP monitoring.

#### **Recommendations for Future Developments**

It is worthwhile noting two specific factors that may influence future, appropriate use of this home BP telemonitoring device. First, 5 of 7 participants indicated some difficulty knowing when and how often to take measurements with the device. This could be addressed in both high- and low-tech approaches. For example, a high-tech solution could be a programmable device feature of either an audible signal or visual aid when it is time to take BP measurements. This is the advantage that mobile phone–connected strategies provide; however, these are not appropriate for populations with limited technology literacy. A low-tech solution could be to provide written, supporting

XSL•FO RenderX

information, like a daily calendar containing these details. For 5 out of 7 of participants, detailed instructions were provided as part of the "study pack"; this may indicate that the provided information was not formatted optimally to disseminate operational instruction. The high-tech improvement (ie, a signal from the device) was suggested by a participant during the interview and would likely be acceptable to users.

Second, a number of participants indicated uncertainty about whether they were using the device properly. Other than the potential for an error message on the display screen, the device did not have the capacity to provide patients with feedback as to whether the device was properly positioned and secured for optimal readings or if the readings were being properly transmitted through the wireless connection. This concern was noted by a participant when asked about suggestions for improvement. Additionally, there was no explanation of the error messages. When these warnings occurred, participants repeatedly attempted to take additional BP readings until the error message disappeared. It could be worthwhile to explore whether real-time feedback could be incorporated into the machine, which could include a written message on the display, an auditory message (voice, beep, etc) from the device, or a sensory message (squeeze, vibration, etc) in the cuff. This functionality may be especially important for successful, long-term use as the majority of participants lived alone and did not have any caregiver assistance to use the device.

### Conclusion

Overall, the home BP telemonitoring device had very good usability and acceptability among community-dwelling senior citizens with hypertension. This was illustrated by all participants indicating willingness to recommend this device to a friend and 6 of 7 participants stating they would use this device in the future. Additionally, all participants found the device to be simple and straightforward to use. To enhance its long-term use, a few improvements were noted that may mitigate some of the relatively minor challenges encountered by the target population.

### Acknowledgments

Technomed is funded by Canadian Institute for Health Research grant number EH2-143571 and Alberta Innovates Health Solutions grant number 201900506. LA is supported by a graduate studentship from Alberta Innovates Health Solutions. RP and FAM are supported by an alternative funding plan from the Government of Alberta and the University of Alberta. FAM hold salary support awards from Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research and Alberta Innovates Health Solutions. PB holds an Endowed Chair in Healthcare Solutions provided by CISCO Systems Inc. FAM holds the University of Alberta Chair in Cardiovascular Outcomes Research. The sponsors had no role in the design, conduct, or reporting of this study.

### **Conflicts of Interest**

RP is a director of a start-up company, mmHg Inc, focusing on innovations in blood pressure measurement.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Semistructured interview guide. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 25KB - aging\_v1i2e10975\_app1.pdf]

### References

- 1. World Health Organization. 2018 Feb 05. Ageing and health URL: <u>http://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/</u> ageing-and-health [accessed 2018-07-05] [WebCite Cache ID 70gAuQVaV]
- 2. Statistics Canada. 2008 Dec 04. Leading causes of death URL: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/081204/</u> <u>dq081204c-eng.htm</u> [accessed 2018-07-05] [WebCite Cache ID 70gB0ol6H]
- 3. Franklin SS. Elderly hypertensives: how are they different? J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich) 2012 Nov;14(11):779-786 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1751-7176.2012.00703.x] [Medline: 23126350]
- Aronow WS, Fleg JL, Pepine CJ, Artinian NT, Bakris G, Brown AS, ACCF Task Force. ACCF/AHA 2011 expert consensus document on hypertension in the elderly: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation Task Force on Clinical Expert Consensus Documents. Circulation 2011 May 31;123(21):2434-2506 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/CIR.0b013e31821daaf6] [Medline: 21518977]
- 5. Staessen JA, Gasowski J, Wang JG, Thijs L, Den HE, Boissel JP, et al. Risks of untreated and treated isolated systolic hypertension in the elderly: meta-analysis of outcome trials. Lancet 2000 Mar 11;355(9207):865-872. [Medline: 10752701]
- Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R, Prospective Studies Collaboration. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. Lancet 2002 Dec 14;360(9349):1903-1913. [Medline: <u>12493255</u>]
- 7. Allen M, Kelly K, Fleming I. Hypertension in elderly patients: recommended systolic targets are not evidence based. Can Fam Physician 2013 Jan;59(1):19-21, 22 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 23341648]
- ACCORD Study Group, Cushman WC, Evans GW, Byington RP, Goff DC, Grimm RH, et al. Effects of intensive blood-pressure control in type 2 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 2010 Apr 29;362(17):1575-1585 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1001286] [Medline: 20228401]

- 9. Tinetti ME, Han L, Lee DSH, McAvay GJ, Peduzzi P, Gross CP, et al. Antihypertensive medications and serious fall injuries in a nationally representative sample of older adults. JAMA Intern Med 2014 Apr;174(4):588-595 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.14764] [Medline: 24567036]
- Leung AA, Daskalopoulou SS, Dasgupta K, McBrien K, Butalia S, Zarnke KB, Hypertension Canada. Hypertension Canada's 2017 Guidelines for Diagnosis, Risk Assessment, Prevention, and Treatment of Hypertension in Adults. Can J Cardiol 2017 May;33(5):557-576. [doi: 10.1016/j.cjca.2017.03.005] [Medline: 28449828]
- 11. Omboni S, Ferrari R. The role of telemedicine in hypertension management: focus on blood pressure telemonitoring. Curr Hypertens Rep 2015 Apr;17(4):535. [doi: 10.1007/s11906-015-0535-3] [Medline: 25790799]
- 12. Wood PW, Boulanger P, Padwal RS. Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring: Rationale for Use, Required Elements, and Barriers to Implementation in Canada. Can J Cardiol 2017 Dec;33(5):619-625. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cjca.2016.12.018</u>] [Medline: <u>28279522</u>]
- Omboni S, Gazzola T, Carabelli G, Parati G. Clinical usefulness and cost effectiveness of home blood pressure telemonitoring: meta-analysis of randomized controlled studies. J Hypertens 2013 Mar;31(3):455-67; discussion 467. [doi: <u>10.1097/HJH.0b013e32835ca8dd</u>] [Medline: <u>23299557</u>]
- 14. Blood Pressure Lowering Treatment Trialists' Collaboration, Ninomiya T, Perkovic V, Turnbull F, Neal B, Barzi F, et al. Blood pressure lowering and major cardiovascular events in people with and without chronic kidney disease: meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. BMJ 2013 Oct 03;347:f5680 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 24092942]
- Rabi DM, Padwal R, Tobe SW, Gilbert RE, Leiter LA, Quinn RR, Canadian Hypertensive Education Program, Canadian Diabetes Association. Risks and benefits of intensive blood pressure lowering in patients with type 2 diabetes. CMAJ 2013 Aug 06;185(11):963-967 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1503/cmaj.120112] [Medline: 23734033]
- Padwal R, McAlister FA, Wood PW, Boulanger P, Fradette M, Klarenbach S, et al. Telemonitoring and Protocolized Case Management for Hypertensive Community-Dwelling Seniors With Diabetes: Protocol of the TECHNOMED Randomized Controlled Trial. JMIR Res Protoc 2016 Jun 24;5(2):e107 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.5775] [Medline: 27343147]
- 17. Sandelowski M. Whatever happened to qualitative description? Res Nurs Health 2000 Aug;23(4):334-340. [Medline: 10940958]
- 18. Sandelowski M. What's in a name? Qualitative description revisited. Res Nurs Health 2010 Feb;33(1):77-84. [doi: 10.1002/nur.20362] [Medline: 20014004]
- 19. Vizri RA. Refining the test phase of usability evaluation: how many subjects is enough. Human Factors 1992 Aug 01;34(4):457-468. [doi: 10.1177/001872089203400407]
- 20. Morse J, Field PA. Qualitative research methods for health professionals (2nd edition). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications; 1995.
- 21. QSR International Pty Ltd. NVivo qualitative data analysis Software. version 2015:11.
- 22. Vaismoradi M, Turunen H, Bondas T. Content analysis and thematic analysis: Implications for conducting a qualitative descriptive study. Nurs Health Sci 2013 Sep;15(3):398-405. [doi: 10.1111/nhs.12048] [Medline: 23480423]
- 23. Sparker AC. Narrative analysis exploring the whats and hows of personal stories. In: Holloway I, editor. Qualitative Research in Health Care (1st edition). Berkshire: Open University Press; 2005:191-208.
- 24. Braun V, Clarke V. Using Thematic Analysis in Psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology 2006 Jan;3(22):77-101. [doi: <u>10.1191/1478088706qp063oa</u>]
- 25. Fereday J, Muir-Cochrane EC. Demonstrating rigor using thematic analysis: A hybrid approach of inductive and deductive coding and theme development. Int J Qual Methods 2006 Mar;5(1):1-11. [doi: 10.1177/160940690600500107]
- Narasimha S, Madathil KC, Agnisarman S, Rogers H, Welch B, Ashok A, et al. Designing Telemedicine Systems for Geriatric Patients: A Review of the Usability Studies. Telemed J E Health 2017 Dec;23(6):459-472. [doi: 10.1089/tmj.2016.0178] [Medline: 27875667]
- Ehmen H, Haesner M, Steinke I, Dorn M, Gövercin M, Steinhagen-Thiessen E. Comparison of four different mobile devices for measuring heart rate and ECG with respect to aspects of usability and acceptance by older people. Appl Ergon 2012 May;43(3):582-587. [doi: 10.1016/j.apergo.2011.09.003] [Medline: 21962327]
- Ovaisi S, Ibison J, Leontowitsch M, Cloud G, Oakeshott P, Kerry S. Stroke patients' perceptions of home blood pressure monitoring: a qualitative study. Br J Gen Pract 2011 Sep;61(590):e604-e610 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3399/bjgp11X593893] [Medline: 22152750]
- 29. Koopman RJ, Wakefield BJ, Johanning JL, Keplinger LE, Kruse RL, Bomar M, et al. Implementing home blood glucose and blood pressure telemonitoring in primary care practices for patients with diabetes: lessons learned. Telemed J E Health 2014 Mar;20(3):253-260 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/tmj.2013.0188] [Medline: 24350806]
- Abdullah A, Liew SM, Hanafi NS, Ng CJ, Lai PS, Chia YC, et al. What influences patients' acceptance of a blood pressure telemonitoring service in primary care? A qualitative study. Patient Prefer Adherence 2016;10:99-106 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/PPA.S94687] [Medline: 26869773]
- 31. Hanley J, Ure J, Pagliari C, Sheikh A, McKinstry B. Experiences of patients and professionals participating in the HITS home blood pressure telemonitoring trial: a qualitative study. BMJ Open 2013 May 15;3(5):e002671 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2013-002671] [Medline: 23793649]

32. Kaufman DR, Patel VL, Hilliman C, Morin PC, Pevzner J, Weinstock RS, et al. Usability in the real world: assessing medical information technologies in patients' homes. J Biomed Inform 2003;36(1-2):45-60 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 14552846]

### Abbreviations

**BP:** blood pressure **RCT:** randomized controlled trial **SIM:** Subscriber Identity Module

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 09.05.18; peer-reviewed by J Goris, M Lang; comments to author 07.06.18; revised version received 14.06.18; accepted 21.06.18; published 24.07.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Albrecht L, Wood PW, Fradette M, McAlister FA, Rabi D, Boulanger P, Padwal R Usability and Acceptability of a Home Blood Pressure Telemonitoring Device Among Community-Dwelling Senior Citizens With Hypertension: Qualitative Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10975 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10975/ doi:10.2196/10975 PMID:31518242

©Lauren Albrecht, Peter W Wood, Miriam Fradette, Finlay A. McAlister, Doreen Rabi, Pierre Boulanger, Raj Padwal. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 24.07.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



### Original Paper

# Ambient Assisted Living as Support for Aging in Place: Quantitative Users' Acceptance Study on Ultrasonic Whistles

Hannah Biermann<sup>1\*</sup>, MA; Julia Offermann-van Heek<sup>1\*</sup>, MSc; Simon Himmel<sup>1\*</sup>, MA; Martina Ziefle<sup>1\*</sup>, Prof Dr

Chair of Communication Science, Human-Computer Interaction Center, Rheinisch-Westfälische Technische Hochschule Aachen University, Aachen, Germany

\*all authors contributed equally

### Corresponding Author: Hannah Biermann, MA Chair of Communication Science Human-Computer Interaction Center Rheinisch-Westfälische Technische Hochschule Aachen University Campus-Boulevard 57 Aachen, 52074 Germany Phone: 49 2418049220 Email: biermann@comm.rwth-aachen.de

# Abstract

**Background:** Given the fact of an aging society, new supply measures and living concepts are needed, especially as health impairments along with care dependency increase with age. As many elderly people wish to stay at home for as long as possible, ambient assisted living (AAL) represents a support for aging in place.

**Objective:** AAL combines medical and care technology within living environments and is, therefore, a promising approach to cope with demographic change in terms of fast-growing care needs and fewer skilled workers. Ultrasonic whistles represent one innovative technical possibility for such supportive housing solutions. Central fields of application are home automation, emergency service, and positioning. As AAL technologies affect sensitive areas of life, it is of great interest under which conditions they are accepted or rejected, taking individual user requirements into account. Hence, the aim of this study was to investigate users' perception and evaluation of ultrasonic whistles.

**Methods:** In this study, we examined the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care by function and room using a Web-based questionnaire. Besides an evaluation of the overall usefulness, we focused on the intention to use ultrasonic whistles; 270 participants assessed home automation, emergency service, and positioning as specific functions of ultrasonic whistles. Furthermore, bathroom, bedroom, and living room were evaluated as specific usage locations (rooms). With regard to the user's perspective, the focus was set on age and attitudes toward aging of care receivers.

**Results:** This study revealed a significant influence of function ( $F_{2,269}$ =60.444; P<.001), room ( $F_{2,269}$ =41.388; P<.001), and the interaction of function and room ( $F_{4,269}$ =8.701; P<.001) on the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles. The use of emergency services within the bathroom represented the most accepted alternative, whereas positioning within the living room received the comparably lowest evaluations. Although user diversity played a minor role for acceptance overall, the assessment of single applications differed among user groups, particularly with regard to age differences ( $F_{20,500}$ =1.988; P<.01) in the evaluation of specific installation options such as automated doors.

**Conclusions:** The study revealed profound insights into the user-centered assessment of ultrasonic whistles in home care and discovered function and room as influencing acceptance parameters. Concerning user characteristics, age, and attitude toward aging partly affected these evaluations, forming the basis for and showing the importance of further investigations in this context.

### (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11825) doi:10.2196/11825

### KEYWORDS

ambient assisted living; technology acceptance; user diversity; ultrasonic whistles; aging in place



### Introduction

### Background

Against the background of demographic change, today's society is affected by global shifts in population structure [1]. In Germany, for example, less young and a rising number of elderly people pose serious challenges, especially for health care [2]. Although better living conditions and medical progress extend life expectancy, the risk for health impairments increases with age [2]. In addition, chronic diseases (eg, diabetes) place new demands on the health care system [3]. Thus, nursing services face a growing amount of care-dependent people leading to shortcomings in the care supply [4]. As a consequence, it is observable that the majority of people in need of care are supplied with health services provided by relatives at home [5]. Hence, concepts referring to aging in place have become more important [6].

In this context, ambient assisted living (AAL) technologies and systems offer great potentials to simplify and enhance everyday life for both sides, patient and (family) caregiver, by means of technology assistance [7]. This refers to either individual devices (eg, stair lifts) or integrated systems (such as fall alarm systems). In addition, considering that many elderly people do not want to move out of their home [8], AAL technologies provide reliable prevention and rehabilitation measures to live independently despite physical or mental restrictions [7]. According to this, ultrasonic whistles-a specific technology to be used in supportive housing solutions (smart homes)-come up with new technical possibilities to support aging in place that are flexible in their application, retrofittable, cost-effective, and eco-friendly. The final ultrasonic whistle will be tiny and, thus, can be fitted in various places within the living environment such as furniture, textiles, or portable equipment on the body. Realizing an interconnectivity of infrastructure, major functions are home automation (eg, automated doors), safety prevention (eg, emergency services), and positioning (eg, fall detection) [9,10]. The handling is kept simple and also easy to use for people with disabilities, for example, by pressing a button. Technically, acoustic signals (ultrasound) are generated by actuation, coded by frequency, and inaudible to human ears. Referring to the durability of the ultrasonic whistle, first prototypes made of stiff plastic were quite damageable and sensitive when used in real-life scenarios. The air reservoir was frail toward fingernails when pushed from aside, the material got weak after several hundred times of pressing, and the reservoir got stuck down. In addition, the individual pressure strength and velocity lead to different frequencies. Using silicone as a softer raw material and adding a spring mechanism solved all problems toward reliability and durability; however, this prototype got a little bigger and needs to be scaled down for above-mentioned use cases. The decoding was taken over by receiving devices, installed in ceiling lights, for example, which activate the intended function and if required, forward data to third parties such as family caregivers, nursing services, or emergency centers. One major advantage of using this placing spot is that nearly all existing and new planned properties have ceiling lights; hence, you have electricity at a central point of each room. Concerning the microphones and receiving

technology, first prototypes used a 4-channel ultrasonic sensor wired to a personal computer via ethernet for real-time data processing, gaining a robust algorithm to detect ultrasonic whistles. Last prototypes were implemented in embedded systems into multisensors in the ceiling. Transmission for existing projects can be realized through the very robust DECT (wireless connection) standard or for new projects using Konnex (KNX) wiring (a standard for building automation), which can be connected to uninterruptible power supply systems, which are standard in hospitals or case-sensitive buildings.

As AAL technologies are used in sensible and intimate home care contexts, their acceptance is not given without restrictions and highly dependent on individual requirements, for example, related to needs for safety, privacy, and autonomy but also to the general willingness of individuals to accept technology at home. Thus, it needs to be considered to what extent user diversity gains an impact on AAL acceptance [11]. In this context, prior user studies examined decisive influencing factors, for instance, gender [12], age [13,14], and experience with care [15]. Provided that elderly people wish to decide on their living situation [8], it is of great interest under which conditions they are (not) willing to accept the implementation of AAL technologies for specific contexts of use. Concerning home care, previous research showed that technology types and installation sites affect AAL acceptance [16,17].

To the best of the authors' knowledge, there has been no empirical study directed to the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care so far. Thus, this study aimed to examine the user's acceptance of ultrasonic whistles, with special regard to their functions and usage locations (rooms). With regard to the importance of users' diversity, we particularly focused on health status, user experience with (AAL) technologies, gender, age, and aging, and related their impact on the willingness to use AAL technologies.

### Ambient Assisted Living for Aging in Place

In this section, AAL is described as a chance for aging in place, with special attention given to ultrasonic whistles as an innovative technology. According to the current development of demographic change, growing potentials of AAL technologies in an aging society are outlined first. Thereafter, we discuss existing technology acceptance models, particularly focusing on a lack of knowledge referring to the influence of user diversity on the acceptance of specific AAL technologies. In this context, the focus is set on the factors of age and attitudes toward aging in relation to AAL acceptance.

#### Ambient Assisted Living Potentials in an Aging Society

In Germany, demographic change causes an aging society combined with a declining population [18]. By 2060, the predicted number of inhabitants will range between 67.6 million and 73.1 million (depending on the scale of net immigration), provided that 1 out of 3 will be aged 65 years or older and the number of 70-year-olds will be almost twice of the newborns [2]. This shift in the age structure is because of persistently low birth rates and increasing life expectancy because of improved infrastructure and medical technological progress [18]. Aging involves the risk of health impairments such as physical or

mental diseases (eg, cardiac insufficiency and dementia). Hence, the growth of an aging society poses major challenges, especially affecting the health care sector. Although the need for long-term care increases sharply beyond the age of 75 years [18], nursing staff decreases, as there are fewer people in working age resulting in a lack of care [4]. In 2015, more than two-thirds (2.08 million) of all German care-dependent people (2.9 million) received domiciliary care, provided that the majority (1.38 million) was cared for exclusively by family caregivers [5].

AAL as a support for aging in place offers a great potential to enable frail and elderly people to handle daily life autonomously and relieve caregivers [7]. In general, aging in place is defined as "the ability to live in one's own home and community safely, independently, and comfortably, regardless of age, income, or ability level" [19]. Next to individual perceptions of life satisfaction [20], well-being [21], and senses [8], research focus is set on supportive housing solutions [22], with special regard to smart homes [23]. Smart homes are commonly understood as "digital environments that are sensitive, adaptive, and responsive to human needs" [24]. According to this, they are particularly suited for AAL providing reliable measures aimed at prevention, rehabilitation, and practical support in everyday life by means of technology assistance [25]. Apart from single technologies (eg, blood pressure monitors and wheelchairs), intelligent (smart) home environments are provided with software for multipurpose usage that is integrated unobtrusively into the living space to operate infrastructure [26]. On the basis of the idea of ubiquitous computing [27], smart homes support daily life by monitoring users' behavior, technically realized through wireless interconnectivity (eg, sensor technologies for home automation and fall detection) and operated via user-friendly devices that facilitate natural communication and interaction through speech, gestures, and familiar interfaces, for instance, mobile phones [7]. Major applications for home care are medical monitoring and rehabilitation (eg, medication reminder and vital parameter monitoring), safety prevention (eg, floor sensors for fall detection), and home automation (eg, automatic lighting) [28-31].

In that respect, ultrasonic whistles could offer innovative technical possibilities for supportive housing solutions. They are small and unobtrusive and can be integrated into a variety of home locations. Next to fixed and local installations (eg, wall switches), it is possible to integrate ultrasonic whistles into wearable devices (eg, emergency call wristband). Respective designs are variable too and can be used to prevent stigmatization, as for instance, covert and aesthetic installations with regard to (younger) users who are still mobile and able to move actively. However, accessibility-especially for users with physical or motoric disabilities-can be guaranteed on demand in terms of coarse buttons, for example, that are easy to use and robust without risks of injury. As it is possible to place the ultrasonic whistle in different spots within immediate reach, depending on users' requirements and their living environment, its application-including emergency situationsis reliable and safe. As ultrasonic whistles are a holistic assistance system, they can be flexibly adapted to individual user's needs such as the automation of household tasks, safety,

and fall prevention, as well as movement detection. In its specific function, the ultrasound is generated mechanically (eg, via button press), without using electricity or batteries. Hence, when using ultrasonic whistles, energy is produced in an environmentally friendly way, which represents a key feature [10], especially compared with equivalent assistance systems such as more complex and into-the-floor integrated sensor systems. However, there is only little knowledge about the user-centered perception and acceptance of ultrasonic whistles with regard to their technical possibilities in home care.

# Technology Acceptance, Ambient Assisted Living, and User Diversity

Previous research in the field of perception and acceptance of AAL technologies and systems revealed mainly positive evaluations by diverse user groups with regard to age, aging, and experience with disabilities [15,32,33]. At the center of those studies, perceived benefits in terms of a more independent, autonomous, and longer life at the own home environment contrast with perceived barriers, for example, feelings of surveillance, a perceived invasion of privacy, as well as feelings of isolation [34-36]. In particular, numerous qualitative studies (eg, interviews [32] and focus groups [17,37]) explored perceptions of AAL technologies in people older than 60 years. As key results, the older participants valued the opportunity given by AAL of staying longer at their own home, they understood the crisis in care (lack of caregivers and increasing proportions of people in need of care), as well as the potential of AAL technologies to relieve people in need of care, their caregivers, and the care sector itself. However, they also expressed concerns as they feared a dependency on not easy to control technologies, an invasion of privacy by storage or transfer of personal data, and a substitution of human caregivers by technology. Besides qualitative investigations, these motives and barriers have been confirmed by numerous quantitative surveys [15,16]. Predominately, generic AAL systems have been investigated so far (mostly not specific systems nor specific functions). However, there is a lack of knowledge about the interplay of specific AAL functions and application areas in home care and its importance for AAL acceptance.

For investigating the acceptance of assisting information and communication technologies and AAL technologies, well-known and widely spread acceptance models such as technology acceptance model [38], unified theory of acceptance and use of technology [39], and their adapted versions were frequently used in the past years. These models (in particular mentioned in David's study [38]) are useful to predict the acceptance of innovative technologies by key constructs such as the perceived ease of use and the intention to use a specific technology. Those models are, however, quite generic and do not cover different contexts of use, usage situations, or specific user groups. Hence, the model has to be extended and specifically tailored to the ultrasonic whistle technology and their functions. For the application here, we added the functions (contrasting home automation, emergency service, and positioning) and the application areas (bathroom, bedroom, and living room) based on a preceding qualitative study to the ease-of-use and intention-to-use dimensions. In addition, previous studies and models showed the importance of integrating demographic user

XSL•FO RenderX

factors and individual attitudes into technology acceptance research, in general and in research referring to AAL technology acceptance, in particular (eg, [39] and AAL-related research: eg, [15,40]).

# Age, Aging, and Their Impact on Ambient Assisted Living Acceptance

As the risk for health impairments increase with age [18], elderly people represent a major user group concerning AAL. Although AAL technologies facilitate everyday life offering great potentials for aging in place, their acceptance is not given without restrictions and is dependent on individual requirements and the extent to which innovative technology is perceived useful [14,16]. This is especially the case in older adults, which is a highly heterogeneous user group, with special regard to biological age, technical generations, and attitudes toward aging [13,41-44].

In general, there is evidence that the willingness to use AAL is high, refuting widespread stereotypes against technophobia among seniors [13,41,42]. However, it is also recognized that older users show comparatively low levels of expertise and confidence when dealing with technology, which can be explained against their generational background [42,43]. Hence, elderly people rather hesitate to adopt innovative technology compared with younger groups [45]. In addition, age-related motoric and cognitive impairments can make it difficult to handle technology and, thus, may limit its acceptance.

Recent studies indicate a link between attitudes toward aging (eg, related to quality of life, social integration, active aging, and dealing with change) and AAL acceptance, provided that people with positive aging concepts are more willing to accept AAL technologies than people with negative attitudes toward aging [40,44]. This leads to the assumption that individual attitudes and perceptions are at least as important as demographic factors in this context. Hence, it is worth considering whether and to what extent a connection between age, aging, and AAL acceptance exists. Concerning the adoption of innovative technology, special attention is required toward personal characteristics and requirements to reduce potential barriers for greater access and usage at older age.

# Methods

### Aim of Study and Research Questions

The aim of this study was to validate the influence of individual factors on the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care, with special regard to function and room. Considering user diversity, we focused on age and attitudes toward aging in relation to AAL acceptance based on previously conducted interview studies [40]. To provide statistical evidence in this context, a quantitative online questionnaire study was conducted addressing the following research questions (RQ):

*RQ1:* In regard to which functions, contrasting home automation, emergency service, and positioning, is the use of ultrasonic whistles accepted or rejected?

*RQ2:* In regard to which rooms, contrasting bathroom, bedroom, and living room, is the use of ultrasonic whistles accepted or rejected?

*RQ3:* Do user diversity factors, in particular age and attitudes toward aging but also gender, affect the assessment of ultrasonic whistles with regard to function and room?

The questionnaire was conducted as an open survey in Germany in summer 2017. Concerning the sample construction, the focus was set on three different age groups, with special regard to young ( $\leq$ 40 years), middle-aged (41-70 years), and elderly ( $\geq$ 71 years) people as they may differ in their perception and acceptance of innovative technology against generation differences. Participation was voluntary and anonymous. The participants were acquired by personal contact, email, and social media without payment and provided with a link to access the questionnaire. To reach a broad sample, particularly with regard to elderly people, paper-and-pencil questionnaires were additionally used. Thereafter, the questionnaire design was outlined in detail, before a sample description was given.

### **Questionnaire Design**

The questionnaire items were based on literature review according to the current state of research and prestudy results [40]. Overall, the questionnaire covered 33 questions within different sections (illustrated in Figure 1).

Initially, demographic data were collected such as age, gender, education, living situation, and health status. In connection with that, data about the current use of AAL technologies were collected, particularly with regard to blood pressure monitor, emergency service, bath lift, wheelchair, and motion sensor (answer options: yes or no). Subsequently, functional independence questions [46] were asked concerning the ability to handle activities of daily living, especially self-care, sphincter control, mobility, locomotion, communication, and social cognition (6 items; 7-point Likert scale with *min*=1: "in complete need of assistance" and *max*=7: "full autonomy"; Cronbach alpha=.907 by deleting the item *social cognition*).

Thereafter, the participants were asked to evaluate attitudes toward aging referring to the categories of health, dealing with change, active aging, social integration, and autonomy [40] on a 6-point Likert scale (*min*=1: "strongly disagree" and *max*=6: "strongly agree"). In total, 10 items (Cronbach alpha=.807; n=259) were used to measure positive (4 items) and negative (6 items) attitudes toward aging (see Textbox 1).

In addition, the participants were asked to assess their attitude toward technology (ATT) [48], such as technical experience, interest, and trust when dealing with technology (5 items; 6-point Likert scale with *min*=1: "strongly disagree" and *max*=6: "strongly agree"; Cronbach alpha=.899).

The acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care was evaluated within four sections structured as follows: (1) the overall use of ultrasonic whistles and the assessment focused on specific functions, namely, (2) home automation, (3) emergency service, and (4) positioning, with special regard to different usage locations, which were bathroom, bedroom, and living room.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

Figure 1. The illustration shows the questionnaire's structure divided into 2 parts: user factors (left) and the assessment of ultrasonic whistles (right). AAL: ambient assisted living.



Textbox 1. Categories and items (translated from German) referring to attitudes toward aging. Items measuring negative attitudes toward aging are coded reverse (R).

Health	
Decreasing health (R)	
Being less fit and lively (R) [47]	
Dealing with change	
Being more relaxed	
Less enjoyment (R) [47]	
Active aging	
Making plans	
Keep on learning [47]	
Social integration	
Staying in contact	
Loneliness (R) [47]	
Autonomy	
Being a burden to others	
Being dependent (R) [40]	

Overall, the assessment followed a two-step procedure within each section (1 to 4, provided that the sequence of sections was randomized). First, an evaluation of the perceived usefulness according to the rooms in question (bathroom, bedroom, and living room) was conducted using emoticons on a symbolic scale (3 items per section; see Table 1). Thereafter, the participants were asked to assess the respective use intention on a 6-point Likert scale (3 items per section, with all over Cronbach alpha>.9; see Table 1).

In addition, specific applications were evaluated on 6-point Likert scales (min=1: "strongly disagree" and max=6: "strongly agree") such as applications at doors for home automation, wearables for emergency service, and floor applications for

positioning (16 items in total, with all over Cronbach alpha>.9; see Textbox 2).

At the end of each section, the participants were faced with a final decision concerning the acceptance or rejection of ultrasonic whistles with regard to different usage situations (see Textbox 3), measured on a 6-point Likert scale (*min*=1: "strongly disagree" and *max*=6: "strongly agree"; 3 items per section, with all over Cronbach alpha<.7 in sections 1 to 3 and alpha=.740 in section 4).

Overall, mean values above the scale center (mean>3.5) indicated acceptance, whereas mean values below the average (mean<3.5) were interpreted as rejection.

**Table 1.** Evaluation of ultrasonic whistles by function and room referring to their perceived usefulness and use intention. For the perceived usefulness, we used symbolic answering patterns (smileys indicating rejection, abstention, or acceptance). For the use intention, we used 6-point Likert scales (min=1 "strongly disagree" and max=6 "strongly agree").

Assessment sections	Perceived usefulness	Use intention
Ultrasonic whistle	I consider ultrasonic whistles as useful in bathroom/bed- room/living room.	I would use ultrasonic whistles in bathroom/bedroom/living room.
Home automation	I consider home automation as useful in bathroom/bed- room/living room.	I would use home automation in bathroom/bedroom/living room.
Emergency service	I consider emergency service as useful in bathroom/bed- room/living room.	I would use emergency service in bathroom/bedroom/living room.
Positioning	I consider positioning as useful in bathroom/bedroom/living room.	I would use positioning in bathroom/bedroom/living room.

Textbox 2. Evaluation of ultrasonic whistles referring to specific installations and conditions.

I would use ultrasonic whistles	
at doors	
at windows	
in cupboards	
at chairs	
in wall switches	
in floor mats	
I would wear ultrasonic whistles in emergency call wristbands	
during the day	
at night	
when I am alone	
at any time	
I would use ultrasonic whistles in floors for fall detection	
in floor mats (detection)	
in doorsills	
in floorboards or tiles	
in carpets	
in selected parts of the dwelling	
throughout the home	

I would use ultrasonic whistles/home automation/emergency service/positioning

- ... in personal care situations
- ... for the care of relatives
- ... at the present time



Figure 2. The illustration demonstrates the use of ultrasonic whistles by touch as for emergency service (left) and positioning (right).



### Instruction

As ultrasonic whistles represent an innovative assistance system, the participants were informed about technical core features and application options in advance. To reach a high understandability and to provide an idea of the functions of ultrasonic whistles, a drawing of the exemplary usage situations of ultrasonic whistles was given, see Figure 2: emergency buttons (left) and sensitive floors for fall detection (right, based on [9]). In addition, we provided a short scenario to ensure that all participants had the same level of knowledge in this context:

Imagine that either you or relatives are in need of home care due to health restrictions. Ultrasonic whistles make it possible to life actively and autonomously, though. Its implementation is unobtrusive. As ultrasonic signals are generated by touch, no electrical power is needed. Based on diverse whistle lengths, each ultrasonic whistle produces an individual signal, which is transmitted by air towards a receiver (e.g., installed in ceiling lights) to activate a specific function defined in advance, such as automatic door opening or further home automated tasks, emergency calls to relatives or nursing services, and positioning to detect danger and fall situations.

Pretests with participants in diverse ages ensured an overall understanding of the material and a maximum response time of 20 min with regard to all target groups.

### **Sample Description**

A total of 354 people participated in the questionnaire study. Of these, 84 had to be excluded from statistical analyses because of incomplete datasets. In all, a sample of 270 remained, of which 164 participants were female (164/270, 60.7%) and 106 were male (106/270, 39.3%). As the population share of women increases with age, especially concerning people aged 60 years

and older [18], gender distribution can be explained in terms of demographic change. The participants' age ranged from 18 to 93 years, with an average of 54.7 years (SD 14.67). According to the distribution (see Figure 3), we formed three age groups that showed peaks corresponding to the current age structure of Germany's population [49].

With 42.2% (114/270) holding a university degree, the participants were educated above average [50]. Regarding their housing situation, most of the participants (188/270, 69.9%) lived in residential communities.

The majority (251/270, 92.9%) indicated that they wanted to stay at home for as long as possible at older age. The overall health status was good; 34.1% (92/270) were affected by chronic diseases, 18.5% (50/270) reported current health issues, and 5.2% (14/270) were care dependent with the help of family caregivers or nursing services, for example. Functional independence was high (mean 6.86 [SD 0.65]) and the use of AAL technologies was rather low (86/270, 31.9%). Overall, blood pressure monitors were most commonly used (137/270, 50.7%), followed by motion sensors (43/270, 15.9%), wheelchairs (13/270, 4.8%), emergency services (10/270, 3.7%), and bath lifts (4/270, 1.5%). In general, attitudes toward technology (mean 4.55 [SD 1.00]) and aging (mean 4.1 [SD 0.71]) were positive.

Correlation analyses (see Table 2) revealed significant relations between attitude toward aging and functional independence ( $r_s$ =.138; P<.05). In addition, a relation between ATT and functional independence was observable ( $r_s$ =.129; P<.05). Besides, age correlated with ATT ( $r_s$ =-.227; P<.001) and functional independence ( $r_s$ =-.216; P<.001). Interestingly, age and attitude toward aging were not related ( $r_s$ =.005; P=.94); thus, older adults did not report different attitudes toward aging in comparison with younger adults.



#### Figure 3. Age distribution ranging from 18 to 93 years with separation in age groups.



Table 2. Correlations of demographic and individual user factors.

User factors	Age	Attitude toward aging	Attitude toward technology	Functional independence
Age	a	.005	227 <sup>b</sup>	216 <sup>b</sup>
Attitude toward aging	_	_	.092	.138 <sup>c</sup>
Attitude toward technology	_	_	_	.129 <sup>c</sup>
Functional independence	—	_	_	_

<sup>a</sup>Not applicable.

<sup>b</sup>P<.001.

<sup>c</sup>P<.05.

### Aging and Its Characteristics

Overall, aging has to be understood as a complex factor, not only because the population share of people in later age is steadily rising but also as the onset of aging and the forms and extent vary interindividually [11]. For the analysis of user factors, we compared young, middle-aged, and elderly age groups (see Table 3). Hence, younger users (mean 4.92 [SD 1.01]) shared rather positive ATT compared with middle-aged (mean 4.61 [SD 0.93]) and elderly people (mean 3.89 [SD 1.14]), which can be explained with regard to different technology generations [51]. Concerning this study's sample, the group of middle-aged people (born between 1947 and 1976) primarily experienced household and computer technologies, whereas the group of younger adults (born between 1977 and 1999) grew up with internet and social media as a part of the internet generation and so-called digital natives. By contrast, the group of elderly people (born between 1924 and 1946) gained comparatively low experiences when dealing with technology because of the historical circumstances of their past.

Moreover, people with positive attitudes toward aging, who were optimistic about life quality in later age along with possibilities for living independently, active aging, fairly well health, and social inclusion, slightly tended to state more positive attitudes toward technology (mean 4.62 [SD 0.90]) compared with the group of participants with negative aging concepts (mean 4.29 [SD 1.29]), who were concerned about social isolation, dependency on others, restrictions on life quality, and reduced mobility because of physical and mental diseases (see Table 4).

Hence, it is not only important to explore single user factors but, in fact, to discover their interaction effects with regard to different contexts of use.

**Table 3.** Descriptive profiles of young ( $\leq$ 40 years), middle-aged (41-70 years), and elderly ( $\geq$ 71 years) age groups.

Biermann et al

User factors	Young (n=31)	Middle-aged (n=203)	Elderly (n=36)
Age (years), mean (SD)	26.29 (6.00)	54.85 (7.28)	78.31 (5.40)
Gender, n (%)			
Female	20 (65)	126 (62.1)	18 (50)
Male	11 (36)	77 (37.9)	18 (50)
Attitude toward technology (max=6), mean (SD)	4.92 (1.01)	4.61 (0.93)	3.89 (1.14)
Attitude toward aging (max=6), mean (SD)	3.91 (0.89)	4.16 (0.65)	3.89 (0.80)
Functional independence (max=7), mean (SD)	6.99 (0.36)	6.88 (0.65)	6.64 (0.84)

Table 4. Descriptive profiles of aging groups with positive and negative attitudes.

User factors	Positive aging attitudes (n=214)	Negative aging attitudes (n=56)           55.61 (19.27)	
Age (years), mean (SD)	54.46 (13.25)		
Gender, n (%)			
Female	133 (62.1)	31 (55)	
Male	81 (37.9)	25 (45)	
Attitudes toward technology (max=6), mean (SD)	4.62 (0.90)	4.29 (1.29)	
Attitudes toward aging (max=6), mean (SD)	4.35 (0.54)	3.13 (0.34)	
Functional independence (max=7), mean (SD)	6.91 (0.57)	6.68 (0.86)	

# Results

### **Data Analysis**

Next to descriptive analyses, inferential statistics were conducted by means of multivariate analysis of variance analyses (MANOVA) to analyze the impact of the factors function and room on the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care as well as effects of user diversity. For analysis of age, we used the three age groups as independent variables. Concerning attitudes toward aging, two groups were formed as independent variables based on scale values, provided that means larger than the scale center (mean>3.5) were grouped as positive attitudes, whereas means smaller than the scale center (mean<3.5) were classified as negative attitudes toward aging. In this case, different group sizes were accepted to separate people with a more optimistic age attitude from people with a more pessimistic age attitude.

The level of significance (*P* value) was set at 5%. As aging is naturally heterogeneous, we reported findings within the less restrictive level as marginally significant. Post hoc comparisons were done by Bonferroni correction. Mauchly test for sphericity was performed. In addition, the Huynh-Feldt adjustment was used to correct violation of sphericity. As for effect sizes, the partial eta-squared ( $\eta^2$ ) was reported.

The description of the Results section is structured as follows: first, the overall assessment of ultrasonic whistles in home care is presented descriptively. Next, its acceptance by function and room is considered in detail. In addition, user diversity effects are outlined.

# Users' Assessment of Ultrasonic Whistles in Home Care

In general, the assessment of ultrasonic whistles in home care was positive (mean 4.09 [SD 1.25]). Considering different usage situations, the use of ultrasonic whistles was generally accepted concerning *personal care situations* (mean 4.90 [SD 1.07]) and the *care of relatives* (mean 4.53 [SD 1.32]), whereas it was rejected to be used at the *present time* (mean 2.09 [SD 1.40]). In detail, this pattern was likely to occur with regard to specific functions in question, provided that emergency services were preferred in all cases, followed by home automation and positioning (see Figure 4).

To examine whether user groups differ in their perception and evaluation of different usage situations (dependent variables), MANOVA analyses were conducted with age, gender, and attitudes toward aging as independent variables. Results revealed significant main effects of age ( $F_{18,502}$ =2.930; P<.001;  $\eta^2$ =0.095) and gender ( $F_{9,250}$ =2.072; P<.05;  $\eta^2$ =0.069). In contrast, the attitudes toward aging did not impact the willingness to use the whistles in either of the contexts under study. In detail, age influenced the assessment of *emergency serviceat the present time* ( $F_{2,258}$ =5.990; P<.01;  $\eta^2$ =0.044), provided that elderly people (mean 3.11 [SD 1.79]) were more willing to adopt ultrasonic whistles for emergency situations immediately than the middle-aged group (mean 2.3 [SD 1.52]) and the younger group (mean 2.3 [SD 1.79]).



Figure 4. The diagram shows the evaluation of ultrasonic whistles referring to usage situations in relation to functional purposes (means).



In addition, age gained an impact on the assessment of *positioning at the present time* ( $F_{2,258}$ =3.788; P<.05;  $\eta^2$ =0.029). This indicated that older adults tended to give positive evaluations in this context in comparison with both other age groups (older adults: mean 2.52 [SD 1.52]; middle-aged adults: mean 2.11 [SD 1.34]; and younger adults: mean 1.74 [SD 1.43]).

In general, Figure 5 shows that installations at *doors*, for example, for home automation, were valued the most (mean 4.29 [SD 1.49]), followed by wall switches (mean 4.04 [SD 1.52]), windows (mean 3.85 [SD 1.55]), cupboards (mean 3.69 [SD 1.56]), floor mats (mean 3.61 [SD 1.62]), and chairs (mean 3.55 [SD 1.55]). On average, the willingness to embed ultrasonic whistles in floors for fall detection was rather low (mean 3.78 [SD 1.41]). In this context, installations in *doorsills* (mean 3.88 [SD 1.64]) were rather more accepted than in *floor mats* (detection; mean 3.86 [SD 1.66]), carpets (mean 3.84 [SD 1.63]), and floorboards or tiles (mean 3.81 [SD 1.63]). Referring to specific conditions, the use of ultrasonic whistles in emergency call wristbands was most likely accepted (mean 4.57 [SD 1.26]), particularly concerning situations when I am alone (mean 4.9 [SD 1.3]) and *during the day* (mean 4.69 [SD 1.36]) compared with at night (mean 4.56 [SD 1.42]) and at any time (mean 4.15 [SD 1.56]). Moreover, assessments indicated that the acceptance of positioning systems, such as for fall detection, was slightly higher with regard to selected parts of the dwelling (mean 3.64 [SD 1.63]) than throughout the home (mean 3.63 [SD 1.65]).

For analyzing user diversity effects on the acceptance of specific installations and conditions as dependent variables, MANOVA analyses were conducted with age, gender, and attitudes toward aging as independent variables. For installations, analyses revealed a significant main effect of age as well as a significant interaction effect of age and attitudes toward aging (see Table 5). Assessments of installations options, for instance doors, were seen rather positive with regard to middle-aged (mean 4.42 [SD 1.37]) compared with young (mean 4.26 [SD 1.67]) and elderly users (mean 3.61 [SD 1.79]). For conditions, no significant omnibus effects were found (see Table 5).

### Users' Acceptance by Function and Room

Overall, the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care was measured by its perceived usefulness and use intention referring to function and room. With regard to the perceived usefulness, ultrasonic whistles were commonly supported, particularly to be used in the bathroom (mean 73%, 197/270), followed by bedroom (mean 66.7%, 180/270) and living room (mean 63.3%, 171/270). In addition, taking into account specific functions, assessment results showed mean values above average (mean>50%), except for the use of positioning systems in bedroom and living room (mean 42.6%, 115/270; see Figure 6, left). However, with regard to the use intention, all applications in question were accepted (mean>3.5) though (see Figure 6, right). In total, the acceptance of emergency service reached peak levels across room boundaries, particularly in the bathroom (mean 4.98 [SD 1.24]). Slight restrictions were observable with regard to positioning in bedroom (mean 3.85 [SD 1.67]) and living room (mean 3.84 [SD 1.65]).

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11825/

Figure 5. The diagram shows the assessment of specific installations and conditions referring to ultrasonic whistles in home care (means).



Table 5. Multivariate analysis of variance analyses results with age, attitudes toward aging, and gender as independent variables and installations and conditions as dependent variables.

User factors	Installations	Installations			Conditions	
	F test ( $df$ )	P value	$\eta^2$	F test ( $df$ )	P value	
Age	1.988 (20,500)	<.01	0.074	1.060 (12,508)	.39	
Gender	1.308 (10,249)	.23	a	1.949 (6,253)	.07	
ATA <sup>b</sup>	0.660 (10,249)	.76	_	1.117 (6,253)	.35	
Age $\times$ gender	0.942 (20,500)	.53	_	0.839 (12,508)	.61	
$Age \times ATA$	1.859 (20,500)	<.05	0.069	1.250 (12,508)	.25	
Gender $\times$ ATA	1.559 (10,249)	.12	_	1.114 (6,253)	.36	
Age $\times$ gender $\times$ ATA	1.017 (20,500)	.44	_	0.923 (12,508)	.52	

<sup>a</sup>Not applicable.

<sup>b</sup>ATA: attitudes toward aging.

To test statistical significance of the factors function and room on the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles, a repeated measures analysis of variance was conducted. Overall, measurements revealed a significant main effect of function ( $F_{2,269}$ =60.444; P<.001;  $\eta^{2=}0.183$ ) and room ( $F_{2,269}$ =41.388; P<.001;  $\eta^{2}$ =0.133) as well as a significant interaction effect of both factors ( $F_{4,269}$ =8.701; P<.001;  $\eta^{2}$ =0.031). According to effect sizes, the factor function gained the highest impact on the acceptance. In detail, emergency service was valued the most (mean 4.84 [SE 0.08]), followed by home automation (mean 4.38 [SE 0.09]) and positioning (mean 3.98 [SE 0.10]). Considering the factor room, the use of ultrasonic whistles was most likely accepted in the bathroom (mean 4.57 [SE 0.08]), followed by bedroom (mean 4.35 [SE 0.08]) and living room (mean 4.29 [SE 0.08]). With regard to the interaction of both factors, function and room, the use of emergency services in bathrooms influenced the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care the most (see Figure 6, right).

As the factors function and room gain a significant influence on the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care, it is of great interest whether and to what extent assessments differ with regard to diverse user groups, especially as the use of AAL technologies affects sensitive areas of life and, thus, is highly dependent on individual attitudes, demands, and concerns.

**Figure 6.** The diagrams show the perceived usefulness (left) and use intention (right) of ultrasonic whistles referring to function and room. For both scales, we used different response options. For the perceived usefulness, we used symbolic answering patterns (smileys, see bottom left), where participants gave their confirmation and rejection by percentages. For the use intention, we used 6-point Likert scales (min=1 "strongly disagree" and max=6 "strongly agree"), where mean values indicated acceptance or rejection (see bottom right).



 $\blacksquare$  bathroom  $\blacksquare$  bedroom  $\blacksquare$  living room

To compare the effect of user characteristics on the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles with regard to different user groups, MANOVA analyses were conducted. Age and attitudes toward aging were taken as independent variables and acceptance as dependent variable. Overall, no age effects were observable. By contrast, analyses showed a significant impact of the factor attitude toward aging ( $F_{3,262}$ =3.098; P<.05;  $\eta^2$ =0.034) as well as an interaction effect of age and aging ( $F_{6,526}$ =2.383; P<.05;  $\eta^2$ =0.026) on the acceptance. According to this, the acceptance of home automation was related to attitude toward aging ( $F_{1,264}$ =3.214; P<.1;  $\eta^2$ =0.012). In more detail, users with negative attitudes (mean 4.55 [SD 1.39]) accepted ultrasonic whistles more strongly than users with a positive attitude toward aging (mean 4.34 [SD 1.49]); however, these results were significant on the less restrictive level of 10 (P<.10).

### Discussion

### **Principal Findings**

This study aimed to reveal deeper insights into the user-centered assessment of ultrasonic whistles in home care, with special attention to age and attitude toward aging as AAL installations have a huge potential in the support for elderly care at home. Ultrasonic whistles have the advantage to be installable in existing home environments, thus representing an unobtrusive form of technology support at home. Our main focus was laid on the questions, for what reasons ultrasonic whistles would be

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11825/
```

perceived as useful at home (RQ1) and at which locations persons would accept ultrasonic whistles (RQ2). In addition, we explored whether user diversity factors, in particular, age and attitudes toward aging affect the assessment of ultrasonic whistles (RQ3).

### Acceptance of Ultrasonic Whistles

Overall, the assessment of ultrasonic whistles in home care is positive. In line with previous research, which shows that technology is accepted when the wish of older adults to age in place is respected [8,52] and the technology is perceived as useful [53,54], participants perceived ultrasonic whistles for home automation and for emergency services as highly useful and, as a consequence, reported to have a positive use intention for both contexts. Regarding the use of ultrasonic whistles for positioning, in contrast, the picture was more ambiguous. Participants' evaluated the usefulness of ultrasonic whistles for positioning not that positive, but still they reported their willingness to use it if necessary (although to a lesser extent compared with home automation and emergency; RQ1).

Considering different usage situations, the use of ultrasonic whistles is accepted referring to personal care situations and the care of relatives, whereas it is rejected to be used at the present time. Apparently, the perceived usefulness of AAL systems is limited to the specificity of the caring situation. Participants did not appreciate using the technology at that time, presumably because the majority was in overall good health status and a high functional independence. However, this could also possibly

be a kind of optimism bias, a psychological phenomenon, according to which individuals believe that they themselves are less vulnerable and less at risk in comparison with other people [55,56].

Confirming previous research on AAL acceptance [16,17], this study's outcomes validate an influence of the factors function and room (RQ2), revealing that the use of ultrasonic whistles as for emergency service in bathroom is commonly preferred, followed by home automation and positioning in bedroom and living room. In contrast, Himmel and Ziefle [16] demonstrated that AAL acceptance decreases from rather public to private domestic spaces, provided that visual monitoring is accepted least and positioning best. However, in the mentioned paper, AAL acceptance was examined generically, without specifying a particular technology. It might be reasonably assumed that other applications in question as well as the range of functional description cause different assessment results in this context. For example, considering the evaluation of abstract monitoring systems in Himmel and Ziefle's study [16], contrasting auditive, visual, and positioning technologies that have not been further specified, the acceptance of positioning turns out to be rather positive, whereas it is comparatively low when it comes to assessing a concrete technology such as the use of ultrasonic whistles for fall detection.

Furthermore, the outcomes of this study corroborate that the willingness to use ultrasonic whistles in home care is related to its perceived necessity along with commonly high safety needs, especially with regard to the broad acceptance of emergency services in bathrooms. This shows that older adults are not innovation-averse for age-related technology in general, but rather accept AAL technology that is perceived as useful and improves the quality of their daily life [52,53]. This was also confirmed by the findings in this study. As there is a general wish for aging in place [8,54], it is fair to assume that trade-offs between acceptance-related barriers, such as privacy concerns in intimate spaces, fall in favor of security and risk prevention as well as the opportunity to live independently and self-determined for as long as possible.

With regard to the user's perspective (RQ3), our study results reveal that user diversity plays a minor role in the acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care. Although, a trend can be seen that the assessment of single functions differs among user groups, predominantly depending on age and attitudes toward aging which confirms previous studies [13,44]. According to this, the willingness to use home automation is higher by users with negative aging concepts who tend to fear restrictions on health, autonomy, and social life. Hence, there is reason to believe that ultrasonic whistles address heterogeneous user groups, particularly depending on its multifunctionality related to individual attitudes, demands, and concerns.

#### Methodology

In this research, we used questionnaires to reach a broader sample of participants, both online and as paper-pencil version for those older adults who are not used to using the computer and internet. As participation was voluntary and not gratified, we can rely on a sample that was interested to participate, and according to some comments at the end of the questionnaire,

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11825/
```

participants were really motivated to contribute their opinions and expressed a high thematic involvement. Although one can assume honest and deliberate answering patterns by participants, one could critically argue that the sample reflects a group of symptomatic volunteers in terms of good aging, a comparably good health status, and high functional independence.

Having said that, we, thus, cannot exclude that the picture here reflects a kind of best case scenario, with a possible overestimation with respect to the acceptance of technology prevailing in a less biased sample. Future studies should, therefore, direct to including persons with a lesser health status, a more negative aging attitude, and with a lower level of functional interdependence to cover the full picture of aging and AAL technology acceptance.

Another aspect that should be critically considered is assessing the acceptance in scenario-based questionnaires reflects users' acceptance attitudes, which should not automatically be equated to the willingness to use the technology in the end. This might be because of the fact that the vision of using a technology might be impacted by different constraints, circumstances, and takes place at different points in time in comparison with the real use in context. This is of particular impact, as potential usage barriers and perceived benefits can only be reliably assessed if users can actively interact with the ambient environment and *feel* the impact of the ultrasonic whistles in the real context. However, we cannot exclude that users might over- or underemphasize the potentials and pitfalls of ultrasonic whistles if their judgments only rely on the imagination of using it [36,57].

To achieve an overall understanding of the user's acceptance in this context, further research is needed, particularly with regard to diverse user groups as well as perceived barriers and benefits. Only then it is possible to establish the potential for an accepted technology.

### **Future Research**

In total, the study revealed profound insights into the user-centered assessment of ultrasonic whistles in home care. However, the approach opens up a number of future research duties to complement the understanding of aging in place.

### Validation in Real Ambient Assisted Living-Settings

In particular, the comparison of cross-study results revealed assessment shifts concerning the acceptance of AAL technologies in home care. Hence, in line with Wilkowska et al [36], an interconnection between research methods and objects is presumably leading to the conclusion that some factors are more context sensitive than others. On the basis of the assumption that the user-centered assessment of ultrasonic whistles may differ with regard to diverse research models, a multimethod approach is needed, particularly focusing on experimental study designs such as real-life smart home environments. Only then it is possible to enhance user experience by allowing participants to transform their ideas and concepts into reality. In future studies, we will, therefore, investigate in real-life environments (care institutions and private home environments) to what extent hands-on experiences with diverse applications enabled by the implementation of ultrasonic

XSL•FO RenderX

whistles change the perception and acceptance of ultrasonic whistles in home care.

### Sample Composition

Another point that needs further research is the understanding of user diversity. Although we placed great emphasis on diverse target groups, such as age and health status, the study participants did not represent the group of the very elderly persons, who are definitely a major user group of AAL technologies. In addition, personal experience with AAL technologies was limited to single applications, predominately blood pressure monitors, as the overall health status was rather good. Thus, key findings should be validated, especially considering elderly users with health impairments and disabilities as well as diverse user roles (caregivers vs patients). Furthermore, it would be interesting to address participants of younger age groups as future users to explore individual requirements concerning the use of AAL technologies, using the example of ultrasonic whistles, which may differ because of generational background.

### Intercultural Perspectives

Finally, the results of this study are shaped by culture- and country-specific norms, values, and standards of Germany. Beyond that, it would be insightful to compare assessment results against different cultural backgrounds with special attention given to diverse health care systems to contribute to a better understanding of acceptance-related factors in this context. In addition, especially the aging concepts and the value of aging varies across countries, social economies, and political systems [58]. As a consequence, also the extent of willingness of aged persons toward assistive technologies in the AAL context might vary. An intercultural picture of aging in place in combination with the study of the role and the functionality of AAL technologies is of paramount importance, not only for understanding the intercultural aging in place but also to inform technical designers, media, and policy about a responsible research and innovation, and last but not least, a public information strategy.

### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all participants for their patience and openness to share opinions on a novel assistive technology. This study was partly funded by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research projects Whistle (16SV7530) and Privacy-Aware and Acceptable Lifelogging Services for Older and Frail People (6SV7955).

### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

### References

- United Nations. World population prospects: the 2017 revision, key findings and advance tables. New York: Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population, Division; 2017. URL: <u>https://esa.un.org/unpd/wpp/Publications/Files/</u> WPP2017 KeyFindings.pdf [accessed 2018-11-23] [WebCite Cache ID 748y29UyC]
- Destatis. Germany's population by 2060. Results of the 13th coordinated population projection.: Federal Statistical Office of Germany; 2015. URL: <u>https://www.destatis.de/EN/Publications/Specialized/Population/</u> <u>GermanyPopulation2060\_5124206159004.pdf?\_blob=publicationFile</u> [accessed 2018-11-23] [WebCite Cache ID 7493ADiej]
- 3. World Health Organization. The global burden of chronic. 2018. URL: <u>http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/2\_background/</u> en/ [accessed 2018-11-23] [WebCite Cache ID 6zzhap2nD]
- 4. Pickard L. A growing care gap? The supply of unpaid care for older people by their adult children in England to 2032. Ageing Soc 2015;35(01):96-123. [doi: 10.1017/S0144686X13000512]
- 5. Destatis. People in need of long-term care. 2018. URL: <u>https://www.destatis.de/EN/FactsFigures/SocietyState/Health/</u> LongTermCare/Tables/PeopleLongTermCare.html;jsessionid=05B68F7771076818D35F79DE61C61B56.InternetLive2 [accessed 2018-11-23] [WebCite Cache ID 6zzhxHuMI]
- 6. Vasunilashorn S, Steinman BA, Liebig PS, Pynoos J. Aging in place: evolution of a research topic whose time has come. J Aging Res 2012;2012:1-6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2012/120952] [Medline: 22175020]
- 7. Kleinberger T, Becker M, Ras E, Holzinger A, Müller P. Ambient intelligence in assisted living: enable elderly people to handle future interfaces. Berlin: Springer; 2007 Presented at: 4th International Conference on Universal Access in Human-Computer Interaction, UAHCI (Held as Part of HCI International); July 22-27; Beijing, China p. 103-112.
- 8. Wiles JL, Leibing A, Guberman N, Reeve J, Allen RE. The meaning of "aging in place" to older people. The Gerontologist 2012;52(3):357-366. [doi: 10.1093/geront/gnr098] [Medline: 21983126]
- Ibargüen JM, Lewandowski R, Gerhardy C, Schomburg WK. Position detection with micro whistles. Piscataway, NJ: IEEE; 2013 Presented at: The 17th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors, Actuators and Microsystems; June 16-20; Barcelona, Spain p. 940-943.
- Gerhardy C. Ultraschallerzeugende Mikrostrukturen f
  ür batterielose Fernbedienungen [Ultrasonic microstructures for remote control without batteries]. 2009. URL: <u>http://publications.rwth-aachen.de/record/51306/files/Gerhardy\_Christof.</u> <u>pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-26] [WebCite Cache ID 707ChamG6]

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11825/
```

- 11. Ziefle M, Schaar AK. Technology acceptance by patients: empowerment and stigma. In: van Hoof J, Demiris G, Wouters E, editors. Handbook of smart homes, health care and well-being. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing; 2014:167-177.
- 12. Wilkowska W, Gaul S, Ziefle M. A small but significant difference The role of gender on acceptance of medical assistive technologies. Berlin: Springer; 2010 Presented at: 6th Symposium of the Workgroup Human-Computer Interaction and Usability Engineering, USAB; November 4-5; Klagenfurt, Austria p. 82-100.
- 13. Arning K, Ziefle M. Different perspectives on technology acceptance: the role of technology type and age. Berlin: Springer; 2009 Presented at: 5th Symposium of the Workgroup Human-Computer Interaction and Usability Engineering of the Austrian Computer Society, USAB; November 9-10; Linz, Austria p. 20-41.
- 14. Himmel S, Ziefle M, Lidynia C, Holzinger A. Older users' wish list for technology attributes: a comparison of household and medical technologies. Berlin: Springer; 2013 Presented at: International Conference on Availability, Reliability, and Security; September 2-6; Regensburg, Germany p. 16-27.
- 15. van Heek J, Himmel S, Ziefle M. Helpful but spooky? Acceptance of AAL-systems contrasting user groups with focus on disabilities and care needs. 2017 Presented at: Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Information and Communication Technologies for Ageing Well and e-Health; April 28-29; Porto, Portugal p. 78-90.
- 16. Himmel S, Ziefle M. Smart home medical technologies: users' requirements for conditional acceptance. I-Com 2016;15(1):39-50. [doi: 10.1515/icom-2016-0007]
- 17. Ziefle M, Himmel S, Wilkowska W. When your living space knows what you do: acceptance of medical home monitoring by different technologies. Berlin: Springer; 2011 Presented at: 7th Conference of the Workgroup Human-Computer Interaction and Usability Engineering of the Austrian Computer Society, USAB; November 25-26; Graz, Austria p. 607-624.
- Destatis. Wiesbaden: Federal Statistical Office of Germany; 2016. Older people in Germany and the EU URL: <u>https://www.bmfsfj.de/blob/113952/83dbe067b083c7e8475309a88da89721/aeltere-menschen-in-deutschland-und-in-der-eu-englisch-data.</u> pdf [accessed 2018-11-28] [WebCite Cache ID 74GURB6Ba]
- 19. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Healthy Places Terminology. 2018. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/healthyplaces/</u> terminology.htm [accessed 2018-11-26] [WebCite Cache ID 6zziV6N5A]
- 20. Oswald F, Jopp D, Rott C, Wahl HW. Is aging in place a resource for or risk to life satisfaction? Gerontologist 2010;51(2):238-250. [doi: 10.1093/geront/gnq096] [Medline: 21097552]
- 21. Ahn M, Kwon HJ, Kang J. Supporting aging-in-place well: findings from a cluster analysis of the reasons for aging-in-place and perceptions of well-being. J Appl Gerontol 2017;00:1-27. [doi: 10.1177/0733464817748779] [Medline: 29277156]
- 22. Cook DJ. Health monitoring and assistance to support aging in place. J Univers Comput Sci 2006;12(1):15-29. [doi: 10.3217/jucs-012-01-0015]
- 23. van Hoof J, Demiris G, Wouters EJ, editors. Handbook of smart homes, health care and well-being. : Springer International Publishing; 2017.
- 24. Rashidi P, Mihailidis A. A survey on ambient-assisted living tools for older adults. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 2013 May;17(3):579-590. [Medline: 24592460]
- 25. Augusto JC. Smart homes as a vehicle for AAL. In: Augusto JC, Huch M, Kameas A, Maitland J, McCullagh P, Roberts J, editors. Handbook of ambient assisted living. Technology for healthcare, rehabilitation and well-being. Amsterdam: IOS Press; 2012:387-388.
- 26. Skubic M, Alexander G, Popescu M, Rantz M, Keller J. A smart home application to eldercare: current status and lessons learned. Technol Health Care 2009;17(3):183-201. [doi: 10.3233/THC-2009-0551] [Medline: 19641257]
- 27. Weiser M. The Computer for the 21st Century. Sci Am 1991;265(3):94-104. [doi: 10.1038/scientificamerican0991-94]
- Zamora-Izquierdo MA, Santa J, Gómez-Skarmeta AF. An integral and networked home automation solution for indoor ambient intelligence. IEEE Perv Comp 2010;9(4):66-77. [doi: <u>10.1109/MPRV.2010.20</u>]
- Stone EE, Skubic M. Fall detection in homes of older adults using the Microsoft Kinect. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 2015;19(1):290-301. [doi: <u>10.1109/JBHI.2014.2312180</u>] [Medline: <u>24733032</u>]
- 30. Memon M, Wagner SR, Pedersen CF, Beevi FH, Hansen FO. Ambient assisted living healthcare frameworks, platforms, standards, and quality attributes. Sensors 2014;14(3):4312-4341. [doi: 10.3390/s140304312] [Medline: 24599192]
- Hristova A, Bernardos AM, Casar JR. Context-aware services for ambient assisted living: a case-study. 2008 Presented at: First International Symposium on Applied Sciences on Biomedical and Communication Technologies; October 25-28; Aalborg, Denmark p. 1-5.
- 32. Beringer R, Sixsmith A, Campo M, Brown J, McCloskey R. The "acceptance" of ambient assisted living: developing an alternate methodology to this limited research lens. Berlin: Springer; 2011 Presented at: 9th International Conference on Smart Homes and Health Telematics, ICOST; June 20-22; Montreal, Canada p. 161-167.
- Gövercin M, Meyer S, Schellenbach M, Steinhagen-Thiessen E, Weiss B, Haesner M. SmartSenior@home: acceptance of an integrated ambient assisted living system. Results of a clinical field trial in 35 households. Inform Health Soc Care 2016;41(4):430-447. [doi: <u>10.3109/17538157.2015.1064425</u>] [Medline: <u>26809357</u>]
- 34. Sun H, De Florio V, Gui N, Blondia C. The missing ones: key ingredients towards effective ambient assisted living systems. J Ambient Intell Smart Environ 2010;2(2):109-120. [doi: 10.3233/AIS-2010-0062]

- 35. van Heek J, Himmel S, Ziefle M. Privacy, data security, and the acceptance of AAL-systems a user-specific perspective. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2017 Presented at: Third International Conference, ITAP (Held as Part of HCI International); July 9-14; Vancouver, BC, Canada p. 38-56.
- 36. Wilkowska W, Ziefle M, Himmel S. Perceptions of personal privacy in smart home technologies: do user assessments vary depending on the research method? Switzerland: Springer International Publishing; 2015 Presented at: Third International Conference, HAS (Held as Part of HCI International); August 2-7; Los Angeles, CA, USA p. 592-603.
- Demiris G, Rantz MJ, Aud MA, Marek KD, Tyrer HW, Skubic M, et al. Older adults' attitudes towards and perceptions of "smart home" technologies: a pilot study. Med Inform Internet Med 2004;29(2):87-94. [doi: <u>10.1080/14639230410001684387</u>] [Medline: <u>15370989</u>]
- 38. Davis FD. Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, and user acceptance of information technology. MIS Q 1989;13(3):319-340. [doi: 10.2307/249008]
- 39. Venkatesh V, Morris MG, Davis GB, Davis FD. User acceptance of information technology: toward a unified view. MIS Q 2003;27(3):425-478. [doi: 10.2307/30036540]
- 40. Biermann H, Himmel S, Offermann-van Heek J, Ziefle M. User-specific concepts of aging a qualitative approach on AAL-acceptance regarding ultrasonic whistles. Cham: Springer; 2018 Presented at: 4th International Conference, ITAP (Held as Part of HCI International); July 15–20; Las Vegas, NV, USA p. 231-249. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-92037-5\_18]
- 41. Mitzner TL, Boron JB, Fausset CB, Adams AE, Charness N, Czaja SJ, et al. Older adults talk technology: technology usage and attitudes. Comput Human Behav 2010;26(6):1710-1721. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2010.06.020] [Medline: 20967133]
- 42. Wilkowska W, Ziefle M. User diversity as a challenge for the integration of medical technology into future smart home environments. In: Ziefle M, Röcker C, editors. Human-centered design of e-health technologies: concepts, methods and applications. Hershey: IGI Global; 2011:96-126.
- 43. Gaul S, Ziefle M. Smart home technologies: insights into generation-specific acceptance motives. Berlin: Springer; 2009 Presented at: 5th Symposium of the Workgroup Human-Computer Interaction and Usability Engineering of the Austrian Computer Society, USAB; November 9-10; Linz, Austria p. 312-332.
- 44. Schomakers E, Offermann-van Heek J, Ziefle M. Attitudes Towards Aging and the Acceptance of ICT for Aging in Place. Cham: Springer; 2018 Presented at: 4th International Conference, ITAP (Held as Part of HCI International); July 15–20; Las Vegas, NV, USA p. 149-169. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-92034-4\_12]
- 45. Czaja SJ, Charness N, Fisk AD, Hertzog C, Nair SN, Rogers WA, et al. Factors predicting the use of technology: findings from the Center for Research and Education on Aging and Technology Enhancement (CREATE). Psychol Aging 2006;21(2):333-352 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/0882-7974.21.2.333] [Medline: 16768579]
- 46. Granger CV, Ottenbacher KJ, Fiedler RC. The uniform data system for medical rehabilitation. Am J Phys Med Rehabil 1995;74(1):62-66. [Medline: <u>7873116</u>]
- 47. Tesch-Römer C, Wurm S, Hoff A, Engstler H. Die zweite Welle des Alterssurveys: Errhebungsdesign und Instrumente [Aging survey 2.0: design and tools]. 2002. URL: <u>https://www.dza.de/fileadmin/dza/pdf/Diskussionspapier\_Nr\_35.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-28] [WebCite Cache ID 74GUyBIPc]
- 48. Himmel S, Zaunbrecher B, Wilkowska W, Ziefle M. The youth of today designing the smart city of tomorrow: challenges to future mobility, energy, and city climate. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing; 2014 Presented at: 16th International Conference, HCI International; June 22-27; Heraklion, Crete, Greece p. 389-400.
- 49. Destatis. Current population. 2018. URL: <u>https://www.destatis.de/EN/FactsFigures/SocietyState/Population/</u> <u>CurrentPopulation/CurrentPopulation.html;jsessionid=A9F8A9E8520A26B0B49430E5F3099C51.InternetLive1</u> [accessed 2018-11-26] [WebCite Cache ID 70C9xWxfj]
- 50. Destatis. 17% of the population with academic degree. 2018. URL: <u>https://www.destatis.de/EN/FactsFigures/SocietyState/</u> EducationResearchCulture/EducationalLevel/AcademicDegree.html [accessed 2018-11-26] [WebCite Cache ID 6zzigjeXF]
- 51. Sackmann R, Winkler O. Technology generations revisited: the internet generation. Gerontechnology 2013;11(4):493-503. [doi: <u>10.4017/gt.2013.11.4.002.00</u>]
- 52. Melenhorst AS, Rogers WA, Bouwhuis DG. Older adults' motivated choice for technological innovation: evidence for benefit-driven selectivity. Psychol Aging 2006 Mar;21(1):190-195. [doi: 10.1037/0882-7974.21.1.190] [Medline: 16594804]
- 53. Melenhorst AS, Rogers WA, Fisk AD. When will technology in the home improve the quality of life for older adults? In: Wahl HW, Tesch-Römer C, Hoff A, editors. New dynamics in old age: individual, environmental and societal perspectives. London: Routledge; 2017:253-270.
- 54. Elers P, Hunter I, Whiddett D, Lockhart C, Guesgen H, Singh A. User requirements for technology to assist aging in place: qualitative study of older people and their informal support networks. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018;6(6):e10741 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10741] [Medline: 29875083]
- 55. Cho H, Lee JS, Chung S. Optimistic bias about online privacy risks: testing the moderating effects of perceived controllability and prior experience. Comput Human Behav 2010;26(5):987-995. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2010.02.012]
- 56. Shepperd JA, Carroll P, Grace J, Terry M. Exploring the causes of comparative optimism. Psychol Belg 2002;42(1/2):65-98.
- 57. Cvrcek D, Kumpost M, Matyas V, Danezis G. A study on the value of location privacy. New York: ACM; 2006 Presented at: Proceedings of the 5th ACM Workshop on Privacy in Electronic Society; October 30; Alexandria, Virginia, USA p. 109-118.

58. Kertzer DI, Schaie KW. Age structuring in comparative perspective. United Kingdom: Psychology Press; 2013.

#### Abbreviations

AAL: ambient assisted livingATA: attitudes toward agingATT: attitude toward technologyMANOVA: multivariate analysis of variance analysesRQ: research question

Edited by J Wang; submitted 03.08.18; peer-reviewed by A Mohammadabadi; comments to author 08.11.18; revised version received 14.11.18; accepted 15.11.18; published 12.12.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Biermann H, Offermann-van Heek J, Himmel S, Ziefle M Ambient Assisted Living as Support for Aging in Place: Quantitative Users' Acceptance Study on Ultrasonic Whistles JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11825 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11825/</u> doi:10.2196/11825 PMID:<u>31518245</u>

©Hannah Biermann, Julia Offermann-van Heek, Simon Himmel, Martina Ziefle. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 12.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# A Groupware Tool to Facilitate Caregiving for Home-Dwelling Frail Older Persons in the Netherlands: Mixed-Methods Study

Hanneke Breebaart<sup>1</sup>, MSocSci; Marjolein Broese van Groenou<sup>1</sup>, PhD

Department of Sociology, Faculty of Social Sciences, Vrije Universiteit, Amsterdam, Netherlands

**Corresponding Author:** Hanneke Breebaart, MSocSci Department of Sociology Faculty of Social Sciences Vrije Universiteit Main Building VU, Room 2A-81 De Boelelaan Amsterdam, 1081 HV Netherlands Phone: 31 6 51826667 Email: h.breebaart@vu.nl

# Abstract

**Background:** Collaboration among informal and formal caregivers in a mixed care network of home-dwelling elderly may benefit from using a groupware app for digital networked communication (DNC).

**Objective:** This study aimed to describe and explain differences in the use and evaluation of a DNC app by members of the care network and to come up with a list of conditions that facilitate (or restrict) the implementation of a DNC app by a home care organization.

**Methods:** A pilot study collected information on digital communication in 7 care networks of clients of a home care organization in the Netherlands. Semistructured interviews with 4 care recipients, 7 informal carers (of which 3 spoke on behalf of the care receiver as well on account of receivers' suffering from dementia), 3 district nurses, 5 auxiliary nurses, and 3 managers were conducted 3 times in a period of 6 months. In addition, we observed relevant workshops initiated by the home care organization and studied log-in data created by the users of the DNC app.

**Results:** The qualitative data and the monthly retrieved quantitative log-in data revealed 3 types of digital care networks: arranging the care network, discuss the care network, and staying connected network. Differences between network types were attributed to health impairment and digital illiteracy of the care recipients, motivation of informal caregivers, and commitment of formal caregivers. The easy availability of up-to-date information, the ability to promote a sense of safety for the carers, and short communication lines in case of complex care situations were positively evaluated.

**Conclusions:** It is concluded that digital communication is beneficial for organizing and discussing the care within a care network. More research is needed to study its impact on care burden of informal carers, on quality of care, and on quality of life of home-dwelling frail older adults.

### (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10697) doi:10.2196/10697

### **KEYWORDS**

devices; kinship networks; long-term care; home care organization; communication; health; elderly; digital care network; digital networked communication

# Introduction

### Background

RenderX

Frail community-dwelling older adults often receive care from formal and informal caregivers over a long period of time [1]. The presence of multiple types of caregivers and complex care

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10697/
```

tasks requires adequate communication on care to optimize its quality. However, communication between formal and informal caregivers is generally low, particularly in care networks lacking a cohabiting informal caregiver [2]. Moreover, when the care recipient is in poor health and less able to manage his or her own care, the low frequency of communication among formal

caregivers and noncohabiting informal caregivers becomes a pressing issue for coordination tasks.

of an offline care network, but there are 2 important arguments that nuance this expectation.

In the era of computer-supported cooperative work, the deployment of Web-based communication tools seems a logical way to organize care more efficiently around people at home [3]. Therefore, an increasing number of home care agencies are using a groupware tool to enable care coordination [4]. This type of software combines several functionalities such as registering goals and action plans, calendar managing, and networked communication. The empirical evidence regarding the effect of these apps on communication among different types of caregivers is limited. Most studies are only dealing with theoretical models of technology acceptance [5,6]. Moreover, a lot of studies are performed from a one-sided perspective only, such as the viewpoint of the care receiver [7]. Other computer-mediated health studies are limited to the communication in hospital care, for example, between the medical specialist and his patient at home [8].

To increase insight into how digital communication may improve communication between formal and informal caregivers in home settings, we conducted a pilot study among members of care networks around 7 clients of a home care organization in the Netherlands. The care recipients and their formal and informal caregivers were hooked onto an app developed for digital communication in a closed care network. We examined the use of the electronic tool (e-tool) for a period of 6 months using multiple ways of data collection. On the basis of acquired data, we aimed to (1) describe and explain differences in the use of the communication app by the members of the care network and (2) come up with a list of conditions that facilitate (or restrict) the implementation of such an app by a home care organization. The section below provides a short literature overview to identify conditions that predict differences in the actual use of the communication app and its effects on the process of caregiving.

### **Online Care Networks**

Crucial to all digital systems is the notion of networks. This is probably the most important distinguishing aspect of communication tools in comparison with other types of software [9]. Networked communication may help mixed home care networks to create online communities for coordinating care tasks and exchanging information. Similar to offline care networks, online care networks can be described according to their structural (size and composition) and functional characteristics (tasks, frequency, and content of discussion about care) [2]. In general, 3 types of offline mixed care networks are to be found among community-dwelling older care recipients: a small partner care network with few other helpers; the larger informal care network, composed of adult children, other relatives, nonkin, and formal caregivers; and the larger formal care network with few informal caregivers (mainly spouse or children) [10]. The type of care network present depends on the care needs and the economic, social, and psychological resources of the care recipient (eg, health status, income, partner status, and sense of self-efficacy). It can be expected that the composition of an online care network reflects the composition

First, not everybody desires or is able to use online tools. There are differences in determinants such as age, the severity of an illness, and attitudes toward digital networked communication (DNC) [11]. A questionnaire study based on the constructs of the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology showed that physical frailty status is associated with older peoples' use of online tools, independent of age, education, and opinions on information and communications technology use [12]. Studies on care networks in which elderly were included showed that for people with mild dementia, technical errors and the unclearness of benefit lowered the initial trust in the groupware tool [13,14]. Such distrust in groupware tools may also be present among informal caregivers and home care professionals who are not common with these types of commercial tools. Another reason to refrain from DNC is that some highly valued characteristics of personal communication, for example, emotional support, do not translate into digital practices [15].

Second, offline communication between informal and formal caregivers largely depends on the meeting opportunities of the caregivers, defined by, for example, overlapping types of care activities and the coresidence of the informal caregiver [16]. In contrast, online communication provides ongoing meeting opportunities because any message communicated by any caregiver can be read by all other caregivers. However, assuming that for care recipients and informal caregivers there is no time limit to communication, this is limited for formal caregivers by their working hours and by how their organization has equipped teams to provide 24/7 attention to the needs of their clients [17]. In this line of reasoning, it is likely expected that an online care network represents only a part of the offline care network.

This leads to 2 main research questions (RQs) that guided our pilot study were:

RQ1: What are the characteristics of digital networked communication in terms of size and composition of the digital network and the frequency and content of communication?

RQ2: What might be the effects of using Web-based communication tools for the online and offline communication on care, the efforts from informal carers to help, and the perceived quality of care?

# The Role of the Home Care Organization and Usability of the Communication App

In addition to individual variation within the care network, there are several barriers and facilitators of success when implementing electronic health (eHealth) into care organizations. The extent to which the intervention fitted with the existing workflow and how well it is integrated within current working processes were found to influence implementation [18]. Nowadays, nurses experience a pressing responsibility of the economic aspect of their work; every task has to be done as efficiently as possible [19]. In addition, it is increasingly expected that they integrate informal caregiver involvement in formal work processes. Results of a study of 2 agencies and their clients in the Netherlands [20] show that the nurses were

aware of the organizational policy which stated that they should proactively keep connected with informal caregivers, yet most of them acknowledged that they hardly ever did so. The main reasons were lack of time, too little initiative from the informal carer, and no clarity on which team member is responsible and accountable for the informal caregiver involvement. An app for DNC may deal with some of these issues and can be assistive for formal caregivers in stimulating informal helpers to communicate within online care networks. Currently, those groupware tools used in home care organizations are more comparable with Facebook, WhatsApp, and Google Calendar than with eHealth record software. The apps look attractive and are comfortable to use, and swiping to activate these types of digital tools is considered to be pleasant [21]. As they are installed on vehicles as mobile phones, all the members of the care network can communicate with each other synchronous and/or asynchronous while being in the same or different place [22]. Furthermore, using these apps instead of visiting someone saves time, and in contrast to telephone use, the information can be reread [4]. The above elaboration leads to the third research question:

RQ3: Which organizational conditions facilitate or restrict the implementation of a communication app in a home care organization?

## Methods

### Sample and Design

The research team, the app developer and a home care organization in a rural area in the eastern part of the Netherlands, agreed to arrange a pilot study to monitor and examine among clients of one specific team the implementation of the DNC app.

The app was software developed for digital communication in a closed network. Using an internet browser, the software could be implemented on an iPad, iPhone, and/or personal computer. It contained a calendar to schedule meetings and tasks, and users could leave electronic messages (e-messages) and photos. Users received prompts to indicate that new messages were present. The district nurses and team manager asked clients and/or their informal carers to participate in the pilot, and finally, 7 care networks around clients agreed to use the app. These networks all met the criterion that at least one informal caregiver and one formal home caregiver could be hooked onto the app. Other criteria for selection were not used, and clients varied in health conditions and living arrangements. Out of the 7 care receivers, 3 suffered from dementia to the extent that they could not participate themselves in interviews. In their case, informal caregivers spoke on their behalf. The 7 care networks started to use the app in February 2015 (T0). At the same time, information was collected on characteristics of the care recipient, the informal caregivers, and formal caregivers involved. The interviews were held face-to-face, by phone, or via Skype. Follow-ups were planned after 3 months (T1) and 6 months (T2). Monthly updates on log-in information were obtained from the developer of the tool. Auxiliary nurses who became members of the digital networks were interviewed during a focus group session, and field notes were made while observing 2 workshops to inform clients and/or their care network about the groupware tool. For the sake of completeness, 3 managers of the care agency were questioned about their vision and expectations on the DNC as part of the structural work of their staff. During the period of research, we conducted 42 semistructured interviews with 22 participants, consisting of 4 clients, 7 informal carers (of which 3 spoke on behalf of the care receiver as well), 3 district nurses, 5 auxiliary nurses, and 3 managers. Informed consents are obtained from the participants, and in field notes and transcriptions, their names are withheld for reasons of confidentiality.

### Procedure

Completed questionnaires were used to provide a short description of the clients and what type of care he or she got from whom. The gathered information was calculated using IBM SPSS version 23.0. Log-in data were provided monthly in an Excel sheet: actions, appointments, actors, and messages were coded (eg, action=entering text, appointment=going to the dentist, actor=district nurse, and message=care related/not care related), and the total number of different types of log-ins were counted. The audiotaped interviews were transcribed verbatim. For answering the 3 research questions, we investigated the transcriptions, field notes, and e-messages by using qualitative, directed content analysis [23]. The analysis consisted of reading and rereading the different types of data and writing down citations addressing the research questions. The next step was to search for linking themes and interpret them by means of constant comparison. Finally, the transcriptions are worked through by the qualitative research software Atlas.ti 7.5. Multiple ways of data collection have thus been used with multiple types of respondents. An overview of which information is provided by whom is given in Table 1.



 Table 1. Overview of the data collection for answering the research questions.

Network, respondents, log data	ТО	T1	T2
NW <sup>a</sup> 1			
CL <sup>b</sup>	2 <sup>c</sup> , 5 <sup>d</sup>	3 <sup>e</sup>	3, 5
$IC^{f}$	2, 5	3	3, 5
Log data	Yes	Yes	Yes
NW2			
IC on behalf of CL	2, 5	3	3, 5
IC	2, 5	3	3, 5
AN <sup>g</sup>	1 <sup>h</sup>	1	N/A <sup>i</sup>
Log data	Yes	Yes	Yes
NW3			
IC on behalf of CL	2, 5	1, 3	3, 5
IC	2, 5	3	3, 5
AN	1	1	3
Log data	Yes	Yes	Yes
NW4			
CL	2, 5	1, 3	3, 5
IC	3, 5	3	3, 5
AN	1	1	4 <sup>j</sup>
Log data	Yes	Yes	Yes
NW5			
IC on behalf of CL	2, 5	3	3, 5
IC	2, 5	3	3, 5
AN	1	1	3, 4
Log data	Yes	Yes	Yes
NW6			
CL	1, 5	2	3, 5
IC	1, 5	2	3, 5
DN <sup>k</sup>	1, 4, 5	1, 3	3, 5
AN	N/A	1	4
Log data	Yes	Yes	Yes
NW7			
CL	N/A	1, 3, 5	3, 5
IC	N/A	1, 3, 5	3, 5
DN	N/A	3, 5	3, 5
Log data	N/A	Yes	Yes
NW1-5			
DN	1, 4, 5	1, 3, 5	3, 5
DN of CL not started	N/A	3	N/A
AN of CL not started	3	N/A	4
Team manager	4	1	N/A
Division manager	3	N/A	N/A

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10697/

XSL•FO RenderX JMIR Aging 2018 | vol. 1 | iss. 2 |e10697 | p.67 (page number not for citation purposes)

JMIR AGING		Breebaart & Broese van Groenou	
Network, respondents, log data	TO	T1	T2
Sector manager	3	N/A	N/A
<sup>a</sup> NW: network.			
<sup>b</sup> CL: client.			
<sup>c</sup> 2: face-to-face interview.			
<sup>d</sup> 5: questionnaires.			
<sup>e</sup> 3: telephone or Skype interview.			
<sup>f</sup> IC: informal carer.			
<sup>g</sup> AN: auxiliary nurse.			
<sup>h</sup> 1: observation.			
<sup>i</sup> N/A: not applicable.			
<sup>j</sup> 4: focus group interview.			
<sup>k</sup> DN: district nurse.			

# Results

# Descriptions of the Care Recipients and Their Networks

The 7 networks (NW) that were involved in our research can be distinguished because of varieties between their care situations. Of 4 networks (NW1, NW4, NW6, and NW7), the clients needed care because of physical restrictions, but they were cognitively functioning well and capable of using the DNC app. Their networks consisted mainly of nurses who gave personal care. Informal carers were helping with transportation and arranging tasks and did some household work on an irregular basis. NW1 and NW7 comprised a cohabitated informal carer, a son and a partner, respectively. The client of NW7 had arranged several formal carers via the internet, such as the district nurse who was involved in our research as well. The other 3 networks (NW2, NW3, and NW5) comprised clients who had varying degrees of dementia and were therefore not capable of using the DNC app. They were all fragile, but the client in NW3 was especially restricted in her instrumental daily activities. Further details can be found in Table 2.

### Functional Use of the App

The log-in data we collected over time showed how often communication occurred, who were central senders of e-messages, and who responded to senders. These data gave rise to the insight that the communication varied by the aim for which the app was used (RQ1). The 3 most dominating aims were to (1) arrange care tasks, (2) communicate about the circumstances of the care receiver, and (3) keep in touch/informed about the care situation. Together with characteristics of senders and content of information, 3 different types of online networks surfaced from the data: arranging the care network, discuss the care network, and staying connected network.

### The "Arranging the Care" Network Type

This type of network is characterized by highly frequent (daily to weekly) usage of the digital agenda, which is used to plan care activities and shifts of caregivers (NW7). The one who directed this digital network is the care recipient himself. His input was focused on making appointments with the formal caregivers. Digital communication occurred most often between the client and the district nurse. The characteristic of the content was pragmatic and concerned the organization of care. The log-in data revealed that the other DNC app members (other nurses, spouse, and relative) logged in regularly for checking information but rarely posted an e-message. During the period of our observation, there was no deterioration in the functional abilities of the client. Therefore, there was no need for additional hours of care over time, which explains the stable usage of the tool in the course of the time. The functional use of the app is clear from the following quote of the care recipient:

...it depends on...is it a privacy issue or not. But if it is a task what can be changed in general, than undoubtedly...it has to be mentioned on the DNC-app, to make everyone aware. [Interview, NW7, client]

### The "Discuss the Care" Network Type

In this type of digital network, the client does not take part himself or herself because of severe cognitive impairments (NW2, NW3, and NW5), and the central informal carer and the district nurse or auxiliary nurse are communicating frequently with each other about the care situation. In NW3 and NW5, there is weekly to monthly activity on the DNC app. The central informal carer of NW2 uses it rarely because of lack of computer skills. In addition, 2 networks (NW2 and NW3) hardly used the digital agenda and action register, but conversely, NW5 used both often. Sometimes the e-messages contained information about housekeeping issues and public health care services concerning the client, such as the following two statements:

As requested by XXX (the auxiliary nurse), I collected bandages from the pharmacy and brought them to mother (they are in the closet where the Care manual is also placed). [Log-in, NW3, informal caregiver]

This morning, I paid a visit to your mother. To me, she seemed cheerful. The wound heals well. I am glad that now her bed is at the proper height. [Log-in, NW3, auxiliary nurse]

### Breebaart & Broese van Groenou

**Table 2.** Characteristics of the care networks at the beginning of the research, number of members of the DNC (digital networked communication) app, and the frequency of using the app during the whole period of observation.

Network	Client, type of helpers, amount and type of help	DNC app users	Frequency of using
1	Middle-aged man, sharing his home with his adult son, average level of education, cognitively functioning well, physically restricted, wheelchair dependent, socially active. Per week, 4 hours of private household work, 3 hours of formal household work, 5 hours of personal care by AN <sup>a</sup> .	1: DN <sup>b</sup>	3 times in the whole period
2	Woman, aged 70 to 75 years, widowed, lives on her own, suffering from dementia, socially active especially with family. Besides her daughter ( $IC^c$ , aged 40 to 45 years), there are 5 family members helping with household work, transportation, and finances. One time a day, AN looks how she is doing. In the mixed care network, both a DN and a CM <sup>d</sup> are involved.	2: DN, IC	Less than once a month
3	Woman, aged 90 to 95 years, widowed, lives on her own, low level of education, suffering from dementia, restricted in her instrumental daily activities. Besides a son (IC, aged 65 to 70 years), there are 4 other family members helping with household work, transportation, and arranging tasks (3 hours a week). Every day ANs are taking care of heating the food in the microwave, intake of her medication, bathing, and dressing (13 hours a week).	5: DN, IC, AN, pri- vate household worker, FM <sup>e</sup>	Once a month
4	Woman, aged 80 to 85 years, widowed, lives on her own, average level of education, cogni- tively functioning well, physically restricted, wheelchair dependent, socially somewhat re- stricted. Her IC is an acquaintance (woman, aged 35 to 40 years); she assists the client with arranging tasks. She has a stepdaughter living abroad. Other relatives are a friend and neighbor; they do some household work. ANs come 5 times a day for helping her with meals, personal care, and nursing tasks.	5: CL, DN, IC, AN, FM	Once a week
5	Couple, both suffering from dementia. However, with some difficulty, the woman is able to support her husband a little bit. Aged 80 to 85 years, living on their own, low level of education. Besides a son (IC, aged 40 to 45 years), there are 6 other family members helping with household work, transportation, and arranging tasks. Per week, 3 hours of household work and 3 hours of helping with their medication intake by AN.	6: DN, AN, IC, CM, 2 FMs	Once a week
6	Woman, aged 85 to 90 years, widowed, lives on her own, low level of education, fragile. Besides a daughter (IC, aged 55 to 60 years), there is 1 other daughter helping with household work, transportation, and arranging tasks. Per week, 2 hours household work and 3.5 hours of personal care by AN.	5: CL, DN, IC, AN, FM	Since June more ac- tivity
7	Man, aged 60 to 65 years, cohabiting partner. Average level of education, substantial func- tional restricted, wheelchair dependent. Per week, 32 hours household work, 24 hours per- sonal help, 4 hours nursing tasks, and 2 hours transportation by partner (IC, aged 55 to 60 years). A son, friend, and neighbor help with, for example, transportation and arranging tasks. Per week, 4 hours of household work, 11 hours of personal care, and 7 hours of nursing tasks by DN or/and AN from different agencies.	8: CL <sup>f</sup> , DN, IC, FM, 4 ANs of another agency	More than weekly

<sup>a</sup>AN: auxiliary nurse.

- <sup>b</sup>DN: district nurse.
- <sup>c</sup>IC: informal carer.
- <sup>d</sup>CM: case manager.
- <sup>e</sup>FM: family member.
- <sup>f</sup>CL: client.

As in the type of network described above, log-in data of this type showed regular log-ins from other helpers just to inform themselves, mostly without leaving an e-message behind. It should be noted that all of the affiliated informal carers of NW3 met each other face-to-face on a regular basis, which reduced the need to actively take part in the DNC. During the study period, the functional abilities of the care recipients decreased, which required adjustment of care activities. This coincided with an increased use of the groupware tool in NW3 and NW5 and digital discussions on specific situations and care needs.

### The "Staying Connected" Network Type

Differing from the other 2 network types, this network type comprised an equal contribution in communication by the client, the informal carer, and the nurse (NW4 and NW6). During the

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10697/
```

RenderX

entire period of observation, the log-in data showed a low level of activity. Compared with the *discuss the care network*, the necessity for DNC seemed to be missing because the care recipients were still able to communicate themselves, and there was no deterioration in their functional abilities and no change in care needs in the period of observation. Therefore, quite a lot of e-messages were not about care but about leisure spending of the care recipients, periods of absence of the carers, and daily issues. Both care recipients explained that they experienced a lack of benefit of using the tool. They preferred communicating by phone or face-to-face to digital communication:

If I want to go out this afternoon, I can put a message on the app, but she (the auxiliary nurse) might not see it on time. That's why I prefer to call her by phone. [Interview, NW4, client]

The central informal carers of NW4 and NW6 articulated that the possibility to log in on to the DNC app increased the peace of mind. Although not living nearby, in a split second, the carers can be alarmed by receiving a push message if the health condition deteriorates. Otherwise, if everything is going well with their beloved one, they were reassured by reading e-messages such as this one:

How kind of you sending me a message! I'm doing well, hope you're fine. Dear regards [Log-in, NW6, client]

# Consequences of Using the Digital Communication App

During the interviews, we asked clients and their helpers what might be the effects of using the DNC app for communication on care, the efforts from informal carers to help, and the perceived quality of care (RQ2). The forms that were supplied to the clients and informal carers included relevant questions, with scales to measure changes herein during the period of observation.

### Effects on Communication on Care

In general, the participants seemed to agree with each other that using the DNC app contributes to a quicker, better, and intensified connection between the affiliated members of the mixed home care network. Especially, the informal carers emphasized the advantage that everyone can be immediately aware of what is going on. By logging in, the information became visible, so everyone can be informed about which task has to be done by whom:

Well, you see...for example...look here, here are the appointments [He shows the interface on his laptop]. This is an enumeration of work to do, we arranged that by mutual discussion. My brother, weekly he buys the groceries. My girlfriend and I are the back up. My other brother does the garden, and his sons are the back up. [Interview, NW5, informal carer]

Despite their low use of the tool, the informal carers in the *staying connected* network type appreciated the opportunity to see online information that would have been otherwise obtained by reading the hard-copy dossier at the client's home. One of the informal carers, therefore, stressed that the ability to have short lines in the triangle of client-caregiver-professionals was the main motivator for her to use the DNC app:

In the past week I have checked the app and it decreases the necessity for other modes of contact. We will use it more to maintain the communication within the triangle. [Interview, NW3, informal caregiver]

In contrast, the client of NW7 mentioned several shortcomings of the tool that hindered coordination of caring tasks. Most of them were functional issues such as the inability to rehearse arrangements in the agenda in a simple way. Notably, the clients of NW4 and NW6 expressed that the DNC app would be an innovative idea for carers of people with dementia but not for themselves because they are cognitively still functioning well. Therefore, they prefer face-to-face or phone consultation rather

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10697/

than digital contact to coordinate care. Finally, Table 2 shows that during the period of observation, there was no mutual communication at all in NW1. The reason to not use the DNC app was their familiarity with other digital communication tools. Besides that, the helping family members lived nearby, so there was no need for them as well. Overall, for all the members of NW1, there were not enough triggers to use the groupware tool. However, till the end of the project, they were eager to provide information on effects of using mainly WhatsApp to coordinate all types of helping tasks. One of the consequences was that except for arranging transportation, they hardly communicated by phone anymore.

For the home care workers, the downside of the DNC app was the huge amount of posts to be read by them. A lot of the nurses read the e-messages in their spare time, especially the ones who had not yet received an appropriate mobile phone from the agency. Furthermore, during the period of observation, there was the disadvantage of the existence of various methods to submit the same information, such as via the DNC app, on the intranet of the care agency and in the dossier at client's home.

### Effects on Degree of Help From Informal Carers

At the end of our period of observation of only 6 months, it was not possible to determine whether the e-tool had contributed to a statistically significant increase of informal help within the networks. The sample was too small to calculate differences. Neither was it possible to establish a significant decrease of formal help. If more helping hours per week were reported at T2 compared with T0, it seemed related to an increased demand for care of the client. However, by interviewing the informal carers 3 consecutive times, we can conclude that they became more engaged with the tool and that they felt more comfortable using the app later than in the beginning.

It is relevant to mention here that some home care workers expressed that they gained more insight into the degree of resilience of informal carers:

Although we see on the DNC-app only elaborations about care situations, it's ok. It gives us a chance to determine their ability to care. [Interview, district nurse NW1-5]

Moreover, not earlier than in the final phase of the study, we saw in the log-in data some cautious insinuations from nurses to get a task done by an informal carer:

Would/could you discuss with the general practitioner which medical options there are to lessen the pain of your mother? Please, take into account that some medication increases the risk of falling. [Log-in, NW3, district nurse]

On the other hand, one of the district nurses said she felt encumbered to ask for more help if only 1 informal carer is connected on the DNC app.

### Effects on Quality of Experienced Care

Noticeably, the client who showed the highest degree of acceptance to use the groupware tool was the frailest of our research group. Due to his physical limitations and the large

number of caregivers, he was very enthusiastic about using the app:

The app is the central point where carers can find the latest information. It gives me confidence that they know what to expect and how to handle. [Interview, NW7, client]

His central formal carer confirmed this improvement in quality from her perspective:

The DNC-app increases the client's self-efficacy on his life and caring tasks. [Interview, NW7, district nurse]

The formal caregivers mostly admitted that the DNC app could be helpful when dealing with complex care and that the tool could also relieve their daily work practice:

Before we go to the house of the client we can inform and prepare ourselves just by logging in on the DNC-app. [Group session, auxiliary nurse]

Finally, to enhance the quality of care, some affiliated members suggested to invite other disciplines besides the participants of the mixed care network. For example, the general practitioner, dementia case manager, and physiotherapist could be hooked onto the DNC app as well. In this case, some nurses expressed, for example, that photos that provide insight into the healing tendency of wounds can be exchanged. At the same time, this elicited hesitations as photos and medical information provoke issues such as privacy and integrity.

### Organizational Conditions Which Facilitate or Restrict the Implementation of the Digital Networked Communication App

The data collected from home care workers and their managers showed that different factors contributed to (non)use of the DNC app (RQ3). The coordination of care was mentioned several times by the managers as an important potential benefit of the app but in the first place, they perceived this type of software to be a tool to monitor the care situation of their frail clients. Monitoring is necessary for safety reasons and for getting information about what can be done by the informal carers and when and how formal care is needed. However, the management also stressed to be cautious because the use of the DNC app is limited, given the data protection legislation.

Regarding the existing workflow of the home care workers, the recent reforms in long-term care are mentioned by auxiliary nurses several times as a barrier to implement the app. Due to a decrease in time for care provision, they see lesser opportunities to use the tool. Although their pessimism reduced in the course of time, during the T1 meeting, they were told to be distrustful because the DNC app would reduce their leisure time. They feared receiving a notification on their mobile phone after working hours, which needed to be taken care off. In addition, an auxiliary nurse expected that the app would lower the threshold for informal carers to ask nurses doing tasks that did not belong to their responsibilities (anymore). In contrast, the district nurses showed more enthusiasm from the start in adopting tools such as the DNC app. In a later stage of the implementation, the attitude toward the app of both types of

nurses became more similar. They saw as potential benefit that links between the informal and formal carers can be shortened by the app if appropriate agreements are made:

If you have questions about their father or mother, and they just do not pick up the phone, then it may take too long before we have connection with each other. When they decide to use the app to communicate with us, then there is a commitment. In that case, they should at least once a week have to deal with the DNC-app. [Focus group session, team manager]

The use of the app can be hampered when it is not clear who is responsible for assisting the informal carers in the use of the device. The following 2 statements make it clear that an informal carer had difficulties with the DNC app but was motivated to get instructions from the app developer:

...and I had as well difficulties with another functionality. I tried a few times, without succeeding. Yeah, what to do about it. [Interview, NW2, informal carer]

The developer comes this week to help me, I hope he don't forget it. We have to wait again. [Log-in, NW2, informal carer]

The district nurse of NW2 is, during the T2 interview, clear in her opinion that the developer failed to take his responsibility to instruct this client in using the DNC app:

I thought he is the one who should have helped her till she knows how to use it. [Interview, NW2, district nurse]

### Discussion

### **Principal Findings**

More reliance on informal caregivers of older people living at home asks for more connection and communication among all types of caregivers. Therefore, the main aim of this study was to explore the variety of DNC within different types of mixed home care networks. Studying the qualitative and quantitative information gave us insight into which aspects the 3 types of actors (clients, informal, and formal carers) showed similarities and differences in views on using a DNC app to communicate with each other and barriers and facilitators for its implementation.

Overall, such a digital tool in a closed network can facilitate communication on care between the client and informal and formal carers. How it will be used depends largely on the involvement of the client. If the client has a high capacity to use the tool and engagement to optimize the coordination, it may lead to more use of the agenda instead of communication about care. On the other hand, in case of lower involvement or absence of involvement of the client, the likelihood of communication between carers increases, especially when the informal helper has a strong motivation to use the digital tool. In small offline networks when the care situation is stable and the client has no or little involvement, a digital network surfaces, which exists but is not used very often. In that case, the informal

carer uses the tool for his peace of mind. Looking at these insights, there is a tendency to say that the sources and content of communication of online networks, in particular, reflect the needs, capabilities, and attitudes toward DNC of the care recipient and the informal caregivers, and to a lesser degree, the structure of the care network present.

However, the e-tool seems to be of particular use to mixed care networks with many different caregivers. In this type of network, it is not necessary that all participants are communicating online with each other, as care can be arranged among just a few of them; however, their e-messages are available for everybody when they log in. Therefore, the most important benefits of the tool for the client and his carers seem to be the easy availability of up-to-date information, the ability to give a sense of safety for the carers, and short communication lines in case of complex care situations. On the other hand, there is no clarity yet about whether electronic communication contributes to an increase of hours and types of informal help or to quality of life of clients and caregivers.

### **Remarks and Recommendations**

On the basis of our findings, several steps can be identified that home care organizations need to take when starting to use a groupware tool. The first step is to identify the targets that the use of the app may deliver. One such target could be to work more efficiently as face-to-face contact with affiliated members is replaced by online contact, which saves time. Other targets may be a larger involvement of informal carers and improved coordination of care within the mixed home care network. Second, the home care workers need to select clients and their caregivers for whom the groupware tool might work. This, in particular, concerns capable clients and caregivers who value digital communication [12]. The third step is to identify the mixed home care network around the determined client and arrange a meeting about who to invite to connect on the groupware tool, what type of communication is most appropriate, and how often communication is expected. The 3 types of digital care networks identified in this study can be used as examples for the home care staff in which different agreements with clients and caregivers can be made. Finally, continuous monitoring of the actual use of the app is warranted. Care situations change, which need to be reflected in the use of the app. For example, using only the calendar can be sufficient when the client is cognitively functioning well but may fall short as his or her health deteriorates. In that case, adjustments in the way of communicating are necessary because the digital arranging the care network may need to become a discuss the care network type.

### Strengths and Limitations of the Study

The strengths of our design are that multiple types of participants (clients, caregivers, and managers) were interviewed, thereby representing a wide range of perspectives. Furthermore, multiple ways of data collection made it possible to come up with rich information to answer our research questions and to contribute to the process of theorizing new sociological phenomena as DNC.

There are also limitations of the study. First, there were few specific inclusion criteria for the pilot study, so there is a high variability among the cases included. Second, the small size of the sample and the low use of the tool limited statistical analyses to corroborate our findings. Moreover, the period of observation was relatively short and did not allow for significant changes in structural and functional characteristics of the mixed care networks. It can be concluded that longitudinal large-scale studies are needed to examine how a tool such as the DNC app can indeed affect communication among caregivers.

### Conclusions

This small-scale study is one of the first to report on digital communication tools in mixed home care networks. Due to the information collected with multiple methods and from different types of actors, we were able to come up with (RQ1) 3 types of communication patterns in home care networks to illustrate the different functional uses of the groupware tool. These differences are clearly related to the physical frailty status of the care recipient, the motivation of client and informal caregivers, and the opportunities for the formal caregivers to use the tool and are less related to the structural features of the care network. Although the online care network may be rather comparable with the offline care network, digital communication is limited to specific network members and mostly focused on the arrangement of care in times that this was most needed. Those characteristics (RQ2) enhanced the care management of the digitally literate care recipients, the feelings of safety among informal caregivers, and efficiency of organization by the formal caregivers, which are all basic ingredients of good quality of care [24]. Before actually using an e-tool, it is important to (RQ3) consider the several barriers and facilitators of success when implementing it into home care organizations. For example, groupware tools have less privacy problems than eHealth and care records, which may be a trigger to implement the tools in home care organizations [25]. Finally, DNC may enhance the linkages in the triangle of client, informal caregiver, and professional caregiver and increase peace of mind among all users.

### Acknowledgments

The study was feasible thanks to a research grant of Stichting Codde and van Berensteijn, a grant from the participating home care organization in the Netherlands, and the in-kind contribution of the developer of the groupware tool. The authors thank Maaike Dautzenberg for her assistance in the data collection.

### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.


#### References

- 1. Kemp CL, Ball MM, Perkins MM. Convoys of care: theorizing intersections of formal and informal care. J Aging Stud 2013 Jan;27(1):15-29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jaging.2012.10.002] [Medline: 23273553]
- Broese van Groenou M, Jacobs M, Zwart-Olde I, Deeg DJH. Mixed care networks of community-dwelling older adults with physical health impairments in the Netherlands. Health Soc Care Community 2016 Jan;24(1):95-104. [doi: 10.1111/hsc.12199] [Medline: 25682697]
- 3. Fuks H, Raposo A, Gerosa M, Pimental M, Lucena C. Encyclopedia of E-Collaboration. In: The 3C Collaboration Model. Hershey: Igi Global; 2007:978-971.
- 4. Wouters M, Swinkels I, Sinnige J, de Jong J, Brabers A, van Lettow B. Nictiz. 2017. Choose consciously for eHealth URL: https://www.nictiz.nl/rapporten/consciously-choose-ehealth/ [accessed 2018-04-03] [WebCite Cache ID 6yOyZ4sUa]
- Holden RJ, Asan O, Wozniak EM, Flynn KE, Scanlon MC. Nurses' perceptions, acceptance, and use of a novel in-room pediatric ICU technology: testing an expanded technology acceptance model. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2016 Dec 15;16(1):145 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-016-0388-y] [Medline: 27846827]
- Ludwick DA, Doucette J. Adopting electronic medical records in primary care: lessons learned from health information systems implementation experience in seven countries. Int J Med Inform 2009 Jan;78(1):22-31. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2008.06.005] [Medline: 18644745]
- Andersson G, Rozental A, Shafran R, Carlbring P. Long-term effects of internet-supported cognitive behaviour therapy. Expert Rev Neurother 2018 Jan;18(1):21-28. [doi: 10.1080/14737175.2018.1400381] [Medline: 29094622]
- 8. van der Vaart R, Atema V, Evers AW. Guided online self-management interventions in primary care: a survey on use, facilitators, and barriers. BMC Fam Pract 2016 Mar 09;17:27 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12875-016-0424-0] [Medline: 26961547]
- 9. Andriessen J. Understanding and Evaluating Collaboration Technology. In: Working with Groupware. London: Springer; 2003.
- Jacobs MT, Broese van Groenou MI, Aartsen MJ, Deeg DJ. Diversity in older adults' care networks: the added value of individual beliefs and social network proximity. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2018 Jan 11;73(2):326-336. [doi: <u>10.1093/geronb/gbw012</u>] [Medline: <u>26912490</u>]
- 11. Batenburg A, Das E. Virtual support communities and psychological well-being: the role of optimistic and pessimistic social comparison strategies. J Comput Mediat Commun 2015 Aug 24;20(6):585-600. [doi: 10.1111/jcc4.12131]
- Keränen NS, Kangas M, Immonen M, Similä H, Enwald H, Korpelainen R, et al. Use of information and communication technologies among older people with and without frailty: a population-based survey. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 14;19(2):e29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5507] [Medline: 28196791]
- Lindqvist E, Nygård L, Borell L. Significant junctures on the way towards becoming a user of assistive technology in Alzheimer's disease. Scand J Occup Ther 2013 Sep;20(5):386-396. [doi: <u>10.3109/11038128.2013.766761</u>] [Medline: <u>23394183</u>]
- Span M, Smits C, Jukema J, Groen-van de Ven L, Janssen R, Vernooij-Dassen M, et al. An interactive web tool for facilitating shared decision-making in dementia-care networks: a field study. Front Aging Neurosci 2015;7:128 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2015.00128] [Medline: 26217221]
- Siren A, Knudsen SG. Older adults and emerging digital service delivery: a mixed methods study on information and communications technology use, skills, and attitudes. J Aging Soc Policy 2017;29(1):35-50. [doi: 10.1080/08959420.2016.1187036] [Medline: 27215167]
- 16. Jacobs MT, Van Tilburg T, Groenwegen P, Broese van Groenou MI. Linkages between informal and formal care-givers in home-care networks of frail older adults. Aging Soc 2015 Jun 15;36(08):1604-1624. [doi: <u>10.1017/S0144686X15000598</u>]
- Bossen C, Christensen LR, Grönvall E, Vestergaard LS. CareCoor: augmenting the coordination of cooperative home care work. Int J Med Inform 2013 May;82(5):e189-e199. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2012.10.005</u>] [Medline: <u>23127539</u>]
- Lau R, Stevenson F, Ong BN, Dziedzic K, Treweek S, Eldridge S, et al. Achieving change in primary care--causes of the evidence to practice gap: systematic reviews of reviews. Implement Sci 2016 Mar 22;11:40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-016-0396-4] [Medline: 27001107]
- 19. Kirpal S. Work identities of nurses: Between caring and efficiency demands. Career Dev Int 2004 May;9(3):274-304. [doi: 10.1108/13620430410535850]
- 20. van Wieringen M, Broese van Groenou MI, Groenewegen P. Impact of home care management on the involvement of informal caregivers by formal caregivers. Home Health Care Serv Q 2015;34(2):67-84. [doi: 10.1080/01621424.2015.1029185] [Medline: 25894592]
- 21. Lupton D. Digital Sociology. Londen: Routledge; 2015.
- 22. Johansen R. GroupWare: Computer Support for Business Teams. New York: The Free Press NY; 1988.
- Hsieh HF, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qual Health Res 2005 Nov;15(9):1277-1288. [doi: 10.1177/1049732305276687] [Medline: 16204405]
- 24. de São José J, Barros R, Samitca S, Teixeira A. Older persons' experiences and perspectives of receiving social care: a systematic review of the qualitative literature. Health Soc Care Community 2016 Jan;24(1):1-11. [doi: 10.1111/hsc.12186] [Medline: 25660372]

25. Rumbold JM, Pierscionek B. The effect of the general data protection regulation on medical research. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 24;19(2):e47 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7108] [Medline: 28235748]

#### Abbreviations

AN: auxiliary nurse CM: case manager CL: client DN: district nurse DNC: digital networked communication eHealth: electronic health e-message: electronic message e-tool: electronic tool FM: family member IC: informal carer NW: network RQ: research question

Edited by J Wang; submitted 05.04.18; peer-reviewed by T Yap, C Kunze; comments to author 20.06.18; revised version received 07.10.18; accepted 25.10.18; published 07.12.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Breebaart H, Broese van Groenou M A Groupware Tool to Facilitate Caregiving for Home-Dwelling Frail Older Persons in the Netherlands: Mixed-Methods Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10697 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10697/ doi:10.2196/10697 PMID:31518286

©Hanneke Breebaart, Marjolein Broese van Groenou. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 07.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# **Original Paper**

# Informal Caregivers' Use of Internet-Based Health Resources: An Analysis of the Health Information National Trends Survey

Kelly M Shaffer<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD; Philip I Chow<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Wendy F Cohn<sup>3</sup>, PhD; Karen S Ingersoll<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Lee M Ritterband<sup>2</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, New York, NY, United States

<sup>2</sup>Center for Behavioral Health & Technology, Department of Psychiatry and Neurobehavioral Sciences, University of Virginia School of Medicine, Charlottesville, VA, United States

<sup>3</sup>Department of Public Health Sciences, University of Virginia School of Medicine, Charlottesville, VA, United States

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Kelly M Shaffer, PhD Center for Behavioral Health & Technology Department of Psychiatry and Neurobehavioral Sciences University of Virginia School of Medicine PO Box 801075 Charlottesville, VA, 22908 United States Phone: 1 434 982 1022 Email: kshaffer@virginia.edu

# Abstract

**Background:** Informal caregivers express strong interest in technology innovations to help them in their caregiving role; however, divides across sociodemographic characteristics in internet and technology access may preclude the most vulnerable caregivers from accessing such resources.

**Objective:** This study aims to examine caregivers' internet use, both generally and for seeking health-related information, and whether usage differs as a function of caregivers' characteristics.

**Methods:** Data were analyzed from the Health Information National Trends Survey 5 Cycle 1. Participants were included in analyses if they self-identified as providing uncompensated care to a close individual. Caregivers reported internet use factors, age, education, rurality, general health, distress, and objective caregiving burden. We used chi-square tests of independence with jackknife variance estimation to compare whether internet use factors differed by caregivers' characteristics.

**Results:** A total of 77.5% (303/391) caregivers surveyed reported ever using the internet. Of internet users, 88.1% (267/303) accessed from a home computer and 83.2% (252/303) from a mobile device. Most caregivers accessed health information for themselves (286/391, 73.1%) or others (264/391, 67.5%); fewer communicated with a doctor over the Web (148/391, 37.9%) or had a wellness app (171/391, 43.7%). Caregivers reporting younger age, more education, and good health were more likely to endorse any of these activities. Furthermore, two-thirds of caregivers (258/391, 66.0%) endorsed trust in health information from the internet.

**Conclusions:** Computers and mobile devices are practical platforms for disseminating caregiving-related information and supportive services to informal caregivers; these modalities may, however, have a more limited reach to caregivers who are older, have less education, and are in poorer health.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11051) doi:10.2196/11051

#### **KEYWORDS**

caregivers; health education; internet; information dissemination; mobile phone; uncompensated care

# Introduction

RenderX

Over 42 million Americans provided unpaid care to a loved one with serious illness in 2015 [1]; these informal caregivers

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11051/
```

provide practical, medical, and emotional assistance to people with illness, often with little preparation [2,3] and risking the decline of their own mental and physical health [4-7]. Caregivers see technology (eg, computers, smartphones, and tablets) as

having the marked potential to assist them in their caregiver role by offering conveniently accessible information, support, and organizational tools [8]. Indeed, caregivers are more likely than noncaregivers to have internet access and access health-related information over the Web [9]. As such, psychosocial researchers and caregiver advocates are also turning to internet-based programs as resources for this population, given caregivers' high barriers to accessing traditional in-person supportive care [8,10-14]. Although inequalities are narrowing, prevailing disparities in internet and technology access suggest that digital tools and interventions may not be equivalently accessible by all caregivers [15,16]. Americans aged  $\geq$ 65 years, with high school education or less, and living in rural areas are both less likely to report home internet access or own a smartphone [15] and more likely to experience poor health outcomes from caregiving [17-19]. These disparities suggest that some of the most vulnerable caregivers may be least likely to benefit from internet- and technology-delivered resources, warranting further investigation.

Informal caregivers are a high-risk population for poor mental and physical health outcomes. Compared with the general population, caregivers report higher rates of depression and anxiety [20-22], have poorer healthy lifestyle behaviors, such as diet, exercise, and sleep [23-25], and exhibit premature physical health decline [4,6,7]. Such discrepancies are likely related, in part, to the high stresses of caregiving. Caregivers report spending 24 hours per week on average on caregiving tasks [1], although demands can be markedly greater depending on the care recipient disease severity; caregivers for people with Alzheimer's disease are estimated to spend an average of 6 hours per day on caregiving [26], and cancer caregivers have described feeling "on-call" 24 hours per day [27]. Caregiving includes tasks such as assisting a loved one with activities of daily living and medical tasks, distributing information to family and friends, and navigating health care decisions [1]. Although in-person psychosocial interventions and educational tools have been effective in improving caregivers' well-being and role mastery [28-30], these interventions experience low enrollment, high dropout, and limited reach to caregivers of lower socioeconomic strata.

Disseminating caregiving resources through the internet may lower the barrier to entry and increase accessibility for caregivers by affording caregivers timely and convenient access to resources. Among the general US population, the internet fills an important gap in meeting health information needs; individuals with the highest barriers to health care access (ie, those who are traditionally underserved) are most likely to search for health-related information over the Web [31]. Over 90% of caregivers express interest in using internet- and technology-based tools to assist them in their caregiving role, with a particular interest in tools to help with managing medication refill and adherence, medical appointments, and emotional strain from caregiving [8]. While the acceptability of these tools seems apparent, <10% of caregivers report actually using any such tools that are currently available over the Web [8], raising questions regarding the extent to which all caregivers will be able to access and benefit equally from such internetand technology-delivered resources. Such resources may range

in complexity from static informational websites to websites tailored based on user input, multicomponent programs and apps [13,14]. The uptake of these varying resources is influenced by caregivers' digital literacy (eg, personal capacity for technology use, including computer proficiency), accessibility of technology, caregiving needs, and stress [32]. Understanding how caregivers' sociodemographic factors may interact with their natural propensity to use different internet resources will help identify caregivers for whom internet-based tools may have the greatest, and least, reach.

Therefore, this study examines data from a large, nationally representative sample to better understand the potential reach of internet- and technology-delivered caregiving resources. The primary aims of this investigation are to characterize internet use among informal caregivers and examine whether internet usage differs according to certain sociodemographic, health, and caregiving-related factors. First, we characterize caregivers' self-reported internet use: both generally—whether they ever reported using the internet for any reason—and specifically for seeking health information. Next, we investigate whether such internet use differs according to factors potentially associated with disparities, namely caregivers' age, educational attainment, rurality, general health, distress, and caregiving burden.

# Methods

#### **Study Design and Participants**

This is a cross-sectional study using data from the Health Information National Trends Survey (HINTS, 2017) [33] Version 5, Cycle 1, a nationally representative survey of civilian, noninstitutionalized adults aged  $\geq$ 18 years in the United States. This survey is conducted by the National Cancer Institute (NCI) and assesses Americans' access to and use of health information. The HINTS was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Boards of the NCI Special Studies and the main contractor (Westat, Inc). Surveys were distributed by mail between January 2017 and May 2017. Of 13,360 surveys mailed, 3285 participants returned surveys (response rate, 32.4%). Additional methodology details are provided in the Methodology Report [34].

This analysis exclusively reports data from 391 participants who self-identified as a caregiver for an adult by answering affirmatively to the item "Are you currently caring for or making health care decisions for someone with a medical, behavioral, disability, or some other condition?" Caregivers could indicate that they were providing care to a spouse, parent, another family member, or another close individual; caregivers could select multiple responses to indicate they provided care for multiple individuals. Informal caregiving surveys typically focus on informal care to adults, given the anomalous, age-discordant nature of this caregiving [1,8]. Informal caregiving for a child is typically assessed with a denotation of atypical care provision, for example, "this kind of care is more than the normal care required for a child" [1]; no such specification was provided in the HINTS survey. As such, for this analysis, participants exclusively reporting caring for a child were not included (n=189); however, individuals endorsing care for both a child and an adult were included (n=64).

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

#### Measures

The specific wording of all measures reported in this study is available on the Web [35].

# Internet Use Variables

Outcomes of interest were assessed by the following single-item questions.

# Internet Use

Internet use was ascertained by participants responding to "Do you ever go on-line to access the Internet or World Wide Web, or to send and receive e-mail?" Response options were *Yes* or *No*.

# Internet Use by Home Computer and/or Mobile Device

Those participants answering affirmatively to internet use were then asked, "How often do you access the Internet through each of the following...Computer at home?...On a mobile device (cell phone/smartphone/tablet)?" Response options were dichotomized to *Daily* and *Sometimes* versus *Never* and *Not applicable* for each item separately.

# Wellness Mobile Apps

All participants were asked, "On your tablet or smartphone, do you have any 'apps' related to health and wellness?" Response options were *Yes*, *No*, *Don't know*, or *Do not have a tablet or smartphone*. Participants who indicated that they did not have a tablet or smartphone were excluded from analyses with this variable (50/391, 12.8%). Remaining responses were dichotomized to *Yes* versus *No* and *Don't know*.

# Electronic Access of Health Information for Self and/or Someone Else and Contact With Doctor

All participants were asked, "In the past 12 months, have you used a computer, smartphone, or other electronic means to do any of the following...Looked for health or medical information for yourself?...Looked for health or medical information for someone else?...Used e-mail or the Internet to communicate with a doctor or a doctor's office?" Response options were *Yes* or *No* for each item.

# **Trust in Health Information From the Internet**

All participants were asked, "In general, how much would you trust information about health or medical topics from each of the following...Internet?" Response options were dichotomized to *Not at all* and *A little* versus *Some* and *A lot*.

# **Caregiver** Characteristics

Dichotomized variables for caregivers' age (18-64 vs  $\geq$ 65), level of education (*high school or less* vs *some college or more*), rurality (*metropolitan* vs *nonmetropolitan*), general health (self-reported as *excellent*, *very good*, or *good* vs *fair* or *poor*), distress [Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ)-4 total score of  $\leq$ 2 vs  $\geq$ 3], and caregiving burden (time spent providing care <5 *hours/week* vs  $\geq$ 5 *hours/week*) were examined for their relations to the internet use variables.

Age was dichotomized at 65 years (as reported previously [1]). Rurality was determined according to the National Center for Health Statistics Urban–Rural Classification Scheme for Counties, which was dichotomized to capture metropolitan

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11051/
```

(large metro to small metro) versus nonmetropolitan (micropolitan and noncore) counties of participants' residence. Distress was assessed by the PHQ-4 [36], which includes 2 items assessing anxiety and 2 items assessing depressed mood. Items are rated on a Likert scale score from 0 (*Not at all*) to 3 (*Nearly every day*). Higher sum scores indicate greater overall distress, with scores of  $\geq$ 3 demarking clinically meaningful symptoms. The PHQ-4 has demonstrated strong reliability and validity for measuring depression and anxiety in the general population [36]. Caregivers' reported hours spent caregiving per week (response options included "less than 5 hours per week," "5-14 hours per week," "15-20 hours per week," "21-34 hours per week," and "35 or more hours per week") represented an approximate measure of the objective caregiving burden.

# Analytical Strategy

# Principal analyses

Descriptive statistics (means with SDs or frequencies, as appropriate) for study variables were conducted using SPSS version 25 (Tables 1 and 2). Research aims were addressed by weighted chi-square tests of independence that tested whether caregivers' characteristics related to internet use variables. Data were analyzed using SAS 9.4 SURVEYFREQ procedures to account for the complex sampling design of the HINTS survey. Analyses were weighted using the full-sample weights provided in the public use datasets, yielding nationally representative population estimates. In addition, the jackknife variance estimation with repeated replications was used to estimate SEs, which reduces bias and, therefore, type I error. These procedures are in accordance with published HINTS analysis recommendations [37]. Furthermore, alpha of .05 was used to determine significance for all tests.

# Post-hoc analyses

Upon completion of principal analyses, we noted that 39 caregivers (10.0%) reported having accessed information or communicating with a doctor by internet-based or other electronic methods in the past year (ie, Information: Self, Information: Other, and/or Talk with Doctor=Yes), yet denied ever having used the internet (ie, Use Internet=No); this discrepancy suggests that some users may have incorrectly characterized themselves as noninternet users. To increase confidence that the planned analyses captured all caregivers who used the internet, a variable was computed that combined anyone who indicated affirmatively to any of the items-Information: Self, Information: Other, Talk with Doctor, and/or Use Internet. Then, weighted chi-square tests of independence were repeated, comparing the proportions of caregivers endorsing this expanded Use Internet variable by age, education, rurality, distress, and caregiving burden.

# Results

# **Principal Results**

Table 1presents sample characteristics for participating<br/>caregivers' sociodemographic, health, and caregiving factors.Caregivers' average age was 58 (range: 24-101) years, 55.0%<br/>(215/391) of the sample self-identified as non-Hispanic white,<br/>64.5% (252/391) identified as female, and 21.0% (82/391)

reported having children living in their home. Caregivers were most commonly (181/391, 46.3%) caring for a parent. Aging-related health issues (165/391, 42.2%) were most commonly reported as a reason that the care recipient required assistance. Most caregivers reported some college education or more (293/391, 74.9%), and lived in a metropolitan county (330/391, 84.4%). Most caregivers endorsed good health or better (319/391, 81.6%) and minimal distress (251/391, 64.2%). Caregivers most commonly reported spending  $\geq$ 5 hours/week providing care to the care recipient(s) (228/391, 58.3%).

#### Aim 1: Characterize Internet Use Among Caregivers

Table 2 provides detailed descriptions of participating caregivers' internet use variables. Most caregivers indicated that they had used the internet (303/391, 77.5%); of these, most reported that they accessed the internet from a computer at home (267/391, 88.1%) and/or a mobile device (252/391, 83.2%). Among those with a tablet or smartphone, a similar percentage of caregivers endorsed having a wellness mobile app (171/391, 43.7%) versus not having one (165/391, 42.2%). Most caregivers reported having used electronic means to access health information for themselves (286/391, 73.1%) or someone else (264/391, 67.5%) in the past year; a few reported having communicated with a doctor using the internet or email (148/391, 37.9%). Furthermore, two-thirds of caregivers (258/391, 66.0%) endorsed mostly trusting medical information from the internet.

# Aim 2: Examine Internet Use Across Caregiver Characteristics

Table 3 presents results for weighted chi-square tests comparing internet use generally (Use Internet) and internet use by home computer (Use Internet: Home) or mobile device (Use Internet: Mobile). Older age, less education, and metropolitan residence were associated with a lower likelihood of endorsing internet use. Among those caregivers endorsing internet use, worse general health was associated with a lower likelihood of accessing the internet from home computer, and older age was associated with a lower likelihood of accessing the internet from a mobile device.

Table 4 presents results for weighted chi-square tests comparing a wellness mobile app use (Wellness App) and comparing electronic health information access for one's self (Information: Self) or another person (Information: Other). Among those owning a tablet or smartphone, older age was associated with a lower likelihood of having downloaded a wellness app. Only older age was associated with a lower likelihood of using the internet to access information for one's self. Furthermore, older age and less education were associated with a lower likelihood of using the internet to access information for someone else.

Table 5 presents results for weighted chi-square tests, electronic communication with a doctor (Talk with doctor), and trust in health information from the internet (Trust internet information). Older age and worse general health were associated with a lower likelihood of electronic communication with a doctor. Worse general health was associated with less trust in health information from the internet.



Table 1. Sample description (N=391).

Shaffer et al

haracteristics	Value <sup>a</sup>
ample characteristics	
Age, mean (SD)	58.3 (13.9)
Gender (Female), n (%)	252 (64.5)
Race or ethnicity, n (%)	
Non-Hispanic White	215 (55.0)
Non-Hispanic Black or African American	55 (14.1)
Hispanic	48 (12.3)
Non-Hispanic Asian	22 (5.6)
Non-Hispanic other	18 (4.6)
Relationship to care recipient <sup>b</sup> , n (%)	
Spouse	147 (37.6)
Child	181 (46.3)
Other family	77 (19.1)
Friend or other	38 (9.7)
Care recipient condition <sup>c</sup> , n (%)	
Cancer	65 (16.6)
Alzheimer's or dementia or cognitive impairment	132 (33.8)
Aging	165 (42.2)
Children in home, n (%)	
0	279 (71.4)
1-2	64 (16.4)
≥3	18 (4.6)
aregiver characteristics examined for impact	
Age group, n (%)	
18-64	251 (64.2)
≥65	123 (31.5)
Level of education, n (%)	
High school or less	86 (22.0)
Some college or more	293 (74.9)
Rurality, n (%)	
Metropolitan	330 (84.4)
Nonmetropolitan	61 (15.6)
General health, n (%)	
Excellent, Very good, Good	319 (81.6)
Fair, poor	68 (17.4)
Distress (Patient Health Questionnaire-4), n (%)	
Minimal symptoms (≤2)	251 (64.2)
Mild symptoms or more (≥3)	128 (32.7)
Caregiving burden, n (%)	
<5 hours/week	136 (34.8)
≥5 hours/week	228 (58.3)

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11051/

<sup>a</sup>Numbers may not total to N where data are missing.

<sup>b</sup>Caregivers may provide care to >1 relative.

<sup>c</sup>Care may be provided to care recipients for multiple conditions.

Table 2.	Internet usage and	electronic health	information	access among	caregivers (N=391).	

Questions	n <sup>a</sup> (%)
Do you ever go online to access the internet or World Wide Web, or to send and receive email	il?
No	88 (22.5)
Yes	303 (77.5)
If yes, how often do you access the internet by: <sup>b</sup>	
A computer at home?	
Daily or Sometimes	267 (88.1) <sup>c</sup>
Never or Nonapplicable	31 (10.2) <sup>c</sup>
A mobile device?	
Daily or Sometimes	252 (83.2) <sup>c</sup>
Never or Nonapplicable	38 (12.5) <sup>c</sup>
On your tablet or smartphone, do you have any "apps" related to health and wellness? <sup>d</sup>	
Yes	171 (43.7)
No or Don't know	165 (42.2)
In the past 12 months, have you used a computer, smartphone, or other electronic means to:	
Look for health/medical info for yourself?	
Yes	286 (73.1)
No	105 (26.9)
Look for health/medical info for someone else?	
Yes	264 (67.5)
No	126 (32.2)
Communicate with a doctor using email/internet?	
Yes	148 (37.9)
No	242 (61.9)
In general, how much would you trust information about health or medical topics from the i	internet?
A lot or Some	258 (66.0)
A little or Not at All	108 (27.6)

 $^{a}\ensuremath{\text{Numbers}}$  may not total to N=391 where data are missing.

<sup>b</sup>Only caregivers indicating that they ever used the internet were eligible to respond.

<sup>c</sup>Percentage of those endorsing "Yes" to internet Use (ie, N=303).

<sup>d</sup>Caregivers who reported not having a tablet or smartphone were excluded.



<b>Table 3.</b> Differences in caregivers' internet usage by their characteristics.
---

Caregivers' characteris- tics	Use Internet			Use Internet	: Home	Use Int	ernet: Mobile		
	Yes, n (%) <sup>a</sup>	No, n (%)	$F^{\mathrm{b}}$	Yes, n (%)	No, n (%)	F	Yes, n (%)	No, n (%)	F
Age (years)		•	8.80 °			0.34		•	10.96
18-64	212 (86.3)	39 (13.7)		192 (91.7)	18 (8.3)		193 (96.7)	16 (3.3)	
≥65	83 (59.6)	40 (40.4)		70 (87.2)	11 (12.8)		52 (68.8)	22 (31.2)	
Education			5.44			1.34			3.1
≤High school	53 (68.3)	33 (31.7)		45 (84.9)	7 (15.1)		39 (84.4)	11 (15.6)	
≥Some college	247 (83.8)	46 (16.2)		220 (92.8)	23 (7.2)		211 (95.1)	26 (4.9)	
Rurality			7.07			0.85			1.24
Metropolitan	253 (75.6)	77 (24.4)		225 (92.0)	25 (8.0)		215 (93.5)	28 (6.5)	
Nonmetropolitan	50 (90.5)	11 (9.5)		42 (85.3)	6 (14.7)		37 (85.8)	10 (14.2)	
General health			2.54			5.35			2.16
≥Good	264 (82.6)	55 (17.4)		237 (94.9)	22 (5.1)		222 (94.0)	30 (6.0)	
≤Fair	39 (63.9)	29 (36.1)		30 (67.0)	9 (33.0)		30 (81.5)	8 (18.5)	
Distress (PHQ-4 <sup>d</sup> )			1.36			0			0.05
Minimal (≤2)	199 (75.5)	52 (24.5)		175 (90.7)	21 (9.3)		171 (92.5)	20 (7.5)	
Mild or more ( $\geq$ 3)	97 (83.0)	31 (17.0)		86 (90.7)	9 (9.3)		77 (91.7)	16 (8.3)	
Caregiving burden			1.6			0			2.81
<5 hours/week	114 (84.8)	22 (15.2)		99 (90.7)	13 (9.3)		97 (95.4)	11 (4.6)	
≥5 hours/week	177 (78.0)	51 (22.0)		158 (91.1)	16 (8.9)		144 (90.2)	26 (9.8)	

<sup>a</sup>Numbers may not match with totals reported in Table 2 where data are missing, and percentages are weighted using jackknife weighting.

<sup>b</sup>All chi-square tests have degree of freedom (1, 49)—*F*>4.04, *P*<.05; *F*>7.19, *P*<.01; *F*>12.37, *P*<.001.

<sup>c</sup>Comparisons with *P*<.05 are presented in italics for reference.

<sup>d</sup>PHQ-4: Patient Health Questionnaire-4.



Table 4.	Differences in caregivers	' use of wellness apps and access t	o electronic health information by	their characteristics.
----------	---------------------------	-------------------------------------	------------------------------------	------------------------

Caregivers' characteristics Wellnes		)	Information: Se				Information:	Other	
	Yes, $n(\%)^a$	No or don't know, n (%)	F <sup>b</sup>	Yes, n (%)	No, n (%)	F	Yes, n (%)	No, n (%)	F
Age (years)			4.04 °			9.89			13.82
18-64	127 (59.4)	106 (40.6)		198 (80.2)	53 (19.8)		191 (79.8)	60 (20.2)	
≥65	36 (43.5)	57 (56.5)		76 (56.7)	47 (43.3)		64 (47.0)	59 (53.0)	
Education			1.63			2.83			6.54
≤High school	32 (48.7)	37 (51.3)		51 (65.0)	35 (35.0)		43 (56.1)	43 (43.9)	
≥Some college	138 (60.9)	126 (39.1)		229 (79.5)	64 (20.5)		217 (78.6)	76 (21.4)	
Rurality			1.98			1.24			0.09
Metropolitan	150 (59.6)	135 (40.4)		245 (76.2)	85 (23.8)		225 (71.5)	104 (28.5)	
Nonmetropolitan	21 (44.2)	30 (55.8)		41 (63.9)	20 (36.1)		39 (68.7)	22 (31.3)	
General health			3.72			0.55			1.05
≥Good	149 (60.6)	131 (39.4)		239 (76.8)	80 (23.2)		225 (73.8)	94 (26.2)	
≤Fair	22 (43.1)	32 (56.9)		47 (69.9)	21 (30.1)		38 (63.4)	29 (36.6)	
Distress (PHQ-4 <sup>d</sup> )			0.11			0.12			0.30
Minimal (≤2)	114 (59.0)	104 (41.0)		186 (73.5)	65 (26.5)		175 (69.3)	75 (30.7)	
Mild or more ( $\geq$ 3)	55 (56.5)	54 (43.5)		92 (75.9)	36 (24.1)		46 (73.4)	82 (26.6)	
Caregiving burden			0.03			1.26			0.26
<5 hours/week	62 (58.1)	62 (41.9)		106 (81.1)	30 (18.9)		96 (75.1)	40 (24.9)	
≥5 hours/week	104 (59.5)	87 (40.5)		168 (73.4)	60 (26.6)		69 (71.9)	158 (28.1)	

<sup>a</sup>Numbers may not match with totals reported in Table 2 where data are missing, and percentages are weighted using jackknife weighting.

<sup>b</sup>All chi-square tests have degree of freedom (1, 49)—*F*>4.04, *P*<.05; *F*>7.19, *P*<.01; *F*>12.37, *P*<.001.

<sup>c</sup>Comparisons with *P*<.05 are presented in italics for reference.

<sup>d</sup>PHQ-4: Patient Health Questionnaire-4.



Table 5. Differences in caregivers' communication with doctors and trust in information from the internet by their characteristics.

Caregivers' characteristics	Talk with doct	or		Trust internet information		
	Yes, $n(\%)^a$	No, n (%)	$F^{b}$	A lot or Some, n (%)	A little or none, n (%)	F
Age (years)			9.64 <sup>c</sup>			4.01
18-64	110 (45.9)	140 (54.1)		180 (73.3)	62 (26.7)	
≥65	35 (24.8)	88 (75.2)		72 (55.8)	38 (44.2)	
Education			2.19			
≤High school	25 (32.7)	61 (67.3)		47 (60.0)	30 (40.0)	
≥Some college	123 (44.1)	169 (55.9)		209 (72.3)	72 (27.7)	
Rurality			0.03			0.09
Metropolitan	126 (39.4)	203 (60.6)		219 (68.1)	87 (31.9)	
Nonmetropolitan	22 (41.1)	39 (58.9)		39 (65.3)	21 (34.7)	
General health			6.37			6.77
≥Good	132 (44.3)	187 (55.7)		225 (73.9)	77 (26.1)	
≤Fair	16 (21.6)	51 (78.4)		31 (42.7)	29 (57.3)	
Distress (PHQ-4 <sup>d</sup> )			0.03			0.07
Minimal (≤2)	103 (39.6)	148 (60.4)		170 (68.3)	66 (31.7)	
Mild or more ( $\geq$ 3)	43 (40.9)	84 (59.1)		80 (66.3)	41 (33.7)	
Caregiving burden			2.28			1.85
<5 hours/week	63 (48.9)	73 (51.1)		99 (76.5)	29 (23.5)	
≥5 hours/week	81 (37.0)	146 (63.0)		150 (66.0)	66 (34.0)	

<sup>a</sup>Numbers may not match with totals reported in Table 2 where data are missing, and percentages are weighted using jackknife weighting.

<sup>b</sup>All chi-square tests have degree of freedom (1, 49)—F>4.04, P<.05; F>7.19, P<.01; F>12.37, P<.001.

<sup>c</sup>Comparisons with *P*<.05 are presented in italics for reference.

<sup>d</sup>PHQ-4: Patient Health Questionnaire-4.

#### **Post-Hoc Analyses**

Weighted chi-square tests of independence were repeated for the expanded Use Internet item (ie, answering affirmatively to any of the items: Information: Self, Information: Other, Talk with Doctor, and/or Use Internet) that accounted for caregivers' potential misidentification as noninternet users. Results indicated a comparable pattern of findings between the original Use Internet and expanded Use Internet variables—older age ( $F_{1,49}$ =5.02, P=.03) and lower education ( $F_{1,49}$ =4.37, P=.04) were associated with lower reported internet use; general health ( $F_{1,49}$ =2.42, P=.25), distress ( $F_{1,49}$ =1.68, P=.20), and caregiving burden ( $F_{1,49}$ =3.74, P=.06) were not associated with the reported internet use. The only discrepant finding for the expanded Use Internet variable compared with the original Use Internet variable was that rurality was no longer significantly associated with internet use ( $F_{1,49}$ =2.42, P=.13).

# Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

Using data from a US nationally representative survey, this paper presents novel evidence regarding how internet use, both generally and specifically for accessing health-related

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11051/
```

information, differs among informal caregivers according to certain key sociodemographic, health, and caregiving-related factors. Overall, the internet use, both by home computers and mobile devices, was common among caregivers, as was accessing health information for themselves and other people through the internet. The proportion of caregivers in this study who endorsed ever using the internet (303/391, 77.5%) was lower than prior estimates of internet use among the general population (89%) [15] or among caregivers (86%-92%) [8,9], although adjusting to include individuals who indicated any electronic access of health-related communication or information resulted in more comparable rates (342/391, 87.5%). The use of wellness mobile apps and communicating with a doctor's office by the internet were less common among caregivers. Older age, lower educational attainment, and poorer general health were associated with less frequent internet activity, as has been found among the general population [15]. Furthermore, rurality, distress, and caregiving burden were generally not related to internet activity.

From this survey data, caregivers aged  $\geq 65$  years tended to report lower overall internet use, with an estimated 40.4% of the population of older caregivers identifying as noninternet users, compared with 13.7% of caregivers under the age of 65 years. Among internet users, older caregivers did not differ from

younger caregivers in terms of home computer internet access but did endorse an approximately 10-fold lower likelihood to access the internet by a mobile device. Growth trends in mobile phone use are highest among older adults [38], however, suggesting the potential longer-term utility of mobile phones as a tool for enhancing older caregivers' well-being [13,39]. Fewer older caregivers reported having a wellness "app" downloaded, searching for health- or medical-related information, and communicating with a doctor's office using the internet. These findings regarding the disparity across the types of internet use by age are consistent with prior studies of both the general population [15,40] and caregivers [8], in which older adults are less likely to use the internet either in general or for health-related purposes. Low-barrier caregiving-related resources, such as those delivered by the internet, may be especially important for older caregivers, being particularly vulnerable owing to frequently having less help with caregiving, more medical problems of their own, and more barriers to accessing traditional in-person resources [1,17,18]. Importantly, older caregivers report being equally as interested in internet-based resources to assist them in their caregiving role as were younger caregivers [8], meaning older adults' lower internet use should not necessarily be interpreted as a lack of demand among this group. Interventions designed to enhance older caregivers' internet skills and digital literacy may help increase reach and benefit of internet- and technology-based health resources to this rapidly growing and especially vulnerable subset of informal caregivers (for review of similar programs, see Ref. [41]).

Caregivers reporting fair or poor overall health, another vulnerable caregiving population, were equally as likely to report internet use as caregivers reporting good or better health, yet reported 6-fold lower access from a home computer. In terms of dissemination of caregiver resources by the internet, ensuring that Web-based resources are compatible with both computer and mobile browsers will ensure the broadest reach of such resources. Many programs developed for caregivers, however, are not cross-platform appropriate (eg, disseminated through a native app vs a mobile-friendly website) [10-14], which would limit reach across caregivers. In addition, caregivers with poorer health were less likely to have communicated with a doctor or doctor's office through the internet and were twice as likely to distrust health-related information from the internet, despite being equally likely to access health information online. Notably, the HINTS survey did not qualify the item assessing trust in health information from the internet in terms of website reputability. It may be the case that caregivers in poorer health have had more experience finding "bad" information about health conditions online, thus expressing less trust in this modality. Overall, establishing reputability of internet- and technology-based caregiver resources, by ensuring the accuracy of information and creating a professional and appealing user experience, will be important to earn caregivers' trust and uptake [42].

Contrary to expectations, caregivers living in a rural area were more likely to report internet use than those in metropolitan areas, although this finding did not hold in post-hoc analyses when broadening the internet use variable to account for those

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11051/
```

 $XSI \bullet F($ 

potentially misidentifying as noninternet users. The weighted percentage of internet use among the current sample of rural caregivers (90.5%) was substantively higher than prior nationally representative samples of adults living in rural areas (78%) [15], although the unweighted percentage (50/61, 82.0%) was more comparable. Given caregivers in rural areas have less access to traditional in-person health care resources, internetand technology-based resources may help meet supportive care demand for these caregivers [31]. In addition, caregivers' internet activity did not differ according to caregivers' level of distress or caregiving burden. These findings contrast with previous qualitative findings among dementia caregivers, who had described stress and burden from caregiving as factors that interfered with their use of an internet-based intervention [32]. Further research into how caregiving stresses—both objective (eg, time and care tasks) and subjective (eg, perceived burden and impact of caregiving)-affect the uptake and use of internet-based resources will help to ensure the greatest reach and utility of these resources for caregivers who most need them.

#### Strengths, Limitations, and Future Directions

This study reports findings from a cross-sectional survey that was designed to capture the attitudes of cancer-related health information from a representative sample of the general US adult population. As such, this survey was not designed to address research questions for this study specifically nor was sampling specifically targeted to family caregivers. Hence, this survey did not ascertain subjective caregiving burden or specific caregiving responsibilities, which may affect caregivers' motivation or need to access health information by the internet. In addition, it was not ascertained whether caregivers were utilizing the internet specifically to assist them in their caregiving role; however, this has been previously well-described [8], and this study extends the prior research to better understand what subsets of caregivers may be less likely to benefit from caregiver resources disseminated through the internet. Moreover, it should be noted that we analyzed a subset of the overall HINTS 5 cycle 1 sample (N=3285), namely those identifying as informal caregivers to adults (n=391), who were not representatively sampled among the national population of informal caregivers. This may reduce the reliability and generalizability of findings; however, robust analytical techniques that incorporate the complex survey weighting mitigates these concerns. Furthermore, these analytical techniques provide population estimates that are likely to be more representative than most prior research with caregivers, disproportionately which has tended to capture socioeconomically advantaged and non-Hispanic white individuals.

Ultimately, internet- and technology-based education, communication, and intervention hold significant promise to help caregivers be more active and connected participants in their care recipients', and their own, health care [12,39]. Although findings here suggest older caregivers, those with lower educational attainment, and those in poorer health are less likely to be using existing internet resources, it is not known why these individuals report less frequent use. Potential reasons explaining these discrepancies may include limited knowledge

of how to use technology, privacy concerns, costs of technology, lack of awareness of available internet resources, perception that the effort of using such resources would not outweigh potential benefits, or preferring more traditional resources, like print information or communicating with doctors by phone or at clinic appointments. Moreover, little is known about how such resources fit into caregivers' day-to-day lives or complement existing health care delivery systems [12], factors that may relate to caregivers' long-term use of and benefit from such tools. Continued research to understand caregivers' evolving needs, preferences for meeting those needs, and how needs and preferences differ among caregivers is necessary to ensure all caregivers may optimally benefit from internet- and technology-based caregiving resources.

#### Conclusions

Most caregivers are internet users, both for general purposes and specifically to access health information. Caregivers over the age of 65 years, those with a high school education or less, and those reporting poor health report less internet activity, suggesting these vulnerable caregivers may not be equally benefited by internet- and technology-based caregiver resources without careful consideration of factors that might facilitate their use. In addition, caregivers' level of rurality, distress, and caregiving burden did not relate to their internet activity, suggesting these factors are not likely to impede caregivers' access to internet- and technology-based resources. Overall, internet- and technology-based resources to support informal caregivers are likely to have significant reach, yet close attention to the accessibility of such resources by the most vulnerable caregivers must be paid to ensure equal benefit.

#### Acknowledgments

KMS was supported by NIH/NCI Cancer Center Support Grant P30 CA008748 (PI: Craig Thompson) and by the NIH/NCI T32 CA009461 (PI: Jamie Ostroff).

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

#### References

- 1. National Association for Caregiving, AARP. Caregiving in the US. 2015. URL: <u>https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/pi/2015/caregiving-in-the-united-states-2015-report-revised.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 73ICupYNb]
- Havyer RD, van Ryn M, Wilson PM, Griffin JM. The effect of routine training on the self-efficacy of informal caregivers of colorectal cancer patients. Support Care Cancer 2017 Dec;25(4):1071-1077. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00520-016-3494-6</u>] [Medline: <u>27889827</u>]
- van Ryn M, Sanders S, Kahn K, van Houtven C, Griffin JM, Martin M, et al. Objective burden, resources, and other stressors among informal cancer caregivers: a hidden quality issue? Psychooncology 2011 Jan;20(1):44-52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.1703] [Medline: 20201115]
- Ji J, Zöller B, Sundquist K, Sundquist J. Increased risks of coronary heart disease and stroke among spousal caregivers of cancer patients. Circulation 2012 Apr 10;125(14):1742-1747. [doi: <u>10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.057018</u>] [Medline: <u>22415143</u>]
- 5. Pinquart M, Sörensen S. Differences between caregivers and noncaregivers in psychological health and physical health: a meta-analysis. Psychol Aging 2003 Jun;18(2):250-267. [Medline: <u>12825775</u>]
- Shaffer KM, Kim Y, Carver CS, Cannady RS. Effects of caregiving status and changes in depressive symptoms on development of physical morbidity among long-term cancer caregivers. Health Psychol 2017 Dec;36(8):770-778 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/hea0000528] [Medline: 28639819]
- Buyck J, Ankri J, Dugravot A, Bonnaud S, Nabi H, Kivimäki M, et al. Informal caregiving and the risk for coronary heart disease: the Whitehall II study. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 2013 Oct;68(10):1316-1323 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/gerona/glt025] [Medline: 23525476]
- 8. AARP, Project Catalyst. Caregivers and Technology: What they Want and Need. 2016. URL: <u>https://www.aarp.org/content/</u> <u>dam/aarp/home-and-family/personal-technology/2016/04/Caregivers-and-Technology-AARP.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 73ID5NuCj]
- 9. Fox S, Duggan M, Purcell K. Pew Research Center. 2013 Jun 20. Family Caregivers are Wired for Health URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2013/06/20/family-caregivers-are-wired-for-health/</u>, [accessed 2018-05-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6zPVXIma8]
- Badr H, Carmack CL, Diefenbach MA. Psychosocial interventions for patients and caregivers in the age of new communication technologies: opportunities and challenges in cancer care. J Health Commun 2015;20(3):328-342 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2014.965369] [Medline: 25629218]
- 11. Boots LMM, de Vugt ME, van Knippenberg RJM, Kempen GIJM, Verhey FRJ. A systematic review of Internet-based supportive interventions for caregivers of patients with dementia. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2014 Apr;29(4):331-344. [doi: 10.1002/gps.4016] [Medline: 23963684]

- Dyer E, Kansagara D, McInnes D, Freeman M, Woods S. Mobile applications and Internet-based approaches for supporting non-professional caregivers: a systematic review. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington (DC) 2012. [Medline: 23285508]
- Grossman MR, Zak DK, Zelinski EM. Mobile Apps for Caregivers of Older Adults: Quantitative Content Analysis. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Jul 30;6(7):e162 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.9345] [Medline: 30061093]
- 14. Wasilewski MB, Stinson JN, Cameron JI. Web-based health interventions for family caregivers of elderly individuals: A Scoping Review. Int J Med Inform 2017 Jul;103:109-138. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2017.04.009] [Medline: 28550996]
- 15. Pew Research Center. 2018 Feb 05. Internet/Broadband Fact Sheet URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/fact-sheet/</u> internet-broadband/ [accessed 2018-05-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6zPVaBBjN]
- 16. Viswanath K. Public communications and its role in reducing and eliminating health disparities. Examining the health disparities research plan of the national institutes of health: unfinished business. Institute of Medicine 2006:215-253.
- 17. Pinquart M, Sörensen S. Correlates of physical health of informal caregivers: a meta-analysis. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2007 Mar;62(2):P126-P137. [Medline: <u>17379673</u>]
- Richardson TJ, Lee SJ, Berg-Weger M, Grossberg GT. Caregiver health: health of caregivers of Alzheimer's and other dementia patients. Curr Psychiatry Rep 2013 Jul;15(7):367. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11920-013-0367-2</u>] [Medline: <u>23712718</u>]
- 19. Butler SS, Turner W, Kaye LW, Ruffin L, Downey R. Depression and caregiver burden among rural elder caregivers. J Gerontol Soc Work 2005;46(1):47-63. [doi: 10.1300/J083v46n01\_04] [Medline: 16338884]
- 20. Cochrane JJ, Goering PN, Rogers JM. The mental health of informal caregivers in Ontario: an epidemiological survey. Am J Public Health 1997 Dec;87(12):2002-2007. [Medline: 9431291]
- 21. Lambert SD, Girgis A, Lecathelinais C, Stacey F. Walking a mile in their shoes: anxiety and depression among partners and caregivers of cancer survivors at 6 and 12 months post-diagnosis. Support Care Cancer 2013 Jan;21(1):75-85. [doi: 10.1007/s00520-012-1495-7] [Medline: 22661096]
- 22. Price MA, Butow PN, Costa DSJ, King MT, Aldridge LJ, Fardell JE, Australian Ovarian Cancer Study Group, Australian Ovarian Cancer Study Group Quality of Life Study Investigators. Prevalence and predictors of anxiety and depression in women with invasive ovarian cancer and their caregivers. Med J Aust 2010 Sep 06;193(5 Suppl):S52-S57. [Medline: 21542447]
- Chassin L, Macy JT, Seo D, Presson CC, Sherman SJ. The Association between Membership in the Sandwich Generation and Health Behaviors: A Longitudinal Study. J Appl Dev Psychol 2010 Jan 01;31(1):38-46 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.appdev.2009.06.001] [Medline: 20161605]
- 24. Hoffman GJ, Lee J, Mendez-Luck CA. Health behaviors among Baby Boomer informal caregivers. Gerontologist 2012 Apr;52(2):219-230 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/geront/gns003] [Medline: 22391873]
- 25. Morris BA, Thorndike FP, Ritterband LM, Glozier N, Dunn J, Chambers SK. Sleep disturbance in cancer patients and caregivers who contact telephone-based help services. Support Care Cancer 2015 Apr;23(4):1113-1120. [doi: 10.1007/s00520-014-2458-y] [Medline: 25297467]
- 26. Wimo A, Gauthier S, Prince M. Alzheimer's Disease International (ADI). London, U.K; 2018 Jul. Global estimates of informal care URL: <u>https://www.alz.co.uk/adi/pdf/global-estimates-of-informal-care.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 73IDbd2qH]
- 27. Kim Y, Spillers RL. Quality of life of family caregivers at 2 years after a relative's cancer diagnosis. Psychooncology 2010 Apr;19(4):431-440. [doi: 10.1002/pon.1576] [Medline: 19399773]
- Applebaum AJ, Breitbart W. Care for the cancer caregiver: a systematic review. Palliat Support Care 2013 Jun;11(3):231-252. [doi: <u>10.1017/S1478951512000594</u>] [Medline: <u>23046977</u>]
- 29. Romito F, Goldzweig G, Cormio C, Hagedoorn M, Andersen BL. Informal caregiving for cancer patients. Cancer 2013 Jun 01;119 Suppl 11:2160-2169 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.28057] [Medline: 23695928]
- Northouse L, Williams A, Given B, McCorkle R. Psychosocial care for family caregivers of patients with cancer. J Clin Oncol 2012 Apr 10;30(11):1227-1234. [doi: <u>10.1200/JCO.2011.39.5798</u>] [Medline: <u>22412124</u>]
- Bhandari N, Shi Y, Jung K. Seeking health information online: does limited healthcare access matter? J Am Med Inform Assoc 2014;21(6):1113-1117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2013-002350] [Medline: 24948558]
- 32. Chiu TML, Eysenbach G. Theorizing the health service usage behavior of family caregivers: a qualitative study of an internet-based intervention. Int J Med Inform 2011 Nov;80(11):754-764. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2011.08.010] [Medline: 21958550]
- Nelson DE, Kreps GL, Hesse BW, Croyle RT, Willis G, Arora NK, et al. The Health Information National Trends Survey (HINTS): development, design, and dissemination. J Health Commun 2004;9(5):443-60; discussion 81. [doi: 10.1080/10810730490504233] [Medline: 15513791]
- 34. Health Information National Trends Survey. 2017 Jul. Health Information National Trends Survey 5 (HINTS 5) URL: <u>https://hints.cancer.gov/docs/methodologyreports/HINTS5\_Cycle\_1\_Methodology\_Rpt.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-09] [WebCite Cache ID 73nSVzxNf]
- 35. Health Information National Trends Survey. Health Information National Trends Survey, Annotated form, Cycle 1, Next-Birthday, Full-Content, English Version URL: <u>https://hints.cancer.gov/docs/Instruments/</u> <u>HINTS5 Cycle1 Annotated Instrument English.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-09] [WebCite Cache ID 73nSegqQ1]

- Löwe B, Wahl I, Rose M, Spitzer C, Glaesmer H, Wingenfeld K, et al. A 4-item measure of depression and anxiety: validation and standardization of the Patient Health Questionnaire-4 (PHQ-4) in the general population. J Affect Disord 2010 Apr;122(1-2):86-95. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2009.06.019] [Medline: 19616305]
- 37. National Cancer Institute. 2018 Jan. Analytics Recommendations for HINTS, Cycle 1 Data URL: <u>https://hints.cancer.gov/</u> meetings-trainings/how-to-hints-webinar.aspx [accessed 2018-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 73IEfsc0Q]
- 38. Conci M, Pianesi F, Zancanaro M. Useful, social and enjoyable: Mobile phone adoption by older people. 2009 Presented at: International Federation for Information Processing Conference on Human-Computer Interaction; 2009 Aug 24; Berlin, Heidelberg p. 63-76.
- Plaza I, Martín L, Martin S, Medrano C. Mobile applications in an aging society: Status and trends. Journal of Systems and Software 2011 Nov;84(11):1977-1988 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2011.05.035] [Medline: 25904163]
- 40. Pew Research Center. 2018 Feb 05. Mobile Fact Sheet URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/fact-sheet/mobile/#,</u> [accessed 2018-05-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6zPWRnG1c]
- 41. Manafo E, Wong S. Health literacy programs for older adults: a systematic literature review. Health Educ Res 2012 Dec;27(6):947-960. [doi: <u>10.1093/her/cys067</u>] [Medline: <u>22752153</u>]
- Baumel A, Yom-Tov E. Predicting user adherence to behavioral eHealth interventions in the real world: examining which aspects of intervention design matter most. Transl Behav Med 2018 Sep 08;8(5):793-798. [doi: <u>10.1093/tbm/ibx037</u>] [Medline: <u>29471424</u>]

#### Abbreviations

**HINTS:** Health Information National Trends Survey **NCI:** National Cancer Institute

*Edited by J Wang; submitted 14.05.18; peer-reviewed by M Chiu, A Efthymiou; comments to author 16.10.18; revised version received 29.10.18; accepted 30.10.18; published 18.12.18.* 

Please cite as:

Shaffer KM, Chow PI, Cohn WF, Ingersoll KS, Ritterband LM Informal Caregivers' Use of Internet-Based Health Resources: An Analysis of the Health Information National Trends Survey JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11051 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11051/ doi:10.2196/11051 PMID:31518244

©Kelly M Shaffer, Philip I Chow, Wendy F Cohn, Karen S Ingersoll, Lee M Ritterband. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 18.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Original Paper

# Digital Media Recruitment for Fall Prevention Among Older Chinese-American Individuals: Observational, Cross-Sectional Study

# Nikki HT Lam<sup>1</sup>, BS; Benjamin KP Woo<sup>2</sup>, MD

<sup>1</sup>Northeast Ohio Medical University, Rootstown, OH, United States <sup>2</sup>UCLA Medical Center Olive View, Los Angeles, CA, United States

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Nikki HT Lam, BS Northeast Ohio Medical University 4209 OH-44 Rootstown, OH, 44272 United States Phone: 1 3104889420 Email: hlam@neomed.edu

# Abstract

**Background:** Research in fall prevention programs has increased in recent years in response to the aging demographics of the United States. To date, limited research and outreach programs have focused on ethnic minorities due to increased cost, language barriers, and cultural differences. Digital media platforms may be a cost-effective avenue to initiate fall prevention programs for minority populations.

**Objective:** The objective of this study was to determine whether Facebook advertisements are a practical recruitment method for health education to the Chinese-speaking population.

**Methods:** This was an observational, cross-sectional study. We uploaded a video on fall education on YouTube and initiated an advertisement campaign on Facebook that was linked to the video. The target population was older adults aged >45 years who used Facebook and were presented with the advertisement (N=1039). We recorded metrics such as the number of unique individuals reached, the number of views of the advertisement, the number of clicks, user gender and age, and traffic sources to the advertisement. Data were analyzed with descriptive statistics.

**Results:** Our Facebook advertisement had 1087 views (1039 unique viewers). There were 121 link clicks with a click-through rate of 11.13% (121/1087). The cost per link click was approximately US \$0.06. Among the viewers, 91.41% (936/1024) were females and 8.59% (88/1024) were males. In the 45-54 age group, the ad reached 50 people, with 1 link click (2.00%). In the 55-64 age group, the ad reached 572 people, with 57 link clicks (9.97%). In the  $\geq$ 65 age group, the ad reached 417 people, with 63 link clicks (15.11%).

**Conclusions:** Facebook was able to directly target the advertisement to the desired older ethnic population at a low cost. Engagement was highest among females and among those aged  $\geq 65$  years. Hence, our results suggest that Facebook can serve as an alternative platform for dissemination of health information to geriatric patients in addition to print-based and face-to-face communication.

# (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11772) doi:10.2196/11772

#### **KEYWORDS**

ethnic groups; falls; geriatrics; health education; social media; mobile phone

# Introduction

Falls are highly prevalent among older adults in the United States. Every year, 2.8 million older adults are admitted to emergency departments for fall injuries, and >800,000 patients

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11772/
```

are hospitalized from fall-related injuries such as hip fracture or head injuries [1]. Falls can lead to devastating mental and physical consequences including fear for falling, low confidence, loss of independence, and premature death [2]. Furthermore, fall injuries place a tremendous economic burden on both patients and health care system [3]. As the percentage of older

adults in the United States continues to increase, it is estimated that the number of fatal falls among older adults is projected to reach 100,000 per year by 2030, with an associated cost of US \$100 billion [4].

In response to the aging demographics in the United States, new guidelines and outreach programs are being implemented and reformed. For example, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention created the Stopping Elderly Accidents, Deaths, and Injuries initiative, a multiapproach program that aims to reduce fall injuries by improving screening and intervention rates at clinical settings. However, few programs were able to accommodate ethnic minorities with different culture and language backgrounds.

Minorities constitute the fastest growing segment in the rapid rise of older adults in the United States. Between 2001 and 2010, the older Asian American population increased by 145% [5]. Despite the rapidly changing demographics, research and medical services are lagging in identifying culturally influenced risk factors and in creating culturally sensitive resources [6]. Previous studies have shown that Chinese people commonly perceive falls as fatal, with low level of knowledge about fall prevention interventions, and often hide fall incidents from families and doctors [7,8]. Furthermore, Chinese-American individuals are more likely to underutilize health resources compared with Caucasians [9]. Hence, research and development of effective outreach methods is crucial in lessening the cultural and health knowledge gap among Chinese-American individuals.

Electronic health and Web-based outreach programs have shown substantial success in promoting awareness [10-14]. Popular digital marketing platforms such as Google, YouTube, and Facebook are increasingly being utilized to promote preventive medicine. A recent study showed that Facebook advertising was successful in improving the recruitment rate of older adults into a blood pressure clinical trial [10]. Another study showed that YouTube was effective in delivering dementia knowledge to older Chinese-American individuals [13]. However, few studies have investigated the role of Facebook in ethnic health outreach. Hence, we aimed to examine (1) whether Facebook advertising strategies are cost effective; (2) the ability of Facebook in targeting fall prevention and education to the Chinese geriatric populations; and (3) engagement among the targeted geriatric populations on Facebook compared with other social media platforms such as YouTube. We hope that this study can provide insights into the use of social media marketing in public health outreach for the geriatric populations.

# Methods

#### **Facebook Advertisement**

We uploaded a recording of a 37-minute-long video of a medical education talk show at the radio station KMRB AM1430 in Los Angeles on YouTube in May 2016 [15]. The show was conducted entirely in Cantonese; contents included prevalence,

risk factors, prevention methods, and cultural factors and misconceptions about falls. An advertisement was then initiated on Facebook for 48 hours in September 2017, linking interested individuals to the video. The advertisement included a still of the video, an 11-character title, and a 23-character text body in traditional Chinese. The title can be translated into English as "What are the factors for loss of balance and falls among older adults?"

#### **Participants**

The population sampled in this study included all viewers who saw the Facebook advertisement on Web during the 48-hour advertising campaign. According to the current literature, falls and related injuries are most prevalent in adults aged >65 years [1]. Therefore, we set the age of our target audience to be adults aged ≥45 years to include individuals who were beginning to enter the high-risk ages. These details were included as part of the initial Facebook advertisement registration process.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Data on the advertisement campaign were obtained via Facebook analytics. Parameters included the number of individuals reached (defined as unique advertisement viewers), the number of impressions (defined as the total number of views of the advertisement), the number of engagements (defined as the number of likes, clicks, or shares), the click-through rate (clicks/impressions), and the cost per click. In addition, demographic information including gender, age, and traffic sources was recorded. Data obtained via Facebook analytics were further confirmed using data directly obtained from the video link via YouTube analytics during the 48-hour campaign. Data were analyzed using descriptive statistics.

# Results

#### **Overall Ad Performance**

Overall, the Facebook advertisement had 1087 impressions, of which 95.58% (1039/1087) views were by unique individuals (reach). Of 125 engagements recorded by Facebook analytics, 121 were link clicks, 3 were post reactions, and 1 was a post share. The click-through rate (clicks/impressions) was 11.13% (121/1087). The total cost of the advertisement for 48 hours was US \$6.82. The cost per 1000 impressions was US \$6.27, and the cost of the ad per link click was US \$0.06.

#### Ad Performance by Gender, Age, and Traffic Sources

Table 1 presents the performance of the Facebook advertisement by different ages and gender. The advertisement reached 91.41% (936/1024) female viewers, with 112 link clicks (click-through rate, 11.97%). Conversely, the advertisement reached 8.59% (88/1024) male viewers, with 9 link clicks (click-through rate, 10.23%). Hence, the cost per link click among female viewers was US \$0.05, while the cost per link click among male viewers was US \$0.07.



Table 1	Descriptive summary	of Facebook advertisement	performance by gender and ages.
---------	---------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------------

Variable	Reach, n (%)	Link clicks, n (%)	Cost per link click
Gender			
Female	936 (91.41)	112 (11.97)	US \$0.05
Male	88 (8.59)	9 (10.23)	US \$0.07
Age (years)			
45-54	50 (4.81)	1 (2.00)	US \$0.23
55-64	572 (55.05)	57 (9.97)	US \$0.07
≥65	417 (40.13)	63 (15.11)	US \$0.04

In the 45-54 years age group, the ad reached 4.81% (50/1039) viewers, with 1 (2.00%) link click. In the 55-64 years age group, the ad reached 55.05% (572/1039) people, with 57 (9.96%) link clicks. In the  $\geq$ 65 years age group, the ad reached 40.13% (417/1039) people, with 63 (15.11%) link clicks. The costs per link click were US \$0.23, US \$0.07, and US \$0.04 for each group, respectively.

In the 45-54 years age group, 38 females and 12 males were reached; in the 55-64 years age group, 523 females and 43 males were reached; and in the  $\geq$ 65 years age group, 375 females and 33 males were reached. There were 15 impressions with unknown gender. Only 1 female and no males clicked the advertisement in the 45-54 years age group; 52 females and 5 males clicked the advertisement in the 55-64 years age group; and 59 females and 3 males clicked in the  $\geq$ 65 years age group.

With regards to device usage, the advertisement reached 99.62% (1035/1039) mobile device users, resulting in all 121 of the link clicks recorded. Only 4 users were reached through desktop devices, and there were no link clicks via desktop devices.

#### **Comparison With YouTube Data**

During the first year when the same educational video was uploaded on YouTube, YouTube data showed 588 views with an average view duration of 27% (9.82/37.1 minutes) of the total video length. Mobile phones accounted for 52.2% (307/588) of the views.

In comparison, during the 48-hour advertisement run, the video had 75 views on YouTube, of which 66 viewers arrived from external websites. The total watch time was 440 minutes, and the average view duration was 16% (5.87/37.1 minutes) of the total video length. Data on audience retention revealed that 13% viewers (10/75 of viewers during this time period) finished all 37.1 minutes of the video. Mobile phones accounted for 85% (64/75) views.

# Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

This study demonstrates that Facebook was able to attract viewers to Web-based health education resources at low cost, as well as correctly target the advertisement at the desired older ethnic population. Engagement and cost-effectiveness were highest among those aged  $\geq$ 55 years. This ultimately suggests that older Asian individuals may benefit from targeted

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11772/
```

RenderX

preventive health and educational interventions delivered through Facebook.

One advantage of using Facebook is its ability to directly target a certain demographic group; in our study, we were able to target our advertisement on fall education toward Chinese-American older adults with an above-average click-through rate (11.13% vs 0.90%) and a lower cost per click (US \$0.06 vs US \$1.72) compared with the Health and Medical Industry average [16]. On comparing with similar studies that were instead targeted toward younger adults, click-through rate of 11.13% (121/1087) of the older adults was almost 4 times as high as that of younger adults engaged with digital media advertising in other health outreach studies [17]; this suggests that older Chinese-American individuals have a relatively high interest in falls-related education, and they may be more receptive to remote health education compared with younger adults. In addition, this method of outreach is highly cost effective. Hence, our results suggest that Facebook could be an alternative way to reach this population despite the common belief that the geriatric population does not use social media.

A few other noteworthy patterns were also observed in this study. First, the advertisement disproportionately reached a very large number of female viewers compared with male viewers. Similar results have been noted in several previous studies on Facebook advertisements, which could be attributed to higher rates of Facebook usage by females across all ages [18-20]. In addition, the click-through rate for female viewers was slightly higher than that for male viewers. Moreover, click-through rates improved with the increasing age, causing cost efficiency to increase (as cost-per-click decreases) with the increasing age. The higher click-through rate among females and among older adults aged  $\geq 65$  years also suggest that these groups are more interested in obtaining health education through social media compared with males and other age groups. Furthermore, mobile devices accounted for a large amount of traffic through the linked advertisement.

Comparison of the data received from Facebook and the data gleaned from YouTube analytics during the 48-hour run of the advertisement revealed that the Facebook advertisement was able to increase traffic to the YouTube video. During the first year after uploading the video on YouTube, there were 588 views. During the 48 hours analyzed, there were 75 new views of the video, indicating that the advertisement was successful in directing traffic. Interestingly, the average view duration dropped from 9.82 minutes during the first year to 5.87 minutes

during the 48 hours. We speculate that this may be due to the fact that many Facebook users were not actively seeking out information on fall prevention when they came across the advertisement and, thus, may have a shorter engagement time than those who were actively searching for such information. However, the average view duration recorded from this advertisement coincides with the reported median engagement time of 6 minutes for Web-based educational videos, suggesting that the video was able to capture viewers' attention [21].

#### Limitations

Limitations of this study include the inability of researchers to assess knowledge before and after viewing of the video. As such, the efficacy of the video in providing information on falls remains unknown. Additionally, because of the anonymity of internet users, as stated previously, there is no way of knowing the motivation of viewers for watching the video or their actual socioeconomic status. Furthermore, the study video was conducted in Cantonese; therefore, the audience reached was likely a selected group of Chinese-American individuals who are fluent in that language. Moreover, the advertisement only ran for 2 days, which qualifies as a short campaign. It remains unknown whether a longer campaign would have better or worse impact on the overall views of the video. Finally, the engagement time for the video was short. In the future, the video should be shortened with more visual aids and focused content to improve viewers' engagement.

#### **Conclusions and Future Direction**

Future studies should explore how to optimize advertisement descriptions to maximize the click-through rate. Owing to our result showing the high prevalence of female users in the older ethnic Facebook user population, we suggest that Facebook may provide an attractive platform for future distribution of information regarding women's health. In addition, future studies will likely have to address the increasing prevalence of mobile devices in exploring Web-based health care resources, as demonstrated by this study.

In this study, we were successful in engaging users; however, more research is needed in determining how to receive feedback regarding what this population may need in terms of health education information. Most viewers were older individuals belonging to an ethnic population; however, the very anonymity that attracts internet and social media users also makes it difficult for researchers to determine why this patient population is watching health education videos and to figure out the type of help they need. The question of how to bridge this gap between remote-based tools, internet anonymity, and clinical care is the next problem to solve in the internet and social media health information delivery research.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the radio station KMRB AM1430 for their assistance in recording the YouTube video on falls.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

#### References

- Important facts about falls. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/homeandrecreationalsafety/falls/adultfalls.html</u> [accessed 2018-07-26] [WebCite Cache ID 71CSnrpfN]
- 2. STEADI older adult fall prevention. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/steadi/</u> [accessed 2018-07-26] [WebCite Cache ID 71CShS1Ux]
- 3. Burns ER, Stevens JA, Lee R. The direct costs of fatal and non-fatal falls among older adults United States. J Safety Res 2016 Dec;58:99-103. [doi: 10.1016/j.jsr.2016.05.001] [Medline: 27620939]
- 4. Houry D, Florence C, Baldwin G, Stevens J, McClure R. The CDC Injury Center's response to the growing public health problem of falls among older adults. Am J Lifestyle Med 2016;10(1) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1559827615600137] [Medline: 26688674]
- Grieco EM. United States Census Bureau. Race and Hispanic Origin of the Foreign-Born Population in the United States: 2007 URL: <u>https://www2.census.gov/library/publications/2010/acs/acs-11.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-10-16] [WebCite Cache ID 73DHCQRwy]
- 6. Kwan MM, Close JCT, Wong AKW, Lord SR. Falls incidence, risk factors, and consequences in Chinese older people: a systematic review. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011 Mar;59(3):536-543. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1532-5415.2010.03286.x</u>] [Medline: <u>21361880</u>]
- Hill KD, Suttanon P, Lin S, Tsang WWN, Ashari A, Hamid TAA, et al. What works in falls prevention in Asia: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. BMC Geriatr 2018 Dec 05;18(1):3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12877-017-0683-1] [Medline: 29304749]
- Horton K, Dickinson A. The role of culture and diversity in the prevention of falls among older Chinese people. Can J Aging 2011 Mar;30(1):57-66. [doi: 10.1017/S0714980810000826] [Medline: 21401976]
- Woo BKP, Lo TT. How often do Chinese Americans stay on treatment after transitioning from outpatient mental health to primary care setting? Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2011;33(1):e5-e6. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2010.09.002</u>] [Medline: <u>21353120</u>]

- Nash EL, Gilroy D, Srikusalanukul W, Abhayaratna WP, Stanton T, Mitchell G, et al. Facebook advertising for participant recruitment into a blood pressure clinical trial. J Hypertens 2017 Dec;35(12):2527-2531. [doi: 10.1097/HJH.00000000001477] [Medline: 28704263]
- 11. Zheng X, Woo BKP. E-mental health in ethnic minority: A comparison of youtube and talk-based educational workshops in dementia. Asian J Psychiatr 2017 Feb;25:246-248. [doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2016.12.002] [Medline: 28262161]
- Zheng X, Chung JOP, Woo BKP. Exploring the Impact of a Culturally Tailored Short Film in Modifying Dementia Stigma Among Chinese Americans: A Pilot Study. Acad Psychiatry 2016 Apr;40(2):372-374. [doi: <u>10.1007/s40596-015-0397-7</u>] [Medline: <u>26307362</u>]
- 13. Lam NHT, Woo BKP. Exploring the role of YouTube in delivering dementia education to older Chinese. Asian J Psychiatr 2018 Jan;31:25-26. [doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2017.12.022] [Medline: 29324268]
- 14. Lam NHT, Tsiang JT, Woo BKP. Exploring the Role of YouTube in Disseminating Psychoeducation. Acad Psychiatry 2017 Dec;41(6):819-822. [doi: 10.1007/s40596-017-0835-9] [Medline: 29022242]
- 15. Woo B. YouTube. 老人病, 1 (粤語健康醫學講座) URL: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pDNzsrFMMeU</u> [accessed 2018-10-16] [WebCite Cache ID 71CSAPb80]
- 16. Irvine M. Facebook ad benchmarks for your industry URL: <u>https://www.wordstream.com/blog/ws/2017/02/28/</u> facebook-advertising-benchmarks [WebCite Cache ID 71CS5Dd11]
- Birnbaum ML, Garrett C, Baumel A, Scovel M, Rizvi AF, Muscat W, et al. Using Digital Media Advertising in Early Psychosis Intervention. Psychiatr Serv 2017 Nov 01;68(11):1144-1149. [doi: <u>10.1176/appi.ps.201600571</u>] [Medline: <u>28712355</u>]
- Cowie JM, Gurney ME. The Use of Facebook Advertising to Recruit Healthy Elderly People for a Clinical Trial: Baseline Metrics. JMIR Res Protoc 2018 Jan 24;7(1):e20 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.7918] [Medline: 29367186]
- Carter-Harris L, Bartlett ER, Warrick A, Rawl S. Beyond Traditional Newspaper Advertisement: Leveraging Facebook-Targeted Advertisement to Recruit Long-Term Smokers for Research. J Med Internet Res 2016 Dec 15;18(6):e117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5502] [Medline: 27306780]
- 20. Greenwood S, Andrew Perrin MD. Social media update 2016: Facebook usage and engagement is on the rise, while adoption of other platforms holds steady URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2016/11/11/social-media-update-2016/</u> [WebCite Cache ID 71CRt5MBs]
- 21. Guo P, Kim J, Rubin R. How Video Production Affects Student Engagement: An Empirical Study of MOOC Videos. Proceedings of the First ACM Conference on Learning @ Scale Conference; Atlanta, Georgia, USA. New York, NY. USA: ACM; 2014:A.

Edited by J Wang; submitted 01.08.18; peer-reviewed by P Dunn, J Chung; comments to author 05.09.18; revised version received 15.09.18; accepted 15.09.18; published 01.11.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Lam NHT, Woo BKP Digital Media Recruitment for Fall Prevention Among Older Chinese-American Individuals: Observational, Cross-Sectional Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11772 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11772/</u> doi:10.2196/11772 PMID:<u>31518249</u>

©Nikki HT Lam, Benjamin KP Woo. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 01.11.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# A Fall Risk mHealth App for Older Adults: Development and Usability Study

Katherine L Hsieh<sup>1\*</sup>, BS; Jason T Fanning<sup>2\*</sup>, PhD; Wendy A Rogers<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Tyler A Wood<sup>1\*</sup>, ATC, MS; Jacob J Sosnoff<sup>1</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Department of Kinesiology and Community Health, University of Illinois at Urbana Champaign, Urbana, IL, United States

<sup>2</sup>Department of Internal Medicine, Wake Forest School of Medicine, Winston-Salem, NC, United States

<sup>\*</sup>these authors contributed equally

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Jacob J Sosnoff, PhD Department of Kinesiology and Community Health University of Illinois at Urbana Champaign 906 South Goodwin Avenue Urbana, IL, 61801 United States Phone: 1 217 244 7006 Fax: 1 217 244 6086 Email: jsosnoff@illinois.edu

# Abstract

**Background:** Falls are the leading cause of injury-related death in older adults. Due to various constraints, objective fall risk screening is seldom performed in clinical settings. Smartphones offer a high potential to provide fall risk screening for older adults in home settings. However, there is limited understanding of whether smartphone technology for falls screening is usable by older adults who present age-related changes in perceptual, cognitive, and motor capabilities.

**Objective:** The aims of this study were to develop a fall risk mobile health (mHealth) app and to determine the usability of the fall risk app in healthy, older adults.

**Methods:** A fall risk app was developed that consists of a health history questionnaire and 5 progressively challenging mobility tasks to measure individual fall risk. An iterative design-evaluation process of semistructured interviews was performed to determine the usability of the app on a smartphone and tablet. Participants also completed a Systematic Usability Scale (SUS). In the first round of interviews, 6 older adults participated, and in the second round, 5 older adults participated. Interviews were videotaped and transcribed, and the data were coded to create themes. Average SUS scores were calculated for the smartphone and tablet.

**Results:** There were 2 themes identified from the first round of interviews, related to perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness. While instructions for the balance tasks were difficult to understand, participants found it beneficial to learn about their risk for falls, found the app easy to follow, and reported confidence in using the app on their own. Modifications were made to the app, and following the second round of interviews, participants reported high ease of use and usefulness in learning about their risk of falling. Few differences were reported between using a smartphone or tablet. Average SUS scores ranged from 79 to 84.

**Conclusions:** Our fall risk app was found to be highly usable by older adults as reported from interviews and high scores on the SUS. When designing a mHealth app for older adults, developers should include clear and simple instructions and preventative strategies to improve health. Furthermore, if the design accommodates for age-related sensory changes, smartphones can be as effective as tablets. A mobile app to assess fall risk has the potential to be used in home settings by older adults.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11569) doi:10.2196/11569

**KEYWORDS** usability; fall risk; mHealth app; mobile phone



# Introduction

In adults 65 years or older, 1 in 4 will fall per year [1]. Falls are also the leading cause of injury-related death in older adults [2]. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention recommends annual falls screening for all older adults. However, objective fall screening is rarely assessed in clinical settings, in part because it requires expensive equipment, clinicians have time constraints, or they may not have the training or relevant expertise [3].

Mobile technology such as smartphones offer a potential solution for measuring fall risk objectively, inexpensively, and with minimal training required. Unlike gold-standard technology for fall risk assessment (ie, force plates, stand-alone accelerometers, and high-speed motion capture cameras), smartphones are commercially available and cost-efficient [4]. While smartphone technology may be useful, older adults tend to be slow to adopt new technologies [5]. However, having high perceived usefulness (the belief that using a system enhances performance) and high perceived ease of use (the belief that a system is free of effort) are foundational determinants of technology acceptance [6].

High perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use may explain why older adults are the fastest-growing population of smartphone users [7]. As of 2017, 42% of adults 65 years and older own a smartphone [8]. Moreover, 74% of adults aged 50-64 years own smartphones [8]. Furthermore, the use of health apps is growing among older adults, enabling these individuals to monitor and improve their health through their own device [9]. In addition to tracking health, apps can also provide feedback to help users reach health goals [10]. Therefore, the adoption of smartphone apps for older adults should be designed for high perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness.

There is growing evidence of the validity of smartphone usage for fall risk screening. There have been 2 recent systematic reviews that have indicated that smartphone accelerometers and smartphone apps have the potential to measure fall risk through quantifying gait and balance [11,12]. For instance, Ozinga and Alberts [13] found high correlations in root mean square acceleration and 95% volume of acceleration between an iPad and 3D-motion capture during static balance conditions. An app called the uTUG, which measures performance during the Timed Up and Go (TUG), was developed by 1 group [14]. Additionally, another study developed a fall risk app based on the Aachen Falls Prevention Scale and found their app to be related to users' self-reported history of falls [15]. The growing body of evidence for smartphone use to measure fall risk brings strong potential for falls screening in the home setting. This provides an opportunity for older adults to assess their individual fall risk, a necessary step in determining the type of fall prevention treatment needed.

Health apps targeting falls prevention are becoming more common, but previously developed apps center on a single task, such as the TUG or a specific questionnaire. Because fall risk is multifactorial, there is a need for an app to assess multiple influences on fall risk. These past apps provide an important foundation for mobile fall risk assessment, but an app that measures multiple risk factors helps determine which measures are useful for individualized fall risk. In addition to developing health apps to measure fall risk, a critical next step is to ensure usability by the target users. Our review of the literature indicated that the usability aspect is typically not part of the reported evaluations [13,16,17]. A smartphone can effectively address the issue of inadequate fall risk screening but only if older adults are able to use the app. A usable app must be designed to accommodate age-related changes in perceptual, cognitive, and motor capabilities [18]. Designing for accommodation of age-related changes is necessary but not sufficient for ensuring usability by older adults [19]. Usability testing with members of the target user group is needed to identify additional usability challenges. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to develop a fall risk app and test the usability of the app in healthy, older adults. A smartphone app that measures fall risk through a battery of assessments and is usable by our target population will improve falls screening and help identify those in need of fall prevention resources.

# Methods

# **App Design and Development**

The fall risk app, Steady, was developed in Android Studio 3.1.2 for smartphone and tablet devices. Steady consists of 2 components. The first is a 13-item questionnaire of health history (ie, age, gender, number of falls in the last year, and perceived balance confidence [20]; Figure 1). These questions were chosen because they are associated with falls and recurrent falls in community-dwelling older adults [21]. The second component is a progressive postural stability test (Figure 2), wherein the device guides participants through 5 progressively difficult tasks. These include 4 30-second balance tasks (eyes open, eyes closed, tandem, and single leg) plus a 30-second sit-to-stand test. These tasks were chosen because they have been shown to discriminate between high and low risk of falling in older adults [4,22]. Instructions prior to each balance task are provided through text, and users are asked to hold the phone against their chest for the duration of each test. Safety instructions to wear sturdy shoes and the option to skip a balance task were provided prior to the start of each task. On completion of each task, users report whether they attempted the task. If so, they then report whether they were able to complete the task (Figure 3). These data, alongside data from the health history questionnaire, are entered into a weighted algorithm to produce a score ranging from 0-100 and classified into a very low, low, moderate, high, or very high risk of falling (Figure 4). Lower scores represent a greater risk for falls.



Figure 1. Screenshot of the healthy history questionnaire.

Please answer the following quesitons
1. What is your current age in years?
76
2. What is your Gender?
<ul><li>Female</li><li>Male</li></ul>
3. Have you fallen in the last year?
Yes
⊖ No
How many times?
1.0
Did you suffer an injury?

Figure 2. Screenshot of the tandem stance task.



Hsieh et al

Figure 3. Participants report their ability to complete each balance task.



Figure 4. Final fall risk score; lower scores represent a greater risk for falls.



Your STEADY score is 45.3: High risk for falls



http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11569/

The first iteration of the app was developed with consideration for age-related changes that might influence usability. With respect to sensory changes, we ensured that the font was at least size 14 and sans serif, the recommended font size and type for older adults [23]. All text is black text on a white background to maximize contrast. The app also utilizes an audio component for the balance tasks. To begin each balance task, 5 identical beeps are presented, and the 30-second posture task begins at a unique (ie, higher) sixth beep. We ensured that the audio is loud enough for older adults to hear, and we added vibrations during each auditory tone for those hard of hearing. We minimized the cognitive demands by listing 1 set of instructions or task per screen. In doing so, we aimed to reduce working memory overload. In total, there are 10 screens to navigate before receiving a final fall risk score. Lastly, we accommodated motor capabilities of older adults by incorporating large buttons when entering information.

#### **Usability Testing**

#### **Participant Characteristics**

A total of 11 healthy, older adults participated in usability testing. Our approach was to have older adults interact with the app, identify usability issues, improve the design, and then have another group of older adults interact with the app. This iterative approach is ideal for identifying use challenges. Nielson [24] has argued that small numbers of participants (~5) are sufficient for identifying usability problems. Consequently, we included 6 older adults in our first iteration and 5 in our second. Inclusion criteria included being over 70 years of age, self-reported ability to swipe on a touchscreen device, and able to stand with or without aid. All procedures were approved by the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Institutional Review Board, and all participants completed written informed consent prior to participation.

#### **Testing Environment**

Usability testing was performed at 2 sites selected for convenience for the participants. The first was an unoccupied apartment at a local retirement community. Testing was performed in the living room of this apartment to mimic using the app in one's own home. We tested 5 participants from the first iteration and 3 participants from the second iteration at the apartment. The second site was a research laboratory on a University campus. This site used an open space in the research laboratory. We tested 1 participant from the first iteration and 2 participants from the second iteration at the research laboratory.

#### Procedures

An iterative design-evaluation process of semistructured, videotaped interviews was used to determine the optimal usability of Steady [25]. Participants were presented with a smartphone (Samsung Galaxy S6) and tablet (Samsung Galaxy Tab S3) and asked to pick their choice of device to use first. After selecting a device, participants were asked to open the app and follow all instructions while thinking aloud and narrating their thoughts. In addition, a series of open-ended questions related to ease of use, recommendations for modifications, and feasibility were asked after completing the healthy history questionnaire, after completing the balance tasks,

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11569/
```

and after receiving their final fall risk score. These questions are included in Multimedia Appendix 1. After completion, participants repeated the testing measures with the alternate device and were asked to report differences in using the smartphone and tablet. Participants then completed the Systematic Usability Scale (SUS) [26] for both the smartphone and tablet. The SUS is widely used to quantify the usability of user-machine interfaces, consisting of 10 standard questions on a 5-point Likert scale, with higher scores indicating greater usability [26]. The SUS ranges from 0 to 100, with higher scores representing greater usability.

After the first iterative cycle, changes were made to the app based on identified issues from the interviews. The second iterative cycle was conducted on 5 older adults, following the same format as the first cycle. No new usability challenge themes emerged after the second cycle.

#### Data and Statistical Analysis

All videotapes and field notes taken during the interview were transcribed verbatim. Qualitative data from transcripts and field notes were reviewed by KH to develop a coding system. Based on their content, data were assigned with codes, and codes with similar content were grouped into thematic categories.

Following a mixed-methods approach, SUS data were used to complement the qualitative results. SUS scores were averaged for each participant and transformed into a usability score out of 100, where the average score was 68 [27].

## Results

#### **Participant Characteristics**

Demographic information of all participants is provided in Table 1.

#### **Iteration 1**

#### Usability Testing Interviews

Transcript analysis and coding revealed 2 distinct usability themes, namely, perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness.

#### **Perceived Ease of Use**

Overall, participants found the app easy to follow and free of clutter. Some participants found difficulties swiping between screens and answering the balance confidence questions in the health history questionnaire. In the first iteration, a slide bar was used to indicate a percentage for 0 through 100 (Figure 5). However, 4 participants were unable to drag the slide bar or needed multiple attempts. Therefore, the slide bar was replaced with a key-in entry (Figure 6), and forward and back arrows were added to each screen.

Participants reported confusion following the instructions to begin and end each balance task. The first 5 beeps prior to starting each balance task was programmed to allow time for participants set-up for each task. However, 4 of the 6 participants were confused about when to start or stop each task. Participants thought the task ended at the sixth beep instead of starting at the sixth beep. As a potential solution, instructions were added

prior to each balance task explaining when each task begins and ends within the second iteration of the app (Figure 7).

Additionally, participants completed the health history questionnaire and balance tasks in the incorrect order. In the first iteration, participants' fall risk would be displayed following the completion of the balance tasks, regardless of whether the health history questionnaire was completed. This resulted in an inaccurate initial score. This resulted because the button to initiate the balance tasks was displayed above the button for the health history, and participants often completed the balance tasks first. To address this issue in the second iteration, only the questionnaire button is displayed until the questionnaire is complete (Figure 8).

In comparing using the smartphone and the tablet, there were few differences reported. No differences between the 2 devices were reported by 3 participants. There was 1 participant who preferred holding the tablet for the balance tasks, and 2 participants preferred holding the phone for the balance tasks.

#### **Perceived Usefulness**

Participants enjoyed learning their risk of falling from the app. There were 4 of the 6 participants who reported concerns and fear of falling, indicating that this app may address their concerns. For example, 1 participant mentioned that it helped her think about her balance and falls.

I think this [the app] would be helpful for me because I wasn't too steady. This helps me think about balance exercises when I go to the gym. [Female, 74 years old] It appeared that the greatest benefit for participants was to receive their fall risk and be more aware of falls. Half of the participants reported this benefit. Moreover, all participants who received a high risk of falls wanted to receive fall prevention strategies to lower their fall risk.

Participants also reported confidence and acceptance in using the app on their own if it were downloaded on their own device. There were 4 participants who explained that the app was easy to follow on their own. There was 1 participant who indicated that she may need assistance to start the app but could finish on her own. While a caregiver may not be needed, some participants mentioned they would want to be near a sturdy object in case they lose their balance. This was further included in the safety instructions provided at the start of each in-app testing session.

# *I am comfortable using [the app] by myself.* [Female, 77 years old]

A summary of the main issues, with sample quotes, in the first iteration and the solutions implemented in the second iteration are described in Table 2.

#### Usability Testing Questionnaire

The average score on the SUS for the smartphone was 79.17, and the average score on the SUS for the tablet was 77.92 (Figure 9). Blue bars represent scores for the tablet, and orange bars represent scores for the phone. These scores represent good usability for both devices [27]. Average scores on each of the 10 items are reported in Table 3. A 5-point Likert scale was used, with higher scores indicating greater usability.

Characteristics	Iteration 1 (n=6)	Iteration 2 (n=5)
Age (years), mean (SD)	78.3 (7.3)	81 (3.7)
Gender, n (%)		
Males	1 (17)	1 (20)
Females	5 (83)	4 (80)
Education, n (%)		
High school diploma	N/A <sup>a</sup>	3 (60)
Bachelor's degree	1 (17)	N/A
Master's degree	2 (33)	2 (40)
PhD	3 (50)	N/A
Smartphone usage, n (%)	5 (83)	4 (80)
Tablet usage, n (%)	3 (50)	3 (60)
Falls in past year, range (median)	0-5 (2)	0-2 (0)

<sup>a</sup>N/A: not applicable.



#### Figure 5. In the first iteration, balance confidence was presented as a slide bar.



Figure 6. In the second iteration, the balance confidence questions were changed to key-in entries.

#### Please answer the following quesitons

8. On a scale from 0 to 100%, how confident are you that you will not lose your balance or become unsteady when you stand on your tiptoes and reach for something above your head?

#### 100

100% Confident

9. How confident are you that you will not lose your balance or become unsteady when you stand on a chair and reach for something?

#### 100

100% Confident

10. How confident are you that you will not lose your balance or become unsteady when you are bumped into by people as you



Figure 7. Instructions were added in the second iteration to clarify the start and end of each balance task.



Figure 8. To prevent users from receiving an inaccurate fall risk score, users are prompted to answer health history questions at start up.





Table 2. Main issues, with sample quotes, identified from the first round of usability testing with solutions implemented in the second iteration of the app.

Domain and issue	Sample quotes	Solution
Perceived ease of use		
Instructions for beginning each balance task	• "The instructions should be in the begin- ning and say the first 5 beeps do the pur- pose to adjust the device. Then the sixth beep is when you start the test and you do it until a final beep after 30 seconds."	instructions were added prior to each balance task explaining when each task
Inaccurate fall risk score	<ul><li>"What do I do next?"</li><li>"Do I go to Full Test?"</li></ul>	• Only the questionnaire button is displayed until the questionnaire is complete. The Full Test button appears after the question naire is complete.
Dragging a slide bar	<ul><li> "How do I change the number?"</li><li> "My fingers can't move the bar."</li></ul>	• The slide bar was replaced with a key- entry.
Swiping between screens	• "You should indicate if I need to swipe left to right or up to down."	• Forward and back arrows were added t each screen.
Perceived usefulness		
Fall prevention strategies	• "It was very beneficial to get your predic- tion for falling. I would, at the very end, provide a link to demonstrate preventative measures to reduce the risk of falling."	1 1/2 1

<sup>a</sup>N/A: not applicable.

Figure 9. Systematic Usability Scale scores for iterations 1 and 2.





 Table 3. Average scores on each question of the Systematic Usability Scale for iterations 1 and 2.

Item number	Smartphone	Smartphone		Tablet	
	Iteration 1	Iteration 2	Iteration 1	Iteration 2	
1	2.4	3.3	1.6	3.2	
2	2.0	1.5	2	1.5	
3	4.4	4.7	4.6	4.3	
1	1.2	1.3	1.2	1.5	
i	3.2	4.5	3.8	4.7	
5	2.2	1.3	1.4	1.3	
,	4.6	4.5	4.2	4.5	
3	1.2	1.2	2.2	1.5	
	4.4	4.5	4.6	4.3	
.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.3	

#### **Iteration 2**

#### Usability Testing Interviews

Transcript analysis and codes in the second round of interviews revealed 2 distinct themes, namely, perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness.

#### **Perceived Ease of Use**

In the second round of interviews, participants reported little to no difficulty in navigating through the app and understanding the instructions. Participants in the second round preferred the smartphone over the tablet. There were 3 participants who preferred the smartphone more because it was easier to hold against their chest. The tablet was preferred by 1 participant because it was easier to read, while 1 reported no differences. No other problems related to ease of use were identified during the second round of interviews.

#### **Perceived Usefulness**

Similar to responses from the first interviews, 4 participants reported a benefit of learning about their risk of falling. Participants also reported that Steady would be useful for them and other older adults, especially for those who do not have access to fall risk screening.

In this place [retirement community] we have a lot of exercises and programs and balance tests, but I think there are a lot of people who are at home and who don't have access to all that, and I think it could be very helpful to them. [Female, 83 years old]

After receiving their fall risk score, 4 participants also wanted to understand fall prevention strategies they could adopt. Participants suggested the app displaying simple exercises that they could practice at home.

Furthermore, not only did participants find Steady to be useful but they also reported that they would be able to use it on their own. Of the 5 participants, 4 reported that they could complete the app on their own. Because the tests are short, the instructions are clear, and the app is easy to follow, participants reported that they would be able to use Steady in their own homes. There was 1 participant who indicated they would want a caregiver's help to assist in spotting during the balance tasks.

The instructions were clear and I could download this on my own phone and use it on my own. [Male, 85 years old].

#### Usability Testing Questionnaire

The average score for the SUS on the smartphone was 84, and the average score for the SUS on the tablet was 80 (Figure 9). The average scores on each of the 10 items are reported in Table 3.

# Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

The purpose of this study was to develop a mobile app to measure fall risk in older adults and to test whether the app was usable by an older adult population. The iterative development and testing of a fall risk mobile app resulted in a usable device for older adults to measure their risk of falling. Through 2 rounds of usability testing, Steady accommodated for age-related perceptual, cognitive, and motor changes to promote use in older adults. When using Steady, participants reported that the app was easy to follow, they had little difficulty receiving a fall risk score (ie, positive ease of use), and the app was beneficial to bring awareness and knowledge of their risk of falling (ie, high perceived usefulness). High SUS scores also indicated high usability for both the smartphone and tablet, although older adults appeared to prefer using the phone for the balance activities.

This study suggests the potential for mobile technology to offer fall risk screening to older adults. The 2 themes generated from the interviews were perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness. Both perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness are factors that predict technology acceptance among older adults [5]. This suggests that older adults may have high acceptance of a fall risk app. Furthermore, a fall risk app that older adults find both usable and useful has high potential to provide falls screening to older adults outside a clinical setting. Along with previous studies that have found smartphones to

provide valid balance and fall risk screening, mobile technology may offer a solution to identify high fall risk older adults to seek fall prevention treatment.

Through iterative usability testing, we identified key lessons to use when developing a mobile health (mHealth) app for older adults. First, instructions should be as clear and simple as possible. This became evident when the 30-second balance task instructions were confusing for our participants. Rewording the instructions and maintaining the consistency of these instructions drastically improved performance. Second, measuring fall risk is a necessary step to prevent falls, but older adults also wanted to learn how to lower their fall risk. While participants reported high usefulness, there is potential to increase usefulness by adding prevention strategies. When developing a health app, both measurement and prevention strategies should be taken into consideration. Third, a smartphone can be just as effective as a tablet if the app has high perceived ease of use. We found that by incorporating large font sizes, keeping text consistent, and using contrasting colors, participants found no differences in reading or entering information in the phone or tablet. Because Steady involves holding the device to the chest, the smartphone was found to be the more feasible device. Following these lessons may help develop a highly usable mHealth app for older adults.

#### **Comparison With Prior Work**

To the authors' knowledge, this is the first study to test the usability of an app that measures fall risk in older adults. Because fall risk screening is underutilized in clinical settings, this study suggests that a smartphone app can not only offer fall risk screening but also be used by older adults. Compared to previous studies, Steady provides a quick and understandable fall risk output. A previous study used a smartphone worn at the hip to monitor fall risk during a dancing game [28]. Another study tested the usability of mobile technology to detect falls in older adults [29]. Although both studies found high usability, neither the game nor the fall detection app provided a fall risk score for users. Providing fall risk knowledge to older adults is the first step to seeking treatments to lower their risk of falling.

A previous study developed and tested an app to measure fall risk based on the Aachen Fall Prevention Scale [15]. This app determines fall risk based on a set of questionnaires and completion of a 10-second balance task. Similarly, the Steady app also includes questionnaires and mobility tasks, but it utilizes valid and known predictors of fall risk and incorporates 5 balance tasks that are related to elevated fall risk in older adults. Furthermore, the previous study did not test the usability, and it is unclear whether older adults found the app easy to use on their own.

A recent study performed a survey of German-speaking internet users to identify features of a falls prevention app would increase user satisfaction, such as having fall risk treatments decided by a health care professional or having gaming elements incorporated for physical activity integration [30]. Steady accomplishes 1 of their findings, namely, to identify fall risk through a standardized test [30]. Because Steady is a fall risk identification app and currently does not include an intervention component, the other features do not apply. Future studies

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11569/
```

should determine whether the design features reported from the survey are consistent with those identified in the United States, and future iterations of fall risk assessment and prevention apps should follow these guidelines.

#### Limitations

A limitation in the design of Steady is that the balance tasks are constrained to individuals who can stand with or without aid. This limits older adults with significant mobility impairments (ie, wheelchair users) from using the app. Wheelchair users have shown to have an elevated fall risk [28], and future iterations of Steady should develop and test fall risk for wheelchair users. Steady also uses visual text to guide users through the app, which is a limitation for older adults with significant vision impairment. Future iterations of Steady should also include an auditory instruction to guide users through the app. It is also possible that individuals with pacemakers may find that holding a smartphone or tablet to their chest interferes with their pacemaker. Therefore, future efforts should also determine whether the phone can be placed at the hip or another area away from a pacemaker.

In addition, our sample of older adults is well-educated. Almost all participants had a college degree or higher. Those with higher education levels may also have greater technology experience, and they may perceive different issues with usability than older adults with lower education levels. Although smartphone and tablet usage were recorded from participants, the type of device (ie, Android, Apple, or Windows), was not recorded. Therefore, it is unclear if preference toward the smartphone was due to current usage of an Android smartphone. Future studies will collect the type of operating platform in addition to technology usage.

While the accelerometer embedded in the smartphone captured data during the balance tasks, the acceleration results were not incorporated into the final fall risk score. In the next iteration, the fall risk score will include both balance performance from acceleration data and health history questionnaire data. This will enhance the classification of low-, moderate-, and high-risk fallers. Furthermore, the next iteration will also include fall prevention strategies, as this was a common request among participants. Future directions should also include a long-term evaluation of Steady and determine its health impact on older adults. Next steps for Steady will be to determine the validity and reliability of the algorithm compared with standard fall risk tests in older adults. Ultimately, a fall risk app that is usable for older adults, valid compared with standard fall risk assessments, and reliable over time may provide a tool to increase knowledge of individual fall risk in older adults.

#### Conclusions

In conclusion, through a mixed-methods, iterative design, we developed and tested an app on a smartphone and tablet to measure older adults' risk of falling. After 1 round of usability testing, confusion with task instructions and visual and tactile errors were corrected. After the second round of testing, older adults found the app useful and easy to use. High SUS scores for both the smartphone and tablet also indicated high usability, but participants preferred holding the smartphone over the tablet.

A fall risk app has the potential to be used by older adults to measure their risk of falling.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Dr Douglas Wajda for his assistance in designing the mobile app. We would also like to thank our funding source, Collaborations in Health, Aging, Research, and Technology, for supporting this project.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

JJS has partial ownership in Sosnoff Technologies, LLC, a company that may be affected by the research reported in the enclosed paper. This conflict of interest is managed by a plan approved by the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Questions asked during semi-structured interviews for usability testing. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 199 KB - aging\_v1i2e11569\_app1.pdf]

#### References

- Florence C, Bergen G, Atherly A, Burns E, Stevens J, Drake C. Medical Costs of Fatal and Nonfatal Falls in Older Adults. J Am Geriatr Soc 2018 Apr;66(4):693-698. [doi: 10.1111/jgs.15304] [Medline: 29512120]
- 2. Center for Disease Control. 2012. National Estimates of the 10 Leading Causes of Nonfatal Injuries Treated in Hospital Emergency Departments, United States, 2013 URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/pdf/</u> leading causes of nonfatal injury 2015-a.pdf
- Smith ML, Stevens JA, Ehrenreich H, Wilson AD, Schuster RJ, Cherry CO, et al. Healthcare providers' perceptions and self-reported fall prevention practices: findings from a large new york health system. Front Public Health 2015;3:17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2015.00017] [Medline: 25964942]
- 4. Rogers ME, Rogers NL, Takeshima N, Islam MM. Methods to assess and improve the physical parameters associated with fall risk in older adults. Prev Med 2003 Mar;36(3):255-264. [Medline: <u>12634016</u>]
- 5. Mitzner T, Rogers W, Fisk A. Predicting older adults' perceptions about a computer system designed for seniors. Universal Access in the Information Society 2016;15(2):271-280. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10209-014-0383-y</u>]
- 6. Davis FD. Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use, and User Acceptance of Information Technology. MIS Quarterly 1989;13(3):319-340. [doi: 10.2307/249008]
- 7. Joe J, Demiris G. Older adults and mobile phones for health: a review. J Biomed Inform 2013 Oct;46(5):947-954 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2013.06.008] [Medline: 23810858]
- 8. Anderson M, Perrin A. Washington, DC: Pew Research Center for Internet & Technology. 2017 May. Technology use among seniors URL: <u>https://www.silvergroup.asia/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/</u>
- <u>Technology-use-among-seniors- -Pew-Research-Center.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-10-25] [<u>WebCite Cache ID 73QzmfGXB</u>]
   Krebs P, Duncan D. Health App Use Among US Mobile Phone Owners: A National Survey. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015
- Nov 04;3(4):e101 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.4924] [Medline: 26537656]
  Higgins JP. Smartphone Applications for Patients' Health and Fitness. Am J Med 2016 Jan;129(1):11-19. [doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2015.05.038] [Medline: 26091764]
- 11. Reyes A, Qin P, Brown CA. A standardized review of smartphone applications to promote balance for older adults. Disabil Rehabil 2018 Dec;40(6):690-696. [doi: 10.1080/09638288.2016.1250124] [Medline: 27868438]
- 12. Roeing KL, Hsieh KL, Sosnoff JJ. A systematic review of balance and fall risk assessments with mobile phone technology. Arch Gerontol Geriatr 2017 Nov;73:222-226. [doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2017.08.002] [Medline: 28843965]
- Ozinga SJ, Alberts JL. Quantification of postural stability in older adults using mobile technology. Exp Brain Res 2014 Dec;232(12):3861-3872. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00221-014-4069-8</u>] [Medline: <u>25150554</u>]
- Mellone S, Tacconi C, Schwickert L, Klenk J, Becker C, Chiari L. Smartphone-based solutions for fall detection and prevention: the FARSEEING approach. Z Gerontol Geriatr 2012 Dec;45(8):722-727. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00391-012-0404-5</u>] [Medline: <u>23184298</u>]
- 15. Rasche P, Mertens A, Bröhl C, Theis S, Seinsch T, Wille M, et al. The "Aachen fall prevention App" a Smartphone application app for the self-assessment of elderly patients at risk for ground level falls. Patient Saf Surg 2017;11:14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13037-017-0130-4] [Medline: 28503199]
- Galán-Mercant A, Cuesta-Vargas AI. Mobile Romberg test assessment (mRomberg). BMC Res Notes 2014 Sep 12;7:640 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-7-640] [Medline: 25217250]
- Kosse NM, Caljouw S, Vervoort D, Vuillerme N, Lamoth CJC. Validity and Reliability of Gait and Postural Control Analysis Using the Tri-axial Accelerometer of the iPod Touch. Ann Biomed Eng 2015 Aug;43(8):1935-1946. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10439-014-1232-0</u>] [Medline: <u>25549774</u>]

- 18. Rogers W, O'Brien M, Fisk A. 17 Cognitive Engineering to Support Successful Aging. In: The Oxford handbook of cognitive engineering. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 2013:286-301.
- 19. Fisk A, Rogers W, Charness N. Designing for Older Adults: Principles and Creative Human Factors Approaches. Boca Raton: CRC Press; Mar 26, 2009.
- Schepens S, Goldberg A, Wallace M. The short version of the Activities-specific Balance Confidence (ABC) scale: its validity, reliability, and relationship to balance impairment and falls in older adults. Arch Gerontol Geriatr 2010;51(1):9-12 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2009.06.003] [Medline: 19615762]
- 21. Shumway-Cook A, Baldwin M, Polissar NL, Gruber W. Predicting the probability for falls in community-dwelling older adults. Phys Ther 1997 Aug;77(8):812-819. [Medline: <u>9256869</u>]
- 22. Chiu AYY, Au-Yeung SSY, Lo SK. A comparison of four functional tests in discriminating fallers from non-fallers in older people. Disabil Rehabil 2003 Jan 07;25(1):45-50. [Medline: <u>12554391</u>]
- Bernard M, Liao C, Mills M. The effects of font type and size on the legibility and reading time of online text by older adults. 2001 Presented at: CHI '01 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems; March 31 - April 05, 2001; Seattle, Washington p. 176. [doi: <u>10.1145/634067.634173</u>]
- 24. Nielsen J. Nielsen Norman Group. 2012 Jun 04. How many test users in a usability study URL: <u>https://www.nngroup.com/</u> articles/how-many-test-users/ [accessed 2018-10-25] [WebCite Cache ID 73QxXid74]
- 25. Kvale S, Steinar. InterViews: An introduction to qualitative research interviewing. In: Person-centered leadership. Thousand Oaks, Calif: Sage Publications, c1996; 1996.
- 26. Brooke J. SUS-A Quick and Dirty Usability Scale. 1996. URL: <u>https://hell.meiert.org/core/pdf/sus.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-10-25] [WebCite Cache ID 73Qzm0TI5]
- 27. Bangor A, Kortum P, Miller J. An Empirical Evaluation of the System Usability Scale. International Journal of Human-Computer Interaction 2008 Jul 30;24(6):574-594. [doi: 10.1080/10447310802205776]
- Rice LA, Ousley C, Sosnoff JJ. A systematic review of risk factors associated with accidental falls, outcome measures and interventions to manage fall risk in non-ambulatory adults. Disabil Rehabil 2015;37(19):1697-1705. [doi: 10.3109/09638288.2014.976718] [Medline: 25354146]
- 29. Harte R, Quinlan L, Glynn L, Rodríguez-Molinero A, Baker PM, Scharf T, et al. Human-Centered Design Study: Enhancing the Usability of a Mobile Phone App in an Integrated Falls Risk Detection System for Use by Older Adult Users. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 May 30;5(5):e71 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.7046] [Medline: 28559227]
- 30. Rasche P, Mertens A, Brandl C, Liu S, Buecking B, Bliemel C, et al. Satisfying Product Features of a Fall Prevention Smartphone App and Potential Users' Willingness to Pay: Web-Based Survey Among Older Adults. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Mar 27;6(3):e75 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.9467] [Medline: 29588268]

# Abbreviations

**mHealth:** mobile health **SUS:** Systematic Usability Scale **TUG:** Timed Up and Go

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 12.07.18; peer-reviewed by P Rasche, C Parsey, B Chaudhry; comments to author 22.08.18; revised version received 21.09.18; accepted 14.10.18; published 20.11.18.

Please cite as:

Hsieh KL, Faming JT, Rogers WA, Wood TA, Sosnoff JJ A Fall Risk mHealth App for Older Adults: Development and Usability Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11569 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11569/ doi:10.2196/11569 PMID:31518234

©Katherine L Hsieh, Jason T Fanning, Wendy A Rogers, Tyler A Wood, Jacob J Sosnoff. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 20.11.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

# An Interactive Home-Based Cognitive-Motor Step Training Program to Reduce Fall Risk in Older Adults: Qualitative Descriptive Study of Older Adults' Experiences and Requirements

Trinidad Valenzuela<sup>1,2</sup>, MSc, PhD; Husna Razee<sup>3</sup>, BSc, MPH, PhD; Daniel Schoene<sup>4</sup>, PhD; Stephen Ronald Lord<sup>3,5</sup>, DSc, PhD; Kim Delbaere<sup>3,5</sup>, MPT, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Physical Activity, Lifestyle, Ageing and Wellbeing Faculty Research Group, Faculty of Health Sciences, The University of Sydney, Sydney, Australia <sup>2</sup>Exercise Science Laboratory, School of Kinesiology, Faculty of Medicine, Universidad Finis Terrae, Santiago, Chile

<sup>3</sup>School of Public Health and Community Medicine, The University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia

<sup>4</sup>Institute of Medical Physics, Friedrich-Alexander University Erlangen-Nürnberg, Erlangen, Germany

<sup>5</sup>Falls, Balance and Injury Research Centre, Neuroscience Research Australia, The University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Trinidad Valenzuela, MSc, PhD Physical Activity, Lifestyle, Ageing and Wellbeing Faculty Research Group Faculty of Health Sciences The University of Sydney Cumberland Campus, J Block, Room J017 75 East Street, Lidcombe Sydney, 2141 Australia Phone: 61 2 9351 9669 Fax: 61 2 351 9204 Email: <u>t.valenzuela@sydney.edu.au</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** Falls are a major contributor to the burden of disease in older adults. Home-based exercise programs are effective in reducing the rate and risk of falls in older adults. However, adherence to home-based exercise programs is low, limiting the efficacy of interventions. The implementation of technology-based exercise programs for older adults to use at home may increase exercise adherence and, thus, the effectiveness of fall prevention interventions. More information about older adults' experiences when using technologies at home is needed to enable the design of programs that are tailored to older adults' needs.

**Objective:** This study aimed to (1) explore older adults' experiences using *SureStep*, an interactive cognitive-motor step training program to reduce fall risk unsupervised at home; (2) explore program features that older adults found encouraged program uptake and adherence; (3) identify usability issues encountered by older adults when using the program; and (4) provide guidance for the design of a future technology-based exercise program tailored to older adults to use at home as a fall prevention strategy.

**Methods:** This study was part of a larger randomized controlled trial. The qualitative portion of the study and the focus of this paper used a qualitative descriptive design. Data collectors conducted structured, open-ended in-person interviews with study participants who were randomly allocated to use *SureStep* at home for 4 months. All interviews were audiotaped and ranged from 45 to 60 min. Thematic analysis was used to analyze collected data. This study was guided by Pender's Health Promotion Model.

**Results:** Overall, 24 older adults aged 70 to 97 years were interviewed. Findings suggest older adults are open to use technology-based exercise programs at home, and in the context of optimizing adherence to home-based exercise programs for the prevention of falls, findings suggest that program developers should develop exercise programs in ways that provide older adults with a fun and enjoyable experience (thus increasing intrinsic motivation to exercise), focus on improving outcomes that are significant to older adults (thus increasing self-determined extrinsic motivation), offer challenging yet attainable exercises (thus increasing perceived self-competence), provide positive feedback on performance (thus increasing self-efficacy), and are easy to use (thus reducing perceived barriers to technology use).

**Conclusions:** This study provides important considerations when designing technology-based programs so they are tailored to the needs of older adults, increasing both usability and acceptability of programs and potentially enhancing exercise participation

and long-term adherence to fall prevention interventions. Program uptake and adherence seem to be influenced by (1) older adults' perceived benefits of undertaking the program, (2) whether the program is stimulating, and (3) the perceived barriers to exercise and technology use. Older adults shared important recommendations for future development of technologies for older adults to use at home.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11975) doi:10.2196/11975

#### **KEYWORDS**

aged; community-dwelling; exercise; home-based training; adherence; motivation; exergame; active video games; falls; qualitative research

# Introduction

#### Background

Accidental falls are a major contributor to the burden of disease in older adults and a major public health problem. One-third of people aged 65 years and above fall every year [1]. Falls and fractures account for over half of all injury-related health care costs [2]. Personal and community burden from falls is enormous due to mobility-related disability and loss of independence. Fall-related injuries lead to a reduction in quality of life [3] and independence in self-care [4] and can precipitate admission to long-term care facilities [5]. High-quality evidence shows that well-designed exercise programs can reduce falls by 42%, provided they are continued over a period of at least 6 months [6,7].

# Adherence to Fall Prevention Exercise Programs in Older Adults

Despite the robust evidence to support exercise as an effective fall prevention strategy among community-dwelling older adults [6-9], adherence to fall prevention exercise interventions is often low [10,11], suggesting some reluctance by older adults to take part in such programs [11,12]. Systematic review evidence indicates that adherence rates to home-based exercise programs for fall prevention are initially high at 82% over the first 2 to 4 months, but rates drop down to approximately 52% over 1 year [11].

A review of older adults' perspectives of fall prevention exercise programs found that social interaction was frequently suggested as a motivator to participate in group-based programs [13]. Qualitative data also suggest that exercising in the company of others provides older adults with pleasure and motivation to continue, and for some, social interaction is the primary reason for participating in such programs [14]. However, although some older adults value the professional supervision and social interaction and encouragement by peers [15,16], others perceive many barriers to participation in group programs. The existing evidence suggests that not all older adults wish to participate in group-based programs and that some older adults perceive it as a barrier to exercise participation. Examples of common barriers to attend group exercise programs away from home include the variety of skill levels within the group [14]; the requirement of assistance for some participants, meaning that others have to wait [14]; feeling uncomfortable about having the lowest skill level or not feeling equal within the group [14]; feeling intimidated to attend fitness facilities and other group exercise settings [17]; and environmental barriers such as lack

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/

of transport [18,19], effort and costs associated with traveling [20,21], adverse weather conditions [15,22], and the need to care for an ill spouse [19]. Furthermore, factors including age older than 80 years, poor self-reported health status, recurrent falls, concerns about falls, and avoidance of activities have also been associated with an increased preference to undertake home-based programs [23]. Moreover, some older adults simply prefer the convenience, privacy, and autonomy that home-based exercise programs provide [21,24]. Technology has been used to address these barriers and promote exercise participation. This study is important in providing in-depth qualitative insight into older adults' experiences when using a technology-based fall prevention exercise program in their homes. Recommendations made by older adults will be valuable in shaping the development of future technologies to provide fall prevention interventions in older adults' homes.

#### Use of New Technologies to Deliver Home-Based Exercise Programs for Older Adults

Technology-based exercise programs (also known as "exergames") offer several advantages over traditional exercise programs in that they can contribute to a more enjoyable and stimulating exercise experience. Some advantages include the opportunity to tailor the exercise modalities according to the abilities of each individual (balance, strength, functional exercises, etc), provide individualized progression of exercises by unlocking levels of difficulty according to each individual's performance, offer a wide variety of exercises to maintain engagement, provide users with reinforcement and real-time feedback while exercising, and monitor performance over time [25-27]. Exergames also allow the introduction of a fun gaming factor to enhance motivation and increase participation [28] and can offer combined training of sensory, cognitive, and physical functions by changing the tasks displayed on the screen [29]. These factors are important as declines in attention, psychomotor processing, and problem-solving have an important impact on postural control, gait, and falls in older adults [30,31].

Several systematic reviews have shown that it is safe and feasible for community-dwelling older adults to engage in exergames [32-37]. Furthermore, it has been reported that older adults report higher levels of motivation and engagement when exercising using exergames [33] and using exergames may also enhance social well-being [38]. Technology-based exercise programs have shown comparable improvements in physical function when compared with other exercise programs [36,39]; systematic review evidence suggests that older adults' adherence to technology-based exercise programs is similar—or slightly better—to traditional exercise programs [40].

These results suggest that technology-based exercise programs may be an effective alternative or complement to conventional exercise programs. The possibility of using these programs in older adults' homes may further increase exercise participation in the proportion of the community that is either unable or unwilling to take part in other exercise programs. However, it is important to consider that most randomized control studies in this area have been conducted under close supervision in laboratory or clinical settings, using mostly commercial game consoles such as Nintendo Wii console, Xbox, and PlayStation [40] that are not specifically designed for older adults. Factors such as the pace of gameplay, the amount of graphical information, and the instructions on how to use the program can make it difficult for older adults to use these programs on their own [25,27,36,37].

Only few randomized controlled trials (RCTs) have tried to overcome these usability problems and improve exercise home-based interventions by adherence to using technology-based exercise programs that been have custom-developed for older adults [25,41-43]. Results from these studies are encouraging as older adults have been able to independently use these technologies in their homes, and interventions have been effective at improving physical [41,42] and cognitive parameters of fall risk in older adults [41,43]. The implementation of technology-based exercise programs for older adults may increase exercise participation and adherence and, therefore, has the potential to increase the effectiveness of fall prevention exercise programs. However, as the implementation of custom-developed technologies for older adults is in its early stages, more information about older adults' experiences when using technologies independently in their homes is needed.

#### Description of Intervention: SureStep—a Home-Based Interactive Cognitive-Motor Training Program for Fall Prevention in Older Adults

This study is part of a larger RCT [41,43]. The purpose of the RCT was to assess the feasibility and safety of older adults using *SureStep* —an interactive step training system designed for older adults to use unsupervised in the home setting—and determine the effectiveness of this intervention on stepping performance and associated fall risk in older adults compared with a nonexercise control group. The study showed that 16 weeks of unsupervised interactive cognitive-motor training using the *SureStep* system led to improvements in specific cognitive functions associated with falls in older people [43].

SureStep consists of a step pad that is connected to a computer unit and a television to present cognitive-motor training stimuli. The motor (stepping) component of SureStep aims to train people to take quick and accurate lateral and anterior-posterior steps, and the cognitive component, delivered as engaging games, aims to train specific executive functions including working memory, visuospatial skills, dual-tasking, inhibition, and attention. The combination of step training and video games makes it possible to increase the training complexity by adding challenging cognitive tasks. SureStep consists of 4 games (StepMania, Stepper, Trail-stepping, and Tetris) that are modified versions of popular video games (Figure 1). Although the nature and objectives of the step exercises (games) differ, the basic action of making well-timed and directed steps to solve tasks is common to all games. Games were designed to provide the user with feedback on their performance and multiple levels were available, with the harder levels requiring higher cognitive capacity and physical effort to perform the tasks.

Participants were instructed on the use of the system during individualized sessions at the start of the study. In addition, participants received a manual with detailed instructions regarding the use of the system. To facilitate compliance and to resolve any difficulties with system use, participants were telephoned at the end of weeks 1, 4, 8, and 12. Participants could also call the research team at other times if required and additional home visits were offered if requested. Participants were asked to play each game at least once during each session as many times as they wished, with the recommended dose of 3 sessions of 20 min per week during the 16-week trial. The time and duration for system use and game performance were recorded, saved by the game computer, and uploaded to a custom-made website by the system. Participants not using the system for 2 consecutive weeks were contacted by telephone to solve any issues and encourage adherence. Adherence was measured using the recorded logs of the system use.

Participants required on average 2 instructional visits of 90 min each (mean 2.0, SD 1.2). During the 16 weeks of intervention, participants played on average 31.8 sessions (SD 21.9) with a mean duration of 27.4 min (SD 28.1) for a total of 1317 min (SD 2075). A total of 18 participants achieved the target of 960 min (16 weeks, 3 sessions per week, 20 min); however, only 1 participant performed each of the 4 tasks at least 3 times per week over 16 weeks. During the trial period, 32% (15/44) of the intervention participants withdrew or stopped training. Technical problems with the step training system led to 3 participants ceasing training and interfered with the training dose of others. Other reasons for withdrawal included death (n=1), medical reasons (n=8), and personal reasons (n=3).

A comprehensive description of the interactive cognitive-motor step training program (*SureStep*) as well as the RCT and its effectiveness can be found in the protocol and main outcome papers [43,44]. An instructional video of the *SureStep* cognitive-motor training system can be found in Multimedia Appendix 1.

#### **Research Aims**

This paper reports on the qualitative findings from participants who were randomly assigned to use *SureStep* for 4 months as part of the larger RCT. The aims for the qualitative portion of the study were as follows: (1) to explore older adults' experiences using *SureStep*, an interactive cognitive-motor step training program to reduce fall risk unsupervised at home; (2) to explore which program features older adults considered encouraged program uptake and adherence; (3) to identify usability issues encountered by older adults when using the technology independently at home; and (4) to provide guidance for the design of a future technology-based exercise program tailored to older adults to use independently at home as a fall prevention strategy.
Figure 1. Schematic representation of SureStep: an interactive cognitive-motor step training program for fall prevention in older adults.



## Methods

## **Study Design**

A qualitative descriptive design was used [45,46]. Qualitative description is based on the theoretical foundation of naturalistic inquiry, which aims to study events and persons in their natural state. The methodology aims to provide an accurate description of the phenomenon using everyday language. Pender's Health Promotion Model (HPM) [47] was used as a theoretical framework to help design the research inquiry and guide the development of the interview. This study was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of the University of New South Wales (Reference number HREC 12316).

## Sample

RenderX

Participants were selected from the intervention group participants that completed the *SureStep* training program. To ensure a range of viewpoints, maximum variation sampling [48] was used to purposively select participants that reflected different ages, gender, health status, familiarity with technologies, and adherence to the exercise program (N=24).

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/
```

Residents of independent-living units of a retirement village in Sydney and from the community who met the following criteria were eligible to participate in the larger RCT: (1) aged 70 years or above; (2) living independently; (3) able to walk with or without a walking aid; (4) able to step unassisted on a step pad; and (5) have no severe lower extremity pain. Exclusion criteria were major cognitive impairment (Mini-Cog<3), diagnosis of degenerative disease, color-blindness, corrected vision of at least 6/16, or an unstable health condition.

## **Data Collection**

Structured interviews with open-ended questions were conducted within 30 days of participants completing the 4-month intervention using *SureStep*. The interview guide was pilot-tested with 3 older adults before administration to refine wording of the questions; these were not used in the analysis. The interviews focused on understanding older adults' motivations to use the *SureStep* program, perceived benefits of using the program, barriers and enablers to exercise participation and adherence, as well as program usability. The interview guide used at completion of the 4-month intervention period can be found in Multimedia Appendix 2.

Interviews were conducted by the same researcher who instructed participants on the use of *SureStep* and provided assistance throughout the 4-month intervention study. This likely encouraged participants to talk more openly about both the positive and negative aspects of their experience (eg, technical difficulties they experienced) with someone familiar to them and who was aware of the technical difficulties some participants had experienced. During the training program, monthly logs of telephone contact and home visits, as well as detailed field notes from the home visits detailing problems encountered by each participant were maintained. These were used for data triangulation [49] as well as in the analysis to address the technical difficulties participants experienced when using the program unsupervised in their homes.

Following informed consent, interviews were audiorecorded to allow verbatim transcription and subsequent analysis of the data. Member checking [49] was performed at the end of each interview to ensure accuracy in data collection by summarizing the initial findings to the participant and gaining confirmation that the summary reflected their views, feelings, and experiences. Participants were also given the opportunity to add further information. Interview length varied between 45 and 60 min each. Collection of data continued until data saturation was achieved and no new information was revealed [49]. Interviews were transcribed verbatim by a third person not involved in the study and verified. All participants chose to have the interviews conducted in their homes.

## **Data Analysis**

Interview transcripts were analyzed using thematic analysis [48,50]. The data were analyzed by TV and HR. Initially, transcripts were read to become familiar with the data. Then, the transcripts were read again highlighting text that appeared to describe an emotional reaction to using the SureStep program. This was documented with a keyword that captured the emotional reaction-using the participant's own words-on the margin of the text. After open-coding 4 transcripts, authors met to cross-check information and discuss any discrepancies. A consensus list of preliminary codes and a specified definition for each code was then generated and used as a guide for further coding. Transcripts were then imported into a computer software program (NVivo version 10, QRS International Pty, Doncaster, Victoria, Australia) to help manage the data and maintain an audit trail [51] of the steps and decisions taken during the analysis process. Throughout the coding of the interview transcripts, regular meetings took place to ensure rigor through a process of investigator triangulation [49]. As the coding progressed, some codes were combined, whereas others were split into subcategories. Final codes were then examined and organized into a hierarchical structure when possible. During data coding, the technique of constant comparison [48] was used to compare and contrast the categories within and across participants of different age groups, experience with the use of technology, level of physical activity, and self-reported health

status. This enabled exploration of the relationship between participants' characteristics and their experience using the program.

## Results

## **Older Adults' Demographic Characteristics**

All invited participants agreed to take part in the study. Overall, 24 interviews were conducted. Participants' demographic and health characteristics are presented in Table 1. Out of the 24 interviewees, 74% (17/24) were women and ages ranged from 70 to 97 years. All participants resided in the Sydney metropolitan area; 78% (18/24) of the participants lived in independent apartments within a retirement village and 48% (11/24) of participants lived alone. Participants had a low number of comorbidities, were cognitively intact, and had low levels of depressive symptoms. Over half of the participants (65%, 15/24) had experienced a fall in the previous year and 30% (7/24) used walking aids when outdoors. Approximately half of the participants (48%, 11/24) reported having some previous experience using computers, and only 1 participant had previous experience using a commercial exergame (Nintendo Wii). Baseline self-reported levels of physical activity showed that 50% (12/24) of the participants were adhering to the general World Health Organization recommendation of 150 min of exercise per week [52]. Of the 24 participants interviewed, 18 participants (75%, 18/24) met the target recommendation of 960 min of exercise throughout the 4-month intervention period (20 min, 3 days per week, 16 weeks). Total time played over the 16-week intervention period ranged from 3.3 hours to 205.2 hours (mean 35, SD 47.6 hours). Reasons for not meeting the recommended exercise dose included prolonged hospitalization (n=2), pain that was aggravated by exercise (n=1), disinterest or lack of time (n=1), and difficulty using the system (n=2). Further follow-up visits were provided to the 2 participants who did not meet exercise recommendations due to technical difficulties, and further step-by-step instructions on program use were also provided. Participants were able to use the system under the supervision of the research staff; however, their inability to remember the instructions when unsupervised led them to stop using the program before the end of the intervention period.

## **Qualitative Findings**

Analysis of the interview transcripts generated 3 main themes that reflect older adults' motivations as well as experiences and perceptions of using the *SureStep* program, as illustrated in Textbox 1. The results are presented according to the following 3 themes: (1) "It must be beneficial," (2) "It must be stimulating," and (3) "It must be accessible." The words in italics or in quotes are sentences or expressions as spoken by the participants. Pseudonyms are used when making a reference to study participants to ensure participants' confidentiality.



Table 1. Characteristics of the participants at study baseline.

Characteristics	Subsample of interviewed participants (n=24) <sup>a</sup>	Total sample of intervention group participants in the RCT <sup>b</sup> (n=47)
Age (years), mean (SD)	81.4 (7.5)	82 (7)
Female, n (%)	17 (74)	31 (66)
Body mass index in kg/m <sup>2</sup> , mean (SD)	26.3 (5.5)	27.1 (5.9)
Level of disability (WHODAS <sup>c</sup> 0-48), mean (SD)	15.6 (3.5)	17.1 (5.1)
Comorbidity (FCI <sup>d</sup> 0-18), mean (SD)	3 (2.2)	3.55 (2.2)
Number of medications, mean (SD)	4 (3.4)	4.55 (3.3)
Overall cognition (Mini-Cog), mean (SD)	4.3 (0.8)	4.4 (0.8)
Depression (PHQ <sup>e</sup> -9), mean (SD)	2 (2.5)	2.9 (4.1)
Concern about falling (Icon-FES <sup>f</sup> ), mean (SD)	48.3 (14.2)	53.9 (18.2)
Falls in the past year, n (%)	15 (65)	18 (38)
Use of walking aid outdoors, n (%)	7 (30)	13 (28)
Use walking aid indoor, n (%)	1 (4)	4 (9)
Computer literate, n (%)	11 (48)	g
Resident of retirement village, n (%)	18 (78)	37 (78)
Single person in the household, n (%)	11 (48)	—
Total physical activity, hours per week (IPEQ <sup>h</sup> ), mean (SD)	25.3 (15.1)	26.4 (14.6)
Planned Physical activity (hours/week), mean (SD)	2.8 (2.4)	2.6 (3.6)
Perform ≥150 min per week, n (%)	12 (52)	49 (54)
Incidental physical activity (hours/week), mean (SD)	21.9 (14.8)	22.1 (14.2)
Participants meeting recommended total exercise intervention dose of (960 min over 16 weeks), n (%)	18 (75)	18 (38)

<sup>a</sup>Values are for 24 participants except for body mass index, weight, and height (N=20) and IPEQ (N=22).

<sup>b</sup>RCT: randomized controlled trial.

<sup>c</sup>WHODAS: World Health Organization Disability Assessment Schedule.

<sup>d</sup>FCI: Functional Comorbidity Index.

<sup>e</sup>PHQ-9: Nine-item Patient Health Questionnaire.

<sup>f</sup>Icon-FES: Iconographical Fall-Efficacy Scale.

<sup>g</sup>Dashes indicate that data was not collected.

<sup>h</sup>IPEQ: Incidental and planned exercise questionnaire for older adults.

#### Textbox 1. Themes and subthemes generated from the interview transcripts.

It must be beneficial

• Improving physical and cognitive functioning

• Being of help to others

It must be stimulating

- Feeling physically and mentally challenged
- Importance of exercise variety and difficulty levels
- Seeing progress being made

It must be accessible

XSL•FO RenderX

- Benefits of home-based delivery
- Program design and usability

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/

## Theme 1: It Must Be Beneficial

This theme relates to the different self-determined extrinsic motives by which older adults engaged in the *SureStep* training program. The interviews revealed that the main reasons why participants adhered to the program were to improve their physical and cognitive function and to help others.

# Subtheme 1.1: Improving Physical and Cognitive Functioning

A feature that distinguishes SureStep from more conventional forms of exercise is that SureStep exercises were designed to provide older adults with combined cognitive and motor training. It was clear that participants appreciated this feature as they said SureStep was training both "their body and their mind." When participants were asked about their motivations to use SureStep, it was apparent that those who had lower self-reported health status, poorer balance, and higher fear of falling wanted to do it "for [themselves]" as they thought that exercising would be "beneficial for them." They seemed to be more conscious about the detrimental effect that inactivity can have on older adults. For example, they spoke of being aware of the "debilitating effects of lack of mobility," which some described as "getting slow at doing things," "losing [their] balance," and "falling." For Robert (aged 81 years), typical of the majority of study participants, having a fall represented a threat to his independence; thus, "preventing falls" and "remaining independent" were 2 of the most important motivators to take up and adhere to SureStep.

Perceived benefits attributed to using *SureStep* were the belief that using the program would help to *keep [them] healthy* and *improve [their] abilities*, including their *balance*, *reaction time*, *ability to walk further*, and *stay fit*. The perceived value of using *SureStep* seemed to rely on the belief that improving, or at least maintaining, their physical abilities would allow them to continue living independently for longer as portrayed in Thelma's words. Thelma's words also clearly indicate how important living independently is for these participants:

[...] if you can save yourself from falling or tripping, you can still have your own shower; you can still get your own meals; you can still take yourself out and about. It's worth everything to the individual to be able to do that. It doesn't matter how old you are, being able to do that is just marvellous. [Thelma, 87-year-old female]

For this group of participants, adhering to the *SureStep* training program was helping prevent cognitive decline and to keep their mind and body active:

Well, I knew it would help me think faster and move faster. You don't want to lose your faculties, you want to be able to remember people's names, you want to be able to remember where you're going and what you're doing and remember things that happen. [Agnes, 85-year-old female]

Some older adults seemed to feel an aversion to aging, as they feared they would lose their physical and cognitive capacities. The desire to *delay* the effects of aging came through in Bernice's words:

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/
```

I thought it will keep me younger if I keep using my mind and my legs and arms [by doing SureStep training program]. [Bernice, 89-year-old female]

Higher adherence rates were attained by participants with lower self-perceived health status, poor balance ability, and fear of falling and by participants who were hoping to obtain health-related benefits. The improved physical and cognitive functioning participants spoke of reflects the notion of perceived benefits, which, according to HPM [53], helps promote positive health behavior. Even though on commencement of the study, adherence rates were mostly high for all participants, adherence rates for some participants declined over the duration of the trial. When participants were asked why their adherence declined, it was apparent that participants' motivation to continue their engagement over time relied on them perceiving that they *needed* to perform the exercises. The notion that people adhere to actions from which they derive personally valued outcomes, such as health benefits, comes through in Donald's words:

[Interviewer: you said towards the end of the program you lost interest in the exercises, what do you think could have helped you stay motivated?] Yeah. Yes. The only thing I can think of is if—I was finding I was losing my physical fitness—that would motivate me because I'm going from here to the gym a few days still...I think that—yes, once people see they're getting something out of it, yes, then you would take it on board. Yep. And that's one of my problems, I can stand on one leg. [Donald, 78-year-old male]

## Subtheme 1.2: Being of Help to Others

In addition, 3 participants, all of whom rated their health and balance ability as good or very good, reported that even though they hoped to improve their physical and cognitive abilities using *SureStep*, their main motivation to engage in *SureStep* was not for health-related motives, but rather for the value they put on helping other people by contributing to research. Participants felt that by becoming research participants, they were helping researchers get the numbers they needed and thereby, in future, helping others:

It was possibly helping somebody else that might be in an area where they are going to have problems with mobility. I think that was—that would be the number one driver as to why I did it; that it might benefit somebody that has had falls or suffered from some problem. [Ron, 81-year-old male]

Ron who during the interview indicated he did not see himself as someone who was yet at risk of falling, was adhering to the program to help others as clearly reflected in his words. Similar to Ron, 78-year-old Donald who had described himself as being quite healthy and active was "committed to the program [SureStep]" to help with the research, "mainly because you need the numbers and you're not getting them."

It appears, overall adherence rates during the 16-week intervention period were higher in the group of participants whose main reasons to use *SureStep* were to improve their physical and cognitive function (n=17, mean time played 2103,

XSL•FO RenderX

SD 2859 min) when compared with those whose main reason was to help others by contributing to research (n=3, mean playtime 1073, SD 158 min).

## Theme 2: It Must Be Stimulating

This theme relates to various features of *SureStep* that increased older adults' intrinsic motivation to engage in the training program. The interviews revealed that participants found the exercise experience enjoyable and stimulating when they felt physically and mentally challenged, when there was variety in both exercises and difficulty levels, and when they could see that they were making progress.

## Subtheme 2.1: Feeling Physically and Mentally Challenged

Participants described *SureStep* as being *fun* and *challenging*. Ada's words below suggest that what distinguished *SureStep* from other forms of exercise was the design of the program, which challenged both cognitive and motor tasks simultaneously preventing users from getting bored:

Well going to the gym bores me to tears, walking bores me to tears, that [SureStep program] keeps me active, my mind as well as my body and that is the main thing I enjoy. [Ada, 76-year-old female]

For participants of this study, such as Doris (93 years), there were not many things that would present a challenge to them in their current daily activities. Engaging in *SureStep* was appealing as it presented a challenge to their otherwise routine life:

Well, I think it's a challenge mentally for you to do it because as you get older there's not that many challenges that make you think—that makes you think quicker...Yep. Because it's very easy to let things slide, you know. You don't challenge yourself very much, particularly when you're living by yourself. If you have another person living with you they're challenging you but if you're living by yourself there's no challenge. So that was a bit of a challenge [referring to the exercise program]. [Doris, 93-year-old female]

# Subtheme 2.2: Importance of Exercise Variety and Difficulty Levels

Participants expressed that having a *variety* of exercises and *different difficulty levels* was a good way to keep them engaged with the program as it made the experience more *interesting* and also made them want to *keep going from easy to more difficult and more difficult*. Furthermore, the ability to progress through different levels of difficulty made them feel *proud* and *good* about themselves and at the same time provided a *fun* way to exercise. These findings also suggest that older adults' self-efficacy and perceived competence to exercise with *SureStep* increased as they progressed from easier levels of gameplay to harder levels as depicted in Anna's words:

Well, because if you are good at one level, then you can go up to the next. And then you feel, oh look you've done so well. Then you go up to the next one. And then you feel good. And you walk around saying, I did this and I did that. [Anna, 72-year-old female]

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/

The importance of varying difficulty levels was expressed by participants of different ages, perceived health status, and balance ability.

However, despite most participants finding the program fun and challenging, 3 participants found that as the weeks passed, the *novelty* wore off and they started to get bored with the exercises, which reduced their motivation to use the program. All 3 participants rated their balance to be "good" or "very good," had low concern about falling, were engaged in other activities (such as social activities, minding grandchildren, and doing voluntary work), and took part in other forms of exercise, for example, walking, going to exercise classes, and attending the gym. Two examples are the experiences of Ron and Donald:

After you have done it for a couple of months, you sort of think, well, I have done that one, I have done another one [referring to the games]—and I can go up to level hard and that is about as far as I can go. [Ron, 71-year-old male]

Like Ron, as time passed, 78-year-old Donald found he was "running out of challenge" and he "wasn't going to progress any further, [he] had reached the top," making Donald lose interest in the program.

For participants like Ron and Donald, their intrinsic motivation to use the program (ie, because it provided a fun and challenging experience) decreased as time passed, and instead, their motivation became driven by nonself-determined sources of motivation: they felt they *had* to do it because they had *committed to participating in the research*.

The loss of interest in the program due to lack of novelty did not prevent these participants from reaching the recommended exercise dose. However, it is important to consider that they all reported continuing to use *SureStep* because of their commitment to the research study. Thus, under other circumstances, a lack of novelty could lead to reduced adherence rates and program discontinuation.

Participants suggested that to prevent people from getting bored with the exercises and motivate them to continue, new games could progressively be introduced to the program to maintain *novelty*. The need to have a larger variety of games to maintain the challenging nature of the exercises and with that the feeling of enjoyment in the activities reflect the "activity related affect" construct of HPM. That is, older adults are more likely to engage and continue a behavior, such as exercise participation, if they associate the behavior (performing exercise) with positive feelings and emotions. However, when participants got used to the exercises, the novelty and challenge wore off and with that enjoyment.

#### Subtheme 2.3: Seeing Progress Being Made

Designing exercise programs in a way that older adults can see that *they are improving, they have made progress* was seen by all participants as an essential feature of the *SureStep* program. Before starting the program, some participants, particularly those with low self-reported health status and balance ability and moderate to high levels of fear of falling, questioned whether there was any point in starting an exercise program. They said "what's the good of me doing it [referring to exercise

in general]," as they thought they were already *too old, too slow,* and *not [sufficiently] well* to exercise. However, after having exercised with *SureStep* and having seen that they could progress to harder levels, they felt *good* and proud about themselves (eg, *I did this and I did that*), improving their self-esteem.

Participants indicated that feedback on their performance such as getting a score for their performance was *a great way of encouraging people to continue to exercise*. For 78-year-old Eva, getting a score motivated her to compete against herself *to get a bigger score* and this *made exercising fun*.

When comparing playtime between the 4 available games, it was apparent that *Stepper* was the least preferred game. Participants attributed this to the lack of feedback from *Stepper* game:

[...] it doesn't tell you anything, you don't know if you are doing better or not. The others give you a score or tell you how long you are takin to solve it you know? There is no challenge in this one. [Ada, 76-year-old female]

Feedback is, therefore, an important component of technology-based exercise programs, as it makes older adults feel they can still achieve their goals and *help themselves*. This is reflective of the construct of self-efficacy in HPM. According to this theory, the higher older adults perceived competence or self-efficacy to perform the *SureStep* exercises, the higher is the likelihood that they would commit to participating. Self-efficacy, in turn, was increased when participants saw they could successfully perform the exercises and improve their scores. According to HPM, greater self-efficacy results in fewer perceived barriers to exercises. Thus, the less likely it will be that feelings of *being too old, too slow,* and *not well* will interfere with their commitment to engage in exercise.

## Theme 3: It Must Be Accessible

This theme relates to the preference of participants to have a home-based exercise program and the importance of designing technology-based exercise programs that older adults can easily use independently in their homes. The interview responses revealed that participants liked having a home-based exercise program as it reduced common barriers to exercise. However, difficulties using *SureStep* led to 2 participants stopping the use of the program and other feeling frustrated with the system. This suggests that further development is needed to make the program more user-friendly for older adults to use unsupervised.

#### Subtheme 3.1: Benefits of Home-Based Delivery

When participants were asked about their perception of having *SureStep* as a home-based program, most participants conveyed that being able to exercise in their homes was very "convenient," as it allowed them to exercise "when they liked and for as long as they liked" without having to be constrained to a schedule. Such convenience was important as many of these participants had a variety of caring, volunteering, social, and medical routines that impacted their availability to attend center-based exercise programs. For Gertrude (aged 97 years), a home-based program gave her flexibility as she poignantly expressed:

This had all the elements that suited me. Because it was in my own home, because I didn't have to answer at half past six in the morning, because I could see and adjust myself to what was presented on the TV screen [referring to exercises], all that was going my way. I had often looked at—because there's four or five courses going all the time in this place, I'd often looked at them and thought no, I cannot make this body get up and be sure I'll be there half past eight every morning, which is what some of them require. So you see if it rains I can't go anywhere, because I can't take the scooter out in the rain and I can't walk. And buses only come at certain times, not when it suits you. So that I - this was absolutely handmade for me. [Gertrude, 97-year-old female]

The importance of having the *SureStep* program as an "all-weather capability of moving your body around" comes through clearly in Gertrude's words.

Being able to exercise in the *privacy* of their home was especially important to those who felt self-conscious about their bodies and their reduced abilities, as participants considered exercising in their home to be more *personal*.

Although most participants preferred to exercise in their home, for 3 participants, this was seen as a barrier to exercise participation, as they preferred other modes of exercise. For George (aged 87 years), who enjoyed being outdoors, using the program in his home was not appealing:

Well, standing in front of the television and going backwards and forward, I get bored. Because before that and now, I generally go [out] every day, I go for a walk, I go through the bush. So I'd prefer going out. Because I like to get outside, so I'd rather go outside and do things outside and walk around. [George, 87-year-old male]

Marion (86-year-old female), on the other hand, thought that joining an exercise class within the village would help her adhere to the program, as committing to a class would mean she had to attend, whereas at home she could "cheat and gradually stop exercising."

For 84-year-old Evelyn, the social aspect of exercising seemed to be very important. She preferred to make exercise *a social thing* and thought it would be a good idea to set up the stepping mat exercise program in the retirement village, so people could go and exercise together.

In the context of exercise adherence, the higher the number of perceived barriers to exercise, the lower the likelihood is that individuals will adhere to an exercise program. This is in accordance with the perceived barriers to action construct of HPM.

#### Subtheme 3.2: Program Design and Usability

When designing technology-based exercise programs for older adults, it is important to take into account specific usability aspects of program design, as these can become a barrier to participation, especially for those without previous experience using technology. This subtheme is divided into participants'



experiences navigating through the program and the technical difficulties experienced.

# Participants' Experiences Navigating Through the Program

Participant accounts of their experiences when interacting with the *SureStep* program were varied, with some older adults finding it easy to use and others very difficult. When contrasting participants' experiences, it became apparent that those who described the program as being *quite easy to use* and *self-explanatory* were all accustomed to using other technologies (eg, computers, DVD player, and tablet computers), and they themselves talked about how their previous experience with technology may have facilitated the use of *SureStep*:

It was only a few days [before I became familiar with the program]—see, I'd worked on computerised stuff for 20 odd years on different programs, different workings, different—seen how programs worked and that [SureStep] was probably much easier for me than [for] some other people. [Rubi, 78-year-old female]

Although participants like Rubi found navigating through the program very easy, others experienced difficulties when trying to select a game, change from one game to another, and move between difficulty levels, which led to feelings of frustration. This is portrayed by Betty (aged 80 years), who described herself as "not being computer savvy," but rather a "luddite" when it comes to using technology:

Well I know it drove me mad because, I obviously, I grew to understand it [referring to how to navigate through the program]. But at the beginning when I didn't know that if I did that, that would fix that, so I had a lot of frustration at the beginning. Well I think it was mostly my fault, the problem was that I wasn't understanding computers. It might have taken me the first month [to learn how to navigate through the programs] because I know I fought with it for a long time. [Betty, 80-year-old female]

Some participants, particularly those aged 80 years and over and those with low technology familiarity, spoke of having trouble using *SureStep* as they would often forget how to use the program. Participants were given a booklet with detailed instructions on how to operate the program; however, some did not use it because they "had forgotten [they] had it" or thought it was a "nuisance" having to stop and get the book because that "used up the time [they] had to exercise." The frustration participants felt when forgetting how to operate the program is portrayed in Gertrude's words:

It irritated me that I, 'cause I get irritated with myself, that I couldn't go straight into and do it, because I think my short term memory is a little bit weak and therefore, I was forgetting what you told me, by the time I tried to put it into practice. But that will happen to anybody of my age. [Gertrude, 97-year-old female]

Gertrude's experience was quite typical of the difficulties that the study participants experienced when navigating through the program to select an exercise game, change from one game to another, and move between difficulty levels. These were all common sources of frustration for some participants and can act as perceived barriers to action.

## **Technical Difficulties**

Participants encountered similar problems when navigating through the program interface. Again, this was more prevalent among participants aged 80 years and over and those who had limited experience using technologies. Some participants felt frustrated when unable to find a particular game they wished to play on the home screen. From observations made during home visits, it became evident that some participants were unable to remember that there were other game options in addition to what was presented on the screen and that by stepping right or left on the step mat they could access them. Future designs should ensure that all games are displayed on the home screen.

Similarly, participants reported often forgetting how to select a game from the home screen, how to return to the screen to change the level of difficulty of the game, and how to exit the game to play another game. The instructions were not consistent between games and participants said they would like to have all 4 games "work the same way" and have "explicit step by step instructions" on the screen to guide users in the operating of the program. This comes clearly in Eva's words:

I think perhaps the instructions could have been a bit more explicit, yes...I think it could have been a bit more, a bit more basic, not presuming that everybody could use computers...For non-computer literate people- and you're going to get a lot of them in this age group. A step-by-step [instruction] could have been better. [Eva, 78-year-old female]

Finally, some participants also experienced technical problems such as the program temporarily not responding to the step mat or the program not starting correctly when turning it on. This impacted participants' willingness to use the program as portrayed by Thelma:

I think that sort of put you off a bit [the program not functioning properly] and I thought oh well I won't do it now, it won't work. I haven't got time now to fiddle with it [...] you almost lost interest in it [the program] because it didn't operate immediately. It didn't matter what you did. And you thought, oh I haven't got time now and that's what you do. [Thelma, 87-year-old female]

Difficulties were also encountered when moving from one game to another or changing difficulty levels, as the program would sometime flick through the different options too quickly. This was only experienced by a couple of participants due to faulty equipment and resolved after replacing the mat. However, this shows that it is of crucial importance to optimize the design and development before providing it to older adults, especially to those with limited prior experiences with technology.







A conceptual map of the 3 main themes that were generated from the analysis of participants' interviews is summarized in Figure 2. Combined, the 3 themes emphasize the importance of implementing behavioral strategies in the development of technology-based exercise programs for older adults to use at home to optimize exercise adherence. The results of this study strongly suggest that self-efficacy, attitudes and beliefs, as well as the affective response to exercise participation enhance adherence to technology-based exercise programs. Therefore, it is important to assess an individual's needs and motivations to exercise to ensure appropriate exercise prescription.

## Discussion

## **Principal Findings**

This study explored older adults' perceptions of using a technology-based exercise program unsupervised in the home setting. Findings from this study suggest that older adults are open to using technology-based exercise programs in their home. Furthermore, program uptake and adherence seem to be enhanced by (1) older adults' perceived benefits of undertaking the program; (2) whether the program was stimulating; and (3) the perceived barriers to exercise and technology use.

Perceived benefits to health (both physical and mental health) were the most common reason for older adults to commence and continue their participation in the exercise program. Participants wanted to avoid having to rely on others and be able to care for themselves and felt that exercising would help maintain their independence and preserve their sense of

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/
```

RenderX

self-value. This is consistent with previous literature on exercise adherence, which suggests that maintaining good health and independence and reducing health risk factors are among the most common self-determined extrinsic motivators for exercise participation in older adults [54-60]. A systematic review of perspectives on fall prevention programs found that older adults were more likely to participate in exercise interventions if they believed that these would maintain or improve their health [61]. Similarly, a study looking at perceived benefits of and barriers to adherence to home-based exercise programs also found program adherence to be influenced by the perceived effect of programs on physical and mental health [62]. Furthermore, HPM construct of perceived benefits to action also suggests that individuals are more likely to commit and engage in behaviors, such as exercise, when they anticipate personally valued benefits [53]. The findings of this study confirm this relationship between an individual's perceived risk of future health-related problems and their commitment to exercise. Higher adherence rates were attained by participants with lower self-perceived health status, poor balance ability, fear of falling, and by participants who were hoping to obtain health-related benefits. Consistent with the findings of this study, a previous study also found poorer self-related health to predict adherence to balance exercises in older adults [63]. This motivational role of risk perception is consistent with a life-span perspective, which proposes that with advancing age, individuals become strongly driven by goals of preventive nature toward decreasing health risks and avoiding losses [64,65]. The prevalence of physical changes, health problems, and diseases can increase

older adults' perceived susceptibility to future illnesses and may lead to higher uptake of preventive health behaviors such as regular exercise participation [59]. Conversely, a lack of physical health benefits was reported by participants with higher self-perceived health status and balance ability; thus, participants reported other competing demands or preferences taking priority over following the prescribed stepping exercise program.

The importance of developing exercise programs that are stimulating to enhance exercise participation and adherence was clearly evident in this study with participants. Participants suggested a wide variety of exercises, with progressive difficulty levels, combining physical and cognitive tasks were key factors to make exercising fun, challenging, and enjoyable. Consistent with these findings, other studies have also found the enjoyment derived from exercising and the experience of personal satisfaction after exercising to be linked to older adults' motivation to continue exercise participation [25,62,66]. Our findings are also consistent with the activity-related affect construct of HPM, which suggests that people are more likely to engage in behaviors that invoke positive feelings or emotions [53]. Self-efficacy is also a crucial psychological determinant of adoption and long-term maintenance of physical activity [67-73]. Self-efficacy refers to an individual's judgment of their personal capabilities to execute a particular health behavior (such as engaging in exercise) and their self-confidence to perform the health behavior successfully [74]. Findings from this study suggest that SureStep increased participants' self-efficacy by providing a strong sense of achievement through successful completion of the exergames and progression to higher difficulty levels. Further findings from this study suggest that presenting older adults with positive feedback in the form of praise and scores further influenced their self-efficacy to exercise and increased their motivation to try and improve their scores. These findings emphasize the importance of an immediate positive experience when performing exercise. Tailoring the exercises to the individual's physical capacities and providing variety of exercises, opportunities for success, and positive feedback on performance are key considerations to increase program adherence.

Finally, our findings emphasize the importance of providing programs that are accessible to older adults. Participants liked the convenience of performing exercise at home, and the ability to select the amount of time spent exercising and when to exercise emerged as desirable aspects of the program. Home-based programs can reduce common barriers to exercise participation in this population, including lack of time, inability to travel, and dislike for group-based programs. By reducing perceived barriers to exercise, such programs may increase exercise participation and adherence in older adults. These findings are consistent with HPM, which postulates that perceived barriers can affect adults' commitment to action. However, it is important to consider that not all older adults prefer to exercise at home. For some participants, the self-reliance necessary to adhere to a home-exercise program and the lack of social opportunities were a concern. A study looking at the motivational determinants of exergame participation for older adults in assisted living facilities found that social interaction encouraged older adults to use the

exergame as it created competition that resulted in motivation to improve their score [75]. A previous systematic review and meta-analysis conducted on the impact of different program characteristics on adherence to home-based exercise programs found a higher proportion of older adults adhered fully to home exercise interventions that included moderate home visit support [10]. This suggests that it is equally important to promote autonomy in carrying out exercise interventions and provide support to facilitate program adherence. In this regard, technology-based exercise programs may benefit from incorporating an interactive platform through which older adults and health professionals could interact on a regular basis. This may provide opportunities to increase support while still reducing the cost associated with the provision of home-visit support. Finally, findings from this study suggest the importance of evaluating the acceptability, usability, and reliability of programs with a sample of older adults before implementing it as a home-based intervention [76]. Previous literature suggests that off-the-shelf programs that are not specifically designed for older adults may present a challenge for this population. Factors such as the pace of gameplay, the amount of graphical information, and the instructions on how to use the program can make it difficult for older adults to use these programs on their own [25,27,36,37]. SureStep was designed for older adults to use independently at home. The program was designed to deliver the training stimulus using a step pad connected to a computer unit and a television set. The step pad was designed to clearly indicate where the user should stand during game play, and large colored arrows were used to illustrate the different step directions the user could adopt. Two panels labeled "A" and "B" were used to access the home screen and select games and difficulty level, respectively. The program consisted of 4 games (StepMania, Stepper, Trail-stepping, and Tetris), which are modified versions of popular video games or converted neuropsychological tests. Parameters of game play including speed, color, object size, and drift rate of game elements were informed by an iterative process of design and testing involving collaboration between research staff, technologists, and older adults themselves such that the final exercise games delivered were appropriate for the physical, sensory, and cognitive abilities of an older population. As such, participants in this study did not report experiencing difficulties with factors such as the pace of gameplay or amount of graphical information displayed. However, results from our study revealed that participants with limited experience using technology experienced difficulties interacting with the program, including inability to access all available games, modify difficulty levels, and change from game to game. Older adults' inability to use technology conveyed feelings of frustration and apathy toward the program, thus affecting exercise adherence. To facilitate a more user-friendly interface, participants suggested the use of on-screen step-by-step instructions.

Furthermore, another element that requires attention to improve future implementation of *SureStep* is the need for a greater variety of games and greater range of difficulty levels to cater for older people of varied levels of physical and cognitive function and maintain older people's interest in the program. Results from our study showed that participants with better functional and cognitive abilities were able to successfully

XSL•FO RenderX

complete all 4 games at the highest difficulty level within the intervention period. Thus, if the aim of technologies such as *SureStep* is to provide older people with exercise programs they can successfully use at home over prolonged periods, the provision of a wider range of games with extensive difficulty levels is warranted.

## Implications Toward Design of Technology-Based Programs for Older Adults

Findings from this study provide important considerations when designing technology-based programs, which are tailored to the needs of older adults and aimed at increasing both usability and acceptability of programs, which can ultimately enhance exercise participation and long-term adherence to fall prevention interventions. Findings from our study highlight the need for designers of technologies to work closely with older adults throughout the design and development process to learn how their preferences, attitudes, and capabilities relate to technology adoption and how products and services can be designed to promote their widespread and long-term use.

On the basis of this study's findings, future technology-based exercise programs should consider the following recommendations. First, hardware and software should be extensively tested before deployment into people's homes to avoid system malfunction leading to feelings of frustration and apathy toward the program, which can ultimately affect program adherence. Second, user testing to evaluate the ease of use of the program interface should be carried out during the development phase of the program, and explicit step-by-step instructions should be displayed on the screen to facilitate program use, especially among those with memory problems or cognitive impairment. Third, programs should incorporate a tailored exercise progression algorithm based on the user's performance, with increasing difficulty levels and unlocking of new games to ensure that the program remains challenging and enjoyable over time. Fourth, programs should provide a sufficient variety of games or exercises with a wide variety of difficulty levels, ideally training both cognitive and motor capacities, to maximize the perceived benefits of the program and maintain engagement. Fifth, programs that use equipment should ensure the equipment does not pose a tripping hazard, causing an increased risk of falling while stepping on or off the equipment.

## Limitations

Some limitations identified in this study need to be considered when interpreting the results. First, during the participant recruitment process, people were informed about the benefits of step training interventions in reducing fall risk factors; therefore, participants may have expected receiving health benefits from the program. Second, all participants volunteered to take part in the study knowing that if randomized to the intervention group, they would be required to use a technology-based exercise program; thus, all participants who volunteered were open to try new technologies and may have more positive attitudes toward the intervention. Third, participants were selected from the sample of older adults that returned for reassessment after a 4-month intervention period. Therefore, the interviewed participants did not include older adults who withdrew or dropped out of the study. Interviewing some of these participants may have provided further information on the perceived barriers to using a technology-based exercise program unsupervised at home. However, efforts were made to interview individuals who had stopped using the program but did not withdraw entirely from the RCT. Fourth, the structured nature of the interview questions may have prevented obtaining more in-depth information on participants' experiences from the study. Finally, interviews were performed by the same person who provided assistance to participants during the RCT. Although this allowed for consistency and rapport building, it might have also allowed for demand characteristics, such as participants trying to provide more positive responses to the interviewer. However, data triangulation was performed using the logs from participants' visits, telephone calls, and support required to validate the participants' responses.

## Conclusions

Findings from this study suggest that it is feasible to use technology to deliver a home-based fall prevention intervention to community-dwelling older adults. However, to encourage uptake and long-term adherence, programs need to remain stimulating over time. Our results indicate that providing 4 different games with varying levels of difficulty did not offer sufficient variety, as over time, participants reported losing interest in the program as the novelty wore off. To maintain participants' engagement over prolonged periods, we therefore recommend providing a greater variety of games with increasing levels of difficulty to ensure exercises remain challenging. Technologies must also be designed in ways that are accessible to older adults regardless of their previous technology exposure. This study indicates that program usability could be improved by providing on-screen step-by-step instructions as older adults with low technology familiarity as well as those with memory problems or cognitive impairment had difficulty remembering how to use the program.

In light of this evidence and in the context of optimizing adherence to technology-based exercise programs for older adults to use at home, program developers should develop exercise programs in ways that provide older adults with a fun and enjoyable experience (thus increasing intrinsic motivation to exercise), focus on improving outcomes that are significant to older adults (thus increasing self-determined extrinsic motivation), offer challenging yet attainable exercises (thus increasing perceived self-competence), provide positive feedback on performance (thus increasing self-efficacy), and are easy to use (thus reducing perceived barriers to technology use).

## **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

Multimedia Appendix 1

Instructional video of SureStep cognitive-motor stepping program and demonstration of study participant using SureStep. [MP4 File (MP4 Video), 116MB - aging v1i2e11975 app1.mp4 ]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Interview guide for qualitative interviews with older people allocated to use SureStep at completion of 4-month intervention period.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 24KB - aging\_v1i2e11975\_app2.pdf]

## References

- Milat AJ, Watson WL, Monger C, Barr M, Giffin M, Reid M. Prevalence, circumstances and consequences of falls among community-dwelling older people: results of the 2009 NSW Falls Prevention Baseline Survey. N S W Public Health Bull 2011 Jun;22(3-4):43-48 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1071/NB10065] [Medline: 21631998]
- Watson W, Clapperton A, Mitchell R. The burden of fall-related injury among older persons in New South Wales. Aust N Z J Public Health 2011 Apr;35(2):170-175. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1753-6405.2010.00656.x</u>] [Medline: <u>21463415</u>]
- Hartholt KA, van Beeck EF, Polinder S, van der Velde N, van Lieshout EM, Panneman MJ, et al. Societal consequences of falls in the older population: injuries, healthcare costs, and long-term reduced quality of life. J Trauma 2011 Sep;71(3):748-753. [doi: 10.1097/TA.0b013e3181f6f5e5] [Medline: 21045738]
- 4. Gill TM, Allore HG, Holford TR, Guo Z. Hospitalization, restricted activity, and the development of disability among older persons. J Am Med Assoc 2004 Nov 03;292(17):2115-2124. [doi: 10.1001/jama.292.17.2115] [Medline: 15523072]
- 5. Tinetti ME, Williams CS. Falls, injuries due to falls, and the risk of admission to a nursing home. N Engl J Med 1997 Oct 30;337(18):1279-1284. [doi: 10.1056/NEJM199710303371806] [Medline: 9345078]
- Sherrington C, Tiedemann A, Fairhall N, Close JCT, Lord SR. Exercise to prevent falls in older adults: an updated meta-analysis and best practice recommendations. N S W Public Health Bull 2011 Jun;22(3-4):78-83 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1071/NB10056] [Medline: 21632004]
- Okubo Y, Schoene D, Lord SR. Step training improves reaction time, gait and balance and reduces falls in older people: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Sports Med 2017 Apr;51(7):586-593. [doi: <u>10.1136/bjsports-2015-095452</u>] [Medline: <u>26746905</u>]
- Gillespie LD, Robertson MC, Gillespie WJ, Sherrington C, Gates S, Clemson LM, et al. Interventions for preventing falls in older people living in the community. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012 Sep 12(9):CD007146. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007146.pub3] [Medline: 22972103]
- 9. Rose DJ, Hernandez D. The role of exercise in fall prevention for older adults. Clin Geriatr Med 2010 Nov;26(4):607-631. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cger.2010.07.003</u>] [Medline: <u>20934613</u>]
- Simek EM, McPhate L, Haines TP. Adherence to and efficacy of home exercise programs to prevent falls: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the impact of exercise program characteristics. Prev Med 2012 Oct;55(4):262-275. [doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.07.007] [Medline: 22813920]
- Nyman SR, Victor CR. Older people's participation in and engagement with falls prevention interventions in community settings: an augment to the Cochrane systematic review. Age Ageing 2012 Jan;41(1):16-23. [doi: <u>10.1093/ageing/afr103</u>] [Medline: <u>21875865</u>]
- 12. McPhate L, Simek EM, Haines TP. Program-related factors are associated with adherence to group exercise interventions for the prevention of falls: a systematic review. J Physiother 2013 Jun;59(2):81-92 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S1836-9553(13)70160-7] [Medline: 23663793]
- Bunn F, Dickison A, Barnett-Page E, McInnes E, Horton K. A systematic review of older people's perceptions of facilitators and barriers to participation in falls-prevention interventions. Ageing Soc 2008 Nov 3;28(04):449-472. [doi: <u>10.1017/S0144686X07006861</u>]
- 14. de Groot CL, Fagerström L. Older adults' motivating factors and barriers to exercise to prevent falls. Scand J Occup Ther 2011 Jun;18(2):153-160. [doi: 10.3109/11038128.2010.487113] [Medline: 20545467]
- Newson RS, Kemps EB. Factors that promote and prevent exercise engagement in older adults. J Aging Health 2007 Jun;19(3):470-481. [doi: 10.1177/0898264307300169] [Medline: 17496245]
- Biedenweg K, Meischke H, Bohl A, Hammerback K, Williams B, Poe P, et al. Understanding older adults' motivators and barriers to participating in organized programs supporting exercise behaviors. J Prim Prev 2014 Feb;35(1):1-11. [doi: 10.1007/s10935-013-0331-2] [Medline: 24214654]
- 17. Costello E, Kafchinski M, Vrazel J, Sullivan P. Motivators, barriers, and beliefs regarding physical activity in an older adult population. J Geriatr Phys Ther 2011;34(3):138-147. [doi: <u>10.1519/JPT.0b013e31820e0e71</u>] [Medline: <u>21937904</u>]
- 18. Tudor-Locke C, Henderson KA, Wilcox S, Cooper RS, Durstine JL, Ainsworth BE. In their own voices: definitions and interpretations of physical activity. Womens Health Issues 2003;13(5):194-199. [Medline: <u>14583168</u>]
- 19. Whitehead CH, Wundke R, Crotty M. Attitudes to falls and injury prevention: what are the barriers to implementing falls prevention strategies? Clin Rehabil 2006 Jun;20(6):536-542. [doi: <u>10.1191/0269215506cr9840a</u>] [Medline: <u>16892935</u>]

- 20. Schutzer KA, Graves BS. Barriers and motivations to exercise in older adults. Prev Med 2004 Nov;39(5):1056-1061. [doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2004.04.003] [Medline: 15475041]
- 21. Yardley L, Bishop FL, Beyer N, Hauer K, Kempen GI, Piot-Ziegler C, et al. Older people's views of falls-prevention interventions in six European countries. Gerontologist 2006 Oct;46(5):650-660. [Medline: <u>17050756</u>]
- 22. Cohen-Mansfield J, Marx MS, Guralnik JM. Motivators and barriers to exercise in an older community-dwelling population. J Aging Phys Act 2003 Apr;11(2):242-253. [doi: 10.1123/japa.11.2.242]
- 23. Dorresteijn TA, Rixt Zijlstra GA, Van Eijs YJ, Vlaeyen JW, Kempen GI. Older people's preferences regarding programme formats for managing concerns about falls. Age Ageing 2012 Jul;41(4):474-481 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/ageing/afs007] [Medline: 22367355]
- 24. Brawley LR, Rejeski WJ, King AC. Promoting physical activity for older adults: the challenges for changing behavior. Am J Prev Med 2003 Oct;25(3 Suppl 2):172-183. [Medline: <u>14552942</u>]
- 25. Baillie L, Uzor S. Investigating the Long-Term Use of Exergames in the Home with Elderly Fallers. In: CHI '14 Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. New York: ACM; 2014 Presented at: 2014 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems; 2014; Toronto p. 2813-2822. [doi: 10.1145/2556288.2557160]
- Lange B, Koenig S, Chang C, McConnell E, Suma E, Bolas M, et al. Designing informed game-based rehabilitation tasks leveraging advances in virtual reality. Disabil Rehabil 2012;34(22):1863-1870. [doi: <u>10.3109/09638288.2012.670029</u>] [Medline: <u>22494437</u>]
- 27. Ijsselsteijn WA, Nap HH, de Kort YA, Poels K. Digital game design for elderly users. In: Proceedings of the International Academic Conference on the Future of Game Design and Technology: FuturePlay. 2007 Nov Presented at: Futureplay '10; May 06 07, 2010; Vancouver, BC, Canada p. 17-22. [doi: 10.1145/1328202.1328206]
- 28. Holden MK, Todorov E. Use of virtual environments in motor learning and rehabilitation. In: Stanley KM, editor. Handbook of Virtual Environments: Design, Implementation, and Applications. New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates; 2002:999-1026.
- 29. Zelinski EM, Reyes R. Cognitive benefits of computer games for older adults. Gerontechnology 2009;8(4):220-235 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25126043]
- 30. Yogev-Seligmann G, Hausdorff JM, Giladi N. The role of executive function and attention in gait. Mov Disord 2008 Feb 15;23(3):329-42; quiz 472 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/mds.21720] [Medline: 18058946]
- Sheridan PL, Hausdorff JM. The role of higher-level cognitive function in gait: executive dysfunction contributes to fall risk in Alzheimer's disease. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2007;24(2):125-137 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1159/000105126] [Medline: 17622760]
- 32. Schoene D, Valenzuela T, Lord SR, de Bruin ED. The effect of interactive cognitive-motor training in reducing fall risk in older people: a systematic review. BMC Geriatr 2014;14:107 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2318-14-107] [Medline: 25240384]
- 33. Chao Y, Scherer YK, Montgomery CA. Effects of using Nintendo Wii<sup>™</sup> exergames in older adults: a review of the literature. J Aging Health 2015 Apr;27(3):379-402. [doi: <u>10.1177/0898264314551171</u>] [Medline: <u>25245519</u>]
- Laufer Y, Dar G, Kodesh E. Does a Wii-based exercise program enhance balance control of independently functioning older adults? A systematic review. Clin Interv Aging 2014;9:1803-1813 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/CIA.S69673] [Medline: 25364238]
- Molina KI, Ricci NA, de Moraes SA, Perracini MR. Virtual reality using games for improving physical functioning in older adults: a systematic review. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2014;11:156 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-11-156] [Medline: 25399408]
- Skjæret N, Nawaz A, Morat T, Schoene D, Helbostad JL, Vereijken B. Exercise and rehabilitation delivered through exergames in older adults: an integrative review of technologies, safety and efficacy. Int J Med Inform 2016 Jan;85(1):1-16. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2015.10.008</u>] [Medline: <u>26559887</u>]
- van Diest M, Lamoth CJ, Stegenga J, Verkerke GJ, Postema K. Exergaming for balance training of elderly: state of the art and future developments. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2013;10:101 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-10-101] [Medline: 24063521]
- 38. Li J, Erdt M, Chen L, Cao Y, Lee S, Theng Y. The social effects of exergames on older adults: systematic review and metric analysis. J Med Internet Res 2018 Jun 28;20(6):e10486 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10486] [Medline: 29954727]
- 39. Donath L, Rössler R, Faude O. Effects of virtual reality training (exergaming) compared to alternative exercise training and passive control on standing balance and functional mobility in healthy community-dwelling seniors: a meta-analytical review. Sports Med 2016 Sep;46(9):1293-1309. [doi: 10.1007/s40279-016-0485-1] [Medline: 26886474]
- Valenzuela T, Okubo Y, Woodbury A, Lord SR, Delbaere K. Adherence to technology-based exercise programs in older adults: a systematic review. J Geriatr Phys Ther 2018;41(1):49-61. [doi: <u>10.1519/JPT.0000000000000955</u>] [Medline: <u>27362526</u>]
- Schoene D, Lord SR, Delbaere K, Severino C, Davies TA, Smith ST. A randomized controlled pilot study of home-based step training in older people using videogame technology. PLoS One 2013;8(3):e57734 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0057734] [Medline: 23472104]

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/
```

- 42. van Het RE, Silveira P, Daniel F, Casati F, de Bruin ED. Tablet-based strength-balance training to motivate and improve adherence to exercise in independently living older people: part 2 of a phase II preclinical exploratory trial. J Med Internet Res 2014 Jun;16(6):e159 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3055] [Medline: 24966165]
- Schoene D, Valenzuela T, Toson B, Delbaere K, Severino C, Garcia J, et al. Interactive cognitive-motor step training improves cognitive risk factors of falling in older adults - a randomized controlled trial. PLoS One 2015;10(12):e0145161 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0145161] [Medline: 26673919]
- Smith ST, Davies TA, Lennox J. Step training system: an ICT solution to measure and reduce fall risk in older adults. In: Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc. 2013 Presented at: 35th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society (EMBC); 3-7 July 2013; Osaka, Japan. [doi: 10.1109/EMBC.2013.6611177]
- 45. Sandelowski M. Whatever happened to qualitative description? Res Nurs Health 2000 Aug;23(4):334-340. [Medline: 10940958]
- 46. Sandelowski M. What's in a name? Qualitative description revisited. Res Nurs Health 2010 Feb;33(1):77-84. [doi: 10.1002/nur.20362] [Medline: 20014004]
- 47. Pender N, Murdaugh CL, Parsons MA. Health Promotion in Nursing Practice. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall; 2005.
- 48. Bazeley P. Qualitative Data Analysis Practical Strategies. United Kingdom: SAGE Publications Ltd; 2013.
- 49. Liamputtong P. Qualitative Research Methods. New York: Oxford University Press; 2009.
- 50. Vaismoradi M, Turunen H, Bondas T. Content analysis and thematic analysis: implications for conducting a qualitative descriptive study. Nurs Health Sci 2013 Sep;15(3):398-405. [doi: <u>10.1111/nhs.12048</u>] [Medline: <u>23480423</u>]
- 51. Lincoln YS. Emerging criteria for qualitative and interpretive research. Qual Inq 1995;1(3):275-289. [doi: 10.1177/107780049500100301]
- 52. Sparling PB, Howard BJ, Dunstan DW, Owen N. Recommendations for physical activity in older adults. Br Med J 2015 Jan 21;350:h100. [doi: <u>10.1136/bmj.h100</u>] [Medline: <u>25608694</u>]
- 53. Pender N, Murdaugh C, Parsons M. Health Promotion in Nursing Practice. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall; 2010.
- 54. Grossman MD, Stewart AL. "You aren't going to get better by just sitting around": physical activity perceptions, motivations, and barriers in adults 75 years of age or older. Am J Geriatr Cardiol 2003;12(1):33-37. [Medline: <u>12502913</u>]
- 55. Belza B, Walwick J, Shiu-Thornton S, Schwartz S, Taylor M, LoGerfo J. Older adult perspectives on physical activity and exercise: voices from multiple cultures. Prev Chronic Dis 2004 Oct;1(4):A09 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 15670441]
- 56. Kolt GS, Driver RP, Giles LC. Why older Australians participate in exercise and sport. J Aging Phys Act 2004 Apr;12(2):185-198. [Medline: 15223886]
- 57. Renner B, Spivak Y, Kwon S, Schwarzer R. Does age make a difference? Predicting physical activity of South Koreans. Psychol Aging 2007 Sep;22(3):482-493. [doi: 10.1037/0882-7974.22.3.482] [Medline: 17874949]
- 58. Wilcox S, Tudor-Locke CE, Ainsworth BE. Physical Activity Patterns, Assessment, and Motivation in Older Adults. In: Shephard RJ, editor. Gender, Physical Activity, and Aging. Florida: CRC Press; 2001.
- 59. Williams SR, Pham-Kanter G, Leitsch SA. Measures of chronic conditions and diseases associated with aging in the national social life, health, and aging project. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2009 Nov;64(Suppl 1):i67-i75 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/geronb/gbn015] [Medline: 19204070]
- 60. Franco JR, Jacobs K, Inzerillo C, Kluzik J. The effect of the Nintendo Wii Fit and exercise in improving balance and quality of life in community dwelling elders. Technol Health Care 2012;20(2):95-115. [doi: 10.3233/THC-2011-0661] [Medline: 22508022]
- 61. McMahon S, Talley KM, Wyman JF. Older people's perspectives on fall risk and fall prevention programs: a literature review. Int J Older People Nurs 2011 Dec;6(4):289-298 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1748-3743.2011.00299.x] [Medline: 22078019]
- 62. Simek EM, McPhate L, Hill KD, Finch CF, Day L, Haines TP. What are the characteristics of home exercise programs that older adults prefer?: A cross-sectional study. Am J Phys Med Rehabil 2015 Jul;94(7):508-521. [doi: 10.1097/PHM.0000000000275] [Medline: 25802951]
- 63. Findorff MJ, Wyman JF, Gross CR. Predictors of long-term exercise adherence in a community-based sample of older women. J Womens Health (Larchmt) 2009 Nov;18(11):1769-1776 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/jwh.2008.1265] [Medline: 19951210]
- 64. Freund AM. Age-differential motivational consequences of optimization versus compensation focus in younger and older adults. Psychol Aging 2006 Jun;21(2):240-252. [doi: 10.1037/0882-7974.21.2.240] [Medline: 16768572]
- 65. Heckhausen J. Developmental regulation across adulthood: primary and secondary control of age-related challenges. Dev Psychol 1997 Jan;33(1):176-187. [Medline: <u>9050402</u>]
- 66. Bird M, Clark B, Millar J, Whetton S, Smith S. Exposure to "exergames" increases older adults' perception of the usefulness of technology for improving health and physical activity: a pilot study. JMIR Serious Games 2015;3(2):e8 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.4275] [Medline: 26614263]
- 67. McAuley E, Szabo A, Gothe N, Olson EA. Self-efficacy: implications for physical activity, function, and functional limitations in older adults. Am J Lifestyle Med 2011 Jul;5(4) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1559827610392704] [Medline: 24353482]

- 68. McAuley E, Blissmer B. Self-efficacy determinants and consequences of physical activity. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 2000 Apr;28(2):85-88. [Medline: <u>10902091</u>]
- 69. Rhodes RE, Martin AD, Taunton JE, Rhodes EC, Donnelly M, Elliot J. Factors associated with exercise adherence among older adults. An individual perspective. Sports Med 1999 Dec;28(6):397-411. [Medline: 10623983]
- Oman RF, King AC. Predicting the adoption and maintenance of exercise participation using self-efficacy and previous exercise participation rates. Am J Health Promot 1998;12(3):154-161. [doi: <u>10.4278/0890-1171-12.3.154</u>] [Medline: <u>10176088</u>]
- 71. Jerome GJ, McAuley E. Enrollment and participation in a pilot walking programme: the role of self-efficacy. J Health Psychol 2013 Feb;18(2):236-244. [doi: 10.1177/1359105311430869] [Medline: 22419416]
- 72. McAuley E, Jerome GJ, Marquez DX, Elavsky S, Blissmer B. Exercise self-efficacy in older adults: social, affective, and behavioral influences. Ann Behav Med 2003;25(1):1-7. [doi: 10.1207/S15324796ABM2501\_01] [Medline: 12581930]
- 73. McAuley E, Morris KS, Motl RW, Hu L, Konopack JF, Elavsky S. Long-term follow-up of physical activity behavior in older adults. Health Psychol 2007 May;26(3):375-380. [doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.26.3.375] [Medline: 17500625]
- 74. Bandura A. Self-efficacy: toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. Psychol Rev 1977 Mar;84(2):191-215. [Medline: 847061]
- 75. Meekes W, Stanmore EK. Motivational determinants of exergame participation for older people in assisted living facilities: mixed-methods study. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jul 06;19(7):e238 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6841] [Medline: 28684385]
- 76. Nawaz A, Skjæret N, Helbostad JL, Vereijken B, Boulton E, Svanaes D. Usability and acceptability of balance exergames in older adults: a scoping review. Health Informatics J 2016 Dec;22(4):911-931. [doi: <u>10.1177/1460458215598638</u>] [Medline: <u>26303810</u>]

## Abbreviations

FCI: Functional Comorbidity Index
HPM: Health Promotion Model
Icon-FES: Iconographical Fall-Efficacy Scale
IPEQ: Incidental and planned exercise questionnaire for older adults
PHQ-9: Nine-item Patient Health Questionnaire
RCT: randomized controlled trial
WHODAS: World Health Organization Disability Assessment Schedule

Edited by J Wang; submitted 27.08.18; peer-reviewed by G Jerome, N Skjaeret; comments to author 15.09.18; revised version received 08.11.18; accepted 10.11.18; published 30.11.18.

Please cite as:

Valenzuela T, Razee H, Schoene D, Lord SR, Delbaere K An Interactive Home-Based Cognitive-Motor Step Training Program to Reduce Fall Risk in Older Adults: Qualitative Descriptive Study of Older Adults' Experiences and Requirements JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11975 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11975/</u> doi:10.2196/11975 PMID:<u>31518251</u>

©Trinidad Valenzuela, Husna Razee, Daniel Schoene, Stephen Ronald Lord, Kim Delbaere. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 30.11.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# Identifying Consumers Who Search for Long-Term Care on the Web: Latent Class Analysis

Darren Liu<sup>1</sup>, MHA, MS, DrPH; Takashi Yamashita<sup>2</sup>, MPH, PhD; Betty Burston<sup>3</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Department of Public Health, College of Health Sciences, Des Moines University, Des Moines, IA, United States

<sup>2</sup>Department of Sociology, Anthropology, and Health Administration and Policy, College of Arts, Humanities, and Social Sciences, University of Maryland, Baltimore County, Baltimore, MD, United States

<sup>3</sup>Department of Health Care Administration and Policy, School of Community Health Sciences, University of Nevada, Las Vegas, Las Vegas, NV, United States

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Darren Liu, MHA, MS, DrPH Department of Public Health College of Health Sciences Des Moines University 3200 Grand Avenue Des Moines, IA, 50312 United States Phone: 1 515 271 7830 Fax: 1 515 271 7192 Email: darren.liu@outlook.com

## Abstract

**Background:** Because the internet has become a primary means of communication in the long-term care (LTC) and health care industry, an elevated understanding of market segmentation among LTC consumers is an indispensable step to responding to the informational needs of consumers.

**Objective:** This exploratory study was designed to identify underlying market segments of the LTC consumers who seek Web-based information.

**Methods:** Data on US adult internet users (n=2018) were derived from 2010 Pew Internet and America Life Project. Latent class analysis was employed to identify underlying market segments of LTC Web-based information seekers.

**Results:** Web-based LTC information seekers were classified into the following 2 subgroups: heavy and light Web-based information seekers. Overall, 1 in 4 heavy Web-based information seekers used the internet for LTC information, whereas only 2% of the light information seekers did so. The heavy information seekers were also significantly more likely than light users to search the internet for all other health information, such as a specific disease and treatment and medical facilities. The heavy Web-based information seekers were more likely to be younger, female, highly educated, chronic disease patients, caregivers, and frequent internet users in general than the light Web-based information seekers.

**Conclusions:** To effectively communicate with their consumers, providers who target Web-based LTC information seekers can more carefully align their informational offerings with the specific needs of each subsegment of LTC markets.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10763) doi:10.2196/10763

## **KEYWORDS**

internet; information seeking behavior; consumer health information; marketing of health services; public reporting

## Introduction

## Background

RenderX

It is widely acknowledged that the internet has become a primary marketplace for virtually all industries. Accordingly, potential consumers are now able to access necessary information for

```
https://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10763/
```

their decision making [1]. Today, health care and long-term care (LTC) providers, as well as the federal government, are also heavily reliant upon the internet to provide information [2,3]. Accordingly, it is unsurprising that consumers also rely on the internet to inform their buying decisions. Likewise, providers can now acquire a wealth of data via the Web to guide their marketing efforts.

Current research on Web-based information and knowledge exchange in the LTC marketplace reveals the criticality of these processes. For example, the 5-star rating system of the US Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) as a Web-based information exchange has significantly impacted the way LTC information is presented to the public and the way individuals perceive such information [4]. Introduced as Nursing Home Compare, a US public reporting system in December 2008, the findings from these report cards were first made available via the internet. These researchers used a before-and-after design to determine whether published data on quality measures of nursing homes created a shift in demand or in quantity demanded across nursing homes once consumers had more access to relevant information. Their study revealed that consumers of nursing home services decreased their purchase of institutional care from poorly rated facilities and increased the share of services bought from highly rated (ie, 5-star) facilities. Accessing such nursing home quality data via the internet was the primary vehicle that altered this important retail market adjustment process.

Additional research indicates that LTC providers also have an opportunity to promote their facilities by being responsive to the informational needs of consumers in areas that extend beyond the mainstream quality measures such as the Nursing Home Compare of the CMS. On the basis of focus groups and key informant interviews with persons aged 65 years and older, as well as family members of nursing home residents, a study found that there is a far greater breadth of informational needs than that which now exists on Nursing Home Compare [5]. Moreover, the nature of informational needs of consumers differs across various demographic segments of the American population. Similarly, another study, in an analysis of the information-seeking nursing home behavior on Yahoo! Answers, identified a wide range of consumer-based informational needs and a market-based discordance between the informational needs of current or prospective consumers in the LTC market, and the information made available by the LTC providers [6]. Indeed, this study suggested that nursing home sites may also need to provide assurances of quality care to family members of potential LTC consumers.

In order for nursing homes and/or other LTC organizations to effectively communicate their informational contents to the prospective consumers who seek information via the internet, more refined marketing segmentation is needed. Research must move beyond mere demographic and/or socioeconomic data so that the psychographic, sociographic, and/or clinical informational needs of various subsets of consumers can be addressed. In this respect, an analytical approach that allows the identification of subgroup differences in the Web-based informational needs of consumers is useful [7].

The internet provides an opportunity for all marketplaces to function more optimally as a source of timely information. Yet, there is paucity of research that specifically examines how LTC information is accessed, and how the available Web-based information is in alignment with the information sought. This study seeks to initiate the process of remediating this void by advocating the use of market segmentation to better facilitate the exchange of Web-based information between LTC consumers and providers.

## Objectives

Building upon the insights from previous research that focused on health and medical information-seeking behaviors [8-10], this exploratory study uses a large dataset of American adults to segment internet users who seek Web-based LTC information. profiles Moreover, this research Web-based the information-seeking behaviors of identified subgroups of internet users. Specifically, this study uses latent class analysis (LCA)—a person-centered approach—to accomplish this task. A content analysis of past studies reveals a sole reliance on the adoption of variable-centered approaches, such as linear regression and logistic regression, to determine whether significant differences in information-seeking activities occurred. This is not to say that such approaches are methodologically flawed. Indeed, the opposite is true.

Variable-centered approaches are sound when examining relationships between variables and developing the initial segmentation basis for internet users. However, such methodologies also embody several limitations in circumstances when more detailed segmentation data are required. First, the estimation and interpretation of models with more than one outcome variable can be a challenging task. As such, variable-centered approaches are generally not suitable for the simultaneous examination of multiple internet users' information-seeking behaviors (eg, the data we used for this study). Second, the extent to which such statistical models are capable of identifying the characteristics of target populations is also somewhat restricted. Specifically, the effect of one characteristic (eg, gender or education) on the outcome variable can only be examined while all other characteristics are held constant. Third, the traditionally used variable-centered approach measures an average effect of a predictor variable on the outcome variable by using the premise that all individuals were sampled from the same population. Such an approach explicitly bypasses underlying subpopulation differences. Finally, in conjunction with the first three limitations, variable-centered approaches do not clearly identify the consumer subpopulations to whom LTC providers must be responsive at a micro-level. Indeed, most studies on the information-seeking behavior of consumers fail to consider the need for providers to direct responsive answers to these information-seeking consumers so that overall health outcomes can improve.

This study used one of the first publicly available consumer survey datasets that include the questions of internet search for LTC. This study was specifically designed to address the limitations of the currently dominant variable-centered approaches while building upon the findings from previous studies on Web-based health or medical information-seeking. Moreover, this inquiry broadens dialogue by employing LCA [11]. LCA has been increasingly used in medical, health, social, and behavioral sciences [7]. The primary strength of this approach is the identification of underlying subpopulations that share similar sets of behaviors while separately developing profiles of multiple subpopulations. LCA assumes that unobserved groups (latent classes) are present and that these

groups have highly refined needs and behaviors [11].Rather than modeling associations between variables, LCA first detects and then characterizes previously unobserved groups of persons (ie, subpopulations) within the larger sample.

The use of the person-centered approach supports the profiling of the internet users who seek LTC information while simultaneously taking other factors into account. These factors include (1) a summary description of the multiple health information-seeking behaviors displayed and (2) the construction of a sociodemographic profile of the internet users by identified subgroups. When LTC providers better understand the informational needs of each subgroup, they can better respond to these needs via their website and/or other marketing materials. This study was designed to answer the questions listed below:

- 1. Who are the subgroups or unique market segments that search the internet for LTC information?
- 2. What health, medical, and/or other knowledge is sought by the internet users who seek Web-based LTC information?
- 3. What are the sociodemographic and other characteristics of the internet users who search the internet for LTC information?

Based upon the answers to the above questions, recommendations can be made to LTC information providers regarding the type of information they should disseminate via Web-based resources.

## Methods

## **Data Sources**

Data from the 2010 Princeton Survey Research Associates International for the Pew Internet and American Life Project (Pew Internet) were used to answer the 3 described questions [12]. Collected through telephone interviews with adults aged 18 years and older in August and September of 2010, the samples for this study were drawn from a pool of 20,985 landline users and 12,699 cell phone holders by Survey Sampling International, LLC [13]. The Pew Internet database explores the impact of the internet on children, families, communities, the work place, schools, health care, and civic or political life. In 2010, the Pew Internet and American Life Project included, for the first time ever, a question regarding LTC health information-seeking over the internet. The original survey item asked the respondents whether they had searched the Web for information about a series of health and medical topics. LTC was one of the response categories.

A series of survey items were included to assess key sociodemographic characteristics, internet use behaviors, and the health-related information sought by seekers of LTC information. Random digit dialing was used as a sampling strategy. Although not entirely representative of all of the US adult population, the data covered a large population of phone users [14]. Because this unique dataset collects Web-based health, medical, and LTC information-seeking behaviors, it provides a unique opportunity for researchers to conduct a market segmentation study based on internet use for LTC information. After excluding noninternet users (n=976) and missing values for key Web-based information-seeking behaviors (n=7) from the original sample (n=3001), the final sample size was 2018.

## Measures

## **Outcome Variable**

The primary outcome of interest was a dichotomous measure indicating 2 identified latent classes (which is labeled as class 1 [light information seekers] vs class 2 [heavy information seekers, reference group]). Using LCA (described more in the next sections), these subgroups were identified based on a set of 15 Web-based health information-seeking behaviors with dichotomous responses (Yes or No; see Figure 1). The health information-seeking referred to looking for both the long-term information and other health-related information for themselves or for someone else.

Figure 1. Posterior probabilities for the online information-seeking behaviors by the identified latent classes.



https://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10763/

## **Predictor Variables**

A variety of demographic, socioeconomic, health status, and caregiving status information was included for each model. Age was recorded in years. However, people older than 97 years were top-coded at 97. The more traditional demographic and socioeconomic segmentation variables were included as predictor variables. These included (1) gender (women vs men); (2) race or ethnicity (black vs white, Hispanic vs white, and others vs white); (3) marital status (married vs not married); and (4) employment status (employed vs not employed and retired vs not employed). These dichotomous measures were used for purposes of cross-classification. The number of people in each household was measured as the absolute count of total household members. Educational attainment was assessed based on a 5-point Likert-scale (1-5: None-Postgraduate degree). Household income was recorded using a 9-point Likert-scale ranging from less than US \$10,000 to US \$150,000 or more. Uneven rather than even increments were used. As a result, the income classes could not be treated as a continuous variable (eg, by US \$10,000, US \$25,000, and US \$50,000). Self-rated health was recorded based on a 4-point Likert-scale (1-4: Poor-Excellent). However, a range of clinical variables, as well as other segmentation factors were included. The number of self-reported chronic conditions was counted based on following 6 major diseases: diabetes mellitus, hypertension, lung disease, cardiovascular disease, cancer, and/or other chronic diseases. Disabilities were accessed using 6 disability indicators based on difficulties with hearing, vision, memory, walking, dressing, and running errands. Two dichotomous measures of caregivers were used as follows: (1) caregivers for 1 or more parents vs noncaregivers; (2) caregivers for adults who were not parent(s) vs noncaregivers (reference group). Finally, internet usage was recorded based on 7-point Likert-scale (1-7: Never-Several times a day) either at home or at work. Internet users who reported "Never" but still used email were classified as internet users in this study. Accordingly, the study included the potentiality for many subsegments based on various permutations and combinations of the included categories.

## Analytic Strategies

Two primary areas of inquiry guided this research. At the first level, this study sought to identify unique underlying subgroups or market subsegments that used the internet to address their needs relative to informational LTC. This study also sought to identify the health- or medical information-seeking activities of consumers across various subgroups. Accordingly, the first part of the analysis focused on the identification of the latent classes of users. Figure 2 presents a path diagram of the theoretical proposition that was applied for latent class analysis. The analysis was completed in 2 sequential steps using Mplus version 7 (Muthén and Muthén).

First, an LCA was conducted using the 15-Web-based health-related and medical information-seeking behaviors. LCA

is a special type of structural equation model (SEM) with unobserved or latent variable(s) [11]. Latent variables are commonly modeled with continuous observed variables (eg, measurement model) [15]. In other words, LCA is an SEM with a categorical latent variable [16]. The number of final groups was chosen based on the average posterior class membership probability, classification quality, and interpretability in view of possible implications of the findings for LTC providers relative to the type of information they should supply via Web-based mechanisms [7]. In the preliminary analysis, the number of groups (k) was set between 2 and 6 in LCA, and full information maximum likelihood estimation was applied. With each applicant, several variables were analyzed, including (1) the specific group membership probability (0.7 or higher) [17]; (2) the percentage of people in the smallest class; (3) the classification quality indicator [11] (entropy>0.8); (4) bootstrap likelihood ratio test [18] (BLRT: k vs k –1 specification); and (5) Akaike information criteria (AIC). Bayesian information criteria (BIC) and interpretability [19] were also evaluated (see Table 1).

As a result, the model with 2 latent classes was determined to be optimal (the posterior membership probabilities>0.95; entropy=0.84, and BLRT P<.05). Although AIC and BIC were smaller as the number of classes increased, other criteria indicated (eg, entropy) that the model with 2 or 3 classes was *finer*. However, the 2-class specification was chosen in view of the interpretability [19]. On a related note, the covariates were not included in the final LCA model because of unstable identification of the latent classes. However, given the high-quality classification [20] (entropy greater than 0.8) and the purpose of this study (ie, profiling) or segmentation, the effects of covariates on each class membership were examined in the second step of the analysis.

## **Two Latent Subgroups**

Each latent class corresponded with an underlying subgroup of internet users who visit the Web in search of information about the LTC marketplace. Figure 1 describes the percentages of internet information-seeking behaviors by the 2 classes. As can be seen, the class 1 members (black dots) are appreciably more likely to seek health, medical, and LTC information than the class 2 members (white dots). Moreover, for each specific Web-based information-seeking behavior, the pattern was consistent (ie, the class 1 is higher than the class 2).

In terms of LTC Web-based information-seeking, the difference between these 2 classes was evident. The first latent class is characterized by a high probability of internet use behavior. As a result, class 1 users were labeled as *heavy Web-based information seekers*. In contrast, class 2 is characterized by a low probability of internet use behavior. Thus, this segment of LTC current or prospective consumers was labeled as *light Web-based information seekers*.



Figure 2. Latent class analysis model and analytic approaches.



Table 1. Comparisons between the latent class analyses with different number of latent classes.

Model selection criteria	$k^{a}=2$	<i>k</i> =3	<i>k</i> =4	<i>k</i> =5	<i>k</i> =6
The minimum percentage of 1 class	44.50	22.8	15.46	10.50	7.17
The mean posterior class membership probability <sup>b</sup>	>0.96	>0.91	>0.83	>0.78	>0.77
Entropy	0.84	0.82	0.78	0.77	0.79
Bootstrap likelihood ratio test ( $k$ vs $k$ -1)-2 log likelihood (degrees of freedom)	5057.04 (16) <sup>c</sup>	1010.30 (16) <sup>c</sup>	274.03 (16) <sup>c</sup>	182.95 (16) <sup>c</sup>	141.77 (16) <sup>c</sup>
Akaike information criteria	27,465.22	26,486.93	26,244.90	26,093.95	25,984.18
Bayesian information criteria	27,639.12	26,750.59	26,598.32	26,537.13	26,517.12

<sup>a</sup>k: number of latent classes.

<sup>b</sup>The model with k=2 was selected as the final model considering the highest posterior class membership probability, entropy, statistically significant difference from the model with k=3, and interpretability (ie, more distinctive internet use behaviors between classes). <sup>c</sup>P<.001.

Table 2 represents a descriptive summary of both classes of users. The proportional odds binary logistic regression [21] was used to examine the effects of both sociodemographic and other market segmentation variables. Specifically, the impact of health status, caregiving status, and internet usage on membership of each primary class (ie, heavy vs light Web-based information seekers) was evaluated. It is important to note that SAS version

9.4 (SAS Institute Inc, Cary, NC, USA) was used because Mplus version 7 does not return the c-statistic [21,22] that was used to assess model quality. This fact assumes importance, given that SAS and Mplus, at the time of this study, do not use the identical estimation algorithms. Therefore, the computed c-statistic may require caution in its interpretation.



Liu et al

Characteristics	Latent class 1; heavy Web-based information seekers (n=1120)	Latent class 2; light Web-based information seekers (n=898)
Age in years, mean (SD)	44.30 (15.97)	45.03 (17.91)
Gender, n (%)		
Women <sup>a</sup>	713 (63.70)	479 (53.3)
Race or ethnicity, n (%)		
White <sup>b</sup>	754 (67.31)	547 (60.9)
Black <sup>c</sup>	173 (15.43)	176 (19.6)
Latino	132 (11.77)	122 (13.6)
Others	61 (5.49)	53 (5.9)
Married (vs not married) <sup>c</sup> , n (%)	604 (53.91)	417 (46.4)
Number of household members, mean (SD)	2.18 (0.92)	2.19 (0.98)
Educational attainment <sup>a</sup> , n (%)		
High school or less	41 (3.62)	84 (9.3)
Vocational school	246 (22.00)	317 (35.3)
Some college or associated degree	24 (2.17)	25 (2.8)
Bachelor's degree	405 (36.18)	279 (31.0)
Postgraduate degree	404 (36.03)	194 (21.6)
Employment status, n (%)		
Employed <sup>b</sup>	753 (67.19)	541 (60.2)
Annual household income in US \$ <sup>a</sup> , n (%)		
Less than \$10,000	50 (4.45)	93 (10.3)
\$10,000 to under \$20,000	104 (9.28)	90 (10.0)
\$20,000 to under \$30,000	97 (8.64)	107 (12.0)
\$30,000 to under \$40,000	131 (11.69)	120 (13.4)
\$40,000 to under \$50,000	104 (9.28)	110 (12.3)
\$50,000 to under \$75,000	206 (18.42)	152 (16.9)
\$75,000 to under \$100,000	168 (14.99)	106 (11.9)
\$100,000 to under \$150,000	144 (12.83)	69 (7.7)
\$150,000 or more	117 (10.42)	52 (5.6)
Insured <sup>a</sup> , n (%)	1009 (90.12)	760 (84.6)
Self-rated health, n (%)		
Excellent	365 (32.55)	299 (33.3)
Good	609 (54.40)	475 (53.0)
Only fair	126 (11.27)	105 (11.7)
Poor	20 (1.78)	18 (2.1)
Number of chronic conditions <sup>c</sup> , mean (SD)	0.21 (0.50)	0.63 (0.93)
Number of disabilities, mean (SD)	0.33 (0.75)	0.33 (0.75)
Caregivers for adults		
Parents vs noncaregivers <sup>a</sup> , n (%)	178 (15.91)	77 (8.5)
Nonparents vs noncaregivers <sup>a</sup> , n (%)	250 (22.31)	127 (14.1)

https://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10763/

XSL•FO RenderX

Characteristics	Latent class 1; heavy Web-based informa seekers (n=1120)	ation Latent class 2; light Web-based information seekers (n=898)
Internet usage <sup>a</sup> , n (%)	· · · · · ·	
Never <sup>d</sup>	22 (2.00)	31 (3.4)
Less often	11 (1.00)	35 (3.9)
Every few weeks	15 (1.34)	39 (4.4)
1-2 days a week	55 (4.90)	92 (10.3)
3-5 days a week	110 (9.80)	125 (14.0)
About once a day	147 (13.14)	177 (19.7)
Several times a day	760 (67.82)	398 (44.4)

<sup>a</sup>P<.001 for the *t* test or chi-square test.

<sup>b</sup>P<.01 for the *t* test or chi-square test.

 $^{c}P < .05$  for the *t* test or chi-square test.

<sup>d</sup>Internet usage: never, these respondents still used email and, therefore, classified as internet users.

## Results

## Findings From the Analysis of Posterior Probabilities

The findings from the analysis reveal a contrariety. Although a priori reasoning would suggest that people in need of LTC and/or individuals with a chronic disease would be more compelled to use the internet for information-seeking, this was not the case. As mentioned, 2 latent classes existed among the study participants: heavy Web-based information seekers (n=1120) and light Web-based information seekers (n=898). The heavy Web-based information seekers were more likely to be women (independent of race or ethnicity). These women were most often married, highly educated, employed, economically upper class, insured, less chronically ill, and in general, more active internet users.

Unsurprisingly, the heavy Web-based information seekers (15.91%, 178/1120) were more likely to be caregivers than the light Web-based information seekers (8.5%, 77/898). In this study, about 25% of the heavy Web-based information seekers reportedly looked for LTC information on the Web, whereas only about 2% of light Web-based information seekers did so (see Figure 1). Moreover, the individuals who sought LTC information on the Web were also more likely to use the internet to look for other health and medical information. Specifically, majority of the heavy Web-based information seekers looked for health and medical information related to a specific disease,

medical treatment, health care professionals, hospitals, insurance, food safety, and other health issues.

## **Results of the Binary Logistic Regression**

The results of the binary logistic regression were predictive of the latent class membership. This analysis revealed 8 statistically significant predictors (see Table 3). Interestingly, older adults were less likely to be the heavy Web-based information seekers and, therefore, less likely to seek Web-based LTC information, compared with younger adults. The membership of heavy Web-based information seekers was predicted by female gender, higher education, higher household income, and a greater number of chronic conditions. As expected, caregivers to parents and caregivers to adults who were not their parents had 1.94 times and 1.82 times odds of being the heavy Web-based information seekers than noncaregivers to any adult. That is, caregivers were significantly more likely to look for the LTC information, as well as other Web-based information than noncaregivers.

Finally, the adults who used the internet more often also tended to be in the category of heavy Web-based health-related as well as LTC information seekers. Overall, individuals who had health issues (either their own or someone else's) and/or caregiving responsibilities and particular characteristics (eg, gender and higher socioeconomic status) were significantly more active in terms of Web-based health and medical and LTC information-seeking behaviors.



 Table 3. Estimated odds ratios from proportional odds binary logistic regression on the heavy Web-based information seekers (class 1) versus light

 Web-based information seekers (class 2).

Variables	Odds ratio (SE)
Age (years)	0.98 (0.01) <sup>a</sup>
Women (vs men)	$1.90(0.13)^{a}$
Black (vs white)	0.77 (0.17)
Latino (vs white)	0.89 (0.19)
Others (vs white)	0.64 (0.29)
Married (vs not married)	1.17 (0.15)
Number of household members	0.94 (0.07)
Educational attainment	$1.34 (0.05)^{a}$
Employed (vs not employed)	1.02 (0.17)
Retired (vs not employed)	1.27 (0.26)
Annual household income	1.09 (0.03) <sup>b</sup>
Insured (vs uninsured)	1.09 (0.19)
Self-rated health	0.96 (0.10)
Number of chronic conditions	$1.30 (0.08)^{a}$
Number of disabilities	1.06 (0.09)
Caregivers for adults (parent vs noncaregivers)	$1.94 (0.20)^{a}$
Caregivers for adults (nonparent vs noncaregivers)	$1.82 (0.17)^{a}$
Internet usage	$1.20 (0.05)^{a}$

<sup>a</sup>P<.001. <sup>b</sup>P<.05.

## Discussion

## **Principal Findings**

This exploratory study analyzed a large dataset of the internet users and identified the primary segments of users, as well the subsets within each larger segment of the adults who looked on the Web for LTC and other health and medical information. However, the implications of this study extend far beyond the defined areas of inquiry. Although multiple sources of LTC information exist on the Web, LTC providers as the *suppliers* in the markets can use findings from this study to ensure that the Web-based information that they provide is easily accessible by these various segments of users and includes the types of information that these various segments seek. The following sections provide brief discussions on the selected areas for future research.

## Heavy Versus Light Web-Based Information Seekers

One important finding from this study is the unobserved latent class memberships among the heavy and light Web-based information seekers. The latent class membership is informative of Web-based LTC of multiple individuals and other health and medical information-seeking behaviors. That is, when individuals seek LTC information on Web, there is a significantly greater chance that they also use the internet to look for other health and medical information. Moreover, with

RenderX

the traditional variable-centered approach, findings are limited to the associations between two variables at a time while holding all other variables or covariates constant (ie, assuming all other variables are the same). Two practical implications can be drawn from the finding.

First, the volume of research on Web-based health and medical information is significantly greater than that of LTC information [23-26]. Accordingly, as LTC providers deliver knowledge and information to current and/or prospective users, this Web-based LTC information should be designed in alignment with the rich literature on Web-based health and medical information. Thus, this study provides a foundation for improvements in the *fit* between Web-based information-seeking by LTC consumers and the information made available by LTC providers. For example, given the heavy information seekers use the internet for multiple purposes, packaging the geriatric medical information (eg, aging-related disabilities and dementia) and associated LTC information in one place or website may help streamline efficient information-seeking experience.

Second, LTC providers, depending on the nature of their services, can literally target the specific subpopulations identified in this study. For example, if the goal is to provide Web-based LTC information to older adults who may need LTC services at some point in the future, LTC providers can target light Web-based information seekers who can be identified

based on a set of characteristics, including age, gender, educational attainment, household income level, number of chronic conditions, caregiving responsibilities, and general internet use. In other words, given that most of the light information seekers do not use the internet for health, medical, and LTC information, more aggressive marketing and outreach with the traditional health communication (eg, printed materials such as flyer and postcard) may be necessary.

Similarly, given the findings on the heavy Web-based information seekers, LTC providers can align their messages with non-LTC health and medical information sources. This is a highly effective strategy for reaching their audiences given that Web-based information seekers tend to simultaneously look for LTC and health and medical information. Finally, more practical strategies can also be used to better coordinate LTC providers and consumers' health and medical information as additional research of this type is completed.

## **Younger Versus Older Adults**

This study reconfirmed findings from other researchers, which indicated that older adults, despite their status as the primary LTC consumer segment, are significantly less likely to seek LTC information on the Web. Citing data from the Pew Internet Report, this research confirms that although internet use has been increasing among older adults, usage levels continue to remain below those of younger adults [27]. However, also using data from the Pew Research Center, another study found that in 2013, 53% of adults aged 65 years and older used the internet [28]. Yet, although 86% of this total communicated via email, a mere 27% used the internet for improving their health literacy through health-related information-seeking. The data suggest that there is an urgent need for LTC providers to assume a role of leadership in directing internet-based social marketing toward seniors. Munshi et al [29], describe the robust need for diabetes care among many LTC consumers. As this study reveals, health area-specific unique informational needs exist among LTC consumers with chronicities.

## Information Gaps Between Long-Term Care Consumers and Providers

A greater informational exchange between this subsegment of LTC consumers and providers can potentially improve outcomes via better informed decision making in LTC preplanning before the emergence of aging-related severe cognitive and/or physical disabilities that require LTC services. That is, a knowledge informational gap in the LTC marketplace that can only be addressed when providers and consumers of LTC experience better coordination in the online demand for, and supply of, LTC information [30]. As is known, the LTC marketplace as currently structured is one that is built upon minimum levels of dialogue between consumers and/or their representatives and LTC providers. This tendency is revealed as one reviews the US CMS document, Your Guide to Choosing a Nursing Home or Other Long-Term Care [31]. This document recommends the use of Eldercare Locator, Agency, and Disability Resource Centers (ADRCs), Long-Term Care Ombudsman, and other services. However, it also reveals the need for more direct informational linkages between LTC consumers and LTC

RenderX

providers. Again, an awareness of the unique informational needs of LTC subsegments can be used to improve this dialogue.

## Women Versus Men as Seekers of Long-Term Care Information on the Web

One study using data from 7609 Medicare beneficiaries in the 2011 National Health and Aging Trends Study, found that, in general, males are more likely to use the internet than females [27]. Yet, the results from this study revealed that females, perhaps because of their over-representation among caregivers, were more likely to seek Web-based information on LTC than males. This finding suggests that if the LTC industry wishes to direct internet messaging to these unique segments of information seekers, separate messaging content and information dissemination strategies will be required. A similar pattern of research-driven market segmentation can also be found in any industry [32].

## Access to the Internet: People With Higher Versus Lower Socioeconomic Status

This study, as has been true with other analyses, also discovered that people with higher incomes and higher levels of education are more likely to access LTC information on Web. Yet, in some respects, people having lower income with disabilities that require LTC find themselves engaged in a more complex network of financial transactions as they engage in eligibility screening (eg, Medicaid), benefits establishment, and dual-eligibility [33]. People with lower income because of lack of exposure to technology or financial resources [34] are disproportionately likely to rely on cell phones rather than personal computers [35]. LTC providers may consider disseminating information to this group via mobile phone apps and/or mobile-friendly websites.

## **People With More Versus Fewer Chronic Diseases**

The findings also reveal that persons with chronic diseases are more likely to engage in LTC and health-related information-seeking on the internet (arguably out of necessity). This finding on chronic conditions and Web-based information-seeking suggests that LTC providers can disseminate reliable information to prospective residents regarding their services for managing various chronicities. One study criticizes the internet as a source of health information based upon fragilities, complexity of the information, and the observed frequency of inaccurate information [36]. Accordingly, LTC providers will need to ensure that the targeted market subsegments are delivered accurate information in a format compatible with their informational needs [37].

## Conclusions

This exploratory study applied LCA as a tool for the segmentation of LTC internet information-seeking into relevant subsegments. Such a person-centered approach can potentially improve the operations of LTC marketplace. The analysis of a large pool of data of American adults identified two underlying market segments—heavy and light Web-based information seekers—according to their Web-based LTC and health and medical information-seeking behaviors. The study also revealed that the segmentation basis for LTC consumers includes but

extends beyond demographic and socioeconomic variables such as age, gender, educational attainment, and household income level. Rather, chronic conditions, caregiving status, and general internet usage are predictive of class membership. Thus, identifying the latent classes with more or less usage of the internet for LTC and health and medical information was merely a starting point. The next step involves using the findings from this study to enhance Web-based communications between LTC providers and current and prospective LTC consumers. In this respect, this exploratory analysis contributed to the framework for future research and provided a foundation to generate greater dialogue regarding how various subsegments of LTC information seekers via the internet can be better linked with LTC service providers, the group that is best positioned to deliver information essential for decision-making.

## **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

## References

- Batavia AI. Consumer direction, consumer choice, and the future of long-term care. J Disabil Policy Stud 2002;13(2):67-74. [doi: <u>10.1177/10442073020130020201</u>]
- Findlay SD. Consumers' interest in provider ratings grows, and improved report cards and other steps could accelerate their use. Health Aff (Millwood) 2016 Apr;35(4):688-696. [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1654] [Medline: 27044970]
- 3. Sandmeyer B, Fraser I. New evidence on what works in effective public reporting. Health Serv Res 2016 Dec;51 Suppl 2:1159-1166 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12502] [Medline: 27120996]
- 4. Werner RM, Konetzka RT, Polsky D. Changes in consumer demand following public reporting of summary quality ratings: an evaluation in nursing homes. Health Serv Res 2016 Jun;51 Suppl 2:1291-1309 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12459] [Medline: 26868034]
- Hefele JG, Acevedo A, Nsiah-Jefferson L, Bishop C, Abbas Y, Damien E, et al. Choosing a nursing home: what do consumers want to know, and do preferences vary across race/ethnicity? Health Serv Res 2016 Dec;51 Suppl 2:1167-1187 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12457] [Medline: 26867753]
- 6. Liu D, Lu CJ, Burston B. The role of social media as a source of information on nursing home care decision making. J Consum Health Internet 2016;20(3):93-113.
- Lanza ST, Rhoades BL. Latent class analysis: an alternative perspective on subgroup analysis in prevention and treatment. Prev Sci 2013 Apr;14(2):157-168 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11121-011-0201-1] [Medline: 21318625]
- 8. Eysenbach G, Köhler C. How do consumers search for and appraise health information on the world wide web? Qualitative study using focus groups, usability tests, and in-depth interviews. BMJ 2002 Mar 9;324(7337):573-577 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11884321</u>]
- 9. Houston T, Allison J. Users of internet health information: differences by health status. J Med Internet Res 2002;4(2):E7 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4.2.e7] [Medline: 12554554]
- 10. Baker L, Wagner TH, Singer S, Bundorf MK. Use of the internet and e-mail for health care information: results from a national survey. JAMA 2003 May 14;289(18):2400-2406. [doi: 10.1001/jama.289.18.2400] [Medline: 12746364]
- 11. Wang J, Wang X. Structural equation modeling: Applications using Mplus. Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons; 2012.
- 12. Fox S. Pewinternet. Washington, DC: The Pew Research Center; 2011. Health Topics URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/</u> <u>files/old-media//Files/Reports/2011/PIP\_Health\_Topics.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-09-19] [WebCite Cache ID 72YhhkGIp]
- 13. Pewinternet. Washington, DC: The Pew Research Center; 2010. Internet and health care URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/</u> <u>datasets/september-2010-health-tracking/</u> [accessed 2013-02-02] [WebCite Cache ID 72YhvWcnT]
- Madden M, Rainie L. Pewinternet. Washington, DC: The Pew Research Center; 2010 Jun 18. Adults and cell phone distractions URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2010/06/18/adults-and-cell-phone-distractions/</u> [accessed 2018-09-20] [WebCite Cache ID 72ZbSNRRt]
- 15. Brown TA. In: Little TD, editor. Confirmatory factor analysis for applied research. New York, NY: Guilford Publications; Apr 15, 2015:462.
- 16. Hagenaars J, McCutcheon A. Applied latent class analysis. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press; 2002.
- 17. Nagin DS. Group-based modeling of development. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press; 2005:214.
- Nylund KL, Asparouhov T, Muthén BO. Deciding on the number of classes in latent class analysis and growth mixture modeling: a Monte Carlo simulation study. Struct Equ Modeling 2007;14(4):535-569.
- 19. Collins LM, Lanza ST. Latent class and latent transition analysis: with applications in the social, behavioral, and health sciences. Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons; Dec 2013:330.
- Clark SL, Muthén B. Statmodel2. Los Angeles, CA: University of California, Los Angeles; 2009. Relating latent class analysis results to variables not included in the analysis URL: <u>http://statmodel2.com/download/relatinglca.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-09-19] [WebCite Cache ID 72Yj5sa04]

- 21. Hosmer DW, Lemeshow S, Sturdivant R. Applied logistic regression. Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons; 2013.
- 22. Swets JA. Measuring the accuracy of diagnostic systems. Science 1988 Jun 3;240(4857):1285-1293. [Medline: <u>3287615</u>]
- 23. Jadad AR, Gagliardi A. Rating health information on the internet: navigating to knowledge or to Babel? JAMA 1998 Feb 25;279(8):611-614. [Medline: 9486757]
- 24. Winker MA, Flanagin A, Chi-Lum B, White J, Andrews K, Kennett RL, et al. Guidelines for medical and health information sites on the internet: principles governing AMA web sites. American Medical Association. JAMA 2000;283(12):1600-1606. [Medline: 10735398]
- 25. Diaz JA, Griffith RA, Ng JJ, Reinert SE, Friedmann PD, Moulton AW. Patients' use of the internet for medical information. J Gen Intern Med 2002;17(3):180-185 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 11929503]
- 26. Hesse BW, Nelson DE, Kreps GL, Croyle RT, Arora NK, Rimer BK, et al. Trust and sources of health information: the impact of the internet and its implications for health care providers: findings from the first Health Information National Trends Survey. Arch Intern Med 2005 Dec;165(22):2618-2624. [doi: 10.1001/archinte.165.22.2618] [Medline: 16344419]
- 27. Gell NM, Rosenberg DE, Demiris G, LaCroix AZ, Patel KV. Patterns of technology use among older adults with and without disabilities. Gerontologist 2015 Jun;55(3):412-421 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/geront/gnt166] [Medline: 24379019]
- 28. Zickuhr K, Madden M. Pewinternet. Washington, DC: The Pew Research Center; 2012. Older adults and Internet use: For the first time, half of adults ages 65 and older are online URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2012/06/06/older-adults-and-internet-use/</u> [accessed 2018-09-20] [WebCite Cache ID 72ZdBAah4]
- 29. Munshi MN, Florez H, Huang ES, Kalyani RR, Mupanomunda M, Pandya N, et al. Management of diabetes in long-term care and skilled nursing facilities: a position statement of the American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care 2016 Feb;39(2):308-318 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc15-2512] [Medline: 26798150]
- 30. Polivka L. Closing the gap between knowledge and practice in the US long-term care system. Elder's Advisor 2012;10(1) [FREE Full text]
- 31. The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Medicare.gov. 2018. Nursing Home Compare URL: <u>http://www.medicare.gov/NHCompare/Home.asp</u> [accessed 2017-11-04] [WebCite Cache ID 6btBXz9TO]
- Lynn M. Scholarship.sha.cornell.edu.: Cornell University, School of Hospitality Administration; 2011. Segmenting and Targeting Your Market: Strategies and Limitations URL: <u>https://scholarship.sha.cornell.edu/articles/243/</u> [accessed 2018-09-20] [WebCite Cache ID 72ZdrpEQS]
- Calmus D. Heritage.: The Heritage Foundation; 2013 Jan 6. The Long-Term Care Financing Crisis URL: <u>https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/the-long-term-care-financing-crisis</u> [accessed 2018-09-20] [WebCite Cache ID 72ZdyHs11]
- 34. Choi NG, Dinitto DM. The digital divide among low-income homebound older adults: internet use patterns, eHealth literacy, and attitudes toward computer/Internet use. J Med Internet Res 2013 May 2;15(5):e93 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2645] [Medline: 23639979]
- 35. Pearce KE, Rice RE. Digital divides from access to activities: comparing mobile and personal computer internet users. J Commun 2013 Jul 11;63(4):721-744. [doi: 10.1111/jcom.12045]
- 36. Egbert N, Nanna KM. Health literacy: Challenges and strategies. Online J Issues Nurs 2009;14(3). [doi: 10.3912/OJIN.Vol14No03Man01]
- 37. Lee K, Hoti K, Hughes JD, Emmerton L. Dr Google and the consumer: a qualitative study exploring the navigational needs and online health information-seeking behaviors of consumers with chronic health conditions. J Med Internet Res 2014 Dec 2;16(12):e262 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3706] [Medline: 25470306]

## Abbreviations

AIC: Akaike information criteria BIC: Bayesian information criteria BLRT: bootstrap likelihood ratio test CMS: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services LCA: latent class analysis LTC: long-term care SEM: structural equation model



Edited by J Wang; submitted 12.04.18; peer-reviewed by J Hefele, Y Zhang; comments to author 20.06.18; revised version received 07.08.18; accepted 05.09.18; published 02.11.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Liu D, Yamashita T, Burston B Identifying Consumers Who Search for Long-Term Care on the Web: Latent Class Analysis JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10763 URL: https://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10763/

doi:<u>10.2196/10763</u> PMID:<u>31518237</u>

©Darren Liu, Takashi Yamashita, Betty Burston. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 02.11.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

## Evaluating the Use of Mobile Health Technology in Older Adults With Heart Failure: Mixed-Methods Study

Leanne L Lefler<sup>1</sup>, PhD, APRN, ACNS-BC, FAHA; Sarah J Rhoads<sup>2</sup>, PhD, DNP, WHNP-BC; Melodee Harris<sup>1</sup>, PhD, APRN, GNP-BC, AGPCNP-BC; Ashley E Funderburg<sup>1</sup>, MA; Sandra A Lubin<sup>1</sup>, MA, RN; Isis D Martel<sup>3</sup>, MS; Jennifer L Faulkner<sup>4</sup>, MS; Janet L Rooker<sup>1</sup>, MNSc, RNP; Deborah K Bell<sup>5</sup>, MNSc, APRN, ACNP-BC; Heather Marshall<sup>5</sup>, BSN, RN; Claudia J Beverly<sup>1</sup>, RN, PhD, FAAN

**Corresponding Author:** 

Leanne L Lefler, PhD, APRN, ACNS-BC, FAHA College of Nursing University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences 4301 W Markham, #529 Little Rock, AR, 72205 United States Phone: 1 5012961939 Email: L.Lefler@uams.edu

## Abstract

**Background:** Heart failure (HF) is associated with high rates of hospitalizations, morbidity, mortality, and costs. Remote patient monitoring (mobile health, mHealth) shows promise in improving self-care and HF management, thus increasing quality of care while reducing hospitalizations and costs; however, limited information exists regarding perceptions of older adults with HF about mHealth use.

**Objective:** This study aimed to compare perspectives of older adults with HF who were randomized to either (1) mHealth equipment connected to a 24-hour call center, (2) digital home equipment, or (3) standard care, with regard to ease and satisfaction with equipment, provider communication and engagement, and ability to self-monitor and manage their disease.

**Methods:** We performed a pilot study using a mixed-methods descriptive design with pre- and postsurveys, following participants for 12 weeks. We augmented these data with semistructured qualitative interviews to learn more about feasibility, satisfaction, communication, and self-management.

**Results:** We enrolled 28 patients with HF aged 55 years and above, with 57% (16/28) male, 79% (22/28) non-Hispanic white, and with multiple comorbid conditions. At baseline, 50% (14/28) rated their health fair or poor and 36% (10/28) and 25% (7/28) were very often/always frustrated and discouraged by their health. At baseline, 46% (13/28) did not monitor their weight, 29% (8/28) did not monitor their blood pressure, and 68% (19/28) did not monitor for symptoms. Post intervention, 100% of the equipment groups home monitored daily. For technology anxiety, 36% (10/28) indicated technology usability post intervention scored high (91/100), reflecting ease of use. A majority indicated that a health care provider should be managing their health, and 71% reported that one should trust and not question the provider. Moreover, 57% (16/28) believed it was better to seek professional help than caring for oneself. Post intervention, mHealth users relied more on themselves, which was not mirrored in the home equipment or standard care groups. Participants were satisfied with communication and engagement with providers, yet many described access problems. Distressing symptoms were unpredictable and prevailed over the 12 weeks with 79 provider visits and 7 visits to emergency departments. The nurse call center received 872 readings, and we completed 289 telephone calls with participants. Narrative data revealed the following main themes: (1) traditional communication and engagement with providers prevailed, delaying access to care; (2) home monitoring with technology was described as useful, and mHealth users felt secure

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>College of Nursing, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences, Little Rock, AR, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>College of Nursing, University of Tennessee Health Science Center, Memphis, TN, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Department of Family and Preventive Medicine, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences, Fayetteville, AR, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Department of Family and Preventive Medicine, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences, Little Rock, AR, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Department of Cardiology, University of Arkansas for Medical Science, Little Rock, AR, United States

knowing that someone was observing them; (3) equipment groups felt more confident in self-monitoring and managing; and finally, (4) uncertainty and frustration with persistent health problems.

**Conclusions:** mHealth equipment is feasible with potential to improve patient-centered outcomes and increase self-management in older adults with HF.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12178) doi:10.2196/12178

## **KEYWORDS**

heart failure; remote monitoring; mHealth; older adults; feasibility; self-management

## Introduction

## Background

Heart failure (HF) is a major health problem worldwide. HF accounts for approximately 20% of all hospital discharges in older adults—6.5 million people in the United States—and is increasing significantly as adults are living longer [1]. It is also associated with high symptom burden, comorbidity, and mortality [2-4]. Adults with HF challenge current health care systems because of the complexity of the disease, need for continuous management, coordination of care with multiple providers, and the need to support patients in community settings. Proactive symptom detection combined with earlier health care intervention provides a greater chance in reduction of poor outcomes than reactive treatment where patients wait until they have a serious symptom such as angina or dyspnea [3,4].

Self-care is the cornerstone to HF treatment [5], especially as related to home monitoring for subclinical congestion [6]; however, many patients do not understand how or what to self-monitor [7]. It is important for patients to implement ongoing assessment strategies to identify early indications of impending exacerbations through self-monitoring of weight, blood pressure (BP), and symptoms. Physiological changes that may indicate subclinical congestion may be monitored through a range of strategies ranging from home observation to routine monitoring of vital signs (such as BP and heart rate) to auto monitoring through implantable devices [6]. Patients with HF can prevent comorbidity, premature mortality, and costly hospitalizations through early recognition of decompensation and self-care strategies at home [8-10].

Effective communication with a care team is essential in the multifaceted management of patients with HF [5]. Systematic reviews and meta-analyses support that the care team is a primary characteristic associated with reduced morbidity and mortality [11], and patients who have improved communication with their health care team are known to have increased adherence to the treatment plan [12] and have increased satisfaction [13].

The increased utilization of remote monitoring, using connected mobile health (mHealth) devices at home, is one way to increase self-management and communication. The Center for Connected Health Policy defines remote patient monitoring as "the use of digital technologies to collect medical and other forms of health data that electronically transmits information securely to health care providers" [14]. Remote patient monitoring using mHealth equipment allows in-home monitoring of patient vital signs,

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12178/
```

XSL•FC

such as BP and weight, the same as monitoring in the exam room, allowing clinicians to monitor patients from almost anywhere. Studies using mHealth systems provide evidence that mobile monitoring reduces morbidity [2,3,15,16] and mortality [2]; however, a systematic review reports inconsistent outcomes [17]. In addition to improving morbidity and mortality, studies found fewer emergency department (ED) visits and hospitalizations with remote monitoring [16,18,19]. Despite a growing body of research demonstrating positive physiological outcomes and lower health care costs, few studies have considered the patient's perspective on the potential benefits and burdens associated with the in-home monitoring of HF. In addition, inconsistent findings in the literature are likely related to variations in mHealth monitoring strategies [2-4,15,20]. This inconsistency demonstrates the need for more focused research in comparing approaches with the monitoring of patients with HF to determine which methods are most effective in improving overall patient outcomes, especially in older adults.

## Aims

The purposes of this pilot study were (1) to examine the feasibility of using mHealth equipment with communitydwelling older adults who suffer from HF and (2) to examine their perspectives as they used mHealth equipment compared with in-home equipment and standard care, specifically patient ease and satisfaction with using the equipment, health care team communication and engagement, and ability to self-monitor and manage their disease.

## Methods

## Design

This was a mixed-methods study using a descriptive explanatory design. We used survey methodology along with semistructured qualitative interviews to obtain a better understanding of patient experiences. The study was approved by the university institutional review board.

#### **Sampling and Recruitment**

Participants were recruited from 2 cardiology clinics in a southern state. Provider's office personnel identified potential participants who were interested in participating. A research assistant telephoned the participants and conducted a brief screening of the inclusion and exclusion criteria (see Textbox 1). If eligible, the research assistant scheduled an appointment to meet with the patient, and the caregiver(s) were also encouraged to attend. Participants were provided study information for fully informed consent.

Textbox 1. Research participants' inclusion and exclusion criteria.

#### **Inclusion criteria**

- Aged 55 years and above
- Current diagnosis of heart failure
- Successfully completes capacity to consent given during initial screening process
- At least 2 weeks of no hospitalizations before enrollment
- Able to stand to take daily weight measurements and read values independently or with the assistance of a caregiver
- Has working telephone reachable via text or call 24 hours/7 days a week
- English as primary language

#### **Exclusion criteria**

- Involved in other studies
- Involved in hospital case management
- Living in nursing home setting
- Diagnosis of dementia as indicated by a St Louis University Mental Status (SLUMS) score <20

## Data Collection Randomization to Groups

After baseline measures were taken, we randomized enrolled participants into 3 groups using statistician-generated random allocation cards that were sealed in envelopes: (1) mHealth equipment group, (2) in-home equipment group, and (3) standard care group. Each group received a different self-management intervention.

## Self-Management Interventions

Subjects in the mHealth group received a Cloud DX Connected Health Kit containing an Android Health Tablet with Bluetooth-paired body weight scale and the Pulsewave Universal Serial Bus BP wrist monitor. Subjects took daily BP and weight readings using the mHealth Cloud DX equipment. The equipment allowed real-time collection and monitoring of patients' values, instantly accessible 24 hours a day, 7 days a week by both patients and their clinicians, via a wireless gateway that transmitted results to a secure cloud-based clinician portal. The participants' daily weight and BP readings were remotely sent to the hospital's call center where we employed registered nurses specially trained to triage these patients using physician-study team–developed protocols. These protocols standardized the triage process, ensuring consistency in patient management.

Data collected from the call center included number of calls made by triage nurse staff, the patients, and the nature and outcomes of these calls. Readings falling outside predetermined parameters triggered notifications, alerting research staff and call center nurses. After receiving an alert, a call center nurse then contacted the patient and began the triage process based on alert type. For BP readings falling above or below set parameters, the call center nurse first directed the patient to relax for 15 min, then to retake their BP. If the second reading was in the normal range, no further action was required. If the reading remained outside of the parameters, the nurse asked a series of questions to determine patient needs. The nurse asked questions about physical symptoms (chest pain, shortness of

RenderX

breath, and activity level), mental symptoms (stress levels and sleeping habits), medications (when BP readings or new medications were last taken), and dietary questions (does patient follow a low sodium diet and when did the patient last eat). An alert triggered by weight gain required additional questions about presence of edema, diuretics used, and fluid intake. This combination of questions and responses determined the next steps in triaging, whether it was to take medications and recheck BP in an hour, contacting the patients' physician's office for orders, or a recommendation to go to the local ED. Daily readings not received by 1 pm resulted in a reminder call from the call center. We used the compiled intervention data to record patient compliance, number and types of incidents requiring triage, adherence to triage protocols, and intervention outcomes.

The in-home equipment group received a standard Medline Plus digital BP wrist monitor, an Escali digital weight scale. Neither of these devices were connected to the call center or the software system. They were instructed to use this equipment and to record their daily BP and weight readings via pencil and paper using a log or diary that we supplied. They were also instructed of the parameters their provider specified for their BP and weight readings and to call their provider if readings were out of range.

The standard of care (SoC) group did not receive any equipment and were asked to continue following regular care instructions provided by their health care team and current self-monitoring routine. We did not encourage nor discourage the SoC subjects to change their daily self-management.

## **Survey Data and Instruments**

A total of 3 surveys were used in collecting participant data: (1) baseline survey, (2) postintervention survey, and (3) weekly symptom and status phone survey. The baseline survey captured demographic data and participant perceptions across 6 health domains: (1) general health and symptoms, (2) self-care perceptions, (3) provider care perceptions, (4) communication and engagement with health care team, (5) monitoring adherence, and (6) technology anxiety. See Table 1 for a

description of the questionnaires adapted for use in the survey. The survey was administered in person by a research team member. All responses were entered directly into LimeSurvey, a Web-based service platform.

All participants received a weekly phone call over the course of the 12-week study to follow events prospectively. The weekly symptom and status survey for the 2 equipment groups consisted

of 22 questions across the following 6 domains: (1) current symptoms; (2) equipment status/issues; (3) medical visits/emergencies; (4) symptom changes; (5) adherence behavior for medication, diet, and exercise; and (6) BP and weight daily log adherence (see Table 2). The SoC group received a phone call to mimic attention but did not receive the survey; they were instead asked whether their health condition caused them to seek medical care (doctor or ED visit).

Table 1. Baseline/postsurvey questionnaire instruments.

Survey domain and instruments	Items, n	Measures
General health and symptoms		
Self-Rated Health Scale [21]	1	Patient's self-rated overall health
Health Distress Scale [22]	4	Distress levels triggered by current health problems/symptoms
Self-care perceptions		
Psychological Empowerment Scale [23], adapted	4	Importance of self-care, self-efficacy, decision-making abilities, and control over own health and health outcomes
Provider care perceptions		
Krantz Health Opinion Survey [24], adapted	5	Patient perceptions regarding provider care including active involvement in self-treatment and information seeking with regards to staying informed and a part of medical decisions
Patient communication and engagement		
Medicare Fee-for-Service Consumer Assessment of Health Plans Survey [25], adapted	4	Patient satisfaction with health plan, medical care, and overall communi- cation with health care team
Monitoring adherence		
Morisky et al Medication Adherence Scale [26], adapted	3	Patient fidelity to self-monitoring upon receiving information from their health care provider on how to monitor signs and symptoms of heart failure
Technology anxiety		
Technology Acceptance Model [27], adapted	2	Patient anxiety/stress levels when working with technology
Equipment usability and self-management (post survey onl	y)	
System Usability Scale [28]	10	Effectiveness, efficiency, and user satisfaction when using a system or piece of technology
Feasibility (author derived)	1	Feasibility of using equipment daily to monitor symptoms at home

## Table 2. Weekly symptom and status survey.

Survey	Items, n	Measures
Symptom Status Questionnaire-Heart Failure [29]	7	Presence of current physical heart failure symptoms
Frequency	1	Frequency of symptom occurrence
Severity	1	Severity of symptoms
Distress levels	1	Extent of symptom-induced stress
Equipment status/issues	2	Equipment problems and troubleshooting
Doctor/emergency department visits	2	Health-related clinic and/or emergency department visits; reason for visits
Lifestyle behaviors	5	General questions about sleep, daily activities, diet, exercise, and medica- tions
Symptom improvement	2	Improvement in current symptoms and/or newly occurring symptoms
BP <sup>a</sup> /weight log adherence	2	Daily self-recording of BP and weight-home equipment group only
BP/weight changes	2	Notable changes in BP or weight readings—home equipment group only

<sup>a</sup>BP: blood pressure.



Finally, the postintervention survey was identical to the baseline survey except for removal of the demographic questions and addition of an equipment usability and self-monitoring questionnaire consisting of 11 questions. As the SoC group did not receive any equipment, they did not receive these additional questions. The postintervention survey was administered via telephone at 12-weeks in the same manner.

## **Qualitative Methods**

The purpose of the qualitative approach was to learn more about feasibility, satisfaction, communication, and self-management implications of using mHealth technology compared with in-home equipment and standard care in older adults with HF. A content analysis was used as the qualitative interpretive guide for these narratives according to criterion published by Boreus and Bergstrom [30]. This strategy is commonly used when one is looking for patterns in interviews and comparing different experiences. An interview guide was developed a priori to reflect the purposes of this study. The first author then completed 19 interviews via telephone with 2 more performed in-person using the interview guide. All interviews were digitally recorded, transcribed verbatim, checked for accuracy, and uploaded into a qualitative data software program, NVivo 11 Pro Software (QSR International, 2017). NVivo allows you to store, label, and categorize large quantities of narrative data to describe common experiences that the participants are elucidating.

Analysis involved reading all transcripts as a unit first, rereading, and then labeling segments of text that reflected similar ideas or experiences. A coding frame (method of categorizing the content) was developed so that the similar ideas or experiences could be successively labeled, defined, and sorted. Constant comparison technique was used as transcripts were compared with one another, and codes were added if new ideas emerged from successive transcripts. The initial transcripts were reviewed again and relabeled or recoded in this iterative process until no new ideas or experiences were found. In second-level analysis, narrative data were analyzed per coded groups to form categories of information that combined to form themes that aligned with the research purpose. Finally, recoding was performed 6 months after the original coding to check for intersubjectivity (or how close the results were to one another), and results were found to be consistent, supporting validity and reliability of the findings.

## Results

## **Participant Characteristics**

A total of 151 potential subjects were identified, of which 28 were enrolled. Of those who were not enrolled, 76 did not return messages, 24 were ineligible, 17 could not be reached, and 6 were lost to follow-up. There were 7 participants randomized to the mHealth group, 11 in the home equipment group, and 10 in the SoC group. We had attrition of 3 subjects before completing their 12-week enrollment, 1 from the mHealth group and 2 from the in-home equipment group citing they were too busy or sick to continue, leaving 25 participants at study conclusion. We aimed to enroll 60 participants to be able to compare each group. Due to limitations in the funding period and 1 clinic reorganizing management, we did not meet this goal and thus are not powered sufficiently to determine between-group differences via inferential statistics; however, within-group changes from pre to post survey were tested to indicate feasibility for future clinical trial(s).

All participants had a diagnosis of chronic HF, and this was confirmed by medical record audit. Of note, our participants' educational attainment is below national averages (eg, 18% [5/28] with bachelor's degree), with substantial comorbid conditions such as 32% (9/28) with diabetes and 68% (19/28) with hypertension. Table 3 reflects the general demographics of the participants.

## **Results of Survey Data**

We asked about home monitoring of BP, weight, and symptoms. At baseline, 29% (8/28) of participants did not monitor their BP, 46% (13/28) did not monitor their weight, and 68% (19/28) did not monitor for other symptoms at home. Postintervention data demonstrated that 100% of both the mHealth and in-home groups were monitoring their BP and weight, whereas, only 75% (6/8) of the SoC group monitored their BP and 88% (7/8) monitored their weight—although not often on a daily basis. We report frequencies and trends in differences between groups; see Table 4.



**Table 3.** Study demographics (baseline N=28).

Lefler et al

Characteristic	n (%)
Age (years)	
55-59	5 (18)
60-64	6 (21)
65-69	7 (25)
Above 70	10 (36)
Gender	
Female	12 (43)
Male	16 (57)
Race/ethnicity	
Black, non-Hispanic	5 (18)
White, non-Hispanic	22 (79)
American-Indian/Alaskan native	1 (4)
Educational level	
Some high school/high school graduate/GED (General Educational Development)	11 (39)
Some college/associate's degree	12 (43)
Bachelor's degree	5 (18)
Marital status	
Single/never married	3 (11)
Married	13 (46)
Separated/divorced/widowed	12 (43)
Chronic conditions	
Diabetes	9 (32)
Asthma	3 (11)
Lung disease	12 (43)
Heart disease	28 (100)
Hypertension	19 (68)
Arthritis or other rheumatic disease	15 (54)
Cancer	8 (29)



#### Table 4. Home monitoring.

Characteristic	Baseline	Baseline			Post intervention		
	mH <sup>a</sup> (n=7)	HE <sup>b</sup> (n=11)	SoC <sup>c</sup> (n=10)	mH (n=6)	HE (n=9)	SoC (n=10)	
Do you currently monitor your blood pres	sure, weight, or of	ther health syn	ptoms related to y	our risk for heart	failure at hor	ne?, n (%)	
Yes	5 (71)	10 (91)	7 (70)	6 (100)	9 (100)	8 (80)	
No	2 (29)	1 (9)	30 (3)	0 (0)	0 (0)	2 (20)	
Which of the following do you currently m	nonitor at home?,	n (%)					
Blood pressure							
Yes	5 (71)	10 (91)	5 (50)	6 (100)	9 (100)	6 (75)	
No	2 (29)	1 (9)	50 (5)	0 (0)	0 (0)	2 (25)	
Weight							
Yes	2 (29)	7 (64)	6 (60)	6 (100)	9 (100)	7 (88)	
No	5 (71)	4 (36)	4 (40)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (13)	
Health symptoms							
Yes	3 (43)	5 (45)	1 (10)	3 (50)	8 (89)	7 (88)	
No	4 (57)	6 (55)	9 (90)	3 (50)	1 (11)	1 (13)	

<sup>a</sup>mH: mobile health group.

<sup>b</sup>HE: home equipment group.

<sup>c</sup>SoC: standard care group.

## General Health and Health Distress

On the health and health distress scales, at baseline, 50% (14/28) of the participants rated their health as poor or fair, 25% (7/28) and 36% (10/28) were very often/always discouraged and frustrated by their health, with 21% (6/28) very often/always fearful for their health. Only the mHealth group trended toward a change in very often/always discouraged by their health, with 43% (3/7) reporting discouragement at baseline and 0% post intervention (0/6). In our exploratory analysis for our feasibility aim, we examined if our interventions with the older participants living with HF added to their distress. A repeated measures analysis of variance showed a marginally significant main effect of time for the health distress items ( $F_{1,22}$ =4.080; P=.056;  $\eta^2$ =0.156; power=0.489), indicating that overall, participants' scores showed less health distress (ie, discouragement, fear, worry, and frustration) in their last assessment (mean 2.01, SD

0.81) than in their first assessment (mean 2.36, SD 1.24). Moreover, 15.6% of the variability among our observations can be attributed to time. See Table 5.

## Self-Care and Provider Care Perceptions

The Self-Care Perceptions scale indicated that 89% (25/28) of participants were confident about their ability to care for their health at baseline, with 79% (22/28) strongly/somewhat agreeing that they should decide how to manage and control their health (see Table 6). However, when we queried about provider care perceptions, the majority of the participants believed that the provider/doctors should be managing their health rather than themselves, and 71% (21/28) reported that one should trust and not question the doctor or nurse. However, when we look at group differences, the mHealth equipment users seemed to become more empowered as they relied more on themselves post intervention. These changes were not mirrored in the home equipment or SoC group (see Table 7).



## Table 5. Self-rated health and health distress scales.

Characteristic	Baseline			Post interver	Post intervention		
	mH <sup>a</sup> (n=7)	HE <sup>b</sup> (n=11)	SoC <sup>c</sup> (n=10)	mH (n=6)	HE (n=9)	SoC (n=10)	
In general, would you say your heal	th is, n (%)						
Excellent/very good	2 (29)	2 (18)	2 (20)	1 (17)	1 (11)	2 (20)	
Good	3 (43)	2 (18)	3 (30)	3 (50)	3 (33)	5 (50)	
Fair/poor	2 (29)	7 (64)	5 (50)	2 (33)	5 (56)	3 (30)	
How much time during the past 2 w	eeks were you discourag	ed by your hea	lth problems?, n ('	%)			
Very often/always	3 (43)	3 (27)	1 (10)	0 (0)	1 (11)	1 (10)	
Sometimes	2 (29)	3 (27)	3 (30)	2 (33)	4 (44)	5 (50)	
Never/seldom	2 (29)	5 (45)	6 (60)	4 (67)	4 (44)	4 (40)	
How much time during the past 2 w	eeks were you fearful ab	out your healt	h?, n (%)				
Very often/always	2 (29)	3 (27)	1 (10)	0 (0)	2 (22)	2 (20)	
Sometimes	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (10)	0 (0)	1 (11)	2 (20)	
Never/seldom	5 (71)	8 (73)	8 (80)	6(100)	6 (67)	6 (60)	
How much time during the past 2 w	eeks was your health a v	vorry to your li	ife?, n (%)				
Very often/always	1 (14)	2 (18)	1 (10)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (10)	
Sometimes	0 (0)	1 (9)	2 (20)	1 (17)	3 (33)	1 (10)	
Never/seldom	6 (86)	8 (73)	7 (70)	5 (83)	6 (67)	8 (80)	
How much time during the past 2 w	eeks were you frustrated	l by your healt	h problems?, n (%	)			
Very often/always	3 (43)	5 (45)	2 (20)	0 (0)	1 (11)	1 (10)	
Sometimes	1 (14)	1 (9)	2 (20)	3 (50)	5 (56)	2 (20)	
Never/seldom	3 (43)	5 (45)	6 (60)	3 (50)	3 (33)	7 (70)	

<sup>a</sup>mH: mobile health group.

<sup>b</sup>HE: home equipment group.

<sup>c</sup>SoC: standard care group.



## Table 6. Self-care perceptions.

Characteristic	Baseline			Post interver	Post intervention		
	mH <sup>a</sup> (n=7)	HE <sup>b</sup> (n=11)	SoC <sup>c</sup> (n=10)	mH (n=6)	HE (n=9)	SoC (n=10)	
The way I care for my health is importa	nt to me, n (%)			· · · · ·			
Strongly/somewhat agree	6 (86)	10 (91)	10 (100)	5 (83)	8 (89)	9 (90)	
Neutral	0 (0)	1 (9)	0 (0)	1 (17)	1 (11)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	1 (14)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (10)	
I am confident about my ability to care b	òr my health, n (%	)					
Strongly/somewhat agree	6 (86)	11 (100)	8 (80)	5 (83)	9 (100)	10 (100)	
Neutral	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (10)	1 (17)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	1 (14)	0 (0)	1 (10)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
I can decide on my own how to go about	managing my heal	th, n (%)					
Strongly/somewhat agree	6 (86)	9 (82)	7 (70)	5 (83)	5 (56)	7 (77)	
Neutral	1 (14)	1 (9)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	0 (0)	1 (9)	3 (30)	1 (17)	4 (44)	3 (30)	
I have a great deal of control over what	happens to my heal	th, n (%)					
Strongly/somewhat agree	5 (71)	8 (73)	9 (90)	5 (83)	7 (78)	9 (90)	
Neutral	1 (14)	0 (0)	1 (10)	0 (0)	1 (11)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	1 (14)	3 (27)	0 (0)	1 (17)	1 (11)	1 (10)	

<sup>a</sup>mH: mobile health group.

<sup>b</sup>HE: home equipment group.

<sup>c</sup>SoC: standard care group.



## Table 7. Provider care perceptions.

Characteristic	Baseline			Post interve	Post intervention		
	mH <sup>a</sup> (n=7)	HE <sup>b</sup> (n=11)	$SoC^{c}$ (n=10)	mH (n=6)	HE (n=9)	SoC (n=10)	
Except for serious illness, it is better to	take care of your ow	n health than t	o seek professiona	l help, n (%)			
Strongly/somewhat agree	2 (29)	5 (45)	4 (40)	2 (33)	3 (33)	3 (30)	
Neutral	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (10)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (10)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	5 (71)	6 (55)	5 (50)	4 (67)	6 (67)	6 (60)	
It is better to rely on the judgments of d	loctors (who are exp	erts) than to re	ly on "common se	nse" in taking car	e of you own b	oody, n (%)	
Strongly/somewhat agree	6 (86)	5 (45)	6 (60)	3 (50)	7 (78)	9 (90)	
Neutral	0 (0)	1 (9)	1 (10)	0 (0)	2 (22)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	1 (14)	5 (46)	3 (30)	3 (50)	0 (0)	1 (10)	
Recovery is usually quicker under the c	are of a doctor or nu	ırse than when	patients take care	of themselves, n (	(%)		
Strongly/somewhat agree	5 (71)	11 (100)	10 (100)	4 (67)	9 (100)	10 (100)	
Neutral	1 (14)	0 (0)	0 (0)	2 (33)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	1 (14)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
It is better to trust the doctor or nurse i	n charge of a medica	al procedure th	an to question wh	at they are doing,	n (%)		
Strongly/somewhat agree	5 (71)	8 (73)	7 (70)	3 (50)	4 (44)	10 (100)	
Neutral	1 (14)	0 (0)	1 (10)	1 (17)	1 (11)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	1 (14)	3 (27)	2 (20)	2 (33)	4 (44)	0 (0)	
I'd rather be given many choices about	what's best for my h	ealth than hav	e the doctor make	the decisions for	me, n (%)		
Strongly/somewhat agree	5 (71)	10 (91)	10 (100)	4 (67)	5 (56)	8 (80)	
Neutral	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	2 (33)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Somewhat/strongly disagree	2 (29)	1 (9)	0 (0)	0 (0)	4 (44)	2 (20)	

<sup>a</sup>mH: mobile health group.

<sup>b</sup>HE: Home equipment group.

<sup>c</sup>SoC: standard care group.


#### Table 8. Patient communication and engagement.

Characteristic	Baseline	Baseline		Post intervention		
	mH <sup>a</sup> (n=7)	$HE^{b}$ (n=11)	SoC <sup>c</sup> (n=10)	mH (n=6)	HE (n=9)	SoC (n=10)
How often does your health care tea	m listen carefully to you	?, n (%)	·	· · · · ·		
Very often/always	4 (57)	9 (82)	10 (100)	3 (50)	8 (89)	9 (90)
Sometimes	2 (29)	1 (9)	0 (0)	3 (50)	0 (0)	1 (10)
Never/seldom	1 (14)	1 (9)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (11)	0 (0)
How often does your health care tea	m explain in a way you o	can understand	d?, n (%)			
Very often/always	5 (71)	11 (100)	9 (90)	4 (67)	8 (89)	10 (100)
Sometimes	1 (14)	0 (0)	1 (10)	1 (17)	1 (11)	0 (0)
Never/seldom	1 (14)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (17)	0 (0)	0 (0)
How often does your health care tea	m show respect for what	t you say?, n (%	<b>%</b> )			
Very often/always	4 (57)	8 (73)	10 (100)	4 (67)	8 (89)	10 (100)
Sometimes	2 (29)	2 (18)	0 (0)	2 (33)	1 (11)	0 (0)
Never/seldom	1 (14)	1 (9)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)
How often does your health care tea	am spend enough time wi	ith you?, n (%)	)			
Very often/always	5 (71)	10 (91)	10 (100)	6 (100)	8 (89)	9 (90)
Sometimes	1 (14)	1 (9)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (11)	1 (10)
Never/seldom	1 (14)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)

<sup>a</sup>mH: mobile health group.

<sup>b</sup>HE: home equipment group.

<sup>c</sup>SoC: standard care group.

#### Patient Communication and Engagement

We asked about the participant's communication and engagement with providers. Overall, participants indicated that they experienced good communication/engagement with providers, which did not change appreciably after 12 weeks with satisfaction scores ranging from 80% to 92% from pre intervention to post intervention. See Table 8.

#### Monitoring Adherence

We asked participants about adherence to self-monitoring for signs and symptoms of HF complications at baseline and post intervention. All but 3 of the participants told us that they had received instructions from their provider about monitoring for signs and symptoms of HF complications (these 3 were excluded from further questions), Questions were concerned with how often did you forget or were careless or stopped monitoring your signs and symptoms. At baseline, 44% (11/25) sometimes or very often forgot to monitor, 40% (10/25) were careless, and 52% (13/25) stopped monitoring when they felt better. Postsurvey data revealed that 100% (15/15) of participants receiving either the mHealth or home equipment reported never/seldom forgetting to monitor their symptoms daily, a 50% increase from baseline. In the standard care group, 67% (6/9) of participants reported never/seldom forgetting to monitor their daily symptoms at baseline, whereas post intervention, this

number decreased to 22% (2/9). At baseline, 50% (8/16) of mHealth and home equipment users reported they sometimes/very often/always stopped monitoring their symptoms when feeling better. This number decreased to 14% (2/15) post intervention. The SoC group remained unchanged from baseline to post intervention, with 55% (5/9) of participants reporting they sometimes/very often/always stopped monitoring when feeling better (data not included in tables). Furthermore, a Pearson chi-square test on data captured post intervention showed a trend toward significance ( $\chi^2_{4}$ ) =7.852; *P*=.097), indicating that group membership and monitoring adherence were associated.

#### Technology and Equipment Usability Survey

For the technology anxiety portion of the pre and post survey, 36% (10/28) and 32% (9/28) of our older adults indicated that technology made them nervous or fearful at baseline without significant change post intervention. For equipment usability and self-management, 12 of 15 participants ranked equipment usability at 90 points or above (on a 100-point scale), with an overall mean score of 91.1. The mean score was 84.2 for mHealth users and 95.8 for the home equipment group. When asked about the feasibility of using the mHealth and home equipment regularly to monitor their symptoms, 93% (14/15) of participants agreed that the equipment was easy enough to use on a daily basis.

#### Table 9. Summary findings using mean baseline and postintervention scores.

Scale	Baseline			Post interven	ition	
	mH <sup>a</sup> (n=7), mean (SD)	HE <sup>b</sup> (n=11), mean (SD)	SoC <sup>c</sup> (n=10), mean (SD)	mH (n=6), mean (SD)	HE (n=9), mean (SD)	SoC (n=10), mean (SD)
Health distress	2.40 (1.04)	2.39 (1.38)	2.14 (1.06)	1.75 (0.47)	2.11 (0.85)	2.08 (0.96)
Self-care perceptions	4.05 (0.91)	4.45 (0.69)	4.19 (0.48)	4.46 (0.98)	4.22 (0.51)	4.20 (0.61)
Provider care perceptions	2.60 (0.87)	2.69 (0.55)	2.60 (0.57)	2.77 (0.95)	2.22 (0.78)	2.22 (0.65)
Communication/engagement	4.30 (0.74)	4.36 (0.57)	4.61 (0.31)	4.21 (0.87)	4.64 (0.75)	4.60 (0.47)
Monitoring adherence	3.80 (1.50)	3.55 (0.82)	3.78 (0.85)	4.72 (0.53)	4.37 (0.61)	3.56 (1.07)
Technology anxiety	2.00 (0.79)	3.18 (1.23)	2.00 (1.32)	1.75 (0.88)	2.83 (1.32)	1.75 (1.14)

<sup>a</sup>mH: mobile health group.

<sup>b</sup>HE: home equipment group.

<sup>c</sup>SoC: standard care group.

#### Table 10. Symptoms of heart failure scale (SSQ-HF).

During the past week did you have	Week 1 percentage positive <sup>a</sup> (N=17)	Week 6 percentage positive (N=15)	Week 12 percentage positive (N=14)
Shortness of breath during the daytime	35	33	57
Shortness of breath when you lay down	6	7	21
Fatigue or lack of energy	53	53	57
Chest pain	0	0	14
Leg or ankle swelling	35	27	36
Difficulty sleeping at night	41	20	14
Dizziness or loss of balance	35	40	39

<sup>a</sup>Percentage positive=percentage of participants reporting symptoms that week.

#### Summary of Survey Findings Using Mean Scores

The mean scores of all surveys at baseline compared with post intervention in each group have been presented in Table 9. As noted earlier, sample sizes were not sufficient to show statistical significance, although trends in differences before and after the intervention may be clinically meaningful and provide estimates for future study.

#### Weekly Symptom and Health Status Survey

We made 289 telephone calls to the participants over 12 weeks. For the equipment groups (mHealth and home equipment), we checked for common HF symptoms, provider/hospital visits, and lifestyle and activity patterns. For the standard care patients, we only queried about provider/hospital visits.

For HF symptoms, multiple symptoms were experienced each week. They varied throughout the study with no discernible patterns emerging. Table 10 (Symptoms of heart failure scale; SSQ-HF [29]) shows the percentage of subjects reporting symptoms cross-sectionally at 3 time points: week 1-baseline, week 6-midpoint, and week 12-completion. We asked 4 questions weekly about improvements and changes in symptoms, BP, and weight. Overall symptom improvements were reported 48 times (out of 177 or 27% of the time), with participants describing less fatigue and higher energy levels or improved sleep, less dizziness, reduced swelling, and medication

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12178/
```

RenderX

changes, again demonstrating waxing and waning of symptoms from week to week. In the home equipment group, we asked about changes in BP and weight. Overall, 20% of the home equipment participants reported changes in BP or weight during the 12 weeks. Finally, we asked about provider and ED visits; there were 79 provider visits in 12 weeks with 7 visits to the ED (mean of 3.4 visits per person). There were no differences found between groups.

#### **Equipment Status and Issues**

We asked each week about equipment problems, and 23.2% (41/177) of the time, problems were reported. Most common complaints were about the automated wrist BP cuff in the home equipment group, the scale reading slightly different weights when repeated measures were taken by the participants, and mHealth equipment connectivity problems (the Bluetooth function of the scales). We asked if participants' needed us to retrain them in using their equipment and did this 4.5% (8/177) of the time, home equipment users answered affirmatively 2 times, and there were 6 requests from the mHealth users. Interestingly, there were essentially an equal number of problems with home equipment.

#### **Lifestyle Behaviors**

We asked a few questions each week about lifestyle adherence behaviors of diet, medication, and exercise. Overall, 67% (19/28) of the participants indicated they were on a low-sodium diet, although the methods of this diet varied greatly and most reported they just "did not add salt" to most of their food (but did not necessarily buy low-sodium foods). For adherence to medications, 97% (27/28) told us they were adherent; however, 15% (4/25) later said they were skipping medications some days, with no differences seen between groups. When asked about participation in exercise, 68% (19/28) of the participants reported they were exercising each week; however, when asked what type of exercise, many participants included walking "every now and then," "getting out of the house," house cleaning, or physical therapy as qualifiers for exercise. Other exercise regimens included weekly exercise classes at a fitness center, stationary biking, strength training, and taking daily 30-min walks. There were no differences seen between groups.

# Nurse Call Center Data and Adherence to Daily Readings

The call center nurses received 872 total mHealth readings throughout the 12-week study, 500 for BP and 372 for weight, demonstrating that participants were largely adherent to our instructions with an 85.15% (872/1024) overall adherence rate. Of those readings, 50 triggered alerts, meaning the submitted readings fell outside doctor-provided parameters. BP readings accounted for 30 alerts, 26 of which resulted in 14 triage calls. However, most of these were to 1 participant who had multiple alerts for high BP readings. Of the 4 alerts remaining that were not triaged, 2 were due to mHealth equipment error and 2 due to call center nurse error. Moreover, 2 abnormal BP readings failed to trigger any alerts; reasons for this remain undetermined, but this may have been probably due to a connectivity issue. Weight gain triggered 20 alerts and 6 triage calls. Of the 14 alerts not triaged, 11 were related to equipment problems (the call center was aware of this) and 3 were errors by the call center. A total of 7 weight readings did not trigger alerts for reasons undetermined.

During the 12 weeks, 224 readings were missing, 71 for BP and 153 for weight. Call center nurses phoned participants when daily readings were not transmitted. Moreover, 2 participants were responsible for 168 of the missed readings, 1 who suffered a leg injury and could not weight-bear to stand on the scales and 1 participant who was essentially nonadherent due to continued mHealth equipment tampering by grandchildren (ie, disassembling). Call center nurses were instructed to discontinue calls to these participants. Of the remaining 56 missed readings, call center nurses where calls were not placed due to error. Ultimately, 89% of the time, patients were contacted correctly for missed readings.

# Home Equipment Group Daily Log and Monitoring Adherence

The home equipment group was instructed to take daily BP and weight measures and record them in a log provided by the study team. Out of the 11 participants in this group, 4 (36%, 4/11) did not return their logs as per protocol; we received 1137 readings (62% adherence rate). The log data demonstrated the results were out of range, similar to the mHealth group, 63 times for BP and 60 times for weight; that is, alerts would have been triggered for these same values in the mHealth group participants. Although we did not collect information on whether the providers were contacted by the participants as a result of these physiologic changes, participants may have needed intervention from their provider.

#### **Qualitative Results**

Of the 21 participants engaged in the qualitative study, 9 were in the home equipment group, 6 in the mHealth group, and 6 in standard care group. We identified 4 key themes from the narrative analysis, *Communication and Engagement with Health Care Providers, Home Monitoring with Technology, Awareness of the Importance of Self-Monitoring and Management*, and *Persistent Health Problems*. Themes were based on the analysis of the narratives, which demonstrated repetition of common participants' experiences. The themes, categories, and exemplary narratives that support each are included in Table 11.

### Theme 1: Traditional Communication and Engagement With Health Care Providers

Most participants were satisfied with their established methods of communication with their providers, specifically, they used phone calls to the clinic and in-person clinic visits during office hours, although several had the burden of arranging for transportation. Communication and engagement were specified in 3 ways: health care system issues, both good and bad provider communication, and by routine ED visits. Only 1 participant utilized the communication internet portal that was provided by the health care system. All other participants did not envision other methods of care communication other than traditional phone calls or in-person visits. As seen in Table 11, narratives described health care system problems and both good and poor communication with providers. Unexpectedly, participants described using the ED as a routine practice for accessing care. Narratives describing self-management of their HF symptoms were uncommon before their participation in this study, participants would wait until a symptom was unmanageable and then relied on their provider to take care of the problem.

## Theme 2: Home Monitoring With Technology

When questioned about home monitoring with the mHealth equipment or the home equipment, they described it by 3 categories: as helpful, problematic, and for the mHealth equipment participants, "like someone was watching over me."



#### Lefler et al

#### JMIR AGING

**Table 11.** Results from qualitative analysis: themes, categories, and participant narratives. Numbers that follow the narrative represent distinct study participants and group to which they were randomized: mHealth (mobile health) connected technology, home equipment, or standard of care.

Themes and categories	Narrative
Traditional communication and engag	ement with health care providers
Health care system problems	• "I actually made a formal complaint to the hospital. I don't know how many calls I've made and they essentially said 'well there is nothing we can do about it.' and I said, 'Well there is something I can do about it, I can go somewhere else'" [Participant 14, mHealth]
Provider communication: good	• "They usually call us back in the next 30 minutes or an hour. You don't get nobody, I mean, when you call, you just have to leave a message. But usually, they call you back in the next 30 minutes to an hour. But they are good to us, they are very good to us [The communication] is pretty good." [Participant 16, home equipment]
Provider communication: poor	<ul> <li>"If I'm feeling that bad now, then I want to see a doctor. I need to see a doctor now. Not 2 or 3 weeks from now when I might be feeling fine. I'm feeling so bad now, I want to see what's going on. I want you to see me now" [Participant 27, home equipment]</li> <li>"[is it easy to communicate with your doctor] No, it's really notI didn't want it to get really bad, so I had an appointment with my heart doctorthey wanted me to make an appointment and come back inand I didn't want tobecause it takes several hours to do that." [Participant 22, home equipment]</li> </ul>
Emergency room visits are routine	<ul> <li>"I went to Emergency. Yeah. They are really, really good here and it's much quicker than anything else." [Participant 1, home equipment]</li> <li>"I went twice this month [to the ER], I didn't go last month." [Participant 23, standard care]</li> </ul>
Home monitoring with technology	
Helpful	<ul> <li>"It helped me with my blood pressure and my weight, It told me what I needed, you know." [Participant 18, mHealth]</li> <li>"I think that it's a good thing and that it would help people that live a distance away because they see that there is a problem, that they can either contact the doctor's office or get up to the hospital as quick as they can. It doesn't make me nervous or anything, I am used to this stuff [technology]." [Participant 11, mHealth]</li> </ul>
Problematic	• "I didn't like the equipment. It was ok except for the scales. It was so hard to set it up and everything to get the weight. By the time you turned the iPad on, got the scale on the floor on a level spot, pushed the button underneath it to get it to weigh you, the iPad had kicked off, and by the time you reset it, the scales kicked off. So you literally had to have someone help you do it." [Participant 12, mHealth]
Watching over me	<ul> <li>"Well that was good, knowing that somebody was there, watching over it, who actually knew something about medicine. It was kind of a plus." [Participant 14, mHealth]</li> <li>"It was good. It didn't bother me none. I liked people checking, you know, to see how I was doing." [Participant 18, mHealth]</li> </ul>
Patient awareness of the importance o	f self-monitoring and management
Symptom surveillance	<ul> <li>"it keeps my mind focused on what I have to eat and if I eat this stuff with too much saltit is going to make me have to retain fluidyou're stuck with a situation where you can't take a breath of air, you know, I couldn't even blow my nose. My lungs were being squished so much that I couldn't even take a breath enough to blow my nose." [Participant 9, home equipment]</li> <li>"The equipment helpsyou know if you gained weight overnight you know to take Lasix. If I'm about 4 or 5 pounds over, I take a little more Lasix." [Participant 17, home equipment]</li> </ul>
Becoming a routine practice	<ul> <li>"It brought a level of comforta baseline reading, kind of what was normal for me. Then if I saw something abnormal, I would try to identify what did I do?So it gave me an idea of what was causing the changes. But, yeah, it did help. It made me more aware of my own health I got in the habit of taking my blood pressure every day." [Participant 3, home equipment]</li> <li>"because it gets you used to monitoring yourself and then you start realizing just what it means when you see them numbers offnever did realize before how much difference it made." [Participant 25, home equipment]</li> </ul>
Persistent health problems	
Uncertainty	• "changed my blood pressure medicine after the congestive heart failure episode. They increased my blood pressure, changed it, and increased it, he thought after that, that it was probably the diuretic that was causing the problem. Or maybe, I don't know, may have been the heart, the blood pressure medicine. The Lasix should have gotten rid of it, so, anyway it didn't go awaySo I'm not sure what's going on." [Participant 1, home equipment]

JMIR AGING	Lefler et al
Themes and categories	Narrative
Frustration	• "I just felt like it was just too much withAnd nurses were coming in to check me out make sure that everything was going right and just seemed like a lot was going on and I thought I'd just go ahead and drop out of this [study]." [Participant 2, mHealth]

Exemplary narratives that described their perspectives about the monitoring technology are listed in Table 11. Findings from narratives supported that most participants in the equipment groups appreciated the equipment and found it helpful in monitoring for signs and symptoms of decompensation. An exemplary narrative:

I think you would have probably found this weight gain, Yeah, if you were monitoring the scale, you would have seen. I think it's probably happened over a 10, 15 day period. So, I think it would have been very evident had I been one of the ones that got the telemetry [Participant 1; home equipment]

Several participants discussed that monitoring increased their confidence in themselves, and they were less fearful of HF exacerbations. However, 2 participants in the equipment groups did not like or want to monitor their BP or weight at home, instead they recognized impending crises by other methods, such as feeling "dizzy, tired, or short-of-breath," and as a result, they self-treated with a diuretic or visited their provider or ED for care. For example:

If I get real short of breath, I mean, I call the doctor. Generally, if my fluid is building up, I have to take an extra Lasix." [Participant 25, home equipment]

When these and the standard care participants were asked why they did not home-monitor before this study, most replied that they did not own a scale or BP cuff, they were not interested, or they did not see the need. For instance:

*I've weighed the same for about 12 years, so I don't need to check it* [Participant 8, standard care]

*I* don't have the equipment for one thing and if *I* did, *I* really don't know how to run it. [[Participant 26, standard care].]

Narratives demonstrated that the mHealth group experienced a feeling of security and alliance to our research team that was very encouraging to them. For example:

it brought a level of comfort to me...it was like a friend calling rather than an annoyance...to know if I am in trouble or if I have a new problem...it is a wonderful idea [Participant 2, mHealth]

# Theme 3: Awareness of the Importance of Self-Monitoring and Management

Participants in the 2 equipment groups overwhelmingly reported that they became more aware of the importance of monitoring their weight, BP, and symptoms because of this study. Narratives described that symptom surveillance became a routine practice during the 12 weeks of this study that was likely to prevail going forward. Reasons expressed that our weekly reiteration of the symptom survey and status check taught them which symptoms to watch for and encouraged them to self-manage. For example:

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12178/
```

I never thought of whether my feet get swollen or not...then they asked me almost every week when they called, now I know to watch for it [Participant 6, mHealth]

#### An exemplary narrative:

The whole thing just makes you realize that you've got to keep a close eye on what your weight and blood pressures because those are the factors that are going to get you...it is so important that I do it every day. [Participant 9, home equipment]

#### Theme 4: Persistent Health Problems

Participants repeatedly told us they suffered from persistent health problems and challenges associated with their HF, although this was not included as part of the interview guide questions. They described continuous uncertainty and frustration from living with chronic HF and described instances that were traumatizing to them:

People don't understand how it feels, that I couldn't even bend over to tie my shoes. It was the hardest thing for me to do...everything in there is so full, your belly is full and you haven't even eaten, I would have to stop trying and take a breath. [[Participant 9, home equipment].]

See Table 11 for other narratives.

## Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

The main aim of this mixed-methods study was to examine the feasibility of older adults with HF using connected mHealth technologies at home. Specifically, we looked at patients' ease and satisfaction with the equipment, communication patterns with their providers, and their engagement in HF self-monitoring and management as an essential first step before designing a clinical trial to test such an intervention. Results demonstrated the feasibility of older adults with HF using the equipment, completing the surveys, maintaining study engagement, and even improving self-management. Interviews augmented the survey data by providing synergistic information that helped clarify and explain the survey data and should be considered a strength of this study.

Before this study, participants more often monitored their BP rather than their weight at home, and most did not monitor for symptoms. We also discovered that this monitoring was not done routinely or on a daily basis for most of the participants despite their poor health status and persistent symptoms. They often forgot or skipped days, especially when they felt better. Postintervention data on monitoring adherence showed a change in consistent monitoring to 100% in both of the equipment groups for daily self-monitoring, and 100% said they did not

forget to monitor or skip days. In the SoC group, 78% of the time, they forgot to monitor their symptoms post intervention. This is an important finding partially explained by our interview data, which may demonstrate that the equipment groups, through training and recurring messages given by our weekly status calls, increased knowledge and skill development in self-management. It is established that HF, like many other chronic diseases, can be better managed when the patient exhibits self-care behavior [9]. HF self-management involves lifestyle adjustments [10] and physiological monitoring and surveillance [9]. It is frequently reported that these are difficult skills for HF patients to acquire because of the complexity of their treatment plan, cognitive changes, poor health literacy, and patient inclinations [9]. Individuals with HF most often have multiple comorbid conditions, affecting their ability to manage this multiplicity; thus, the interventions for the comorbidities must be a priority as well [31].

This study showed that the general health of our participants was mostly fair or poor at baseline with no real differences between the groups, which is consistent with data demonstrating poor quality of life in these individuals [9]. They reported discouragement, frustration, and fear regarding their health, emotions that reduce quality of life. However, post intervention, the mHealth group showed less discouragement, fear, and frustration regarding their health. This finding is supported by other research describing that home telehealth is found to increase quality of life for these individuals [32].

We aimed to examine perspectives of these older adults while they used the equipment and self-managed their HF. Although older adults may require training on technology literacy [33], mHealth monitoring is designed to foster autonomy and independence in chronic disease self-management and may have improved their feelings of distress. Research demonstrates similar responses in a study of community-dwelling older adults with poor health as they similarly shared feelings of powerlessness that emerged during the process of regaining independence [34]. Not surprising in these older adults, about one-third of them were nervous or fearful about using technology; however, when asking our participants about whether they thought home monitoring was feasible, easy to use, and helped them manage their symptoms, equipment usability and ease both scored in the 90 percentiles (out of 100), indicating they would use this on a daily basis. A 2017 report from the Pew Foundation found that the percentage of older adults using technology, such as the internet, smartphones, tablets, and social media, has increased steadily since 2000 [35]. Seniors who are more affluent and have a higher educational level have similar rates of use to adults younger than 65 years [35]. Our baseline findings related to fear of using the technology (36%) may be, in part, due to our participants' educational levels (18% bachelor's degree). Even though use of technology is increasing, the Pew Report stated that 73% of older adults say "they need someone else to set it up or show me how to use it" [35]. These findings are consistent with other studies related to utilization rates in older adults to monitor HF [36] and positive perceptions of use of technology to monitor HF [37].

We found that our participants ranked communication with their providers as quite satisfactory using traditional methods of phone calls and clinic visits, although qualitative data described participants having both good communication and substandard experiences with communication and obtaining access to care. mHealth technology is supported as a method to increase communication and access to care [38,39]. It was interesting that we found the participants mostly relied on their provider to manage their health-instead of themselves. Under the traditional model of health care, older adults are more accustomed to a paternalistic approach and interact with providers in a clinic or hospital setting to meet their needs. The dependency initially indicated from results on the provider care perception survey and decreasing post intervention may actually reflect a transition from the traditional model of health care to a more decentralized environment [40,41]. Research supports that HF patients will experience improved quality of life [42] and positive behavioral changes in BP and weight monitoring as they demonstrate confidence for self-management of HF [41,42].

The weekly symptoms and health status survey provided insights into symptoms, adherence to lifestyle recommendations, and provider visits. Our participants experienced persistent struggles with distressing HF symptoms that exhibited no pattern in this study. Interview data described uncertainty and frustration with ongoing symptoms. However, the participants described that home monitoring was helpful and those that had mHealth equipment described a feeling of security knowing someone was available to them. This phenomenon has been reported by others [43].

We also wanted some insight into how these patients were currently managing their HF at home. National HF guidelines recommend developing a care management plan to include appropriate levels of physical activity and dietary adherence, especially for sodium intake [44,45]. Studies demonstrate that lower sodium intake is associated with improved status in those with symptomatic HF [46]; however, HF patients have difficulty adhering to this restriction [47]. Moreover, 67% of our participants self-reported a low-sodium diet, which is quite high given the objective measure of approximately 34% in a recent study [46]. In this study, we asked about these lifestyle parameters weekly in both equipment groups and found that self-reported physical activity was also likely overstated, similar to other studies that measure with self-reported questionnaires [48]. For example, Yates et al report that 38% of HF patients self-reported meeting physical activity recommendations, but when measured objectively, 0% met recommendations.

Gilorta et al [49] found HF knowledge gaps that were identified through surveys given to HF patients post discharge, along with identifying reasons for nonadherence. Patients reported that (1) they did not know they had HF despite being informed of this diagnosis while in the hospital or (2) they strayed from their strict dietary restrictions as they felt better and did not have symptoms. Similar patterns were reported in this study. The Heart Failure Society of America Guidelines recommend continuing education over time because of lack of efficacy with a single educational session that commonly occurs during a hospital discharge [49]. Telehealth interventions have potential

XSL•FO RenderX

for real-time education and symptom support in addition to monitoring for physiological alterations [50].

The nurse call center received 872 readings, and we completed 289 telephone calls following our participants on a weekly basis. Overall, we found that the call center triaged the calls accurately with only a few errors made. We had patients in very rural areas but had only a few missed transmissions, likely a result of cellular connection interruption. From these data, it appears that it is quite feasible to use this technology in rural as well as urban areas.

Our participants reported 79 provider visits and 7 ED visits in 12 weeks, that is, an average of 3.44 visits per person. HF is a syndrome that places a substantial burden on the health care system as well as the patient [1], with over 1 million hospitalizations annually and estimated 7.4 million ED visits [51]. The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid require public reporting of HF admissions and have established penalties for hospitals with high readmission rates. Primary reasons for ED visits are breathing difficulties (88% of patients) followed by chest discomfort (35%) and fatigue (16%) [52]. Recently, mHealth was supported for reducing hospital readmissions [32,53,54] but not necessarily ED visits [51].

#### **Study Limitations**

With this study, we examined feasibility of our mHealth approach and perceptions of older patients using technology so that our findings could be used in future research. An initial limitation is that we did not collect demographic data on the potential participants who did not respond to our invitation to participate. Our sample size was small; thus, we described trends in findings, reported frequencies, and did not have the power to determine significance in group outcomes. We augmented our survey data with interviews from 21 participants to help explain and understand the data, partially mitigating some limitations. This study was performed in 1 state with 2 geographically diverse health clinics and limits generalizability. We hope to have furnished valuable insights for future study.

#### Conclusions

We examined the feasibility of using mHealth and automated digital equipment in older adults with HF who mostly resided in rural areas. Most participants described ease of use and satisfaction with the equipment, and problems with the equipment were essentially the same with the connected mHealth and the home equipment. We learned how older adults engage and communicate with their providers in hopes of augmenting their communication and engagement with mHealth technology in future studies. Many had problems with access to care and relied heavily on the ED for access. Our call center was acceptable to participants and their health care providers and a feasible method of promoting self-management. We found that these older adults tended to increase knowledge and skills related to self-care and could and would self-monitor for HF indices that predict decompensation and pending crises. mHealth equipment is feasible with potential to improve patient-centered outcomes and improve self-management in older adults with HF.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the American Association of Colleges of Nursing in collaboration with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Personnel support was provided by a Health Resources and Services award D09HP28678.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

SJR has received royalties from Angel Eye Camera System, LLC.

#### References

- Benjamin E, Virani S, Callaway C, Chamberlain A, Chang A, Cheng S, American Heart Association Council on Epidemiology and Prevention Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Heart disease and stroke statistics?2018 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation. Circulation 2018 Mar 20;137(12):e67-e492. [doi: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000558] [Medline: 29386200]
- Black JT, Romano PS, Sadeghi B, Auerbach AD, Ganiats TG, Greenfield S, BEAT-HF Research Group. A remote monitoring and telephone nurse coaching intervention to reduce readmissions among patients with heart failure: study protocol for the Better Effectiveness After Transition - Heart Failure (BEAT-HF) randomized controlled trial. Trials 2014 Apr 13;15:124 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1745-6215-15-124] [Medline: 24725308]
- Evans J, Papadopoulos A, Silvers CT, Charness N, Boot WR, Schlachta-Fairchild L, et al. Remote health monitoring for older adults and those with heart failure: adherence and system usability. Telemed J E Health 2016 Jun 1;22(6):480-488 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/tmj.2015.0140] [Medline: 26540369]
- 4. Gorst SL, Armitage CJ, Brownsell S, Hawley MS. Home telehealth uptake and continued use among heart failure and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients: a systematic review. Ann Behav Med 2014 Dec;48(3):323-336 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12160-014-9607-x] [Medline: 24763972]
- Yancy CW, Jessup M, Bozkurt B, Butler J, Casey Jr DE, Drazner MH, et al. 2013 ACCF/AHA guideline for the management of heart failure: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on practice guidelines. Circulation 2013 Oct 15;128(16):1810-1852. [doi: <u>10.1161/CIR.0b013e31829e8807</u>] [Medline: <u>23741057</u>]

- 6. Bui AL, Fonarow GC. Home monitoring for heart failure management. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012 Jan 10;59(2):97-104 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2011.09.044] [Medline: 22222071]
- Spaling MA, Currie K, Strachan PH, Harkness K, Clark AM. Improving support for heart failure patients: a systematic review to understand patients' perspectives on self-care. J Adv Nurs 2015 Nov;71(11):2478-2489. [doi: <u>10.1111/jan.12712</u>] [Medline: <u>26084885</u>]
- Barnason S, White-Williams C, Rossi LP, Centeno M, Crabbe DL, Lee KS, American Heart Association Council on Cardiovascular and Stroke Nursing; Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young; Council on Clinical Cardiology;and Stroke Council. Evidence for therapeutic patient education interventions to promote cardiovascular patient self-management: a scientific statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes 2017 Jun;10(6). [doi: 10.1161/HCQ.00000000000025] [Medline: 28630370]
- 9. Riegel B, Moser DK, Anker SD, Appel LJ, Dunbar SB, Grady KL, American Heart Association Council on Cardiovascular Nursing, American Heart Association Council on Clinical Cardiology, American Heart Association Council on Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Metabolism, American Heart Association Interdisciplinary Council on Quality of Care Outcomes Research. State of the science: promoting self-care in persons with heart failure: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2009 Sep 22;120(12):1141-1163. [doi: <u>10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.192628</u>] [Medline: <u>19720935</u>]
- Toukhsati SR, Driscoll A, Hare DL. Patient self-management in chronic heart failure establishing concordance between guidelines and practice. Card Fail Rev 2015 Oct;1(2):128-131 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.15420/cfr.2015.1.2.128] [Medline: 28785446]
- 11. Oyanguren J, Latorre García PM, Torcal Laguna J, Lekuona Goya I, Rubio Martín S, Maull Lafuente E, et al. Effectiveness and factors determining the success of management programs for patients with heart failure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Rev Esp Cardiol (Engl Ed) 2016 Oct;69(10):900-914. [doi: 10.1016/j.rec.2016.05.012] [Medline: 27692124]
- Zolnierek KB, Dimatteo MR. Physician communication and patient adherence to treatment: a meta-analysis. Med Care 2009 Aug;47(8):826-834 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/MLR.0b013e31819a5acc] [Medline: 19584762]
- Clever SL, Jin L, Levinson W, Meltzer DO. Does doctor-patient communication affect patient satisfaction with hospital care? Results of an analysis with a novel instrumental variable. Health Serv Res 2008 Oct;43(5 Pt 1):1505-1519 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1475-6773.2008.00849.x] [Medline: 18459954]
- 14. Center for Connected Health Policy. About telehealth: remote patient monitoring (RPM) URL: <u>https://www.cchpca.org/about/about-telehealth/remote-patient-monitoring-rpm</u> [accessed 2018-11-08] [WebCite Cache ID 73mYmRocd]
- Gellis ZD, Kenaley BL, Ten Have T. Integrated telehealth care for chronic illness and depression in geriatric home care patients: the Integrated Telehealth Education and Activation of Mood (I-TEAM) study. J Am Geriatr Soc 2014 May;62(5):889-895. [doi: 10.1111/jgs.12776] [Medline: 24655228]
- 16. Inglis SC, Clark RA, Dierckx R, Prieto-Merino D, Cleland JG. Structured telephone support or non-invasive telemonitoring for patients with heart failure. Heart 2017 Dec 15;103(4):255-257. [doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2015-309191] [Medline: 27864319]
- 17. Cajita MI, Gleason KT, Han HR. A systematic review of mHealth-based heart failure interventions. J Cardiovasc Nurs 2016 May;31(3):E10-E22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/JCN.000000000000000305] [Medline: 26544175]
- Clarke M, Shah A, Sharma U. Systematic review of studies on telemonitoring of patients with congestive heart failure: a meta-analysis. J Telemed Telecare 2011;17(1):7-14. [doi: <u>10.1258/jtt.2010.100113</u>] [Medline: <u>21097564</u>]
- 19. Tompkins C, Orwat J. A randomized trial of telemonitoring heart failure patients. J Healthc Manag 2010 Sep;55(5):312-322; discussion 322-323. [doi: 10.1097/00115514-201009000-00005] [Medline: 21077581]
- Pandor A, Gomersall T, Stevens JW, Wang J, Al-Mohammad A, Bakhai A, et al. Remote monitoring after recent hospital discharge in patients with heart failure: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Heart 2013 Dec;99(23):1717-1726. [doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2013-303811] [Medline: 23680885]
- 21. Self-Management Resource Center. Self-rated health URL: <u>https://www.selfmanagementresource.com/docs/pdfs/generalhealth.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-09-11] [WebCite Cache ID 72Lyo2ILg]
- 22. Self-Management Resource Center. Health distress URL: <u>https://www.selfmanagementresource.com/docs/pdfs/</u> English - healthdistress.pdf [accessed 2018-09-11] [WebCite Cache ID 72LzPhTeI]
- Spreitzer GM. Psychological empowerment in the workplace: dimensions, measurement, and validation. Acad Manag J 1995 Oct 01;38(5):1442-1465. [doi: <u>10.5465/256865</u>]
- 24. Krantz DS, Baum A, Wideman MV. Assessment of preferences for self-treatment and information in health care. J Pers Soc Psychol 1980 Nov;39(5):977-990. [Medline: 7441487]
- 25. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Fee-for-Service (FFS) CAHPS URL: <u>https://www.cms.gov/</u> <u>Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Research/CAHPS/ffscahps.html</u> [accessed 2018-09-11] [WebCite Cache ID 72LzlQvUj]
- 26. Morisky DE, Green LW, Levine DM. Concurrent and predictive validity of a self-reported measure of medication adherence. Med Care 1986 Jan;24(1):67-74. [Medline: <u>3945130</u>]
- 27. Venkatesh V. Determinants of perceived ease of use: integrating control, intrinsic motivation, and emotion into the technology acceptance model. Inf Syst Res 2000 Dec;11(4):342-365. [doi: <u>10.1287/isre.11.4.342.11872</u>]

- 28. Brooke J. SUS: a 'quick and dirty' usability scale. In: Jordan PW, Thomas B, Weerdmeester BA, McClelland I, editors. Usability Evaluation in Industry. London, UK: Taylor & Francis; 1996:189-194.
- 29. Heo S, Moser DK, Pressler SJ, Dunbar SB, Mudd-Martin G, Lennie TA. Psychometric properties of the Symptom Status Questionnaire-Heart Failure. J Cardiovasc Nurs 2015;30(2):136-144 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/JCN.000000000000102] [Medline: 24598550]
- 30. Boréus K, Bergström G. Analyzing text and discourse: eight approaches for the social sciences. London: Sage Publications LTD; 2017.
- 31. Gonzaga MC. Enhanced patient-centered educational program for HF self-care management in sub-acute settings. Appl Nurs Res 2018 Aug;42:22-34. [doi: 10.1016/j.apnr.2018.03.010] [Medline: 30029711]
- Bashi N, Karunanithi M, Fatehi F, Ding H, Walters D. Remote monitoring of patients with heart failure: an overview of systematic reviews. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jan 20;19(1):e18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6571] [Medline: 28108430]
- 33. Evangelista LS, Moser DK, Lee JA, Moore AA, Ghasemzadeh H, Sarrafzadeh M, et al. Examining older adults' perceptions of usability and acceptability of remote monitoring systems to manage chronic heart failure. Gerontol Geriatr Med 2015 Nov 22;1:2333721415618050 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/2333721415618050] [Medline: 28138479]
- Holm AL, Severinsson E. A qualitative systematic review of older persons' perceptions of health, ill health, and their community health care needs. Nurs Res Pract 2013;2013:672702 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2013/672702] [Medline: 23738062]
- 35. Anderson M, Perrin A. Pew Research Center. 2017 May 17. Tech adoption climbs among older adults URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2017/05/17/tech-adoption-climbs-among-older-adults/</u> [accessed 2018-09-10] [WebCite Cache ID 72KpIXX1K]
- 36. Lemay G, Azad N, Struthers C. Utilization of home telemonitoring in patients 75 years of age and over with complex heart failure. J Telemed Telecare 2013 Jan;19(1):18-22. [doi: 10.1177/1357633X12473917] [Medline: 23390212]
- Hall AK, Dodd V, Harris A, McArthur K, Dacso C, Colton LM. Heart failure patients' perceptions and use of technology to manage disease symptoms. Telemed J E Health 2014 Apr;20(4):324-331 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/tmj.2013.0146] [Medline: 24483939]
- Piette JD, Striplin D, Marinec N, Chen J, Trivedi RB, Aron DC, et al. A mobile health intervention supporting heart failure patients and their informal caregivers: a randomized comparative effectiveness trial. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jun 10;17(6):e142 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4550] [Medline: 26063161]
- Albert NM, Dinesen B, Spindler H, Southard J, Bena JF, Catz S, et al. Factors associated with telemonitoring use among patients with chronic heart failure. J Telemed Telecare 2017 Feb;23(2):283-291. [doi: <u>10.1177/1357633X16630444</u>] [Medline: <u>26869144</u>]
- 40. Cunningham P. Patient perceptions of clinician self-management support for chronic conditions. Am J Manag Care 2016 Dec 01;22(4):e125-e133 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 27143348]
- 41. Spinsante S. Home telehealth in older patients with heart failure costs, adherence, and outcomes. Smart Homecare Technol TeleHealth 2014 Sep 18;2:93-104. [doi: 10.2147/SHTT.S45318]
- 42. Domingo M, Lupón J, González B, Crespo E, López R, Ramos A, et al. [Noninvasive remote telemonitoring for ambulatory patients with heart failure: effect on number of hospitalizations, days in hospital, and quality of life. CARME (CAtalan Remote Management Evaluation) study]. Rev Esp Cardiol 2011 Apr;64(4):277-285 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.recesp.2010.10.032] [Medline: 21411210]
- 43. Zan S, Agboola S, Moore SA, Parks KA, Kvedar JC, Jethwani K. Patient engagement with a mobile web-based telemonitoring system for heart failure self-management: a pilot study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 Apr 01;3(2):e33 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3789] [Medline: 25842282]
- 44. Heart Failure Society of America, Lindenfeld J, Albert NM, Boehmer JP, Collins SP, Ezekowitz JA, et al. HFSA 2010 Comprehensive Heart Failure Practice Guideline. J Card Fail 2010 Jun;16(6):e1-194. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cardfail.2010.04.004</u>] [Medline: <u>20610207</u>]
- 45. Strath SJ, Kaminsky LA, Ainsworth BE, Ekelund U, Freedson PS, Gary RA, American Heart Association Physical Activity Committee of the Council on Lifestyle and Cardiometabolic Health and Cardiovascular, Exercise, Cardiac Rehabilitation and Prevention Committee of the Council on Clinical Cardiology, and Council on Cardiovascular and Stroke Nursing. Guide to the assessment of physical activity: clinical and research applications: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2013 Nov 12;128(20):2259-2279. [doi: <u>10.1161/01.cir.0000435708.67487.da</u>] [Medline: <u>24126387</u>]
- 46. Lennie TA, Song EK, Wu J, Chung ML, Dunbar SB, Pressler SJ, et al. Three gram sodium intake is associated with longer event-free survival only in patients with advanced heart failure. J Card Fail 2011 Apr;17(4):325-330 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2010.11.008] [Medline: 21440871]
- Dunbar SB, Clark PC, Reilly CM, Gary RA, Smith A, McCarty F, et al. A trial of family partnership and education interventions in heart failure. J Card Fail 2013 Dec;19(12):829-841 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2013.10.007] [Medline: 24331203]

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12178/

- Yates BC, Pozehl B, Kupzyk K, Epstein CM, Deka P. Are heart failure and coronary artery bypass surgery patients meeting physical activity guidelines? Rehabil Nurs 2017 May;42(3):119-124 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/rnj.257] [Medline: 29203953]
- 49. Gilotra NA, Shpigel A, Okwuosa IS, Tamrat R, Flowers D, Russell SD. Patients commonly believe their heart failure hospitalizations are preventable and identify worsening heart failure, nonadherence, and a knowledge gap as reasons for admission. J Card Fail 2017 Mar;23(3):252-256. [doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2016.09.024] [Medline: 27742454]
- Schwamm LH, Chumbler N, Brown E, Fonarow GC, Berube D, Nystrom K, American Heart Association Advocacy Coordinating Committee. Recommendations for the implementation of telehealth in cardiovascular and stroke care: a policy statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2017 Feb 14;135(7):e24-e44. [doi: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000475] [Medline: 27998940]
- 51. Blecker S, Ladapo JA, Doran KM, Goldfeld KS, Katz S. Emergency department visits for heart failure and subsequent hospitalization or observation unit admission. Am Heart J 2014 Dec;168(6):901-908.e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2014.08.002] [Medline: 25458654]
- Albert NM, Levy P, Langlois E, Nutter B, Yang D, Kumar VA, et al. Heart failure beliefs and self-care adherence while being treated in an emergency department. J Emerg Med 2014 Jan;46(1):122-1299. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jemermed.2013.04.060</u>] [Medline: <u>24054880</u>]
- Kitsiou S, Paré G, Jaana M. Effects of home telemonitoring interventions on patients with chronic heart failure: an overview of systematic reviews. J Med Internet Res 2015 Mar 12;17(3):e63 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4174] [Medline: 25768664]
- Polisena J, Tran K, Cimon K, Hutton B, McGill S, Palmer K, et al. Home telemonitoring for congestive heart failure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Telemed Telecare 2010;16(2):68-76. [doi: <u>10.1258/jtt.2009.090406</u>] [Medline: <u>20008054</u>]

#### Abbreviations

**BP:** blood pressure **ED:** emergency department **HF:** heart failure **mHealth:** mobile health **SoC:** standard of care

Edited by J Wang; submitted 11.09.18; peer-reviewed by N Bashi, P Athilingam; comments to author 25.10.18; revised version received 08.11.18; accepted 09.11.18; published 04.12.18.

Please cite as:

Lefler LL, Rhoads SJ, Harris M, Funderburg AE, Lubin SA, Martel ID, Faulkner JL, Rooker JL, Bell DK, Marshall H, Beverly CJ Evaluating the Use of Mobile Health Technology in Older Adults With Heart Failure: Mixed-Methods Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12178 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12178/ doi:10.2196/12178 PMID:<u>31518257</u>

©Leanne L Lefler, Sarah J Rhoads, Melodee Harris, Ashley E Funderburg, Sandra A Lubin, Isis D Martel, Jennifer L Faulkner, Janet L Rooker, Deborah K Bell, Heather Marshall, Claudia J Beverly. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 04.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



## Mobile Technology for Healthy Aging Among Older HIV-Positive Black Men Who Have Sex with Men: Qualitative Study

Judy You Rong Tan<sup>1</sup>, MA, PhD; Tung T Nguyen<sup>2</sup>, MD; Alyssa Tabrisky<sup>1</sup>, BA; Robert Siedle-Khan<sup>1</sup>, MAT; Anna Maria Napoles<sup>3</sup>, MPH, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Center for AIDS Prevention Studies, Division of Prevention Science, Department of Medicine, University of California San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States

<sup>2</sup>Division of General Internal Medicine, Department of Medicine, University of California San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States

<sup>3</sup>Intramural Research Program, National Institute on Minority Health and Health Disparities, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, DC, United States

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Judy You Rong Tan, MA, PhD Center for AIDS Prevention Studies, Division of Prevention Science Department of Medicine University of California San Francisco UCSF Box 0886, 550 16th Street, 3rd Floor San Francisco, CA, United States Phone: 1 415 502 1000 ext 17163 Email: judy.tan@ucsf.edu

## Abstract

**Background:** People living with HIV are living longer in the United States as a result of antiretroviral therapy. Black men who have sex with men (MSM) are disproportionally affected by HIV and have low rates of engagement in HIV care and treatment. Mobile technology holds promise as an intervention platform; however, little is known regarding its use among older black MSM living with HIV.

**Objective:** The goal of this study was to explore mobile technology use and narratives of aging with HIV among older black MSM to inform mobile health intervention development.

**Methods:** A total of 12 black MSM living with HIV, aged 50 years or older, completed in-person, semistructured interviews exploring the issues of aging, HIV care engagement, and mobile technology use. The interviews were audiotaped, transcribed, and analyzed using qualitative research methods.

**Results:** Men appreciated having survived the AIDS epidemic, but some expressed discomfort and ambivalence toward aging. Men described various levels of engagement in HIV care and treatment; challenges included social isolation and need for support that was not focused on HIV. Almost all described using mobile technology to engage in health care, whereas some referenced important barriers and challenges to technology use.

**Conclusions:** Findings highlighted a high level of interest toward a mobile technology–based intervention targeting older black men but also identified barriers and challenges to using mobile technology for health care engagement. Mobile technology is well incorporated into older black MSM's lives and shows potential as an intervention platform for addressing aging issues to enhance engagement in HIV care and treatment.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11723) doi:10.2196/11723

#### KEYWORDS

aging; HIV; black men who have sex with men; mHealth; HIV care and treatment

## Introduction

#### Background

RenderX

Black gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men (MSM) are among the most disproportionately impacted by

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11723/

HIV and have some of the worst HIV care and treatment outcomes [1-3]. Due to biomedical advances such as antiretroviral therapy (ART), HIV has gone from a terminal disease to a manageable, chronic illness. A high rate of adherence (ie, >95%) to ART is required for suppression of

HIV, and retention in HIV care prevents opportunistic illnesses [4]. Black MSM accounted for 26.00% (10,343) of the 39,782 new HIV diagnoses in the United States in 2016 [5]. Black MSM show the least favorable HIV care engagement outcomes relative to other racial or ethnic groups of MSM with suboptimal adherence to ART [3,6,7]. On the basis of current diagnoses rates, it is estimated that 1 in 2 black MSM will be diagnosed with HIV during their lifetime [8].

The population of individuals living with HIV is growing, aging, and experiencing a widening spectrum of diseases and conditions that compromise successful aging [9]. By 2030, as many as 73% (7503) of people living with HIV will be older than 50 years [10]. People living with HIV age earlier due to HIV infection; they exhibit multimorbidity, polypharmacy, and geriatric syndromes at a rate equivalent to those observed much later in life in HIV-uninfected persons [11-13]. Chronic inflammation and immune activation among those living with HIV are likely important in the high prevalence of aging-related conditions among individuals living with HIV [14,15]. The accelerated or premature aging has a deleterious impact on quality of life [11]. Despite an increased focus on aging with HIV and the subsequent decline in the quality of life, evidence for older black MSM living with HIV remains scant. Research is needed to inform innovative interventions that maximize functioning and quality of life as more people are living longer with HIV [16,17].

Mobile technology use among black Americans has increased with the ubiquity of mobile devices. According to a recent poll, the vast majority of black Americans own mobile devices and access the internet: 98% own a cell phone and 75% own a smartphone [18,19]. Black Americans were also more likely than whites to rely on their mobile phone for Web access [19]. Furthermore, the use of mobile technology for health, or mobile health (mHealth), is on the rise among seniors in the United States [20-22]. mHealth is a promising intervention platform, given its capabilities to mitigate traditional intervention barriers with older populations (eg, mobility) while transcending social and cultural barriers (eg, HIV stigma) [23,24].

Mobile phone-based HIV interventions have been developed for young black MSM [25,26]. However, mHealth interventions remain underdeveloped for aging populations, perhaps due to misconceptions about user capability despite evidence to the contrary [27-29]. A recent study showed that older black men indicated high willingness to participate in mHealth interventions, despite never having participated in them [30]. Furthermore, older black men were willing to participate in mHealth if they were offered more information about the topic or if they trusted that the research targeted and benefitted racial/ethnic minorities [30]. Another study found that the association between age and technology use was mediated by the effect of computer-related anxiety, self-efficacy, and confidence, suggesting that interventions that address these psychological factors can improve use of mHealth among older adults [31].

#### Objectives

To our knowledge, there are no technology-based interventions specifically developed for improving HIV care and treatment

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11723/
```

among older black MSM [25,32,33,34]. Research must first characterize the needs and preferences of older black MSM living with HIV who are increasingly in need of viable innovations adaptable to various social and behavioral factors that promote healthy aging. Formative research can help identify critical factors that could affect intervention feasibility, acceptability, and retention/attrition. Therefore, the goals of this study are to explore using qualitative research methods, to assess the issues involved in aging with HIV, and to understand the unique needs and preferences among black MSM to inform mHealth intervention development for enhancing HIV treatment outcomes.

## Methods

#### **Participants**

Participants were recruited using purposive sampling to participate in a one-time in-person interview to explore the role of mobile technology in care engagement among older black MSM living with HIV. During a 3-month period, recruiters distributed study materials containing a dedicated study phone number at AIDS service and community-based organizations serving black MSM in (blinded for review) and social venues (eg, local bars and cafes). Potential participants were screened by trained research staff on the phone for eligibility. Individuals were eligible if they identified as black or African-American and as cisgender men at the time of the study, were currently living with HIV, owned a personal mobile telephone device, and were aged 50 years or older. We chose this age threshold because overwhelming evidence demonstrates that aging syndromes (eg, frailty and HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders) occur earlier (ie, by age 50 years) in people living with HIV. HIV status was verified by a letter of diagnosis or by a labeled pill bottle of their HIV medicine.

Eligible participants were interviewed in a private room located at a community-based research site accessible by public transportation. An interview guide was used to explore overlaps among the topics of aging, HIV care and treatment, and mobile technology. Sample interview questions include "In a typical day, what do you use your mobile phone to do," "What does aging mean to you," "What does living with HIV mean to you," and "How do you use your mobile phone in your health care?" Each interview lasted approximately 1.5 hours and was audiotaped and transcribed for analysis. All study procedures and materials were approved by the lead author's institutional human research review board.

#### Approach

The main goal of the study was to explore the intersection of aging, living with HIV, and mobile technology to inform mHealth intervention development for improving HIV care engagement among older black men living with HIV. Qualitative analysis entailed reading all transcripts, highlighting sections of texts to derive themes based on narratives of aging and technology use in the context of HIV, and care engagement. Next, each transcript was summarized, and themes and subthemes emerged under the domains of mobile technology use in general and for HIV care engagement and aging with HIV as a black man. The themes and subthemes were reviewed

XSL•FO RenderX

## Results

#### Overview

A total of 12 black cisgender men (mean 57.7 [SD 6.5] years) living with HIV participated in one-on-one, semistructured interviews. Of these, 9 men reported receiving or applying for social security disability benefits; 3 men had full-time employment. The annual household income ranged from less than US \$10,000 to \$55,000. Moreover, 6 men (50%, 6/12) reported having a primary relationship partner. All men reported taking antiretroviral medications currently. The length of time on ART ranged from 3 to over 22 years.

We identified 4 major themes (with subthemes): (1) use of mobile technology, (2) use of mobile technology in HIV care, (3) the meanings associated with aging with HIV, and (4) mHealth design implications. In the following sections, we first present how men described using mobile phone technology, particularly with respect to HIV care engagement, and the barriers and challenges to its use. We present how men engaged in HIV care and treatment, including barriers and challenges the men referenced. Next, we present findings of what it means to age with HIV. Finally, we present mHealth design needs and considerations.

#### Use of Mobile Technology

Mobile technology literacy, reliance, and habits ranged widely. Some participants described being very technologically savvy and reliant on their phone. Some had at least two mobile devices. For example, a 50-year-old participant reported having 2 mobile phones, 1 for business purposes and the other to listen to music. Another participant also reported owning 2 mobile phones, an iPhone and an Android (ie, the Obama phone for eligible Medicaid recipients in California); he preferred the iPhone but has the other phone because he could not always pay for the service on the iPhone. He explained that he mostly used texting as a form of communication but used an iPad for email. He has other apps on his phone for accessing the news (eg, Huffington Post and BBC), social media (eg, YouTube), and dating sites (eg, Grindr). Other than calling and texting, the most common use of the mobile phone was to listen to music. One man explained that it is easy to use music apps relative to other features:

I really like my music. It's really easy. I use Spotify. And it's really easy to get along and navigate through the different prompts. I hate texting. I'm not that fast of a typer. I don't even like to use emails. [I use my phone for] calls and music and semi-texting.

#### **Challenges to Mobile Technology Use**

Participants perceived the following barriers or challenges to using mobile technology: having low technology literacy, feeling uncomfortable using mobile technology, having limited access to data (affordability of data plans), and having privacy concerns. Some lamented being unfamiliar with features and

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11723/
```

described frustrating experiences, including the use of social media apps. One man referred to feeling overwhelmed when using Facebook:

With my [previous] Android, I had contact with people on Facebook. I was overwhelmed. I couldn't go on it anymore. Have not even adapted my [current] phone to do a Facebook. I'm overwhelmed by the number of conversations. Well, no. I don't worry about some-my sister. She Facebooks everything and I don't need to know everything. I don't want to know everything.

Of the 12 men, 6 men between the ages of 50 and 69 reported using social media apps. Of these 6 men, 2 referred to using both Facebook and Instagram or Twitter and Instagram. Moreover, 1 participant mentioned that he was "not very tech savvy" and used his phone primarily for texting, calling, and listening to music:

It can be a headache, my phone. I'm not all that savvy when it comes to technology and what not. But I use it for the basic necessities. I'm not glued to my phone daily.

Despite frustrations, many participants described that they "cannot live without the phone." A 66-year-old man with an iPhone described still learning how to use all of the features and occasional challenges. However, he described his phone as indispensable to everyday life. He used mobile apps to stream music, email, and keep track of his appointments. He also owned a tablet at home that he used to surf the Web.

Frustration with using mobile technology was almost always related with unfamiliarity with various features and navigating certain *bells and whistles*. Other challenges to using mobile technology included the hassle of having to register a user name and password. For example:

Sometime it's complicated to find different things, how to work it, what you have to do to this, downloads and that kind of stuff. I'm not good with that kind of stuff. I'm not patient with that kind of stuff. I hate like going to sites where you have to register and all that kind of crap. If I have to do all that, forget it.

#### Use of Mobile Technology in HIV Care

Regarding use of technology related to health care, most participants reported using mobile apps in addition to making phone calls to engage in health care. In addition, 1 man indicated that he kept track of his medical appointments by setting reminders on his mobile phone devices. He explained that he used a pharmacy app to keep track of his medication refills and will receive a text alert when his medications are ready for pickup. He mentioned that he receives his lab test results via email and discusses them with his doctor. Some men used their mobile phone to Google information on symptoms or to stay on top of medical news such as the newest ART. One participant expressed:

Well, first of all, I'm an avid news fanatic. If anything comes up, and it catches my eye, I'll check into it. I mean, the progress with cure stuff is coming. But if I

see something, I'll bring it up to a physician and say, what do you think about this, or what do you think about that?

It is important to note that although many participants were reliant on and somewhat proficient with advanced mobile technology features, there were a few men who used the bare minimum. A few men were unable to access apps and other features because they did not own a smartphone, highlighting barriers to mobile technology for health care.

Despite a wide range in proficiency, almost all described mobile technology use in HIV care engagement. A 68-year-old man described not being too savvy and having an outdated phone but also showed some advanced use of technology for engaging in health care: he explained that he accessed all of his labs and physicians via their websites. Another man described his technology use to be very minimal; he nevertheless described using the app from his pharmacy, which sends him a reminder for prescription refills. Another man described using various apps, such as housing apps to find housing and a music app. He stays organized by using the calendar on his phone to set reminders. A 64-year-old man described using his mobile phone to research medications, conduct banking, and find social support group meeting times. He referred to using several apps, including the calendar on his phone, and social media (eg, WhatsApp and Facebook).

#### Aging With HIV

#### Loss of Opportunity

For several men, living through the HIV epidemic meant a loss of real opportunity and time to think and plan ahead. For the most part, these men accepted the widely held belief in the early days of the epidemic that they would never have to face getting older because they would die of AIDS first. For some, expecting to die young precluded putting hopes on one's future, as a 57-year-old man expressed:

Yeah, I don't think that far ahead, though. I can't. I have to think day by day and what I'm going to do today or tomorrow or next week. I don't like to think too far ahead. But I hope I'll be in a good place. I hope I'll be in a good place mentally. I hope my health still be holding up.

For the generation of men who expected to die of AIDS before ART, having lived through the epidemic only to now face the inevitability of aging was bittersweet. Some expressed regret and disappointment at the years lost. For example, a 51-year-old man described his disappointment in realizing that he would have lived differently if he had known HIV would not be a death sentence:

I didn't think I would be alive at this point. I expect to get older now versus I didn't in the past. It's amazing to me, so it's great to age, to be alive when so many people have passed away. I was mad at the doctor forever, because he told me I wouldn't live to be 30. Oh, I wasted so much time. I could've finished school and everything. I started like spending my retirement money and going to Europe. [But I was] not getting sick. And ten years go by, it's like, oh,

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11723/

yeah, you're a long-term non-progressor. Ooooh, that doctor.

#### Avoidance

Some men held the idea that aging meant becoming infirm, being an invalid, and growing surly and mean over time. This was in contrast with how they viewed themselves currently, representing a separation between aging as a negative concept and their self-perception. One participant described aging as "gray hair, disappointment at what you have not achieved, going forward with what you have, and trying to make the best of the rest of your life." Another 50-year-old participant expressed his dismay when someone younger referred to him as *Pops*:

And a kid called me Pops. He got up. I was on the bus, and he said, here, "Pops, here's a seat for you." I said, now I look old? I don't want to look all old, and I just don't want to be old and mean like my parents did when they got older.

The concept of aging was often synonymous with dying. A 56-year-old man explained avoiding thinking about aging and the impending *move toward death*:

It's the end-of-life thing is what I get reminded of as getting older. And I don't like to think about that, even though I'm living it and moving toward that. And I guess that's my way of not liking it so much. Because I don't want to progress and move forward towards death and dying. I just don't. I just-I don't look forward to it. I know that it's inevitably going to happen. But I try to erase some of that in my thinking...

Some men admitted the increasing number of challenges in getting older and facing multimorbidity, including HIV. A 68-year-old cancer survivor explained that he was "not a friend of aging":

It just means the body wants to fall apart. And how am I dealing with it? Well, I have struggles. I have good days and bad days with aging. I've had two health issues that [have had to do with me] aging. So I have my good days and my bad days. I'm not a friend of aging so much.

Some participants avoided thinking about aging and HIV. One man reported that he did not like to think about aging and the changes it inevitably brings. He became sad when referring to his HIV status. When asked if he attended support groups, he explained:

I don't really go to any support groups...because I don't like really talking about it. I very seldom talk about my HIV problem. I done came to terms in myself that I have it, and I have to take care of myself. But I don't really like talking about it. It depresses me.

He referred to receiving drug counseling, which has helped him with his mental state. He mentioned that it was difficult for him to find a partner because he does not like talking about his HIV status:

I don't want nothing to remind me that I have HIV. I know I have it, but I don't want to be talking about

Tan et al

it. I'm going to take my medicine, and that'd be it. I don't even like to think about it, which is probably not a good thing, but I haven't been stressed over it. So I don't really trip off of it. The only thing I regret is - the only thing that hurts me about it is like finding a partner. Simple fact that I don't like talking about it, and I would have to tell them.

#### Acceptance

In contrast, some men appeared to accept the idea of getting older and the inevitability of death. Many were thankful that they were able to manage HIV as a chronic disease, emphasizing the pointlessness in dwelling on the negative. A 63-year old described viewing aging with HIV as just part of life:

I have a good positive attitude about it. I don't think negative about it. It's nothing you can do about aging. It's just life. You just have to deal with it and make the best of it you can. And when you don't dwell on it. Sometime you may get a little bit depressed, but I kind of get out of that depression because I think stuff could be worse. And I'm lucky to get around and do what I have to do... You got to keep yourself motivated, keep yourself going. You just got to keep moving.

Another man described how he maintains perspective on living with a chronic but manageable disease like HIV in terms of how things could be so much worse:

There's a lot of other things could be going on if I lived in a different part of the world. What is it like living in a poor neighborhood in Libya? What is it like in Syria for kids right now? Some people would do anything to be in my position or live on this planet. So I don't take it lightly, but I appreciate that it could be so much worse.

Some men understood aging in the context of surviving or *defying* HIV and expressed pride in having survived HIV. A 68-year-old man expressed appreciation for being alive when so many of his peers died during the AIDS epidemic:

Well, I was diagnosed in '85, so I've pretty much got the kinks out of the HIV craziness because I-many years of craziness around HIV, many years. So now I just take my medication. Actually, my relationship with HIV is, I'm really glad. Last Tuesday was my 68th birthday, so I'm really glad to be alive.

In addition, 1 man cited having a *fighter* attitude and admitted that he still looked forward to living a healthy and full life:

Because I ain't ready to die. I feel I still got things to do and people to hang out with. So, yeah, I'm just not ready... I looked at so many people died because they didn't [take care of their health]. I don't want to go out like that. I don't want to be all messed up because I didn't take care of myself. I just want to -I want to live. That's what motivates me. Because if you don't, you die. I ain't trying to go out like that. I'm a fighter, literally. Some appreciated the opportunity to see old age. One man recounted an early memory of his aging mother describing to him what it was like to grow old and now appreciating being able to reflect on his own experience in aging:

I'm quite comfortable with being 50. I'm surprised I made it this far. And I remember when my mother was 50, had turned 50. And I was thinking about all the things that she was trying to tell me that was going to happen when you turn 50. I just don't find a lot of pleasure in things I used to when I was 40. I look at -some of them I think are stupid now. And I'm set in a certain way. I'm comfortable with it.

When asked how he feels about aging, one man described finding *unmerited favor* in living into old age with HIV:

Participant: It means finding grace in the midst of-let's say the physical, emotional, and spiritual condition, because I realize that there are things that have changed from my youth, and to make sure that I continue to focus on not what is leaving, but what I can still do.

Interviewer: What do you mean by grace

Participant: I mean unmerited favor. I mean the opportunities to live through wisdom, to be able to tap into a power source greater than the circumstances and situations, having faith in a process that relieves me from anxiety and fear.

Some participants expressed that attitude was a major factor in aging. One man considered himself a healthy individual despite living with HIV. He mentioned that having a good attitude was the key to staying healthy:

It's not what's thrown at you, but how you deal with it, and that all resorts back to state of mind-just to be able to not let those things affect you to the point where you're stressing, because that's a silent killer. Yeah, I think the longevity issue is how you deal with a situation that you're dealt.

Spirituality and religion appeared to play a role in some men's viewpoints on aging. One man used to attend a gay-friendly church to *take bits and pieces* of religion. He wanted to make the most of what the time he has left in life, referring to the universality of aging:

It's getting better, understanding life a little better, knowing that one day I'm not going to be here. So do the best I can with what I got and face it. I'm still here. I've been positive since 1990. As long as I could walk and talk and get around to the best of my ability, I'm fine. I'm going to die. All of us are going to die one day.

## **Mobile Health Design Implications**

#### Willingness and Acceptability

There was a moderate level of acceptability of a mobile technology-based tool, such as an app, that would be designed for older men living with HIV to support care engagement. One participant appreciated the mHealth research focus on older

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

men of color living with HIV ("I think what you guys are doing is an asset. And I think [an app for us] would be great. It would be nice to see that. I definitely would support that."). Many participants were interested in using a mobile app to organize care engagement and access information in 1 central place. However, interest in using an app was qualified by an emphasis that the app would have to be easy to use:

[I would be interested] if it's user-friendly. I get frustrated with difficult prompts, and I'm not that - I don't have the patience for that. But if it's user-friendly, yes, I would be interested in it.

Given memory loss, most men saw the value in using an app as an additional tool in helping to remember things like medical appointments or social engagements:

I would be interested [in using an] app might have a weekly or monthly reminder of something, you know. Because truth be told, to be reminded of something, I think it's very important and very helpful to a lot of us that are out there. Because, like, when you got your medicine and all this other stuff on your mind, the little reminders [would help]. For instance, I have my yearly housing thing coming up where, they sent me a thing in the mail which I got up on my bulletin board, but...you get a lot of mail sometimes, you know. I'm 62 and my brain's kind of working still, but I can sense [that] the older I get—I could appreciate prompts and reminders with a lot of things.

#### **Connecting With Similar Others**

Overall, 4 of the participants reported belonging to a social support group of older men living with HIV. Acceptance of older age appeared to be associated with being connected with similar others. Furthermore, 1 man explained that socializing with similar others helped him learn about or understand some of his own aging experiences:

I'm still trying to identify with [getting older]. I mean, that's why I go to my groups. Then we all speak about it. Then I learn from there. My body is aging a little bit because I'm starting to feel it...we have a weekly Wednesday group which is like a support group...it's the little social things we do that really make me feel good and the camaraderie, you know.

A few men mentioned the need for the existence of such social networks for older men living with HIV. One participant mentioned it would be helpful for a mobile tool such as an app to connect men with each other and remind them to attend groups:

Just something to ring a bell once [that] this group is going on at a certain time. And maybe anything that that group is doing...[like] get little notes about certain functions that group is doing. And because a lot of us are getting older it's hard to get sociable, but...I think if they knew things were going on [and] got reminded, they would go out. But yeah, something like [a way to connect socially and get reminders] that [is] simple and steady, I could appreciate it. Other men who did not belong to a formal social gathering expressed interest in attending support groups devoted to older folks living with HIV for the purpose of learning from others and contextualizing their experiences about aging with HIV. For example, 1 man expressed interest in app features that would provide reminders and connect him to others living with HIV from whom he could learn their experiences with HIV care. He mentioned that although he did not see a need for reminders to take his medications, he saw the value of getting reminders for his medical appointments:

[I want to know] how are they taking their medication? Are they going through anything, like side effects? Because I don't forget to take my medicine. I think that probably [I] might need something like a reminder for a doctor's appointment.

Health concerns among older men living with HIV were mostly unrelated to HIV but rather on the lack of guidance and focus on healthy aging. Men expressed a need for targeted messages that focus on their resilience in having survived the epidemic and on friends and family. Men who had been living with and managing their HIV for many years indicated that social support should not focus solely on HIV but rather on overall health and addressing barriers to healthy aging. These men emphasized that social spaces for older men living with HIV should have *a positive spin on golden years* because they felt that the focus these days was all on being and staying undetectable. Social groups that focus on healthy aging (physical and mental health) and the golden years may be a way to attract men who would otherwise be averse to interventions that focus solely on HIV:

I very seldom talk about my HIV problem. I done came to terms in myself that I have it, and I have to take care of myself. I had been going to drug counseling, actually, that was helping a lot as far as my mental state.

Several men who were less engaged in care and treatment reported being somewhat isolated, underscoring a critical gap that mobile tools may fill by facilitating access to necessary resources. When asked whether he would be interested in using app features to connect with others, one man explained:

Simple fact that I don't like talking about [my HIV status]. So basically I'll be by myself. That's one reason why I be by myself a lot... I haven't been with anybody because I'm too scared of rejection. So yeah. And I probably would [be interested]. I probably would. Because sometimes I just be needing somebody to talk to about various issues. So that may work. I'm just a quiet person, and I don't really like to [talk] on the phone.

#### Support for Self-Management

Participants voiced preferences for educational content on communication and self-management. Some men mentioned wanting to learn skills to manage stress and anger. Furthermore, 1 man explained the need for having tools, such as a daily planner and reminders, to support better time management:

For me, time management is important. We have so many things to do within a day that we don't get done.



So if we could design an app that would take you from the time you get up to the time you lay down, things you need to do, a to-do list, contacts, implementing those, check off, and just feeling like you got through the day and you got some things done, I think that would be awesome. That would be also helpful to know that I got an alarm that will wake me up, maybe a scheduled time every morning, if I have certain things I do, a regimen, get up, walk the dog, have my coffee, breakfast, phone calls. Then I'll make my way to work. If I got appointment reminders, just little stuff that would kind of be in your ear every day, that would be great. Sometimes I do forget [to take my medicine]. Right now I'm switching meds, so it's important for me not to miss a dose. So, yeah, reminders would be great.

#### **Concerns About Confidentiality**

A majority of the participants mentioned using passcodes on their mobile devices. A few men appeared reticent to use an app that would contain personal health data due to concerns about confidentiality. Furthermore, 1 man explained his concern about a loss of confidentiality trumping his desire to access his medical information in 1 central place on his mobile device:

I'd be worried about why all that information's in one place. Why would I want to have all my information linked where if I make a mistake, all of it'll be out there? With all this hacking and nonsense, I don't know if I would want to use it or if it would even be necessary, because right now it's not.

#### Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

This study explored mobile technology use and narratives of aging with HIV among older black MSM to inform mHealth intervention development. The findings centered on 4 themes: (1) mobile technology use in general and (2) in HIV care, (3) aging with HIV, and (4) mHealth design implications. Conceptualizations of aging with HIV were often situated within narratives of the early AIDS epidemic and what it means to be a long-term survivor when many others have perished from it. Many considered themselves to be fortunate to live long enough to age, with several of these men accepting the inevitability and universality of aging. By contrast, others viewed aging negatively as becoming infirm and unable to live life to the fullest extent. Findings underscored a need for promoting models of healthy aging relevant to black men living with HIV, given findings that conceptions of aging are culture- and context-dependent [35]. Many men aging and living with HIV may lack visible and positive role models, perhaps due to the death of peers and social isolation exacerbated by social factors related to HIV stigma, aging, or both [36-38].

Findings also showed a wide range in the level of comfort and skill in using mobile technology. Many older black men relied heavily on their mobile phones to access entertainment such as music. The findings were encouraging of leveraging mobile technology as an HIV intervention platform: older black men relied on their mobile phones specifically in their HIV care, such as ordering their medications via drugstore apps or calling their providers to schedule appointments. Several reported using self-management apps (eg, calendar) and functionality (eg, reminders) to organize HIV care and treatment. Finally, we found evidence of acceptability of an mHealth intervention in the form of an app for enhancing HIV care and treatment among older black MSM.

These findings show where needs of older black MSM are similar to or different from those of young black MSM [39]. Similar to young black MSM, older black men considered confidentiality and privacy in mobile technology to be paramount [39]. Younger black men preferred a holistic approach to health in an mHealth intervention rather than one solely focused on HIV [39]. Similarly, older black men desired access to information on successful aging and health concerns unrelated to HIV. Regardless of age, men cited self-management as an important reason for using mobile technology. In contrast, although younger men relied heavily on apps [39], our findings with older men showed variability in the level of reliance on and comfort with using certain mobile phone features. Although some younger black men wanted to seek experienced sponsors for guidance and support [39], older black men were more varied on their desire for Web-based social connections. Future mHealth research should explore how a mentorship model facilitated by mHealth may be appropriate for connecting younger and older black MSM toward achieving better health.

#### **Implications for Intervention**

Our findings point to specific content areas that an mHealth HIV intervention should address with older black MSM. Interventions that promote positive conceptions of aging with HIV may be particularly impactful. Promoting ideas about resiliency and the golden years may help men who otherwise avoid the topic incorporate holistic and dynamic models of aging into their self-concepts. Social isolation among the elderly is common, but among those living with HIV who are also sexual and/or gender minorities, social ties may be even more tenuous [40,41]. Areas for focus include information on healthy aging, connecting socially to similar others, and self-help aspects such as managing psychosocial distress. Men who wish to connect in person with others for social support may already belong to formal groups; those who are more socially isolated may want the option of connecting remotely to potential social groups at first. Thus, access to existing social support networks should be remote as well as in person [18]. Since many older men had been engaged in care and treatment for some time, content around HIV may be deemed irrelevant. In addition, some men expressed being tired of HIV prevention and health intervention messaging solely on HIV. mHealth interventions should focus on helping users define and achieve goals of aging along with promoting HIV care engagement.

Findings also guide the design of mHealth features. App features should be easy to navigate and focus on being operable right off the shelf, minimizing user burdens and cognitive loads. For example, usernames could be set to mobile telephone numbers rather than a unique username that may be hard for many to remember. The number of features should also be minimal, with

```
XSL•FO
```

a focus on simplicity and enhancing user experience. The tool should include reminding and camera functions the users are most likely to be familiar operating. Additional features may include day planners. Incorporating mobile phone capabilities such as music, social media, and video streaming may be a viable way to engage older black men [42].

#### Limitations

The findings are limited to a small sample size due to the pilot nature of the study. This study did not extensively explore how challenges to using mobile technology might be associated with specific aging-related cognitive, physical, perception, and motivation barriers to mobile technology [21]. Given the goal of the study, the small sample size, and sampling method, findings cannot be generalized. Eligibility for the study participation included owning a mobile phone, although ownership of a smartphone was not a criterion. A small minority of participants did not own a smartphone, even as smartphone devices are affordable through safety net, state-subsidized programs. Even as rates of adoption increase among older racial/ethnic and sexual and gender minorities, researchers are cautioned to consider existing constraints on mobile technology access.

#### Conclusions

Adoption of digital technology among older black MSM living with HIV is likely influenced by a multitude of issues [22]. This study adds to the scant literature specific to older black MSM living with HIV, a population showing health disparities and for whom no mHealth interventions exist [42]. Mobile technology for promoting healthy aging with HIV among older black MSM appears acceptable and is likely to be feasible based on extant digital technology for advancing black men's health [18]. mHealth interventions for older black men iving with HIV can educate and promote healthy concepts of aging with HIV and support self-management skills and behavior around HIV care, such as adhering to ART [18]. It is paramount that future research to develop mHealth interventions work with black MSM to explore culturally relevant mHealth strategies rather than apply a *one-size-fits-all* approach.

#### Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the National Institute of Mental Health K01 MH106416 Mentored Research Scientist Award to JYRT and the National Institute On Aging of the National Institutes of Health under Award #P30AG015272.

## **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

#### References

- Maulsby C, Millett G, Lindsey K, Kelley R, Johnson K, Montoya D, et al. HIV among Black men who have sex with men (MSM) in the United States: a review of the literature. AIDS Behav 2014 Jan;18(1):10-25. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-013-0476-2] [Medline: 23620241]
- Millett GA, Peterson JL, Flores SA, Hart TA, Jeffries WL, Wilson PA, et al. Comparisons of disparities and risks of HIV infection in black and other men who have sex with men in Canada, UK, and USA: a meta-analysis. Lancet 2012 Jul 28;380(9839):341-348. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60899-X] [Medline: 22819656]
- Rosenberg ES, Millett GA, Sullivan PS, del Rio C, Curran JW. Understanding the HIV disparities between black and white men who have sex with men in the USA using the HIV care continuum: a modeling study. Lancet HIV 2014 Dec;1(3):e112-e118 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S2352-3018(14)00011-3] [Medline: 25530987]
- 4. Gardner EM, McLees MP, Steiner JF, del Rio C, Burman WJ. The spectrum of engagement in HIV care and its relevance to test-and-treat strategies for prevention of HIV infection. Clin Infect Dis 2011 Mar 15;52(6):793-800 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/cid/ciq243] [Medline: 21367734]
- 5. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2015. HIV Surveillance Report URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/pdf/library/</u> reports/surveillance/cdc-hiv-surveillance-report-2015-vol-27.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 73xSEVxaq]
- 6. Hall HI, Holtgrave DR, Tang T, Rhodes P. HIV transmission in the United States: considerations of viral load, risk behavior, and health disparities. AIDS Behav 2013 Jun;17(5):1632-1636. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10461-013-0426-z</u>] [Medline: <u>23456577</u>]
- Singh S, Mitsch A, Wu B. HIV care outcomes among men who have sex with men with diagnosed HIV infection United States, 2015. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2017 Sep 22;66(37):969-974 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6637a2] [Medline: 28934185]
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). 2016. Lifetime risk of HIV diagnosis: half of black gay men and a quarter of Latino gay men projected to be diagnosed within their lifetime URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchhstp/newsroom/</u> 2016/croi-press-release-risk.html [WebCite Cache ID 73xNpndPJ]
- Justice AC. HIV and aging: time for a new paradigm. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep 2010 May;7(2):69-76. [doi: 10.1007/s11904-010-0041-9] [Medline: 20425560]
- Smit M, Brinkman K, Geerlings S, Smit C, Thyagarajan K, van Sighem A, ATHENA Observational Cohort. Future challenges for clinical care of an ageing population infected with HIV: a modelling study. Lancet Infect Dis 2015 Jul;15(7):810-818 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(15)00056-0] [Medline: 26070969]

- 11. High KP, Brennan-Ing M, Clifford DB, Cohen MH, Currier J, Deeks SG, OAR Working Group on HIV and Aging. HIV and aging: state of knowledge and areas of critical need for research. A report to the NIH Office of AIDS Research by the HIV and Aging Working Group. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 2012 Jul 01;60 Suppl 1:S1-18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/QAI.0b013e31825a3668] [Medline: 22688010]
- 12. Guaraldi G, Orlando G, Zona S, Menozzi M, Carli F, Garlassi E, et al. Premature age-related comorbidities among HIV-infected persons compared with the general population. Clin Infect Dis 2011 Dec;53(11):1120-1126. [doi: 10.1093/cid/cir627] [Medline: 21998278]
- Guaraldi G, Zona S, Brothers TD, Carli F, Stentarelli C, Dolci G, et al. Aging with HIV vs. HIV seroconversion at older age: a diverse population with distinct comorbidity profiles. PLoS One 2015;10(4):e0118531 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0118531] [Medline: 25874806]
- 14. Desai S, Landay A. Early immune senescence in HIV disease. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep 2010 Feb;7(1):4-10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11904-009-0038-4] [Medline: 20425052]
- 15. Erlandson KM, Allshouse AA, Jankowski CM, Lee EJ, Rufner KM, Palmer BE, et al. Association of functional impairment with inflammation and immune activation in HIV type 1-infected adults receiving effective antiretroviral therapy. J Infect Dis 2013 Jul 15;208(2):249-259 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/infdis/jit147] [Medline: 23559466]
- Chambers LA, Wilson MG, Rueda S, Gogolishvili D, Shi MQ, Rourke SB, Positive Aging Review Team. Evidence informing the intersection of HIV, aging and health: a scoping review. AIDS Behav 2014 Apr;18(4):661-675. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10461-013-0627-5</u>] [Medline: <u>24185708</u>]
- 17. Hearps A, Schafer K, High K, Landay A. HIV and aging: parallels and synergistic mechanisms leading to premature disease and functional decline. In: Sierra F, Kohanski R, editors. Advances in Geroscience. New York: Springer; 2016:509-550.
- Grande SW, Sherman LD. Too important to ignore: leveraging digital technology to improve chronic illness management among Black men. J Med Internet Res 2018 May 14;20(5):e182 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9434] [Medline: 29759956]
- 19. Pew Research Center. 2018. Mobile Fact Sheet URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/fact-sheet/mobile/</u> [WebCite Cache ID 73xPFIE84]
- 20. Smith A. Pew Research Center. African Americans and technology use: a demographic portrait URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2014/01/06/african-americans-and-technology-use/</u> [WebCite Cache ID 73xXyr8B0]
- 21. Wildenbos GA, Peute L, Jaspers M. Aging barriers influencing mobile health usability for older adults: a literature based framework (MOLD-US). Int J Med Inform 2018 Jun;114:66-75. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2018.03.012</u>] [Medline: <u>29673606</u>]
- 22. Lee C, Coughlin J. PERSPECTIVE: Older Adults' Adoption of Technology: An Integrated Approach to Identifying Determinants and Barriers. J Prod Innov Manag 2014 Jun 03;32(5):747-759. [doi: 10.1111/jpim.12176]
- 23. Hall AK, Stellefson M, Bernhardt JM. Healthy Aging 2.0: the potential of new media and technology. Prev Chronic Dis 2012;9:E67 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 22405474]
- 24. Muessig KE, Pike EC, Fowler B, LeGrand S, Parsons JT, Bull SS, et al. Putting prevention in their pockets: developing mobile phone-based HIV interventions for black men who have sex with men. AIDS Patient Care STDS 2013 Apr;27(4):211-222 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/apc.2012.0404] [Medline: 23565925]
- Muessig KE, Nekkanti M, Bauermeister J, Bull S, Hightow-Weidman LB. A systematic review of recent smartphone, Internet and Web 2.0 interventions to address the HIV continuum of care. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep 2015 Jan 28;12(1):173-190. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11904-014-0239-3</u>] [Medline: <u>25626718</u>]
- 26. Muessig KE, Cohen MS. Advances in HIV prevention for serodiscordant couples. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep 2014 Dec;11(4):434-446 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11904-014-0225-9] [Medline: 25145645]
- 27. Kwan A. mHealth Alliance, United Nations Foundation. Using mobile technologies for healthier aging URL: <u>https://www.mhealthknowledge.org/sites/default/files/16\_mhealth-and-aging-report.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-11-16] [WebCite Cache ID 73xZ3u51p]
- Henriquez-Camacho C, Losa J, Miranda JJ, Cheyne NE. Addressing healthy aging populations in developing countries: unlocking the opportunity of eHealth and mHealth. Emerg Themes Epidemiol 2014;11(1):136 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12982-014-0021-4] [Medline: 25642276]
- Parker SJ, Jessel S, Richardson JE, Reid MC. Older adults are mobile too! Identifying the barriers and facilitators to older adults' use of mHealth for pain management. BMC Geriatr 2013;13:43 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2318-13-43] [Medline: 23647949]
- James DC, Harville C. Barriers and motivators to participating in mHealth research among African American men. Am J Mens Health 2015 Dec 03. [doi: <u>10.1177/1557988315620276</u>] [Medline: <u>26634861</u>]
- Czaja SJ, Charness N, Fisk AD, Hertzog C, Nair SN, Rogers WA, et al. Factors predicting the use of technology: findings from the Center for Research and Education on Aging and Technology Enhancement (CREATE). Psychol Aging 2006 Jun;21(2):333-352 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/0882-7974.21.2.333] [Medline: 16768579]
- Muessig KE, LeGrand S, Horvath KJ, Bauermeister JA, Hightow-Weidman LB. Recent mobile health interventions to support medication adherence among HIV-positive MSM. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 2017 Sep;12(5):432-441. [doi: 10.1097/COH.00000000000401] [Medline: 28639990]

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11723/
```

- 33. Cao B, Gupta S, Wang J, Hightow-Weidman LB, Muessig KE, Tang W, et al. Social media interventions to promote HIV testing, linkage, adherence, and retention: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Med Internet Res 2017 Nov 24;19(11):e394 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7997] [Medline: 29175811]
- 34. Muessig KE, Pike EC, Legrand S, Hightow-Weidman LB. Mobile phone applications for the care and prevention of HIV and other sexually transmitted diseases: a review. J Med Internet Res 2013;15(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2301] [Medline: 23291245]
- 35. Westerhof GJ, Whitbourne SK, Freeman GP. The aging self in a cultural context: the relation of conceptions of aging to identity processes and self-esteem in the United States and the Netherlands. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2012 Jan;67(1):52-60. [doi: 10.1093/geronb/gbr075] [Medline: 21785004]
- 36. Galvan FH, Davis EM, Banks D, Bing EG. HIV stigma and social support among African Americans. AIDS Patient Care STDS 2008 May;22(5):423-436 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/apc.2007.0169] [Medline: 18373417]
- 37. Emlet CA. "You're awfully old to have this disease": experiences of stigma and ageism in adults 50 years and older living with HIV/AIDS. Gerontologist 2006 Dec;46(6):781-790. [Medline: <u>17169933</u>]
- 38. Emlet CA. Experiences of stigma in older adults living with HIV/AIDS: a mixed-methods analysis. AIDS Patient Care STDS 2007 Oct;21(10):740-752. [doi: 10.1089/apc.2007.0010] [Medline: 17949273]
- 39. Holloway IW, Winder TJ, Lea CH, Tan D, Boyd D, Novak D. Technology use and preferences for mobile phone-based HIV prevention and treatment among Black young men who have sex with men: exploratory research. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Dec 13;5(4):e46 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.6436] [Medline: 28408360]
- 40. Sankar A, Nevedal A, Neufeld S, Berry R, Luborsky M. What do we know about older adults and HIV? A review of social and behavioral literature. AIDS Care 2011 Oct;23(10):1187-1207. [doi: <u>10.1080/09540121.2011.564115</u>] [Medline: <u>21939401</u>]
- 41. Emlet CA. An examination of the social networks and social isolation in older and younger adults living with HIV/AIDS. Health Soc Work 2006 Nov;31(4):299-308. [Medline: <u>17176977</u>]
- 42. Anderson-Lewis C, Darville G, Mercado RE, Howell S, Di Maggio S. mHealth Technology use and implications in historically underserved and minority populations in the United States: systematic literature review. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Jun 18;6(6):e128 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.8383] [Medline: 29914860]

#### Abbreviations

**ART:** antiretroviral therapy **mHealth:** mobile health **MSM:** men who have sex with men

Edited by J Wang; submitted 31.07.18; peer-reviewed by T Winder; comments to author 08.11.18; revised version received 16.11.18; accepted 16.11.18; published 10.12.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Tan JYR, Nguyen TT, Tabrisky A, Siedle-Khan R, Napoles AM Mobile Technology for Healthy Aging Among Older HIV-Positive Black Men Who Have Sex with Men: Qualitative Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11723 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11723/</u> doi:10.2196/11723 PMID:31518233

©Judy You Rong Tan, Tung T Nguyen, Alyssa Tabrisky, Robert Siedle-Khan, Anna Maria Napoles. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 10.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



#### **Original Paper**

## Analyzing Twitter as a Platform for Alzheimer-Related Dementia Awareness: Thematic Analyses of Tweets

Tiffany Yi-mei Cheng<sup>1\*</sup>, BSc; Lisa Liu<sup>1\*</sup>, BSc; Benjamin KP Woo<sup>2</sup>, MD

<sup>1</sup>University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, United States

<sup>2</sup>Department of Psychiatry, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, United States

\*these authors contributed equally

**Corresponding Author:** Lisa Liu, BSc University of California, Los Angeles 405 Hilgard Avenue Los Angeles, CA, 90095 United States Phone: 1 626 321 5215 Email: <u>lisa96liu@gmail.com</u>

## Abstract

**Background:** Dementia is a prevalent disorder among adults and often subjects an individual and his or her family. Social media websites may serve as a platform to raise awareness for dementia and allow researchers to explore health-related data.

**Objective:** The objective of this study was to utilize Twitter, a social media website, to examine the content and location of tweets containing the keyword "dementia" to better understand the reasons why individuals discuss dementia. We adopted an approach that analyzed user location, user category, and tweet content subcategories to classify large publicly available datasets.

**Methods:** A total of 398 tweets were collected using the Twitter search application programming interface with the keyword "dementia," circulated between January and February 2018. Twitter users were categorized into 4 categories: general public, health care field, advocacy organization, and public broadcasting. Tweets posted by "general public" users were further subcategorized into 5 categories: mental health advocate, affected persons, stigmatization, marketing, and other. Placement into the categories was done through thematic analysis.

**Results:** A total of 398 tweets were written by 359 different screen names from 28 different countries. The largest number of Twitter users were from the United States and the United Kingdom. Within the United States, the largest number of users were from California and Texas. The majority (281/398, 70.6%) of Twitter users were categorized into the "general public" category. Content analysis of tweets from the "general public" category revealed stigmatization (113/281, 40.2%) and mental health advocacy (102/281, 36.3%) as the most common themes. Among tweets from California and Texas, California had more stigmatization tweets, while Texas had more mental health advocacy tweets.

**Conclusions:** Themes from the content of tweets highlight the mixture of the political climate and the supportive network present on Twitter. The ability to use Twitter to combat stigma and raise awareness of mental health indicates the benefits that can potentially be facilitated via the platform, but negative stigmatizing tweets may interfere with the effectiveness of this social support.

#### (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11542) doi:10.2196/11542

#### **KEYWORDS**

social media; Twitter; dementia; social support

## Introduction

Dementia is a neurocognitive disorder that affects cognitive function and performance of daily activities, such as going to the bathroom, eating, and communicating. In 2017, an estimated 5.5 million people in the United States had Alzheimer-related

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11542/
```

RenderX

dementia, one of the most common forms of dementia, with 96% of them being adults aged  $\geq$ 65 years [1]. The increasing number of adults living with dementia has simultaneously caused an increase in awareness for the mentally debilitating disease. However, this recognition of dementia as a problem among the elderly has caused both negative stigmatization and

positive support among communities. For instance, those living with dementia have reported experiencing various degrees of shame, including avoidance, negative self-perceptions, and uncertainty [2]. Interviews with individuals affected by dementia have shown that these individuals often feel perceived as "stupid" [3]. These perceptions of individuals affected by dementia have been perpetuated by the increased use of the internet as a source of information and social commentary. A study examining stigma associated with Alzheimer disease on Twitter found that 21% of Alzheimer-related tweets used related keywords (ie, "Alzheimer's," "senile," "memory loss," and more) to perpetuate public stigma [4].

Nonetheless, technology has also become a platform for disseminating information about dementia and the creation of education and support programs. This most often occurs in the form of blogs written by dementia caregivers about their experiences and the impact of caring for affected persons. These platforms have aided the development of intervention programs and services for caregivers [5]. Additionally, these platforms have also helped in the creation of these same programs for affected persons. Studies discovered that a dementia awareness campaign may be useful in decreasing mental health disparities [6] while media outlets such as public radio stations would be helpful in promoting dementia awareness [7].

Twitter has been used as a Web-based source for people to receive support [8] and for physicians to share scientific information with the public [9]. Thus, upon analysis of tweets mentioning the term "dementia," we expect to find supportive Web-based Twitter discussions about dementia. This study is notable for analyzing geotags associated with each tweet to determine the worldwide usage of "dementia" in tweets. As the Western world has become more involved in mental health advocacy, we specifically focus on states within the United States to evaluate whether states that have more open discussions on mental health and mental health policy have more users involved in positive conversations.

The aim of this paper was to develop a better understanding of the Web-based Twitter discussion about dementia and to analyze the applicability of using Twitter as a Web-based support system for individuals with dementia and their families.

## Methods

#### **Data Collection**

A total of 398 publicly available tweets were collected on 4 different dates and times during the months of January and

February in 2018 (Table 1). Given the vast majority of tweets available on the Web and the ability of two researchers to manually code each tweet, a sample of 398 tweets was chosen, which is comparable to the 311 tweets manually coded in a similar paper [4]. The Twitter search application programming interface (API) and Postman API Development Environment (San Francisco, CA) were used to collect data endpoints from Twitter that contain the keyword "dementia." Furthermore,  $\leq 100$  tweets were collected at each time point, a limit that is imposed on the Twitter search API. Thus, we accessed only a portion of the tweets posted during each of the 4 time points. For each tweet, we collected data on the date, time, location, username, and tweet body text including hashtags, links, and emojis. Tweets were collected at various time points to account for differences in usage time on the Web and events that may occur, such as political occasions or book publishments.

#### **Data Analysis and Manual Coding**

Upon completion of data collection, all tweets were imported into a password-protected Excel (Microsoft) file for analysis. Retweets were considered as individual data points because the more retweets a particular tweet has, the more likely it is to appear at the top of a Twitter search. Thus, retweets are vital for understanding which category of tweets is more readily visible and available for users searching for "dementia" and the diffusion of tweets through follower-friend connections [10]. Tweets in languages other than English were inputted into Google Translate to identify subject matter.

User profile information was used to determine the location of the Twitter user. Tweets coming from the United States were further categorized by state. Thematic analysis performed by two of the researchers was utilized to determine the key purpose of each tweet. A few randomly chosen tweets were discussed between the two researchers to determine what category they should be placed in. After tweets from each category were identified and characteristics of each category were discussed, the rest of the tweets were randomly divided to be read by either researcher. Tweets that one researcher was unsure about were then discussed with the other researcher until a category was decided and agreed upon. A hierarchical structure of categories and subcategories was produced to normalize the comparison between tweets. Tweets were divided into 4 categories based on user profile information: general public, health care field, advocacy organization, and public broadcasting. Further classifications were made if the user was considered general public, explained in further detail below. This process is also further illustrated in Figure 1.

 Table 1. Time points of collection.

Date	Time (Greenwich Mean Time)	Tweets collected (N)
Friday, January 5, 2018	10:12-10:23	100
Thursday, January 11, 2018	6:59-7:16	98
Thursday, February 8, 2018	20:05-20:12	100
Tuesday, February 13, 2018	16:29-16:41	100



#### Figure 1. Schematic illustrating the approach to analysis.



For the first category, general public, a user was placed into it if the user was mainly an individual posting about his or her life, thoughts, or interests, and did not have a user description that would place them in any of the other categories. These tweets were subsequently divided into 5 categories based on the content of the tweet itself: mental health advocate (posting about ways to prevent dementia, raising money for dementia), affected persons (persons living with dementia, or family members or friends of a person living with dementia), stigmatization (using the word "dementia" to accuse people of certain qualities), marketing (using dementia to promote a business), and other (not belonging to any of the above named subsections). In the health care field category, the researchers looked for keywords in the users' profiles that would indicate provider-patient interactions. The users were analyzed for a link to their website on their profile or an explicit statement in the description. For the advocacy organization category, researchers looked for a profile that focused on raising awareness for dementia. Public broadcasting users typically had news-related profiles or usernames. Examples of the users and tweets in the categories can be found in Multimedia Appendix 1. A few words and identifying information have been altered and removed, respectively, to preserve user identity and privacy. This technique has been recommended in prior research on analyzing Twitter data [11].

## Results

#### **Data Collection**

A total of 398 tweets were collected. Of them, 228 (57.3%) were retweets and 359 (90.2%) were posted by different user screen names; furthermore, 29 (7.3%) tweets were posted by the same user screen name at least two or more times.

#### Data Analysis and Manual Coding

Upon analysis of geotag locations, tweets were found to be posted from 28 different countries. The top 2 countries with the most tweets were the United States (119/398, 29.9%, tweets) and United Kingdom (111/398, 27.9%, tweets). Of the 119 tweets from the United States, the top 2 states with most tweets were California (22, 18.5%, tweets) and Texas (12, 10.1%, tweets).

Categorization of Twitter users showed that of 398, a majority were classified as general public (281, 70.6%, tweets) and advocacy organizations (57, 14.3%, tweets); moreover, 41 (10.3%) tweets were from users associated with the health care field, such as psychologists, nurses, and researchers, while 14 (3.5%) tweets were associated with public broadcasting, such as newspapers and radio stations. Of the 398 Twitter user profiles, 5 (1.3%) were deleted when analysis began and, thus, could not be classified.

Further analysis of the "general public" category demonstrated that of 281, a majority of the tweets were identified as stigmatization (113, 40.2%, tweets) or mental health advocate (102, 36.3%, tweets); furthermore, 26 (9.3%) tweets were tweeted by affected persons, while 13 (4.6%) tweets were tweeted for marketing purposes. Of 281, 25 (8.9%) tweets could not be classified under the 4 main subcategories and were subsequently placed in the "other" category. A list of keywords used commonly in each subcategory can be found in Multimedia Appendix 2.

Analysis of tweets from the top 2 states in the United States, after adjusting for missing data values, showed that Californians, with 14 tweets, had more stigmatization-related tweets (n=9), while Texans, with 5 tweets, had more mental health advocate-related tweets (n=3).

## Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

Less than a third of the tweets were posted by advocacy organizations or health professionals. These tweets generally aim to raise awareness about dementia, provide dementia prevention information, and give advice for caretakers. However, many of these tweets are eclipsed by the many more tweets generated by the general public. Web users seeking support from dementia tweets may not see all of the information offered to them by advocacy organizations or health professionals but instead see information provided by the general public. This leads to dangers of misinformation through the Web as many are willing to believe news that align with their own beliefs and provide them with a greater sense of hope and control [12]. While many of the posts from the general public may be helpful, posts from organizations or professionals are more likely to contain credible and trustworthy information that will be better received and followed by the public.

Furthermore, many of the tweets posted by the general public in the "mental health advocate" and "affected persons" subcategories provide sentimental tweets that raise awareness and seek support, respectively. Having these become eclipsed by negative tweets reduces the effectiveness of using Twitter as a supportive Web-based community for dementia.

In 2009, the National Alliance on Mental Illness produced a report card for each state, grading them in 4 categories related to their mental health policies [13]. This standard was utilized to compare the mental health system in both California and Texas (Table 2). Because California has a higher grade in each category, it demonstrates that California has more resources and ability to advocate for those living with mental illnesses. Thus, we would expect a larger amount of mental health advocates among Twitter users residing in California rather than in Texas. However, results demonstrate that there are more stigmatization posts from Twitter users residing in California than those in Texas. This contradicts what is expected based on the grades given to each state.

#### Limitations

In exploring the global conversation surrounding dementia, a majority of the tweets were posted from the United States and United Kingdom. Although the United States and United Kingdom are among the top countries that have the most Twitter users, there are other countries such as Japan and Spain that may engage in the dementia conversation [14]. Since the search term used was "dementia" in English, this may have limited the searched tweets to those written in English. Furthermore, the United States and United Kingdom are often at the forefront of increasing awareness for mental health awareness. As one of the first countries to establish a mental health policy in 1996, the United States has seen its residents hold increasingly positive attitudes toward seeking professional help for mental health problems over time [15]. Another factor to consider is the role of culture in mental health awareness and seeking professional help [16]. This may influence the lack of other countries actively participating in the dementia discussion.

In relation to the deviance from data suggesting that California would generally have more mental health advocates than Texas, data collected during the month of January followed large political events or wrongdoings. Thus, Twitter users might have used the term "dementia" to express negative attitudes toward those involved in the political event.

#### **Comparison to Prior Works**

A similar study on Twitter that was performed in 2012 studying types of social media users and dementia themes found that most of the information on Twitter came from health professionals, health information sites, new organizations, and commercial entities and that most tweets contained links to news and health information sites [17]. From 2012, the number of worldwide active Twitter users has greatly increased from 167 million users to 335 million users in 2018 [18]. Now that there are more users, there can be more actively voiced, differing opinions and misinformation that may affect how others perceive dementia and bar access to dementia support systems. Thus, as the world uses more technology, it becomes more relevant and important to study how the Web-based Twitter discussion may have changed over time.

 Table 2. The 2009 National Alliance on Mental Illness category grades.

Category <sup>a</sup>	California grade	Texas grade	
I. Health Promotion & Measurement	В	F	
II. Financing & Core Treatment/Recovery Services	С	D	
III. Consumer and Family Empowerment	D	F	
IV. Community Integration & Social Inclusion	В	D	

<sup>a</sup>National Alliance on Mental Illness category grades are based on 4 categories: Health Promotion and Measurement considers the services states provide, the development of mental health policy planning, and data collection; Financing and Core Treatment/Recovery Services entails the accessibility and availability of mental health services, reimbursement for these services through state Medicaid programs, the severity of current shortages in the mental health workforce, and state efforts to improve the cultural competence of their mental health care systems; Consumer and Family Empowerment grades are determined by the states' opportunities for family and consumer education and empowerment; and Community Integration and Social Inclusion determines whether states are compensating for extreme mental illnesses that go beyond those addressed by mental health agencies (this includes data on public health education and housing resources).



#### **Clinical Implications**

As media outlets have played an important role in communicating popular opinion in the general public [19], researchers have further shown that the Web-based community shows a greater preference for talking about mental health conditions compared with nonpsychiatric diseases, such as cancer, stroke, or HIV infection [20]. Tweeting about mental health can foster communication among the Twitter community [21], especially anonymous communication that allows individuals to express themselves openly and honestly [22]. Twitter surveillance of these discussions may help health care providers, health institutions, and policy makers see how dementia is discussed and what issues are there in their own communities, allowing them to tailor their services to local, current issues presented in Web-based culture of dementia [23].

Furthermore, while platforms such as Twitter can allow for access to pertinent, critical information, medical misinformation on the Web may lead to potential rifts in patient-health care provider relationships. Web-based information that differs from that provided by health care providers can lead to unanticipated consequences, such as raising false hopes or increasing patient anxiety. To combat distribution of misinformation, especially on a large social media platform, health care providers should actively address and recommend websites with information that they deem is qualitatively informative and accurate. [24] This would encourage patients to ignore information on popular social media that is more likely filled with opinionated statements than factual evidence.

#### Conclusion

Twitter as a social media platform has great potential for disseminating information on care, creating support systems, and raising awareness for Alzheimer-related dementia. With the popularity of the internet growing with each generation, future generations may turn to Twitter to seek comfort and knowledge about the onset of this disease. However, it has thus far been used as a readily available method for perpetuating stigma by attributing traits associated with dementia to normal, healthy people that Twitter users may find disagreeable.

Further research is warranted to determine the full impact and number of tweets addressing dementia in a negative light or as a method to raise awareness. In particular, older generations that may actually be affected by dementia do not use the internet as a platform for discussion as much as younger generations do. Thus, research on dementia on social media platforms should also be pursued in the future as younger generations grow older. The search for tweets would also have to be broadened to be more inclusive in addressing language differences in tweets ("dementia" in different languages), the time of day the tweets were posted, and the time of year. Furthermore, in the efforts to raise awareness of mental health issues, the conversations surrounding dementia should be expanded from the United States and United Kingdom, changing cultural beliefs that affect views on mental health. With more than 330 million users on Twitter, understanding the ability of Twitter as a readily available, popular, free source of information to better disseminate important information about Alzheimer-related dementia may be the key in building supportive and knowledgeable communities for the future.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Twitter and its users for their informative tweets on dementia. The authors would also like to thank Jasper Wu for his guidance in helping us navigate the Twitter API. No funding was received for this study.

#### **Authors' Contributions**

TYMC and LL contributed to study inception, data collection, data analysis and interpretation, and drafting of the manuscript. BKPW contributed to study inception and provided valuable insights and critical revision of the manuscript.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Examples of Twitter users and Twitter posts. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 21KB - aging\_v1i2e11542\_app1.pdf]

#### Multimedia Appendix 2

List of key words used common in the different types of posts in the general public category. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 21KB - aging\_v1i2e11542\_app2.pdf]

#### References

- 1. Alzheimer's Association. 2017 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimer's & Dementia 2017 Apr;13(4):325-373. [doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2017.02.001]
- 2. Aldridge H, Fisher P, Laidlaw K. Experiences of shame for people with dementia: An Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis. Dementia (London) 2017 Jan 01:1471301217732430. [doi: 10.1177/1471301217732430] [Medline: 28958170]

- 3. Ashworth R. Perceptions of stigma among people affected by early- and late-onset Alzheimer's disease. J Health Psychol 2017 Jul 01:1359105317720818. [doi: 10.1177/1359105317720818] [Medline: 28810495]
- Oscar N, Fox PA, Croucher R, Wernick R, Keune J, Hooker K. Machine Learning, Sentiment Analysis, and Tweets: An Examination of Alzheimer's Disease Stigma on Twitter. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2017 Sep 01;72(5):742-751. [doi: <u>10.1093/geronb/gbx014</u>] [Medline: <u>28329835</u>]
- Anderson JG, Hundt E, Dean M, Keim-Malpass J, Lopez RP. "The Church of Online Support": Examining the Use of Blogs Among Family Caregivers of Persons With Dementia. J Fam Nurs 2017 Feb;23(1):34-54. [doi: 10.1177/1074840716681289] [Medline: 27920340]
- 6. Woo BK. Dementia Health Promotion for Chinese Americans. Cureus 2017 Jun 29;9(6):e1411 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.7759/cureus.1411] [Medline: 28856076]
- Woo BK. Using a Chinese radio station to disseminate dementia knowledge to Chinese Americans. J Am Geriatr Soc 2012 Nov;60(11):2175-2176. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1532-5415.2012.04230.x</u>] [Medline: <u>23148425</u>]
- Knightsmith P. HuffPost UK. 2016. Twitter Saved My Life Why Social Media Isn't All Bad URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/ y908xqox</u>
- Choo EK, Ranney ML, Chan TM, Trueger NS, Walsh AE, Tegtmeyer K, et al. Twitter as a tool for communication and knowledge exchange in academic medicine: A guide for skeptics and novices. Med Teach 2015 May;37(5):411-416. [doi: 10.3109/0142159X.2014.993371] [Medline: 25523012]
- 10. Bakal G, Kavuluru R. On Quantifying Diffusion of Health Information on Twitter. IEEE EMBS Int Conf Biomed Health Inform 2017 Feb;2017:485-488 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1109/BHI.2017.7897311] [Medline: 28736772]
- 11. Colditz JB, Chu K, Emery SL, Larkin CR, James AE, Welling J, et al. Toward Real-Time Infoveillance of Twitter Health Messages. Am J Public Health 2018 Aug;108(8):1009-1014. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2018.304497] [Medline: 29927648]
- 12. Tonsaker T, Bartlett G, Trpkov C. Health information on the Internet: gold mine or minefield? Can Fam Physician 2014 May;60(5):407-408 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 24828994]
- 13. Aron L, Honberg R, Duckworth K, Kimball A, Edgar E, Carolla B, et al. National Alliance on Mental Illness. 2009. Grading the States 2009: A Report on America's Health Care System for Adults with Serious Mental Illness URL: <u>https://www.nami.org/grades</u> [accessed 2018-04-10] [WebCite Cache ID 73IhSH1Qh]
- 14. Stone B. Twitter Blog. 2008 Feb 21. Twitter Web Traffic Around the World URL: <u>https://blog.twitter.com/official/en\_us/</u> a/2008/twitter-web-traffic-around-the-world.html
- 15. Parcesepe AM, Cabassa LJ. Public stigma of mental illness in the United States: a systematic literature review. Adm Policy Ment Health 2013 Sep;40(5):384-399 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10488-012-0430-z] [Medline: 22833051]
- 16. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Culture Counts: The Influence of Culture and Society on Mental Health. In: Mental Health: Culture, Race, and Ethnicity—A Supplement to Mental Health: A Report of the Surgeon General. Rockville, MD: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Center for Mental Health Services; 2001.
- 17. Robillard JM, Johnson TW, Hennessey C, Beattie BL, Illes J. Aging 2.0: health information about dementia on Twitter. PLoS One 2013;8(7):e69861 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0069861] [Medline: 23922827]
- Statista. Number of monthly active Twitter users worldwide from 1st quarter 2010 to 3rd quarter 2018 (in millions) URL: <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/282087/number-of-monthly-active-twitter-users/#0</u> [accessed 2018-11-27] [WebCite Cache ID 74EdLWJS3]
- 19. Wakefield MA, Loken B, Hornik RC. Use of mass media campaigns to change health behaviour. Lancet 2010 Oct 09;376(9748):1261-1271 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60809-4] [Medline: 20933263]
- Alvarez-Mon MA, Asunsolo Del Barco A, Lahera G, Quintero J, Ferre F, Pereira-Sanchez V, et al. Increasing Interest of Mass Communication Media and the General Public in the Distribution of Tweets About Mental Disorders: Observational Study. J Med Internet Res 2018 May 28;20(5):e205 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9582] [Medline: 29807880]
- Berry N, Lobban F, Belousov M, Emsley R, Nenadic G, Bucci S. #WhyWeTweetMH: Understanding Why People Use Twitter to Discuss Mental Health Problems. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 05;19(4):e107 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6173] [Medline: 28381392]
- 22. Seabrook EM, Kern ML, Fulcher BD, Rickard NS. Predicting Depression From Language-Based Emotion Dynamics: Longitudinal Analysis of Facebook and Twitter Status Updates. J Med Internet Res 2018 May 08;20(5):e168 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9267] [Medline: 29739736]
- 23. Sewalk KC, Tuli G, Hswen Y, Brownstein JS, Hawkins JB. Using Twitter to Examine Web-Based Patient Experience Sentiments in the United States: Longitudinal Study. J Med Internet Res 2018 Oct 12;20(10):e10043 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10043] [Medline: 30314959]
- 24. Gerber BS, Eiser AR. The patient physician relationship in the Internet age: future prospects and the research agenda. J Med Internet Res 2001;3(2):E15 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3.2.e15] [Medline: 11720957]

## Abbreviations

API: application programming interface



Edited by J Wang; submitted 10.07.18; peer-reviewed by C Parsey, B Davis; comments to author 08.10.18; revised version received 13.11.18; accepted 19.11.18; published 10.12.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Cheng TYM, Liu L, Woo BKP Analyzing Twitter as a Platform for Alzheimer-Related Dementia Awareness: Thematic Analyses of Tweets JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e11542 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e11542/ doi:10.2196/11542 PMID:31518232

©Tiffany Yi-mei Cheng, Lisa Liu, Benjamin KP Woo. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 10.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



## Health Care Cost Analyses for Exploring Cost Savings Opportunities in Older Patients: Longitudinal Retrospective Study

Stephen Agboola<sup>1\*</sup>, MD, MPH; Mariana Simons<sup>2\*</sup>, PhD; Sara Golas<sup>1</sup>, MSc; Jorn op den Buijs<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Jennifer Felsted<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Nils Fischer<sup>1</sup>, MPH; Linda Schertzer<sup>3</sup>; Allison Orenstein<sup>3</sup>; Kamal Jethwani<sup>1</sup>, MD, MPH; Joseph Kvedar<sup>1</sup>, MD, MPH

<sup>1</sup>Connected Health Innovation, Partners Healthcare, Boston, MA, United States

<sup>2</sup>Department of Chronic Disease Management, Philips Research, Eindhoven, Netherlands

<sup>3</sup>Philips Lifeline, Framingham, MA, United States

\*these authors contributed equally

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Stephen Agboola, MD, MPH Connected Health Innovation Partners Healthcare 25 New Chardon Street, Suite 300 Boston, MA, 02114 United States Phone: 1 617 643 0291 Fax: 1 617 228 4619 Email: sagboola@partners.org

## Abstract

**Background:** Half of Medicare reimbursement goes toward caring for the top 5% of the most expensive patients. However, little is known about these patients prior to reaching the top or how their costs change annually. To address these gaps, we analyzed patient flow and associated health care cost trends over 5 years.

**Objective:** To evaluate the cost of health care utilization in older patients by analyzing changes in their long-term expenditures.

**Methods:** This was a retrospective, longitudinal, multicenter study to evaluate health care costs of 2643 older patients from 2011 to 2015. All patients had at least one episode of home health care during the study period and used a personal emergency response service (PERS) at home for any length of time during the observation period. We segmented all patients into top (5%), middle (6%-50%), and bottom (51%-100%) segments by their annual expenditures and built cost pyramids based thereon. The longitudinal health care expenditure trends of the complete study population and each segment were assessed by linear regression models. Patient flows throughout the segments of the cost acuity pyramids from year to year were modeled by Markov chains.

**Results:** Total health care costs of the study population nearly doubled from US \$17.7M in 2011 to US \$33.0M in 2015 with an expected annual cost increase of US \$3.6M (P=.003). This growth was primarily driven by a significantly higher cost increases in the middle segment (US \$2.3M, P=.003). The expected annual cost increases in the top and bottom segments were US \$1.2M (P=.008) and US \$0.1M (P=.004), respectively. Patient and cost flow analyses showed that 18% of patients moved up the cost acuity pyramid yearly, and their costs increased by 672%. This was in contrast to 22% of patients that moved down with a cost decrease of 86%. The remaining 60% of patients stayed in the same segment from year to year, though their costs also increased by 18%.

**Conclusions:** Although many health care organizations target intensive and costly interventions to their most expensive patients, this analysis unveiled potential cost savings opportunities by managing the patients in the lower cost segments that are at risk of moving up the cost acuity pyramid. To achieve this, data analytics integrating longitudinal data from electronic health records and home monitoring devices may help health care organizations optimize resources by enabling clinicians to proactively manage patients in their home or community environments beyond institutional settings and 30- and 60-day telehealth services.

#### (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10254) doi:10.2196/10254

#### **KEYWORDS**

RenderX

health care cost analysis; cost acuity pyramid; patient segmentation; multicenter study; Markov chains

## Introduction

The United States spends more on health care per person than any other country in the world [1]. National health care expenditures increased by 5.8% to US \$3.2 trillion from 2014 to 2015, or US \$9990 per person, and accounted for 17.8% of gross domestic product [2]. A recent study [3] on 5 fundamental factors associated with increases in US health care spending, including population size, population age structure, disease prevalence or incidence, service utilization, and service price and intensity, found that increases in service price and intensity were associated with a 50% health care spending increase. Increases in population size and age were also positively associated with increased health care spending, whereas changes in disease prevalence or incidence were negatively associated.

A sizable proportion (20%) of all national health care expenditures are due to Medicare spending, a federal health insurance program for US citizens who are 65 years and older, younger people with certain disabilities, and those who suffer from end stage renal disease [4]. For each consecutive year from 2011 to 2015, national average Medicare expenditures per enrollee steadily increased from US \$11,408, US \$11,465, US \$11,509, US \$11,711, to US \$11,951 [5]. Factors contributing to this growth included rising medical costs and an expansion of health insurance from 2014 to 2015, which increased the use of health services [5]. Among Medicare beneficiaries, older patients are among the groups that spend the most, and this is driven largely by inpatient (including emergency care) and postacute care costs [6]. In fact, in 2015, 35.9 per 100 individuals between the ages of 65 to 74 years had an emergency visit compared with 60.5 per 100 individuals aged 75 years and older [7]. Medicare beneficiaries are nearly twice as likely as the privately insured to be admitted 4 or more times per year to the emergency department (ED) [8]. Further, readmissions are common among Medicare patients and cost US \$26 billion annually, as estimated by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality [9]. Nearly a quarter of these Medicare readmissions are considered potentially avoidable [10,11] by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), the federal agency that administers Medicare.

Unsustainable health care costs and the need to improve overall efficiency is the driving force for the introduction of value-based care, wherein clinicians aim to cost effectively monitor, diagnose, and treat patients. Many health care organizations (HCOs) now use value-based care strategies [12], such as connected solutions that seamlessly integrate sources of big data and data analytics to identify and manage high-risk and high-cost patients [13]. An example of technology that is used worldwide for older patients is the personal emergency response service (PERS). PERS is designed to promote independent living in older adults by providing help in case of medical emergencies that could lead to costly ED visits and hospitalizations. Although PERS has been widely used for many years to monitor older patients, only recently has PERS data been utilized to develop CareSage [14], a data analytics engine that utilizes PERS device data to identify older patients at risk of ED transports/visits. Further, the unique combination of electronic health records (EHRs) and PERS data improved the

XSL•FO

existing ED transports predictive model and facilitated the development of new models predicting emergency care [15]. However, to enable the development of cost-effective population health programs for older patients utilizing PERS, there is a need to better understand their health care utilization costs.

Health care expenditures in the United States are unevenly distributed across individuals and different segments of the population [16-20]. For example, the bottom 50% of the population (B segment which includes the 50% less expensive patients) spends only 3%-4% on health care, whereas the top 5% of the population (T segment, which includes the 5% most expensive patients) spends 50% of the total expenditures. The middle 45% of the population (M segment) accounts for the remaining 45% of the total cost. Accordingly, most HCOs focus on developing population health management programs targeting the most expensive patients in the T segment. The persistence in the health care cost of the T segment has been explored in a few studies that justify the use of targeted interventions [21-24]. However, none of these studies have examined the nonpersistence of health care costs, (ie, the full dynamics of patient and cost flows between the different segments from year to year). Furthermore, little is known about patient and cost flow prior to reaching the top 5%. To address these gaps and enable HCOs to deliver targeted and cost-effective interventions, we analyzed patient flow throughout the cost segments and associated annual health care cost changes.

## Methods

#### Aims

The primary aim of this study was to evaluate the health care costs of older patients using PERS over a period of 5 years. Specifically, to answer the following questions:

- What is the total health care cost of the study population from fiscal year 2011 to fiscal year 2015 (FY11-FY15) and its distribution across specific cost segments?
- Are there longitudinal trends in health care cost across the cost segments?
- How many patients are moving up/down the cost segments and how do their health care costs vary annually?

#### Design

This was a retrospective, longitudinal, multicenter study to evaluate health care costs of inpatient and outpatient hospital encounters in patients using PERS for any length of time during the study period of 5 years (FY11-FY15). The study was conducted using US data and was approved by the Partners Human Research Committee, the Institutional Review Board for Partners Healthcare hospitals.

#### Settings

Study participants were identified from Partners Healthcare at Home (PHH), a home health agency that offers general care as well as specialized services to help patients within the Partners Healthcare System (PHS) network of hospitals to manage chronic conditions while at home. Patients are usually referred to the PHH service by their care providers after discharge from the hospital. In addition to in-person home visits, PHH utilizes

a variety of health care technologies to manage their patients. One of these technologies is the Lifeline PERS, which PHH care providers routinely recommend to chronically ill patients who are at risk of falls or other health-related emergencies. Detailed descriptions of PHH and PERS were described in a previous paper [25].

#### **Subject Selection**

Subjects included in this study received health care at any of the 5 PHS affiliated hospitals and had at least one inpatient and/or outpatient encounter. Study subjects had at least one episode of PHH care with average duration of 2-3 months and were enrolled to PERS through PHH for any length of time during FY11-FY15. Initially, there were 4290 patients identified as PERS users from the Lifeline database, as illustrated in Figure 1. We excluded patients that were unmatched (by first name, last name, and date of birth) in the PHS data warehouse and those without any health care utilization record in the study period because their health care costs were zero without any variation. This resulted in 2643 patients included in the data analysis. All data were deidentified before analyses.

#### **Data Sources**

The primary data source for this study was the enterprise data warehouse (EDW), an electronic medical record data repository for hospitals within the PHS network. It includes data such as patient demographics, medical conditions, clinical encounters, and health care costs. Health care cost data in EDW is obtained from the PHS costing system (ie, billing and internal cost to the hospital); it does not refer to insurer payment or cost to the patient. "Total cost" is the sum of variable and fixed costs for direct and indirect patient care during hospital inpatient and outpatient encounters. Hospital costing data are divided into fiscal years (FYs), as opposed to calendar years, with the fiscal year beginning Oct 1, (eg, FY11 begins on 2010 Oct 1). All mention of "year" herein refers to the fiscal year.

The PERS database included patient demographics, living situation, caregiver network, self-reported medical conditions, and medical alert data. The latter included all information gathered during the interactions of the patients with Lifeline call center associates when the PERS help button was pressed, including the reasons for pressing and the outcomes of the interactions.

#### **Subject Segmentation**

The subject segmentation was based on the following steps performed for each fiscal year (FY11-FY15). Firstly, we selected

the patients that had any health care costs in a particular FY from all 2643 patients included in the study. Secondly, we calculated the annual cost of each patient as the sum of the total costs of their inpatient and outpatient encounters. Third, we ranked subjects by their annual health care costs from highest to lowest. Finally, we grouped them into the following segments: T segment constitutes the top 5% (0%-5%) most expensive patients; M segment comprises the middle 45% (5%-50%) of all patients; B segment includes the bottom 50% (50%-100%) least expensive patients. We visualized these 3 segments for each fiscal year by an annual cost acuity pyramid, as illustrated in Figure 2. The cost acuity pyramid is a core visual in this paper and is instrumental in illustrating the disproportion between the size of the segments and their health care costs.

#### Outcomes

To address the aforementioned study objectives, our primary outcomes were to quantify patients who moved up, down, or stayed in the same segment of cost acuity pyramids over a 2-year period and to evaluate the costs associated with these flows.

Prior to analyzing the primary outcomes, we conducted exploratory analyses to evaluate a secondary outcome of the total health care cost of the study population and its distribution across the segments of the cost acuity pyramids for each available fiscal year. In addition, we performed inferential analysis to identify longitudinal trends in the total health care costs of the complete study population and each segment of the cost acuity pyramid.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Demographic and health care utilization data for FY11-FY15 were extracted from EDW using Microsoft Structured Query Language Server Management Studio (SSMS) 2014. Data management and deidentification were achieved through SSMS and Microsoft Excel 2007. The statistical analysis described below was performed via R version 3.4.1 [26].

To evaluate our primary outcomes, we applied a 3-step analysis, which included the following steps: model the patients' flow between the T, M, and B segments of the cost acuity pyramid over each 2-year period, group these flows to quantify patients moving up, down, or staying at the same segment of the cost acuity pyramid, and estimate the cost flow associated with the patient flow.

Figure 1. Flow chart diagram of the study subjects.



Agboola et al

Figure 2. Cost acuity pyramid based on health care cost in 2015.



Figure 3. Markov chain of the patient flow and associated transition matrix.



To model the patients' flows in step 1 above, we created a Markov chain of the flow from each segment to all others over 2 successive FYs. A Markov chain describes a sequence of possible events, in which the probability of each event depends only on the state attained in the previous event. Markov chains have been used in the economic evaluation of health care [27] but not to examine the flow between the T, M, and B segments of the cost acuity pyramid. The Markov chain we built in this study included 3 states (B, M, or T segment) and 9 transitions (B to B, B to M, B to T, M to B, M to M, M to T, T to B, T to M, and T to T). These transitions could be grouped into 3 persistent (B to B, M to M, and T to T) and the remaining 6 nonpersistent transitions. The states represent the patient segments of the cost acuity pyramid, whereas the transitions indicate the probability that a patient will move from one segment to another over a 2-year period. The probability of transition change is an average of the flow percentages over 4 sequential pairs of FYs, that is, FY11-FY12, FY12-FY13, FY13-FY14, and FY14-FY15. The 9 probabilities constitute a 3×3 transition matrix associated with the Markov chain, as illustrated in Figure 3. This transition matrix was used in step 2 of the analysis described above. Namely, the probabilities in the lower triangular, upper triangular, and diagonal of this matrix were multiplied by the size of the corresponding segments and summed to quantify patient movements throughout the segments of the cost acuity pyramid.

To evaluate health care expenditure trends, we conducted linear regression analyses. Four linear regression models were built with health care costs of the total study population and T, M, and B segments as the dependent variables with each available fiscal year serving as the independent variable. Each model provided an estimate of the expected annual cost increases/decreases.

## Results

#### **Characteristics of Study Population**

The study population was, on average, 79 years old, predominately female (1990/2643, 75.29%), white (2312/2643, 93.41%), living alone (2483/2643, 93.95%), without family caregivers (2629/2643, 99.47%), and at least 86.70% (1310/1511) had a high school education (Table 1). The majority of the patients (1728/2643, 65.38%) had multiple medical conditions.

## Health Care Cost Distribution and Trends

Health care costs were unevenly distributed across the segments of the cost acuity pyramid for each fiscal year. For example, there were 2206 patients with any health care utilization in 2015, as illustrated in Figure 2. Their total health care costs were US \$33.0M and the average cost per patient was US \$14,950 (SD US \$31,722). The T segment in 2015 (in total 110 patients with annual cost above US \$65,117) constituted 39% (US \$12.9M)



of the total health care expenditures and the average cost per patient was US \$117,201 (SD US \$75,976). The M segment (in total 993 patients with annual cost above US \$3670) accounted for 57% (US \$18.9M) of the total health care expenditures and the average cost per patient was US \$19,037 (SD US \$14,534). The B segment (in total 1103 patients) comprised only 4% (US \$1.2M) of the total health care expenditures and the average cost per patient was US \$1072 (SD US \$985).

The total health care expenditure of the study population nearly doubled from US \$17.7M in FY11 to US \$33.0M in FY15, although the number of patients per year having any costs remained similar, as illustrated in Figure 4. About two thirds of the total expenditure (ranging from 63% to 71% throughout FY11-FY15) included hospital admissions costs, which doubled from US \$11.4M in FY11 to US \$23.4M in FY15. The remaining one third of the total expenditure was outpatient encounters costs, which also increased from US \$6.3M in FY11 to US \$9.6M in FY15.

The M segment was the most expensive with total costs increasing from US \$9.1M in FY11 to US \$18.9M in FY15, as illustrated in Figure 4. Moreover, the relative contribution of the M segment to the total cost increased from 51% in FY11 to 57% in FY15. Next was the T segment, the costs of which increased from US \$8.0M in FY11 to US \$12.9M in FY15. The relative contribution of the T segment to the total cost decreased from 45% in FY11 to 39% in FY15, and this was in contrast to the M segment. The cost of the B segment increased from US \$0.6M in FY11 to US \$1.2M in FY15. However, the relative contribution of the B segment to the total cost remained steady at 3%-4% over the 5 years. Further, linear regression analysis showed that the increasing trend in total health care costs of the study population was statistically significant (P=.003) with an expected annual cost increase of US \$3.6M, as illustrated in Figure 4. This growth was driven primarily by the significant cost increase of US 2.3M in the M segment (P=.003). The expected annual cost also increased significantly in the T and B segments with US \$1.2M (P=.008) and US \$0.1M (P=.004), respectively. The trends in both components of total cost, inpatient and outpatient costs, were similar to those illustrated in Figure 4.

# Patients and Cost Flow Throughout Segments of the Cost Pyramids

The Markov model of the patient flow throughout the segments of the cost acuity pyramid is illustrated in Figure 3.

An alternative visualization using the cost acuity pyramids is shown in the upper part of Figure 5. Both figures highlight several important insights. First, the B segment was the most stable of all 3 segments. A majority (69%) of the patients in the B segment stayed in the same segment during the next fiscal year, 2% moved up to the T segment, and the remaining 29% of the patients moved up to the M segment of the cost acuity pyramid during the next fiscal year. Second, the M segment was more dynamic than the B segment. A majority (55%) of the patients in the M segment stayed in the same segment during the next fiscal year, 5% moved up to the T segment, and the remaining 40% moved down to the B segment of the cost acuity pyramid in next fiscal year. Third, the T segment was the most dynamic of all 3 segments. Only 24% of the patients in the T segment stayed in the same segment next fiscal year, whereas 54% and 22% of the patients moved down to the M and B segments of the cost acuity pyramid during the next fiscal year, respectively.

The cost flow associated with the patient flow is depicted in the lower part of Figure 5, specifically for the two most recent FYs, FY14 and FY15. The cost of 1112 patients in the B segment increased from US \$1M in FY14 to US \$8.7M in FY15 (+770%) owing to their movement up to the M and T segments, as depicted in the upper part of Figure 5. Similarly, the cost of 1000 patients in the M segment increased from US \$15.7M in FY14 to US \$16.5M in FY15 (+5%) owing to their movements to the B and T segments. The cost of 111 patients in the T segment decreased from US \$12.1M in FY14 to US \$5.4M in FY15 (-55%) owing to their movement down to the lower segments.

We evaluated the potential demographic differences between patients who moved up, stayed, or moved down the cost acuity pyramid, as detailed in Table 2. Using the patient flow from FY14 to FY15 as an example, the patient groups were statistically similar to each other, except for likelihood of living alone and the number of comorbid medical conditions. More specifically, patients who stayed in the same segment were most likely to live alone and those who moved down being least likely to live alone (P=.02). Further, patients who stayed in the same segment were higher in proportion with none of the selected comorbidities compared with patients who moved up or down (P<.01). Patients who moved up were more likely to have 4 or more of the selected comorbid conditions (P=.03) than those who stayed or moved down.

After quantifying the patient and cost flows throughout the segments of the cost acuity pyramids, we evaluated the primary outcome of how many patients moved up, down, or stayed in the same segment the following year, as illustrated in Figure 6. In total, 22.18% (493/2223) of the patients moved at least one segment down the cost acuity pyramid yearly and their costs decreased from US \$14.5M in FY14 to US \$2.0M in FY15 (-86%). Another 18.13% (403/2223) of the patients moved at least one segment up the cost acuity pyramid yearly and their costs increased from US \$1.8M in FY14 to US \$13.9M in FY15 (+672%). Overall, 59.70% (1327/2223) of patients stayed in the same segment of the cost acuity pyramid yearly; however, their costs also increased from US \$12.5M in FY14 to US \$14.8M in FY15 (+18%).



 Table 1. Characteristics of the study population.

Agboola et al

Variables	Study population (N=2643), mean (SD) or n (%) <sup>a</sup>		
Age, mean (SD)	79 (11)		
Age category, n (%)			
<65	303 (11.46)		
65+	2340 (88.54)		
Gender, n (%)			
Female	1990 (75.29)		
Race (N=2475) <sup>b</sup> , n (%)			
White	2312 (93.41)		
Hispanic	9 (0.36)		
Black/African American	128 (5.17)		
Other	26 (1.05)		
Family caregivers, n ( %)			
0	2629 (99.47)		
1	14 (0.53)		
Live alone, n (%)			
Yes	2483 (93.95)		
No	160 (6.05)		
Education (N=1511) <sup>c</sup> , n (%)			
≥College	551 (36.47)		
Some college	102 (6.75)		
High school	657 (43.48)		
<high school<="" td=""><td>201 (13.30)</td></high>	201 (13.30)		
Marital status (N=2374) <sup>d</sup> , n (%)			
Married	695 (29.28)		
Divorced	317 (13.35)		
Single	475 (20.00)		
Widowed	887 (37.36)		
Medical condition, n (%) <sup>e</sup>			
0	386 (14.60)		
1	529 (20.02)		
2	562 (21.26)		
3	473 (17.90)		
≥4	693 (26.22)		

<sup>a</sup>Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

<sup>b</sup>Unknown: n=168.

<sup>c</sup>Unknown: n=1132.

<sup>d</sup>Unknown: n=269.

<sup>e</sup>Selected medical conditions included disordered lipid metabolism, atrial fibrillation, congestive heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, malignant cancer, fractures, pneumonia, obesity, and acute myocardial infarction.





Figure 5. Patient and cost flows of top (T), middle (M), and bottom (B) segments of cost acuity pyramid.





## Agboola et al

Table 2. Characteristics of study population (N=2223) who moved up, stayed, or moved down the cost acuity pyramid from fiscal year 2014 to fiscal year 2015.

Variables	Moved up <sup>a</sup>	Stayed <sup>a</sup>	Moved down <sup>a</sup>	P value
Total, N (%)	403 (18)	1327 (60)	493 (22)	
Age, mean (SD)	10.9 (78.9)	11 (78.8)	11 (78.6)	.91
Age category, n (%)				.96
<65	48 (11.91)	162 (12.21)	58 (11.76)	
65+	355 (88.09)	1165 (87.79)	435 (88.24)	
Gender, n (%)				.73
Female	306 (75.93)	1000 (75.36)	364 (73.83)	
Race, n (%) <sup>b</sup>	N=391	N=1259	N=468	.86
White	368 (94.12)	1169 (92.85)	433 (92.52)	
Hispanic	1 (0.26)	6 (0.48)	1 (0.21)	
Black/African American	17 (4.35)	71 (5.64)	30 (6.41)	
Other	5 (1.28)	13 (1.03)	4 (0.85)	
Family caregivers, n (%)				.42
None	402 (99.75)	1319 (99.40)	492 (99.80)	
Live alone, n (%)				.02
Yes	375 (93)	1255 (95)	449 (91)	
Education, n (%) <sup>c</sup>	N=255	N=758	N=295	.86
≥College	98 (38.43)	282 (37.20)	104 (35.25)	
Some college	19 (7.45)	38 (5.01)	21 (7.12)	
High school	103 (40.39)	330 (43.54)	126 (42.71)	
<high school<="" td=""><td>35 (13.73)</td><td>108 (14.25)</td><td>44 (14.92)</td><td></td></high>	35 (13.73)	108 (14.25)	44 (14.92)	
Marital status, n (%) <sup>d</sup>	N=366	N=1200	N=444	.94
Married	109 (29.78)	352 (29.33)	126 (28.38)	
Divorced	49 (13.39)	166 (13.83)	65 (14.64)	
Single	64 (17.49)	237 (19.75)	90 (20.27)	
Widowed	144 (39.34)	445 (37.08)	163 (36.71)	
Medical condition, n (%) <sup>e</sup>				<.01
0	16 (3.97)	149 (11.23)	31 (6.29)	<.01
1	55 (13.65)	249 (18.76)	91 (18.46)	.06
2	94 (23.33)	297 (22.38)	112 (22.72)	.92
3	92 (22.83)	245 (18.46)	109 (22.11)	.07
≥4	146 (36.23)	387 (29.16)	150 (30.43)	.03

<sup>a</sup>Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

<sup>b</sup>Unknowns: moved up: n=12; stayed: n=68; moved down: n=25.

<sup>c</sup>Unknowns: moved up: n=148; stayed: n=569; moved down: n=198.

<sup>d</sup>Unknowns: moved up: n=37; stayed: n=127; moved down: n=49.

<sup>e</sup>Selected medical conditions included disordered lipid metabolism, atrial fibrillation, congestive heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, malignant cancer, fractures, pneumonia, obesity, and acute myocardial infarction.

Figure 6. Patients moving throughout the cost acuity pyramid and associated cost flow.



## Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

This study is the first to quantify patients' annual movements through the segments of the cost acuity pyramid and associated changes in health care costs. We discovered 3 main findings. First, the total health care cost of the study population doubled from US \$17.7M to US \$33.0M (FY11-FY15) with an expected annual increase of US \$3.6M (P=.003). Second, patients in the M segment were major contributors to the increased cost with an expected annual increase of US \$2.3M (P=.003). The M segment was consistently the costliest throughout all 5 FYs. Third, the patient and cost flow analysis showed that 18% of patients moved up the cost acuity pyramid yearly and their costs increased by 672%. In contrast, 22% of patients moved down with cost reductions of 86%. Although the remaining 60% of patients stayed in the same segment from year to year, their health care costs also increased by 18%.

Our first finding is consistent with those of the prior studies characterizing high-cost users as predominantly older patients with functional limitations and multiple chronic conditions [28-30], yet the magnitude of this annual increase of 20% (US \$3.6 M) was notably 3 times higher than the national average of 6% per year projected by CMS [31]. This discrepancy can be explained, in part, by the fact that our population was significantly older than the national CMS population (79 vs 71 years old) [25]. Nevertheless, we found in a previous study [25] that 37% of all costly admissions were due to medical conditions leading to potentially avoidable admissions [10,11]. Taken together, this suggests that interventions targeting these conditions may be an effective strategy for in older adults.

The second finding that the M segment (not the T segment) of the cost acuity pyramid was the most expensive each year is a new insight that reveals the importance of the M segment for cost management. Currently, most HCOs develop population health management programs targeting the T segment of the

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10254/
```

cost acuity pyramid [32-34]. Although these programs have demonstrated improvement in clinical outcomes, evidence supporting their impact on health care costs is inconclusive [35]. Often, these studies compare health care expenditures pre- and postprogram introduction. The lack of randomized control trials raises the question of whether the reported cost savings can be attributed to the effect of the interventions or a statistical phenomenon known as regression to the mean [36]. Figure 5 supports the latter, illustrating that a majority (76%) of patients in the T segment tended to move to the M and B segments the following fiscal year and consequently, their costs dropped by US \$6.7M (-55%). However, this cost reduction can be completely phased out by the US \$7.7M (770%) cost increase of the B segment owing to patients moving up. Therefore, for all cost reduction initiatives, the unforeseen costs of patients moving up the cost acuity pyramid, which are hidden within an overall budget, may seem to invalidate the work being done to manage the costs of the T segment.

The third finding illustrates how health care expenditures of the different segments of the cost acuity pyramid changed over the 2-year period. Previous work [25] analyzing the persistence of expenditures over a 2-year period reported a slightly higher percentage of patients remaining in the T segment (34% vs 24%) and B segments (73% vs 69%) than that reported by us. However, this study involved the general US population, which is much younger than our study population. Our study is the first one that quantifies not only the patients staying at the same cost segment (persistent flows) but also those moving up and down throughout the segments of the cost acuity pyramid (nonpersistent flows) over the sequential 2-year period as well as their cost changes. Analyzing cost persistence over 3-, 4-, or 5-year periods is more appealing than over a 2-year period. However, our choice to analyze over a 2-year period was imposed by the growing complexity of the nonpersistent flows. Each subsequent year the number of nonpersistent flows tripled from 6 to 18 to 54 to 162 over 2-, 3-, 4-, and 5-year periods, respectively, whereas the number of persistent flows stayed the

XSL•FO RenderX
same at 3. Further, analyzing over a 2-year period kept the number of patients in the nonpersistent flows still meaningful for statistical analyses.

In evaluating potential group differences in patients who moved up, stayed, or moved down the cost acuity pyramids, we observed that patients who stayed in the same segment were more likely to live alone and to have fewer comorbid conditions. Patients who moved up the cost acuity pyramid had the highest proportion of comorbid conditions. Future work will examine additional patient characteristics.

In summary, our findings demonstrate that a holistic cost management approach is needed to attenuate the overall increases in total health care costs, taking into account the dynamic flows between all segments of the cost acuity pyramid, rather than the T segment only. This approach would target interventions to patients at risk of moving up the cost acuity pyramids.

## Limitations

This study had a number of limitations. Firstly, PERS used by this population was self-paid and may limit the study generalizability to patients that could afford the service. Secondly, our analyses did not include the costs of patients' clinical encounters that may have occurred outside the Partners Health care network. Further, information about patients' alignment with insurers accepted by PHS at the time of their health care utilization was not available because the dataset was derived from EHR, rather than the insurance claims. Thirdly, other types of health care costs, such as skilled nursing facilities and home health agencies, are not included in our analysis because of data unavailability. Finally, this analysis was conducted using US data from the PHH population; therefore, other population results may vary.

#### **Future Studies**

Future work will investigate which patient characteristics have the potential to predict patient flow from year to year, including hospital utilization, encounter-level principal diagnoses and procedures, in addition to the patient demographics evaluated herein. We will also evaluate whether these characteristics are static or dynamic over time. Additionally, we will conduct a prospective study to evaluate the cost savings of disease management programs for older patients using PERS and CareSage as a long-term home monitoring service [37].

## Conclusions

Although many HCOs target intensive and costly interventions to their most expensive patients, this analysis unveiled potential cost savings opportunities by managing the patients in the lower cost segments that are at risk of moving up the cost acuity pyramid. Accordingly, HCOs should prioritize population health management programs able to identify patients at risk of moving up the cost acuity pyramid and provide interventions tailored to a patient's specific problem, which might be related to frequent ED transports/visits, medication nonadherence, or lack of social support. To achieve this, data analytics integrating longitudinal data from the EHRs and home monitoring devices may help HCOs optimize resources by enabling clinicians to proactively manage patients in their home or community environments, beyond institutional settings, and in 30- or 60-day telehealth services.

# Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank Hans-Aloys Wischmann, PhD, for his invaluable advice and edits in reviewing this manuscript.

# **Authors' Contributions**

All authors read and approved the final manuscript. SA, MS, SG, JodB, and LS designed the research. MS and SG performed the statistical analyses; SA, LS, JK, KJ, AO, NF, and JF provided feedback on analyses and interpretation of results; MS, SG, SA, JF, NF, and JodB wrote the paper; and SA had primary responsibility for the final content.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

Philips provided funding for this study and four Philips employees (MS, JB, LS and AO) played a role in the design of the study, data collection, analysis, interpretation and writing of the manuscript.

# References

- 1. Peter G. Peterson Foundation. Per Capita Healthcare Costs International Comparison URL: <u>https://www.pgpf.org/</u> <u>chart-archive/0006\_health-care-oecd</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jNuvmyR]
- 2. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. National Health Expenditure Fact Sheet URL: <u>https://www.cms.gov/</u> <u>Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NHE-Fact-Sheet.html</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jP2jhnK]
- Dieleman JL, Squires E, Bui AL, Campbell M, Chapin A, Hamavid H, et al. Factors Associated With Increases in US Health Care Spending, 1996-2013. JAMA 2017 Dec 07;318(17):1668-1678 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jama.2017.15927] [Medline: 29114831]
- Blumenthal D, Davis K, Guterman S. Medicare at 50--origins and evolution. N Engl J Med 2015 Jan 29;372(5):479-486.
   [doi: <u>10.1056/NEJMhpr1411701</u>] [Medline: <u>25587859</u>]

- Hartman M, Martin AB, Espinosa N, Catlin A, The NHEAT. National Health Care Spending In 2016: Spending And Enrollment Growth Slow After Initial Coverage Expansions. Health Aff (Millwood) 2018 Jan;37(1):150-160. [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1299] [Medline: 29211503]
- Brown RS, Peikes D, Peterson G, Schore J, Razafindrakoto CM. Six features of Medicare coordinated care demonstration programs that cut hospital admissions of high-risk patients. Health Aff (Millwood) 2012 Jun;31(6):1156-1166. [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2012.0393] [Medline: 22665827]
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Hospital Ambulatory Medical Care Survey: "2015 Emergency Department Summary Tables" URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhamcs/web\_tables/2015\_ed\_web\_tables.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jPHBJa0]
- 8. Hunt K, Weber EJ, Showstack JA, Colby DC, Callaham ML. Characteristics of frequent users of emergency departments. Ann Emerg Med 2006 Jul;48(1):1-8. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.annemergmed.2005.12.030</u>] [Medline: <u>16781914</u>]
- 9. Hines A, Barrett M, Jiang J, Steiner C. Conditions With the Largest Number of Adult Hospital Readmissions by Payer,. Healthc cost Util Proj 2014;363(7):1-10.
- Segal M, Rollins E, Hodges K, Roozeboom M. Medicare-Medicaid eligible beneficiaries and potentially avoidable hospitalizations. Medicare Medicaid Res Rev 2014;4(1) [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.5600/mmrr.004.01.b01</u>] [Medline: <u>24926414</u>]
- 11. Walsh E, Freiman M, Haber S, Bragg A, Ouslander J, Wiener J. Centers Medicare Medicaid Serv. Cost drivers for dually eligible beneficiaries: potentially avoidable hospitalizations from nursing facility, skilled nursing facility, and home and community-based services waiver programs URL: <u>https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/</u><u>Statistics-Trends-and</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jPXdACU]
- 12. Powers B, Navathe A, Chaguturu S, Ferris T, Torchiana D. Aligning incentives for value: The internal performance framework at Partners HealthCare. Healthc (Amst) 2017 Sep;5(3):141-149. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.hjdsi.2016.04.007</u>] [Medline: <u>28822502</u>]
- Bates DW, Saria S, Ohno-Machado L, Shah A, Escobar G. Big Data In Health Care: Using Analytics To Identify And Manage High-Risk And High-Cost Patients. Health Affairs 2014 Jul 08;33(7):1123-1131. [doi: <u>10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0041</u>] [Medline: <u>25006137</u>]
- 14. op den Buijs J, Smits T, Pijl M, Simons M, Schertzer L. Predictive Modeling of Emergency Hospital Transport Using Medical Alert Pattern Data: Retrospective Cohort Study. iProc 2015 Oct 27;1(1):e19. [doi: <u>10.2196/iproc.4772</u>]
- 15. Simons M, op den Buijs J, Schertzer L. Philips Lifeline CareSage Analytics Engine: Retrospective Evaluation on Patients of Partners Healthcare at Home. iproc 2016 Dec 12;2(1):e8. [doi: <u>10.2196/iproc.6105</u>]
- 16. Stanton M, Rutherford M. The high concentration of U.S. health care expenditures. Rockville (MD): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2005:06-0060.
- 17. Conwell L, Cohen J. Characteristics of people with high medical expenses in the U.S. civilian noninstitutionalized population. Agency for Healthcare ResearchQuality, Rockville, MD 2005.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. CMS Statistics FY 2015 URL: <u>https://www.cms.gov/</u> <u>Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/CMS-Statistics-Reference-Booklet/Downloads/</u> 2015CMSStatistics.pdf [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jPpEaQJ]
- Yu W, Ezzati-Rice T. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. Concentration of healthcare expenses in the U.S. civilian noninstitutionalized population URL: <u>https://meps.ahrq.gov/data\_files/publications/st81/stat81.shtml</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jPy6kHu]
- 20. Schoenman JA, Chockley N. Understanding U.S. health care spending, Washington (DC): National Institute for Health Care Management (NIHCM) Research and Educational Foundation; July 2011 Data Brief URL: <u>https://www.nihcm.org/images/stories/NIHCM-CostBrief-Email.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jQ4PEuN]
- 21. Riley G. Health Aff. Long-term trends in the concentration of Medicare spending URL: <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/action/captchaChallenge?redirectUri=%2Fdoi%2F10.1377%2Fhlthaff.26.3.808</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jQ7UAKS]
- 22. Hwang W, LaClair M, Camacho F, Paz H. Am J Manag Care. Persistent high utilization in a privately insured population URL: <u>https://www.ajmc.com/journals/issue/2015/2015-vol21-n4/persistent-high-utilization-in-a-privately-insured-population</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jQ8efxQ]
- Hirth R, Gibson T, Levy H, Smith J, Calónico S, Das A. New evidence on the persistence of health spending. Med Care Res Rev 2015 Jun;72(3):277-297 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1077558715572387] [Medline: 25701579]
- 24. Cohen S. The Concentration and Persistence in the Level of Health Expenditures over Timetimates for the U.S. Population, 2012-2013. Stat Br 481, (Medical Expend Panel Surv Internet 2015:E.
- 25. Agboola S, Golas S, Fischer N, Nikolova-Simons M, op den Buijs J, Schertzer L, et al. Healthcare utilization in older patients using personal emergency response systems: an analysis of electronic health records and medical alert data. BMC Health Serv Res 2017 Apr 18;17(1). [doi: 10.1186/s12913-017-2196-1] [Medline: 28420358]
- 26. The R Project for Statistical Computing. URL: <u>http://www.r-project.org/about.html</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jQMRZpM]

- 27. Barton P, Bryan S, Robinson S. Modelling in the economic evaluation of health care: selecting the appropriate approach. J Health Serv Res Policy 2004 Apr;9(2):110-118. [doi: 10.1258/135581904322987535] [Medline: 15099459]
- Guilcher SJT, Bronskill SE, Guan J, Wodchis WP. Who Are the High-Cost Users? A Method for Person-Centred Attribution of Health Care Spending. PLoS One 2016 Mar;11(3):e0149179 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0149179] [Medline: 26937955]
- 29. Centers FMS. Chronic Conditions among Medicare Beneficiaries, Chartbook, 2012 Edition. Baltimore, MD 2012.
- 30. Neuman P, Cubanski J, Damico A. Medicare per capita spending by age and service: new data highlights oldest beneficiaries. Health Aff (Millwood) 2015 Feb;34(2):335-339. [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1371] [Medline: 25588646]
- National Health Expenditure Projections 2012-2022. CMS Forecast Summary, URL: <u>https://www.cms.gov/research-statistics-data-and-systems/statistics-trends-and-reports/nationalhealthexpenddata/downloads/proj2012.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jQVJizc]
- 32. Blumenthal D, Chernof B, Fulmer T, Lumpkin J, Selberg J. Caring for High-Need, High-Cost Patients An Urgent Priority. N Engl J Med 2016 Sep 08;375(10):909-911. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1608511] [Medline: 27602661]
- 33. Deb D, Banner HN, Phoenix, AZ. Reducing Your Total Cost of Care for 500 members by \$5 Million. ATA16 presentation, May 2016.
- 34. Weil E, Ferris T, Meyer G. Boston (MA): Massachusetts General Hospital Physician Group. Fact sheet-phase one: MGH Medicare demonstration project for high-cost beneficiaries Internet URL: <u>https://www.massgeneral.org/News/assets/pdf/</u> <u>CMS\_project\_phase1FactSheet.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jQgXuet]
- Nelson L. Washington (DC): Congressional Budget Office. 2012. Lessons from Medicare's demonstration projects on disease management and care coordination URL: <u>http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/</u> <u>WP2012-01\_Nelson\_Medicare\_DMCC\_Demonstrations.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-07] [WebCite Cache ID 70jQjs92f]
- Linden A. Linden, Estimating the Effect of Regression to the Mean in Health Management Programs. Disease Management & Health Outcomes 2007 Jul;15(1):7-12.
- 37. Evaluating the Impact of an Integrated Risk Assessment System (Philips Lifeline Personal Emergency Response Service) on Healthcare Utilization, ClinicalTrials. URL: <u>https://www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03126565</u> [WebCite Cache ID 70jNkGvLS]

# Abbreviations

CMS: Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services
ED: emergency department
EDW: enterprise data warehouse
EHR: electronic health record
FY: fiscal year
HCO: health care organizations
PERS: personal emergency response service
PHH: Partners Healthcare at Home
PHS: Partners Healthcare System
SSMS: structured query language server management studio

Edited by J Wang; submitted 28.02.18; peer-reviewed by S van Veen, K Rabarison; comments to author 08.04.18; revised version received 01.06.18; accepted 20.06.18; published 01.08.18.

Please cite as:

Agboola S, Simons M, Golas S, op den Buijs J, Felsted J, Fischer N, Schertzer L, Orenstein A, Jethwani K, Kvedar J Health Care Cost Analyses for Exploring Cost Savings Opportunities in Older Patients: Longitudinal Retrospective Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10254 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10254/ doi:10.2196/10254 PMID:31518241

©Stephen Agboola, Mariana Simons, Sara Golas, Jorn op den Buijs, Jennifer Felsted, Nils Fischer, Linda Schertzer, Allison Orenstein, Kamal Jethwani, Joseph Kvedar. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 01.08.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

# Original Paper

# Testing a Photo Story Intervention in Paper Versus Electronic Tablet Format Compared to a Traditional Brochure Among Older Adults in Germany: Randomized Controlled Trial

# Shu Ling Tan<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Amanda Whittal<sup>2\*</sup>, PhD; Sonia Lippke<sup>2,3\*</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Sport and Exercise Sciences, Department of Social Sciences of Sports, University of Münster, Münster, Germany

<sup>2</sup>Health Psychology and Behavioral Medicine, Department of Psychology and Methods, Jacobs University Bremen, Bremen, Germany

<sup>\*</sup>all authors contributed equally

# **Corresponding Author:**

Shu Ling Tan, PhD Institute of Sport and Exercise Sciences Department of Social Sciences of Sports University of Münster Horstmarer Landweg 62b Münster, 48149 Germany Phone: 49 2518332175 Email: <u>shuling.tan@uni-muenster.de</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** To increase effective communication in primary care consultations among older adults in Germany, the photo story is considered to be a useful tool based on Bandura's social cognitive theory. With information technology helping to increase effective communication, the use of tablets is gaining attention in health care settings, especially with older adults. However, the effectiveness of tablet technology and photo stories has rarely been tested.

**Objective:** The aim is to compare the effectiveness of a photo story intervention to a traditional brochure. Both were delivered either in paper or tablet format.

**Methods:** A trial was conducted with 126 older adults, aged 50 years and older, who were approached and recruited by researchers and administrative staff from senior day care, doctors in rehabilitation centers, and trainers in sports clubs in Germany. Open and face-to-face assessment methodologies were used. Participants were randomly assigned to one of four intervention conditions: traditional brochure in paper format (condition 1) and tablet format (condition 2), and photo story in paper format (condition 3) and tablet format (condition 4). Each participant received a questionnaire and either the traditional brochure or photo story in a paper or tablet version. To evaluate the effectiveness of each intervention, participants completed evaluation questionnaires before and after each intervention. The second part of the questionnaire measured different indicators of health literacy, communication skills, health measurements, and possible underlying mechanisms.

**Results:** Compared to the traditional brochure, participants considered the photo story easier to understand ( $t_{124}$ =2.62, P=.01) and more informative ( $t_{124}$ =-2.17, P=.03). Participants preferred the paper format because they found it less monotonous ( $t_{124}$ =-3.05, P=.003), less boring ( $t_{124}$ =-2.65, P=.009), and not too long ( $t_{124}$ =-2.26, P=.03) compared to the tablet format. Among all conditions, the traditional brochure with a tablet (condition 2) was also perceived as more monotonous (mean 3.07, SD 1.08), boring (mean 2.77, SD 1.19), and too long to read (mean 2.50, SD 1.33) in comparison to the traditional brochure in paper format (condition 1). Moreover, the participants scored significantly higher on self-referencing on the traditional brochure in paper format (condition 1) than tablet format for both types of the brochure (conditions 2 and 4).

**Conclusions:** Traditional brochures on a tablet seem to be the least effective communication option in primary care consultations among all conditions for older adults. The findings might be specific for the current generation of older adults in Germany and need to be replicated in other countries with larger sample sizes. Although information technology brings advantages, such as effective interventions in different fields and settings, it may also come with several disadvantages, such as technical requirements of the users and devices. These should be considered when integrating information technology into wider situations and populations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Bremen International Graduate School of Social Sciences, Jacobs University Bremen, Bremen, Germany

**Trial Registration:** ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02502292; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02502292 (Archived by Webcite at http://www.webcitation.org/747jdJ8pU)

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12145) doi:10.2196/12145

#### **KEYWORDS**

photo story; traditional brochure; health literacy; communication; older adults; tablet intervention; electronic/information technology; primary care consultation

# Introduction

The involvement of older people in medical decision making and the barriers they experience during conversations with health care professionals have been a prominent focus in clinical settings [1]. One study revealed that the most common barriers include difficulties understanding medical information [1]. Almost half of the patients preferred to play a passive role in medical decision making, but still might want more information about their health care, and 27.5% of patients were not asked for their opinion at all. Therefore, this study concluded that information and communication are basic requirements for everyone to participate in medical decision making. According to Clayman and colleagues [2], the ability to efficiently communicate with health care providers is an important element of proper self-care. This is especially important for individuals with limited health literacy: to be able to obtain, understand, and recall information from their doctors. Therefore, this study aims to develop relevant and beneficial interventions, which address the aforementioned aspects including useful information and communication, to assist older adults with low health literacy during their care consultations and increase their ability to comprehend health-related information.

Narrative communication as a tool has been strongly recommended in previous studies [3], as it is an effective approach to interaction regardless of literacy level. This assumption is based on Bandura's social cognitive theory [4] because a photo story with a comic layout, modeled pictures, and bubble conversations addresses the three main sources of self-efficacy and outcome expectations. In his self-efficacy theory, Bandura hypothesized that self-efficacy influences choice of activities, goal setting, and initiation of behavior, as well as coping efforts after commencement of the behavior (maintenance). Self-efficacy controls how much effort one invests and how persistent one is in investing more effort to deal with obstacles and adverse experiences. In addition, performance feeds back to self-efficacy expectation creating a reciprocal effect. Self-efficacy is linked with goals in that the higher self-efficacy is, the more likely people are to set a goal. Self-efficacy also affects outcome expectations: individuals with higher self-efficacy are more likely to perceive outcomes as more favorable [4,5].

Bandura's self-efficacy theory describes four different influence procedures or sources of self-efficacy: performance accomplishments, vicarious experience, verbal persuasion, and emotional arousal. They can all directly influence self-efficacy and thereby have a mediated effect on behavior [4,5]. Thus, they represent targets of interventions to create or alter self-efficacy and enable people to perform a behavior to attain a set goal.

Personal experiences or performance accomplishments are often called *mastery experiences*. Personal experiences have been found to have the highest impact on self-efficacy beliefs and thereby on future behavior. However, an avatar would only provide this experience when using information technology, but not personal contact. Thus, of higher importance are the other sources. Vicarious experience is the second source and includes all experiences observed by the individual, like in a photo story or in a traditional brochure on a tablet. Model learning builds on vicarious experiences by observing others and drawing conclusions for one's own behavior and its predictors. The more similar the model (ie, the observed other person) is to the individual, the more likely it is that the observations have an impact on the individual [4,5].

The third and weaker factor, compared to the first two sources, is verbal persuasion. Verbal feedback and instruction can come from other people, texts, or self-instruction [4,5]. Such feedback is not usually possible with photo stories or in a traditional brochure on a tablet. However, the last and least strong source is a physiological state of emotional arousal; such arousal can be elicited by material such as a photo story or in a traditional brochure on a tablet.

Photo Story is an alternative tool in a comic layout with modeled pictures and bubble conversation [6], which is considered to be one of the most useful health literacy strategies to engage people in effective communication through the process of reflection and critical thinking [7]. This tool has been used in several contexts; for example, to promote healthy eating in a Latino community [8], to support older adults with limited health literacy during doctor-patient communication [9], and to improve depression literacy and help-seeking behaviors [6]. Moreover, a previous study highlighted the value of comic strips, which share similar characteristics with photo stories, as a format for health information [10]. Despite this, there is a lack of systematic studies that examine the effectiveness of photo story interventions, especially in older adults. This study aims at filling this gap.

The usefulness of information technology electronic devices, such as tablets, in the context of primary care consultations for older adults is not yet well understood [11]. A systematic review and meta-analysis suggested older adults have the potential to benefit from the use of tablet technology, especially in health care settings [12]. Information technology can be used in different ways to promote health literacy among people with low literacy. A study by Wang and colleagues [13] tested the effectiveness of a story-based video as an educational tool to

XSL•FO RenderX

increase people's comprehension of prostate health terminology. Their findings showed that comprehension significantly increased for 13 of 32 terms. The researchers concluded that story-based education by means of videos has the potential to increase comprehension and support shared decision making [13].

Another previous study tested the readability of discharge instructions for hospital patients, either by means of electronic templates for specific diagnoses or by doctors for whom no templates were made available. Results showed that the readability of electronic diagnosis-specific templates was better than the instructions generated by the doctors [14]. Yet another study compared tablet and paper formats of a tablet-based consent process for a mock clinical trial among older adults. The results showed that the older adults accepted the tablet-based consent process and it was feasible to implement, although they took a longer time to complete the tablet format compared to the paper format [15].

Despite the wide range of studies available, there is a visible lack of research, especially randomized controlled trials with study interventions, to test the effectiveness of the photo story for increasing health-related understanding and the usefulness of electronic devices, such as tablets [12]. A systematic review assessing the evidence for the effectiveness of such interventions concluded that there is a lack of consistent evidence for effective interventions [16].

Based on the presented evidence, it seems that older adults with low health literacy can gain from innovative solutions that help to improve understanding and communication in health settings. Such innovative solutions can make use of the advances in technology occurring today but require interventions to test effectiveness and find the right solution for the target population. This study therefore provides insight into a photo story intervention as a potentially effective communication tool. The following research questions were tested:

- 1. Which intervention do older adults appreciate more: the photo story or the traditional brochure?
- 2. Which format do older adults prefer in the intervention: the paper format or the tablet format?
- 3. Which condition of the interventions (the photo story or the traditional brochure provided on paper or on a tablet) is more effective in increasing older adults' communicational self-efficacy and behavioral intentions in the context of primary care consultations in Germany, and has effects on different aspects of health literacy (transportation, identification, self-referencing)?

# Methods

## **Participants**

Participants were approached and recruited by researchers via administrative staff of senior day care, rehabilitation centers, and sports clubs in Germany. Data collection took place in 2015. Only participants who met the following inclusion criteria were approached to participate in the study: (1) aged 50 years or older, (2) no cognitive impairments with average literacy

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12145/
```

enabling them to complete a questionnaire without help, and (3) German language proficiency.

#### Procedure

To guarantee a standardized approach, all researchers completed training before the start of the data collection process. Following training, each researcher was assigned to a sports club or rehabilitation center, and then they contacted the facility to arrange appointments with the participants to collect the data. The researchers introduced themselves to participants and provided information sheets, which contained both the aim and basic information about the study.

Ethical approval was applied for and received from the Deutsche Gesellschaft für Psychologie (German Association for Psychology). It was conducted in line with the American Psychological Association's ethical principles and the 1964 Helsinki Declaration and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. The study was registered at ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT02502292), where the description of this study with its objectives, designs, methodologies, and interventions were submitted with several purposes: to decrease publication and outcome reporting biases, and to promote the implementation of ethical obligations to participants [17].

After signing the consent form, each participant received a questionnaire and either the traditional brochure or photo story in a paper or tablet version. The researcher was present to answer participants' questions or concerns. The intervention was developed by partners of the Intervention Research on Health Literacy among the Ageing Population consortium to improve older adults' health literacy and communication skills during care consultations. The photo story and traditional brochure used in this study were developed based on both previous literature [3,6,8] and the outcomes of focus group discussions conducted in the Netherlands and Hungary [9,16]. The traditional brochure contained only text health information, whereas the photo story contained storylines and sketches with photographs in a clinic setting between a doctor and a patient, with added speech and thought bubbles according to the scripts. More details have been published elsewhere [9,16], but are distinct from this study. Participants in the two tablet conditions were shown the traditional brochure and the photo story in the form of a PDF (Portable Document Format). After they returned their brochures, the second part of the questionnaire was given to the participants to complete. At the end of the study, all participants received a debriefing statement with the researchers' contact details in case they had questions or suggestions regarding the study.

#### Measures

The questionnaire consisted of two parts: the first part contained questions regarding sociodemographics, perceived health and well-being measurements, morbidities, and the frequency of doctor consultations. The health literacy Set of Brief Screening Questions was also utilized, with three 5-point Likert scale questions (eg, "How often do you need help to read the information papers from the hospital?" [18]). In addition, questions regarding the general level of communicative self-efficacy (Ask, Understand, Remember Assessment; AURA)

were included, such as "Is it easy for you to ask your doctor questions?"; Cronbach alpha was .83 [2].

In the second part, questions related to each story of the traditional brochure, including domain-specific self-efficacies (eg, "You have the feeling that your doctor might not give you enough attention, is it easy for you to make him aware of it?" rated from 1=no, not at all to 5=yes, absolutely) and behavioral intentions items (eg, "You have the feeling that your doctor doesn't give you enough attention, would you make him aware of this feeling?") [19-21]. The questions regarding self-efficacy included aspects of attention calling, social support mobility, clarifications, medication help seeking, instruction checking, question asking, and question developing. Cronbach alpha was determined to be .70 for self-efficacy and .77 for behavioral intention. To investigate the underlying mechanisms of effective communication, questions about self-referencing [22], identification, and transportation [23] were also included. This was followed by evaluation questions regarding the traditional brochure and photo story, such as "Did you find the booklet hard to understand?"

Figure 1. Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) flow chart.

#### Analyses

Statistical analyses were carried out with SPSS version 25. As shown in Figure 1, simple randomization checks were performed between participants of the control groups (traditional brochure and paper format) and the interventions (photo story and tablet format). We used multivariate analyses of variance to (1) to investigate perceived health, frequency of doctor visits, and communication self-efficacy across the four conditions; (2) to gain insight into the evaluations of the effectiveness of the interventions across all four conditions; and (3) to examine the intervention's effectiveness in increasing older adults' communication self-efficacy and behavioral intentions, as well as the underlying mechanisms (ie, self-referencing, identification, and transportation) across all four conditions. These analyses were followed by polynomial contrasts and post hoc multiple comparisons. In addition, we conducted two independent t tests with seven evaluation variables to compare the means of the two independent groups: photo story and traditional brochure, as well as the mean differences between paper and tablet formats.



# Results

A total of 126 participants, aged 50 years and older (mean 71.85, SD 10.13 years), were recruited and randomly assigned with simple randomization to one of four test conditions. In total, 61.9% (78/126) of the participants were female and 38.1% (48/126) were male. Further, 45.2% (57/126) of the participants had no chronic disease, 35.7% (45/126) had one chronic disease, and 17.5% (22/126) had more than one chronic disease, including cardiovascular disease, respiratory disease, diabetes, rheumatism, or diseases of the musculoskeletal system. In total, 67.5% (85/126) were married and/or in a long-term relationship, and 78.6% (99/126) were retired.

## **Health Measurements**

Both means and standard deviations for perceived health, frequency of doctor visits, and communication self-efficacy (AURA) across the four conditions are displayed in Table 1.

As can be seen in Table 1, the participants perceived their health average to be between "satisfactory" and "well" and, on average, participants consulted their doctors between every 3 and 6 months. Regarding their communication self-efficacy, during their doctor visits, participants perceived themselves to be able to understand their doctors' instructions. However, there was no statistically significant difference in perceived health, frequency of doctor visits, and communication self-efficacy between the four different conditions ( $F_{9,292}$ =0.597, P=.79, Wilk  $\lambda$ =0.96, partial  $\eta^2$ =.015). There was also no significant effect among different groups for perceived health ( $F_{3,122}$ =0.95, P=.42, partial  $\eta^2$ =.023), frequency of doctor visits ( $F_{3,122}$ =1.20, P=.31, partial  $\eta^2$ =.029), and communication self-efficacy ( $F_{3,122}$ =0.20, P=.89, partial  $\eta^2$ =.005).

# **Photo Story Versus Traditional Brochure**

Three significant differences between the two groups of the photo story and traditional brochure conditions were found indicating that participants considered the photo story to be easier to understand ( $t_{124}$ =2.62, P=.01) and more informative ( $t_{124}$ =-2.17, P=.03) in comparison to the traditional brochure (see Table 2).

## **Paper Versus Tablet Format**

Comparing the paper format (n=66) with the tablet format (n=60) across the same seven variables, three significant differences between these two groups were seen: participants preferred the paper format because they found it less monotonous ( $t_{124}$ =-3.05, P=.003), less boring ( $t_{124}$ =-2.65, P=.009), and not too long ( $t_{124}$ =-2.26, P=.03) compared to the tablet format (see Table 3).

 Table 1. Means and standard deviations of perceived health, frequency of visit to doctor and communicative self-efficacy, across four conditions.

Types of brochures	Traditional, me	Traditional, mean (SD)		ean (SD)	Total (N=126)	P value
	Paper (n=32)	Tablet (n=30)	Paper (n=34)	Tablet (n=30)		
Perceived health	3.28 (0.96)	3.60 (0.93)	3.35 (0.85)	3.57 (0.86)	3.44 (0.90)	.42
Frequency visit doctor	4.34 (0.97)	4.60 (1.13)	4.38 (0.99)	4.77 (0.94)	4.52 (1.01)	.31
Communicative self-efficacy (AURA <sup>a</sup> )	4.06 (0.73)	4.06 (0.67)	3.94 (0.91)	4.08 (0.79)	4.03 (0.77)	.89

<sup>a</sup>AURA: Ask, Understand, Remember Assessment.

**Table 2.** Means and standard deviations of the evaluations between the traditional brochure (conditions 1 and 2) and photo story (conditions 3 and 4) tool (N=126).

"Did you find the booklet"a	Traditional brochure (n=62), mean (SD)	Photo story brochure (n=64), mean (SD)	P value
Hard to understand?	2.03 (1.25)	1.52 (0.94)	.01
Interesting?	3.56 (1.22)	3.63 (1.23)	.78
Monotonous?	2.66 (1.23)	2.48 (1.16)	.41
Boring?	2.34 (1.21)	2.28 (1.20)	.79
Enjoyable?	2.42 (1.22)	2.56 (1.15)	.50
Informative?	3.37 (1.39)	3.86 (1.13)	.03
Too long?	2.13 (1.34)	2.23 (1.24)	.65

<sup>a</sup>Answers were given on a five-point rating scale with 1=no, not at all; 2=rather not; 3=neither; 4=yes to some extent; 5=yes, completely.



Table 3. Means and standard deviations of the evaluations between paper (conditions	1 and 3) and tablet (conditions 2 and 4) formats (N=126).
---	---

"Did you find the booklet"a	Paper format (n=66), mean (SD)	Tablet format (n=60), mean (SD)	P value
Hard to understand?	1.77 (1.12)	1.77 (1.16)	.98
Interesting?	3.68 (1.33)	3.50 (1.10)	.41
Monotonous?	2.27 (1.18)	2.90 (1.12)	.003
Boring?	2.05 (1.18)	2.60 (1.17)	.009
Enjoyable?	2.56 (1.31)	2.42 (1.03)	.49
Informative?	3.77 (1.35)	3.45 (1.20)	.16
Too long?	1.94 (1.24)	2.45 (1.29)	.03

<sup>a</sup>Answers were given on a five-point rating scale with 1=no, not at all, 2=rather not, 3=neither; 4=yes to some extent, 5=yes, completely.

# **Traditional Brochure Versus Photo Story in Paper** and Tablet Formats

There were no statistically significant group differences among the conditions in the evaluation variables ( $F_{21,334}$ =1.34, P=.15, Wilk's  $\lambda$ =0.79, partial  $\eta^2$ =.075). Nonetheless, the results showed significant differences in the variables of the evaluation item that assessed the understanding of the condition of brochure and format ( $F_{3,122}=2.91$ , P=.04, partial  $\eta^2=.067$ ), the item that assessed whether the condition of brochure and format was monotonous ( $F_{3,122}$ =3.51, P=.02, partial  $\eta^2$ =.079), and the item that assessed whether the condition of brochure and format was boring  $(F_{3,122}=2.90, P=.04, \text{ partial } \eta^2=.067)$ .

In addition, polynomial contrasts revealed that there was a significant cubic trend for the item of evaluation that assessed whether the condition of brochure and format was informative  $(F_{1,122}=6.72, P=.01, \text{ partial } \eta^2=.055)$  and a significant linear trend for the item of evaluation that assessed whether the condition of brochure and format was too long ( $F_{1,122}$ =5.00, P=.03, partial  $\eta^2=.048$ ; see Table 4).

When testing for differences among the four conditions, a traditional brochure with a tablet (condition 2) was perceived significantly less positively than a photo story on a tablet (condition 4), as it was harder to understand. Moreover, the traditional brochure shown on paper (condition 1) was also perceived as being less monotonous, less boring, and less lengthy to read in comparison to the traditional brochure with a tablet (condition 2). The traditional brochure with a tablet (condition 2) was also perceived as being significantly more monotonous and less informative than the photo story shown on paper (condition 3).

## Self-Efficacy, Behavioral Intentions, and the **Underlying Mechanisms**

There was no statistically significant difference in self-efficacy, behavioral intentions, self-referencing, identification and transportation based on the four different conditions  $(F_{15,326}=1.18, P=.28, Wilk \lambda=0.86, partial \eta^2=.048)$ . However, the findings showed a significant difference among groups  $(F_{3,122}=3.44, P=.02, \text{ partial } \eta^2=.078)$  in that the participants deliberately considered that the contents could be related to their own experiences.

"Did you find the booklet"	booklet" Traditional, mean (SD) Photo story, mean (SD)		Photo story, mean (SD)		Multiple comparisons <sup>b</sup> (conditions)	
	Paper (n=32)	Tablet (n=30)	Paper (n=34)	Tablet (n=30)		
Hard to understand?	1.91 (1.17)	2.17 (1.34)	1.65 (1.07)	1.37 (0.77)	.02 <sup>c</sup>	2>4
Interesting?	3.69 (1.36)	3.43 (1.07)	3.68 (1.32)	3.57 (1.14)	.54	d
Monotonous?	2.28 (1.25)	3.07 (1.08)	2.26 (1.14)	2.73 (1.14)	.02	2>1&3
Boring?	1.94 (1.11)	2.77 (1.19)	2.15 (1.26)	2.43 (1.14)	.03	2>1
Enjoyable?	2.47 (1.37)	2.37 (1.07)	2.65 (1.28)	2.47 (1.01)	.77	_
Informative?	3.59 (1.54)	3.13 (1.20)	3.94 (1.13)	3.77 (1.14)	.01 <sup>c</sup>	3>2
Too long?	1.78 (1.26)	2.50 (1.33)	2.09 (1.22)	2.40 (1.28)	.03	2>1

<sup>a</sup>Statistically significant linear trends based on polynomial contrast.

<sup>b</sup>Only significant multiple comparisons are displayed (P<.05).

<sup>c</sup>Statistically significant cubic trend. Otherwise, statistically significant linear trend. <sup>d</sup>Not significant.

RenderX

Item	Traditional, me	Traditional, mean (SD)		Photo story, mean (SD)		
	Paper (n=32)	Tablet (n=30)	Paper (n=34)	Tablet (n=30)		
Self-efficacy	3.98 (0.68)	3.90 (0.75)	3.97 (0.76)	3.88 (0.85)	3.94 (0.75)	
Behavioral intention	4.34 (0.53)	4.14 (0.65)	4.32 (0.62)	4.21 (0.75)	4.26 (0.64)	
Self-referencing <sup>a</sup>	3.63 (1.01)	2.90 (1.12)	3.05 (1.14)	2.84 (1.05)	3.11 (1.11)	
Identification	3.56 (0.72)	3.31 (0.53)	3.61 (0.93)	3.49 (0.85)	3.50 (0.78)	
Transportation	2.84 (0.78)	2.67 (0.72)	2.68 (0.76)	2.70 (0.58)	2.72 (0.71)	

<sup>a</sup>Significant difference with P=.02.

Self-referencing consisted of three items measuring whether the display format of the brochure encouraged participants to think or recall their own experience and reflect on their own conversation with their doctors [22]. In multiple comparisons, the traditional brochure in paper format was significantly the best condition for self-referencing compared to both the traditional brochure and photo story in tablet intervention (see Table 5). It was particularly significant for the item "Did the brochure make you think about yourself and about the conversations with your doctor?" ( $F_{3,122}$ =6.096, P=.001, partial  $\eta^2$ =.130).

For self-efficacy, intention, identification, and transportation, health literacy aspects of the interventions were examined and the results revealed no significant effects of the conditions ( $F_{3,122}$ =0.14, P=.94, partial  $\eta^2$ =.003;  $F_{3,122}$ =0.68, P=.57, partial  $\eta^2$ =.016;  $F_{3,122}$ =0.90, P=.44, partial  $\eta^2$ =.022, and  $F_{3,122}$ =0.43, P=.73, partial  $\eta^2$ =.010, respectively).

# Discussion

## **Summary of Main Findings**

This study aimed to compare the effectiveness of a photo story intervention presented in different conditions in comparison to a traditional brochure. An evaluation of different forms of patient interventions with 126 older adults in Germany revealed that the photo story intervention was more positively evaluated in comparison to traditional brochures: participants claimed that a photo story is easier to understand and more informative than a traditional brochure. Furthermore, this study found that older adults preferred the paper format to the tablet format due to paper being less monotonous, less boring, and the length of the contents being judged as appropriate.

Regarding older adults' communicational self-efficacy and behavioral intentions, self-referencing, identification, and transportation, only self-referencing showed significant differences among the different conditions. The participants in the traditional brochure in paper format group (condition 1) scored higher on self-referencing than those in the tablet format for both types of brochure (conditions 2 and 4).

The results that emerged in this study are consistent with the literature that a photo story intervention is an effective communication tool for health information [3,10]. The photo story showed its potential in health behavior application as an

encouraging method for individuals to learn certain behaviors by observing a model (in line with Bandura's social cognitive theory [4]). This effect appeared stronger in the photo story version than in the traditional version. As suggested in previous studies [3,10], the narrative format is not only an uncomplicated and less effortful way to deliver messages through words, but also potentially offers opportunities for self-awareness, reassurance, empathy, and a safe and neutral way to explore the impact of illness in family relationships. This could also be relevant to doctor-patient communication, particularly in primary care consultations when discussing illness, prevention, awareness, and self-care.

Regarding the use of tablets among older adults regardless of the types of brochure, this study showed that participants preferred a paper format, as they found reading a brochure on tablets to be more monotonous, boring, and too lengthy. The results of this study did not corroborate the findings of previous studies [11,24], in which older adults reported more positive than negative attitudes about the technologies they used to obtain health information and the research consent process. Our findings highlight the concern of the potential barriers and challenges older adults face regarding rapid changes in information technology. This is important to keep in mind when translating previous interventions into versions that are meant to be delivered via information technology. Although technology use might generally be considered more effective, this may not be the case for older adults. There is a wide range of explanations for the challenges of using information technology among older adults. For example, lack of instructions and support, lack of clarity in giving instructions and support, lack of knowledge and self-confidence in their personal capabilities to use a tablet, health-related barriers, and high cost of technological equipment [25]. The usage of information technology is also highly influenced by gender, age, (health) literacy, health condition, and educational background [24]. However, solutions are possible. For example, a previous study found that co-creation of interventions using information technology with older adults was appealing and understandable [9]. Such a co-creation approach with interventions like those in this study may help to alleviate some of the challenges faced by the target group.

Considering all conditions in the study, the traditional brochure in tablet format appeared to be the least effective. This can be explained by the preference for the photo story over the traditional brochure, together with the challenges of technology

XSL•FO RenderX

use. Unless the intervention of a photo story was used in tablet format, participants rated reading the traditional brochure on a tablet as hard to understand. This is in line with a previous study, in which older adults in a focus group admitted tablet technology was too complicated and expressed a preference for simpler devices [25]. On the other hand, the participants from the same study expressed the likelihood of using a tablet in the future, and they enjoyed the tablet experience [25]. Therefore, the use of a photo story in health interventions, and the use of technology, are worth investigating further in the future.

Although many positive aspects of technology use have been identified in the literature, the negative aspects of technology use among older adults are also highly relevant. It is especially important to increase the understanding of older adults' points of view and attitudes toward the use of technology, which is essential to help with introducing technology to this target group and maximizing the potential of technology, particularly to facilitate effective communication in primary care consultations [25]. A previous study showed that older adults recognized that information technology can be discouraging in some ways; therefore, it is essential to have appropriate skills or measures to tackle the difficulties associated with technology use [26].

Although this study did not find significant effects on this photo story intervention regarding participants' health literacy, communicational self-efficacy, or behavioral intention, it found significant differences among the different conditions regarding self-referencing. This particularly refers to the traditional brochure in paper format (condition 1). This outcome is consistent with findings of a previous study by de Graaf [27]. Older adults might have felt more comfortable with the classic paper format than the electronic device, making it easier to encourage them to think about their personal experiences and conversations with their doctors [27]. There were nonsignificant outcomes for both identification and transportation. For identification, it was more challenging for the participants in this study because of their mean frequencies of doctor visits: most were between every 3 and 6 months, which is perhaps not frequent enough to provoke recognition of the characters as similar or build a social relationship [18]. Most of the participants reported few difficulties in communication with their doctors and few difficulties with transportation, which refers to when participants focused on the events happening in the stories. With fewer relevancies to the story, the participants were less likely to be transported [23].

#### **Strengths and Limitations**

To our knowledge, this study is one of the few studies that investigated the effectiveness of a photo story intervention and the use of tablet technology. The materials were designed and constructed based on the outcomes of pilot studies and focus group discussions, as well as previous studies [19-21]. Conducting a pilot study before the main data collection and analyses ensured that the content was both comprehensible and relevant to the participants, and the reliability and validity of the results was strengthened. One further strength was the randomized assignment of participants to minimize the effect of confounding variables on the systematic variation, thus reducing errors due to measurement or other preventable

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12145/

XSI•FC

influences on variation in addition to that of the independent variable [28]. The comparisons of traditional brochures displayed in paper and tablet format were useful in providing additional insights into the health literacy levels of older adults and intervention design for effective communication, especially in primary care consultation. Moreover, the reported outcomes are outlined with the intention to provide an overview of the general trends of the variables among this specific group of participants: older adults aged 50 years and older in clinical settings. This is especially meaningful because this set of variables, to our knowledge, has not yet been widely examined in the literature.

Despite the study having a reasonable sample size, more participants for the different conditions would have been preferable to obtain better power to detect statistical significance [29]. In future studies, in addition to larger sample sizes, longer follow-up measurement points should also be aimed for to enable better intervention checks and analyses of changes over time, as well as collection of more reliable data (eg, objective data from tracking devices). In addition, information technology itself can bring several disadvantages, such as the technical requirements of the users in terms of the need to be technologically health literate, able to read and write, and open to using information technologies and innovations. In addition, user fear of fraud and misuse of their data should be considered. Moreover, devices need to be available and well-functioning, which can be an obstacle for individuals without proper support systems. Another limitation is that the operational definitions of the main variables in the questionnaires are unclear, such as the items of self-efficacy and behavioral intention. Therefore, it is strongly recommended to improve the comprehensiveness of the questionnaire in future studies. Finally, these findings might be specific for the current generation of older adults in Germany and should be investigated with other target groups in different locations.

# Conclusion

In conclusion, when different types of brochure (traditional brochure vs photo story) and display formats (paper vs tablet format) were examined, the photo story and paper formats were found to be effective among older adults aged 50 years and older. Overall, a traditional brochure on a tablet appeared to be the least effective, with higher preference for the photo story instead.

The findings of this study indicate that the use of electronic devices is less helpful for older adults. Several aspects should be taken into consideration in future studies; for example, health literacy, educational background, gender, previous experience with technology, behavioral outcomes, and generational differences to gain further insight into potential influencers [11]. The rise of information technology brings advantages since more people can be addressed and attracted in various fields, such as health care. Different target groups can also be addressed more effectively by tailoring the intervention to their needs.

Information technology can also, however, bring several disadvantages, such as the need to be technologically health literate, able to read and write, and open to using modern technologies. This study highlighted the relevance of some of

these aspects with older adults in Germany. These factors should be considered when integrating information/electronic technology into wider situations and populations, globally and individually.

We thank the European Union for their grant, which made it possible to conduct this research. Funding stems from the European Union's Seventh Framework Programme (FP7/2007-2013) under grant agreement no. 305831. Parts of this research was funded by the Wilhelm-Stiftung fu"r Rehabilitationsforschung within the Donors' Association for the Promotion of Humanities and Sciences in Germany [Deutsches Stiftungszentrum im Stifterverband für die Deutsche Wissenschaft] from 2012 to 2018. The work on this manuscript of Amanda Whittal and Sonia Lippke was supported by research funding by the European Union, Erasmus+ funding scheme (grant number: 2017-1-NL01-KA203-035290).

## **Authors' Contributions**

SLT and SL contributed to the conception and design of the study. SLT performed data collection and performed the statistical analyses. SL provided guidance to the data collection and presentation of results. SLT, AM, and SL were involved in the interpretation of the data and in drafting and revising the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript. We would also like to thank Christian Preißner (Jacobs University Bremen) for extensively editing and proofreading this manuscript.

## **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 CONSORT - EHEALTH checklist (V 1.6.1). [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 305KB - aging\_v1i2e12145\_app1.pdf]

#### References

- Ekdahl AW, Andersson L, Wiréhn A, Friedrichsen M. Are elderly people with co-morbidities involved adequately in medical decision making when hospitalised? A cross-sectional survey. BMC Geriatr 2011 Aug 18;11:46 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2318-11-46] [Medline: 21851611]
- Clayman ML, Pandit AU, Bergeron AR, Cameron KA, Ross E, Wolf MS. Ask, understand, remember: a brief measure of patient communication self-efficacy within clinical encounters. J Health Commun 2010;15 Suppl 2:72-79 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2010.500349] [Medline: 20845194]
- 3. Hinyard LJ, Kreuter MW. Using narrative communication as a tool for health behavior change: a conceptual, theoretical, and empirical overview. Health Educ Behav 2007 Oct;34(5):777-792. [doi: <u>10.1177/1090198106291963</u>] [Medline: 17200094]
- 4. Bandura A. Social Foundations of Thought and Action: A Social Cognitive Theory. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall; 1977.
- 5. Lippke S. Self-efficacy theory. In: Zeigler-Hill V, Shackelford TK, editors. Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing ; 2017 (forthcoming).
- Hernandez MY, Organista KC. Entertainment-education? A fotonovela? A new strategy to improve depression literacy and help-seeking behaviors in at-risk immigrant Latinas. Am J Community Psychol 2013 Dec;52(3-4):224-235. [doi: 10.1007/s10464-013-9587-1] [Medline: 23907442]
- 7. Burke D, Evans J. Embracing the creative: the role of photo novella in qualitative nursing research. Int J Qual Meth 2011 Jun;10(2):164-177. [doi: 10.1177/160940691101000205]
- 8. Hinojosa MS, Nelson D, Hinojosa R, Delgado A, Witzack B, Gonzalez M, et al. Using fotonovelas to promote healthy eating in a Latino community. Am J Public Health 2011 Feb;101(2):258-259. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2010.198994] [Medline: 21228292]
- 9. Koops van 't Jagt R, de Winter AF, Reijneveld SA, Hoeks JCJ, Jansen CJM. Development of a communication intervention for older adults with limited health literacy: photo stories to support doctor-patient communication. J Health Commun 2016;21(sup2):69-82. [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2016.1193918] [Medline: 27662265]
- McNicol S. The potential of educational comics as a health information medium. Health Info Libr J 2017 Mar;34(1):20-31 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/hir.12145] [Medline: 27293082]
- 11. Van-Volkom M, Stapley JC, Amaturo V. Revisiting the digital divide generational differences in technology use in everyday life. N Am J Psychol 2014;16(3):557-574 [FREE Full text]
- 12. Ramprasad C, Tamariz L, Garcia-Barcena J, Nemeth Z, Palacio A. The use of tablet technology by older adults in health care settings-is it effective and satisfying? A systematic review and meta analysis. Clin Gerontol 2017 Jun 09:1-10. [doi: 10.1080/07317115.2017.1322162] [Medline: 28665775]

- Wang DS, Jani AB, Sesay M, Tai CG, Lee DK, Echt KV, et al. Video-based educational tool improves patient comprehension of common prostate health terminology. Cancer 2015 Mar 01;121(5):733-740 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.29101] [Medline: 25393416]
- Mueller SK, Giannelli K, Boxer R, Schnipper JL. Readability of patient discharge instructions with and without the use of electronically available disease-specific templates. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2015 Jul;22(4):857-863. [doi: <u>10.1093/jamia/ocv005</u>] [Medline: <u>25882030</u>]
- Jayasinghe N, Isabel Moallem B, Kakoullis M, Ojie M, Sar-Graycar L, Wyka K, et al. Establishing the feasibility of a tablet-based consent process with older adults: a mixed-methods study. Gerontologist 2018 May 11. [doi: 10.1093/geront/gny045] [Medline: 29757375]
- Koops van 't Jagt R, Hoeks JC, Jansen CJ, de Winter AF, Reijneveld SA. Comprehensibility of health-related documents for older adults with different levels of health literacy: a systematic review. J Health Commun 2016;21(2):159-177. [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2015.1049306] [Medline: 26594852]
- 17. Zarin DA, Keselman A. Registering a clinical trial in ClinicalTrials.gov. Chest 2007 Mar;131(3):909-912. [doi: 10.1378/chest.06-2450] [Medline: 17303677]
- Fransen MP, Van Schaik TM, Twickler TB, Essink-Bot ML. Applicability of internationally available health literacy measures in the Netherlands. J Health Commun 2011;16 Suppl 3:134-149. [doi: <u>10.1080/10810730.2011.604383</u>] [Medline: <u>21951248</u>]
- Lippke S, Fleig L, Pomp S, Schwarzer R. Validity of a stage algorithm for physical activity in participants recruited from orthopedic and cardiac rehabilitation clinics. Rehabil Psychol 2010 Nov;55(4):398-408. [doi: <u>10.1037/a0021563</u>] [Medline: <u>21171799</u>]
- 20. Lippke S, Fleig L, Wiedemann AU, Schwarzer R. A computerized lifestyle application to promote multiple health behaviors at the workplace: testing its behavioral and psychological effects. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(10):e225 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4486] [Medline: 26429115]
- 21. Ziegelmann JP, Lippke S, Schwarzer R. Adoption and maintenance of physical activity: planning interventions in young, middle-aged, and older adults. Psychol Health 2006;21(2):145-163. [doi: 10.1080/1476832050018891] [Medline: 21985115]
- 22. Dunlop S, Wakefield M, Kashima Y. Pathways to persuasion: cognitive and experiential responses to health-promoting mass media messages. Commun Res 2009 Dec 04;37(1):133-164. [doi: 10.1177/0093650209351912]
- 23. Moyer-Gusé E. Toward a theory of entertainment persuasion: explaining the persuasive effects of entertainment-education messages. Commun Theory 2008;18:407-425. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1468-2885.2008.00328.x</u>]
- 24. Mitzner TL, Boron JB, Fausset CB, Adams AE, Charness N, Czaja SJ, et al. Older adults talk technology: technology usage and attitudes. Comput Human Behav 2010 Nov 1;26(6):1710-1721 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2010.06.020] [Medline: 20967133]
- 25. Vaportzis E, Clausen MG, Gow AJ. Older adults perceptions of technology and barriers to interacting with tablet computers: a focus group study. Front Psychol 2017 Oct 04;8:1687 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01687] [Medline: 29071004]
- 26. Hill R, Betts LR, Gardner SE. Older adults' experiences and perceptions of digital technology: (dis)empowerment, wellbeing, and inclusion. Comput Human Behav 2015 Jul;48:415-423. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.chb.2015.01.062</u>]
- 27. de Graaf A. The effectiveness of adaptation of the protagonist in narrative impact: similarity influences health beliefs through self-referencing. Hum Commun Res 2013 Oct 03;40(1):73-90. [doi: 10.1111/hcre.12015]
- 28. Field A. Discovering Statistics Using IBM SPSS Statistics. Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publications; 2017.
- 29. Suresh K, Chandrashekara S. Sample size estimation and power analysis for clinical research studies. J Hum Reprod Sci 2012 Jan;5(1):7-13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4103/0974-1208.97779] [Medline: 22870008]

# Abbreviations

AURA: Ask, Understand, Remember Assessment

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 07.09.18; peer-reviewed by E Vaportzis, S Guness, R Schwarzer; comments to author 08.10.18; revised version received 26.10.18; accepted 16.11.18; published 06.12.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Tan SL, Whittal A, Lippke S Testing a Photo Story Intervention in Paper Versus Electronic Tablet Format Compared to a Traditional Brochure Among Older Adults in Germany: Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12145 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12145/ doi:10.2196/12145 PMID:31518254



©Shu Ling Tan, Amanda Whittal, Sonia Lippke. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 06.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Original Paper

# Commercially Available Mobile Apps for Caregivers of People With Alzheimer Disease or Other Related Dementias: Systematic Search

Lori Wozney<sup>1,2\*</sup>, PhD; Luciane M Freitas de Souza<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Emily Kervin<sup>3\*</sup>, BSc; Francine Queluz<sup>3,4\*</sup>, PhD; Patrick J McGrath<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Janice Keefe<sup>5\*</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>IWK Health Centre, Centre for Research in Family Health, Halifax, NS, Canada

<sup>2</sup>Nova Scotia Health Authority, Dartmouth, NS, Canada

<sup>3</sup>Nova Scotia Centre on Aging, Mount Saint Vincent University, Bedford, NS, Canada

<sup>4</sup>São Francisco University, Campinas, Brazil

<sup>5</sup>Department of Family Studies and Gerontology, Mount Saint Vincent University, Bedford, NS, Canada

<sup>\*</sup>all authors contributed equally

# **Corresponding Author:**

Lori Wozney, PhD Nova Scotia Health Authority 302 Pleasant Street Dartmouth, NS, B2Y 3Z9 Canada Phone: 1 9024490603 Email: <u>loriwozney@gmail.com</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** More than 15 million Americans provide unpaid care for persons with Alzheimer disease or other related dementias (ADRD). While there is good evidence to suggest that caregivers benefit from psychosocial interventions, these have primarily been delivered via face-to-face individual or group format. Alternatively, offering electronic health (eHealth) interventions may assist caregivers in providing quality care while remaining in good health. Research to date has generated little knowledge about what app features support ADRD caregivers' behavioral changes and how developers might optimize features over the long term.

**Objective:** There is an evident knowledge gap in the current landscape of commercially available apps, their integration of behavioral techniques, content focus, and compliance with usability recommendations. This paper systematically reviews and inventories the apps caregivers might typically be exposed to and determines the support integrated into the apps and their functionality for older adults.

**Methods:** The search strategy was designed to mimic typical Web-based health information-seeking behavior for adults. Apps were included based on their explicit focus on ADRD caregiver knowledge and skill improvement. Two coders with expertise in behavioral interventions and eHealth pilot-tested the data extraction. One coder retained app characteristics and design features. Techniques used to promote change were determined, and 2 questions from the Mobile App Rating Scale were used to assess the app credibility and evidence base. Content topics were evaluated using a thematic framing technique, and each app was assessed using a usability heuristic checklist.

**Results:** The search results generated 18 unique apps that met the inclusion criteria. Some apps were unavailable, and only 8 unique apps were reviewed. Of the 8, 7 (88%) apps did not state which scientific orientation was followed to develop their content. None of the apps made clinical claims of improving caregivers' and care recipients' overall health. All apps relied on textual information to disseminate their contents. None of the apps was trialed and evidence based. Apps included on average 7 out of 10 behavioral change techniques, 5 out of 10 C.A.R.E. (Caregivers, Aspirations, Realities, and Expectations) features, and 10 out of 18 features on the usability heuristics checklist.

**Conclusions:** Our findings suggest that caregivers are likely to discover apps that are not actually accessible and have low or no evidence base. Apps were found to be largely static, text-based informational resources, and few supported behaviors needed to maintain caregivers' health. While apps may be providing a high volume of information, caregivers must still navigate what

resources they need with limited guidance. Finally, the commercial marketplace is addressing some of the major usability elements, but many design elements are not addressed.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12274) doi:10.2196/12274

## **KEYWORDS**

alzheimer and other related dementias; apps; caregivers; eHealth; mobile phone

# Introduction

#### **Background Rationale**

More than 15 million Americans provide unpaid care for persons who have reduced abilities due to Alzheimer disease or other related dementias (ADRD) [1], ranging from activities of daily living, personal care needs, shopping, and transportation. It is estimated that the 18.1 billion hours of care provided by family members or others represents a contribution of US \$221.3 billion (in 2015) in unpaid support [2]. ADRD caregivers report substantial financial, emotional, and physical difficulties caring for another person [3]. Reportedly, 59% of these caregivers report that the emotional stress of caregiving is high or very high [4]. Approximately 40% report depressive symptoms, compared with 5%-17% of similar noncaregivers [5].

To help alleviate the burden associated with caregiving, health professionals, researchers, and other agencies recommend that ADRD caregivers seek support and assistance from family and friends and organize support groups [6]. While there is good evidence to suggest that caregivers benefit from psychosocial interventions, these have primarily been delivered via face-to-face individual or group format. Electronic health (eHealth) is of growing interest in expanding convenient access to information and support services. Offering eHealth to caregivers may assist them in providing quality care while remaining in good health [7].

A 2018 systematic review of eHealth interventions for family carers of people with long-term illness found that 46% (33/72) of the included studies involved ADRD caregivers [8]. The reviewer concluded that eHealth interventions for this population are "becoming more popular, and are generally perceived as acceptable, desirable and helpful" [8]. Most of the interventions in their review involved a Web-based platform with electronic or phone-based coaching support. There is evidence that caregivers may be open to lower-intensity mobile apps (mobile health) as an intervention delivery method. In 2016, 40% of caregivers reported using an app to help them manage their caregiving tasks. Caregivers aged 18-24 years are 12% of the caregiver population and account for half of the app users [9]. While older adults are slower to adopt new technologies than younger adults, they are open to using technologies that appear to have value, for example, in maintaining their quality of life [10,11].

The academic literature around mobile health for caregivers is growing and evolving somewhat analogously to the proliferation of mobile apps available in the commercial marketplace. While systematic reviews provide a snapshot of the evidence base, they do not capture the range of apps ADRD caregivers can access and download. Studies have shown that 80% of adult

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12274/
```

app downloaders rely on a rather simple "take the first" decision-making heuristic. Once they have an idea of the type of app they "need," they pick the first one that has been well rated or ranked [12]. This rating of "top apps" is often presented through unfiltered and nonmoderated patient experience blogs, chat rooms, or testimonials from friends and family members. While the value of peer-approved resources is important, there has been concern that if unmoderated, they may expose caregivers to aggressive marketing or even unintentionally promote health behaviors that are not evidence informed [13].

Generally speaking, health apps contain low levels of behavioral change support or are not adequately designed for long-term behavioral changes [14,15]. These apps function largely as mobile information resources and do little to prompt self-care actions, lifestyle, and communication behaviors needed to successfully navigate caregiving over the long term. The complex process of family caregiver interventions are needed to support the care recipient and avoid a deleterious and compounding impact on caregivers' health [16]. Research to date has generated little knowledge about what app features support ADRD caregivers' behavioral changes and how developers might optimize features for adaptive and flexible behavioral skills over the long term.

Recognition of caregivers evolving needs is also underscored in recent research showing older adults have specific usability needs that influence interaction with mobile apps, but the scarce implementation of usability design guidelines for older adults has been reported [17]. Generally, the current literature suggests that although older adults are open to using technology, there may be age-related (eg, cognitive decline) as well as technology-related (eg, interface usability), barriers. As 19% of caregivers are >65 years of age [18], apps in development now must be designed with these barriers in mind. Organizations responsible for setting usability standards for eHealth tools are beginning to recommend changes to design features to make them more accessible to older adults [19], such as larger font size, no use of scrolling, use of tactile feedback (vibration), low-frequency spectrum sounds, lengthening sound signals, avoiding monochromatic color schemes, etc. Validated usability heuristics tailored for technologies involving older adults are lacking, so effort must be taekn to testing and refining emerging ways of evaluating mobile apps for ADRD caregivers [20-22].

# **Research Aims and Questions**

These converging issues and trends highlight a knowledge gap in the current landscape of commercially available apps, their integration of behavioral techniques, content focus, and compliance with usability recommendations. A minimum starting point for improving the design of apps for this

XSL•FO RenderX

population is to systematically review and inventory the apps caregivers might typically be exposed to, not just those studied and reported on in the academic literature. The review is guided by the following questions:

- 1. What are the main features and functionality of apps for caregivers of people with dementia?
- 2. What types of behavioral techniques are integrated into these apps?
- 3. What is the evidence base of apps caregivers are likely to find out about on the Web?
- 4. Which caregiver needs are addressed in these apps?
- 5. Do the apps comply with recommended usability features for older adults?

# Methods

# Search Strategy

The search strategy was designed to mimic typical Web-based health information-seeking behavior for adults as follows: (1) we chose Google, the most used search engine by adults for health information [23]; (2) we used 5 keywords per search without applying search modifiers typically used in academic reviews (eg, Boolean operators like "OR" and "AND") as these are not commonly used by the public; (3) we conservatively reviewed the first 2 pages of search results (40 results per search) as research suggests 91% of searchers do not go past the first page of results [24]; and (4) for each search result, we limited deep navigation and only identified apps that were mentioned within 5 clicks (submenus, secondary pages, and drop-down menus) as typical users normally only proceed through 3 layers before leaving a site [25]. Overall, 5 unique searches were conducted involving combinations of keywords for the population of interest ("caregiver," "caretaker," "carer," and "family"); health condition ("dementia" and "Alzheimer's"); and technology modality ("app" and "mobile phone"). Searchers signed out of their personal Google account before conducting the search. To reduce the likelihood of locating apps that are no longer available, we filtered our search to content generated within the last 12 months. As search engine results are updated and optimized routinely, searches were conducted on the same day. Additionally, the searches were performed on a designated device and the same network to obtain consistent search results and avoid deviations by personalized search results. Searches were conducted in April 2018.

#### **Inclusion Criteria**

The following criteria were applied for app inclusion: (1) apps focused explicitly on improving caregivers' knowledge or skills and (2) apps available in English. We did not exclude apps based on price, operating system (iOS, Android, Amazon, etc); popularity; or research evidence base. We excluded apps that (1) were not applicable to caregivers of people with dementia (eg, specifically for caregivers of people with cancer); apps where the target user was the care recipient and not the caregiver (eg, memory skills training app); apps where the caregiver was only tracking a single component of a care recipients' routine (ie, medication reminder); apps that were not standalone (eg, multicomponent training program with a proprietary companion app); app that were related to generic stress, anxiety, or depression (ie, not tailored to caregivers); and apps that were no longer available for download (as of April 2018). The selection process for apps included in this study is summarized in Figure 1.

#### **Data Extraction**

App store descriptions were scanned first to extract as much information as possible. One author (LMFdS) then downloaded each app and used it for approximately 2 days to familiarize with the features and functionality. If the app was available in multiple stores, we downloaded the one with the most recent update. Each app was navigated from the presentation screen to each menu component. The data extraction form was pilot-tested independently by 2 coders who have expertise in behavioral interventions and eHealth design (LMFdS and EK). Disagreement and discrepancies were resolved through discussion and revision of coding instructions. Data extraction was undertaken by a coder (LMFdS) for the remainder of apps with concerns and issues discussed and resolved through collaborative consensus.

For descriptive purposes, app characteristics, including name, identification number (ID), version, producer, price, operating system, privacy policy statement, number of downloads, and year of the last update, were retained. We extracted information on design features, including the use of multimedia; social interaction features; feedback and reminders; use of a persona, guide, or navigator; and instructional design elements (ie, timing, sequence, and structure of information). The presence or absence of techniques used to promote change was categorized using the Theoretical Domains Framework (TDF). TDF was derived from a synthesis of 33 psychological theories and 128 key theoretical constructs relevant for behavioral change [26]. It is widely used in behavioral health-related implementation and intervention research. In addition to behavioral change techniques (BCTs), we also recorded if the app endorsed a particular therapeutic (eg, cognitive behavioral therapy, behavioral activation) or theoretical approach. Two questions from the Mobile App Rating Scale [27] were used to assess app credibility and evidence base. To assess the content topics that each app addressed, we used the 10 C.A.R.E. Tool domains as a thematic organizing framework [28]. The C.A.R.E. Tool was developed with Health Canada as a validated psychosocial assessment tool for caregivers needs [29]. Finally, each app was assessed using a modified mobile app usability heuristic checklist for older adults proposed by Silva et al [30]. The heuristic is a composite of general and older adult-specific design recommendations and contains 18 selected items to analyze if each app considers age-related issues regarding cognition, content, dexterity, navigation, perception, and visual design. This guideline-based approach of usability testing is in accordance with the proposals of Nielsen [31].





Figure 1. Flowchart of the selection process for apps included in the review. GP: Google Play; AS: Apple Store; Am: Advertised Amazon.

# Results

#### **Principal Results**

A total of 400 Google search results (10 searches x 40 results per search) returned a variety of results, including blog posts, app store advertisements, news articles, YouTube videos, and organizational websites. Close reading of these results generated a list of 18 unique app names that met the inclusion criteria. We noted 4 apps (ie, Elder411; Caregivers in the community, Small circles, and Silverline) in the search results but could not locate these in iTunes, Google Play, or Amazon apps. Several apps were referenced or cited multiple times across different search sites. A number of apps were advertised as apps for caregivers of people with dementia but were either a social network or an app to pay for health care and well-being services (eg, Huddol and WEMA Life). One app (eg, eCare) was restricted to select users only and other failed to be downloaded (eg, CaringBridge). In total, 8 unique apps were included in this review.

#### **General Characteristics of the Selected Apps**

Of the 8 apps fully reviewed, 2 were paid. The average price of paid apps was Can \$2.49 (before tax). The majority of apps (n=5) stated their privacy policy though it was unclear how clients' data are shared with third parties. In total, 2 apps did not report a privacy statement and 1 stated that clients' information is not shared with third parties. Moreover, 3 apps were updated in 2018, 3 in 2016, and 2 in 2015. All apps were available for download on a tablet. Notably, 1 app is developed by a Canadian organization and has its content available in English and French. A total of 6 apps targeted caregivers of people with Alzheimer and other related dementias, while 2

were generic to all caregivers. Table 1 summarizes general information of the reviewed apps.

#### Main Features and Functionality of the Selected Apps

#### **Content and Educational Features**

In total, 7 apps (7/8, 88%) did not state which scientific orientation was followed to develop their content and 1 (1/8, 13%) app reported using "therapeutic reasoning" to recommend care strategies to caregivers. None of the apps made clinical claims of improving caregivers' and care recipients' emotional, mental, and physical health. Half of apps (n=4) presented content tailored for both the person with ADRD and caregivers, 2 focused on care strategies for the person with ADRD, 1 targeted the level of care to be provided to the person with ADRD, and 1 aimed to help caregivers to organize and share multiple care tasks (eg, send reminders of medication time, take the person with ADRD to a doctor appointment or stroll, and buy groceries) with a network of care supporters.

All apps relied on textual information to disseminate their content and allowed clients to select the content to be navigated; 4 apps included hyperlinks to organizations' websites (eg, Alzheimer's Association, American Association of Retired Persons, Mount Sinai Hospital/Reitman Centre, Home Instead Senior Care); 1 included 1-2-minute videos (ie, videos featured a professional caregiver assisting seniors with ADRD in a nursing home); 1 included audios; and 1 had animations. Only 1 app (Dementia Advisor) included an avatar, that is, a photo of the psychiatrist who had sanctioned the content of the app. Overall, 3 apps (3/8, 38%) drew on case scenarios and testimonials to build caregivers' skills on how to deal with a person with ADRD. Notably, 7 apps did not recommend the timing of app use to caregivers (e.g. daily, weekly, or longer);

1 recommended daily access. Most apps (n=6) did not allow progress tracking, 1 used charts to demonstrate client's progress, and 1 used textual feedback.

# Social Media Features

Overall, 5 apps allowed the sharing of experiences in social media (e.g. closed app communities, Facebook groups, and Twitter); 1 had a discussion forum. A total of 3 apps (3/8, 38%) offered live help through helpline and texting and 1 (1/8, 13%) facilitated contact with professional caregivers and shared information with a physician. Moreover, 1 app included feedback messages (eg, automatic messages displayed in the app device) in their features; 3 apps sent reminders to clients inviting them to engage with the app (eg, to include more information about the caregiver's needs, set care tasks, build own network—also called village).

# Credibility and Evidence Base

Table 1. General information of the reviewed apps.

In total, 4 apps (4/8, 50%) were developed by nongovernment organizations, and 1 of these organizations was granted funding by the Government of Canada's Social Development Partnership Program, Children and Families Component; 3 (3/8, 38%) apps were developed by associations and centers for people with ADRD or retired persons; and 1 (1/8, 13%) was created by a commercial business. None of the apps has been trialed or, at least, has not published peer-reviewed research establishing their evidence base in terms of direct impact on caregiver outcomes.

# Behavioral Change Technique Categories

The average number of change techniques observed per app was 7 out of 14 categories, ranging from 2 (Lotsa Helping Hands) to 12 (Balance: Alzheimer's Caregiver and Dementia Advisor). Detailed distribution of BCTs across the apps is shown in Figure 2. The most frequent change techniques included in the apps were knowledge (n=6), skills (n=6), optimism (n=6), beliefs about consequences (n=6), and environmental context and resources (n=6). In contrast, reinforcement (n=1), goals (n=2), and behavioral regulation (n=2) were found in less frequency.

## C.A.R.E. Features

On average, apps included 5 out of 10 C.A.R.E. features, ranging from 1 (Lotsa Helping Hands) to 9 (Alzheimer's Daily Companion). The most included features were support and coordination (n=8), physical care (n=6), personal health (n=6), planning or crisis (n=6), whereas juggling responsibilities (n=2) and financial costs (n=1) were rarely included in the apps. Distribution of C.A.R.E. features across apps is presented in Figure 3.

## Usability Heuristics for Older Adults

Table 2 presents the distribution of usability heuristics for older adults' features across the reviewed apps. On average, 10 out of 18 features of the modified checklist of usability heuristics for older adults were found in each app.

App name	App ID number	Advertised	Developer (company name)	Operating system	Downloads (N)	Price (Can \$)	Privacy statement
Alzheimer's Daily Companion	1	Yes, Apple Store	Home Instead Senior Care	iOS and Android	500+	Free	Yes
Balance: Alzheimer's Caregivers	2	Yes, National Alzheimer's Centre, and Apple Store	The Hebrew Home for the Aged	iOS	NR <sup>a</sup>	0.99-1.39	No
Caregiver Buddy	3	Yes, Alzheimer's Associa- tion, Apple Store, Google Play, and Amazon	Alzheimer's Association	iOS and Android	NR	Free	Yes
Caregivers Matter <sup>b</sup>	4	Yes, Jewishjournal.org, Apple Store, and Google Play	Greater Lynn Senior Services (GLSS)	iOS	NR	Free	Yes
Caring Village	5	Yes, Caring.com, Google Play, and Apple Store	Caring Village	iOS and Android	1000+	Free	Yes
Dementia Advisor <sup>c</sup>	6	Yes, Reitman Centre, Apple Store, and Google Play	Sinai Health Sys- tem-Reitman Centre	iOS	NR	Free	Yes
Dementia Caregiver Solutions <sup>d</sup>	7	Yes, American Seniors Housing Association, Apple Store	Lorenzo Gentile	iOS	NR	3.99	No
Lotsa Helping Hands	8	Yes, American Association of Retired Persons, Apple Store, and Google Play	Lotsa Helping Hands	Android, Web-app, and iOS	100+ <sup>e</sup>	Free	Yes

<sup>a</sup>NR: not reported.

RenderX

<sup>b</sup>App was advertised in Google Play but not found.

<sup>c</sup>App is also available in French.

<sup>d</sup>The app is related to moderate-to-severe dementia.

<sup>e</sup>Number of downloads on Google Play.

#### Figure 2. Distribution of behavioral change techniques (BCTs) across the reviewed apps.







The most inclusive app (app 1: Alzheimer's Daily Companion) presented 13 of 18 usability features. A feature, "content written in a language simple, clear, and adequate to older adults," was observed in all reviewed apps. Usability principles related to cognition, dexterity, navigation, and visual design were consistently addressed across most apps.

A total of 2 apps gave instructions on how to navigate their content, presented the button "back" to facilitate app navigation, and allowed users to enlarge the font size. Only 1 app provided clear feedback when providing error messages. Overall, 3 apps (3/8, 38%) were found to use simple and meaningful icons, to make information accessible through different ways, and to aim at creating an esthetical user interface. No apps provided visual as well as tactile and auditory feedback.



 Table 2. Distribution of usability heuristics for older adults features across the reviewed apps.

Feature	App I	D numl	ber					
	1 <sup>a</sup>	$2^{b}$	3 <sup>c</sup>	$4^d$	5 <sup>e</sup>	$6^{\mathrm{f}}$	7 <sup>g</sup>	$8^{h}$
Cognition					-	-		
Focus on 1 task at a time instead of requiring the user to actively monitor $\geq 2$ tasks and clearly indicate the name and status of the task at all times.	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	N/A <sup>i</sup>
Avoid the use of animation and fast-moving objects.	✓	1	1	1	1	N/A	1	1
Aim at creating an esthetical user interface by using pictures and graphics purpose- fully and adequately to minimize user interface clutter and avoid extraneous details.	N/A	N/A	N/A	1	1	1	N/A	N/A
Content								
Give specific and clear instructions and make help and documentation available. Remember that it is better to prevent an error than to recover from it.	N/A	N/A	N/A	1	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Provide clear feedback and when presenting error messages make them simple and easy to follow.	N/A	1	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Write in a language that is simple, clear, and adequate to the audience.	✓	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Dexterity								
Avoid pull-down menus.	✓	1	1	N/A	1	1	1	1
Avoid the use of scrolling.	✓	N/A	1	1	1	1	1	1
Enlarge the size of user interface elements in general; targets should be, at least, $14 \text{ mm}^2$ .	N/A	1	N/A	N/A	N/A	1	N/A	N/A
Navigation								
Keep the user interface navigation structure narrow, simple, and straightforward.	✓	1	1	1	1	1	1	N/A
Make sure that the "Back" button behaves predictably.	1	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	1	N/A	N/A
Perception								
Provide not only visual but also tactile and auditory feedback.	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Make information accessible through different modalities.	✓	N/A	1	N/A	N/A	1	N/A	N/A
Visual Design								
Use high-contrast color combinations of font and graphics and background to ensure readability and perceptibility; avoid using blue, green, and yellow in close proximity.	1	N/A	N/A	1	1	1	1	1
Use color conservatively, limiting the maximum number of colors in use to ~4.	1	N/A	1	1	1	1	1	1
Make links and buttons clearly visible and distinguishable from other user interface elements.	1	1	N/A	N/A	1	1	1	N/A
Use user interface elements consistently and adhere to standards and conventions if those exist.	1	1	N/A	N/A	N/A	1	1	N/A
Use simple and meaningful icons.	1	1	N/A	N/A	N/A	1	N/A	N/A
Total features	13	10	8	9	10	14	10	6

<sup>a</sup>App 1: Alzheimer's Daily Companion.

<sup>b</sup>App 2: Balance: Alzheimer's Caregivers.

<sup>c</sup>App 3: Caregiver Buddy.

<sup>d</sup>App 4: Caregivers Matter.

<sup>e</sup>App 5: Caring Village.

<sup>f</sup>App 6: Dementia Advisor.

<sup>g</sup>App 7: Dementia Caregiver Solution.

<sup>h</sup>App 8: Lotsa Helping Hands.

<sup>i</sup>N/A: not applicable.

# Discussion

## **Principal Findings**

This study aimed to systematically review apps that caregivers of persons with dementia might typically encounter in the commercial marketplace. Our findings suggest that when looking for apps to support them in their role, caregivers are likely to discover apps that are not actually accessible or available in the app store or are linked to specific services or programs they cannot access. For this reason, our review provides only a snapshot of what was available at the time of our search. Even when the app store logo was present on a website, it did not ensure that the app was still available for download. This would likely be frustrating, confusing, and potentially create barriers to future health information seeking. Our review also showed that the evidence base for commercially available apps for this population is low or none at the time of our review. While the app might still be perceived as useful or helpful to caregivers, it is unclear how to manage caregivers' expectations about if and how these apps might help given the lack of rigorous outcome monitoring.

Apps in our review were found to be largely static, text-based informational resources focusing on relaying factual information and proving common-sense tips and ideas for coping. Few of the apps emphasized goal setting, action planning, or self-monitoring, but they did not provide tailored feedback or reinforcement techniques that support lifestyle or behavioral changes needed to maintain their own health. Some of the apps did provide a Web-based community for all users of the app to connect and share, but it is unclear as to the content of these interactions, their perceived utility, or restrictions (eg, geographic location, language, etc) that might limit users' access. Closed groups in which users can share information with a preset list of approved family members or friends were one of the more common design features. Apps employed limited multimedia outside of hyperlinks to additional textual information or websites.

As mainly informational resources, it is not surprising that, overall, apps covered significant breadth of caregiving-related topics within the C.A.R.E. (Caregivers, Aspirations, Realities, and Expectations) Tool domains. While diverse topics were covered, there was no evidence that these apps were able to tailor or personalize the informational needs to specific users, type of dementia, stage of disease, or other caregiving scenarios (eg, coresiding vs living apart). This suggests that while apps may be providing high volume of information, caregivers must still filter, navigate, and adjudicate what resources they need with limited feedback and guidance in navigation aside from key search terms or alphabetized lists of topics.

Finally, this review of usability heuristics suggests that the commercial marketplace is addressing some of the major usability elements (clear, simple language) but that many perceptual and visual design elements are not addressed. Importantly, this is an emerging field with new understandings evolving rapidly about what older adults typically need to support their interaction with mobile apps and how unique

cognitive, motivational, and developmental realities of that population should be incorporated into the design.

#### Limitations

Our review has some limitations. Approximating typical search strategies was based on research about how adults access information on the Web. While we conservatively reviewed more search engine results to account for divergent approaches, it is possible that caregivers might employ different or more diverse strategies and may locate or identify different apps than those we captured. Search location algorithms used by Google may have also unintentionally biased results geographically. While an adjudication process with at least 2 authors was used to find consensus on inclusion screening and app data extraction, interrater reliability or kappa was not calculated. TDF is a framework for exploring behavioral change, but we only applied it to the global domains level, which limits the level of specificity that we could speak to. Finally, we did not evaluate the accuracy or evidence base of the information being relayed within the apps-only general information about topics, design features, and usability.

## **Future Directions**

Our findings point to 4 key areas for innovative research and future intervention development. First, moving beyond informational apps to harnessing new functionality of apps to deliver a much more tailored and personally relevant learning experience is possible. Information is only valuable if caregivers can mobilize it to improve their quality of life. Apps that not only provide information but also help caregivers think about ways to put that information into action may support better self-management. Second, the field of gerontechnology needs to rapidly develop industry guidelines around Web design that is sensitive to the unique, visual, perceptual, cognitive, and motivational attributes of older adults that typically act as caregivers. Best practices in usability should be a priority as one size does not fit all in design for adults. Older adults need their user experience to be better understood by developers and should not be assumed to operate in the same ways as younger adults. Third, prioritizing or weighting of informational needs is an important line of future research. While apps may provide comprehensive information, not all caregivers need all of it at the same time. Learning more about when different informational needs present along the caregiver journey, which needs are more critical or impactful on the quality of life, and how different types of dementia or stage of disease make information more or less relevant is vital. Mapping of caregiver journey typologies could help ensure designers move away from information repositories toward truly personalized "just-in-time" interventions. Finally, this review highlights the importance of co-design for mobile app development. Caregivers of persons with dementia face incredibly complex informational needs. True design partnerships for mobile apps with this population should be built holistically-taking into account not just what they need but how they want to interact with the app, why and where they find value in different features, and how best to make the apps accessible and available to them.



# Acknowledgments

The funding acknowledgments are as follows: São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP Grant #2017/13807-0) and Accessible and Cost Effective Psychosocial Health Interventions for Canadians (the Canadian Institutes of Health Research Foundation Grant FRN #148371).

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

# References

- 1. WHO. 2017 Dec 12. Dementia URL: <u>http://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/dementia</u> [accessed 2018-08-01] [WebCite Cache ID 71Le6SCLd]
- 2. Alzheimer's Association. 2016 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimers Dement 2016 Apr;12(4):459-509. [Medline: 27570871]
- Kasper J, Freedman V, Spillman B. ASPE, US Department of Health and Human Services. 2014 Apr. Disability and Care Needs of Older Americans by Dementia Status: An Analysis of the 2011 National Health and Aging Trends Study URL: https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/77136/NHATS-DCN.pdf [accessed 2018-10-14] [WebCite Cache ID 71LfirdkV]
- 4. Alzheimer's Association. 2014 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimers Dement 2014 Mar;10(2):e47-e92. [Medline: 24818261]
- 5. Epstein-Lubow G, Gaudiano B, Darling E, Hinckley M, Tremont G, Kohn R, et al. Differences in depression severity in family caregivers of hospitalized individuals with dementia and family caregivers of outpatients with dementia. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2012 Sep;20(9):815-819 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/JGP.0b013e318235b62f] [Medline: 21997604]
- Del-Pino-Casado R, Frías-Osuna A, Palomino-Moral P, Ruzafa-Martínez M, Ramos-Morcillo AJ. Social support and subjective burden in caregivers of adults and older adults: A meta-analysis. PLoS One 2018;13(1):e0189874 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0189874] [Medline: 29293522]
- 7. Thinnes A, Padilla R. Effect of educational and supportive strategies on the ability of caregivers of people with dementia to maintain participation in that role. Am J Occup Ther 2011;65(5):541-549. [Medline: <u>22026322</u>]
- Sin J, Henderson C, Spain D, Cornelius V, Chen T, Gillard S. eHealth interventions for family carers of people with long term illness: A promising approach? Clin Psychol Rev 2018 Mar;60:109-125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2018.01.008] [Medline: 29429856]
- Marketwired. 2016 Apr 20. Parks Associates: Over One-Fourth of U.S. Caregivers Are 45-54, but Only 16% of Caregiving App Users Are in This Age Group URL: <u>https://finance.yahoo.com/news/parks-associates-over-one-fourth-130000932.</u> <u>html</u> [accessed 2018-08-01] [WebCite Cache ID 71LtahVb8]
- 10. Heinz M, Martin P, Margrett JA, Yearns M, Franke W, Yang H, et al. Perceptions of technology among older adults. J Gerontol Nurs 2013 Jan;39(1):42-51. [doi: 10.3928/00989134-20121204-04] [Medline: 23244061]
- Peterson K, Hahn H, Lee AJ, Madison CA, Atri A. In the Information Age, do dementia caregivers get the information they need? Semi-structured interviews to determine informal caregivers' education needs, barriers, and preferences. BMC Geriatr 2016 Sep 23;16(1):164 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12877-016-0338-7] [Medline: 27662829]
- 12. Dogruel L, Joeckel S, Bowman N. Choosing the right app: An exploratory perspective on heuristic decision processes for smartphone app selection. Mobile Media & Communication 2015;3:125-144 [FREE Full text]
- 13. Scanfeld D, Scanfeld V, Larson EL. Dissemination of health information through social networks: twitter and antibiotics. Am J Infect Control 2010 Apr;38(3):182-188 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ajic.2009.11.004] [Medline: 20347636]
- 14. Conroy DE, Yang C, Maher JP. Behavior change techniques in top-ranked mobile apps for physical activity. Am J Prev Med 2014 Jun;46(6):649-652. [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2014.01.010] [Medline: 24842742]
- 15. Direito A, Dale LP, Shields E, Dobson R, Whittaker R, Maddison R. Do physical activity and dietary smartphone applications incorporate evidence-based behaviour change techniques? BMC Public Health 2014 Jun 25;14:646 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-14-646] [Medline: 24965805]
- 16. Gitlin L, Hodgson N. Chapter 17 Caregivers as therapeutic agents in dementia care: The context of caregiving and the evidence base for interventions. In: Family Caregiving in the New Normal San Diego. USA: Academic Press; 2014:305-353.
- 17. Balata J, Mikovec Z, Slavicek T. KoalaPhone: touchscreen mobile phone UI for active seniors. Journal on Multimodal User Interfaces(4) 2015;9:s12193-s12015 [FREE Full text]
- 18. AARP. 2015. Caregiving in the U.S URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/yat3378n</u> [WebCite Cache ID 71Lw1ME70]
- Kirkpatrick A, Campbell A, Cooper M. W3. 2018 Jun 05. Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 2 URL: <u>https://www.w3.org/TR/WCAG21/</u> [accessed 2018-11-14] [WebCite Cache ID 73uvpDhxp]
- 20. Loureiro B, Rodrigues R. Design GuidelinesDesign Recommendations of Multi-Touch Interfaces for Elders. In L Miller & AL Culén (Eds). In: Proceedings of the 2014 International Conference on Advances in Computer-Human Interactions.

2014 Presented at: The Seventh International Conference on Advances in Computer-Human Interactions; March 23-27, 2014; Barcelona, Spain.

- 21. Silva P, Holden K, Jordan P. Towards a List of Heuristics to Evaluate Smartphone Apps Targeted at Older Adults: A Study with Apps that Aim at Promoting Health and Well-Being. 2015 Presented at: HICSS '15 Proceedings of the 2015 48th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences; January 05-08, 2015; Kauai, HI, USA URL: <u>http://doi.org/10.1109/HICSS.2015.390</u>
- 22. Díaz-Bossini J, Moreno L. Accessibility to Mobile Interfaces for Older People. Procedia Computer Science 2014;27:57-66 [FREE Full text]
- 23. eBizMBA. 2018 May. The eBizMBA Guide: Top 15 Most Popular Search Engines URL: <u>http://www.ebizmba.com/articles/</u> search-engines [accessed 2018-11-14] [WebCite Cache ID 73uwL3Bd3]
- 24. Van Deursen AJAM, Van Dijk JAGM. Using the Internet: Skill related problems in users' online behavior. Interacting with computers 2009;21:393-402 [FREE Full text]
- 25. Nielsen J, Loranger H. Prioritizing Web Usability. Berkley, CA: New Riders; 2006.
- 26. Atkins L, Francis J, Islam R, O'Connor D, Patey A, Ivers N, et al. A guide to using the Theoretical Domains Framework of behaviour change to investigate implementation problems. Implement Sci 2017 Dec 21;12(1):77 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-017-0605-9] [Medline: 28637486]
- 27. Stoyanov SR, Hides L, Kavanagh DJ, Zelenko O, Tjondronegoro D, Mani M. Mobile app rating scale: a new tool for assessing the quality of health mobile apps. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 Mar 11;3(1):e27 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3422] [Medline: 25760773]
- 28. Mount Saint Vincent University. 2003. C.A.R.E. Tool: An assessment of caregivers? Aspirations, realities and expectations URL: <u>http://www.msvu.ca/site/media/msvu/CARE%20Tool%20-%20English%20%20Watermark.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-08-02] [WebCite Cache ID 71N4noHTa]
- 29. Mount Saint Vincent University. 2001. Caregiver Risk Screen URL: <u>http://www.msvu.ca/site/media/msvu/</u> CRS%20%20English%20WATERMARK.pdf [accessed 2018-08-02] [WebCite Cache ID 71N5VoXIW]
- 30. Silva P, Jordan P, Holden K. Something old, something new, something borrowed: gathering experts' feedback while performing heuristic evaluation with a list of heuristics targeted at older adults. Advances in Computer Entertainment 2014:19 [FREE Full text]
- 31. Nielsen J. Usability Engineering. San Francisco: Elsevier Science; 1994.

# Abbreviations

ADRD: Alzheimer disease or other related dementias
BCT: behavioral change technique
C.A.R.E.: Caregivers, Aspirations, Realities, and Expectations
eHealth: electronic health
TDF: Theoretical Domains Framework

Edited by J Wang; submitted 20.09.18; peer-reviewed by S Stoyanov; comments to author 26.10.18; revised version received 07.11.18; accepted 08.11.18; published 07.12.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Wozney L, Freitas de Souza LM, Kervin E, Queluz F, McGrath PJ, Keefe J Commercially Available Mobile Apps for Caregivers of People With Alzheimer Disease or Other Related Dementias: Systematic Search JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12274 URL: http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12274/ doi:10.2196/12274 PMID:31518255

©Lori Wozney, Luciane M Freitas de Souza, Emily Kervin, Francine Queluz, Patrick J McGrath, Janice Keefe. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 07.12.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

# The Impact of the Virtual Cognitive Health Program on the Cognition and Mental Health of Older Adults: Pre-Post 12-Month Pilot Study

Shefali Kumar<sup>1</sup>, MPH; Jennifer LA Tran<sup>1</sup>, PharmD; Heidi Moseson<sup>1</sup>, MPH, PhD; Caroline Tai<sup>1</sup>, MPH, PhD; Jordan M Glenn<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Erica N Madero<sup>2</sup>, MPH; Caitlyn Krebs<sup>2</sup>, BS; Nicholas Bott<sup>2,3,4</sup>, PsyD; Jessie L Juusola<sup>1</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Evidation Health, San Mateo, CA, United States

<sup>2</sup>Neurotrack Technologies, Inc, Redwood City, CA, United States

<sup>4</sup>PGSP-Stanford PsyD Consortium, Department of Clinical Psychology, Palo Alto University, Palo Alto, CA, United States

# **Corresponding Author:**

Shefali Kumar, MPH Evidation Health 167 2nd Avenue San Mateo, CA, 94401 United States Phone: 1 8606708250 Email: <u>skumar@evidation.com</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** Face-to-face multidomain lifestyle interventions have shown to be effective for improving or maintaining cognitive function in older adults at risk for dementia. Remotely delivered interventions could increase access to such solutions but first require evidence to support that these programs can successfully impact health outcomes.

**Objective:** The objective of this study was to evaluate the impact of a remotely delivered multidomain lifestyle intervention, the virtual cognitive health (VC Health) program, on the cognitive function and mental health of older adults with subjective cognitive decline (SCD).

**Methods:** A 52-week, prospective, single-arm, pre-post, remote nationwide clinical trial was conducted to measure the change in cognitive function, depression, and anxiety levels for older adults at risk of developing dementia who participated in the VC Health program. A Web-based study platform was used to screen, consent, and enroll participants across the United States. Participants completed the Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status (RBANS) test and Web-based assessments (which included the Patient Health Questionnaire [PHQ-9] and Generalized Anxiety Disorder [GAD-7] surveys) at baseline and weeks 12, 24, and 52; all data were collected remotely. Changes in RBANS, PHQ-9, and GAD-7 were assessed using 2-tailed paired *t* tests and nonparametric signed-rank tests.

**Results:** Participants (N=82) were, on average, aged 64 years (range 60.0-74.9 years), 74% (61/82) female, 88% (72/82) white, and 67% (55/82) had a college degree or higher. At baseline, participants had a mean and median RBANS Total Index score of 95.9 (SD 11.1) and 95.5 (interquartile range, IQR=13). Participants experienced a mean and median increase of 5.8 (SD 7.4) and 6 (IQR=11) in RBANS Total Index score from baseline to week 52 (P<.001). Participants had a mean and median PHQ-9 score of 8.5 (SD 4.9) and 8 (IQR=6) at baseline and experienced a mean and median decrease of 3.8 (SD 4.1) and 4 (IQR=6) units in PHQ-9 score from baseline to week 52 (P<.001). At baseline, participants had a mean and median GAD-7 score of 6.2 (SD 4.5) and 5.5 (IQR=6) and experienced a mean and median decrease of 2.9 (SD 4.1) and 2 (IQR=5) units in GAD-7 score from baseline to week 52 (P<.001). Participants were engaged and very satisfied with various program components.

**Conclusions:** In this study, older adults with SCD who were at risk for dementia experienced statistically significant improvements in their cognitive function, depression, and anxiety levels. These findings serve as initial evidence for the overall feasibility and effectiveness of the VC Health program to improve or maintain cognitive function in older adults who are experiencing SCD. Further research should be conducted to understand the degree to which the improvements are attributable to specific components of the intervention.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Department of Medicine, School of Medicine, Stanford University, Stanford, CA, United States

**Trial Registration:** ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02969460; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02969460 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/73XOph9Qm)

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12031) doi:10.2196/12031

#### **KEYWORDS**

cognitive impairment; dementia; Alzheimer disease; mental health

# Introduction

#### Background

By 2035, the number of individuals older than 65 years in the United States is projected to outnumber those younger than 18 years [1]. With age, many individuals begin to experience cognitive changes that affect memory, learning, language, and judgment, all of which can impact the ability to perform daily tasks [2]. In the early stages of cognitive change, individuals may experience subjective cognitive decline (SCD), in which subjective changes in memory and cognition are perceived but are not associated with clinically measurable abnormalities [3,4]. These individuals are considered at-risk for developing dementia, particularly Alzheimer disease (AD) [5-7]. If cognitive decline continues to worsen, SCD can progress to mild cognitive impairment, an intermediate state between normal cognition and dementia, in which there are clinically observable changes in measures of cognitive function [4-8].

Dementia places a significant burden on the health care system in terms of cost and caregiver hours. With a lifetime cost of care estimated at US \$341,000 per individual, dementia is considered to be one of the world's costliest health conditions [9]. Total health care expenditures for AD and other dementias in 2018 was estimated at US \$277 billion, and this cost is expected to be more than US \$1 trillion by 2050 [9]. In addition, family and other unpaid caregivers provided an estimated 18.4 billion hours of care (valued at over US \$232 billion) to individuals with dementia [9]. Given the high burden of dementia and current lack of efficacious pharmaceutical agents, there is significant value in developing early interventions to help prevent or delay the onset and progression of disease.

Multidomain interventions that target modifiable lifestyle-related risk factors (eg, nutritional intake, physical activity, and cognitive engagement) can be useful prevention tools, as many studies have linked vascular and lifestyle-related risk factors to an increased risk of cognitive impairment and dementia [10-12]. The Finnish Geriatric Intervention Study to Prevent Cognitive Impairment and Disability (FINGER) found that a 2-year multidomain intervention of diet, exercise, vascular risk monitoring, and cognitive training could help at-risk older individuals improve or maintain their cognitive functioning [13,14]. Following the success of the FINGER study, numerous replication studies have been launched globally, including the Singapore Intervention Study to Prevent Cognitive Impairment and Disability, Multimodal Intervention to Delay Dementia and Disability in Rural China, and United States Study to Protect Brain Health Through Lifestyle Intervention to Reduce Risk studies [15-17]. However, many challenges related to access, cost, and other logistical constraints remain for these multidomain programs. In the current format, individuals are

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12031/

XSL•FO

required to visit an office for in-person coaching and assessment, limiting the scalability and reach of the intervention. As new technological developments change the way health care services are delivered, digitally administered lifestyle programs can be an effective and efficient way to help older individuals at risk for developing dementia improve or maintain their cognitive function [18].

#### The Virtual Cognitive Health Program

The Virtual Cognitive (VC) Health program, which was modeled after the FINGER study, is a commercially available, multidomain digital lifestyle intervention for the prevention or delay of cognitive impairment in at-risk aging adults. The year-long digital intervention includes exercise and nutritional guidance, cognitive training, social engagement, and personalized health coaching. The VC Health study aimed to understand the feasibility and effectiveness of the VC Health program, specifically examining the long-term impact this program may have on cognitive function and mental health.

# Methods

#### **Study Overview**

The VC Health study was a 52-week, prospective, intention-to-treat (ITT), single-arm, pre-post, remote nationwide clinical trial that aimed to evaluate change in cognitive function and mental health of individuals at-risk for dementia with SCD. A Web-based study platform (Achievement Studies, Evidation Health; San Mateo, CA) was used to screen, consent, and enroll study participants across the United States. The platform was also used to collect study data and monitor completion of study tasks. Participants were able to complete all study procedures from their own homes using a computer with internet access and a webcam. The full details of the study design have been published previously [19], and the study was registered on ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT02969460). The trial was reviewed and approved by the Solutions institutional review board (Little Rock, AR).

#### **Recruitment and Screening**

Various digital platforms (eg, online patient communities, social media, and targeted advertisements) were utilized to recruit study participants. All interested candidates were asked to complete a Web-based screener via the study platform to assess eligibility. Eligible individuals were aged between 60 and 75 years and showed signs of SCD as assessed by scoring ≥1 on the Subjective Cognitive Decline Questionnaire (SCD-9) [20] and endorsing the 1-item subjective cognitive decline with worry item ("Do you feel like your memory is becoming worse?" Possible responses were "No," "Yes, but this does not worry me," or "Yes, this worries me") [21]. Individuals also needed

to have the ability to make and receive phone calls and text messages; have access to a desktop computer with video teleconferencing and a reliable internet connection, which were required to access the intervention and complete the study procedures; and be motivated to use a daily coaching program, as assessed by self-reported willingness (on a 5-point scale from extremely willing to not at all willing) to participate in the virtual cognitive training coaching program. Individuals were excluded if they had a significant history of dementia, mental illness, substance abuse, learning disability, or neurologic conditions, had ophthalmologic or visual problems (eg, legal blindness, detached retinas, and occlusive cataracts) that prevented them from viewing a computer screen at a normal distance, were currently participating in a formal cognitive-training coaching program, or were currently pregnant.

#### **Enrollment and Study Procedures**

All eligible participants completed an electronic informed consent form through the Web-based study platform and were asked to complete a Web-based baseline assessment that included questions about demographics, average nightly sleep hours, and weekly diet and exercise habits. Depression and anxiety severity scores from the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9) and Generalized Anxiety Disorder (GAD-7) survey were also assessed at baseline [22-24]. Upon completion of the baseline assessment, participants were scheduled to complete a 30-min baseline Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status (RBANS) test [25]. A licensed psychologist used video teleconferencing to administer the RBANS test to qualified candidates (the Echelon Group; Woodstock, GA). The validity of digitally administered neuropsychological tests, including RBANS, has been supported by multiple studies [25-28]. After completing the RBANS test, participants began an initial VC Health coaching session over the phone with a program coach. Individuals were considered enrolled in the VC Health study once this initial coaching session was complete.

Throughout the study, the participants were asked to complete follow-up RBANS tests and Web-based assessments at weeks 12, 24, and 52. To reduce practice effects due to repeated testing over time, alternate forms of the RBANS test were used at each time point. The Web-based assessments included questions about sleep, activity levels, depression and anxiety symptom severity (PHQ-9 and GAD-7, respectively), and experience with the VC Health program. Participants also completed coaching sessions focused on nutrition, physical activity, and cognitive training as part of the VC Health program during the first 6 months of the study.

# **Intervention: Virtual Cognitive Health Program**

The VC Health program is a multidomain lifestyle intervention designed to prevent or delay cognitive decline and impairment in older at-risk adults and comprises 2 phases. The first 6 months of the program (active phase) emphasize lifestyle change, whereas the last 6 months of the program (maintenance phase) emphasize habit reinforcement. The program consists of individually tailored coaching sessions focused on nutrition, physical exercise, and cognitive training. The cognitive training program (provided by MindAgilis; London, England) focused

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12031/
```

XSI•FC

on processing speed, executive function, working memory, episodic memory, and mental speed, which are tasks shown to be associated with improved cognitive ability and less difficulty with instrumental activities of daily living [29,30].

All program coaches were certified as personal trainers with mastery of exercise physiology safety and nutritional health practices. Coaches were available via telephone, email, and text messaging. To promote social engagement, participants were encouraged to participate in an internal social network with communal support and directed life review prompts adapted from life review protocols moderated by a licensed clinical psychologist.

#### **Study Outcomes**

The primary outcome of the VC Health study was change in RBANS Total Index score from baseline to week 24 and week 52. The RBANS test has demonstrated strong efficacy as a dementia assessment tool and can also detect cognitive impairment associated with AD [31-33]. Secondary outcomes included change in PHQ-9 depression severity scores and change in GAD-7 anxiety severity scores from baseline to week 24 and week 52, as both depression and anxiety are risk factors for AD [34,35]. RBANS, PHQ-9, and GAD-7 data were also collected at week 12 to allow for interim nonprimary analysis. Exploratory analyses assessed the association between various engagement measures with the VC Health program and change in RBANS, PHQ-9, and GAD-7 scores.

# Sample Size and Statistical Analyses

Due to its preliminary nature, the VC Health study was not powered to detect any specific difference in RBANS score. On the basis of the overall capacity of the VC Health program, 85 participants were enrolled in the study.

Baseline sociodemographic characteristics were collected for all individuals in the ITT population. For the primary analysis, mean and median change in RBANS Total Index score from baseline to week 24 and baseline to week 52 were compared using a 2-tailed paired *t* test and a nonparametric signed-rank test. Similar analyses were conducted to evaluate the mean and median changes in RBANS Total Index score and the 5 RBANS Sub-Index scores (immediate memory, visuospatial, language, attention, and delayed memory) across various time points (baseline to week 24, baseline to week 52, and week 24 to week 52).

For the secondary analysis, mean and median change in PHQ-9 and GAD-7 from baseline to week 24 and baseline to week 52 were assessed using a 2-tailed paired *t* test and a nonparametric signed-rank test. Similar analyses were conducted to measure the mean and median changes in PHQ-9 and GAD-7 across additional time points (baseline to week 24, baseline to week 52, and week 24 to week 52).

We also conducted an unadjusted repeated measures analysis using a linear mixed model with a random intercept specific for each participant to account for intraparticipant correlation. The model used baseline; weeks 12, 24, and 52 RBANS; PHQ-9; and GAD-7 scores for the repeated measures analysis. This analysis included all individuals in the analysis set and was not

limited to those individuals with complete data at baseline and week 52. Results for RBANS Total Index score, PHQ-9, and GAD-7 were stratified by key participant characteristics, including sex (female vs male), ethnicity (white vs nonwhite), and education level (college degree or higher vs less than college degree). Supplemental analyses used a linear regression model to explore the relationship between various user engagement metrics such as number of coaching calls and changes in RBANS, PHQ-9, and GAD-7 scores. All analyses were conducted in Stata version 14.2 or R version 3.5.0, with an alpha of .05 for assessment of statistical significance.

# Results

# **Study Sample**

Of the 4255 individuals who initiated the Web-based screening process, 28.08% (1195/4255) did not complete the screener, 62.40% (2655/4255) completed the screener but were deemed ineligible for the study, and 9.52% (405/4255) completed the screener and were eligible for the study. Among all 3060 individuals who completed the screener, the top reasons for study ineligibility included not endorsing the 1-item subjective cognitive decline with worry question (80.03%, 2449/3060), not willing to use a virtual coaching program (14.28%, 437/3060), and an SCD-9 score <1 (11.96%, 366/3060). Of the 405 individuals who completed the screener, 57.8% (234/405) did not complete the informed consent process. Of the 171 individuals who completed the baseline survey. A total of 68 individuals (41.7%, 68/163) of the 163 participants who

completed the baseline survey did not schedule or complete the initial RBANS test. Of the 95 individuals who completed the initial RBANS test, 11% (10/95) never scheduled or completed their initial VC Health program coaching session. A total of 85 individuals completed all of the required steps, including the initial coaching session, and enrolled in the study. A total of 3 participants withdrew from the study because they no longer wanted to participate in the program or study. As such, 82 participants were included in the analysis set (Figure 1).

Table 1 details the characteristics of the study population. A majority of the study population was female (74%, 61/82), white (88%, 72/82), and had a college degree or higher (67%, 55/82). Mean age of the population was 64 years (range 60-74.9 years). The ITT population represented a geographically diverse population comprising 29 different states in the United States [19].

# **Primary Outcome: Cognition**

At the 24-week time point, RBANS Total Index score decreased from baseline, but the change was not statistically significant (P=.15). Among the 72 participants who completed both their baseline and week 24 RBANS test, mean and median RBANS Total Index score was 96.3 (SD 11.2) and 96 (IQR=13) at baseline, and 95.0 (SD 9.3) and 95 (IQR=13) at week 24, respectively, for an unadjusted mean and median change of -1.4 (SD 8.1) and 0 (IQR=10) units (Table 2). Of the 5 Sub-Index scores, participants experienced a statistically significant change (a slight decrease) in the immediate memory domain (P=.02; Table 2).

Figure 1. Study diagram. RBANS: Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status.



Table 1. Baseline characteristics of study population (N=82).

Characteristics at baseline	Statistics
Age in years, mean (SD)	64 (4)
Gender, n (%)	
Male	20 (24)
Female	61 (74)
Other	1 (1)
Education, n (%)	
High school graduate or general education development degree	3 (4)
Trade, technical or vocational training	2 (2)
Some college, no degree	22 (27)
College graduate, associate's or bachelor's	29 (35)
Graduate degree	19 (23)
Doctorate degree	7 (9)
Race/ethnicity, n (%)	
African American	5 (6)
Asian	1 (1)
White	72 (88)
Hispanic	3 (4)
Other	1 (1)
BMI <sup>a</sup> , n (%)	
Underweight, <18.5 kg/m <sup>2</sup>	0 (0)
Healthy weight, 18.5-24.9 kg/m <sup>2</sup>	16 (20)
Overweight, 25.0-29.9 kg/m <sup>2</sup>	24 (29)
Obese, 30-34.9 kg/m <sup>2</sup>	25 (30)
Very obese, ≥35 kg/m <sup>2</sup>	15 (18)
Average nightly sleep duration, n (%)	
<3 hours	1 (1)
4 to 5 hours	4 (5)
5 to 6 hours	18 (22)
6 to 7 hours	35 (43)
7 to 8 hours	16 (20)
8 to 9 hours	6 (7)
9 to 10 hours	0 (0)
>10 hours	2 (2)

<sup>a</sup>BMI: body mass index.

At the 52-week time point, participants experienced a statistically significant increase in RBANS Total Index score from baseline (P<.001). Among the 66 participants who completed both their baseline and week 52 RBANS test, mean and median RBANS Total Index score was 96.9 (SD 10.7) and 97 (IQR=15) at baseline, and 102.7 (SD 9.9) and 101.5 (IQR=13) at week 52, respectively, for an unadjusted mean and median increase of 5.8 (SD 7.4) and 6 (IQR=11) units (P<.001;

Table 2). Of the 5 Sub-Index scores, participants experienced a statistically significant increase from baseline to week 52 in immediate memory, language, and delayed memory Sub-Index scores (P<.001; Table 2).

Comprehensive mean and median RBANS Total Index scores for all individuals who completed the RBANS test at each study time point are shown in Table 3 and Figure 2.

XSL•FO RenderX

Table 2. Change in mean and median Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status (RBANS) scores.

Metric	Ν	Mean (SD) <sup>a</sup>	Median (IQR <sup>b</sup> ) <sup>c</sup>
Total Index score			
Baseline to week 24 change	72	-1.4 (8.1)	0 (10)
Baseline to week 52 change	66	5.8 (7.4) <sup>d</sup>	6 (11) <sup>d</sup>
Week 24 to week 52 change	64	6.8 (6.3) <sup>d</sup>	6 (8) <sup>d</sup>
Immediate memory			
Baseline to week 24 change	72	$-3.7(12.7)^{f}$	$-3.5(14.5)^{e}$
Baseline to week 52 change	66	7.8 (11.4) <sup>d</sup>	8 (15) <sup>d</sup>
Week 24 to week 52 change	64	12.2 (11.3) <sup>d</sup>	12 (17) <sup>d</sup>
Visuospatial			
Baseline to week 24 change	72	-0.5 (14.9)	0 (21.5)
Baseline to week 52 change	66	0.5 (13.7)	0 (22)
Week 24 to week 52 change	64	0.3 (11.1)	0 (16)
Language			
Baseline to week 24 change	72	0.9 (11.0)	2 (11.5)
Baseline to week 52 change	66	5.7 (12.5) <sup>d</sup>	5.5 (15) <sup>d</sup>
Week 24 to week 52 change	64	4.5 (9.7) <sup>d</sup>	5 (11.5) <sup>d</sup>
Attention			
Baseline to week 24 change	72	-1.5 (12.1)	-3 (13)
Baseline to week 52 change	66	2.0 (12.6)	0 (16)
Week 24 to week 52 change	64	3.5 (9.7) <sup>e</sup>	3 (13) <sup>e</sup>
Delayed memory			
Baseline to week 24 change	72	0.9 (10.5)	0 (9.5)
Baseline to week 52 change	66	5.4 (12.5) <sup>d</sup>	4 (14) <sup>d</sup>
Week 24 to week 52 change	64	$3.6(9.0)^{e}$	4 (7) <sup>d</sup>

 $^{a}P$  values in the mean column are calculated using 2-sided paired t tests to compare means at the 2 time points.

<sup>b</sup>IQR: interquartile range.

<sup>c</sup>*P* values in the median column are calculated using 2-sided nonparametric signed-rank tests to compare distributions at the 2 time points.  $^{d}P$ <.001.

<sup>e</sup>P<.01.

 $^{\rm f}P=.02.$ 

#### Secondary Outcomes: Mental Health

Depression symptom levels (as measured by PHQ-9) decreased from baseline to week 24. Among the 69 participants who completed both their baseline and week 24 PHQ-9 tests, mean and median PHQ-9 was 8.6 (SD 4.8) and 8 (IQR=6) at baseline and 5.5 (SD 5.2) and 4 (IQR=6) at week 24, respectively, for a statistically significant unadjusted mean and median PHQ-9 change of -3.1 (SD 4.7) and -3 (IQR=6) units (*P*<.001; Table 4). At the 52-week time point, depression symptom levels also decreased from baseline. Among the 59 participants who completed both their baseline and week 52 PHQ-9 test, mean and median PHQ-9 were 8.3 (SD 5.0) and 8.0 (IQR=6) at baseline and 4.5 (SD 4.5) and 3.0 (IQR=5) at week 52,

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12031/
```

RenderX

respectively, for a statistically significant unadjusted mean and median PHQ-9 change of -3.8 (SD 4.1) and -4 (IQR=6) units (*P*<.001; Table 4).

Similar results were observed with anxiety symptom levels (as measured by GAD-7). Among the 69 participants who completed both their baseline and week 24 GAD-7 tests, mean and median GAD-7 were 6.2 (SD 4.4) and 6 (IQR=6) at baseline and 3.9 (SD 4.6) and 3 (IQR=4) at week 24, respectively, for a statistically significant unadjusted mean and median GAD-7 change of -2.3 (SD 4.3) and -2 (IQR=4) units (*P*<.001; Table 4). Among the 59 participants who completed both their baseline and week 52 GAD-7 test, mean and median GAD-7 were 6.0 (SD 4.7) and 5 (IQR=7) at baseline and 3.1 (SD 4.1) and 2 (IQR=4) at week 52, respectively, for a statistically significant

unadjusted mean and median GAD-7 change of -2.9 (SD 4.1) and -2 (IQR=5) units (*P*<.001; Table 4).

Comprehensive mean and median PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores for all individuals who completed the assessments at each study time point are shown in Table 5 and Figures 3 and 4.

# Primary and Secondary Outcomes: Mixed-Effects Model Analysis

In the repeated measures analysis using a mixed-effects model with a random intercept specific for each participant in the study

Table 3. Mean and median Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status (RBANS) scores.

population (N=82), we found that the marginal mean change in RBANS Total Index score was consistent with our results from the primary analysis. Using a mixed-effects model, we found that the marginal mean change in RBANS Total Index score was -1.3 (95% CI -3.0 to 0.4) from baseline to week 24 (P=.14) and 5.7 (95% CI 3.9 to 7.5) from baseline to week 52 (P<.001).

Metric	Ν	Mean (SD)	Median (IQR <sup>a</sup> )				
Total Index score							
Baseline	82	95.9 (11.1)	95.5 (13)				
Week 12	73	100.8 (11.7)	100 (18)				
Week 24	72	95.0 (9.3)	95 (13)				
Week 52	66	102.7 (9.9)	101.5 (13)				
Immediate memory							
Baseline	82	99.4 (12.5)	103 (22)				
Week 12	73	100.8 (13.0)	103 (19)				
Week 24	72	95.4 (13.2)	97 (21)				
Week 52	66	107.4 (10.8)	109 (11)				
Visuospatial							
Baseline	82	90.4 (14.3)	87 (19)				
Week 12	73	95.5 (13.2)	96 (16)				
Week 24	72	90.1 (12.1)	89 (18.5)				
Week 52	66	91.2 (12.2)	92 (21)				
Language							
Baseline	82	97.2 (10.2)	96 (9)				
Week 12	73	104 (10.7)	104 (13)				
Week 24	72	98.9 (8.1)	98 (10.5)				
Week 52	66	103.8 (9.3)	101 (12)				
Attention							
Baseline	82	102.8 (14.8)	101.5 (24)				
Week 12	73	103.3 (16.5)	103 (21)				
Week 24	72	102.1 (12.7)	103 (19.5)				
Week 52	66	107.1 (14.7)	106 (18)				
Delayed memory							
Baseline	82	96.6 (12.5)	98 (20)				
Week 12	73	100.8 (13.3)	102 (15)				
Week 24	72	97.6 (9.4)	98 (7)				
Week 52	66	102.2 (10.4)	102 (12)				

<sup>a</sup>IQR: interquartile range.



Figure 2. Change in mean Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status (RBANS) Total Index score over time.



Table 4. Change in mean and median Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) and Generalized Anxiety Disorder-7 survey (GAD-7) scores.

Metric	Ν	Mean (SD) <sup>a</sup>	Median (IQR <sup>b</sup> ) <sup>c</sup>
PHQ-9 total score			·
Baseline to week 24 change	69	$-3.1 (4.7)^{d}$	$-3(6)^{d}$
Baseline to week 52 change	59	$-3.8 (4.1)^{d}$	$-4(6)^{d}$
Week 24 to week 52 change	56	-0.8 (3.6)	$-1 (4)^{e}$
GAD-7 total score			
Baseline to week 24 change	69	-2.3 (4.3) <sup>d</sup>	$-2 (4)^{d}$
Baseline to week 52 change	59	$-2.9 (4.1)^{d}$	$-2(5)^{d}$
Week 24 to week 52 change	56	-0.8 (3.7)	0 (3.5)

<sup>a</sup>P values in the mean column are calculated using two-sided paired t tests to compare means at the 2 time points.

<sup>b</sup>IQR: interquartile range.

<sup>c</sup>*P* values in the median column are calculated using two-sided nonparametric signed-rank tests to compare distributions at the 2 time points.  $^{d}P$ <001.

 $e_{P=.01.}$ 

We conducted similar analyses for PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores. Using a mixed-effects model, we found that the marginal mean change in PHQ-9 score was -3.0 (95% CI -4.1 to -2.0) from baseline to week 24 (*P*<.001) and -3.8 (95% CI -4.8 to -2.9) from baseline to week 52 (*P*<.001). The marginal mean change in GAD-7 score was -2.3 (95% CI -3.3 to -1.4) from baseline to week 24 (*P*<.001) and -3.0 (95% CI -4.0 to -2.1) from baseline to week 52 (*P*<.001). These marginal mean changes in PHQ-9 and GAD-7 from the mixed-effects model were similar to the mean changes from our primary analysis.

# Primary and Secondary Outcomes: Stratified by Key Characteristics

Baseline RBANS, PHQ-9, and GAD-7 scores were similar across all demographic subgroups analyzed (Table 6). Mean change in RBANS Total Index score from baseline to week 24 was similar between each respective cohort (Table 7). The increase in RBANS score between baseline and week 52 was

RenderX

significantly higher for females (mean change 7.2 [SD 6.9]) compared with males (mean change 1.1 [SD 7.0]; Table 7); however, the difference in mean change was not significant when stratified by race or education. Stratification did not show any differences when looking at difference in mean change in PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores from baseline to week 24 and baseline to week 52.

# **Exploratory Analyses: Lifestyle Factors, Program Satisfaction, and Program Engagement**

Participants reported high satisfaction rates with the program. Of study participants who completed the study end questionnaire at 52 weeks (n=59), 86% (51/59) reported that the VC Health program was at least moderately helpful in improving their cognitive ability. Almost 69% (41/59) of participants felt the VC Health program was at least moderately helpful in improving their sleep habits. At baseline, participants reported sleeping on average 6.5 hours (SD 1.3) per night, whereas at week 52,

participants reported sleeping 6.6 hours per night (SD 1.2; P=.50).

Table 5. Mean and median Patient Health Qu	uestionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) and Generalized Anxiety	Disorder-7 survey (GAD-7) scores.
--	--	-----------------------------------

Metric	Ν	Mean (SD)	Median (IQR <sup>a</sup> )			
PHQ-9 score						
Baseline	82	8.5 (4.9)	8 (6)			
Week 12	54	4.8 (4.0)	3.5 (5) 4 (6)			
Week 24	69	5.5 (5.2)				
Week 52	59	4.5 (4.5)	3 (5)			
GAD-7 score						
Baseline	82	6.2 (4.5)	5.5 (6)			
Week 12	54	3.0 (3.4)	2 (5)			
Week 24	69	3.9 (4.6)	3 (4)			
Week 52	59	3.1 (4.1)	2 (4)			

<sup>a</sup>IQR: interquartile range.





A total of 86% (51/59) and 80% (47/59) of participants reported that the VC Health program was at least moderately helpful in improving their diet and eating habits, and physical activity levels, respectively. At baseline, participants reported exercising an average of 2.8 days per week (SD 2.4), whereas at week 52, participants reported exercising 3.9 days per week (SD 1.8; P=.01). A total of 93% (55/59) of study participants reported that the program made at least some impact on their daily food decisions. Average body mass index (BMI; based on self-reported height and weight) also decreased in the 52-week study period, but this change was not statistically significant; at baseline, BMI was 29.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (SD 6.3), and at the end of the study, BMI was 29.2 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (SD 5.7; P=.07). A majority of participants (75%, 44/59) reported that the VC Health program at least moderately improved their stress levels.



Figure 4. Change in Generalized Anxiety Disorder-7 (GAD-7) scores over time.



Table 6. Change in mean Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status (RBANS), Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9), and Generalized Anxiety Disorder-7 survey (GAD-7) scores stratified by sex, race, and education level.

Outcome	Stratification by sex <sup>a</sup>				Stra	Stratification by race				Stratification by education level			
	Female		Male		White		Nonwhite		College degree or above		Below college de- gree		
	N	Mean change (SD)	N	Mean change (SD)	Ν	Mean change (SD)	Ν	Mean change (SD)	Ν	Mean change (SD)	N	Mean change (SD)	
Total Index score			,	·		·		·				·	
Baseline to week 24 change	53	-0.9 (8.4)	18	-3.1 (7.4)	64	-1.1 (7.8)	8	-3.5 (10.8)	48	-0.6 (7.7)	24	-2.8 (8.8)	
Baseline to week 52 change	50	7.2 <sup>b</sup> (7.1)	15	1.1 <sup>b</sup> (7.0)	59	6.1 (7.0)	7	2.6 (10.7)	45	6.8 (7.0)	21	3.6 (8.0)	
PHQ-9 total score													
Baseline to week 24 change	52	-2.8 (5.0)	16	-4.1 (3.2)	60	-3.2 (4.4)	9	-2.9 (6.3)	46	-3.1 (5.1)	23	-3.1 (3.6)	
Baseline to week 52 change	45	-3.6 (4.3)	13	-4.3 (3.7)	54	-3.9 (4.2)	5	-2.6 (3.6)	42	-4.0 (4.2)	17	-3.2 (4.0)	
GAD-7 total score													
Baseline to week 24 change	52	-2.0 (4.6)	16	-2.9 (2.8)	60	-2.0 (4.3)	9	-4.4 (3.7)	46	-2.5 (4.8)	23	-1.8 (2.8)	
Baseline to week 52 change	45	-2.7 (4.4)	13	-3.5 (3.0)	54	-2.8 (4.1)	5	-4.0 (4.1)	42	-3.0 (4.4)	17	-2.6 (3.5)	

<sup>a</sup>One participant identified as *other* sex; thus, we do not report data for the *other* category.

<sup>b</sup>P=.005 when comparing the difference between females and males.



#### Kumar et al

Table 7. Mean Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status (RBANS), Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9), and Generalized
Anxiety Disorder-7 survey (GAD-7) scores stratified by sex, race, and education level.

Outcome	Stratification by sex <sup>a</sup>					tification by rac		Stratification by education level				
	Female N		Mal	Male		White		Nonwhite		College degree or above		ow college de-
	Ν	Mean (SD)	Ν	Mean (SD)	Ν	Mean (SD)	Ν	Mean (SD)	Ν	Mean (SD)	Ν	Mean (SD)
Total Index score										-		
Baseline	61	96.4 (11.0)	20	93.7 (11.1)	72	95.9 (10.6)	10	96.1 (14.9)	55	96.2 (11.2)	27	95.2 (10.9)
Week 12	55	102.4 (11.2)	17	95.6 (12.2)	66	101.3 (11.1)	7	96.1 (16.4)	48	101.8 (12.2)	25	99.0 (10.5)
Week 24	53	95.8 (9.2)	18	91.8 (8.7)	64	95.2 (9.0)	8	93.1 (12.1)	48	96.0 (9.6)	24	92.9 (8.6)
Week 52	50	103.9 (10.4)	15	98.1 (6.8)	59	102.5 (10.1)	7	104.4 (8.7)	45	103.6 (10.1)	21	100.8 (9.5)
PHQ-9 total score												
Baseline	61	8.4 (5.1)	20	9.0 (4.4)	72	8.8 (5.1)	10	6.6 (3.0)	55	8.4 (5.0)	27	8.8 (4.8)
Week 12	39	4.5 (3.4)	14	5.6 (5.5)	47	5.1 (4.1)	7	3.0 (2.7)	38	4.5 (3.6)	16	5.5 (5.0)
Week 24	52	5.9 (5.7)	16	4.3 (3.0)	60	5.8 (4.9)	9	3.6 (6.7)	46	5.3 (5.2)	23	5.9 (5.3)
Week 52	45	4.7 (4.8)	13	3.8 (3.5)	54	4.8 (4.5)	5	2.2 (3.8)	42	4.4 (3.9)	17	4.9 (5.7)
GAD-7 total score												
Baseline	61	6.0 (4.7)	20	6.7 (3.9)	72	6.2 (4.7)	10	6.3 (2.8)	55	6.2 (4.8)	27	6.1 (4.1)
Week 12	39	3.1 (3.4)	14	3.0 (3.7)	47	3.2 (3.5)	7	2.0 (2.1)	38	2.7 (3.0)	16	3.9 (4.1)
Week 24	52	3.9 (4.8)	16	3.8 (3.9)	60	4.2 (4.7)	9	1.7 (2.4)	46	3.5 (4.6)	23	4.6 (4.5)
Week 52	45	3.0 (4.3)	13	2.9 (3.6)	54	3.2 (4.2)	5	2.0 (2.8)	42	3.0 (4.0)	17	3.3 (4.3)

<sup>a</sup>One participant identified as *other* sex; thus, we do not report data for the *other* category.

Overall, the mean and median numbers of coaching calls completed by study participants over the 12-month study period were 16.5 (SD 9.6) and 16.0 (IQR=12.3), respectively. The mean and median call length was 12.9 min (SD 5.9) and 11.7 min (IQR=6.9), respectively. When comparing program engagement and change in RBANS Total Index score, we found no statistically significant association between change in Total RBANS Index score and number of phone calls, number of interactions with the program's social media platform, or number of participant food and exercise logs. We found a statistically significant inverse association with the number of completed phone calls and change in PHQ-9 (beta=-.16, P=.01) and GAD-7 (beta=-.17, P=.008) between baseline and week 52. For each additional call, PHQ-9 scores improved by 0.16 units and GAD-7 scores improved by 0.17 units. Lower PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores correspond to lower levels of depression and anxiety; therefore, a negative change in average PHQ-9 and GAD-7 score from baseline to week 52 indicates an improvement in mental health status. There was also an inverse association between the number of food and exercise logs entered by the participant and change in PHQ-9 (beta=-.01, P=.03) and GAD-7 (beta=-.01, P=.002). For each additional day that a participant logged their food or exercise, the average PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores improved by 0.01 units.

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

This study provides a number of key insights into the feasibility and effectiveness of the VC Health program, a remotely delivered multidomain lifestyle intervention designed for the prevention or delay of cognitive impairment in older adults at risk of developing AD. One of the strengths of this study was the 52-week study duration, which allowed us to examine the long-term impact of the VC Health program. Participants did not experience a statistically significant change in cognitive ability from baseline to week 24, but cognitive function was significantly increased from baseline to week 52. On the basis of RBANS scoring guidelines, participants at baseline had an Average RBANS Total Index score (scores between 90 and 109 are considered to be Average) [36]. By the end of the study, participants experienced an average increase in RBANS Total Index score of 5.8 units, remaining in the Average category. It is possible that the full impact of the VC Health program on cognitive ability may completely manifest in the longer term, over the course of multiple years. Future longitudinal studies should assess whether this increase in cognitive function can be sustained or further improved after 1 year, as well as how cognitive function would be expected to change in the absence of an intervention (in a control group).

Study participants also experienced statistically and clinically significant improvements in symptoms of depression and anxiety, as measured by PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores. At baseline,

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

participants were considered on average to have Mild Depression and Mild Anxiety based on PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scoring guidelines [22,24]. By the end of the study, their PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores decreased on average by 3.8 and 2.9 points, respectively, moving participants into the Minimal or No Depression and Minimal or No Anxiety categories [22,24]. Participants experienced the largest improvement in PHQ-9 and GAD-7 from baseline to week 24, after which they did not experience any additional statistically significant benefits between week 24 and 52. This suggests that the VC Health program's impact on mental health is more immediate than its impact on cognitive function. At the beginning of the program, the immediate exposure to psychoeducation, cognitive stimulation, and/or frequent coaching sessions may have had an instant positive impact on a participant's daily life, resulting in improved mental health. Given that depression and anxiety symptoms are known risk factors for AD, mitigating these symptoms in the first half of the program may play a role in the observed long-term improvements in cognitive function. Future longitudinal studies should be conducted to further understand the longer-term effects of the program on depression and anxiety.

When we examined various components of program engagement, there was no association between the number of coaching calls a participant completed and change in RBANS Total Index score over time, but there was an association between number of calls completed and improvement in both PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores. Coaching calls are only 1 component of the overall program experience, and different participants may require various levels of attention and frequency of interactions with their coach to gain the same benefit in cognitive function from the program. This finding that more calls completed correlates to mental health improvements further supports the hypothesis that coaching sessions may have a positive impact on an individual's daily life. Change in depression and anxiety symptoms did not differ by sex, race, or education levels. Given that the sample size of 82 individuals was relatively small for this subgroup analysis, this finding should be further explored in future larger studies.

The results from this study indicate that participants had overall high satisfaction with the program. The majority of study participants reported the VC Health program improved their diet and eating habits, physical activity, cognitive ability, sleep habits, and stress levels. In addition, despite this being a year-long program, participants were engaged with the VC Health program throughout the study and averaged 16.5 coaching sessions over the 12-month period with an average of 12.9 min per coaching session.

A number of prospective clinical studies have been previously conducted to measure the impact of digital solutions on chronic disease prevention and management [37-40]; however, there have been a limited number of studies and solutions focused on older adults. In this study, we observed high compliance and engagement with study-related activities (eg, completion of RBANS tests, Web-based assessments) and high engagement and satisfaction with the digital technology–based VC Health program for a population of older at-risk adults with SCD. This suggests that older adults may also enjoy and benefit from new technology-based health solutions, such as the VC Health program, and can successfully participate in remote studies.

## Limitations

This study had a number of limitations, some of which have been previously discussed in the publication detailing this study's methods and design [19]. First, given that this was a pre-post study design and there was no control arm, we were unable to compare the changes in cognitive ability and mental health experienced by individuals using the VC Health program with individuals who did not use the program. Therefore, we are unable to fully attribute the observed changes in cognitive ability and mental health to the VC Health program. However, previously conducted observational and longitudinal studies have shown that over a course of a 52-week period, older community-dwelling adults experienced a decline in cognitive ability (as measured by RBANS) over time [32,41]. This suggests that study participants' cognitive ability may have declined over time in the absence of the VC Health program. Even if participants in the VC Health program just maintained cognitive ability over the course of the 52-week period, this would still be considered a better outcome than what would be seen in the absence of an intervention.

As a pilot study, the sample size was relatively small, primarily female, white, and well-educated. Although we did stratify results based on sex, race, and education levels in our analyses to explore differences in subgroups, sample sizes for each subpopulation were fairly small; therefore, conclusions based on stratified results are limited.

#### Conclusions

In this pilot study, older adults at risk of developing AD experienced statistically significant improvements in their cognitive function and mental health after participating in the VC Health program. These results serve as initial evidence for the feasibility and effectiveness of this fully digital multidomain lifestyle change program (consisting of health coaching, diet, exercise, cognitive training, and social engagement components) to delay or prevent cognitive impairment in older adults at risk for developing AD. This initial evidence can be used to inform future longitudinal randomized controlled studies measuring the impact of the VC Health program on the prevention or delay of cognitive impairment.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors thank all participants in the VC Health study and all of the study collaborators for their cooperation and hard work. Abigail Levine and Maggie Sandoval provided integral project management and support for this project. Amy Stathakopoulos and her team provided timely and knowledgeable support to study participants as needed throughout their time in the study. Peter
Stradinger and his team provided his engineering expertise to help us leverage the Achievement Studies study platform. Hannah Rasmussen helped prepare this manuscript for submission.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

Neurotrack makes and owns the VC Health program examined in this study. NB, KC, JMG, and ENM are employed by Neurotrack and receive a salary and stock options. Evidation Health collected and analyzed all study data. SK, JT, HM, CT, and JLJ are employed by Evidation Health and have no financial interest in Neurotrack.

# References

- US Census Bureau. Older People Projected to Outnumber Children for First Time in US History URL: <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20180821001827/https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2018/cb18-41-population-projections.html</u> [accessed 2018-11-01] [WebCite Cache ID 73bgT1AfP]
- 2. World Health Organization and Alzheimer's Disease International. 2012. Dementia: A Public Health Priority URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75263/1/9789241564458\_eng.pdf?ua=1 [WebCite Cache ID 6zx3gAsMH]</u>
- 3. Jessen F, Amariglio RE, van Boxtel M, Breteler M, Ceccaldi M, Chételat G, Subjective Cognitive Decline Initiative (SCD-I) Working Group. A conceptual framework for research on subjective cognitive decline in preclinical Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Dement 2014 Nov;10(6):844-852 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2014.01.001] [Medline: 24798886]
- Jenkins A, Tales A, Tree J, Bayer A. Are we ready? The construct of subjective cognitive impairment and its utilization in clinical practice: a preliminary UK-based service evaluation. J Alzheimers Dis 2015 Sep 24;48(Suppl 1):S25-S31. [doi: 10.3233/JAD-150541] [Medline: 26445273]
- Levey A, Lah J, Goldstein F, Steenland K, Bliwise D. Mild cognitive impairment: an opportunity to identify patients at high risk for progression to Alzheimer's disease. Clin Ther 2006 Jul;28(7):991-1001. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.clinthera.2006.07.006</u>] [Medline: <u>16990077</u>]
- Jessen F, Wolfsgruber S, Wiese B, Bickel H, Mösch E, Kaduszkiewicz H, German Study on Aging, CognitionDementia in Primary Care Patients. AD dementia risk in late MCI, in early MCI, and in subjective memory impairment. Alzheimers Dement 2014 Jan;10(1):76-83. [doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2012.09.017] [Medline: 23375567]
- Mitchell AJ, Beaumont H, Ferguson D, Yadegarfar M, Stubbs B. Risk of dementia and mild cognitive impairment in older people with subjective memory complaints: meta-analysis. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2014 Dec;130(6):439-451. [doi: 10.1111/acps.12336] [Medline: 25219393]
- 8. Hugo J, Ganguli M. Dementia and cognitive impairment: epidemiology, diagnosis, and treatment. Clin Geriatr Med 2014 Aug;30(3):421-442 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cger.2014.04.001] [Medline: 25037289]
- 9. Alzheimer's Association. 2018. 2018 Alzheimer's Disease Facts and Figures URL: <u>https://www.alz.org/media/HomeOffice/</u> Facts%20and%20Figures/facts-and-figures.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6zQ2BpnCh]
- Norton S, Matthews FE, Barnes DE, Yaffe K, Brayne C. Potential for primary prevention of Alzheimer's disease: an analysis of population-based data. Lancet Neurol 2014 Aug;13(8):788-794. [doi: <u>10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70136-X</u>] [Medline: <u>25030513</u>]
- 11. Meng XF, Yu JT, Wang HF, Tan MS, Wang C, Tan CC, et al. Midlife vascular risk factors and the risk of Alzheimer's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Alzheimers Dis 2014;42(4):1295-1310. [doi: 10.3233/JAD-140954] [Medline: 25024338]
- 12. Kivipelto M, Mangialasche F, Ngandu T. Lifestyle interventions to prevent cognitive impairment, dementia and Alzheimer disease. Nat Rev Neurol 2018 Nov;14(11):653-666. [doi: <u>10.1038/s41582-018-0070-3</u>] [Medline: <u>30291317</u>]
- Kivipelto M, Solomon A, Ahtiluoto S, Ngandu T, Lehtisalo J, Antikainen R, et al. The Finnish Geriatric Intervention Study to Prevent Cognitive Impairment and Disability (FINGER): study design and progress. Alzheimers Dement 2013 Nov;9(6):657-665. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jalz.2012.09.012</u>] [Medline: <u>2332672</u>]
- Ngandu T, Lehtisalo J, Solomon A, Levälahti E, Ahtiluoto S, Antikainen R, et al. A 2 year multidomain intervention of diet, exercise, cognitive training, and vascular risk monitoring versus control to prevent cognitive decline in at-risk elderly people (FINGER): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2015 Jun 06;385(9984):2255-2263. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60461-5] [Medline: 25771249]
- Chen C, Xu X, Chew E, Henry C, Koo E. Singapore Intervention Study to Prevent Cognitive Impairment and Disability (SINGER) Initiative. 2017 Presented at: Alzheimer's Association International Conference; July 19, 2017; London. [doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2017.07.408]
- World Wide Fingers. China-FINGER Project: MIND-CHINA URL: <u>http://wwfingers.com/mind-china/</u> [accessed 2018-07-18] [WebCite Cache ID 710Y0bBHc]
- 17. Alzheimer's Assocation. 2017. Announcing US POINTER: A Lifestyle Intervention Trial to Support Brain Health and Prevent Cognitive Decline URL: <u>https://alz.org/us-pointer/overview.asp</u> [accessed 2018-07-18] [WebCite Cache ID 710ZYIIPY]
- Rosa C, Campbell AN, Miele GM, Brunner M, Winstanley EL. Using e-technologies in clinical trials. Contemp Clin Trials 2015 Nov;45(Pt A):41-54 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cct.2015.07.007] [Medline: 26176884]

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12031/
```

- Bott N, Kumar S, Krebs C, Glenn J, Madero E, Juusola J. A Remote Intervention to Prevent or Delay Cognitive Impairment in Older Adults: Design, Recruitment, and Baseline Characteristics of the Virtual Cognitive Health (VC Health) Study. JMIR Res Protoc 2018 Aug 13;7(8):e11368 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/11368] [Medline: 30104186]
- Gifford K, Liu D, Romano R, Jones RN, Jefferson AL. Development of a subjective cognitive decline questionnaire using item response theory: a pilot study. Alzheimers Dement (Amst) 2015 Dec 01;1(4):429-439 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.dadm.2015.09.004] [Medline: 26878034]
- Jessen F, Wiese B, Bachmann C, Eifflaender-Gorfer S, Haller F, Kölsch H, German Study on Aging, CognitionDementia in Primary Care Patients Study Group. Prediction of dementia by subjective memory impairment: effects of severity and temporal association with cognitive impairment. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2010 Apr;67(4):414-422. [doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.30] [Medline: 20368517]
- 22. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11556941</u>]
- 23. Cameron IM, Crawford JR, Lawton K, Reid IC. Psychometric comparison of PHQ-9 and HADS for measuring depression severity in primary care. Br J Gen Pract 2008 Jan;58(546):32-36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3399/bjgp08X263794] [Medline: 18186994]
- 24. Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Löwe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Arch Intern Med 2006 May 22;166(10):1092-1097. [doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092] [Medline: 16717171]
- 25. Galusha-Glasscock JM, Horton DK, Weiner MF, Cullum CM. Video teleconference administration of the repeatable battery for the assessment of neuropsychological status. Arch Clin Neuropsychol 2016 Feb;31(1):8-11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/arclin/acv058] [Medline: 26446834]
- 26. Wadsworth H, Dhima K, Womack K, Hart J, Weiner MF, Hynan LS, et al. Validity of teleneuropsychological assessment in older patients with cognitive disorders. Arch Clin Neuropsychol 2018 Jan 10. [doi: <u>10.1093/arclin/acx140</u>] [Medline: <u>29329363</u>]
- 27. Brearly TW, Shura RD, Martindale SL, Lazowski RA, Luxton DD, Shenal BV, et al. Neuropsychological test administration by videoconference: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Neuropsychol Rev 2017 Jun;27(2):174-186. [doi: 10.1007/s11065-017-9349-1] [Medline: 28623461]
- 28. Castanho TC, Sousa N, Santos NC. When new technology is an answer for old problems: the use of videoconferencing in cognitive aging assessment. J Alzheimers Dis Rep 2017 May 08;1(1):15-21. [doi: 10.3233/ADR-170007]
- 29. Shah T, Weinborn M, Verdile G, Sohrabi H, Martins R. Enhancing cognitive functioning in healthly older adults: a systematic review of the clinical significance of commercially available computerized cognitive training in preventing cognitive decline. Neuropsychol Rev 2017 Dec;27(1):62-80. [doi: 10.1007/s11065-016-9338-9] [Medline: 28092015]
- Rebok GW, Ball K, Guey LT, Jones RN, Kim H, King JW, ACTIVE Study Group. Ten-year effects of the advanced cognitive training for independent and vital elderly cognitive training trial on cognition and everyday functioning in older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc 2014 Jan;62(1):16-24 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/jgs.12607] [Medline: 24417410]
- Duff K, Patton D, Schoenberg MR, Mold J, Scott JG, Adams RL. Age- and education-corrected independent normative data for the RBANS in a community dwelling elderly sample. Clin Neuropsychol 2003 Aug;17(3):351-366. [doi: 10.1076/clin.17.3.351.18082] [Medline: 14704885]
- Duff K, Beglinger LJ, Schoenberg MR, Patton DE, Mold J, Scott JG, et al. Test-retest stability and practice effects of the RBANS in a community dwelling elderly sample. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol 2005 Jul;27(5):565-575. [doi: 10.1080/13803390490918363] [Medline: 16019633]
- 33. Duff K, Humphreys Clark JD, O'Bryant SE, Mold JW, Schiffer RB, Sutker PB. Utility of the RBANS in detecting cognitive impairment associated with Alzheimer's disease: sensitivity, specificity, and positive and negative predictive powers. Arch Clin Neuropsychol 2008 Sep;23(5):603-612 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.acn.2008.06.004] [Medline: 18639437]
- Gimson A, Schlosser M, Huntley J, Marchant N. Support for midlife anxiety diagnosis as an independent risk factor for dementia: a systematic review. BMJ Open 2018 Dec 30;8(4):e019399 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-019399] [Medline: 29712690]
- Ownby RL, Crocco E, Acevedo A, John V, Loewenstein D. Depression and risk for Alzheimer disease: systematic review, meta-analysis, and metaregression analysis. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2006 May;63(5):530-538 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.63.5.530] [Medline: 16651510]
- 36. Randolph C. Pearson Clinical. 2012. Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status Update (RBANS Update) URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/ybgdkef2</u> [accessed 2018-11-06] [WebCite Cache ID 73jEEZAoi]
- Kumar S, Moseson H, Uppal J, Juusola JL. A diabetes mobile app with in-app coaching from a certified diabetes educator reduces A1C for individuals with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Educ 2018 Dec;44(3):226-236. [doi: 10.1177/0145721718765650] [Medline: 29575982]
- 38. Morawski K, Ghazinouri R, Krumme A, Lauffenburger JC, Lu Z, Durfee E, et al. Association of a smartphone application with medication adherence and blood pressure control: the MedISAFE-BP randomized clinical trial. J Am Med Assoc Intern Med 2018 Jun 01;178(6):802-809. [doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2018.0447] [Medline: 29710289]
- 39. Sepah S, Jiang L, Peters AL. Long-term outcomes of a Web-based diabetes prevention program: 2-year results of a single-arm longitudinal study. J Med Internet Res 2015 Apr 10;17(4):e92 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4052] [Medline: 25863515]

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12031/
```

- 40. Toro-Ramos T, Kim Y, Wood M, Rajda J, Niejadlik K, Honcz J, et al. Efficacy of a mobile hypertension prevention delivery platform with human coaching. J Hum Hypertens 2017 Dec;31(12):795-800. [doi: 10.1038/jhh.2017.69] [Medline: 28972573]
- Patton DE, Duff K, Schoenberg MR, Mold J, Scott JG, Adams RL. Base rates of longitudinal RBANS discrepancies at 41. one- and two-year intervals in community-dwelling older adults. Clin Neuropsychol 2005 Feb;19(1):27-44. [doi: 10.1080/13854040490888477] [Medline: 15814476]

# Abbreviations

AD: Alzheimer disease **BMI:** body mass index FINGER: Finnish Geriatric Intervention Study to Prevent Cognitive Impairment and Disability GAD-7: Generalized Anxiety Disorder-7 survey **ITT:** intention-to-treat **IQR:** interquartile range PHO-9: Patient Health Questionnaire-9 **RBANS:** Repeatable Battery for the Assessment of Neuropsychological Status SCD-9: Subjective Cognitive Decline questionnaire VC Health: Virtual Cognitive Health

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 24.08.18; peer-reviewed by J Andrews, A Bahar-Fuchs; comments to author 21.09.18; revised version received 09.10.18; accepted 11.10.18; published 09.11.18.

Please cite as:

Kumar S, Tran JLA, Moseson H, Tai C, Glenn JM, Madero EN, Krebs C, Bott N, Juusola JL The Impact of the Virtual Cognitive Health Program on the Cognition and Mental Health of Older Adults: Pre-Post 12-Month Pilot Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e12031 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e12031/</u> doi:10.2196/12031 PMID:31518248

©Shefali Kumar, Jennifer LA Tran, Heidi Moseson, Caroline Tai, Jordan M Glenn, Erica N Madero, Caitlyn Krebs, Nicholas Bott, Jessie L Juusola. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 09.11.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Original Paper

# Feasibility and Conceptualization of an e-Mental Health Treatment for Depression in Older Adults: Mixed-Methods Study

Christiane Eichenberg<sup>1</sup>, Prof Dr; Markus Schott<sup>1</sup>, MSc; Adam Sawyer<sup>1</sup>, MSc; Georg Aumayr<sup>2</sup>, Mag Phil; Manuela Plößnig<sup>3</sup>, Dipl Ing

<sup>1</sup>Sigmund Freud Privat Universität Wien, Vienna, Austria

<sup>2</sup>Johanniter Österreich Ausbildung und Forschung gemeinnützige GmbH, Vienna, Austria

<sup>3</sup>Salzburg Research Forschungsgesellschaft mbH, Vienna, Austria

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Markus Schott, MSc Sigmund Freud Privat Universität Wien Freudpl. 1 Vienna, 1020 Austria Phone: 43 15124049991 Email: <u>markus.s.c.schott@gmail.com</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** Depression is one of the most common mental disorders in older adults. Unfortunately, it often goes unrecognized in the older population.

**Objective:** The aim of this study was to identify how Web-based apps can recognize and help treat depression in older adults.

**Methods:** Focus groups were conducted with mental health care experts. A Web-based survey of 56 older adults suffering from depression was conducted. Qualitative interviews were conducted with 2 individuals.

**Results:** Results of the focus groups highlighted that there is a need for a collaborative care platform for depression in old age. Findings from the Web-based study showed that younger participants (aged 50 to 64 years) used electronic media more often than older participants (aged 65 years and older). The interviews pointed in a comparable direction.

**Conclusions:** Overall, an e-mental (electronic mental) health treatment for depression in older adults would be well accepted. Web-based care platforms should be developed, evaluated, and in case of evidence for their effectiveness, integrated into the everyday clinic.

# (JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10973) doi:10.2196/10973

# **KEYWORDS**

depression; online therapy; e-mental health

# Introduction

In 2014, about 18.5% of the approximately 506.8 million inhabitants of the European Union were aged over 65 years. By 2050, this number is expected to rise to 28.1% [1]. The population growth in this age group is not only evident for Europe but can be observed worldwide. Depression is the second-most common type of mental illness in older people [2].

Current prevalence rates for depression range from 1% to 6% of the total population. [3] Prevalence rates (between 6% and 16%) are significantly higher among older people [4] and dementia patients [3]. The occurrence of subclinical symptoms

RenderX

in the elderly is much more common in comparison with clinical depression, and prevalence rates range from 10% to 16.5% [5].

Depression in old age is diagnosed according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) [6] and the International Classification of Diseases (ICD) system [7]. Depressive episodes can be classified as *easy, moderate*, or *severe*. To meet the diagnostic criteria for depression, the depressive episode should last for at least 2 weeks. The main symptoms of a depressive episode according to ICD-10 are depressive mood, loss of interest or pleasure in activities, and a diminished drive. Additional symptoms are loss of self-confidence, unsubstantiated self-reproaches, recurring thoughts of death or suicide, difficulties in concentrating, and psychomotor agitation. Differences in clinical symptoms

between elderly people with depression and younger adults with depression are very well reported. Suicide rates in the elderly are higher than in younger adults and more closely associated with depression. Depressed older adults are less likely to endorse affective symptoms and more likely to display a loss of interest than younger adults [8]. Depression in old age is associated with cognitive impairments, as well as other somatic comorbidities [9]. Many studies identified personality traits [10] and a negative self-image [11] to be risk factors for depressive symptoms and disorders. Several studies show a link between depression and quantitative and qualitative aspects of social network [12].

Only about 25% of patients with depression in old age receive psychotherapy [13]. Dakin and Areán [13] reason that because of the fact that treatment guidelines for age-related depression are often lacking, psychotherapy is seldom prescribed. Espinoza and Kaufman [14] point to further reasons why an elderly patient with depression seldom receives psychotherapy, namely, a potentially difficult access to qualified staff, limitations in mobility for older people, and the inability of therapists to tailor a therapy adequately to the elderly. The lack of psychotherapeutic care for depression in old age is being criticized, and the call for innovative treatment options is becoming bigger [15]. Early detection and treatment help to reduce symptoms, improve the quality of life, and prevent an unfavorable prognosis. Therefore, early detection of people who are likely to develop a depressive disorder is desirable. A possible solution for early detection, management, and treatment of depression in old age is an electronic mental (e-mental) health program [16]. The area is constantly evolving and has significantly expanded conventional services such as face-to-face interventions. E-mental health offers range from providing health-related information via Web 2.0 interventions to mobile phone apps [17]. According to Wicks and colleagues [18], e-mental health offers the following 3 particular advantages: (1) improving the efficiency of care through better communication and diagnostics possibilities while reducing costs, (2) improving quality of care, and (3) promoting active cooperation and autonomy of the patient.

A large number of innovative interventions in the e-mental health sector for the prevention and treatment of depression have been developed. E-mental health research projects are mostly focused on the monitoring of symptoms [19], the early detection of depression [20], and sensors and devices that record vital data.

Most e-mental health projects that include some form of intervention are based on cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT); therefore, they are also called computerized cognitive behavioral therapy (cCBT). The effectiveness of cCBT therapy is well documented for mental illness [21]. There are more than 100 studies on cCBT for various mental disorders [22]. Particularly, cCBT for depression and anxiety disorders is well researched and has been proven to be effective [23]. A review of cCBT in depression reported an average effect size (*d*) of 0.56 for 19 included randomized controlled trials [24]. Similarly, a study by Spek and colleagues [23] that specifically looked at elderly (aged 50 years and older) showed that cCBT was at least as effective as a commonly used group CBT intervention for

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10973/

XSL•FO

subthreshold depression. In addition to the efficacy studies of individual cCBT interventions, there are now several international meta-analyses that provide sufficient evidence that computer-assisted cognitive behavioral interventions are generally effective [25]. In 17 of the 19 analyzed studies, positive evidence of effectiveness was found. Averaged across all disorder patterns and forms of intervention, the average treatment effect was 0.53, which is quite similar to effect sizes for traditional outpatient treatment [25].

Examples of cCBT include Help4Mood, an agent-based decision support system, for severely depressed patients [26]; THIS WAY UP, an Australian online training program [27]; or MasterMind, a European project that consists of a 10-week training program based on cCBT [28]. SeniorEngage is a project from the organization Second Ambient Assisted Living-Call, which has developed Web 2.0 tools for social networking to prevent isolation and depression of people in retirement [29]. Beating the Blues is an example of an English online platform with CBT as its methodical base. Beating the Blues integrates storytelling elements into its 8 modules [30]. Considering German-speaking countries, a very prominent example is the online program Deprexis, which consists of behavioral modules for behavioral activation or cognitive restructuring [31].

Unfortunately, these projects fundamentally neglect discussed age-related issues of depression. eHealth programs to reduce depressive symptoms in elderly people are not readily available despite the many benefits of such interventions. Therefore, there is a need for a collaborative care platform for people with depression in old age addressing the special circumstances and needs of the elderly, as well as the needs and requirements of those caring for them and treating them.

Therefore, the goal of this study was to identify the development of a collaborative Web-based care platform for people with depression in old age, addressing the special circumstances and needs of the elderly, as well as the needs and requirements of those caring for them and treating them. In particular, the following aspects will be examined to elucidate the research question:

- 1. How common and regular is the use of information and communication technology (ICT) in the elderly in general and in elderly patients with depression?
- 2. What are the contents and requirements for a collaborative Web-based care platform for self-management and early detection and interventions of depression in old age?
- 3. How willing are elderly patients with depression to use such a collaborative Web-based supply platform?

# Methods

#### **Study Design**

In a series of 3 consecutive studies, the feasibility and conceptualization of an e-mental health treatment for depression in older adults were investigated. First, focus groups with mental health care experts were conducted. An online study was launched in forums and depression-related online platforms. Finally, to allow for more in-depth insights, a series of

interviews was conducted. Ethical approval was obtained from the Sigmund Freud University Vienna ethics committee.

# Focus Groups

Two focus group discussions were held in February and March 2016. The groups were recruited by personal contacts within medical care organizations in Austria. Focus groups were supposed to consist of a maximum of 8 and at least 3 people. A guideline prepared in advance served as a basis for the questions posed. Each focus group lasted for around 90 min. With the consent of participants, the 2 focus group discussions were recorded. After the discussions, the material was transcribed.

# **Online** Study

Furthermore, an online study was conducted. The data collection period lasted 12 weeks. Filling out the questionnaire took about 15 to 25 min.

Data collection took place in 2 phases. Phase 1 started in March 2016. The questionnaire was posted in an online forum. As a result of this pretest, the questionnaire was revised regarding its practicability, comprehensibility, and completeness of item formulation. Phase 2 started a week later. The questionnaire was published in 14 online forums and websites focusing on depression or forums for the elderly.

# Interviews

Participants of the online questionnaire were able to leave their contact data if they were willing to participate in a follow-up interview study. Participants from both samples (50- to 64-year-olds or 65-year-olds and older people) were selected for the interviews. They were then contacted and invited to participate in the interviews.

The interviews were conducted by telephone in June 2017. A guideline prepared in advance served as a basis for the questions posed in the interviews. With the consent of the participants, interviews were recorded. The recorded material was transcribed. Interviews lasted between 60 and 90 min.

# Instruments

# Focus Groups

To secure a structured and standardized structure for the focus groups, a guideline was predefined. Information included in the guideline was the objectives of the focus groups, open questions, and explanatory remarks. Organizational information was also included. The method of qualitative content analysis according to Mayring was chosen for the analysis of transcripts.

# **Online Study**

Due to a lack of research in the area being investigated, no suitable standardized scales were available to use. On the basis of a comprehensive literature search, a questionnaire was constructed. The questionnaire included the following 6 subjects:

- 1. Sociodemographic data and mental health status
- 2. Previous experience with offline as well as online therapy for depression
- 3. Social support
- 4. Media behavior

- 5. Self-management strategies for coping with depressive symptoms
- 6. Possible features of an online care platform

Two standardized tests were part of the questionnaire to assess the severity of depression and personality of participants.

The severity of the depression was assessed with the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ). The PHQ-9 is a 9-question instrument that takes less than 3 min to complete. Results of the PHQ-9 may be used to make a depression diagnosis according to DSM-4 criteria. As part of the PHQ-9, the severity of depression is scaled (from 0-27) and categorized (minimal, mild, moderate, and heavy). In general, a total of 10 or above is suggestive of the presence of depression. A Cronbach alpha of .89 indicates acceptable reliability [32]. Personality dimensions of participants were recorded using the 10-item Big Five Inventory (BFI-10). The BFI-10 consists of 10 items, 2 for each dimension of personality. Interviewees indicate their response on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from *does not apply* at all (rated as 1) to fully applies (rated as 5). It takes about 2 min to complete the BFI-10. The test is interpreted by averaging the answers on the 2 items per personality dimension. Obtained values ranged from 1 to 10. Results from multiple samples and for 2 languages, namely English and German, suggest that the BFI-10 possesses acceptable psychometric properties [33]. Statistical analyses were conducted using SPSS 23.

# Interviews

The guideline for the half-structured interviews was developed with reference to relevant research questions that remained unanswered in the previous online survey. The following research questions were formulated:

- 1. What do participants know about and what are their experiences with electronic support and support?
- 2. Which features are essential for an online care platform to be actively used by elderly patients with depression?

For this study, the method of qualitative content analysis according to Mayring was chosen for the analysis of transcripts.

# Sample

# Focus Group

For the 2 focus groups, 8 experts in mobile and stationary health care, mental health care, day care, and psychosocial services, as well as gerontopsychiatry were recruited (see Table 1). The first focus group consisted of 3 participants, whereas 5 experts were part of the second focus group.

# **Online** Study

The final sample consisted of 56 participants, including 35 (35/56, 63%) women and 21 (21/56, 38%) men. Mean age of the participants was 61.77 years (SD 8.74). A majority of participants (43/56, 77%) came from Germany, 20% (11/56) from Switzerland, and 4% (2/56) from Austria. There were 43% (24/56) married participants, whereas 18% (10/56) were divorced, 16% (9/56) lived in a partnership, and 14% (8/56) were single. Only 5% (3/56) were widowed, and 4% (2/56) were currently living separated.

Table 1. Focus groups participants.

Profession
Nursing director and head of palliative care
Case manager at Fonds Soziales Wien
Nursing director of the Vienna Social Services
Head of a nursing home
Psychosocial service
Mobile individual nursing
Mobile individual nursing
Board member at the Institute of Ethics and Law in Medicine

Considering that individuals aged 55 to 64 years (66%) use the internet more than people aged 65 to 74 (45%, for people aged 74 and older there is no data available), statistical analysis was conducted separately for the 2 age groups to allow for more in-depth findings [34].

#### Interviews

Unfortunately, only 2 people agreed to participate in the interviews. A 51-year-old, divorced, early retiree participated from the age group of 50 to 64 years. The interviewee had been suffering from severe, recurring depressive episodes for more than 10 years. Person A had experience in different forms of psychotherapy. Of the sample group 65 years and older, Person B, aged 70 years participated. Person B suffered from various depressive symptoms for more than 24 years. Therapeutically, Person B made use of outpatient psychotherapy, psychiatry, and medication.

# Results

#### **Focus Groups**

The focus groups investigated what experts consider is required for a collaborative online care platform to work and how experts rate the benefits of a collaborative internet-based care platform for older and depressed individuals. Following the analysis of the transcribed focus group material, the following 8 categories were formed: perception of depression in old age in society, factors that influence depression, self-management of depression, usability of existing internet-based interventions, support of relatives, support of therapists, definition of the potential user group for a collaborative care platform, and third parties and ethical issues.

The need to develop a collaborative care platform for depression in old age was repeatedly emphasized during both focus groups. This becomes particularly important when taking into account that use of new media will become even more commonplace in the future. In nowadays' society, depression in old age frequently goes undiagnosed. The impact of depression on general health is underestimated. Experts emphasized that there is a plethora of illnesses that facilitate the development of a depression, such as dementia or cancer. However, social factors, for example, social isolation, cannot be ignored.

A focus group participant remarked: "I believe that many relatives are going through hell." Taking into account that

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10973/
```

RenderX

relatives of old patients with depression are often left alone and seldom get help, the experts unanimously concluded that a collaborative care-platform where caregiving family members find relief would be very beneficial. Furthermore, this could ease the therapeutic process by providing vital information to medical and psychological therapists involved.

It was questioned whether the motivation of depressed elderly was high enough to use corresponding online offers. For an internet-based collaborative care-platform to be practical, focus group participants suggested several critical factors: the system must be integrated into the lives of those affected, instructions for handling the platform need to be described accurately and adequately, and the validity of the product should be empirically proven. Experts highlighted that it is important to provide a precise definition of depression in old age, the user group, and the form and scope of the platform. Ethical and legal consequences that involve the inclusion of additional persons to support the stakeholders in the internet-based platform need to be considered.

# **Online Study**

#### **Depressive** Symptoms

More than 90% (50/56) of all participants indicated to suffer from some form of depressive symptoms at some point in their lives. For 8.9% (5/56) of the participants, depressive symptoms started in the last 12 months. Another 45% (25/56) of the participants reported having depressive symptoms for 1 to 10 years. For 35.8% (20/56) of the sample, depressive symptoms began more than 11 years ago. Results of the PHQ-9 revealed a mean score of 12.36 (SD 6.33) of the total sample (a score of 10 or above indicating depression). The mean depression score of the participants aged 50 to 64 years was 13.90 (SD 6.52). In comparison, the mean depression score of the participants aged 65 years and older was 10.58 (SD 5.73). A t test revealed a significant difference between the 2 groups ( $t_{54}$ =2.03, P=.04, d=0.54). Considering the descriptive results, it can be concluded that the severity of depression is more pronounced in the younger age group. Currently, 58.8% (33/56) were in treatment for depression.

#### Personality

For the total sample, mean values for the 5 personality dimensions were between 5.11 (Conscientiousness) and 6.34

(Neuroticism), suggesting normally pronounced personality traits.

#### Use of Information and Communication Technology

Although more than half (34/56, 61%) of participants indicated to use a computer on a daily basis, about half (28/56, 50%) of participants used a mobile phone daily. Tablets were least frequently used, with 52% (29/56) of participants stating that they are not using this device at all. With regard to the purpose of ICT use, sending email (51/56, 93%) and finding information online (50/56, 91%) were most common, followed by health-related purposes (34/56, 62%) and visits to internet forums (43/56, 62%). Internet games (11/56, 20%) proved to be the least used form of ICTs. Looking at the participants from the age group 50 to 64 years, it can be seen that 83% (25/30) of this group use a computer or laptop and a mobile phone (25/30, 83%) daily. By contrast, 47% of this group said they never use a tablet. All participants (30/30, 100%) of this age group indicated that they use an ICT device at least once a week. A computer or laptop was used by only 38% (10/26) and a mobile phone by 38% (10/26) of those aged 65 years and older every day. This group also reported using tablets least frequently. Almost all participants (25/26, 96%) of this age group reported that they use ICT devices less frequently than once a week.

Correlations between the use of ICT and age groups were investigated using chi-square tests. There was a significant relationship between age groups and the use of computers or laptops (P<.001). As expected, participants aged 50 to 64 years tend to use computers or laptops more frequently than those

Table 2. Use of information and communication technology.

aged 65 years (see Table 2). Most participants in each media category stated that their media use did not change during a depressive period. Participants who reported a change were less likely to use ICT (see Table 3). There was a significant correlation between the use of ICT for finding information and coping with depressive symptoms and the severity of depression (r=.346, P=.01); particularly, patients with a more pronounced depressive episode used ICTs more frequently.

#### Previous Experience With Offline and Online Therapy

In terms of previous experience with offline services, it can be concluded that participants had the most experience with individual psychotherapy or psychological counseling (45/56, 80%). The most popular offline support therapy option was prescription drugs (54/56, 96%). Overall, only 25% (14/56) of participants were aware of internet-based interventions. Only 4% (2/56) of the people reported that they already tried internet-based therapy. However, some participants had experience with online self-help platforms (13/56, 23%).

#### Social Support

Looking at the entire sample, friends are the main source of potential help during depressive episodes (33/56, 59%), followed by partners (25/56, 45%) and children (20/56, 36%). A total of 14% (8/56) said they did not have anyone they could reliably get their hands on. More than half (33/56, 59%) of the sample was satisfied with their current level of social support (eg, practical or emotional assistance). Another 38% (21/56) reported that the support from their friends and family was improvable, whereas 4% (2/56) wanted less social support.

Frequency of use	50-64 years (n=30), n (%)	65 years and older (n=26), n (%)	Total (N=56), n (%)
Mobile phone	· · · ·		
On a daily basis	18 (60)	10 (38)	28 (50)
More than once a week	3 (10)	3 (12)	6 (11)
Once a week	1 (3)	0 (0)	1 (2)
Less frequently than once a week	0 (0)	1 (4)	1 (2)
Never	8 (27)	12 (46)	20 (36)
Tablet			
On a daily basis	5 (17)	3 (12)	8 (14)
More than once a week	7 (23)	5 (19)	12 (21)
Once a week	1 (3)	2 (7)	3 (5)
Less frequently than once a week	3 (10)	1 (4)	4 (7)
Never	14 (47)	15 (58)	29 (52)
Computer			
On a daily basis	25 (83)	9 (35)	34 (61)
More than once a week	2 (7)	4 (15)	6 (11)
Once a week	1 (3)	5 (19)	6 (11)
Less frequently than once a week	2 (7)	2 (8)	4 (7)
Never	0 (0)	6 (23)	6 (11)

Table 3. Change of media use during depressive episodes.

Media	n (%)	
Mobile phone		
Less likely	20 (35)	
No change	29 (51)	
More frequently	8 (15)	
Tablet		
Less likely	25 (44)	
No change	27 (49)	
More frequently	4 (7)	
Computer		
Less likely	14 (25)	
No change	30 (53)	
More frequently	12 (22)	

Figure 1. Prerequisites for a collaborative online care platform. UI: user interface.



# Prerequisites for a Collaborative Online Care Platform

For most participants (45/56, 80%), online privacy as well as a clear user interface (45/56, 80%) were of particular importance. Other factors that were considered important included simple (44/56, 79%) and free access (43/56, 75%) to the platform. By contrast, scientific evidence for the effectiveness of the platform was important only for 29% (16/56) of the sample (see Figure 1).

For 91% (51/56) of participants, the most important content a potential platform should have was *self-help strategies* for coping with depressive symptoms. Similarly, 88% (49/56) thought that *Information on Early Detection* of depressive symptoms should be included. On the other hand, only 45% (25/56) of the participants considered *self-management applications* (eg, online diary of positive and negative thoughts) important or very important. Furthermore, 57% (32/56) of

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10973/
```

RenderX

respondents indicated that *internet-based psychotherapy* (eg, online behavioral therapy to treat depression) is important or very important for a platform. A majority (47/56, 84%) of participants thought that a delineated part to which only those affected and other authorized persons (eg, therapist or general physician) would have access would be helpful. A further 41% (23/56) of participants welcomed a separate part for relatives of the patient.

#### Willingness to Use a Collaborative Online Care Platform

Willingness to use a collaborative care platform of participants was assessed with 6 items (3 positive and 3 negative poled items). Three-quarters (42/56, 75%) of the participants indicated that it was likely that they would register for and use an online care platform. When considering the 2 distinct age groups, a majority of the participants aged 50 to 64 years (27/30, 90%) said they would be willing to register and use an online care platform. Among those aged 65 years and older, 58% (15/26)

indicated that they would register for and use an online care platform. Whether a platform would be helpful in managing depressive symptoms was answered positively by 80% (45/56) of the sample. Another 91% (51/56) believed that online care platforms could enable more people to connect with fellow sufferers and professionals.

A t test was conducted to investigate the differences in the willingness of the 2 groups to use a collaborative care platform ( $t_{54}$ =3.59, P=.002, d=0.94). Considering that Levene test indicated unequal variances ( $F_{54}$ =6.831, P=.01), findings have to be interpreted with care. It was found that 50- to 64-year-olds (mean 3.08 [SD 0.42]) were significantly more willing to use an online platform than those in the age group of 65 years and older (mean 2.56 [SD 0.66]). Interactions between willingness to use and other variables were examined. There was a positive correlation between the current use of ICT for depression-related purposes and the willingness to use an online care platform (r=.442, P<.001). Unsurprisingly, current users were more willing to try out another online platform. Another correlation was found between severity of depression and willingness to use an online platform, with a more pronounced depression going along with an increased willingness to use an online platform (r=.340, P=.01). There was a weak correlation between the degree of extraversion and the readiness for use (r=.272,P=.04). More extraverted people were more open toward using an online platform. Finally, another weak correlation could be found between the level of desired social support and the willingness to use an online care platform (r=-.226, P=.04); a higher level of desired social support was a sign of a higher willingness to use an online supply platform.

#### Interviews

The text was pooled into the following 3 categories: resources, experience with online interventions, and prerequisites for a collaborative online care platform. First, it was assessed what helped interviewees in dealing with their depression. Most notable were social support, psychoeducation and hobbies, such as reading, sports, or volunteering, *but that only helps to a certain degree.* Another goal of the individual interviews was to examine what experiences with online therapy elderly patients with depression had. Although Person B reported having never used any form of online therapy. Person A had limited experience with online therapy. However, so far person A used the internet primarily for information and research purposes.

In addition, the question, "which criteria respondents consider a necessity for an online care platform to be effective?" was asked. Interestingly, Person A thought that some form of acute online instructions "such as lie down and listen to a bit of relaxing music, and then the person can listen to some for free" would be ideal. The following specific wishes were expressed: unlimited access, easy usability, psychoeducational information, opportunity to exchange information, motivation, platform-independent access, suitable for slow internet connections, and privacy.

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

Focus groups, online surveys, and interviews were conducted to allow an accurate assessment of the prerequisites and willingness to use a collaborative online care platform addressing the special circumstances and needs of the elderly, as well as the needs and requirements of those caring for them and treating them.

The results of the focus groups highlighted that there is a need for a collaborative care platform for depression in old age. However, it was already apparent in the focus group discussion that depressed seniors could be overwhelmed with computer-aided measures. Only future generations could have sufficient skills in their old age to make meaningful use of such offers. This picture was confirmed in the online survey. A comparison of the 2 age groups revealed that younger participants used electronic media more often than older participants. The findings are in line with previous research that has also shown different usage patterns between younger and older participants [35]. Nonetheless, the results of this study underline that the use of ICT was relatively widespread. Consequently, it can be concluded that online interventions could well have the potential [36].

A similar trend can be seen when analyzing the willingness to use: younger participants were more willing to use an online care platform. This finding can in part be explained by another finding of this study; more severe depression was associated with higher willingness to use online services. As younger patients showed more symptoms of depression, they might be more open to online therapy options. Nonetheless, this difference was also found in previous research on the role of age in the willingness to use online interventions [35]. It remains unclear whether in future, older patients will be more receptive because of greater ICT knowledge and experience, or whether they will show less willingness because of other barriers.

The positive correlation between willingness to use an online intervention and extraversion is no surprise, considering extraversion and the influence of this personality dimension on help-seeking behavior. Previous studies already established that extraversion is a predictor of help-seeking behavior in different life situations [36]. In addition, the positive correlation between the desired level of support and the willingness to use an online care platform reflects past research, indicating a link between social isolation and increased readiness to receive benefits [37].

Finally, the interpretation of the interviews points in a comparable direction. Although the younger participant not only had limited experience with online services, the older respondent had no idea of the possibilities of online therapy. From these very uniform findings, it can be concluded that older depressive participants (65 years and older) not only have very limited knowledge about the possibilities of an internet supply platform but are currently unwilling to use a corresponding offer.

With regard to prerequisites to use an online care platform, the focus group formulates particularly low costs, integration into

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

everyday life, and easy handling as important features. In the user survey, privacy and data protection emerged as the most significant factors. Other features mentioned not only in the online survey but also during interviews included ease of use and free access. In addition, the opportunity to network with other stakeholders, as well as comprehensive information and support in acute crisis situations were highlighted. To conclude, the following factors can be summarized as particularly important for an online care platform: simple use, data protection, and costs.

# **Methodological Limitations**

There are some methodological limitations to this study. Due to the small sample size, the results of this study are to be interpreted with care. Only a few participants could be recruited both for the online survey as well as for the interviews. However, the reduced participation in epidemiological studies has been extensively shown in the literature [38]. In particular, response rates for telephone interviews have been decreasing rapidly [39]. This might be explained by an oversaturation of online forums and self-help groups with inquiries to take part in yet another online study. A more optimistic perspective might be that only a few visitors of investigated forums and websites belong to the target group. Therefore, the small number of responders represents the digital-savvy portion of this particular age cohort. As the usage of the internet is rapidly increasing,

this study could be well understood as a road sign for a growing group in the future. These difficulties in recruiting subjects also confirm discussed results, in the sense that older depressive people are overwhelmed with online offers. Nonetheless, this study presents a comprehensive picture of the conditions and willingness to use a potential online care platform for elderly patients with depression. Further research on the willingness of older people to use e-mental health apps is necessary. For example, the willingness to use face-to-face therapy versus the willingness to use online services should be compared. It would also be important to measure the willingness to use eHealth services after participants were able to collect some experience themselves so that assessment can be based on concrete experiences and not on an abstract concept as was the case in this study.

#### Conclusions

In conclusion, elderly patients with depression are willing to use a collaborative online care platform for depression. Age plays a significant role whereby younger elders are significantly more willing. When designing an online care platform, a particular focus should be on making the intervention simple to use, ensuring online privacy, and making the service as affordable as possible. Online care platforms seem to constitute a viable intervention for older patients. Further research is needed to extend our findings to the overall population.

# Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Cornelia Küsel, Sophie Binder, and Bernhard Gracner for their help in the literature research and for conducting the focus groups and interviews, respectively. This study was supported by benefit-Intelligente Technologien für ältere Menschen and FFG-Österreichische Forschungsförderungsgesellschaft.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

# References

- 1. Eurostat. Your key to European statistics URL: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/</u> [accessed 2018-09-25] [WebCite Cache ID 72h5hTvrS]
- Sözeri-Varma G. Depression in the elderly: clinical features and risk factors. Aging Dis 2012 Dec;3(6):465-471 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 23251852]
- Andreasen P, Lönnroos E, von Euler-Chelpin MC. Prevalence of depression among older adults with dementia living in low- and middle-income countries: a cross-sectional study. Eur J Public Health 2014 Feb;24(1):40-44. [doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckt014] [Medline: 23417621]
- 4. Vanoh D, Shahar S, Yahya HM, Hamid TA. Prevalence and determinants of depressive disorders among community-dwelling older adults: findings from the Towards Useful Aging study. Int J Gerontol 2016 Jun;10(2):81-85. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijge.2016.02.001]
- 5. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-5. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association; 2013.
- 6. Internationale Klassifikation Psychischer Störungen ICD-10. Bern, Switzerland: Hogrefe AG; 2016.
- Fiske A, Wetherell JL, Gatz M. Depression in older adults. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2009 Apr;5:363-389 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.032408.153621] [Medline: 19327033]
- Alexopoulos GS, Kelly RE. Research advances in geriatric depression. World Psychiatry 2013 Jan;11(1):107-107. [doi: 10.1176/appi.focus.11.1.107] [Medline: 19812743]
- 9. Bisschop MI, Kriegsman DM, Beekman AT, Deeg DJ. Chronic diseases and depression: the modifying role of psychosocial resources. Soc Sci Med 2004 Aug;59(4):721-733. [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2003.11.038] [Medline: 15177830]
- Sowislo JF, Orth U. Does low self-esteem predict depression and anxiety? A meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. Psychol Bull 2013 Jan;139(1):213-240. [doi: <u>10.1037/a0028931</u>] [Medline: <u>22730921</u>]

- 11. Vink D, Aartsen MJ, Schoevers RA. Risk factors for anxiety and depression in the elderly: a review. J Affect Disord 2008 Feb;106(1-2):29-44. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2007.06.005] [Medline: 17707515]
- 12. Wei W, Sambamoorthi U, Olfson M, Walkup JT, Crystal S. Use of psychotherapy for depression in older adults. Am J Psychiatry 2005 Apr;162(4):711-717 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.162.4.711] [Medline: 15800143]
- 13. Dakin EK, Areán P. Patient perspectives on the benefits of psychotherapy for late-life depression. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2013 Feb;21(2):155-163. [doi: 10.1016/j.jagp.2012.10.016]
- 14. Espinoza R, Kaufman AH. Diagnosis and treatment of late-life depression. Psychiatr Times 2014;31(10):18-18 [FREE Full text]
- 15. Henriquez-Camacho C, Losa J, Miranda JJ, Cheyne NE. Addressing healthy aging populations in developing countries: unlocking the opportunity of eHealth and mHealth. Emerg Themes Epidemiol 2014 Dec;11(1):136 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12982-014-0021-4] [Medline: 25642276]
- 16. Harrington NG, Noar SM. eHealth Applications: Promising Strategies for Behavior Change. In: Taylor and Francis. London: Routledge; 2012.
- 17. Wicks P, Stamford J, Grootenhuis MA, Haverman L, Ahmed S. Innovations in e-health. Qual Life Res 2014 Feb;23(1):195-203 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11136-013-0458-x] [Medline: 23852096]
- 18. ICT4Depression. ICT4Depression URL: <u>http://www.ict4depression.eu/</u> [accessed 2018-05-04] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6zAJYu75X</u>]
- Karyotaki E, Kleiboer A, Smit F, Turner DT, Pastor AM, Andersson G, et al. Predictors of treatment dropout in self-guided web-based interventions for depression: an 'individual patient data' meta-analysis. Psychol Med 2015 Oct;45(13):2717-2726. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291715000665] [Medline: 25881626]
- Lin J, Ebert DD, Lehr D, Berking M, Baumeister H. Internet based cognitive behavioral interventions: state of the art and implementation possibilities in rehabilitation. Rehabilitation (Stuttg) 2013 Jun;52(3):155-163. [doi: <u>10.1055/s-0033-1343491</u>] [Medline: <u>23761204</u>]
- 21. Berger T. Internetbasierte Interventionen Bei Psychischen Störungen [Internet-based interventions for mental disorders]. Göttingen, Germany: Hogrefe; 2015.
- Spek V, Cuijpers P, Nyklícek I, Riper H, Keyzer J, Pop V. Internet-based cognitive behaviour therapy for symptoms of depression and anxiety: a meta-analysis. Psychol Med 2007 Mar;37(3):319-328. [doi: <u>10.1017/S0033291706008944</u>] [Medline: <u>17112400</u>]
- 23. Griffiths KM, Farrer L, Christensen H. The efficacy of internet interventions for depression and anxiety disorders: a review of randomised controlled trials. Med J Aust 2010 Jun 07;192(11 Suppl):S4-11. [Medline: 20528707]
- 24. Eichenberg C, Ott R. Klinisch-psychologische Intervention im Internet. Psychotherapeut (Berl) 2011 Jun 10;57(1):58-69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s00278-011-0832-5]
- 25. Fuster-Garcia E, Bresó A, Martínez-Miranda J, Rosell-Ferrer J, Matheson C, García-Gómez JM. Fusing actigraphy signals for outpatient monitoring. Inf Fusion 2015 May;23:69-80. [doi: 10.1016/j.inffus.2014.08.003]
- 26. Hilvert-Bruce Z, Rossouw PJ, Wong N, Sunderland M, Andrews G. Adherence as a determinant of effectiveness of internet cognitive behavioural therapy for anxiety and depressive disorders. Behav Res Ther 2012 Aug;50(7-8):463-468. [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2012.04.001] [Medline: 22659155]
- Vis C, Kleiboer A, Prior R, Bønes E, Cavallo M, Clark SA, et al. Implementing and up-scaling evidence-based eMental health in Europe: the study protocol for the MasterMind project. Internet Interv 2015 Nov;2(4):399-409. [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2015.10.002]
- 28. SeniorEngage. The SeniorEngage Project URL: <u>http://seniorengage.eu/</u> [accessed 2018-09-24] [WebCite Cache ID 72fnWdBqf]
- 29. Beating the Blues. Beating the Blues: Beating Depression and Anxiety URL: <u>http://www.beatingtheblues.co.uk/</u> [accessed 2018-05-04] [WebCite Cache ID 6zAJCcSUX]
- 30. Deprexis24. Deprexis URL: https://www.deprexis24.de/ [accessed 2018-05-04] [WebCite Cache ID 6zAJuqwQ6]
- 31. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL. The PHQ-9: a new depression diagnostic and severity measure. Psychiatr Ann 2002 Sep 01;32(9):509-515. [doi: 10.3928/0048-5713-20020901-06]
- 32. Rammstedt B, John OP. Measuring personality in one minute or less: a 10-item short version of the Big Five Inventory in English and German. J Res Pers 2007 Feb;41(1):203-212. [doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2006.02.001]
- 33. Eurostat: Your key to European statistics URL: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat</u> [accessed 2018-09-24] [WebCite Cache ID 72fnb4LG9]
- 34. Heart T, Kalderon E. Older adults: are they ready to adopt health-related ICT? Int J Med Inform 2013 Nov;82(11):e209-e231. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2011.03.002] [Medline: 21481631]
- Merrell RC. Geriatric telemedicine: background and evidence for telemedicine as a way to address the challenges of geriatrics. Healthc Inform Res 2015 Oct;21(4):223-229 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4258/hir.2015.21.4.223] [Medline: 26618027]
- Connor-Smith JK, Flachsbart C. Relations between personality and coping: a meta-analysis. J Pers Soc Psychol 2007 Dec;93(6):1080-1107. [doi: <u>10.1037/0022-3514.93.6.1080</u>] [Medline: <u>18072856</u>]

- Currie M, Philip LJ, Roberts A. Attitudes towards the use and acceptance of eHealth technologies: a case study of older adults living with chronic pain and implications for rural healthcare. BMC Health Serv Res 2015 Apr;15:162 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12913-015-0825-0] [Medline: 25888988]
- Glass DC, Kelsall HL, Slegers C, Forbes AB, Loff B, Zion D, et al. A telephone survey of factors affecting willingness to participate in health research surveys. BMC Public Health 2015 Oct 05;15:1017 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12889-015-2350-9] [Medline: 26438148]
- 39. Curtin R, Presser S, Singer E. Changes in telephone survey nonresponse over the past quarter century. Public Opin Q 2005 Feb 28;69(1):87-98. [doi: 10.1093/poq/nfi002]

# Abbreviations

BFI-10: 10-item Big Five Inventory
CBT: cognitive behavioral therapy
cCBT: computerized cognitive behavioral therapy
DSM: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders
e-mental health: electronic mental health
ICD: international classification of diseases
ICT: information and communication technology
PHQ: Patient Health Questionnaire

Edited by J Wang; submitted 04.05.18; peer-reviewed by S Brigitte, W Senf; comments to author 06.07.18; revised version received 05.08.18; accepted 07.09.18; published 23.10.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Eichenberg C, Schott M, Sawyer A, Aumayr G, Plöβnig M Feasibility and Conceptualization of an e-Mental Health Treatment for Depression in Older Adults: Mixed-Methods Study JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e10973 URL: <u>http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e10973/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/10973</u> PMID:<u>31518235</u>

©Christiane Eichenberg, Markus Schott, Adam Sawyer, Georg Aumayr, Manuela Plößnig. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 23.10.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# **Original Paper**

# Digital Access in Working-Age and Older Adults and Their Caregivers Attending Psychiatry Outpatient Clinics: Quantitative Survey

Callum Cruickshank<sup>1</sup>, BMedSci (Hons), MBChB; Donald J MacIntyre<sup>1</sup>, MD, MRCPsych

Division of Psychiatry, Centre for Clinical Brain Sciences, University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, United Kingdom

**Corresponding Author:** Callum Cruickshank, BMedSci (Hons), MBChB Division of Psychiatry Centre for Clinical Brain Sciences University of Edinburgh Old College, South Bridge Edinburgh, United Kingdom Phone: 44 1316501000 Email: callum.cruickshank@ed.ac.uk

# Abstract

**Background:** It has been suggested that improving access to mental health services, supporting self-management, and increasing clinical productivity can be achieved through the delivery of technology-enabled care by personal mobile-based and internet-based services. There is little evidence available about whether working-age and older adults with mental health problems or their caregivers have access to these technologies or their confidence with these technologies.

**Objective:** This study aimed to ascertain the prevalence and range of devices used to access the internet in patients and caregivers attending general and older adult psychiatry outpatient services and their confidence in using these technologies.

**Methods:** We conducted an anonymous survey of 77 patients and caregivers from a general psychiatry and old age psychiatry clinic to determine rates of internet access and device ownership, and attitudes to technology-enabled care.

**Results:** We found high levels of internet access and confidence in using the internet in working-age adults, their caregivers, and older adult caregivers but not in older adult patients. The smartphone usage predominated in working-age adults and their caregivers. Older adult caregivers were more likely to use desktop or laptop computers. In our sample, tablets were the least popular form factor.

**Conclusions:** Access rates and uptake of internet-based services have the potential to be high in working-age adults and their caregivers but are likely to be markedly lower among older adult patients attending psychiatry clinics. Applications designed for tablets are likely to have low uptake. All groups identified appointment reminders as likely to be beneficial.

(JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e4) doi: 10.2196/aging.9130

# KEYWORDS

general psychiatry; internet access; memory assessment and treatment service; mobile phone; old age psychiatry

# Introduction

It is recognized that although the majority of people with mental health problems never seek help [1], current United Kingdom (UK) services are struggling with rising demand in a time of severely constricted resources [2]. One strategy that seeks to address these dilemmas is to improve access to mental health services, support self-management, and increase clinical productivity, through the adoption of technology-enabled care [3]. The launch of iPhone in 2007, Android handsets in 2008, followed by Apple's iPad tablet computers in 2010, combined with the increasing prevalence of Wi-Fi and mobile broadband, have led to the widespread public adoption of powerful mobile technology. Smartphones overtook all other computing devices in popularity in the UK in 2015. As many as 90% of young adults now own a smartphone, and adults use a smartphone for nearly 2 hours a day on average.

In older adults, the situation is more complex; in the United Kingdom, 3 in 10 adults aged 65-74 years, two-thirds of those aged  $\geq$ 75 years, and a quarter of those in the lowest socioeconomic group of older adults do not use the internet at all [4]. In 2015, a large US study [5] of 3116 adults aged >65 years found that only 15.1% had access to the internet through a handheld device. Among those aged >65 years, the youngest, wealthiest, and best-educated participants were most likely to have internet access, but the study did not describe the mental health status of participants. Given that many people living with mental health problems are older, and suffer socioeconomic disadvantage [6] it is a concern that digital exclusion could mean that ambitions to revolutionize mental health care through technology may fall at the first hurdle.

Given the lack of available data on internet access among people with mental illness and that estimates of technology use that do exist vary markedly and do not tend to include considerations of internet access [7], we decided to survey our general psychiatry clinic (which included a mix of patients aged from 18 to 65 years and caregivers attending for psychological therapy, planned and emergency psychiatric assessment and follow-up, and a clozapine phlebotomy service) and a separate specialist older adults (aged >65 years) memory clinic. We compare our findings to general population data collected by Ofcom [4] and explore the implications.

# Methods

Our project was reviewed by the local Ethics Committee, which determined that full ethical approval was not required. The study was approved by the Royal Edinburgh Hospital Quality Improvement Team. An anonymous survey (see Multimedia Appendix 1) was conducted by inviting all those attending the Royal Edinburgh Hospital Outpatient Department and the Memory Assessment and Treatment Service (MATS) from April 8, 2016 to May 6, 2016. Both patients and their caregivers were surveyed. Respondents were asked whether the appointment they were attending was for themselves or for someone they were accompanying. The survey was administered by clerical staff at each outpatient clinic and was also available on tables in the waiting rooms with posters inviting patients to participate. One of the authors (CC) visited the general psychiatry outpatient clinic and directly brought the survey to the attention of patients. Survey questions were written in simple English, taking care to avoid technical jargon, using a mix of dichotomous questions, free response questions, and 5-point Likert scales. This survey was designed to be short and easy to understand, especially for people with dementia. Moreover, exact wording was chosen with reference to questions in adults' media use and attitudes to ensure responses were comparable.

# Results

In the general psychiatry outpatient clinic, there were 11 male and 13 female patient attendees whose ages spanned from 18 and >75 years and 6 male and 12 female caregiver attendees whose ages spanned from 24 and 74 years. In the MATS clinic, there were 8 male and 5 female patient attendees aged >75 years and 9 male and 13 female caregiver attendees whose ages spanned from 18 and >75 years.

The overall prevalence of internet access was high, with 85% (63/74) respondents reporting access to the internet. Of note, 95% (35/37) of caregivers and 75% (28/36) of patients had access to the internet. However, only 54% (7/13) of the patient group attending MATS had any internet access, compared with 88% (21/24) of the general psychiatry group (general psychiatry outpatient clinic). Of those with the internet, the majority had an internet connection in their home, and the remaining 2 had access at public libraries.

In addition, the mobile phone ownership was high, with 90% (66/73) respondents owning a mobile phone. Notably, 96% (22/23) of general psychiatry patients and 70% (9/13) of MATS patients owned a mobile phone. Similarly, all general psychiatry caregivers (n=18) had mobile phones, while 89% (17/18) of MATS caregivers did. Most respondents were able to access the internet on their phones; however, 27% (20/74) were not able to because they did not own a phone or because their phone could not connect to the internet. This was true for 77% (10/13) of MATS patients and 21% (4/19) of MATS caregivers, but only for 6% (1/18) of general psychiatry caregivers and 21% (4/19) of general psychiatry caregivers.

Mobile phones were the most popular device in all groups, other than MATS caregivers, where personal computers or laptops were ubiquitous (n=19). Even in that group, 90% (17/19) had a mobile phone in the household, and the same number had a tablet. Overall though, tablets were the least popular device with fewer than half of general psychiatry patients (11/24) and caregivers (8/18) and MATS patients (6/13) having access to one. For general psychiatry patients and caregivers and MATS patients, personal computers and laptops were available to 75% (18/24), 78% (14/18), and 62% (8/13), respectively.

Caregivers were more confident using the internet than patients, and the general psychiatry group tended to be more confident than the MATS group.

Within the MATS group, 56% (10/18) of respondents had a mobile phone, but only 22% (4/18) of respondents had a phone that could connect to the internet. The overall internet access was higher with 50% (9/18) reporting access to the internet. Only 11 of those aged >75 years rated their confidence with accessing the internet, but 6 stated they were totally not confident, 2 a little confident, and 3 totally confident. This limited sample suggests they do not feel confident accessing the internet. Furthermore, personal computer and tablet ownership was similar to that of mobile phones among those aged >75 years in the MATS group with 10 and 8 of 18 respondents, respectively, owning those devices. Figure 1 shows the ratings provided by the respondents on a Likert scale regarding their confidence in accessing the internet. No respondent answered "neither," and no MATS patient responded "A little confident." These values are not shown.







Several patients commented on the survey as follows:

Fine for younger caregivers but no use for older patients. There could be no confidence that messages, etc, would be picked up. [MATS Caregiver, 55-64]

Father would be completely unable to use technology, but would think that he could. [MATS patient, 75+ (completed on behalf of father)]

A vital part of being kept informed. Mobile phone *iPad PC emails*. [MATS patient, 75+]

Appointment reminders via email/text would be very useful [18-24, general psychiatry patient]

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

The overall finding of this paper is encouraging—(63/74) 85% of patients and caregivers attending psychiatric clinics in Edinburgh reported that they had access to the internet; overall, (61/74) 82% had access to the internet at home. This is broadly similar to the UK general population rate of 86% and 84%, respectively.

# **Older Adult Clinic**

At our older adults' clinic (MATS), in the patient group, 46% (6/13) did not have access to the internet; in this group, all were all aged over 75 years, while the caregiver group at the older adults clinic was aged from 18-24 to >75 years. Our findings are in line with recent UK general population surveys, which report that the >75 age group is the least likely to have internet access, and up to two-thirds had no access at all [4].

In our sample, MATS patients were also the least likely to be able to access the internet on their phone (3/13), suggesting that they would not be able to access the internet in the waiting room or a clinic. Our sample is again in line with UK population

```
http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e4/
```

RenderX

estimates, which report that only 18% of those aged 65-74 years and 4% of those aged >75 years accessed the internet through a smartphone [4], and with Shahrokni et al [5] who found that 15.6% of those aged >65 years in their survey of 3116 people had accessed the internet through a handheld device. In addition, they found that the group that had accessed the internet using a handheld device comprised the youngest, wealthiest, and best-educated participants. This is of great concern given that people with mental health conditions are likely to belong to lower socioeconomic groups [6] and people with dementia are likely to be older. This may place patients with dementia as among the least likely to access the internet through handheld devices.

Ofcom [4] found that those aged 65-74 years and >75 years used tablets more often than smartphones, but this only accounted for 23% and 13%, respectively, suggesting that services developed for tablets may not be currently able to best address the needs of older adults; this may impact the types of services they are able to access. If older adults are to use internet-based services, they may have to be directly targeted at this group to overcome these particular barriers, something which is not happening at present [8].

# General (Working Age) Clinic

In a survey of 100 patients at a general psychiatry outpatient clinic in the United Kingdom, Glick et al [8] found that while 85% of patients with serious mental illness had a mobile phone, only 37% owned a smartphone. Firth et al [9] conducted a meta-analysis and found the rates to be 81.4% and 35%. However, in our general psychiatry sample, (22/23) 96% were found to own a mobile phone, and (19/23) 83% had internet-enabled phones. Tablet computers were the least popular computing device in our general sample, although 57% (42/74) had access to a tablet. In sharp contrast to the older adult clinics, rates of internet access here are high, suggesting that

internet-dependent services may be more widely used within this group.

#### Socioeconomic and Geographic Factors

Internet access rates vary with the socioeconomic status and are likely to be lower in more rural areas. Handley et al surveyed 1246 patients in rural Australia in 2014 to determine the feasibility of internet-based mental health treatments using 2 feasibility criteria—(1) internet access and (2) willingness to use internet services. This Australian study found that only 7% of those who would consider using an internet service cited lack of internet access as a barrier [10], but that rates of internet access decreased markedly with increasing rurality, which is also true in Scotland [11].

#### **Qualitative Feedback: Attitudinal Factors**

The second barrier to uptake identified by Handley et al was the willingness to use internet-based services. As well as having poorer internet access, older adult clinic attendees may be the less likely to see value in using digital services. Qualitative feedback in our survey, which prompted "If there's anything you'd like to say about the use of technology in care, please do so here," included remarks such as:

Fine for younger caregivers but no use for older patients. There could be no confidence that messages, etc, would be picked up. [MATS Caregiver, 55-64]

It is recognized that if users are unwilling or simply uninterested in using digital technology, then they will not integrate it into their daily routines [12]. Conversely, we also found concern expressed that older adult patients may overestimate their capability:

*Father would be completely unable to use technology, but would think that he could* [Caregiver of patient aged 75+]

Sourbati [12] found that, in general, older people had very little idea how internet-based services might benefit them.

Clearly, health care needs to be tailored to the needs of an individual. One older adult commented:

A vital part of being kept informed. Mobile phone iPad PC emails. [MATS patient, 75+]

In general, we found younger patients and caregivers were more enthusiastic about the benefits of internet-based services and identified clear, practical benefits, such as appointment reminders and the provision of additional information, as beneficial. In addition, Firth et al [9] found appointment reminders and enhanced communication with health services to be the most sought after use for technology. Moreover, respondents in our study valued digital communication with our services. However, a recurring theme is service users' concern that implementing technology may be used as an excuse to reduce services and, in particular, face-to-face contact [13,14], although some studies suggest social benefits [15].

# **Trust and Equity**

Another recurring theme in digital health care is trust. Despite their abundance, the regulation of digital health apps is still being developed [16]. Given the potential pitfalls of misinformation and poor health advice, it seems appropriate that health care services should have a role in identifying and curating technology-enabled care. Patients in this sample identified a difference between apps and "helping care," suggesting a lack of trust:

I have no knowledge of what "technology in care" is—is it helping care through technology or is it apps? [35-44, general psychiatry caregiver]

At present, there is conflicting advice on apps for mental health. Bennion et al [7] collected data on internet-based services used to treat or manage stress, anxiety, or depression in English health trusts using freedom of information requests, finding 41 different apps or services recommended by the National Health Service (NHS) in England. They highlighted the lack of uniformity in making these recommendations and that there were no apps designed for people over the age of 65 years.

Furthermore, in moving to greater use of digital services, barriers to adoption must be recognized and efforts made to ensure equitable access. Our study suggests that, at present, older adult patients and caregivers attending psychiatry clinics are less likely to use digital services, particularly if these are tablet or smartphone based; however, if these tools are personalized to an individual's circumstances, uptake is still possible.

# Limitations

The principal limitation of this study is geography. Further research with samples across a range of locations would be informative. Second, there is a risk of selection bias, and efforts to capture a more representative sample would improve the reliability; however, the alignment of our findings with larger Ofcom surveys [4] suggests that this study was broadly in line with the existing literature. The survey design was pragmatic. Furthermore, survey codesign with patient and caregiver involvement could improve the uptake and validity.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors thank the MATS and Outpatient department at the Royal Edinburgh Hospital staff for their support. DJM acknowledges the financial support of NHS Research Scotland, through NHS Lothian.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e4/

Survey. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 83KB - aging\_v1i2e4\_app1.pdf]

# References

- Codony M, Alonso J, Almansa J, Bernert S, de GG, de GR, et al. Perceived need for mental health care and service use among adults in Western Europe: results of the ESEMeD project. Psychiatr Serv 2009 Aug;60(8):1051-1058. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.60.8.1051] [Medline: 19648192]
- 2. NHS Scotland. Scottish Government. 2015 Dec 04. The NHSScotland Chief Executive's Annual Report 2014/15 URL: https://www.gov.scot/Publications/2015/12/8977 [WebCite Cache ID 72j4t8ZQn]
- Musiat P, Goldstone P, Tarrier N. Understanding the acceptability of e-mental health--attitudes and expectations towards computerised self-help treatments for mental health problems. BMC Psychiatry 2014;14:109 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-14-109] [Medline: 24725765]
- 4. Ofcom. www.ofcom.org.uk. Adults media use attitudes URL: <u>http://stakeholders.ofcom.org.uk/binaries/research/</u> media-literacy/media-lit-10years/2015\_Adults\_media\_use\_and\_attitudes\_report.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6pGIewgPD]
- Shahrokni A, Mahmoudzadeh S, Saeedi R, Ghasemzadeh H. Older People with Access to Hand-Held Devices: Who Are They? Telemed J E Health 2015 Jul;21(7):550-556. [doi: <u>10.1089/tmj.2014.0103</u>] [Medline: <u>25785547</u>]
- Bøe T, Øverland S, Lundervold AJ, Hysing M. Socioeconomic status and children's mental health: results from the Bergen Child Study. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2012 Oct;47(10):1557-1566. [doi: 10.1007/s00127-011-0462-9] [Medline: 22183690]
- Bennion MR, Hardy G, Moore RK, Millings A. E-therapies in England for stress, anxiety or depression: what is being used in the NHS? A survey of mental health services. BMJ Open 2017 Jan 23;7(1):e014844 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014844] [Medline: 28115336]
- 8. Glick G, Druss B, Pina J, Lally C, Conde M. Use of mobile technology in a community mental health setting. J Telemed Telecare 2015 Oct 29. [doi: 10.1177/1357633X15613236] [Medline: 26519378]
- Firth J, Cotter J, Torous J, Bucci S, Firth JA, Yung AR. Mobile Phone Ownership and Endorsement of "mHealth"; Among People With Psychosis: A Meta-analysis of Cross-sectional Studies. Schizophr Bull 2015 Sep 22. [doi: <u>10.1093/schbul/sbv132</u>] [Medline: <u>26400871</u>]
- Handley TE, Kay-Lambkin FJ, Inder KJ, Attia JR, Lewin TJ, Kelly BJ. Feasibility of internet-delivered mental health treatments for rural populations. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2014 Feb;49(2):275-282. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00127-013-0708-9</u>] [Medline: <u>23689825</u>]
- 11. Townsend L, Sathiaseelan A, Fairhurst G, Wallace C. Enhanced broadband access as a solution to the social and economic problems of the rural digital divide. Local Economy 2013 Sep;28(6):580-595. [doi: 10.1177/0269094213496974]
- 12. Sourbati M. 'It could be useful, but not for me at the moment': older people, internet access and e-public service provision. New Media & Society 2009 Sep 22;11(7):1083-1100. [doi: 10.1177/1461444809340786]
- 13. Damant J, Knapp M, Freddolino P, Lombard D. Effects of digital engagement on the quality of life of older people. Health Soc Care Community 2016 Feb 25. [doi: 10.1111/hsc.12335] [Medline: 26919220]
- 14. Yusif S, Soar J, Hafeez-Baig A. Older people, assistive technologies, and the barriers to adoption: A systematic review. Int J Med Inform 2016 Oct;94:112-116. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2016.07.004] [Medline: 27573318]
- 15. Myhre JW, Mehl MR, Glisky EL. Cognitive Benefits of Online Social Networking for Healthy Older Adults. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2016 Mar 16. [doi: <u>10.1093/geronb/gbw025</u>] [Medline: <u>26984523</u>]
- 16. Albrecht U, Pramann O. von Jan U Medical Apps The Road To Trust. European Journal for Biomedical Informatics. . ISSN 2015;11(3):1801 [FREE Full text]

# Abbreviations

MATS: memory assessment and treatment service NHS: National Health Service UK: United Kingdom



Edited by J Wang; submitted 06.10.17; peer-reviewed by J Soar, S Bhar, M Laurent, D Benoit; comments to author 30.11.17; revised version received 21.06.18; accepted 05.09.18; published 22.11.18.
<u>Please cite as:</u>
Cruickshank C, MacIntyre DJ
Digital Access in Working-Age and Older Adults and Their Caregivers Attending Psychiatry Outpatient Clinics: Quantitative Survey
JMIR Aging 2018;1(2):e4
URL: <a href="http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e4/">http://aging.jmir.org/2018/2/e4/</a>
PMID:31518247

©Callum Cruickshank, Donald J MacIntyre. Originally published in JMIR Aging (http://aging.jmir.org), 22.11.2018. This is an distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons open-access article Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Aging, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://aging.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

